PROJECT MANUAL

BID #B-07-2022-23 STRUCTURED CABLING at BUSD - NEW DISTRICT OFFICE 981 RIDDER PARK DRIVE SAN JOSE 95131

BERRYESSA UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT

Measure U Bond Program

Berryessa Union School District 1376 Piedmont Road San Jose, CA 95132

Job Walk Date: 11/30/2022 @ 2:00 PM

Bids Due Date: 12/14/2022 @ 2:00 PM

DOCUMENTS 00 01 10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DIVISION 00 – PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

00 00 00	Title Page
00 01 10	Table of Contents
00 11 16	Notice to Bidders – Bid #B-07-2022-23 – Structured Cabling
00 21 13	Instructions to Bidders
00 41 26	Bid Form – Bid #B-07-2022-23 – Structured Cabling
00 43 13	Bid Bond
00 43 36	Designation of Subcontractors
00 43 40	Sufficient Funds Declaration
00 45 19	Non Collusion Affidavit
00 45 26	Workers' Compensation Certification
00 45 28	Drug Free Workplace Certification
00 45 30	Roof Project Certification
00 45 32	Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgement
00 45 34	Iran Contracting Act Certification
00 50 50	Notice of Intent to Award
00 51 00	Notice of Award
00 52 26	Agreement between Owner and Contractor
00 54 26	Escrow Agreement for Security Deposits in Lieu of Retention
00 55 00	Notice to Proceed
00 61 13.13	Performance Bond
00 61 13.16	Payment Bond
00 72 00	General Conditions
00 73 00	Special Conditions
00 73 73	Compliance Monitoring and Enforcement Notice
00 81 00	Hazardous Materials Procedures and Requirements
00 88 00	Agreement and Release of Any and All Claims
00 89 00	Guarantee Form
00 92 00	Smoke-Free Environmental Certification
00 92 50	Asbestos and Other Hazardous Materials Certification
00 93 00	Lead-Based Paint Certification
00 93 50	Imported Materials Certification

DIVISION 01 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

01 10 00	Summary of Work
01 10 12	Bid Division Description

01 20 00	Price and Payment Procedures
01 21 00	Allowances
01 22 00	Unit Prices
01 23 00	Alternates & Unit Pricing
01 25 00	Substitution Procedures
01 30 00	Administrative Requirements
01 32 16	Construction Progress Schedule
01 40 00	Quality Requirements
01 50 00	Temporary Facilities and Controls
01 60 00	Materials and Equipment
01 60 05	Product Requirements
01 61 00	Delivery, Storage and Handling
01 70 00	Execution and Closeout Procedures
01 72 00	Field Engineering
01 77 00	Closeout Procedures
01 78 00	Closeout Submittals

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

DIVISION 27 - COMMUNICATIONS 27 00 00 Structured Cabling

PLAN SHEETS

E0.1

E4.1

E4.2

E6.1

E6.2

END OF TABLE OF CONTENTS

DOCUMENT 00 11 16

In accordance with the State of California Uniform Public Construction Cost Accounting Commission and Pursuant to Public Contract Code 22000 ET SEQ., Notice is hereby given that sealed bids will be accepted by the Berryessa Union School District in the Purchasing Department, 1376 Piedmont Road, San Jose, California 95132, BEFORE the time and date indicated:

Bid # - B-07-2022-23 BUSD – NEW DISTRICT OFFICE – STRUCTURED CABLING DUE DATE: DECEMBER 14, 2022, BEFORE 2:00PM

The Berryessa Union School District is seeking qualified and experienced licensed contractors to submit sealed bids for the project listed above. This is a Measure U Bond Program project.

There will be a Non-Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference for this project. The Pre-Bid Conference will begin at 2:00pm on November 30, 2022. The Pre-Bid Conference will be held in the Bond Conference Room located at the BUSD District Office at 1376 Piedmont Road, San Jose 95132.

The time of completion for this project shall be: Start Date: January 16, 2023, and Completion Date: February 24, 2023.

Plans/Specifications, Reference Documents, and Bid Documents will be available after 11/28/2022, at: www.berryessa.k12.ca.us. Go to Business > Purchasing > Current Bids. Contractors are reminded to frequently check the website under Current Bids for updates and addenda. Project plans and specification are also available from Strawn Construction - Jim Wilson - Jwilson@scmdinc.com - 408-605-7240

Licensing requirement: Class "B", C-10, or C-7.

Contact: Strawn Construction – Jim Wilson – jwilson@scmdinc.com – 408-605-7240

Covid 19 Guidelines: Social distancing is required at all times. Contractors cannot visit the site without an appointment.

<u>SB854</u>: No contractor or subcontractor may be listed on a bid proposal for a public works project unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code section 1725.5.No contractor or subcontractor may be awarded a contract for public work on a public works project unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code section 1725.5.This project is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the Department of Industrial Relations.

The District shall award the Contract, if it awards it at all, to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder based on: Lowest Base Bid.

The Board of Trustees reserves the right to waive any irregularities, accept or reject any or all bids, and be the sole judge of merit and suitability of the workmanship and materials.

For the Governing Board, Berryessa Union School District Bonny S Gregorius Purchasing and Contracts Manager 408-923-1871

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 2113

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

SECURING DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and Specifications are available for review and downloading online on November 28, 2022, at:

http://www.berryessa.k12.ca.us/OUR-DISTRICT/Business-Services/Purchasing/Current-Bids/index.html or Strawn Construction

Strawn Construction contact: Jim Wilson: jwilson@scmdinc.com 408-605-7240

Contact the Purchasing Department and/or Strawn Construction for any technical questions about bidding or bid documents.

BID FORMAT:

Bids should be submitted using the District provided Bid Documents. Please include the following documents with your bid(s):

STRUCTURE CABLING PROJECT – BID #B-07-2022-23

00 41 26 Bid Form

00 43 13 Bid Bond

00 43 36 Designation of Subcontractors

00 43 40 Sufficient Funds Declaration

00 45 19 Non-Collusion Affidavit

00 45 32 Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgement

PREQUALIFICATION:

This Project is not subject to prequalification.

SB854 REGISTRATION:

The Owner shall not accept any bid as of March 1, 2015, or enter into any contract as of April 1, 2015, without proof of the bidder's current registration to perform public work under Labor Code section 1725.5.

The bidder shall not accept any subbid as of March 1, 2015, or enter into any subcontract as of April 1, 2015, without proof of the subcontractor's current registration to perform public work under Labor Code section 1725.5.

BIDS:

Bids to receive consideration shall be made in accordance with the following instructions:

- 1. Bids shall be made on a form therefor, obtained from the Architect or Owner. Bids not made on the proper form shall be disregarded. Numbers must be stated in words and figures, and the signatures of all individuals must be in longhand.
- 2. No bid will be considered which makes exceptions, changes, or in any manner makes reservations to the terms of the drawings or specifications.
- 3. Questions regarding documents, discrepancies, omissions, or doubt as to meanings shall be referred immediately to the Architect who will send written instructions clarifying such questions to each bidder. Oral responses will not be binding on the Owner or Architect or any Construction Manager.
- 4. NOTE: Please note the signature requirements for each company type.

Each bid must give the full business address of the bidder and be signed by bidder with bidder's usual signature.

Bids by partnerships - must furnish the full name of all partners and must be signed in the partnership name by a general partner with authority to bind the partnership in such matters, followed by the signature and designation of the person signing. The name of the person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature.

Bids by corporations - must be signed with the legal name of the corporation, followed by the name of the state of incorporation and by the signature and designation of the chairman of the board, president or any vice president, and then followed by a second signature by the secretary, assistant secretary, the chief financial officer or assistant treasurer. All persons signing must be authorized to bind the corporation in the matter. The name of each person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature. Satisfactory evidence of the authority of the officer signing on behalf of a corporation shall be furnished.

- 5. Pursuant to the provisions of Sections 4100 to 4114, inclusive, of the Public Contract Code of the State of California, which are hereby incorporated and made a part hereof and these Instructions to Bidders, every bidder shall set forth in its bid:
 - A. The name and location of the place of business and the California contractor's license number of each subcontractor who will perform work or labor or render service to the bidder in or about the construction of the work or improvement, or a subcontractor licensed by the State of California who, under subcontract to the bidder, specially fabricates and installs a portion of the Work or improvement according to detailed

drawings contained in the plans and specifications, in an amount in excess of one-half (½) of one percent (1%) of the bidder's total bid. An inadvertent error in listing a California contractor's license number shall not be grounds for filing a bid protest or for considering the bid nonresponsive if the bidder submits the corrected contractor's license number to the Owner within 24 hours after the bid opening, or any continuation thereof, so long as the corrected contractor's license number corresponds to the submitted name and location for that subcontractor.

- B. The portion of the Work which will be done by each such subcontractor. If the bidder fails to specify a subcontractor for any portion of the Work to be performed under the Contract in excess of one-half (½) of one percent (1%) of the bidder's total bid, the bidder agrees to perform that portion itself. The successful bidder shall not, without the consent of the Owner:
 - 1) Substitute any person as subcontractor in place of the subcontractor designated in the original bid.
 - 2) Permit any subcontract to be assigned or transferred or allow it to be performed by anyone other than the original subcontractor listed in the bid.
 - 3) Sublet or subcontract any portion of the Work in excess of one-half (½) of one percent (1%) of the total bid as to which the original bid did not designate a subcontractor.
- 6. The Director of Industrial Relations of the State of California, in the manner provided by law, has ascertained the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the rate for legal holidays and overtime work. The Contractor must pay for any labor therein described or classified in an amount not less than the rates specified. Copies of the required rates are on file at the Owner's business office and are available to any interested party on request.
- 7. All bids must be accompanied by a completed Noncollusion Declaration and Sufficient Funds Declaration (Labor Code § 2810). All bids must be accompanied by an executed Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgment.
- 8. Bids must be accompanied by a certified check, cashier's check, or bidder's bond, for an amount not less than ten percent (10%) of the amount of the base bid, made payable to the order of the Owner. If a bidder's bond accompanies the bid, said bond shall be secured by an Admitted Surety (an insurance organization authorized by the Insurance Commissioner to transact business of insurance in the State of California during this calendar year). The surety insurer must, unless otherwise agreed to by Owner in writing, at the time of issuance of the bond, have a rating not lower than "A-" as rated by A.M. Best Company, Inc. or other independent rating companies. Owner reserves the right to approve or reject the

surety insurer selected by Contractor and to require Contractor to obtain a bond from a surety insurer satisfactory to the Owner. Said check or bond shall be given as a guarantee that the bidder will enter into the Contract if awarded the Work, and in case of refusal or failure to enter into said Contract, the check or bond, as the case may be, shall be payable to the Owner and retained as liquidated damages.

9. Bids shall be sealed and filed as indicated in the Notice to Bidders. Irrespective of how a bidder chooses to deliver the bid and other documents to the Owner, the bidder is responsible for ensuring that the bid and other documents are actually received at the location designated in the Contract Documents for receipt of the bid and other documents prior to the time for the bid opening. Bids and other documents for any reason not actually received at the designated location prior to the time for the bid opening shall not be opened or considered.

10. THIS CONTRACT IS NOT SUBJECT TO THE DVBE REQUIREMENTS OF EDUCATION CODE SECTION 17076.11.

WITHDRAWAL OF BIDS:

Bids may be withdrawn by bidders prior to the time fixed for the submittal of bids or any authorized postponement thereof. A successful bidder shall not be relieved of the bid unless by consent of the Owner or bidder's recourse to Public Contract Code §5100 et seq.

OPENING OF BIDS:

Opening of bids shall be as soon after the hour set as will be possible; opening and declaration to be as set forth in the Notice to Bidders. Any and all bidders will be permitted to attend.

EXAMINATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND SITE:

Before submitting a bid, bidders shall examine the drawings, read the specifications, the form of Agreement between Contractor and Owner, and the other Contract Documents. Bidders shall visit the site of the proposed Work; examine the building, or buildings, if any, and any work that may have been done thereon. Bidders shall fully inform themselves of all conditions, in, at, and about the site, the building or buildings, if any, and any work that may have been done thereon.

Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 1104: 1) bidders shall not be required to assume responsibility for the completeness and accuracy of architectural or engineering plans and specifications, except on clearly designated design build projects; 2) however, bidders shall be required to review architectural or engineering plans and specifications prior to submission of their bids and to report any errors and omissions to the Architect or Owner; and 3) the review shall be confined to the bidder's capacity as a bidder and not as a licensed design professional.

FORM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR:

The form of Agreement between Owner and Contractor which the successful bidder will be required to execute, if awarded the Work, is a part of this Bid Package.

ADDENDA OR BULLETINS:

Any addenda or bulletins, issued during the time of bidding, shall form a part of the drawings and specifications loaned to the bidder for the preparation of its bid, shall be covered in the bid, and shall be made a part of the Contract Documents. All addenda or bulletins shall be signed by the Architect and approved by the Division of State Architect.

EVIDENCE OF RESPONSIBILITY:

Upon the request of Owner, a bidder shall submit promptly to the Owner or its designee satisfactory evidence showing the bidder's financial resources, the bidder's experience in the type of work required by the Owner, the bidder's organization available for the performance of the Contract, and any other required evidence of the bidder's or its subcontractor's qualifications to perform the proposed Contract. The Owner may consider such evidence before making its decision awarding the proposed Contract. Failure to submit evidence of the bidder's or its subcontractors' responsibility to perform the proposed Contract may result in rejection of the bid.

AWARD OF CONTRACT:

Rejection of any or all bids, to contract work with whomever and in whatever manner, to abandon work entirely, and/or to waive any informality in receiving of bids is reserved as the right of the Owner. Before the Contract(s) are awarded, the Owner may at its sole discretion, require from the proposed Contractor on the Project further evidence of the reasonable qualifications of such contractor to faithfully, capably, and reasonably perform such proposed Contract and may consider such evidence before making its decision on the award of such proposed Contract.

The Contract(s) shall be awarded to the lowest responsible and responsive bidder as interpreted by the Owner under California law and as specified herein and shall be entered into by the successful bidder within ten (10) days after mailing, faxing or delivery of the Notice of Award of Contract. Owner reserves the right, without any liability, to cancel the award of any bid for any reason at any time before the full execution of the Agreement between Owner and Contractor.

EXECUTION OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR:

The Agreement between Owner and Contractor shall be signed by the successful bidder in as many originals as the Owner deems necessary and returned, together with the required Contract bonds, insurance certificates, additional insured endorsement, declarations page, a Public Contract Code section 3006(a) Roof Project Certification, if required, and Independent Contractor Student Contact Form, within ten (10) days after the mailing, faxing or delivering of the Notice of Award of Contract. If the ten (10) day period would expire after the date for commencement of the Work, Contractor must submit the documents before the date of commencement of the Work. If the successful bidder does not comply with this paragraph, Owner may revoke and/or cancel the award to the successful bidder and award the Contract to the next lowest bidder, or may otherwise proceed as allowed by law. A Roof Project Certification is not required if (1) the Owner has ADA (average daily attendance) of 2,500 or less, or (2) the Project involves repair of 25% or less of the roof, or costs \$21,000 or less.

CONTRACT BONDS:

As required by the Contract Documents, two bonds, as itemized below and in the forms presented in these Contract Documents, shall be furnished by the successful bidder on the Project at the time of entering into the Contract and filed with the Owner before the successful bidder commences any work on the Project. They shall be in the form of surety bonds issued by Admitted Surety insurers (an insurance organization authorized by the Insurance Commissioner to transact business of insurance in the State of California during this calendar year). The surety insurers must, unless otherwise agreed to by Owner in writing, at the time of issuance of the bond, have a rating not lower than "A-" as rated by A.M. Best Company, Inc. or other independent rating companies. Owner reserves the right to approve or reject the surety insurers selected by Contractor and to require Contractor to obtain bonds from surety insurers satisfactory to the Owner.

Performance Bond in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Sum to insure Owner during construction, and for one year after completion and during any warranty or guaranty period, against faulty or improper materials or workmanship and to assure Owner of full and prompt performance of the Contract.

Payment Bond (Labor and Material) in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Sum in accordance with the laws of the State of California to secure payment of any and all claims for labor and materials used or consumed in performance of this Contract.

DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND ADDENDA OR BULLETINS:

Drawings, Project Manuals, Specifications, Addenda and Bulletins will be posted on the District website at www.berryessa.k12.ca.us click on Business Services > Purchasing > Current Bids for updates. Staff recommends that all vendors periodically check the District current bid section on the website for updates and addenda during the bidding process.

SUBSTITUTION OF MATERIALS:

The Contractor must ensure that the proposed substitutions by the Contractor or its subcontractors are submitted to the Architect's office a minimum of fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the Bid Opening for review and possible approval of any equipment or materials thought to be equal to or better than those specified in the drawings or specifications. An addendum will be issued seven (7) calendar days prior to Bid Opening, including all equipment and materials deemed equivalent to those specified and approved by the Architect. Submittals shall include comparative spec-data of the specified equipment or material and the proposed substitution as set forth in the Contract Documents. Submittals without this information will be automatically rejected.

PAYMENTS:

Payments to the Contractor on account of the Contract shall be made in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents.

TAXES:

The Owner is generally exempt from payment of Federal Excise Tax on materials. The Owner will furnish exemption certificates to the Contractor to be used to obtain materials ordinarily subject to Federal Excise Tax without payment of the tax. Bidder shall deduct Federal Excise Taxes from their bid prices before submitting bids, so that such taxes will not be included in the Contract Sum.

EARLY TERMINATION:

Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, if for any fiscal year of this Contract the governing body of the Owner fails to appropriate or allocate funds for future periodic payments under the Contract after exercising reasonable efforts to do so, the Owner may upon thirty (30) days' notice, order work on the Project to cease. The Owner will remain obligated to pay for the work already performed but shall not be obligated to pay the balance remaining unpaid beyond the fiscal period for which funds have been appropriated or allocated and for which the work has not been done.

TIME OF COMPLETION AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES:

Time of Completion for the Project shall be as follows:

Start Date: January 16, 2023

Completion Date: February 24, 2023

Liquidated damages will accrue and may be assessed as provided in the Contract Documents. Should said Work not be Completed within the time limit as may be extended as herein provided (i.e., the Completion deadline), damages will be sustained by the Owner. It is understood and agreed that it is and will be impracticable or extremely

difficult to determine the actual amount of damages which the Owner will sustain in the event of and by reason of such delay, and it is therefore agreed that the Contractor will pay the Owner the sum of **One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000.00) per calendar day** for each and every day's delay beyond the Completion deadline as and for liquidated damages, during or as a result of each calendar day by which Completion of the Project is delayed beyond the Completion deadline; in case the Contractor fails to make such payment, the Owner may deduct the amount thereof from any money due or that may become due the Contractor under the Contract. Should such money not be sufficient, the Owner shall have the right to recover the balance from the Contractor or its Sureties.

BID PROTEST PROCEDURE

Any bidder may file a bid protest. The protest shall be filed in writing with the Purchasing and Contracts Manager not more than ONE (1) business day after the date of the bid opening. An e-mail address shall be provided and by filing the protest, the protesting bidder consents to receipt of e-mail notices for purposes of the protest and protest related questions and protest appeal, if applicable. The protest shall specify the reasons and facts upon which the protest is based.

Resolution of Bid Controversy: Once the bid protest is received, the apparent lowest responsible bidder will be notified of the protest and the evidence presented. If appropriate, the apparent low bidder will be given an opportunity to rebut the evidence and present evidence that the apparent low bidder should be allowed to perform the work. If deemed appropriate by the District, an informal hearing will be held. District will issue a written decision within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the protest, unless factors beyond the District's reasonable control prevent such resolution. The decision on the bid protest will be copied to all parties involved in the protest.

<u>Appeal</u>: If the protesting bidder or the apparent low bidder is not satisfied with the decision, the matter may be appealed to the Assistant Superintendent of Business Services, or their designee, within three (3) business days after receipt of the District's written decision on the bid protest. The appeal must be in writing and sent via overnight registered mail with all accompanying information relied upon for the appeal and an email address from which questions and responses may be provided to:

Berryessa Union School District Attn: Assistant Superintendent of Business Services 1376 Piedmont Rd San Jose, CA 95132

<u>Appeal Review</u>: The Assistant Superintendent of Business Services or their designee shall review the decision on the bid protest from the Purchasing and Contracts Manager and issue a written response to the appeal, or if appropriate, appoint a Hearing Office to conduct a hearing and issue a written decision. The written decision of the Purchasing and Contracts Manager shall be rendered within fifteen (15) calendar days and shall state

the basis for the decision. The decision concerning the appeal will be final and not subject to any further Appeals.

Reservation of Rights to Proceed with Project Pending Appeal. The District reserves the right to proceed to award the Contract for the Project and commence construction pending an Appeal. If there is State Funding or a critical completion deadline, the District may choose to shorten the time limits set forth in this Section due to the urgency of proceeding with work if written notice is provided to the protesting party. E-mailed notice with a written confirmation sent by First Class Mail shall be sufficient to constitute written notice. If there is no written response to a written notice shortening time, the District may proceed with the award.

<u>Finality</u>. Failure to comply with this Bid Protest Procedure shall constitute a waiver of the right to protest and shall constitute a failure to exhaust the protesting bidder's administrative remedies.

END OF DOCUMENT

BID FORM

Berryessa Union School District 1376 Piedmont Rd. San Jose, CA 95132

Dear Board Members:

The undersigned doing business under the firm name of:

hereby propose and agree to enter into a Contract, to furnish any and all labor, materials, applicable taxes, equipment and services for the completion of Work described hereinafter and in the Contract Documents:

New District Office Structured Cabling Bid # B-07-2022-23

prepared by: McKim Design Group for the amount of:

1		
	Dollars	
	Amount in Words	\$
	Base Bid – Structured Cabling	
2		
	Ten Thousand Dollars	
	Allowance for Unforeseen Conditions	\$10,000.00
3		
	Dollars	
	Total Amount in Words	<u>\$</u>
	Base Bid + Allowance	

11.1.6.1 UNIT PRICES

Any and all additional work and/or deductions shall be based on the Unit Prices. DO NOT INCLUDE THE UNIT PRICING IN YOUR BASE BID.

N/A

11.1.6.2 COURSE-OF-CONSTRUCTION INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

Contractor, during the progress of the Work and until final acceptance of the Work by Owner upon completion of the entire Contract, shall maintain Builder's Risk/Course-of-Construction insurance satisfactory to the Owner, issued on a completed value basis on all insurable Work included under the Contract Documents. This insurance shall insure against all risks, including but not limited to the following perils: vandalism, theft, malicious mischief, fire, sprinkler leakage, civil authority, sonic boom, explosion, collapse, flood, earthquake (for projects not solely funded through revenue bonds, limited to earthquakes equivalent to or under 3.5 on the

Richter Scale in magnitude), wind, hail, lightning, smoke, riot or civil commotion, debris removal (including demolition) and reasonable compensation for the Architect's services and expenses required as a result of such insured loss. This insurance shall provide coverage in an amount not less than the full cost to repair, replace or reconstruct the Work. Such insurance shall include the Owner, the Architect, and any other person or entity with an insurable interest in the Work as an additional named insured.

The Contractor shall submit to the Owner for its approval all items deemed to be uninsurable under the Builder's Risk/Course-of Construction insurance. The risk of the damage to the Work due to the perils covered by the Builder's Risk/Course-of-Construction insurance, as well as any other hazard which might result in damage to the Work, is that of the Contractor and the surety, and no claims for such loss or damage shall be recognized by the Owner, nor will such loss or damage excuse the complete and satisfactory performance of the Contract by the Contractor.

If written notice of the Award of Contract is mailed, faxed, or delivered to the undersigned at any time before this bid is withdrawn, the undersigned shall, within ten (10) days after the date of such mailing, faxing, or delivering of such notice, execute and deliver an agreement in the form of agreement present in these Contract Documents and give Performance and Payment Bonds in accordance with the specifications and bid as accepted.

The undersigned hereby designates as the office to which such Notice of Aware be mailed, faxed, or delivered:	rd of Contract may
Our Public Liability and Property Damage Insurance is placed with:	_
Our Workers' Compensation Insurance is placed with:	_
Circular letters, bulletins, addenda, etc., bound with the specifications or issued bidding are included in the bid, and, in completing the Contract, they are to bec	_
The receipt of the following addenda to the specifications is acknowledged:	
Addendum No Date Addendum No Date Addendum No Date	
This bid may be withdrawn at any time prior to the scheduled time for the ope authorized postponement thereof.	ning of bids or any

A bidder shall not submit a bid unless the bidder's California contractor's license number appears clearly on the bid, the license expiration date and class are stated, and the bid contains a statement that the representations made therein are made under penalty of perjury. Any bid submitted by a contractor who is not licensed pursuant to Business and Professions Code section 7028.15 shall be considered nonresponsive and shall be rejected. Any bid not containing the above information may be considered nonresponsive and may be rejected.

NOTE: Please note the signature requirements for each company type.

Each bid must give the full business address of the bidder and be signed by bidder with bidder's usual signature.

Bids by Partnerships - must furnish the full name of all partners and must be signed in the partnership name by a general partner with authority to bind the partnership in such matters, followed by the signature and designation of the person signing. The name of the person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature.

Bids by Corporations - must be signed with the legal name of the corporation, followed by the name of the state of incorporation and by the signature and designation of the chairman of the board, president or any vice president, and then followed by a second signature by the secretary, assistant secretary, the chief financial officer or assistant treasurer. All persons signing must be authorized to bind the corporation in the matter. The name of each person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature. Satisfactory evidence of the authority of the officer signing on behalf of a corporation shall be furnished.

The undersigned declares under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the representations made in this bid are true and correct.

CONTRACTOR Name of Company as Licensed: _____ Business Address: Telephone Number: California Contractor License No.: Class and Expiration Date: _____ DIR Number: State of Incorporation: () Evidence of authority to bind corporation is attached. Dated: _____ Signed: _____ Signed: Its: _____ Title (if Corporation Chairman, President Title (if Corporation Secretary, Assistant Or Vice President) Secretary, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer, or Assistance Treasurer

END OF DOCUMENT

BID BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that we the undersigned as Principal and as
Surety, are hereby held and firmly bound unto the Berryessa Union School District ("Owner") in the sum of
The condition of the above obligation is such that whereas the Principal has submitted to the Owner a certain bid, attached hereto and hereby made a part hereof, to enter into a Contract in writing for the construction of New District Office – Structured Cabling Project in strict accordance with Contract Documents.
NOW, THEREFORE,
a. If said bid shall be rejected, or, in the alternative;
b. If said bid shall be accepted and the Principal shall execute and deliver a contract in the form of agreement attached hereto and shall execute and deliver Performance and Payment Bonds in the forms attached hereto (all properly completed in accordance with said bid), and shall in all other respects perform the agreement created by the acceptance of said bid;
Then this obligation shall be void, otherwise the same shall remain in full force and effect, it being expressly understood and agreed that the liability of the Surety for any and all default of the Principal hereunder shall be the amount of this obligation as herein stated.
Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract on the call for bids, or to the Work to be performed hereunder, or the specifications accompanying the same, shall in any way affect its obligation under this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of said Contract or the call for bids, or to the Work, or to the specifications.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above-bounden parties have executed this instrument under several seals this day of, 201, the name and corporate party being hereto affixed and these presents duly signed by its undersigned representative, pursuant to authority of its governing body. In the presence of:

(Notary Seal)	
	(Principal)
	(Business Address)
	(Corporate Surety)
	Business Address)
	By:
The rate or premium of this bond is amount of premium charged, \$	per thousand, the total
(The above must be filled	in by Corporate Surety).
END OF	DOCUMENT

DESIGNATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS

Each bidder shall set forth below the name and the location of the place of business of each subcontractor and the California contractor license number of each subcontractor who will perform work or labor or render service to the Contractor in or about the construction of the Work or improvement, or to a subcontractor licensed by the State of California who, under subcontract to the Contractor, specially fabricates and installs a portion of the Work or improvement according to detailed drawings contained in the plans and specifications, in an amount in excess of one-half of 1 percent (0.5%) of the bidder's total bid, and the portion of the Work which will be done by each subcontractor. An inadvertent error in listing a California contractor's license number shall not be grounds for filing a bid protest or for considering the bid nonresponsive if the bidder submits the corrected contractor's license number to the Owner within 24 hours after the bid opening, or any continuation thereof, so long as the corrected contractor's license number corresponds to the submitted name and location for that subcontractor.

If the Contractor fails to specify a subcontractor for any portion of the Work to be performed under the Contract in excess of one-half of 1 percent (0.5%) of the Contractor's total bid, the Contractor shall be deemed to have agreed to perform such portion itself, and shall not be permitted to subcontract that portion of the Work except under the conditions hereinafter set forth.

Subletting or subcontracting of any portion of the Work as to which no subcontractor was designated in the original bid shall only be permitted in cases of public emergency or necessity, and then only after a finding reduced to writing as a public record of the legislative body of the Owner.

As of March 1, 2015, for any bid proposal submitted, and as of April 1, 2015, for any contract for public work entered into, an inadvertent error in listing a subcontractor who is not registered under Labor Code section 1725.5 shall not be grounds for filing a bid protest or grounds for considering the bid nonresponsive, provided that either: the subcontractor is registered prior to the bid opening; or the subcontractor is registered and has paid the penalty registration fee specified in Labor Code section 1725.5(a)(2)(E), if applicable, within 24 hours after the bid opening; or the subcontractor is replaced by another registered subcontractor under Public Contract Code section 4107. Failure of a listed subcontractor to be registered shall be grounds under Public Contract Code section 4107 for the Contractor, with the Owner's consent, to substitute a registered subcontractor for the unregistered subcontractor.

Failure to provide this information in a legible manner may result in the rejection of an otherwise acceptable bid.

NOTE: Reproduce page two of this section for additional listings needed beyond the length of this form.

Name of Subcontractor & Phone No.	Location of Subcontractor	California Contractor License Number
	Subcontractor &	Subcontractor & Subcontractor

Portion of Work	Name of Subcontractor & Phone No.	Location of Subcontractor	California Contractor License Number
I am the authoriz Subcontractors and I de contractor license in good subcontractor is listed.	clare that each subco		valid and current
I declare under perforegoing is true and corn[city],	rect and that this declar	the laws of the State of ration is executed on	
Signature:			

END OF DOCUMENT

Print Name: _____

Title: _____

SUFFICIENT FUNDS DECLARATION (Labor Code section 2810) TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

Owner: Berryessa Union School Dis	trict			
Project:				
I,, the end of, the end of	cation, and that t name of enti- uring the Proj	such bid i ty] to comp ect, includi	ncludes sufficions of the plant of the payment of t	ent funds to cal, state or f prevailing
wage, and that/Code section 2810(d) if awarded the		compry w	iui uie provisio	ils of Labor
I declare under penalty of perforegoing is true and correct and[state].				
Date:		Signature		_
	Print Name: _			_
	Print Title:			-

END OF DOCUMENT

Berryessa Union School District New District Office

NON COLLUSION DECLARATION TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

Owner: Berry	yessa Union School District	
Project:		
The undersign	ed declares:	
I am the foregoing bid.	he of	, the party making the
partnership, conot collusive of other bidder to colluded, consider to refrasought by agreethe bidder or a price, or of the bidder has not thereof, or the corporation, prember or age	ompany, association, organizator sham. The bidder has not do put in a false or sham bidderied, connived, or agreed within from bidding. The bidder element, communication, or communication, or communication of any other bidder, or to fix any at of any other bidder. All sit, directly or indirectly, submer contents thereof, or divulged artnership, company, associated	of, or on behalf of, any undisclosed person, tion, or corporation. The bid is genuine and directly or indirectly induced or solicited any. The bidder has not directly or indirectly the any bidder or anyone else to put in a sham has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, onference with anyone to fix the bid price of a overhead, profit, or cost element of the bid teatements contained in the bid are true. The itted his or her bid price or any breakdown information or data relative thereto, to any tion, organization, bid depository, or to any dusive or sham bid, and has not paid, and will see.
partnership, jo other entity, h	int venture, limited liability of	on on behalf of a bidder that is a corporation, company, limited liability partnership, or any has full power to execute, and does execute,
foregoing is tr		der the laws of the State of California that the claration is executed on, 201,
Signature		-
Print Name	END OF D	- OCUMENT

WORKERS' COMPENSATION CERTIFICATE

Labor Code Section 3700, in relevant part, provides:

"Every employer except the state shall secure the payment of compensation in one or more of the following ways:

- (a) By being insured against liability to pay compensation in one or more insurers duly authorized to write compensation insurance in this state.
- (b) By securing from the Director of Industrial Relations a certificate of consent to self-insure either as an individual employer or as one employer in a group of employers. Said certificate may be given upon furnishing proof satisfactory to the Director of Industrial Relations of ability to self-insure and to pay any compensation that may become due to his or her employees, ... "

I am aware of the provisions of the Labor Code Section 3700 which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this contract. I shall supply the Owner with certificates of insurance evidencing that Workers' Compensation Insurance is in effect and providing that the Owner will receive thirty (30) days' notice of cancellation.

Name of Contractor	_
Signature	_
Print Name	

(In accordance with Article 5 (commencing at Section 1860], Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, the above certificate must be signed and filed with the awarding body prior to performing any work under the contract.)

END OF DOCUMENT

SUFFICIENT FUNDS DECLARATION (Labor Code section 2810) TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

Owner: Berryessa Union School District	
Project:	
I,	ds to te or iling
Code section 2810(d) if awarded the Contract.	auui
I declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that foregoing is true and correct and executed on20, at[state].	
Date: Signature	
Print Name:	
Print Title:	

END OF DOCUMENT

Berryessa Union School District New District Office

NON COLLUSION DECLARATION TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

Owner: Berry	yessa Union School District	
Project:		
The undersign	ed declares:	
I am the foregoing bid.	he of	, the party making the
partnership, conot collusive of other bidder to colluded, consider to refrasought by agreethe bidder or a price, or of the bidder has not thereof, or the corporation, prember or age	ompany, association, organizated or sham. The bidder has not do put in a false or sham bidder, connived, or agreed with an infrom bidding. The bidder between, communication, or communication, or communication or to fix any at of any other bidder, or to fix any at of any other bidder. All state, directly or indirectly, submits contents thereof, or divulged partnership, company, associated	of, or on behalf of, any undisclosed person, ion, or corporation. The bid is genuine and lirectly or indirectly induced or solicited any. The bidder has not directly or indirectly hany bidder or anyone else to put in a sham has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, inference with anyone to fix the bid price of overhead, profit, or cost element of the bid attements contained in the bid are true. The itted his or her bid price or any breakdown information or data relative thereto, to any usive or sham bid, and has not paid, and will e.
partnership, jo other entity, h	oint venture, limited liability co	n on behalf of a bidder that is a corporation, ompany, limited liability partnership, or any has full power to execute, and does execute,
foregoing is tr	1 1 1 1	der the laws of the State of California that the claration is executed on, 201,
Signature		
Print Name	END OF DO	OCUMENT

WORKERS' COMPENSATION CERTIFICATE

Labor Code Section 3700, in relevant part, provides:

"Every employer except the state shall secure the payment of compensation in one or more of the following ways:

- (a) By being insured against liability to pay compensation in one or more insurers duly authorized to write compensation insurance in this state.
- (b) By securing from the Director of Industrial Relations a certificate of consent to self-insure either as an individual employer or as one employer in a group of employers. Said certificate may be given upon furnishing proof satisfactory to the Director of Industrial Relations of ability to self-insure and to pay any compensation that may become due to his or her employees, ... "

I am aware of the provisions of the Labor Code Section 3700 which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this contract. I shall supply the Owner with certificates of insurance evidencing that Workers' Compensation Insurance is in effect and providing that the Owner will receive thirty (30) days' notice of cancellation.

Name of Contractor	_
Signature	_
Print Name	

(In accordance with Article 5 (commencing at Section 1860], Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, the above certificate must be signed and filed with the awarding body prior to performing any work under the contract.)

END OF DOCUMENT

DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE CERTIFICATION

PROJECT/CONTRACT NO.:	for the
between Berryessa Union Scho	ol District (the "District" or the "Owner") and
	(the "Contractor" or the "Bidder") for
	(the "Contract" or the "Project").

This Drug-Free Workplace Certification form is required from the successful Bidder pursuant to Government Code section 8350 et seq., the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990. The Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990 requires that every person or organization awarded a contract or grant for the procurement of any property or service from any state agency must certify that it will provide a drug-free workplace by doing certain specified acts. In addition, the Act provides that each contract or grant awarded by a state agency may be subject to suspension of payments or termination of the contract or grant, and the contractor or grantee may be subject to debarment from future contracting, if the contracting agency determines that specified acts have occurred.

The District is not a "state agency" as defined in the applicable section(s) of the Government Code, but the District is a local agency and public school district under California law and requires all contractors on District projects to comply with the provisions and requirements of Government Code section 8350 et seq., the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990.

Contractor shall certify that it will provide a drug-free workplace by doing all of the following:

- a. Publishing a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the person's or organization's workplace and specifying actions which will be taken against employees for violations of the prohibition;
- b. Establishing a drug-free awareness program to inform employees about all of the following:
 - (1) The dangers of drug abuse in the workplace.
 - (2) The person's or organization's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace.
 - (3) The availability of drug counseling, rehabilitation, and employee-assistance programs.
 - (4) The penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations.
- c. Requiring that each employee engaged in the performance of the contract or grant be given a copy of the statement required above, and that, as a condition of

employment on the contract or grant, the employee agrees to abide by the terms of the statement.

I, the undersigned, agree to fulfill the terms and requirements of Government Code section 8355 listed above and will publish a statement notifying employees concerning (a) the prohibition of controlled substance at the workplace, (b) establishing a drug-free awareness program, and (c) requiring that each employee engaged in the performance of the contract be given a copy of the statement required by section 8355(a), and requiring that the employee agree to abide by the terms of that statement.

I also understand that if the District determines that I have either (a) made a false certification herein, or (b) violated this certification by failing to carry out the requirements of section 8355, that the Contract awarded herein is subject to termination, suspension of payments, or both. I further understand that, should I violate the terms of the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990, I may be subject to debarment in accordance with the requirements of section 8350 et seq.

I acknowledge that I am aware of the provisions of Government Code section 8350 et seq. and hereby certify that I will adhere to the requirements of the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990.

Date:	
Proper Name of Contractor:	
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
	END OF DOCUMENT

ROOF PROJECT CERTIFICATION

[Public Contract Code §3006(a,)(b)]

_		_		
l,	[name], ed, given , or agreed to g	[na	ime of emp	loyer], certify
	n, or any financial ince			
	roof project contract. A		-	
•	business, partnership, co	•	committee,	club, or other
organization, entity,	or group of individuals.	Furthermore, I,		
[name],	[name of emp	ployer], certify t	hat I do n	ot have, and
throughout the dura	tion of the contract, I v	will not have, any	y financial i	relationship in
	performance of this con		_	_
consultant, materials	manufacturer, distributo	r, or vendor that is	s not disclose	ed below.
Ī	[nama]	Гиата	f amploya	l have the
following financial	[name], relationships, with ar	[name 0]	noor roofin	j, nave me
	rer, distributor, or vend	or, or other perso	on in connec	chon with the
following roof project	it contract:			
Iname and a	ddress of building, contra	act date and numb		
thame and ac	iaress of building, contra	ici adic and namo	<i>∽i</i>]	
Tname and ac	ddress of building, contra	act date and number	 er]	
L	ý G		,	
[name and ac	ldress of building, contra	act date and numbe	er]	
<u> </u>	11 (1 11)	. 1 . 1 . 1		
[name and ac	ddress of building, contra	ict date and numbe	er]	
I certify that	to the best of my knowle	edge the contents	of this discl	osure are true
or are believed to be		eage, the contents	or this disci	osure are true,
of the believed to be	ti de.			
	Signature			Date
	Print Name			
	Print Name of	Employer		
	FND OF DO	CUMENT		

FINGERPRINTING NOTICE AND ACKNOWLEDGMENT

(Education Code Section 45125.2(a))

Note: This document must be executed and submitted with the bid.

Business entities entering into contracts with the Owner for the construction, reconstruction, rehabilitation or repair of a facility must comply with Education Code sections 45125.1 and 45125.2. Such entities are responsible for ensuring full compliance with the law and should therefore review all applicable statutes and regulations. The following information is provided simply to assist such entities with compliance with the law.

- 1. If the Owner determines your employee(s) will have more than limited contact with students, then you must take one or more of the following steps:
 - a. Install a physical barrier at the worksite to limit contact with pupils.
 - b. Have an employee, who the Department of Justice has ascertained has not been convicted of a violent or serious felony, continually monitor and supervise employees. The entity shall verify in the Independent Contractor Student Contact Form to the Owner that the employee charged with monitoring and supervising its employees has no such convictions. (See attached.)
 - c. Arrange, with Owner's approval, for surveillance by Owner's personnel.

If one or more of these steps is taken, you are not required to comply with Education Code section 45125.1.

2. If you are providing the services in an emergency or exceptional situation, you are not required to comply with Education Code section 45125.2. An "emergency or exceptional" situation is one in which pupil health or safety is endangered or when repairs are needed to make a facility safe and habitable. Owner shall determine whether an emergency or exceptional situation exists.

I have read the foregoing and agree to comply with the requirements of Education Code §§ 45125.1 and 45125.2 as applicable.

Dated:		
	Signature	
Name:	Title:	

ATTACHMENT

Under Education Code section 45125.1, no employee of a contractor or subcontractor who has been convicted of or has criminal proceedings pending for a violent or serious felony may come into contact with any student. A violent felony is any felony listed in subdivision (c) of Section 667.5 of the Penal Code. Those felonies are presently defined as:

- (1) Murder or voluntary manslaughter.
- (2) Mayhem.
- (3) Rape as defined in paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) of Section 261 or paragraph (1) or (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 262.
- (4) Sodomy as defined in subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 286.
- (5) Oral copulation as defined in subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 288a.
- (6) Lewd or lascivious act as defined in subdivision (a) or (b) of Section 288.
- (7) Any felony punishable by death or imprisonment in the state prison for life.
- (8) Any felony in which the defendant inflicts great bodily injury on any person other than an accomplice which has been charged and proved as provided for in Section 12022.7, 12022.8, or 12022.9 on or after July 1, 1977, or as specified prior to July 1, 1977, in Sections 213, 264, and 461, or any felony in which the defendant uses a firearm which use has been charged and proved as provided in subdivision (a) of Section 12022.3, or Section 12022.5 or 12022.55.
- (9) Any robbery.
- (10) Arson, in violation of subdivision (a) or (b) of Section 451.
- (11) Sexual penetration as defined in subdivision (a) or (j) of Section 289.
- (12) Attempted murder.
- (13) A violation of Section 18745, 18750, or 18755.
- (14) Kidnapping.
- (15) Assault with the intent to commit a specified felony, in violation of Section 220.
- (16) Continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 288.5.

- (17) Carjacking, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 215.
- (18) Rape, spousal rape, or sexual penetration, in concert, in violation of Section 264.1.
- (19) Extortion, as defined in Section 518, which would constitute a felony violation of Section 186.22 of the Penal Code.
- (20) Threats to victims or witnesses, as defined in Section 136.1, which would constitute a felony violation of Section 186.22 of the Penal Code.
- (21) Any burglary of the first degree, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 460, wherein it is charged and proved that another person, other than an accomplice, was present in the residence during the commission of the burglary.
- (22) Any violation of Section 12022.53.
- (23) A violation of subdivision (b) or (c) of Section 11418.

A serious felony is any felony listed in subdivision (c) Section 1192.7 of the Penal Code. Those felonies are presently defined as:

(1) Murder or voluntary manslaughter; (2) Mayhem; (3) Rape; (4) Sodomy by force, violence, duress, menace, threat of great bodily injury, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person; (5) Oral copulation by force, violence, duress, menace, threat of great bodily injury, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person; (6) Lewd or lascivious act on a child under the age of 14 years; (7) Any felony punishable by death or imprisonment in the state prison for life; (8) Any felony in which the defendant personally inflicts great bodily injury on any person, other than an accomplice, or any felony in which the defendant personally uses a firearm; (9) Attempted murder; (10) Assault with intent to commit rape, or robbery; (11) Assault with a deadly weapon or instrument on a peace officer; (12) Assault by a life prisoner on a non-inmate; (13) Assault with a deadly weapon by an inmate; (14) Arson; (15) Exploding a destructive device or any explosive with intent to injure; (16) Exploding a destructive device or any explosive causing bodily injury, great bodily injury, or mayhem; (17) Exploding a destructive device or any explosive with intent to murder; (18) Any burglary of the first degree; (19) Robbery or bank robbery; (20) Kidnapping; (21) Holding of a hostage by a person confined in a state prison; (22) Attempt to commit a felony punishable by death or imprisonment in the state prison for life; (23) Any felony in which the defendant personally used a dangerous or deadly weapon; (24) Selling, furnishing, administering, giving, or offering to sell, furnish, administer, or give to a minor any heroin, cocaine, phencyclidine (PCP), or any

methamphetamine-related drug, as described in paragraph (2) of subdivision (d) of Section 11055 of the Health and Safety Code, or any of the precursors of methamphetamines, as described in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (f) of Section 11055 or subdivision (a) of Section 11100 of the Health and Safety Code; (25) Any violation of subdivision (a) of Section 289 where the act is accomplished against the victim's will by force, violence, duress, menace, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person; (26) Grand theft involving a firearm; (27)carjacking; (28) any felony offense, which would also constitute a felony violation of Section 186.22; (29) assault with the intent to commit mayhem, rape, sodomy, or oral copulation, in violation of Section 220; (30) throwing acid or flammable substances, in violation of Section 244; (31) assault with a deadly weapon, firearm, machine gun, assault weapon, or semiautomatic firearm or assault on a peace officer or firefighter, in violation of Section 245; (32) assault with a deadly weapon against a public transit employee, custodial officer, or school employee, in violation of Sections 245.2, 245.3, or 245.5; (33) discharge of a firearm at an inhabited dwelling, vehicle, or aircraft, in violation of Section 246; (34) commission of rape or sexual penetration in concert with another person, in violation of Section 264.1; (35) continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 288.5; (36) shooting from a vehicle, in violation of subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 26100; (37) intimidation of victims or witnesses, in violation of Section 136.1; (38) criminal threats, in violation of Section 422; (39) any attempt to commit a crime listed in this subdivision other than an assault; (40) any violation of Section 12022.53; (41) a violation of subdivision (b) or (c) of Section 11418; and (42) any conspiracy to commit an offense described in this subdivision.

INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR STUDENT CONTACT FORM

Contra	actor N	Vame:					
Superv	visor/F	Foreman Name:					
Start I							
Comp	letion	Date:					
Locati							
Hours							
		ma on Charmadar					
_		Implayees on the Joh					
TVairio	01 01 1						
Yes	No						
[]	[]	Employees will have more than limited contact with students as determined by Owner, or if by Contractor, please explain:					
If yes,	the fo	llowing steps will be taken to ensure student safety (check):					
	[]	A physical barrier will be installed at the worksite to limit contact with pupils.					
[] Employees will be continually monitored and supervised by an emplo not been convicted of a violent or serious felony.							
		Name of Supervising Employee:					
		Date of Department of Justice verification that supervising employee has not been convicted of a violent or serious felony:					
		Name of employee who is the custodian of the Department of Justice verification information:					
	[]	Owner agrees: Employees will be surveilled by Owner's personnel.					
I decla knowl		der penalty of perjury that the foregoing is true and correct to the best of my					
Dated:	:						
		Signature Typed Nomes					
		Typed Name: Title:					
		Title:					
Note:	This	document must be executed and submitted with the executed Agreement between					

Berryessa Union School District New District Office

Owner and Contractor. END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 45 34 IRAN CONTRACTING ACT CERTIFICATION

(Public Contract Code sections 2202-2208)

As required by Public Contract Code ("PCC") section 2204 for contracts of \$1,000,000 or more, please insert bidder's or financial institution's name and Federal ID Number (if available) and complete **one** of the options below. Please note that California law establishes penalties for providing false certifications, including civil penalties equal to the greater of \$250,000 or twice the amount of the contract for which the false certification was made; contract termination; and three-year ineligibility to bid on contracts. (PCC §2205.)

OPTION #1 - CERTIFICATION

I, the official named below, certify I am duly authorized to execute this certification on behalf of the bidder/financial institution identified below, and the bidder/financial institution identified below is <u>not</u> on the current list of persons engaged in investment activities in Iran created by California Department of General Services ("DGS") and is not a financial institution extending twenty million dollars (\$20,000,000) or more in credit to another person/bidder, for 45 days or more, if that other person/bidder will use the credit to provide goods or services in the energy sector in Iran and is identified on the current list of persons engaged in investment activities in Iran created by DGS. (PCC §2204(a).)

Bidder Name/Financial Institution (F	Federal ID Number (or n/a)					
By (Authorized Signature)						
Printed Name and Title of Person Signing						
Date Executed	Executed in					

OPTION #2 – EXEMPTION

Pursuant to Public Contract Code sections 2203(c) and (d), a public entity may permit a bidder/financial institution engaged in investment activities in Iran, on a case-by-case basis, to be eligible for, or to bid on, submit a proposal for, or enters into or renews, a contract for goods and services. If you have obtained an exemption from the certification requirement under the Iran Contracting Act, please fill out the information below, and attach documentation demonstrating the exemption approval.

Bidder Name/Financial Institution (Printed)	Federal ID Number (or n/a)
By (Authorized Signature)	
Printed Name and Title of Person Signing	Date Executed

DOCUMENT 00 50 50

NOTICE OF INTENT TO AWARD

DATE POSTED:
CONTRACT NUMBER:
PROJECT TITLE:
Bonny S Gregorius, the Purchasing and Contracts Manager of the Berryessa Union School District, intends to recommend to the Board of Trustees of the Berryessa Union School District the Award of the above-referenced Project to at meeting of the Board of Trustees.
Deliver to the District FOUR fully executed counterparts of Document 00 52 26 (Agreement). Each copy of Document 00 52 26 (Agreement) must bear your original signature on the signature page and your initials on each page. Please print as single sided copies.
You must provide a scanned <u>signed copy</u> of the agreement before 3:00pm on You must provide the original completed documents listed below by 2:00pm on
FOR THE BERRYESSA UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT
By:
Bonny S Gregorius Purchasing and Contracts Manager 408-923-1871 ofc 408-926-8329 fax bgregorius@busd.net

DOCUMENT 00 51 00

NOTICE OF AWARD

Attn:	
	ΓRACT NO.: ΓRACT FOR:
The C	Contract Sum:Dollars (\$)
1. Notic	One electronic copy of the proposed Contract Documents listed below accompanies this e of Intent to Award.
2.	You must provide the original completed documents listed below by 2:00pm on
	a. Deliver to District TWO originals of Document 00 61 13.13 (Construction Performance Bond), executed by you and your surety.
	b. Deliver to District TWO originals of Document 00 61 13.16 (Construction Labor and Material Payment Bond), executed by you and your surety.
	c. Deliver to District TWO original sets of the insurance certificates with endorsements required under Document 00 72 00 (General Conditions).
3.	Failure to comply with these conditions within the time specified will entitle District to consider your Bid abandoned, to annul this Notice of Award, and to declare your Bid security forfeited.
4.	Within 10 days after you comply with the conditions in Paragraph 2 of this Document 00 51 00, District will return to you one fully signed counterpart of Document 00 52 26 (Agreement).
5.	Before you may start any Work at the Site, you must attend a preconstruction conference. The preconstruction conference will be arranged through Kitchell CEM. Questions regarding bonds and insurance may be directed to Bonny S Gregorius, Purchasing

Manager at 408-923-1871.

6. **SB 854 COMPLIANCE:** No contractor or subcontractor may be listed on a bid proposal for a public works project unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code section 1725.5.

No contractor or subcontractor may be awarded a contract for public work on a public works project unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code section 1725.5.

This project is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the Department of Industrial Relations.

7. FURNISHING OF ELECTRONIC CERTIFIED PAYROLL RECORDS TO LABOR COMMISSIONER:

All contractors and subcontractors must furnish electronic certified payroll records directly to the Labor Commissioner (aka Division of Labor Standards Enforcement).

FOR THE BERRYESSA UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT

By:		
Bonny S Gregorius Purchasing and Contracts Manager		
Board Approval Date:		
	END OF DOCI	JMENT

DOCUMENT 00 52 26

AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR

	This Agr	eement	effecti	ve	, 202	2 , by	and	betwee	n Be	erryessa U	Jnion
School	District,	Santa	Clara (County,	California,	hereina	after	called	the	"Owner,"	and
			, here	einafter o	called the "C	Contract	or."				

WITNESSETH: That the Contractor and the Owner for the consideration hereinafter named agree as follows:

ARTICLE I. SCOPE OF WORK. The Contractor agrees to furnish all labor, equipment and materials, including tools, implements, and appliances required, and to perform all the work in a good and workmanlike manner, free from any and all liens and claims from mechanics, material suppliers, subcontractors, artisans, machinists, teamsters, freight carriers, and laborers required for:

all in strict compliance with the plans, drawings and specifications therefore prepared by:

McKim Design Group

and other contract documents relating thereto.

ARTICLE II. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS. The Contractor and the Owner agree that all of the documents listed in Article 1.1.1 of the General Conditions form the Contract Documents which form the Contract.

ARTICLE III. TIME TO COMPLETE AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES.

Time is of the essence in this contract, and the time of Completion for the Project shall be as follows:

Start Construction – January 16, 2023 Complete Construction – February 24, 2023

Failure to Complete the Project within the time and in the manner provided for by the Contract Documents (i.e., by the Completion deadline) shall subject the Contractor to liquidated damages. For purposes of liquidated damages, the concept of "substantial completion" shall not constitute Completion and is not part of the Contract Documents. The actual occurrence of damages and the actual amount of the damages which the Owner would suffer if the Project were not Completed by the Completion deadline are dependent upon many circumstances and conditions which could prevail in various combinations and, from the nature of the case, it is impracticable and extremely difficult to fix the actual damages. Damages which the Owner would suffer in the event of delay include, but are not limited to, loss of the use of the Project, disruption of activities, costs of administration, supervision and the incalculable inconvenience and loss suffered by the public.

Accordingly, the parties agree that the amount herein set forth shall be the amount of damages which the Owner shall directly incur upon failure of the Contractor to Complete the Project by the Completion deadline: **One Thousand Dollars (\$1000.00)**, for each calendar day by which Completion of the Project is delayed beyond the Completion deadline as adjusted by change orders.

If the Contractor becomes liable under this section, the Owner, in addition to all other remedies provided by law, shall have the right to withhold any and all retained percentages of payments and/or progress payments, and to collect the interest thereon, which would otherwise be or become due the Contractor until the liability of the Contractor under this section has been finally determined. If the retained percentages and withheld progress payments appear insufficient to discharge all liabilities of the Contractor incurred under this Article, the Contractor and its sureties shall continue to remain liable to the Owner for such liabilities until all such liabilities are satisfied in full.

If the Owner accepts any work or makes any payment under this Agreement after a default by reason of delays, the payment or payments shall in no respect constitute a waiver or modification of any Agreement provisions regarding time of Completion and liquidated damages.

ART	ICLI	E IV. PAY	MENT A	ND RETENTION.	The Owner agrees to pay the
Contractor	in	current	funds		dollars
(\$) 1	for work s	atisfactorily	y performed after red	ceipt of properly documented
and submitte	ed Ap	plications	for Payme	ent and to make pay	ments on account thereof, as
provided in	he G	eneral Con-	ditions.		

The retention amount on this Project is Five Percent (5%).

ARTICLE V. CHANGES. Changes in this Agreement or in the Work to be done under this Agreement shall be made as provided in the General Conditions.

ARTICLE VI. TERMINATION. The Owner or Contractor may terminate the Contract as provided in the General Conditions.

ARTICLE VII. PREVAILING WAGES. The Project is a public work, the Work shall be performed as a public work and pursuant to the provisions of Section 1770 et seq. of the Labor Code of the State of California, which are hereby incorporated by reference and made a part hereof, the Director of Industrial Relations has determined the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the general prevailing rate for holiday and overtime work in the locality in which the work is to be performed, for each craft, classification or type of worker needed to execute this Contract. Per diem wages shall be deemed to include employer payments for health and welfare, pension, vacation, apprenticeship or other training programs, and similar purposes. Copies of the rates are on file at the Owner's principal office. The rate of prevailing wage for any craft, classification or type of workmanship to be employed on this Project is the rate established by the applicable collective bargaining agreement which rate so provided is hereby adopted by reference and shall be effective for the life of this Agreement or until

the Director of the Department of Industrial Relations determines that another rate be adopted. It shall be mandatory upon the Contractor and on any subcontractor to pay not less than the said specified rates to all workers employed in the execution of this Agreement.

The Contractor and any subcontractor under the Contractor as a penalty to the Owner shall forfeit not more than Two Hundred Dollars (\$200.00) for each calendar day or portion thereof for each worker paid less than the stipulated prevailing rates for such work or craft in which such worker is employed. The difference between such stipulated prevailing wage rates and the amount paid to each worker for each calendar day or portion thereof for which each worker was paid less than the stipulated prevailing wage rate shall be paid to each worker by the Contractor.

The Contractor and each Subcontractor shall keep or cause to be kept an accurate record for work on this Project showing the names, addresses, social security numbers, work classification, straight time and overtime hours worked and occupations of all laborers, workers and mechanics employed by them in connection with the performance of this Contract or any subcontract thereunder, and showing also the actual per diem wage paid to each of such workers, which records shall be open at all reasonable hours to inspection by the Owner, its officers and agents and to the representatives of the Division of Labor Law Enforcement of the State Department of Industrial Relations. The Contractor and each subcontractor shall furnish a certified copy of all payroll records directly to the Labor Commissioner.

For public works contracts awarded on and after January 1, 2015, those public works projects shall be subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the Department of Industrial Relations.

As of March 1, 2015, a contractor or subcontractor shall not be qualified to submit a bid or to be listed in a bid proposal subject to the requirements of Public Contract Code section 4104 unless currently registered and qualified under Labor Code section 1725.5 to perform public work as defined by Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 (§§1720 et seq.) of the Labor Code.

As of April 1, 2015, a contractor or subcontractor shall not be qualified to enter into, or engage in the performance of, any contract of public work (as defined by Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 (§§1720 et seq.) of the Labor Code) unless currently registered and qualified under Labor Code section 1725.5 to perform public work.

ARTICLE VIII. WORKING HOURS. In accordance with the provisions of Sections 1810 to 1815, inclusive, of the Labor Code of the State of California, which are hereby incorporated and made a part hereof, the time of service of any worker employed by the Contractor or a Subcontractor doing or contracting to do any part of the Work contemplated by this Agreement is limited and restricted to eight hours during any one calendar day and forty hours during any one calendar week, provided, that work may be performed by such employee in excess of said eight hours per day or forty hours per week provided that compensation for all hours worked in excess of eight hours per day, and forty hours per week, is paid at a rate not less than one and one-half (1½) times the

basic rate of pay. The Contractor and every Subcontractor shall keep an accurate record showing the name of and the actual hours worked each calendar day and each calendar week by each worker employed by them in connection with the Work. The records shall be kept open at all reasonable hours to inspection by representatives of the Owner and the Division of Labor Law Enforcement. The Contractor shall as a penalty to the Owner forfeit Twenty-five Dollars (\$25.00) for each worker employed in the execution of this Agreement by the Contractor or by any subcontractor for each calendar day during which such worker is required or permitted to work more than eight hours in any one calendar day, and forty hours in any one calendar week, except as herein provided.

ARTICLE IX. APPRENTICES. The Contractor agrees to comply with Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2, Sections 1777.5 and 1777.6 of the California Labor Code, which are hereby incorporated and made a part hereof. These sections require that contractors and subcontractors employ apprentices in apprenticeable occupations in a ratio of not less than one hour of apprentice's work for each five hours of work performed by a journeyman (unless an exemption is granted in accordance with Section 1777.5) and that contractors and subcontractors shall not discriminate among otherwise qualified employees as indentured apprentices on any public works solely on the ground of sex, race, religious creed, national origin, ancestry or color. Only apprentices as defined in Labor Code Section 3077, who are in training under apprenticeship standards and who have signed written apprentice agreements, will be employed on public works in apprenticeable occupations. The responsibility for compliance with these provisions is fixed with the Contractor for all apprenticeable occupations.

ARTICLE X. DSA OVERSIGHT PROCESS. The Contractor must comply with the applicable requirements of the Division of State Architect ("DSA") Construction Oversight Process ("DSA Oversight Process"), including but not limited to (a) notifying the Owner's Inspector of Record/Project Inspector ("IOR") upon commencement and completion of each aspect of the work as required under DSA Form 156; (b) coordinating the Work with the IOR's inspection duties and requirements; (c) submitting verified reports under DSA Form 6-C; and (d) coordinating with the Owner, Owner's Architect, any Construction Manager, any laboratories, and the IOR to meet the DSA Oversight Process requirements without delay or added costs to the Project.

Contractor shall be responsible for any additional DSA fees related to review of proposed changes to the DSA-approved construction documents, to the extent the proposed changes were caused by Contractor's wrongful act or omissions. If inspected work is found to be in non-compliance with the DSA-approved construction documents or the DSA-approved testing and inspection program, then it must be removed and corrected. Any construction that covers unapproved or uninspected work is subject to removal and correction, at Contractor's expense, in order to permit inspection and approval of the covered work in accordance with the DSA Oversight Process.

ARTICLE XI. INDEMNIFICATION AND INSURANCE. The Contractor will defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, its governing board, officers, agents, trustees, employees and others as provided in the General Conditions.

By this statement the Contractor represents that it has secured the payment of Workers' Compensation in compliance with the provisions of the Labor Code of the State of California and during the performance of the work contemplated herein will continue so to comply with said provisions of said Code. The Contractor shall supply the Owner with certificates of insurance evidencing that Workers' Compensation Insurance is in effect and providing that the Owner will receive thirty (30) days' notice of cancellation.

Contractor shall provide the insurance set forth in the General Conditions. The amount of general liability insurance shall be \$1,000,000.00 per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury and property damage and a minimum of \$2,000,000.00 aggregate. The amount of automobile liability insurance shall be \$1,000,000.00 per accident for bodily injury and property damage combined single limit.

ARTICLE XII. ENTIRE AGREEMENT. The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the parties relating to the Project and supersedes any prior or contemporaneous agreement between the parties, oral or written, including the Owner's award of the Project to Contractor, unless such agreement is expressly incorporated herein. The Owner makes no representations or warranties, express or implied, not specified in the Contract. The Contract is intended as the complete and exclusive statement of the parties' agreement pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure section 1856.

ARTICLE XIII. EXECUTION OF OTHER DOCUMENTS. The parties to this Agreement shall cooperate fully in the execution of any and all other documents and in the completion of any additional actions that may be necessary or appropriate to give full force and effect to the terms and intent of the Contract.

ARTICLE XIV. EXECUTION IN COUNTERPARTS. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts such that the signatures may appear on separate signature pages. A copy, or an original, with all signatures appended together, shall be deemed a fully executed Agreement.

ARTICLE XV. BINDING EFFECT. Contractor, by execution of this Agreement, acknowledges that Contractor has read this Agreement and the other Contract Documents, understands them, and agrees to be bound by their terms and conditions. The Contract shall inure to the benefit of and shall be binding upon the Contractor and the Owner and their respective successors and assigns.

ARTICLE XVI. SEVERABILITY; GOVERNING LAW; CHOICE OF FORUM. If any provision of the Contract shall be held invalid or unenforceable by a court of competent jurisdiction, such holding shall not invalidate or render unenforceable any other provision hereof. The Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of California. Any action or proceeding seeking any relief under or with respect to this Agreement shall be brought solely in the Superior Court of the State of California for the County of Santa Clara, subject to transfer of venue under applicable State law, provided that nothing in this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of immunity to suit by Owner.

ARTICLE XVII. AMENDMENTS. The terms of the Contract shall not be waived, altered, modified, supplemented or amended in any manner whatsoever except

by written agreement signed by the parties and approved or ratified by the Governing Board.

ARTICLE XVIII. ASSIGNMENT OF CONTRACT. The Contractor shall not assign or transfer by operation of law or otherwise any or all of its rights, burdens, duties or obligations without the prior written consent of the surety on the payment bond, the surety on the performance bond and the Owner.

ARTICLE XIX. WRITTEN NOTICE. Written notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person to the individual or member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it was intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified or overnight mail to the last business address known to the person who gives the notice.

(CONTRACTOR)	(OWNER)		
SIGNED BY (Contractor)	(Title)		
CALIFORNIA CONTRACTOR'S LICENSE NO.			
LICENSE EXPIRATION DATE			

NOTE:

Contractor must give the full business address of the Contractor and sign with Contractor's usual signature. Partnerships must furnish the full name of all partners and the Agreement must be signed in the partnership name by a general partner with authority to bind the partnership in such matters, followed by the signature and designation of the person signing. The name of the person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature. Corporations must sign with the legal name of the corporation, followed by the name of the state of incorporation and by the signature and designation of the chairman of the board, president or any vice president, and then followed by a second signature by the secretary, assistant secretary, the chief financial officer or assistant treasurer. All persons signing must be authorized to bind the corporation in the matter. The name of each person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature. Satisfactory evidence of the authority of the officer signing on behalf of a corporation shall be furnished.

DOCUMENT 00 54 26

This is a fiduciary account created by statute, Public Contract Code section 22300. The funds deposited in this account shall not be released to Contractor or any other person or entity, other than Owner, including pursuant to any purported lien or writ of attachment or execution, without the prior written, express approval of Owner.

ESCROW AGREEMENT FOR SECURITY DEPOSITS IN LIEU OF RETENTION

95132	This Escrow Agreement is made and entered into by and between the Berryessa School District, whose address is 1376 Piedmont Road, San Jose, California (hereinafter called "Owner");, whose address (hereinafter called "Contractor"); and, a state or federally chartered bank in California whose
addres	
Agent	For the consideration hereinafter set forth, the Owner, Contractor, and Escrowagree as follows:
1.	Pursuant to section 22300 of the Public Contract Code of the State of California, Contractor has the option to deposit securities with Escrow Agent as a substitute for retention earnings required to be withheld by the Owner pursuant to the Contract entered into between the Owner and Contractor in the amount of
2.	Thereafter, Owner shall make progress payments to the Contractor for such funds which otherwise would be withheld from progress payments pursuant to the Contract provisions, provided that the Escrow Agent holds securities in the form and amount specified above.
3.	Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 22300, as an alternative to the procedures set forth above, Contractor may request in writing that the Owner pay

retention amounts directly to Escrow Agent. When the Owner makes payment of retentions earned directly to the Escrow Agent, the Escrow Agent shall hold them for benefit of the Contractor until such time as the escrow created under this Escrow Agreement is terminated. The Contractor may direct the investment of the payments into securities. All terms and conditions of this Escrow Agreement and the rights and responsibilities of the parties shall be equally applicable and binding when the Owner pays the Escrow Agent directly.

- 4. The Contractor shall be responsible for paying all fees for the expenses incurred by Escrow Agent in administering the Escrow Account and all expenses of the Owner. These expenses and payment terms shall be determined by the Owner, Contractor and Escrow Agent.
- 5. The interest earned on the securities or the money market accounts held in escrow and all interest earned on that interest shall be for the sole account of Contractor and shall be subject to withdrawal by Contractor at any time and from time to time without notice to the Owner.
- 6. Contractor shall have the right to withdraw all or any part of the principal in the Escrow Account only by written notice to Escrow Agent accompanied by written authorization from Owner to the Escrow Agent that Owner consents to the withdrawal of the amount sought to be withdrawn by Contractor.
- 7. The Owner shall have the right to draw upon the securities or any amount paid directly to Escrow Agent in the event of default by the Contractor. Upon seven (7) days written notice to the Escrow Agent from the Owner of the default, the Escrow Agent shall immediately convert the securities to cash and shall distribute the cash, including any amounts paid directly to Escrow Agent pursuant to Section 3 above, as instructed by Owner. Escrow Agent shall not be concerned with the validity of any notice of default given by Owner pursuant to this paragraph, and shall promptly comply with Owner's instructions to pay over said escrowed assets. Escrow Agent further agrees to not interplead the escrowed assets in response to a conflicting demand and hereby waives any present or future opportunity of interpleader.
- 8. Upon receipt of written notification from the Owner certifying that the Contract is final and complete, and that the Contractor has complied with all requirements and procedures applicable to the Contract, Escrow Agent shall release to Contractor all securities and interest on deposit less escrow fees and charges of the Escrow Account. The escrow shall be closed immediately upon disbursement of all moneys and securities on deposit and payment of fees and charges.
- 9. Escrow Agent shall rely on the written notifications from the Owner and Contractor pursuant to Sections (4), (5), (6), (7) and (8) of this Agreement and the

release and disbursement of the securities and interest as set forth above. The names of the persons who are authorized to give written notice or to receive 10. written notice on behalf of the Owner, the Contractor and the Escrow Agent in connection with the foregoing, and exemplars of their respective signatures are as follows: ON BEHALF OF OWNER: Signature Typewritten Name Title ON BEHALF OF CONTRACTOR: Signature Typewritten Name Title ON BEHALF OF ESCROW AGENT: Signature Typewritten Name Title IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement by their proper officers on the date first set forth above. OWNER: Signature Typewritten Name

Owner and Contractor shall hold Escrow Agent harmless from Escrow Agent's

Title

CONTRACTOR:
Signature
Typewritten Name
Title
ESCROW AGENT:
Signature
Typewritten Name
Title

At the time the Escrow Account is opened, the Owner and Contractor shall deliver to the Escrow Agent a fully executed counterpart of this Agreement.

DOCUMENT 00 55 00

NOTICE TO PROCEED

Dated:, 20	_
ГО:	
(Contractor)	_
ADDRESS:	
PROJECT:	
PROJECT/CONTRACT NO.: be Contractor ("Contract").	etween the Berryessa Union School District and
run on, 20 By	Fime under the above Contract will commence to y that date, you are to start performing your In accordance with the Agreement executed by, 20
You must submit the following documents following the date of this Notice to Proceed	by 5:00 p.m. of the TENTH (10TH) calendar day
a. Contractor's preliminary schedule of	f construction.
b. Contractor's preliminary schedule of	f values for all of the Work.
c. Contractor's preliminary schedule of Data, and Samples submittals	of submittals, including Shop Drawings, Product
d. Contractor's Safety Plan specifically	adapted for the Project.
<u>=</u>	cluding the name, address, telephone number, Contractors License number, classification, and
Thank you. We look forward to a very succ	eessful Project.
	Berryessa Union School District
	BY:
	NAME:
	TITLE:

DOCUMENT 00 61 13.13

PERFORMANCE BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that w	ve, _			
		as F	rincipal	and
	as	Surety,	are held	d and
firmly bound unto Berryessa Union School District, in the Co	ount	y of San	ta Clara, S	tate of
California (""Owner") in the sum of			I	Oollars
(\$) for the payment of which sum wel	l an	d truly	made, we	bind
ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, and success	ors,	jointly a	and severa	lly, to
the Owner for the full performance of a certain contract v	vith	the Own	ner, the ter	ms of
which are incorporated herein by reference, dated			, 201_	_, for
construction of:				

The condition of this obligation is such that, if the Principal shall well and truly perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions, and agreements of said Contract during the original term of said Contract and any extensions thereof that may be granted by the Owner, with or without notice to the Surety, and for the period of time specified in the Contract after completion for correction of faulty or improper materials and workmanship and during the life of any guaranty or warranty required under the Contract, and shall also well and truly perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions and agreement of any and all duly authorized modifications of said Contract that may hereafter be made, then this obligation is to be void, otherwise to remain in full force and virtue.

And the said Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed thereunder or the specifications accompanying the same, shall in any way affect its obligation on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract, or to the Work, or to the specifications.

No further agreement between Surety and Owner shall be required as a prerequisite to the Surety performing its obligations under this bond.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the		<u> </u>
instrument under their several seals this	day of	, 201
hereto affixed and these presents duly sign	ed by its unders	signed representative, pursuant
to authority of its governing body.	•	
(To be signed by)	
(Principal and Surety,)	
(and acknowledged and)	
)	
(Notarial Seal attached)	
(Affix Corporate Seal)		
		(Individual Principal)
		(Business Address)
		,
(Affix Corporate Seal)		
,		(Corporate Principal)
		(corporate randipar)
		(Business Address)
		(Dusiness Address)
(1.00 0 1)		
(Affix Corporate Seal)		
		(Corporate Surety)
		(Business Address)
		By:
		, <u> </u>
The rate of premium on this bond is	ner t	housand
The face of premium on this cond is	per t	no asana.
The total amount of premium charged is		
The total amount of premium charged is		·•
The above must be filled in by Corporate S	lurety	
The above must be fined in by Corporate S	ourcly.	

DOCUMENT 00 61 13.16

PAYMENT BOND (Labor and Material)

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:

That WHEREAS, Berryessa Union School District (the "Owner" of the public work project described below) and, hereinafter designated as the "Principal," have entered into a Contract for the furnishing of all materials and labor, services and transportation, necessary, convenient, and prope to construct:				
Which said agreement dated				
WHEREAS, the Principal is required, before entering upon the performance of the work, to file a good and sufficient bond with the body by whom the Contract is awarded to secure the claims arising under said agreement.				
NOW, THEREFORE, THESE PRESENTS WITNESSETH:				
That the said Principal and the undersigned				
The condition of this obligation is that if the said Principal or any of its subcontractors, or the heirs, executors, administrators, successors, or assigns of any, all, or either of them, shall fail to pay any of the persons named in Civil Code section 9100, or any of the amounts due, as specified in Civil Code section 9554, subdivision (b), that said Surety will pay the same in an amount not exceeding the amount hereinabove set forth, and also in case suit is brought upon this bond, will pay costs and reasonable attorney's fees to be awarded and fixed by the Court, and to be taxed as costs and to be included in the judgment therein rendered.				

It is hereby expressly stipulated and agreed that this bond shall inure to the benefit of any and all persons, companies, and corporations entitled to file claims so as to give a right of action to them or their assigns in any suit brought upon this bond.

Should the condition of this bond be fully performed, then this obligation shall become null and void, otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.

accompanying the same shall in any manner affect its obligations on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension, alteration, or addition. IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this instrument has been duly executed by the Principal and Surety this ______, 201__. (To be signed by (Principal and Surety, (and acknowledged and (Notarial Seal attached Principal Surety Attorney-in-Fact

And the said Surety, for value received, thereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration, or addition to the terms of said contract or the specifications

END OF DOCUMENT

The above bond is accepted and approved this day of .

DOCUMENT 00 72 00

GENERAL CONDITIONS

for

CONTRACT OF CONSTRUCTION

Bid #B-07-2022-23

STRUCTURED CABLING at NEW DISTRICT OFFICE

BERRYESSA UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT

11/28/2022

SUMMARY OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1:	GENERAL CONDITIONS	1
ARTICLE 2:	OWNER	6
ARTICLE 3:	THE CONTRACTOR	10
ARTICLE 4:	ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT	26
ARTICLE 5:	SUBCONTRACTORS	41
ARTICLE 6:	CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS	47
ARTICLE 7:	CHANGES IN THE WORK	49
ARTICLE 8:	TIME	57
ARTICLE 9:	PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION	61
ARTICLE 10:	PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY	71
ARTICLE 11:	INSURANCE AND BONDS	77
ARTICLE 12:	UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK	82
ARTICLE 13:	MISCELLEOUS PROVISIONS	84
ARTICLE 14:	TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT	96

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 11	2.2 INFORMATION AND SERVICES
GENERAL CONDITIONS1	REQUIRED OF THE OWNER6
1.1 BASIC DEFINITIONS	2.2.1 INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK6
1.1.1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	2.2.2 SITE SURVEY6
1.1.2 THE CONTRACT	2.2.3 Soils7
1.1.3 THE WORK	2.2.3.1 Owner Furnished Services7
1.1.4 THE PROJECT2	2.2.3.2 Contractor Reliance7
1.1.5 THE DRAWINGS2	2.2.4 UTILITY SURVEY7
1.1.6 THE SPECIFICATIONS2	2.2.5 Information7
1.1.7 THE PROJECT MANUAL2	2.2.6 Existing Utility Lines; Removal,
1.1.8 OR 2	RELOCATION8
1.1.9 COMPLETION OR COMPLETE2	2.2.6.1 <i>Removal, Relocation</i> 8
1.2 EXECUTION, CORRELATION AND	2.2.6.2 <i>Assessment</i> 8
INTENT 2	2.2.6.3 <i>Notification</i> 8
1.2.1 CORRELATION AND INTENT3	2.2.6.4 <i>Underground Utility Clearance</i> 8
1.2.1.1 Documents Complementary and	2.2.7 EASEMENTS8
Inclusive 3	2.2.8 REASONABLE PROMPTNESS8
1.2.1.2 Coverage of the Drawings and	2.2.9 COPIES FURNISHED8
Specifications3	2.2.10 Duties Cumulative9
1.2.1.3 <i>Conflicts</i> 3	2.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO STOP THE
1.2.1.4 Conformance With Laws3	WORK9
1.2.1.5 <i>Ambiguity</i> 4	2.4 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT
1.2.1.6 <i>Execution</i> 4	THE WORK9
1.2.2 ADDENDA AND DEFERRED APPROVALS4	ARTICLE 39
1.2.2.1 <i>Addenda</i> 4	THE CONTRACTOR9
1.2.2.2 Deferred Approvals4	3.1 DEFINITION9
1.2.3 Specification Interpretation4	3.2 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION
1.2.3.1 <i>Titles</i> 4	PROCEDURES10
1.2.3.2 <i>As Shown, Etc</i> 5	3.2.1 CONTRACTOR10
1.2.3.3 <i>Provide</i> 5	3.2.2 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY10
1.2.3.4 General Conditions5	3.2.3 OBLIGATIONS NOT CHANGED BY
1.2.3.5 <i>Abbreviations</i> 5	Architect's Actions10
1.2.3.6 <i>Plural</i> 5	3.2.4 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY FOR
1.2.3.7 <i>Metric</i> 5	READINESS FOR WORK10
1.2.3.8 Standard Specifications5	3.2.5 Project Meetings10
1.2.3.9 Absence of Modifiers5	3.3 SUPERINTENDENT11
1.3 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF	3.3.1 FULL TIME SUPERINTENDENT11
ARCHITECT'S DRAWINGS,	3.3.2 Staff11
SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER	3.3.3 RIGHT TO REMOVE11
DOCUMENTS6	3.4 LABOR AND MATERIALS11
ARTICLE 26	3.4.1 CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE11
OWNER 6	3.4.2 QUALITY11
2.1 DEFINITION6	3.4.3 REPLACEMENT12

3.4.4	DISCI	PLINE12	3.11.4.2 Two or More Products Specifie	d.21
3.5	WAR	RANTY12	3.11.4.3 Substitution Request Form	
3.6	TAXI	ES12	3.11.4.4 List of Manufacturers and Prod	lucts
3.7	PERN	MITS, FEES AND NOTICES12	Required 21	
3.7.1		IENT12	3.11.5 DEFERRED APPROVALS	22
3.7.2	COMP	PLIANCE13	3.12 CUTTING AND PATCHING	22
3.7.3	CONT	RACT DOCUMENTS13	3.12.1 SCOPE	
		ONSIBILITY13	3.12.2 Consent	
		RACT13	3.12.3 STRUCTURAL MEMBERS	22
		E13	3.12.4 Subsequent Removal	
3.8	3.2.1	Prompt Selection13	3.13 CLEANING UP	
	.2.2	<i>Cost</i> 13	3.13.1 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY	
	.2.3	Cost Included in Contract Sum13	3.13.2 FAILURE TO CLEANUP	
	.2.4	Contract Sum Adjustment14	3.13.3 Construction Buildings	
3.9		FRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION	3.14 ACCESS TO WORK	
		ES14	3.15 ROYALTIES AND PATENTS	
		irements14	3.15.1 PAYMENT AND INDEMNITY	
		OVERSIGHT PROCESS16	3.15.2 REVIEW	
		JRE TO MEET REQUIREMENTS16	3.16 INDEMNIFICATION	
		UMENTS AND SAMPLES AT THE	3.16.1 SCOPE: CONTRACTOR	
SITE			3.16.2 SCOPE: SUBCONTRACTORS	
		P DRAWINGS, PRODUCT DATA,	3.16.2.1 <i>Indemnity</i>	
		PLES17	3.16.2.2 Joint and Several Liability	
		MITTALS DEFINED17	3.16.3 No Limitation	
	1.1.1	Shop Drawings17	3.17 OWNER AS INTENDED BENEFICE	
	1.1.2	Samples17	25	
		Contractor's Responsibility17	3.18 NOTICE OF EXCUSE FOR	
		Extent of Review18	NONPERFORMANCE	26
		WING SUBMISSION PROCEDURE18	ARTICLE 4	
		Transmittal Letter and Other	ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT	
		nents18	4.1 ARCHITECT	
	-	Copies Required19	4.1.1 DEFINITION	
		Corrections19	4.1.2 Modification	
	1.2.4	Approval Prior to Commencement of	4.1.3 Termination	
Wo		19	4.2 ARCHITECT'S ADMINISTRATION	
		IPLE SUBMISSIONS PROCEDURE19	THE CONTRACT	
	1.3.1	Samples Required19	4.2.1 STATUS	
_	_	Labels and Instructions19	4.2.2 SITE VISITS	
		Architect's Review20	4.2.3 LIMITATIONS OF CONSTRUCTION	∠1
			RESPONSIBILITY	27
		Record Drawings and Annotated		∠ /
		tions	4.2.4 COMMUNICATIONS FACILITATING	27
		Equipment Manuals20	CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION	
		Owner's Property20	4.2.5 PAYMENT APPLICATIONS	
		STITUTIONS20	4.2.6 REJECTION OF WORK	
5.1	1.4.1	One Product Specified21	4.2.7 Change Orders	28

4.2.8 WARRANTIES UPON COMPLETION28	4.5.9.2 Trenches or Excavations Greater Than
4.2.9 Interpretation28	Four Feet Below the Surface39
4.2.10 Additional Instructions28	4.5.10 Injury or Damage to Person or
4.2.10.1 Architect's Interpretations and	Property 40
Decisions 28	ARTICLE 540
4.2.10.2 Typical Parts and Sections29	SUBCONTRACTORS40
4.2.10.3 <i>Dimensions</i> 29	5.1 DEFINITIONS40
4.3 INSPECTOR OF RECORD29	5.1.1 SUBCONTRACTOR40
4.3.1 GENERAL29	5.1.2 Sub-Subcontractor40
4.3.2 Inspector's of Record's Duties29	5.1.3 Specialty Contractors40
4.3.3 Inspector of Record's Authority to	5.2 AWARD OF SUBCONTRACTS AND
REJECT OR STOP WORK29	OTHER CONTRACTS FOR PORTIONS OF
4.3.4 Inspector of Record's Facilities29	THE WORK41
4.4 RESPONSIBILITY FOR ADDITIONAL	5.2.1 Assignment or Substitution - Consent
CHARGES INCURRED BY THE OWNER FOR	of Owner 41
PROFESSIONAL SERVICES30	5.2.2 Grounds for Substitution41
4.5 NOTICES OF POTENTIAL CHANGE,	5.2.2.1 No Change in Contract42
CHANGE ORDER REQUESTS, AND CLAIMS	5.2.2.2 Substitution Due to Clerical Error
30	5.3 SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS42
4.5.1 NOTICE OF POTENTIAL CHANGE31	5.4 CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF
4.5.2 CHANGE ORDERS REQUESTS31	SUBCONTRACTS43
4.5.3 DEFINITION OF CLAIM32	5.5 SUBCONTRACTOR'S
4.5.4 TIME FOR SUBMITTING CLAIM; WAIVER .33	RESPONSIBILITIES43
4.5.5 CONTENT OF CLAIM	5.5.1 SUPERVISION BY SUBCONTRACTORS43
4.5.5.1 <i>Claim Format; Waiver</i> 34	5.5.2 DISCIPLINE AND ORDER43
4.5.5.2 Claims for Additional Money35	5.5.3 Defects Discovered44
4.5.5.3 Claims for Additional Time35	5.5.4 SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION44
4.5.5.3.1 <i>Notice of Extent of Claim</i> 35	5.5.5 Temporary Structures44
4.5.5.3.2 Unusually Severe Weather Claims .36	5.5.6 Charges to Subcontractor44
4.5.5.4 <i>Pass Through Claims</i> 36	5.5.7 Fines Imposed45
4.5.6 Procedures for Claims Less Than or	5.5.8 Project Signs45
EQUAL TO \$375,000 (PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE	5.5.9 Remedies for Failure to Perform45
SECTION 20104.2)36	5.5.10 DISPUTES NOT TO AFFECT WORK45
4.5.6.1 Claims for Less Than \$50,00036	5.5.11 APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT46
4.5.6.2 Claims Over \$50,000 and Less Than or	5.5.12 Compliance with Procedures46
equal to \$375,00037	5.5.13 On-Site Record Keeping46
4.5.6.3 <i>Meet and Confer</i> 37	5.5.14 Non-Exclusive Obligations46
4.5.6.4 Government Code Claim38	ARTICLE 646
4.5.7 Procedures for Claims Over \$375,000	CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY
38	SEPARATE CONTRACTORS46
4.5.8 CONTINUING CONTRACT PERFORMANCE 38	6.1 OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM
4.5.9 CLAIMS FOR CONCEALED OR UNKNOWN	CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD
CONDITIONS39	SEPARATE CONTRACTS46
4.5.9.1 Trenches or Excavations Less Than Four	
Feet Below the Surface39	

6.1.1	OWNER'S RIGHTS46	7.8 Waiver of Right to Claim Money or
6.1.2	DESIGNATION AS CONTRACTOR47	TIME 56
6.1.3	CONTRACTOR DUTIES47	ARTICLE 856
6.1.4	OWNER OBLIGATIONS47	TIME56
6.2	MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY47	8.1 DEFINITIONS56
6.2.1	DELIVERY AND STORAGE47	8.1.1 CONTRACT TIME56
6.2.2	NOTICE BY CONTRACTOR47	8.1.2 NOTICE TO PROCEED56
6.2.3	Costs Incurred48	8.1.3 DAYS57
6.2.4	CORRECTION OF DAMAGE48	8.2 HOURS OF WORK57
6.3	OWNER'S RIGHT TO CLEAN UP48	8.2.1 SUFFICIENT FORCES57
ART	ICLE 748	8.2.2 PERFORMANCE DURING WORKING HOURS
CHA	NGES IN THE WORK48	57
7.1	CHANGES48	8.2.3 LABOR CODE APPLICATION57
7.1.1	NO CHANGES WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION	8.2.4 Costs for After Hours Inspections57
	48	8.2.5 TIME FOR COMMENCEMENT BY
7.1.2	AUTHORITY TO ORDER MINOR CHANGES	SUBCONTRACTORS58
	49	8.3 PROGRESS AND COMPLETION58
7.2	CHANGE ORDERS49	8.3.1 TIME OF THE ESSENCE58
7.3	CONSTRUCTION CHANGE	8.3.2 NO COMMENCEMENT WITHOUT INSURANCE
DIRE	ECTIVES ("CCD")50	58
	DEFINITION50	8.3.3 EXPEDITIOUS COMPLETION58
	USE TO DIRECT CHANGE50	8.4 EXTENSIONS OF TIME - LIQUIDATED
7.4	REQUEST FOR INFORMATION ("RFI")	DAMAGES59
	50	8.4.1 CONDITIONS ALLOWING FOR EXTENSIONS
7.4.1	DEFINITION50	OF TIME TO COMPLETE THE WORK ONLY
	SCOPE50	(EXCUSABLE DELAY)59
	RESPONSE TIME50	8.4.2 COMPENSABLE DELAY (TIME AND MONEY)
7.4.4	Costs Incurred51	59
7.5	REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL ("RFP")51	8.4.3 NOTICE BY CONTRACTOR REQUIRED;
7.5.1	DEFINITION51	PROCEDURES FOR DEMANDING ADDITIONAL TIME
7.5.2	SCOPE51	OR MONEY59
7.6	CHANGE ORDER REQUEST ("COR")	8.4.4 EARLY COMPLETION
	51	8.4.5 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES60
7.6.1	DEFINITION51	8.5 GOVERNMENT APPROVALS60
7.6.2	CHANGES IN PRICE52	ARTICLE 961
7.6.3	CHANGES IN TIME52	PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION61
7.7	PRICE OF CHANGE ORDERS52	9.1 CONTRACT SUM61
7.7.1	SCOPE52	9.2 COST BREAKDOWN61
7.7.2	DETERMINATION OF COST52	9.2.1 Required Information61
	FORMAT FOR PROPOSED COST CHANGE54	9.2.2 OWNER ACCEPTANCE REQUIRED61
	DISCOUNTS, REBATES, AND REFUNDS55	9.3 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT61
	ACCOUNTING RECORDS56	9.3.1 PROCEDURE
	NOTICE REQUIRED56	9.3.2 Purchase of Materials and Equipment
	APPLICABILITY TO SUBCONTRACTORS 56	62
		9.3.3 WARRANTY OF TITLE

9.4 REVIEW OF PROGRESS PAYMENT .63	10.2.2 Contractor Notices72
9.4.1 OWNER ACCEPTANCE63	10.2.3 SAFETY BARRIERS AND SAFEGUARDS72
9.4.2 OWNER'S REVIEW63	10.2.4 USE OR STORAGE OF HAZARDOUS
9.5 DECISIONS TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT	Material 72
64	10.2.5 FINGERPRINTING72
9.5.1 REASONS TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT64	10.3 PROTECTION OF WORK AND
9.5.2 PAYMENT AFTER CURE66	PROPERTY72
9.5.3 OVERPAYMENT AND/OR FAILURE TO	10.3.1 Protection of Work72
WITHHOLD66	10.3.2 Protection for Elements73
9.6 PROGRESS PAYMENTS66	10.3.3 SHORING AND STRUCTURAL LOADING .73
9.6.1 PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR66	10.3.4 CONFORMANCE WITHIN ESTABLISHED
9.6.2 PAYMENTS TO SUBCONTRACTORS67	Limits 73
9.6.3 Percentage of Completion or Payment	10.3.5 SUBCONTRACTOR ENFORCEMENT OF
INFORMATION67	Rules 73
9.6.4 No Obligation of Owner for	10.3.6 SITE ACCESS73
SUBCONTRACTOR PAYMENT67	10.3.7 Protection of Materials74
9.6.5 PAYMENT TO SUPPLIERS67	10.4 EMERGENCIES74
9.6.6 PAYMENT NOT CONSTITUTING APPROVAL	10.4.1 EMERGENCY ACTION74
OR ACCEPTANCE67	10.4.2 ACCIDENT REPORTS74
9.6.7 JOINT CHECKS67	10.5 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS74
9.7 COMPLETION OF THE WORK68	10.5.1 Discovery of Hazardous Materials
9.7.1 Close-Out Procedures68	74
9.7.2 Costs of Multiple Inspections68	10.5.2 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL WORK
9.8 PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE68	LIMITATIONS75
9.9 FINAL PROGRESS PAYMENT AND	10.5.3 INDEMNIFICATION BY OWNER FOR
RELEASE OF RETENTION69	HAZARDOUS MATERIAL NOT CAUSED BY
9.9.1 Final Application for Progress	CONTRACTOR75
PAYMENT 69	10.5.4 INDEMNIFICATION BY CONTRACTOR FOR
9.9.2 PROCEDURES FOR APPLICATION FOR FINAL	HAZARDOUS MATERIAL CAUSED BY CONTRACTOR
PROGRESS PAYMENT69	75
9.9.3 RELEASE OF RETAINAGE70	10.5.5 TERMS OF HAZARDOUS MATERIAL
9.10 SUBSTITUTION OF SECURITIES70	Provision75
ARTICLE 1070	10.5.6 Archeological Materials75
PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY	ARTICLE 1176
71	INSURANCE AND BONDS76
10.1 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND	11.1 CONTRACTOR'S LIABILITY
PROGRAMS71	INSURANCE76
10.1.1 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY71	11.1.1 LIABILITY INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS 76
10.1.2 SUBCONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY71	11.1.2 SUBCONTRACTOR INSURANCE
10.1.3 COOPERATION71	REQUIREMENTS77
10.1.4 ACCIDENT REPORTS71	11.1.3 OWNER'S INSURANCE77
10.1.5 First-Aid Supplies at Site71	11.1.4 Additional Insured Endorsement
10.2 SAFETY OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY	REQUIREMENTS77
71	
10.2.1 THE CONTRACTOR72	

11.1.5 Workers' Compensation Insurance	13.5.3 ADVANCE NOTICE TO INSPECTOR OF
77	Record 84
11.1.6 Builder's Risk/78	13.5.4 Testing Off-Site84
11.1.6.1 Course-of-Construction	13.5.5 ADDITIONAL TESTING OR INSPECTION84
Insurance Requirements78	13.5.6 Costs for Retesting84
11.1.7 CONSENT OF INSURER FOR PARTIAL	13.5.7 Costs for Premature Test85
OCCUPANCY OR USE78	13.5.8 TESTS OR INSPECTIONS NOT TO DELAY
11.1.8 FIRE INSURANCE79	Work 85
11.1.9 OTHER INSURANCE79	13.6 [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]85
11.1.10 Proof of Carriage of Insurance79	13.7 TRENCH EXCAVATION85
11.1.11 COMPLIANCE80	13.7.1 Trenches Greater Than Five Feet .85
11.2 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT	13.7.2 EXCAVATION SAFETY85
BONDS 80	13.7.3 No Tort Liability of Owner85
11.2.1 BOND REQUIREMENTS80	13.7.4 No Excavation Without Permits86
11.2.2 SURETY QUALIFICATION80	13.8 WAGE RATES86
ARTICLE 1280	13.8.1 WAGE RATES86
UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF	13.8.2 HOLIDAY AND OVERTIME PAY86
WORK80	13.8.3 WAGE RATES NOT AFFECTED BY
12.1 UNCOVERING OF WORK81	SUBCONTRACTS86
12.1.1 Uncovering Work for Required	13.8.4 Change in Prevailing Wage During
Inspections81	BID OR CONSTRUCTION86
12.1.2 Costs for Inspections not Required	13.8.5 FORFEITURE AND PAYMENTS86
81	13.8.6 MINIMUM WAGE RATES87
12.2 CORRECTION OF WORK; WARRANTY	13.8.7 PER DIEM WAGES87
81	13.8.8 Posting of Wage Rates 87
12.2.1 Correction of Rejected Work81	13.9 RECORD OF WAGES PAID:
12.2.2 REMOVAL OF NONCONFORMING WORK81	INSPECTION87
12.2.3 OWNER'S RIGHTS IF CONTRACTOR FAILS	13.9.1 APPLICATION OF LABOR CODE87
TO CORRECT81	13.10 APPRENTICES89
12.2.4 Cost of Correcting the Work82	13.10.1 Apprentice Wages and Definitions 90
12.2.5 WARRANTY CORRECTIONS82	13.10.2 APPRENTICE LABOR POOL90
12.2.6 No Time Limitation82	13.10.3 JOURNEYMAN/APPRENTICE RATIO;
12.3 NONCONFORMING WORK82	COMPUTATION OF HOURS90
ARTICLE 1383	13.10.4 JOURNEYMAN/APPRENTICE RATIO91
MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS83	13.10.4.1 Apprenticeable Craft or Trade91
13.1 GOVERNING LAW83	13.10.5 RATIO EXEMPTION92
13.2 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS83	13.10.6 APPRENTICE FUND
13.3 WRITTEN NOTICE83	13.10.7 PRIME CONTRACTOR COMPLIANCE92
13.4 RIGHTS AND REMEDIES83	13.10.8 DECISIONS OF JOINT APPRENTICESHIP
13.4.1 Duties and Obligations Cumulative	COMMITTEE92
83	13.10.9 No Bias92
13.4.2 NO WAIVER	
13.5 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS84	
13.5.1 COMPLIANCE84	
13.5.2 Independent Testing Laboratory84	

13.10.10 VIOLATION OF LABOR CODE93	14.2.3 PAYMENTS WITHHELD96
13.11 ASSIGNMENT OF ANTITRUST	14.2.4 PAYMENTS UPON COMPLETION96
CLAIMS 93	14.2.5 INCLUSION OF TERMINATION FOR
13.11.1 APPLICATION93	Convenience96
13.11.2 ASSIGNMENT OF CLAIM94	14.3 SUSPENSION OR TERMINATION BY
13.12 AUDIT94	THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE96
13.13 STORM WATER DISCHARGE PERMIT	14.3.1 Suspension by Owner96
94	14.3.1.1 <i>Adjustments</i> 97
ARTICLE 1495	14.3.1.2 Adjustments for Fixed Cost97
TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE	14.3.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR
CONTRACT95	Convenience97
14.1 TERMINATION BY THE	14.4 NOT A WAIVER97
CONTRACTOR FOR CAUSE95	14.5 MUTUAL TERMINATION FOR
14.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR	CONVENIENCE97
CAUSE 95	14.6 EARLY TERMINATION98
14.2.1 Grounds for Termination95	
14.2.2 Notification of Termination96	

ARTICLE 1

GENERAL CONDITIONS

1.1 BASIC DEFINITIONS

1.1.1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The "Contract Documents" consist of the Agreement between Owner and Contractor (hereinafter the Agreement), Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, addenda issued prior to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Notice to Bidders, the Bid Form, Payment Bond, Performance Bond, required insurance certificates, additional insured endorsement and declarations page, Designation of Subcontractors, Noncollusion Declaration, Roof Project Certification (where applicable), Sufficient Funds Declaration (Labor Code section 2810) and the Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgment and Independent Contractor Student Contact Form, other documents referred to in the Agreement, and Modifications issued after execution of the Agreement. A Modification is a written amendment to the Contract signed by both parties, a Change Order, a Construction Change Directive, or a written order for a minor change in the Work issued by the Owner. The Contract Documents are complementary, and each obligation of the Contractor, Subcontractors, material or equipment suppliers in any one shall be binding as if specified in all.

1.1.2 THE CONTRACT

The Contract Documents form the Contract. The "Contract" represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral. The Contract may be amended or modified only by a written Modification. The Contract Documents shall not be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind between the Architect and Contractor, between the Owner and any Subcontractor or Subsubcontractor, or between any persons or entities other than the Owner and the Contractor. The terms of the Contract shall not be waived, altered, modified, supplemented or amended in any manner whatsoever except by written agreement signed by the parties and approved or ratified by the Governing Board.

1.1.3 **THE WORK**

The "Work" shall include all labor, materials, services and equipment necessary for the Contractor to fulfill all of its obligations pursuant to the Contract Documents, including but not limited to punch list items. It shall include the initial obligation of any Contractor or Subcontractor, who performs any portion of the Work, to visit the Site of the proposed Work with Owner's representatives, a continuing obligation after the commencement of the Work to fully acquaint and familiarize itself with the conditions as they exist and the character of the operations to be carried on under the Contract Documents, and make such investigation as it may see fit so that it shall fully understand the facilities, physical conditions, and restrictions attending the Work under the Contract Documents. Each such Contractor or Subcontractor shall also thoroughly examine and become familiar with the Drawings, Specifications, and associated

bid documents. The "Site" refers to the grounds of the Project as defined in the Contract Documents and such adjacent lands as may be directly affected by the performance of the Work. The Work shall constitute a "work of improvement" under Civil Code section 8050 and Public Contract Code section 7107.

1.1.4 THE PROJECT

The "Project" is the total construction of the Work performed in accordance with the Contract Documents in whole or in part and which may include construction by the Owner or by separate contractors.

1.1.5 THE DRAWINGS

The "Drawings" are graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents prepared for the Project and approved changes thereto, wherever located and whenever issued, showing the design, location, and scope of the Work, generally including plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules, and diagrams as drawn or approved by the Architect.

1.1.6 THE SPECIFICATIONS

The "Specifications" are that portion of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for material, equipment, construction systems, instructions, quality assurance standards, workmanship, and performance of related services.

1.1.7 THE PROJECT MANUAL

The "Project Manual" is the volume usually assembled for the Work which may include, without limitation, the bidding requirements, sample forms, Agreement, Conditions of the Contract, and Specifications.

1.1.8 **O**R

"Or" shall include "and/or."

1.1.9 COMPLETION OR COMPLETE

Statutory definitions of "completion" and "complete" shall apply for those statutory purposes. For accrual of liquidated damages, Claim and warranty purposes, "completion" and "complete" mean the point in the Project where (1) Contractor has fully and correctly performed all Work in all parts and requirements, including corrective and punch list work, and (2) Owner's representatives have conduced a final inspection that confirmed this performance. Substantial, or any other form of partial or non-compliant, performance of the Work shall not constitute "completion" or "complete" under the Contract Documents.

1.2 EXECUTION, CORRELATION AND INTENT

1.2.1 CORRELATION AND INTENT

- 1.2.1.1 **Documents Complementary and Inclusive.** The Contract Documents are complementary and are intended to include all items required for the proper execution and completion of the Work. Any item of work mentioned in the Specifications and not shown on the Drawings, or shown on the Drawings and not mentioned in the Specifications, shall be provided by Contractor as if shown or mentioned in both.
- 1.2.1.2 Coverage of the Drawings and Specifications. The Drawings and Specifications generally describe the work to be performed by Contractor. Generally, the Specifications describe work which cannot be readily indicated on the Drawings and indicate types, qualities, and methods of installation of the various materials and equipment required for the Work. It is not intended to mention every item of Work in the Specifications, which can be adequately shown on the Drawings, or to show on the Drawings all items of Work described or required by the Specifications even if they are of such nature that they could have been shown. All materials or labor for Work, which is shown on the Drawings or the Specifications (or is reasonably inferable therefrom as being necessary to complete the Work), shall be provided by the Contractor whether or not the Work is expressly covered in the Drawings or the Specifications. It is intended that the Work be of sound, quality construction, and the Contractor shall be responsible for the inclusion of adequate amounts to cover installation of all items indicated, described, or implied in the portion of the Work to be performed by Contractor.
- 1.2.1.3 *Conflicts.* Without limiting Contractor's obligation to identify conflicts for resolution by the Owner, it is intended that the more stringent, higher quality, and greater quantity of Work shall apply.
- 1.2.1.4 *Conformance With Laws.* Each and every provision of law required by law to be inserted in this Contract shall be deemed to be inserted herein, and the Contract shall be read and enforced as though it were included herein, and if through mistake or otherwise any such provision is not inserted, or is not correctly inserted, then upon application of either party the Contract shall be amended in writing to make such insertion or correction.

Before commencing any portion of the Work, Contractor shall check and review the Drawings and Specifications for such portion for conformance and compliance with all laws, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations of all governmental authorities and public utilities affecting the construction and operation of the physical plant of the Project, all quasi-governmental and other regulations affecting the construction and operation of the physical plant of the Project, and other special requirements, if any, designated in the Contract Documents. In the event Contractor observes any violation of any law, ordinance, code, rule or regulation, or inconsistency with any such restrictions or special requirements of the Contract Documents, Contractor shall promptly notify Architect and Owner in writing of same and shall ensure that any such violation or inconsistency shall be corrected in the manner provided hereunder prior to the construction of that portion of the Project. Where requirements of the Contract

exceed those of the applicable building codes and ordinances, the Contract Documents shall govern. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Federal, State and local laws.

If, as and to the extent that Public Contract Code section 1104 is deemed to apply after the Award of the Contract, Contractor shall not be required to assume responsibility for the completeness and accuracy of architectural or engineering plans and specifications, notwithstanding any other provision in the Contract Documents, except to the extent that Contractor discovered or should have discovered and reported any errors and omissions to the Architect or Owner, including but not limited to as the result of any review of the plans and specifications by Contractor required by the Instructions to Bidders or other Contract Documents, whether or not actually performed by Contractor.

- 1.2.1.5 *Ambiguity*. Before commencing any portion of the Work, Contractor shall carefully examine all Drawings and Specifications and other information given to Contractor as to materials and methods of construction and other Project requirements. immediately notify Architect and Owner in writing of any perceived or alleged error, inconsistency, ambiguity, or lack of detail or explanation in the Drawings and Specifications in the manner provided herein. If the Contractor or its Subcontractors, material or equipment suppliers, or any of their officers, agents, and employees performs, permits, or causes the performance of any Work under the Contract Documents, which it knows or should have known to be in error, inconsistent, or ambiguous, or not sufficiently detailed or explained, Contractor shall bear any and all costs arising therefrom including, without limitation, the cost of correction thereof without increase or adjustment to the Contract Sum or the time for performance. If Contractor performs, permits, or causes the performance of any Work under the Contract Documents prepared by or on behalf of Contractor which is in error, inconsistent or ambiguous, or not sufficiently detailed or explained, Contractor shall bear any and all resulting costs, including, without limitation, the cost of correction, without increase to or adjustment in the Contract Sum or the time for performance. In no case shall any Subcontractor proceed with the Work if uncertain without the Contractor's written direction and/or approval.
- 1.2.1.6 *Execution*. Execution of the Agreement Between Owner and Contractor by the Contractor is a representation that the Contractor has visited the site, become familiar with the local conditions under which the Work is to be performed and has correlated personal observations with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

1.2.2 ADDENDA AND DEFERRED APPROVALS

- 1.2.2.1 *Addenda*. Subsequent addenda issued shall govern over prior addenda only to the extent specified. In accordance with Title 24, California Code of Regulations, addenda shall be approved by the Division of the State Architect ("DSA").
- 1.2.2.2 **Deferred Approvals.** The requirements approved by the DSA on any item submitted as a deferred approval in accordance with Title 24, California Code of Regulations, shall take precedence over any previously issued addenda, drawing or specification.

1.2.3 SPECIFICATION INTERPRETATION

- 1.2.3.1 *Titles.* The Specifications are separated into titled sections for convenience only and not to dictate or determine the trade or craft involved. Organization of the Specifications into divisions, sections and articles, and arrangement of Drawings shall not control the Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or in establishing the extent of work to be performed by any trade.
- 1.2.3.2 *As Shown, Etc.* Where "as shown," "as indicated," "as detailed," or words of similar import are used, reference is made to the Drawings accompanying the Specifications unless otherwise stated. Where "as directed," "as required," "as permitted," "as authorized," "as accepted," "as selected," or words of similar import are used, the direction, requirement, permission, authorization, approval, acceptance, or selection by Architect is intended unless otherwise stated.
- 1.2.3.3 *Provide.* "Provide" means "provided complete in place," that is, furnished, installed, tested, and ready for operation and use.
- 1.2.3.4 *General Conditions*. The General Conditions and any supplementary general conditions are a part of each and every section of the Specifications.
- 1.2.3.5 *Abbreviations*. In the interest of brevity, the Specifications are written in an abbreviated form and may not include complete sentences. Omission of words or phrases such as "Contractor shall," "shall be," etc., are intentional. Nevertheless, the requirements of the Specifications are mandatory. Omitted words or phrases shall be supplied by inference in the same manner as they are when a "note" occurs on the Drawings.
- 1.2.3.6 *Plural.* Words in the singular shall include the plural whenever applicable or the context so indicates.
- 1.2.3.7 *Metric*. The Specifications may indicate metric units of measurement as a supplement to U.S. customary units. When indicated thus: 1" (25 mm), the U. S. customary unit is specific, and the metric unit is nonspecific. When not shown with parentheses, the unit is specific. The metric units correspond to the "International System of Units" (SI) and generally follow ASTM E 380, "Standard for Metric Practice."
- 1.2.3.8 **Standard Specifications.** Any reference to standard specifications of any society, institute, association, or governmental authority is a reference to the organization's standard specifications, which are in effect as of the date the Notice to Bidders is first published. If applicable specifications are revised prior to completion of any part of the Work, the Contractor may, if acceptable to Owner and Architect, perform such Work in accordance with the revised specifications. The standard specifications, except as modified in the Specifications for the Project, shall have full force and effect as though printed in the Specifications. Architect will furnish, upon request, information as to how copies of the standard specifications referred to may be obtained.
- 1.2.3.9 *Absence of Modifiers.* In the interest of brevity, the Contract Documents frequently omit modifying words such as "all" and "any" and articles such as "the" and "an," but th

e fact that a modifier or an article is absent from one statement and appears in another is not intended to affect the interpretation of either statement.

1.3 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF ARCHITECT'S DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER DOCUMENTS

The Drawings, Specifications, and other documents prepared on behalf of the Owner are instruments of the services of the Architect and its consultants and are the property of the Owner. The Contractor may retain one contract record set. Neither the Contractor nor any Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, or material or equipment supplier shall own or claim a copyright in the Drawings, Specifications, and other documents prepared by the Architect, and unless otherwise indicated the Architect shall be deemed the author of them. All copies of them, except the Contractor's record set, shall be returned or suitably accounted for to the Owner, upon request upon completion of the Work. The Drawings, Specifications, and other documents prepared by the Architect, and copies thereof furnished to the Contractor, are for use solely with respect to this Project. They are not to be used by the Contractor or any Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, or material or equipment supplier on other projects or for additions to this Project outside the scope of the Work without the specific written consent of the Owner and the Architect. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and material or equipment suppliers are granted a limited license to use and reproduce applicable portions of the Drawings, Specifications, and other documents prepared by the Architect appropriate to and for use in the execution of their Work under the Contract Documents. Submittal or distribution to meet official regulatory requirements or for other purposes in connection with this Project is not to be construed as publication in derogation of the Owner's property interest or other reserved right. All copies made under this license shall bear appropriate attribution and the statutory copyright notice, if any, shown on the Drawings, Specifications and other documents prepared by the Architect.

ARTICLE 2

OWNER

2.1 **DEFINITION**

The term "Owner" means the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The term "Owner" means the Owner and/or the Owner's authorized representatives, including but not limited to architects and construction managers. To the extent the Contract Documents indicate that Owner has assigned duties to particular representatives of the Owner (such as the architect, or any construction manager), Owner reserves the right at all times to reassign such duties to different Owner representatives.

2.2 INFORMATION AND SERVICES REQUIRED OF THE OWNER

2.2.1 Intentionally Left Blank

2.2.2 SITE SURVEY

When required by the scope of the Project, the Owner will furnish, at its expense, a legal description or a land survey of the Site, giving, as applicable, grades and lines of streets, alleys, pavements, adjoining property, rights-of-way, restrictions, easements, encroachments, zoning, deed restrictions, boundaries, and contours of the Site. Surveys to determine locations of construction, grading, and site work shall be provided by the Contractor.

2.2.3 **SOILS**

2.2.3.1 *Owner Furnished Services*. When required by the scope of the Project, the Owner will furnish, at its expense, the services of geotechnical engineers or consultants when reasonably required or as required by local or state codes. Such services with reports and appropriate professional recommendations shall include test boring, test pits, soil bearing values, percolation tests, air and water pollution tests, and ground corrosion and resistivity tests, including necessary operations for determining subsoil, air, and water conditions.

2.2.3.2 *Contractor Reliance.* Test borings and soils reports for the Project have been made for the Owner to indicate the subsurface materials that might be encountered at particular locations on the Project. The Owner has made these documents available to the Contractor and the Contractor has studied the results of such test borings and information that it has as to the subsurface conditions and Site geology as set forth in the test borings and soils reports. The Owner does not assume any responsibility whatsoever with respect to the sufficiency or accuracy of the borings made, or of the logs of the test borings, or of other investigations, or of the soils reports furnished pursuant hereto, or of the interpretations to be made beyond the location or depth of the borings. There is no warranty or guarantee, either express or implied that the conditions indicated by such investigations, borings, logs, soil reports or other information are representative of those existing throughout the Site of the Project, or any part thereof, or that unforeseen developments may not occur. At the Owner's request, the Contractor shall make available to the Owner the results of any Site investigation, test borings, analyses, studies or other tests conducted by or in the possession of the Contractor of any of its agents. Nothing herein contained shall be deemed a waiver by the Contractor to pursue any available legal right or remedy it may have at any time against any third party who may have prepared any report and/or test relied upon by the Contractor.

2.2.4 UTILITY SURVEY

When required by the scope of the Project, the Owner will furnish, at its expense, all information regarding known existing utilities on or adjacent to the Site, including location, size, inverts, and depths.

2.2.5 Information

Upon the request of the Contractor, Owner will make available such existing information regarding utility services and Site features, including existing construction, related to the Project

as is available from Owner's records. The Contractor may not rely upon the accuracy of any such information, other than that provided under Sections 2.2.2 and 2.2.4 (except that the Contractor may not rely upon and must question in writing to the Owner and the Architect any information which appears incorrect based upon Contractor's Site inspection, knowledge of the Project, and prior experience with similar projects), unless specifically stated in writing that the Contractor may rely upon the designated information.

2.2.6 Existing Utility Lines; Removal, Relocation

- 2.2.6.1 *Removal, Relocation.* Pursuant to Government Code section 4215, the Owner assumes the responsibility for removal, relocation, and protection of utilities located on the Site at the time of commencement of construction under this Contract with respect to any such utility facilities which are not identified in the drawings and specifications made part of the invitation to bid. The Contractor shall not be assessed for liquidated damages for delay in completion of the Project caused by failure of the Owner to provide for removal or relocation of such utility facilities. Owner shall compensate the Contractor for the costs of locating, repairing damage not due to the failure of the Contractor to exercise reasonable care, removing or relocating such utility facilities, and for equipment necessarily idle during such work.
- 2.2.6.2 **Assessment.** These subparagraphs shall not be construed to preclude assessment against the Contractor for any other delays in completion of the Work. Nothing in these subparagraphs shall be deemed to require the Owner to indicate the presence of existing service laterals or appurtenances whenever the presence of such utilities on the Site can be inferred from the presence of other visible facilities, such as buildings, or meter junction boxes on or adjacent to the Site.
- 2.2.6.3 *Notification*. If the Contractor, while performing work under this Contract, discovers utility facilities not identified by the Owner in the Contract plans or specifications, Contractor shall immediately notify the Owner and the utility in writing.
- 2.2.6.4 *Underground Utility Clearance*. It shall be Contractor's sole responsibility to timely notify all public and private utilities serving the Site prior to commencing work. The Contractor shall notify and receive clearance from any cooperative agency, such as Underground Service Alert, in accordance with Government Code section 4216, et seq. Contractor shall promptly provide a copy of all such notifications to the Owner.

2.2.7 EASEMENTS

Owner shall secure and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities, if any, unless otherwise specified in the Contract or Contract Documents.

2.2.8 REASONABLE PROMPTNESS

Information or services under Owner's control will be furnished by the Owner with reasonable promptness. The Owner shall not be liable for any delays caused by factors beyond the Owner's

control including but not limited to DSA's or any other local, State or federal agency's review of bids, change order requests, RFI's or any other documents.

2.2.9 COPIES FURNISHED

The Contractor will be furnished such copies of Drawings and Project Manuals as are stated in the Contract Documents.

2.2.10 **DUTIES CUMULATIVE**

The foregoing are in addition to other duties and responsibilities of the Owner enumerated herein, and especially those in Article 6 (Construction by Owner or by Separate Contractors), Article 9 (Payments and Completion), and Article 11 (Insurance and Bonds).

2.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO STOP THE WORK

If the Contractor fails to correct Work which is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, or persistently fails to carry out Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Owner, after providing Notice pursuant to paragraph 2.4, may order the Contractor to stop the Work or any portion thereof, until the Contractor corrects the deficiencies. The right of the Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to a duty on the part of the Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any other person or entity, except to the extent required by Article 6.

2.4 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT THE WORK

If the Contractor fails or refuses to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, Owner may correct such deficiencies by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem expedient without prejudice to other remedies the Owner may have, including but not limited to having another contractor perform some or all of the Work without terminating the Contract with Contractor. Owner may exercise this right at any time during the Contractor's Work.

Owner shall first provide written notice to Contractor of Contractor's failure or refusal to perform. The notice will provide the time period within which Contractor must begin correction of the failure or refusal to perform. If the Contractor fails to begin correction within the stated time, or fails to continue correction, the Owner may proceed to correct the deficiencies. In the event the Owner bids the work, Contractor shall not be eligible for the award of the contract. The Contractor may be invoiced the cost to Owner of the work, including compensation for additional professional and internally generated services and expenses made necessary by Contractor's failure or refusal to perform. Owner may withhold that amount from the retention, or progress payments due the Contractor, pursuant to Section 9.5. If retention and payments withheld then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover that amount, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner.

ARTICLE 3

THE CONTRACTOR

3.1 **DEFINITION**

The Contractor is the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The term "Contractor" means the Contractor or the Contractor's authorized representative. To the extent that any portion of the Work is provided with the Contractor's own forces, any reference to Subcontractors shall be equally applicable to the Contractor.

3.2 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION PROCEDURES

3.2.1 CONTRACTOR

The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work using the Contractor's best skill and attention, which shall meet or exceed the standards in the industry. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for and have control over construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, procedures, and coordinating all portions of the Work under the Contract, unless Contract Documents give other specific instructions concerning these matters. If any of the Work is performed by contractors retained directly by the Owner, Contractor shall be responsible for the coordination and sequencing of the Work of those other contractors so as to avoid any impact on the Project Schedule pursuant to the requirements of Article 6. Specific duties of the Contractor shall be in accordance with Title 24 of the California Code of Regulations. Contractor shall fully comply with any and all reporting requirements of Education Code sections 17309 and 81141 in the manner prescribed by Title 24.

3.2.2 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY

The Contractor shall be responsible to the Owner for acts and omissions of the Contractor's employees, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, and their agents, employees, invitees, and other persons performing portions of the Work under direct or indirect contract with the Contractor or any of its Subcontractors.

3.2.3 OBLIGATIONS NOT CHANGED BY ARCHITECT'S ACTIONS

The Contractor shall not be relieved of obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents by the activities or duties of the Owner's representatives, including but not limited to any construction manager and the Architect, or the Inspector of Record; or by tests, inspections, or approvals required or performed by persons other than the Contractor.

3.2.4 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY FOR READINESS FOR WORK

The Contractor shall be responsible for inspection of Work already performed under the Contract Documents to determine that such portions are in proper condition to receive subsequent work.

3.2.5 PROJECT MEETINGS

Contractor shall attend Owner's Project meetings as scheduled by the Contract Documents, or as otherwise instructed by Owner, to discuss the current status of the Project and the future progress of the Work. Contractor shall have five (5) days after receipt of Owner's Project meeting minutes to provide written objections and suggested corrections.

3.3 **SUPERINTENDENT**

3.3.1 FULL TIME SUPERINTENDENT

The Contractor shall provide a competent superintendent and assistants as necessary, all of whom shall be reasonably proficient in speaking, reading and writing English and, who shall be in attendance at the Project site during performance of the Work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor.

3.3.2 **STAFF**

The Contractor and each Subcontractor shall: furnish a competent and adequate staff as necessary for the proper administration, coordination, supervision, and superintendence of its portion of the Work; organize the procurement of all materials and equipment so that the materials and equipment will be available at the time they are needed for the Work; and keep an adequate force of skilled workers on the job to complete the Work in accordance with all requirements of the Contract Documents.

3.3.3 RIGHT TO REMOVE

Owner shall have the right, but not the obligation, to require the removal from the Project of any superintendent, staff member, agent, or employee of any Contractor, Subcontractor, material or equipment supplier, etc., for cause.

3.4 LABOR AND MATERIALS

3.4.1 **CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE**

Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide and pay for labor, material, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated in the Work.

3.4.2 QUALITY

Unless otherwise specified, all materials and equipment to be permanently installed in the Project shall be new and shall be of such quality as required to satisfy the standards of the Contract

Documents. The Contractor shall, if requested, promptly furnish satisfactory evidence as to kind and quality of all materials and equipment. All labor shall be performed by workers skilled in their respective trades, and the quality of their work shall meet whichever is the higher standard for their work: the standard in the industry or the standard in the Contract Documents.

3.4.3 REPLACEMENT

Any work, materials, or equipment, which does not conform to these standards may be disapproved and rejected by the Owner, in which case, they shall be removed and replaced by the Contractor at no cost to the Owner.

3.4.4 **DISCIPLINE**

The Contractor shall enforce strict discipline and good order among the Contractor's employees and other persons carrying out the Contract in accordance with paragraph 5.5.1 including, but not limited to, Subcontractors, and material or equipment suppliers retained for the Project.

3.5 WARRANTY

For the period of one (1) year after completion of the Work (see Sections 9.7.1 and 12.2.5), the Contractor warrants to the Owner that material and equipment furnished under the Contract will be of good quality and new unless otherwise required or permitted by the Contract Documents, that the Work will be free from defects not inherent in the quality required or permitted, and that the Work will conform with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Work not conforming to these requirements, including substitutions not properly approved and authorized, may be considered defective. The Contractor's warranty does not cover damage or defect caused by abuse, modifications not executed by the Contractor, improper or insufficient maintenance, improper operation, or normal wear and tear under normal usage. If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.

3.6 TAXES

Contractor will pay all applicable Federal, State, and local taxes on all materials, labor, or services furnished by it, and all taxes arising out of its operations under the Contract Documents. Owner is exempt from Federal Excise Tax, and a Certificate of Exemption shall be provided upon request.

3.7 **PERMITS, FEES AND NOTICES**

3.7.1 PAYMENT

The Contractor shall secure and pay for all permits and governmental fees, licenses, and inspections necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work which are customarily secured after execution of the Contract and are legally required by any authority having jurisdiction over the Project, except those required by the Division of the State Architect (DSA).

Owner shall be responsible for all testing and inspection as required by the DSA on-Site or within the distance limitations set forth in paragraph 13.5.2, unless a different mileage range is specified in the Contract Documents.

3.7.2 COMPLIANCE

The Contractor shall comply with and give notices required by any law, ordinance, rule, regulation, and lawful order of public authorities bearing on performance of the Work.

3.7.3 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

It is not the Contractor's responsibility to ascertain that the Contract Documents are in accordance with any applicable law, statute, ordinance, building codes, rule, or regulation. However, if the Contractor knew, or should have known, or observes that portions of the Contract Document are at variance therewith, the Contractor shall promptly notify the Architect, any construction manager, and Owner in writing, and necessary changes shall be accomplished by appropriate modification.

3.7.4 **RESPONSIBILITY**

If the Contractor performs Work that it knows, or should have known, is contrary to any law, statute, ordinance, building code, rule or regulation, the Contractor shall assume full responsibility for such Work, for all delays attributable thereto, and shall bear the attributable cost of correction or Project delay.

3.8 ALLOWANCES

3.8.1 CONTRACT

The Contractor shall include in the Contract Sum all allowances stated in the Contract Documents. Items covered by allowances shall be supplied for such amounts and by such persons or entities as the Owner may direct, but the Contractor shall not be required to employ persons or entities against whom the Contractor makes reasonable and timely objection.

3.8.2 **SCOPE**

- 3.8.2.1 *Prompt Selection.* Materials and equipment under an allowance shall be selected promptly by the Owner to avoid delay to the Work.
- 3.8.2.2 *Cost.* Allowances shall cover the cost to the Contractor of materials and equipment delivered at the Site and all required taxes, less applicable trade discounts, etc., as delineated in paragraph 7.7.4.
- 3.8.2.3 *Cost Included in Contract Sum.* Contractor's costs for unloading and handling at the Site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for stated allowance amounts shall be included in the Contract Sum and not in the allowances.

3.8.2.4 *Contract Sum Adjustment*. Whenever costs are more than or less than allowances, the Contract Sum shall be adjusted accordingly by Change Order. The amount of the Change Order shall reflect the difference between actual cost and the allowances under paragraph 3.8.2.2 and the change in the Contractor's costs under paragraph 3.8.2.3.

3.9 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULES

3.9.1 **REQUIREMENTS**

Before the Contractor's commencement of Work on the Project Site or within two (2) weeks of award of the Contract, whichever is earlier, Contractor shall prepare and submit for the Owner's, and any construction manager's, information the construction schedule for the Work, which shall conform to the Contract Documents' requirements.

Contractor shall submit a monthly updated schedule that will include an accurate as-built schedule and the current as-planned schedule, both of which shall conform to the Contract Documents' requirements. Contractor shall submit its daily logs for the prior month with the updated schedule.

The schedule and updates shall conform, at a minimum, to industry standards for critical path scheduling and to facilitate Owner's Project management and evaluation of Contractor Claims for additional money or time.

The schedule and updates shall not exceed time limits (including milestone deadlines) under the Contract Documents and shall comply with the Contract Documents scheduling requirements and with any scheduling requirements the Owner provides to the Contractor at the beginning of the Work. The original schedule and all updates shall accurately reflect work performed to date, all construction tasks (including procurement), the critical path schedule for completion of the remainder of the Project, and the percentage of the Work completed. The original schedule and updates shall include all delay days for weather not unusually severe, even though that weather will not entitle Contractor to additional time or money.

The construction schedule shall be in the form of either a tabulation, chart, or graph, unless otherwise stated in Division 1 of the Specifications, and shall be in sufficient detail to show the chronological relationship of all activities of the Project including, but not limited to, estimated starting and completion dates of various activities, (including early and late dates and reasonable float for each activity), procurement of materials, the critical path, and scheduling of equipment. Float suppression techniques such as preferential sequencing, special lead/lag logic restraints, extended activity durations, or imposed dates shall be apportioned for the benefit of the Project. Whenever in the Contract Documents Contractor is required to provide a schedule and/or schedule updates, the Contractor shall provide the schedule and updates in electronic format as well as hard copy. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the accuracy, utility and reasonableness of all of its schedules. Owner's acceptance, approval or non-rejection of Contractor's schedules shall not affect Contractor's responsibility for its schedules.

The Contractor and Owner shall use any float on a "first come, first served" basis. The original schedule and updates shall reflect Contractor's and Owner's use of float. Float is not for the exclusive use or benefit of either Owner or Contractor, but it is a jointly owned expiring Project resource available to both parties as needed to meet schedule milestones. For the original schedule and updates, Contractor shall use a critical path network format with the critical paths clearly indicated. Contractor shall use an MS Project, Primavera, or an equivalent or better program. Contractor shall provide schedule conversion to MS Project or as directed by District. Contractor shall include reports that sort and list the activities in order of increasing float and by early and late start dates. Contractor shall endeavor to label ten to thirty percent (10-30%) of the tasks as critical, but shall not label less than five (5%) or more than fifty (50%) as critical. Contractor shall use calendar days.

If any change in Contractor's method of operations will cause a change in the construction schedule, Contractor shall submit to Owner, Architect and any construction manager, a revised construction schedule within seven (7) days of the change, unless a different time period is stated in Division 1 of the Specifications.

If, in the Owner's opinion, the Contractor is not prosecuting the Work at a rate sufficient to meet the Project schedule, a contractual milestone or the Project completion date (as adjusted by change orders) or if the Contractor's actual progress falls behind the Project schedule or it is apparent to Owner or Contractor that Contractor will not meet contractual milestones or the Project completion date (as adjusted by change orders), the Owner may require that the Contractor prepare and submit a recovery plan. Contractor must submit a recovery plan within seven (7) days of a demand for the plan, unless a different time period is stated in Division 1 of the Specifications. At a minimum, the recovery plan must include a revised schedule that gets the Work back on schedule and completes all Work by the contractual milestones and Project completion date (as adjusted by change orders) or by other dates Owner specifies in the demand for a recovery plan. The recovery plan shall state the corrective actions Contractor will undertake to implement it. The recovery plan shall also list any additional money that Contractor believes it should receive if Owner orders Contractor to fully or partially implement the recovery plan. If the Owner orders Contractor to implement the recovery plan, Contractor shall do so, but the order shall not act constitute an admission by Owner that Contractor is entitled to additional money. To recover additional money, Contractor must comply with General Conditions Articles 4.5, 7 and 8.

All schedules Contractor submits shall be certified as true and correct, as follows:

I, [name of declarant], declare the following:

[Contractor company name] has contracted with [public entity name] for the [name of project] Project. [Contractor company name] authorized me to prepare schedules for [public entity name] for this Project, and I prepared the attached schedule. I am the most knowledgeable person at [contractor company name] regarding the scheduling of this Project.

The attached schedule does not breach the Contract between [contractor company name] and [public entity name] for this Project, does not violate any applicable law, satisfies all provisions of the Contract applicable to submission of the Claim, only contains truthful and accurate as-built and as-planned dates of work on the Project (including supporting data), and is not a false claim.

The attached schedule is submitted in compliance with all laws applicable to submission of a Claim, including but not limited to California Penal Code section 72 (Fraudulent Claims), Government Code sections 12650 et seq. (False Claims Act; for example, Government Code section 12651(a)(7)), and Business and Professions Code sections 17200 et seq. (Unfair Business Practices Act). I am aware that submission or certification of false claims, or other Claims that violate law or the Contract, may lead to fines, imprisonment, and/or other serious legal consequences for myself and/or [contractor company name].

While preparing this declaration and schedule I consulted with others (including attorneys, consultants, or others who work for [contractor company name]) when necessary to ensure that the statements were true and correct.

I dec	clare	under the 1	penalty	ot per	jury undei	the laws of	the State	of C	alıtorı	nıa
that	the	foregoing	is tru	e and	correct.	Executed		, 2	20,	at
		, Califo	ornia.							
[nam	ne of	declarant]								

3.9.2 **DSA OVERSIGHT PROCESS**

In connection with the DSA Construction Oversight Process which includes inspection cards and review of changes to the DSA-approved construction documents, the Contractor must (a) include specific tasks in its baseline schedule to take into account these procedures since they are critical path issues; and (b) include a reasonable amount of float in the baseline schedule to accommodate the additional time required by these DSA procedures.

3.9.3 FAILURE TO MEET REQUIREMENTS

Failure of the Contractor to provide proper schedules may, at the sole discretion of Owner, constitute either grounds to withhold, in whole or in part, progress payments to the Contractor, or a breach of contract allowing Owner to terminate the Contract.

3.10 DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES AT THE SITE

The Contractor shall maintain at the Site for the Owner one applicable copy of Titles 19 and 24 and record copy of the Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, and other Modifications, in good order and marked currently to record changes and selections made during construction. In addition, the Contractor shall maintain at the Site approved Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar required submittals. These documents shall be available to the Owner and shall be delivered to the Architect for delivery to the Owner upon completion of the Work.

3.11 SHOP DRAWINGS, PRODUCT DATA, AND SAMPLES

3.11.1 SUBMITTALS DEFINED

- 3.11.1.1 *Shop Drawings*. The term "shop drawings" as used herein means drawings, diagrams, schedules, and other data, which are prepared by Contractor, Subcontractors, manufacturers, suppliers, or distributors illustrating some portion of the Work, and includes: illustrations; fabrication, erection, layout and setting drawings; manufacturer's standard drawings; schedules; descriptive literature, instructions, catalogs, and brochures; performance and test data including charts; wiring and control diagrams; and all other drawings and descriptive data pertaining to materials, equipment, piping, duct and conduit systems, and methods of construction as may be required to show that the materials, equipment, or systems and their position conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall obtain and submit with the shop drawings all seismic and other calculations and all product data from equipment manufacturers. "Product data" as used herein are illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, diagrams, and other information furnished by the Contractor to illustrate a material, product, or system for some portion of the Work. As used herein, the term "manufactured" applies to standard units usually mass-produced, and "fabricated" means items specifically assembled or made out of selected materials to meet individual design requirements. Shop drawings shall: establish the actual detail of all manufactured or fabricated items, indicate proper relation to adjoining work, amplify design details of mechanical and electrical systems and equipment in proper relation to physical spaces in the structure, and incorporate minor changes of design or construction to suit actual conditions.
- 3.11.1.2 *Samples*. The term "samples" as used herein are physical examples furnished by Contractor to illustrate materials, equipment, or quality and includes natural materials, fabricated items, equipment, devices, appliances, or parts thereof as called for in the Specifications, and any other samples as may be required by the Owner to determine whether the kind, quality, construction, finish, color, and other characteristics of the materials, etc., proposed by the Contractor conform to the required characteristics of the various parts of the Work. All Work shall be in accordance with the approved samples.
- 3.11.1.3 *Contractor's Responsibility*. Contractor shall obtain and shall submit to Architect all required shop drawings and samples in accordance with Contractor's "Schedule for Submission of Shop Drawings and Samples" provisions in Division 1 of the Specifications and in

accordance with the Contractor's original and updated schedules, and with such promptness as to cause no delay in its own Work or in that of any other contractor, Owner or subcontractor but in no event later than fifteen (15) days after the execution of the Agreement. Contractor may be assessed \$100 a day for each day it is late in submitting a shop drawing or sample. No extensions of time will be granted to Contractor or any Subcontractor because of its failure to have shop drawings and samples submitted in accordance with the Schedule. Each Subcontractor shall submit all shop drawings, samples, and manufacturer's descriptive data for the review of the Owner, the Contractor, and the Architect through the Contractor. By submitting shop drawings, product data, and samples, the Contractor or submitting party (if other than Contractor) represents that it has determined and verified all materials, field measurements, field conditions, catalog numbers, related field construction criteria, and other relevant data in connection with each such submission, and that it has checked, verified, and coordinated the information contained within such submittals with the requirements of the Work and of the Contract Documents. At the time of submission, any deviation in the shop drawings, product data, or samples from the requirements of the Contract Documents shall be narratively described in a transmittal accompanying the submittal. However, submittals shall not be used as a means of requesting a substitution, the procedure for which is defined in paragraph 3.11.4, "Substitutions." Review by Owner and Architect shall not relieve the Contractor or any Subcontractor from its responsibility in preparing and submitting proper shop drawings in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall stamp, sign, and date each submittal indicating its representation that the submittal meets all of the requirements of the Contract Documents. Any submission, which in Owner's or Architect's opinion is incomplete, contains numerous errors, or has been checked only superficially by Contractor will be returned unreviewed for resubmission by the Contractor.

3.11.1.4 *Extent of Review.* In reviewing shop drawings, the Owner will not verify dimensions and field conditions. The Architect will review and approve shop drawings, product data, and samples for aesthetics and for conformance with the design concept of the Work and the information given in the Contract Documents. The Architect's review shall neither be construed as a complete check nor relieve the Contractor, Subcontractor, manufacturer, fabricator, or supplier from responsibility for any deficiency that may exist or from any departures or deviations from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless the Contractor has, in writing, called the Architect's attention to the deviations at the time of submission and the Architect has given specific written approval. The Architect's review shall not relieve the Contractor or Subcontractors from responsibility for errors of any sort in shop drawings or schedules, for proper fitting of the Work, or from the necessity of furnishing any Work required by the Contract Documents, which may not be indicated on shop drawings when reviewed. Contractor and Subcontractors shall be solely responsible for determining any quantities, whether or not shown on the shop drawings.

3.11.2 Drawing Submission Procedure

3.11.2.1 *Transmittal Letter and Other Requirements*. All shop drawings must be properly identified with the name of the Project and dated, and each lot submitted must be accompanied by a letter of transmittal referring to the name of the Project and to the Specification section number for identification of each item clearly stating in narrative form, as we

Il as "clouding" on the submissions, all qualifications, departures, or deviations from the Contract Documents, if any. Shop drawings, for each section of the Work, shall be numbered consecutively, and the numbering system shall be retained throughout all revisions. All Subcontractor submissions shall be made through the Contractor. Each drawing shall have a clear space for the stamps of Architect and Contractor. Only shop drawings required to be submitted by the Contract Documents shall be reviewed.

- 3.11.2.2 *Copies Required.* Each submittal shall include one (1) legible, reproducible and five (5) legible prints and one (1) electronic copy of each drawing, including fabrication, erection, layout and setting drawings, and such other drawings as required under the various sections of the Specifications until final acceptance thereof is obtained. Subcontractor shall submit copies, in an amount as requested by the Contractor, of: manufacturers' descriptive data for materials, equipment, and fixtures, including catalog sheets showing dimensions, performance, characteristics, and capacities; wiring diagrams and controls; schedules; all seismic calculations and other calculations; and other pertinent information as required.
- 3.11.2.3 *Corrections*. The Contractor shall make any corrections required by Architect and shall resubmit as required by Architect the required number of corrected copies of shop drawings or new samples until approved. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing or on resubmitted shop drawings to revisions other than the corrections required by the Architect on previous submissions. Professional services required for more than one (1) re-review of required submittals of shop drawings, product data, or samples are subject to charge to the Contractor pursuant to paragraph 4.4.
- 3.11.2.4 *Approval Prior to Commencement of Work.* No portion of the Work requiring a shop drawing or sample submission shall be commenced until the submission has been reviewed by Owner and approved by Architect unless specifically directed in writing by the Owner. All such portions of the Work shall be in accordance with approved shop drawings and samples.

3.11.3 SAMPLE SUBMISSIONS PROCEDURE

- 3.11.3.1 **Samples Required.** In case a considerable range of color, graining, texture, or other characteristics may be anticipated in finished products, a sufficient number of samples of the specified materials shall be furnished by the Contractor to indicate the full range of characteristics, which will be present in the finished products; and products delivered or erected without submittal and approval of full range samples shall be subject to rejection. Except for range samples, and unless otherwise called for in the various sections of the Specifications, samples shall be submitted in duplicate. All samples shall be marked, tagged, or otherwise properly identified with the name of the submitting party, the name of the Project, the purpose for which the samples are submitted, and the date and shall be accompanied by a letter of transmittal containing similar information, together with the Specification section number for identification of each item. Each tag or sticker shall have clear space for the review stamps of Contractor and Architect.
- 3.11.3.2 *Labels and Instructions*. Samples of materials, which are generally furnished in containers bearing the manufacturers' descriptive labels and printed application instructions, sh

all, if not submitted in standard containers, be supplied with such labels and application instructions.

- 3.11.3.3 *Architect's Review.* The Architect will review and, if appropriate, approve submissions and will return them to the Contractor with the Architect's stamp and signature applied thereto, indicating the appropriate action in compliance with the Architect's standard procedures.
- 3.11.3.4 Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications. The Contractor will prepare and maintain on a current basis an accurate and complete set of Record Drawings showing clearly all changes, revisions, and substitutions during construction, including, without limitation, field changes and the final location of all mechanical equipment, utility lines, ducts, outlets, structural members, walls, partitions, and other significant features, and Annotated Specifications showing clearly all changes, revisions, and substitutions during construction. A copy of such Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications will be delivered to Owner in accordance with the Schedule prepared by Contractor. In the event of a specification that allows Contractor to elect one of several brands, makes, or types of material or equipment, the annotations shall show which of the allowable items the Contractor has furnished. The Contractor will update the Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications as often as necessary to keep them current but no less often than weekly. The Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications shall be kept at the Site and available for inspection by the Owner, Inspector of Record and the Architect. On completion of the Contractor's portion of the Work and prior to Application for Final Progress Payment, the Contractor will provide one complete set of Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications to the Owner, certifying them to be a complete and accurate reflection of the actual construction conditions of the Work.
- 3.11.3.5 *Equipment Manuals*. Contractor shall obtain and furnish three (3) complete sets of manuals containing the manufacturers' instructions for maintenance and operation of each item of equipment and apparatus furnished under the Contract Documents and any additional data specifically requested under the various sections of the Specifications for each division of the Work. The manuals shall be arranged in proper order, indexed, and placed in three-ring binders. At the completion of its Work, the Contractor shall certify, by endorsement thereon, that each of the manuals is complete, accurate, and covers all of its Work. Prior to submittal of Contractor's Application for Final Progress Payment, and as a further condition to its approval by the Architect, each Subcontractor shall deliver the manuals, arranged in proper order, indexed, endorsed, and placed in three-ring binders, to the Contractor, who shall assemble these manuals for all divisions of the Work, review them for completeness, and submit them to the Owner through the Architect.
- 3.11.3.6 *Owner's Property*. All shop drawings and samples submitted shall become the Owner's property.

3.11.4 SUBSTITUTIONS

- 3.11.4.1 *One Product Specified.* Unless the Specifications state that no substitution is permitted, whenever in the Contract Documents any specific article, device, equipment, product, material, fixture, patented process, form, method, or type of construction is indicated or specified by name, make, trade name, or catalog number, with or without the words "or equal," such specification shall be deemed to be used for the purpose of facilitating description of material, process, or article desired and shall be deemed to be followed by the words "or equal." Contractor may, unless otherwise stated, offer any material, process, or article, which shall be substantially equal or better in every respect to that so indicated or specified and will completely accomplish the purpose of the Contract Documents.
- 3.11.4.2 *Two or More Products Specified.* When two or more acceptable products are specified for an item of the Work, the choice will be up to the Contractor. Contractor shall utilize the same product throughout the Project. If a timely substitution request as set forth in Section 3.11.4.3 is not provided and an "or equal" substitution is requested, the Owner may consider the substitution if the product specified is no longer commercially available. If the Owner allows the substitution to be proposed pursuant to such an untimely request, the Contractor will be responsible for the professional fees incurred by the Architect or Architect's consultants in reviewing the proposed substitution which fees may be withheld from progress payments and/or retention.
- 3.11.4.3 Substitution Request Form. Requests for substitutions of products, materials, or processes other than those specified must be made on the Substitution Request form available from the Owner prior to the date of the bid opening. Any Requests submitted less than fourteen (14) days prior to the date of the bid opening will not be considered, except as noted in paragraph 3.11.4.2. A Substitution Request must be accompanied by evidence as to whether or not the proposed substitution: is equal in quality and serviceability to the specified item; will entail no changes in detail and construction of related work; will be acceptable in consideration of the required design and artistic effect; will provide no cost disadvantage to Owner; and will require no excessive or more expensive maintenance, including adequacy and availability of replacement parts. The burden of proof of these facts shall be upon the Contractor. The Contractor shall furnish with its request sufficient information to determine whether the proposed substitution is equivalent including but not limited to all drawings, specifications, samples, performance data, calculations, and other information as may be required to assist the Architect and the Owner in determining whether the proposed substitution is acceptable. The final decision shall be the Owner's. The written approval of the Owner, consistent with the procedure for Change Orders, shall be required for the use of a proposed substitute material. Owner may condition its approval of the substitution upon delivery to Owner of an extended warranty or other assurances of adequate performance of the substitution. All risks of delay due to the Division of the State Architect's, or any other governmental agency having jurisdiction, approval of a requested substitution shall be on the requesting party.
- 3.11.4.4 *List of Manufacturers and Products Required.* The Subcontractor shall prepare and submit to the Contractor within thirty (30) days of execution of the Subcontract comprehensive lists, in quadruplicate, of the manufacturers and products proposed for the Project, including information on materials, equipment, and fixtures required by the Contract Documents, as may be required for Contractor's or Architect's preliminary approval. Approval of

such lists of products shall not be construed as a substitute for the shop drawings, manufacturer's descriptive data, and samples, which are required by the Contract Documents, but rather as a base from which more detailed submittals shall be developed for the final review of the Contractor and the Architect.

3.11.5 **DEFERRED APPROVALS**

Deferred approvals shall be submitted and processed pursuant to the requirements of Division 1 of the Specifications. All risks of delay due to the Division of the State Architect's, or any other governmental agency having jurisdiction, approval of a deferred approval shall be on the requesting party.

3.12 CUTTING AND PATCHING

3.12.1 **SCOPE**

The Contractor shall be responsible for cutting, fitting, or patching required to complete the Work or to make its parts fit together properly.

3.12.2 CONSENT

The Contractor shall not damage or endanger a portion of the Work or fully or partially completed construction of the Owner or separate contractors by cutting, patching, or otherwise altering such construction, or by excavation. The Contractor shall not cut or otherwise alter such construction by the Owner or a separate contractor except with written consent of the Owner and of such separate contractor; such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Contractor shall not unreasonably withhold from the Owner or a separate contractor the Contractor's consent to cutting or otherwise altering the Work. All cutting shall be done promptly, and all repairs shall be made as necessary.

3.12.3 STRUCTURAL MEMBERS

New or existing structural members and elements, including reinforcing bars and seismic bracing, shall not be cut, bored, or drilled except by written authority of the Architect and DSA. Work done contrary to such authority is at the Contractor's risk, subject to replacement at its own expense and without reimbursement under the Contract. Agency approvals shall be obtained by the Architect, not by the Contractor.

3.12.4 SUBSEQUENT REMOVAL

Permission to patch any areas or items of the Work shall not constitute a waiver of the Owner's or the Architect's right to require complete removal and replacement of the areas of items of the Work if, in the opinion of the Architect or the Owner, the patching does not satisfactorily restore quality and appearance of the Work or does not otherwise conform to the Contract Documents. Any costs caused by defective or ill-timed cutting or patching shall be borne by the person or entity responsible.

3.13 **CLEANING UP**

3.13.1 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY

The Contractor shall keep the Site and surrounding area free from accumulation of waste material or rubbish caused by operations under the Contract. The Site shall be maintained in a neat and orderly condition. All crates, cartons, paper, and other flammable waste materials shall be removed from Work areas and properly disposed of at the end of each day. The Contractor shall continuously remove from and about the Site the waste materials, rubbish, tools, construction equipment, machinery, and materials no longer required for the Work.

3.13.2 FAILURE TO CLEANUP

If the Contractor fails to clean up as provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner may do so, without prior notice to the Contractor and the cost thereof shall be invoiced to the Contractor and withheld from progress payments and/or retention. Each Subcontractor shall have the responsibility for the cleanup of its own Work. If the Subcontractor fails to clean up, the Contractor must do so.

3.13.3 CONSTRUCTION BUILDINGS

When directed by the Owner or the Architect, Contractor and Subcontractor shall dismantle temporary structures, if any, and remove from the Site all construction and installation equipment, fences, scaffolding, surplus materials, rubbish, and supplies belonging to Contractor or Subcontractor. If the Contractor does not remove the tools, equipment, machinery, and materials within fifteen (15) days after completion of its Work, then they shall be deemed abandoned, and the Owner can dispose of them for its own benefit in whatever way it deems appropriate. Contractor shall pay for any costs to dispose of the items.

3.14 ACCESS TO WORK

The Contractor shall provide the Owner, the Architect, and the Inspector of Record, access to the Work in preparation and progress wherever located.

3.15 ROYALTIES AND PATENTS

3.15.1 PAYMENT AND INDEMNITY

The Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees. The Contractor shall defend suits or claims of infringement of patent rights and shall hold the Owner and the Architect harmless and indemnify them, to the extent not caused by the Owner's active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct, from loss on account thereof but shall not be responsible for such defense or loss when a particular design, process, or product of a particular manufacturer is required by the Contract Documents. However, if the Contractor has reason to believe the required design,

process, or product is an infringement of a patent, the Contractor shall be responsible for such loss unless such information is promptly furnished to the Owner and Architect.

3.15.2 **REVIEW**

The review by the Owner or Architect of any method of construction, invention, appliance, process, article, device, or material of any kind shall be for its adequacy for the Work and shall not be an approval for the use by the Contractor in violation of any patent or other rights of any person or entity.

3.16 INDEMNIFICATION

3.16.1 SCOPE: CONTRACTOR

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Contractor shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Owner, the construction manager, Architect, Architect's consultants, the Inspector of Record, the State of California, and their respective agents, employees, officers, volunteers, Boards of Trustees, members of the Boards of Trustees, and directors ("Indemnitees"), from and against claims, actions, damages, liabilities, losses (including but not limited to injury or death of persons, property damage, and compensation owed to other parties), and expenses (including but not limited to attorneys' fees and costs including fees of consultants) alleged by third parties against Indemnitees arising out of or resulting from the following: Contractor's, its Subcontractors', or its suppliers' performance of the Work, including but not limited to the Contractor's or its Subcontractors' use of the Site; the Contractor's or its Subcontractors' construction of the Project, or failure to construct the Project, or any portion thereof; the use, misuse, erection, maintenance, operation, or failure of any machinery or equipment including, but not limited to, scaffolds, derricks, ladders, hoists, and rigging supports, whether or not such machinery or equipment was furnished, rented, or loaned by any of the Indemnitees; or any act, omission, negligence, or willful misconduct of the Contractor or its Subcontractors or their respective agents, employees, material or equipment suppliers, invitees, or licensees but only to the extent caused in whole or in part by the acts or omissions of the Contractor, its Subcontractors, its suppliers, anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether or not such claim, damage, loss, or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall not be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity, which would otherwise exist as to a party, person, or entity described in this paragraph. The obligation to defend, indemnify and hold harmless includes any claims or actions by third parties arising out of or resulting from Labor Code section 2810. Contractor shall have no obligation to defend or indemnify the Indemnitees against claims, actions, damages, liabilities, losses, and expenses caused by the active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct of Indemnitees. This indemnification shall apply to all liability, as provided for above, regardless of whether any insurance policies are applicable, and insurance policy limits do not act as a limitation upon the amount of the indemnification to be provided by the Contractor.

3.16.2 SCOPE: SUBCONTRACTORS

3.16.2.1 *Indemnity*. The Subcontractors shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Indemnitees from and against claims, actions, damages, liabilities, and losses (including but not limited to injury or death of persons, property damage, and compensation owed to other parties), and expenses (including but not limited to attorneys' fees and costs including fees of consultants) alleged by third parties against Indemnitees arising out of or resulting from the following: Subcontractors' performance of the Work, including but not limited to the Subcontractors' use of the Site; the Subcontractors' construction of the Project or failure to construct the Project or any portion thereof; the use, misuse, erection, maintenance, operation, or failure of any machinery or equipment, including, but not limited to, scaffolds, derricks, ladders, hoists, and rigging supports, whether or not such machinery or equipment was furnished, rented, or loaned by any of the Indemnitees; or any act, omission, negligence, or willful misconduct of the Subcontractors or their respective agents, employees, material or equipment suppliers, invitees, or licensees but only to the extent caused in whole or in part by the acts or omissions of the Subcontractors, anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether or not such claim, damage, loss, or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall not be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity, which would otherwise exist as to a party, person, or entity described in this paragraph. This obligation to defend, indemnify and hold harmless includes any claims or actions by third parties arising out of or resulting from Labor Code section 2810. Subcontractors shall have no obligation to defend or indemnify the Indemnitees against claims, actions, damages, liabilities, losses, and expenses caused by the active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct of Indemnitees. This indemnification shall apply to all liability, as provided for above, regardless of whether any insurance policies are applicable, and insurance policy limits do not act as a limitation upon the amount of the indemnification to be provided by the Subcontractors.

3.16.2.2 **Joint and Several Liability.** In the event more than one Subcontractor is connected with an accident or occurrence covered by this indemnification, then all such Subcontractors shall be jointly and severally responsible to each of the Indemnitees for indemnification, and the ultimate responsibility among such indemnifying Subcontractors for the loss and expense of any such indemnification shall be resolved without jeopardy to any Indemnitee. The provisions of the indemnity provided for herein shall not be construed to indemnify any Indemnitee for its own negligence if not permitted by law or to eliminate or reduce any other indemnification or right which any Indemnitee has by law or equity.

3.16.3 **NO LIMITATION**

The Contractor's and the Subcontractor's obligation to indemnify and defend the Indemnitees hereunder shall include, without limitation, any and all claims, damages, and costs: for injury to persons and property (including loss of use), and sickness, disease or death of any person; for breach of any warranty, express or implied; for failure of the Contractor or the Subcontractor to comply with any applicable governmental law, rule, regulation, or other requirement; and for products installed in or used in connection with the Work.

3.17 OWNER AS INTENDED BENEFICIARY

The Owner is an intended beneficiary of any architectural or engineering work secured by, or performed by, the Contractor to fulfill its obligations under the Contract. Contractor shall state in its contracts with architectural or engineering consultants that their work is for the intended benefit of the Owner.

3.18 NOTICE OF EXCUSE FOR NONPERFORMANCE

If Contractor believes that acts or omissions of Owner (including but not limited to Owner caused delay) have prevented Contractor from performing the Work as required by the Contract Documents and Contractor intends to rely on Owner's acts or omissions and Civil Code section 1511(1) as reasons to excuse Contractor's nonperformance or to support, among other things, Contractor's requests for time extensions under General Conditions section 4.5, Contractor shall provide written notice of the excuse within five (5) days of the Owner's acts or omissions. If Contractor fails to timely submit the written notice Contractor shall have waived any right to later rely on the acts or omissions as a defense to Contractor's nonperformance, regardless of the merits of the defense. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies. Contractor acknowledges that these written notices are of critical importance to the Owner's Project management and the mitigation of Project costs and delays.

ARTICLE 4

ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

4.1 **ARCHITECT**

4.1.1 **DEFINITION**

The Architect is the person lawfully licensed to practice architecture or an entity lawfully practicing architecture identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The term "Architect" means the Architect or the Architect's authorized representative, and shall also refer to all consultants under the Architect's direction and control.

4.1.2 MODIFICATION

To the extent the Contract Documents indicate that Owner has assigned duties or responsibilities to the Architect, Owner reserves the right at all times to reassign such duties or responsibilities to different Owner representatives.

4.1.3 TERMINATION

In the case of the termination of the Architect, the Owner may appoint an architect or another construction professional or may perform such functions with its own licensed professional

personnel. The status of the replacement Architect under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former architect.

4.2 ARCHITECT'S ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

4.2.1 STATUS

The Architect will provide administration of the Contract and may be one of several Owner's representatives during construction, through release of all retention, and during the one (1) year period following the commencement of any warranties. The Architect will advise and consult with the Owner. The Architect will have authority to act on behalf of the Owner only to the extent set forth in the Owner/Architect agreement. The Architect will have all responsibilities and power established by law, including California Code of Regulations, Title 24, to the extent set forth in the Owner/Architect agreement.

4.2.2 SITE VISITS

The Architect will visit the Site at intervals necessary in the judgment of the Architect or as otherwise agreed by the Owner and the Architect in writing to become generally familiar with the progress and quality of the completed Work and to determine in general if the Work is being performed in a manner indicating that the Work, when completed, will be in accordance with the Contract Documents.

4.2.3 Limitations of Construction Responsibility

The Contractor shall not be relieved of obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents either by activities or duties of the Architect in the Architect's administration of the Contract Documents, or by tests, inspections, or approvals required or performed by persons other than the Contractor.

4.2.4 COMMUNICATIONS FACILITATING CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

The Owner and the Contractor shall communicate through the Architect, unless there is a construction manager for the Project or the Owner directs otherwise. Communications between Owner and Subcontractors or material or equipment suppliers shall be through the Contractor.

4.2.5 **PAYMENT APPLICATIONS**

The Contractor shall submit payment applications to the Architect, unless there is a construction manager for the Project or the Owner directs otherwise.

4.2.6 **REJECTION OF WORK**

The Architect, Inspector of Record, any construction manager and others may recommend to the Owner that the Owner reject Work which does not conform to the Contract Documents or that the Owner require additional inspection or testing of the Work in accordance with paragraph

13.5.5, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed. However, no recommendation shall create a duty or responsibility to the Contractor, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, their agents or employees, or other persons performing portions of the Work.

4.2.7 CHANGE ORDERS

The Architect will prepare change orders and construction change directives and may authorize minor changes in the Work.

4.2.8 WARRANTIES UPON COMPLETION

The Architect in conjunction with the Inspector of Record, or as otherwise directed by Owner, will conduct field reviews of the Work to determine the date of completion, shall receive and forward to the Owner for the Owner's review and records, written warranties and related documents required by the Contract and assembled by the Contractor. The handling by the Architect of such warranties, maintenance manuals, or similar documents shall not diminish or transfer to the Architect any responsibilities or liabilities required by the Contract Documents of the Contractor or other entities, parties, or persons performing or supplying the Work.

Except as may be otherwise directed by Owner, the Architect will conduct a field review of the Contractor's comprehensive list of items to be completed or corrected for development of a punch list and one (1) follow-up field review if required. The cost incurred by the Owner for further field reviews or the preparation of further punch lists by the Architect shall be invoiced to the Contractor and withheld from payment and/or retention.

4.2.9 Interpretation

The Architect, Inspector of Record, any construction manager, the Owner or any independent consultant of Owner, as Owner deems appropriate, will interpret and decide matters concerning performance under and requirements of the Contract Documents on written request of the Contractor. The Owner's response to such requests will be made with reasonable promptness, while allowing sufficient time to permit adequate review and evaluation of the request.

4.2.10 ADDITIONAL INSTRUCTIONS

4.2.10.1 Architect's Interpretations and Decisions. Interpretations and decisions of the Architect will be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents and will be in writing or in the form of drawings. When making such interpretations of and decisions regarding the Contract Documents, the Architect will endeavor to secure faithful performance under the Contract Documents by both the Owner and the Contractor and will not show partiality to either. The Work shall be executed in conformity with, and the Contractor shall do no work without, approved drawings, Architect's clarifying instructions, and/or submittals.

4.2.10.2 *Typical Parts and Sections*. Whenever typical parts or sections of the Work are completely detailed on the Drawings, and other parts or sections which are essentially of the sa

me construction are shown in outline only, the complete details shall apply to the Work which is shown in outline.

4.2.10.3 **Dimensions.** Dimensions of Work shall not be determined by scale or rule. Figured dimensions shall be followed at all times. If figured dimensions are lacking on Drawings, Architect shall supply them on request. The Owner's decisions on matters relating to aesthetic effect will be final if consistent with the Contract Documents.

4.3 INSPECTOR OF RECORD

4.3.1 GENERAL

One or more Project inspectors ("Inspector of Record") employed by the Owner and approved by the Division of the State Architect will be assigned to the Work in accordance with the requirements of Title 24 of the California Code of Regulations. The Inspector of Record's duties will be as specifically defined in Title 24.

4.3.2 INSPECTOR OF RECORD'S DUTIES

All Work shall be under the observation of or with the knowledge of the Inspector of Record. The Inspector of Record shall have free access to any or all parts of the Work at any time. The Contractor shall furnish the Inspector of Record such information as may be necessary to keep the Inspector of Record fully informed regarding progress and manner of work and character of materials. Such observations shall not, in any way, relieve the Contractor from responsibility for full compliance with all terms and conditions of the Contract, or be construed to lessen to any degree the Contractor's responsibility for providing efficient and capable superintendence. The Inspector of Record is not authorized to make changes in the drawings or specifications nor shall the Inspector of Record's approval of the Work and methods relieve the Contractor of responsibility for the correction of subsequently discovered defects, or from its obligation to comply with the Contract Documents.

4.3.3 INSPECTOR OF RECORD'S AUTHORITY TO REJECT OR STOP WORK

The Inspector of Record shall have the authority to reject work that does not comply with the provisions of the Contract Documents. In addition, the Inspector of Record may stop any work which poses a probable risk of harm to persons or property. The Contractor shall instruct its employees, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, etc., accordingly. The absence of any Stop Work order or rejection of any portion of the Work shall not relieve the Contractor from any of its obligations pursuant to the Contract Documents.

4.3.4 INSPECTOR OF RECORD'S FACILITIES

Within seven (7) days after notice to proceed, the Contractor shall provide the Inspector of Record with the temporary facilities as required under Division 1 of the Specifications.

4.4 RESPONSIBILITY FOR ADDITIONAL CHARGES INCURRED BY THE OWNER FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

If at any time prior to the completion of the requirements under the Contract Documents, through no fault of its own, the Owner is required to provide or secure additional professional services for any reason by any act or omission of the Contractor, the Contractor shall be invoiced by the Owner for any actual costs incurred for any such additional services, which costs may, among other remedies, be withheld from the progress payments and/or retention. Such invoicing shall be independent from any other Owner remedies, including but not limited to liquidated damages. If payments then or thereafter due to the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. Additional services shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following:

- A. Services made necessary by the default of the Contractor.
- B. Services made necessary due to the defects or deficiencies in the Work of the Contractor.
- C. Services required by failure of the Contractor to perform according to any provision of the Contract Documents.
- D. Services in connection with evaluating substitutions of products, materials, equipment, Subcontractors proposed by the Contractor, and making subsequent revisions to drawings, specifications, and providing other documentation required (except for the situation where the specified item is no longer manufactured or available).
- E. Services for evaluating and processing Claims submitted by the Contractor in connection with the Work outside the established Change Order process.
- F. Services required by the failure of the Contractor to prosecute the Work in a timely manner in compliance within the specified time of completion.
- G. Services in conjunction with the testing, adjusting, balancing and start-up of equipment other than the normal amount customarily associated for the type of Work involved.
- H. Services in conjunction with more than one (1) re-review of required submittals of shop drawings, product data, and samples.

4.5 NOTICES OF POTENTIAL CHANGE, CHANGE ORDER REQUESTS, AND CLAIMS

If the Contractor identifies the potential for extra work, delay in the critical path schedule, or the need for additional money or time, or if the Contractor requests additional money or time, or if the Contractor believes that Owner has failed to pay amounts due or otherwise breached the Contract, or otherwise believes that it is entitled to a modification of the Contract terms and conditions, then Contractor shall follow the procedures in this Section 4.5 and Article 7,

otherwise Contractor shall have waived its rights to pursue those issues and any later attempts to recover money or obtain a modification shall be barred. Contractor specifically acknowledges the Owner's and public's interest in, and need to know of, potential changes and disputes as early as possible so Owner can investigate, mitigate and resolve adverse cost and time impacts, if any. It is Contractor's obligation to know and comply with the requirements of Section 4.5 and Article 7, and Owner has no obligation to notify Contractor of any failure to comply with those requirements.

4.5.1 NOTICE OF POTENTIAL CHANGE

Contractor shall submit a written Notice of Potential Change for extra work, critical path delay, or additional money or time. Contractor shall submit written Notices of Potential Change to Owner within five (5) days of Contractor becoming aware of the issues creating the potential for change, unless the issues are, or may soon be, adversely affecting the costs or critical path of the Work, in which case the Contractor must submit the written notice without delay so the Owner may take immediate action to mitigate cost and schedule impacts of the change, if any. The written notice shall explain the nature of the potential change so the Owner may take action to mitigate costs and schedule impacts, if necessary.

When submitting a written Notice of Potential Change based on extra work, Contractor shall not perform the extra work until directed in writing to do so by Owner. When submitting a written Notice of Potential Change for an issue of critical path delay, Contractor shall proactively mitigate the effects of the alleged delay as much as reasonably possible so as to minimize any impact to the schedule, until otherwise directed by Owner.

Failure to timely submit a written Notice of Potential Change shall constitute a complete waiver by Contractor of any right to later submit a change order request or pursue a Claim on that issue, or to later pursue any additional money or time extensions in any manner related to that issue, regardless of the merits. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies. Contractor acknowledges that these written notices are of critical importance to the Owner's Project management and the mitigation of Project costs and delays.

4.5.2 CHANGE ORDERS REQUESTS

If, after submitting a written Notice of Potential Change pursuant to Section 4.5.1, Contractor continues to believes that it is entitled to additional money or time (including but not limited to grant of a time extension; payment of money or damages arising from work done by, or on behalf of, the Contractor, payment of which is not otherwise expressly provided for or the claimant is not otherwise entitled to; or an amount the payment of which is disputed by the Owner) based on an issue, then Contractor shall submit a Change Order Request ("COR") to Owner within twenty (20) days of (i) becoming aware of the issues creating a potential change, or (ii) the date by which it should have become aware of the issues creating a potential change. A rejection at any time or a lack of a rejection by Owner of a Notice of Potential Change does not affect the timeline for submitting a COR.

Failure to timely submit a COR related to an issue, or failure to comply with any of the COR requirements in the Contract shall constitute a complete waiver by Contractor of any right to later submit a COR or Claim on that issue, or to later pursue any additional money (including time extensions) in any manner related to that issue, regardless of the merits. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

The COR shall state the grounds for the additional money or time requested and the amount of money or time requested, and Contractor shall include all information supporting the COR.

Contractor shall certify the COR using the form set forth in Section 4.5.5.1, except that every reference to "Claim" shall be changed to "COR." If a COR is submitted without certification, a certification can still be submitted within the timelines set forth in the first paragraph of section 4.5.2. If the COR is not timely certified, Contractor will have completely waived its rights to any money or time for that issue. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

The Owner may accept the entire COR, accept part of the COR and reject the remainder, reject the entire COR, or request additional information. If the Owner does not respond within thirty (30) days by accepting the entire COR, accepting part of the COR and rejecting the remainder, or requesting additional information, the entire COR shall be deemed rejected as of the thirtieth (30th) day. If the Owner requests additional information, then the Contractor shall submit the information within fifteen (15) days of the date of the request and the Owner shall have fifteen (15) days after the receipt of the additional information to accept or reject (in whole or in part) the COR. If the Owner fails to respond within fifteen (15) days after the submission of additional information, the entire COR shall be deemed rejected as of the fifteenth (15th) day.

4.5.3 **DEFINITION OF CLAIM**

A "Claim" is a separate demand by the Contractor for (a) a time extension, (b) payment of money or damages arising from work done by, or on behalf of, the Contractor, payment of which is not otherwise expressly provided for or the claimant is not otherwise entitled to, or (c) an amount the payment of which is disputed by the Owner. A claim includes any claim within the scope of Public Contract Code section 20104 et seq. Resubmittal in any manner of a COR which was previously rejected under Section 4.5.2 constitutes a Claim, whether the COR was rejected in whole or in part, and whether the COR was rejected expressly or deemed rejected by Owner inaction. A Claim includes any dispute Contractor may have with the Owner, including one which does not require a Notice of Potential Change or COR under Sections 4.5.1 and 4.5.2, and includes an alleged breach of contract by the Owner. A Claim under this Article 4.5 shall also constitute a claim for purposes of the California False Claims Act. In the event of a conflict between a Claims provision in Division 1 of the Specifications and Section 4.5, Section 4.5 shall take precedence.

The Notice of Potential Change and COR procedures above are less formal procedures which precede the more formal Claim. A Notice of Potential Change does not constitute a Claim. A COR does not constitute a Claim; **except that** if insufficient time remains before the Claim deadline (see Article 4.5.4) for Contractor to submit a COR and for Owner to process and reject

the COR under Article 4.5.2, then either (1) Contractor may submit a COR which Owner shall treat as a Claim, but only if the COR complies with all requirements in this Article 4.5 and Article 7 for COR's and Claims, or (2) a COR is not required so long as a Claim complying with this Article 4.5 is timely submitted.

A Claim does not include vouchers, invoices, progress payment applications, or other routine or authorized forms of requests for progress payments on the Contract; however, those documents remain "claims" for purposes of the California False Claims Act. A Claim does not include a Government Code Claim. ("Government Code Claim" means a claim under Government Code sections 900 et seq. and 910 et seq.)

4.5.4 TIME FOR SUBMITTING CLAIM; WAIVER

Contractor shall submit a Claim to the Owner's construction manager (or in the absence of a construction manager, to Architect and Owner) on or before the date of the Final Progress Payment. Owner's rejection, or lack of rejection, of a COR at any time does not affect the deadline for filing a Claim.

In addition, on or before submitting its request for a final progress payment based on 100% completion of the work, Contractor shall submit to Owner, in writing, a summary of all Claims for money or time extensions under or arising out of this Contract which were timely filed and which were fully compliant with the Contract's requirements for Claims. The submission of an Application for Payment for the Final Progress Payment shall constitute a complete waiver of all Claims against Owner under or arising out of this Contract, except those identified in the above summary. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies. This Claim summary requirement shall not extend the time for submitting a Claim.

Failure to timely submit a Claim, failure to include a Claim in the Claim summary, or failure to comply with any of the Claim requirements in the Contract, including but not limited to this Article 4, will act as a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim for the money or time (see Section 4.5.6.4), and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for the money or time, regardless of the merits. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies. Owner does not have an obligation to reject the Claim for a failure to comply with any of the Claim requirements in the Contract, including the lack of certification, and any failure by Owner to reject, or any delay in rejecting, a Claim on that basis does not waive the Owner's right to reject the Claim on that basis at a later time. In no event may the Contractor reserve its rights to assert a Claim for a time extension or additional money beyond the timelines set forth in this provision unless the Owner agrees in writing to allow the reservation.

4.5.5 CONTENT OF CLAIM

4.5.5.1 *Claim Format; Waiver*. Every Claim shall be in writing. All money or time extensions sought must be stated and itemized in the Claim at the time submitted. The re

sponsibility to substantiate Claims shall rest with the Contractor. In addition, the Contractor shall include a certification with each and every Claim at the time of submission, as follows:

I,	name	of	decl	arant],	declare	the	foll	owing:
,	L							0

[Contractor company nat	me] has contracted wi	th Berryessa	Union School						
District for the Northwo	od Elementary School	Flexible Instru	actional Space						
Alteration and Related M	Iodernization Project. ([Contractor co	mpany name]						
authorized me to prepare the attached Claim for money and/or time extension									
for Berryessa Union Scho	ool District regarding th	is Project (date	ed						
20, entitled	, and requesting \$	and/or	additional						
days), and I prepared the	attached Claim. I am the	e most knowled	dgeable person						
at [contractor company nar	me] regarding this Claim		_						

The attached Claim complies with all laws applicable to submission of a Claim, including but not limited to California Penal Code section 72, Government Code sections 12650 et seq. (False Claims Act), and Business and Professions Code sections 17200 et seq. (Unfair Business Practices Act). I am aware that submission or certification of false claims, or other claims that violate law or the Contract, may lead to fines, imprisonment, and/or other serious legal consequences for myself or [contractor company name].

The attached Claim does not breach the Contract between [contractor company name] and Berryessa Union School District for this Project, is not a false claim, does not violate any applicable law, satisfies all provisions of the Contract applicable to submission of the Claim, only contains truthful and accurate supporting data, and only requests money and/or time extensions that accurately reflect the adjustments to money and time for which I believe that Berryessa Union School District is responsible under its Contract with [contractor company name].

While preparing this declaration and Claim I consulted with others (including attorneys, consultants, or others who work for [Contractor company name]) when necessary to ensure that the statements were true and correct.

Contractor understands and agrees that any Claim submitted without this certification does not meet the terms of the Contract Documents; that Owner, or Owner's representatives, may reject the Claim on that basis; and that unless Contractor properly and timely files the Claim with the certification, Contractor cannot further pursue the Claim in any forum and all rights to additional money or time for the issues covered by the Claim are waived due to a condition precedent not having been satisfied.

I dec	clare	under the p	pena	alty of	f perj	ury under	the laws of	the State of	of (Calif	orr	nia
that	the	foregoing	is	true	and	correct.	Executed		_,	2	_,	at
		, Califo	rni	a.								

[name of declarant]

Contractor's failure to timely submit a certification will constitute a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6.4) for the money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for the money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

4.5.5.2 Claims for Additional Money. Each Claim for additional money (including but not limited to those described in (b) and (c) of the first paragraph of Section 4.5.3) must include all facts supporting the Claim, including but not limited to all supporting documentation plus a written analysis as to (a) why the claimed cost was incurred, (b) why Contractor could not mitigate its costs, (c) why the claimed cost is the responsibility of the Owner, and (d) why the claimed cost is a reasonable amount. In no event will the Contractor be allowed to reserve its rights to assert a Claim for money at a later time, unless the Owner expressly agrees in writing to allow the reservation. Any costs, direct or indirect, not asserted shall be waived. A Claim may not include any costs incurred in preparation of the Claim or in preparation of any underlying COR, including but not limited to costs of delay analysis.

4.5.5.3 Claims for Additional Time

4.5.5.3.1 *Notice of Extent of Claim.* If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Time (including but not limited to Section 4.5.3(a)), the Claim shall include, but not be limited to, all facts supporting the Claim, all documentation of such facts, all information required by the Contract Documents, and a current schedule and delay analysis explaining (a) the nature of the delay, (b) the Owner's responsibility for the claimed delay, (c) the claimed delay's impact on the critical path, (d) the claimed delay's impact on completion date (including an analysis of any float still remaining and whether the alleged delay in work exceeds such remaining float), and (e) why Contractor could not mitigate the delay impacts.

In the case of a continuing delay, only one (1) initial Claim is necessary that is based on estimates of when the continuing delay will end, but within thirty (30) days of the end of the continuing delay an updated final Claim must be submitted, which shall also be certified. In no event will the Contractor be allowed to reserve its rights to assert a Claim for a time extension, unless the Owner expressly agrees in writing to allow the reservation. Any time extension not asserted shall be waived.

4.5.5.3.2 *Unusually Severe Weather Claims*. If unusually severe weather is the basis for a Claim for additional time, Contractor must provide Owner data and facts showing that the weather conditions were abnormal for the period of time, could not have been reasonably an

ticipated or mitigated, and had an adverse effect on the critical path of the scheduled construction.

4.5.5.4 "Pass Through" Claims. A Subcontractor or supplier to Contractor may not submit a request for additional time or money directly to the Owner. If a subcontractor or supplier submits a request for additional money or time to Contractor and Contractor wishes to pass it through to Owner, then Contractor must comply with all requirements of Section 4.5, including Notices of Potential Change, Change Order Requests, and Claims. Contractor must prepare and submit its own analysis of the Subcontractor's request, and the Claim must include a copy of the Subcontractor's request along with any other necessary supporting documentation.

The Contractor's analysis of the Subcontractor's request must include Contractor's detailed explanation as to why the Subcontractor or supplier's request is the Owner's responsibility, including Contractor's analysis of (a) why the amount of damages the Subcontractor or supplier requests is justified and appropriate, (b) how Contractor's breach of the subcontract caused the Subcontractor or supplier to incur these damages, and (c) how the Owner's breach of the Contract caused the Contractor's breach of the subcontract. Any Contractor Claim that fails to include the above information, or that states that Owner is responsible for the Subcontractor's request only in the event that Contractor is found to owe money to Subcontractor, shall act as a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6.4) for the money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for the money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

4.5.6 PROCEDURES FOR CLAIMS LESS THAN OR EQUAL TO \$375,000 (PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE SECTION 20104.2)

Claims less than or equal to \$375,000 are subject to this section 4.5.6, as well as the separate procedures and substantive provisions of Sections 4.5.1 through 4.5.5.

4.5.6.1 *Claims for Less Than \$50,000*. For Claims of less than fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000), the Owner shall respond in writing to any written Claim within 45 days of receipt of the Claim, or may request, in writing, within 30 days of receipt of the Claim, any additional documentation supporting the Claim or relating to defenses to the claim the Owner may have against the Contractor.

If additional information is thereafter required, it shall be requested and provided pursuant to this subsection, upon mutual agreement of the Owner and Contractor. If Owner and Contractor cannot reach mutual agreement, Contractor's failure to provide any reasonably-requested information within fifteen (15) days after the request, shall act as a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6.4) for the money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for such money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

The Owner's written response to the Claim, as further documented, shall be submitted to the Contractor within 15 days after receipt of the further documentation, or within a period of time no greater than that taken by the Contractor in producing the additional information, whichever is greater.

4.5.6.2 *Claims Over \$50,000 and Less Than or equal to \$375,000.* For claims over fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000) and less than or equal to three hundred seventy-five thousand dollars (\$375,000), the Owner shall respond in writing to all written Claims within 60 days of receipt of the Claim, or may request, in writing, within 30 days of receipt of the Claim, any additional documentation supporting the Claim or relating to defenses to the Claim the Owner may have against the Contractor.

If additional information is thereafter required, it shall be requested and provided pursuant to this subsection, upon mutual agreement of the Owner and Contractor. If Owner and Contract cannot reach mutual agreement, Contractor's failure to provide any reasonably-requested information within thirty (30) days after the request, shall act as a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6.4) for such money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for such money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

The Owner's written response to the Claim, as further documented, shall be submitted to the Contractor within 30 days after receipt of the further documentation, or within a period of time no greater than that taken by the Contractor in producing the additional information or requested documentation, whichever is greater.

4.5.6.3 *Meet and Confer.* If the Contractor disputes the Owner's written response, or the Owner fails to respond within the time prescribed, the Contractor may so notify the Owner, in writing, either within 15 days of receipt of the Owner's response or within 15 days of the Owner's failure to respond within the time prescribed, respectively, and demand an informal conference to meet and confer for settlement of the issues in dispute. Upon a demand, the Owner shall schedule a meet and confer conference for settlement of the dispute, which shall take place within 30 days of the demand. Upon written agreement of the Owner and Contractor, the conference may take place during regularly scheduled Project meetings.

If Contractor fails to timely notify the Owner that it wishes to meet and confer pursuant to the previous paragraph, then Contractor will have waived all rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6) for such money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for such money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

If a Claim, or any portion of a Claim, over \$100,000 remains in dispute after the meet and confer and Contractor wishes to pursue it, Contractor must demand non-binding mediation in writing within fifteen (15) days. If Contractor fails to timely notify the Owner in writing that it wishes to mediate pursuant to this paragraph, Contractor will have waived all right to further pursue the

Claim pursuant to section 4.5.4. The parties shall reasonably cooperate to schedule and attend a mediation as soon as reasonably possible.

4.5.6.4 **Government Code Claim.** If the Claim or any portion remains in dispute after the meet and confer conference and Contractor wishes to pursue it, the Contractor **must** file a timely and proper Government Code Claim. The filing of a Government Code Claim is specifically required in addition to all contractual procedures described in Sections 4.5 through 4.5.6.3. The above contractual procedures do not act as a substitute for the Government Code Claim process, and the two sets of procedures shall be sequential with the contractual procedures coming first.

Failure to timely file a Government Code Claim shall act as complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Government Code Claim was required, and (b) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for such money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

Owner and Contractor shall proceed with the Government Code Claim according to Government Code, Section 900 et seq., and as otherwise permitted by law. For purposes of the applicable Government Code provisions, and as provided in Public Contract Code section 20104.2(e), the running of the time period within which a Contractor must file a Government Code Claim shall be tolled from the time the Contractor submits a written Claim under Article 4.5 until the time that the Claim is denied, in whole or in part, as a result of the meet and confer process in Section 4.5.6.3, including any period of time utilized by the meet and confer process.

4.5.7 PROCEDURES FOR CLAIMS OVER \$375,000

Contractor and Owner shall proceed with Claims over \$375,000 pursuant to Section 4.5.6, except as follows: (a) Section 4.5.6.1, shall not be applicable; (b) for Section 4.5.6.2, Owner shall respond in writing to all written Claims within 90 days of receipt of the Claim, or may request, in writing, within 45 days of receipt of the Claim, any additional documentation supporting the Claim or relating to defenses to the Claim the Owner may have against the Contractor; (c) for Section 4.5.6.2, Owner shall respond within 45 days after receipt of the further documentation, or within a period of time no greater than that taken by the Contractor in producing the additional information or documentation, whichever is greater; and (d) for Section 4.5.6.3, following the meet and confer conference, if the Claim or any portion of it remains in dispute and Contractor wishes to pursue it, Contractor must demand in writing within fifteen (15) days that the parties mediate (non-binding). If Contractor fails to timely notify the Owner in writing that it wishes to mediate pursuant to this paragraph, then Contractor will have waived all rights to further pursue the Claim pursuant to Section 4.5.4. The parties shall reasonably cooperate to schedule and attend a mediation as soon as reasonably possible.

4.5.8 CONTINUING CONTRACT PERFORMANCE

Despite submission or rejection of a Notice of Potential Change, COR or Claim, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of the Contract as directed by Owner, and the Owner shall continue to make any undisputed payments in accordance with the Contract.

4.5.9 CLAIMS FOR CONCEALED OR UNKNOWN CONDITIONS

- 4.5.9.1 Trenches or Excavations Less Than Four Feet Below the Surface. If Contractor encounters conditions at the Site which are subsurface or otherwise concealed physical conditions, which differ materially from those indicated in the Contract Documents, or unknown physical conditions of an unusual nature, which differ materially from those ordinarily found to exist and generally recognized as inherent in construction activities of the character provided for in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall give notice to the Owner promptly before conditions are disturbed and in no event later than ten (10) days after first observance of the conditions. If Contractor believes that such conditions differ materially and will cause an increase in the Contractor's cost of, time required for, or performance of any part of the Work, Contractor must comply with the provisions above for Notice of Potential Change, Change Order Request, and Claims (beginning with Section 4.5.1).
- 4.5.9.2 *Trenches or Excavations Greater Than Four Feet Below the Surface.* Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 7104, when any excavation or trenching extends greater than four feet below the surface:
- 4.5.9.2.1 The Contractor shall promptly, and before the following conditions are disturbed, notify the public entity, in writing, of any:
 - (1) Material that the Contractor believes may be material that is hazardous waste, as defined in Section 25117 of the Health and Safety Code, that is required to be removed to a Class I, Class II, or Class III disposal site in accordance with the provisions of existing law.
 - (2) Subsurface or latent physical conditions at the site differing from those indicated by information about the site made available to bidders prior to the deadline for submitting bids.
 - (3) Unknown physical conditions at the site of any unusual nature, different materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract.
- 4.5.9.2.2 The public entity shall promptly investigate the conditions, and if it finds that the conditions do materially so differ, or do involve hazardous waste, and cause a decrease or increase in the Contractor's cost of, or the time required for, performance of any part of the work shall issue a change order under the procedures described in the Contract.
- 4.5.9.2.3 In the event that a dispute arises between the public entity and the Contractor whether the conditions materially differ, or involve hazardous waste, or cause a decrease or increase in the Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of any part of the work, the Contractor shall not be excused from any scheduled completion date provided for by the Contract, but shall proceed with all work to be performed under the Contract. The Contractor

shall retain any and all rights provided either by Contract or by law which pertain to the resolution of disputes and protests between the contracting parties.

4.5.10 Injury or Damage to Person or Property

If either party to the Contract suffers injury or damage to person or property because of an act or omission of the other party, any of the other party's employees or agents, or others for whose acts such party is legally liable, written notice of such injury or damage, whether or not insured, shall be given to the other party within a reasonable time not exceeding ten (10) days after first observance. The notice shall provide sufficient detail to enable the other party to investigate the matter. For a Notice of Potential Change, COR and Claim for additional cost or time related to this injury or damage, Contractor shall follow Section 4.5.

ARTICLE 5

SUBCONTRACTORS

5.1 **DEFINITIONS**

5.1.1 **SUBCONTRACTOR**

A Subcontractor is a person or entity, who has a contract with the Contractor to perform a portion of the Work at the Site. The term "Subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Subcontractor. The term "Subcontractor" does not include a separate contractor or subcontractors of a separate contractor. To the extent that the term Trade Contractor is utilized in the Contract Documents, it shall have the same meaning as the term "Subcontractor."

5.1.2 SUB-SUBCONTRACTOR

A Sub-subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor to perform a portion of the Work at the Site. The term "Sub-subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Sub-subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Sub-subcontractor.

5.1.3 SPECIALTY CONTRACTORS

If a Subcontractor is designated as a "Specialty Contractor" as defined in section 7058 of the Business and Professions Code, all of the Work outside of that Subcontractor's specialty shall be performed in compliance with the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act, Public Contract Code sections 4100, et seq.

5.2 AWARD OF SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER CONTRACTS FOR PORTIONS OF THE WORK

5.2.1 ASSIGNMENT OR SUBSTITUTION - CONSENT OF OWNER

In accordance with Public Contract Code sections 4107 and 4107.5, no Contractor whose bid is accepted shall, without the written consent of the Owner: substitute any person or entity as a Subcontractor in place of the Subcontractor designated in the original bid; permit any such Subcontract to be assigned or transferred, or allow it to be performed by any person or entity other than the original Subcontractor listed in the original bid; sublet or subcontract any portion of the Work in excess of one-half of one percent (0.5%) of the Contractor's total bid as to which its original bid did not designate a Subcontractor. Any assignment or substitution made without the prior written consent of the awarding authority shall be void, and the assignees shall acquire no rights in the Contract. Any consent, if given, shall not relieve Contractor or its Subcontractors from their obligations under the terms of the Contract Documents.

5.2.2 GROUNDS FOR SUBSTITUTION

Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 4107 and the procedure set forth therein, no Contractor whose bid is accepted may request to substitute any person or entity as a Subcontractor in place of a Subcontractor listed in the original bid except in the following instances:

- A. When the Subcontractor listed in the bid after having a reasonable opportunity to do so, fails or refuses to execute a written Contract for the scope of work specified in the subcontractor's bid and at the price specified in the subcontractor's bid, when that written Contract, based upon the general terms, conditions, plans and specifications for the Project involved or the terms of that Subcontractor's written bid, is presented to the Subcontractor by the prime contractor;
- B. When the listed Subcontractor becomes insolvent or the subject of an order for relief in bankruptcy;
- C. When the listed Subcontractor fails or refuses to perform his or her Subcontract;
- D. When the listed Subcontractor fails or refuses to meet the bond requirements of the prime contractor set forth in Public Contract Code section 4108.
- E. When the Contractor demonstrates to the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer, subject to the further provisions of Public Contract Code section 4107.5, that the name of the Subcontractor was listed as the result of inadvertent clerical error;
- F. When the listed Subcontractor is not licensed pursuant to the Contractors License Law; or
- G. When the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer, determines that the Work being performed by the listed Subcontractor is substantially unsatisfactory and not in substantial accordance with the plans and specifications, or the Subcontractor is substantially delaying or disrupting the progress of the Work.

- H. When the listed Subcontractor is ineligible to work on a public works project pursuant to Section 1777.1 of the Labor Code.
- I. When the awarding authority determines that a listed Subcontractor is not a responsible contractor.
- 5.2.2.1 *No Change in Contract.* Any substitutions of Subcontractors shall not result in any increase in the Contract Sum or result in the granting of any extension of time for the completion of the Project.
- 5.2.2.2 **Substitution Due to Clerical Error.** The Contractor, as a condition of asserting a claim of inadvertent clerical error in the listing of a Subcontractor, shall, pursuant to Public Contract Code section 4107.5, within two (2) working days after the time of the prime bid opening by the awarding authority, give written notice to the awarding authority and copies of such notice to both the Subcontractor it claims to have listed in error, and the intended Subcontractor who had bid to the Contractor prior to bid opening. Any listed Subcontractor who has been notified by the Contractor in accordance with the provisions of this section as to an inadvertent clerical error, shall be allowed six (6) working days from the time of the prime bid opening within which to submit to the awarding authority and to the Contractor written objection to the Contractor's claim of inadvertent clerical error.

In all other cases, the Contractor must make a request in writing to the awarding authority for the substitution of a subcontractor, giving reasons therefore. The awarding authority shall mail a written notice to the listed Subcontractor giving reasons for the proposed substitution. The listed Subcontractor shall have five (5) working days from the date of such notice within which to file with the awarding authority written objections to the substitution.

Failure to file written objections pursuant to the provisions of this section within the times specified herein shall constitute a complete waiver of objection to the substitution by the listed Subcontractor and, where the ground for substitution is an inadvertent clerical error, an agreement by the listed Subcontractor that an inadvertent clerical error was made.

If written objections are filed, the awarding authority shall give five (5) days notice to the Contractor and to the listed Subcontractor of a hearing by the awarding authority on the Contractor's request for substitution as provided in Public Contract Code section 4107. The determination by the awarding authority shall be final.

5.3 SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS

By appropriate agreement, written where legally required for validity, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor, to the extent of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor, to be bound to the Contractor by terms of the Contract Documents, and to assume toward the Contractor all obligations and responsibilities, which the Contractor, by the Contract Documents, assumes toward the Owner. Each subcontract agreement shall preserve and protect the rights of the Owner under the Contract Documents with respect to the Work to be performed by the

Subcontractor so that subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights, and shall allow to the Subcontractor, unless specifically provided otherwise in the subcontract agreement, the benefit of all rights, remedies, and redress against the Contractor that the Contractor, by the Contract Documents, has against the Owner. Where appropriate, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor to enter into similar agreements with Sub-subcontractors. The Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor, prior to the execution of the subcontract agreement, copies of the Contract Documents to which the Subcontractor will be bound. Upon written request of the Subcontractor, the Contractor shall identify to the Subcontractor the terms and conditions of the proposed subcontract agreement, which may be at variance with the Contract Documents. Subcontractors shall similarly make copies of applicable portions of such documents available to their respective proposed Sub-subcontractors.

5.4 CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS

Each subcontract agreement for a portion of the Work is assigned by the Contractor to the Owner provided that:

- A. Assignment is effective only after termination of the Contract with the Contractor by the Owner for cause pursuant to Article 14 and only for those subcontract agreements which the Owner accepts by notifying the Subcontractor in writing; and
- B. Assignment is subject to the prior rights of the surety, if any, obligated under any bond relating to the Contract.

5.5 SUBCONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

Every Subcontractor is bound to the following provisions, unless specifically noted to the contrary in the Subcontractor's contract subject to the limitations of section 5.3.

5.5.1 SUPERVISION BY SUBCONTRACTORS

Subcontractors shall efficiently supervise their Work, using their best skill and attention. Each of them shall carefully study and compare all Drawings, Specifications, and other instructions, shall at once report to Contractor any error or omission which any of them may discover, and shall subsequently proceed with the Work in accordance with instructions from the Contractor concerning such error or omission. Each Subcontractor shall be fully responsible for and shall bear the full risk of loss of all of its property.

5.5.2 **DISCIPLINE AND ORDER**

Each Subcontractor shall at all times enforce strict discipline and good order among its Subcontractors, material or equipment suppliers, or their agents, employees, and invitees, and shall establish and maintain surveillance over the activities of each of the foregoing to minimize any disturbance, damage, pollution, or unsightly conditions relative to property areas adjacent to or in the vicinity of the Site. The Contractor shall have the right to remove from the Work any

employee of a Subcontractor for any reason including, without limitation, incompetence or carelessness.

5.5.3 **DEFECTS DISCOVERED**

Should the proper and accurate performance of the Work depend upon the proper and accurate performance of other work not included in its Contract, each Subcontractor shall use all necessary means to discover any defect in such other work and shall allow the Contractor, the Owner and Architect, or other Subcontractors as Contractor elects, a reasonable amount of time to remedy such defects. If the Subcontractor should proceed with its Work, it shall be considered to have accepted such other work, unless the Subcontractor shall have proceeded pursuant to instructions in writing by the Contractor over its written objection.

5.5.4 SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION

Each Subcontractor shall submit to the Owner, the Contractor, or the Architect, as the case may be, promptly when requested by any of the foregoing, information with respect to the names, responsibilities, and titles of the principal members of its staff, the adequacy of the Subcontractor's equipment and the availability of necessary materials and supplies. Subcontractor shall fully cooperate with Contractor in its periodic review of the adequacy of Subcontractor's supervision, personnel, and equipment, and the availability of necessary materials and supplies and shall promptly comply with the requirements of the Contractor with respect thereto.

5.5.5 TEMPORARY STRUCTURES

Each Subcontractor shall furnish at its expense its own temporary facilities and storage except those specifically agreed to be furnished to it by the Contractor in the Subcontract Agreement. Subcontractor's material storage rooms and field offices, etc., will be placed in locations designated by the Contractor. When it becomes necessary due to the progress of the Project for the Subcontractor to relocate its field operations, it will do so in an expeditious manner and at no additional cost to Contractor or Owner. The construction of material storage rooms and field offices, etc., will be of fire resistive material only, such as concrete or gypsum block, rated drywall, or sheet metal.

5.5.6 CHARGES TO SUBCONTRACTOR

Each Subcontractor may be subject to the Contractor's reasonable charges for hoisting, repair to other work caused by the fault or negligence of Subcontractor, removal of Subcontractor's rubbish, and clean-up occasioned by Subcontractor.

5.5.7 FINES IMPOSED

Subcontractor shall comply with and pay any fines or penalties imposed for violation of any applicable law, ordinance, rule, regulation, Environmental Impact Report mitigation requirement, and lawful order of any public authority, including, without limitation, all OSHA and California OSHA requirements and those of other authorities having jurisdiction of the safety of persons or property.

5.5.8 PROJECT SIGNS

Each Subcontractor shall not display on or about the Project any sign, trademark, or other advertisement. The Owner will permit a single Project sign, which shall be subject to the Owner's prior and sole discretion and approval, as to all matters including, without limitation, size, location, material, colors, style and size of printing, logos and trademarks (if any), text, and selection of names to be displayed.

5.5.9 Remedies for Failure to Perform

Without limitation of any other right or remedy available to Contractor under the Contract Documents or at law, should: the Subcontractor fail to perform its portion of the Work in a skilled and expeditious manner in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents with sufficient labor, materials, equipment, and facilities; delays the progress of the job or otherwise fail in any of its obligations; or either a receiver is appointed for the Subcontractor or the Subcontractor is declared to be bankrupt or insolvent, and such appointment, bankruptcy, or insolvency proceedings or declaration is not set aside within thirty (30) days, then the Contractor, upon three (3) days notice to the Subcontractor (subject to the requirements of Pub. Contracts Code, § 4107), may provide such labor, materials, or perform such work and recover the cost plus profit and overhead from monies due or to become due thereafter to the Subcontractor. The Contractor may terminate the employment of the Subcontractor, taking possession of its tools, materials, and equipment related to the Work and cause the entire portion of the Subcontractor's Work to be finished either by another Subcontractor or through the Contractor's own forces.

5.5.10 DISPUTES NOT TO AFFECT WORK

In the event of any dispute as to whether or not any portion of the Work is within the scope of the Work to be performed by a Subcontractor, or any dispute as to whether or not the Subcontractor is entitled to a Change Order for any Work requested of it or entitled to payment, the Subcontractor shall continue to proceed diligently with the performance of the Work. Regardless of the size or nature of the dispute, the Subcontractor shall not under any circumstances cease or delay performance of its portion of the Work during the existence of the dispute. The Contractor shall continue to pay the undisputed amounts called for under the Subcontract Agreement during the existence of the dispute. Any party stopping or delaying the progress of the Work because of a dispute shall be responsible in damages to the Owner, the Architect, and the Contractor for any losses suffered as a result of the delay.

5.5.11 APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT

Contractor agrees to advise the Subcontractor if any documentation in connection with the Subcontractor's application for payment has not been accepted or is in any way unsatisfactory.

5.5.12 COMPLIANCE WITH PROCEDURES

Each Subcontractor shall comply with all procedures established by the Contractor for coordination among the Owner, the Owner's consultants, Architect, Contractor, and the various Subcontractors for coordination of the Work with all local municipal authorities, government agencies, utility companies, and any other agencies with jurisdiction over all or any portion of the Work. The Subcontractor shall cooperate fully with all of the foregoing parties and authorities.

5.5.13 ON-SITE RECORD KEEPING

Subcontractor shall comply with all on-Site record keeping systems established by the Contractor and shall, upon the request of the Contractor, provide the Contractor with such information and reports as the Contractor may deem appropriate. Without limitation of the foregoing, the Subcontractor shall assemble all required permits and certificates so that they are readily accessible at the Site.

5.5.14 Non-Exclusive Obligations

The specific requirements of Article 5 are not intended to exclude the obligation of the Subcontractor to comply with any of the other provisions of the General Conditions and the other Contract Documents which are relevant to the proper performance of its portion of the Work.

ARTICLE 6

CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS

6.1 OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD SEPARATE CONTRACTS

6.1.1 OWNER'S RIGHTS

The Owner reserves the right to perform work related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, and to award separate contracts in connection with other portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the Site under Conditions of the Contract identical or substantially similar to these including those portions related to insurance. Upon the election to perform work with its own forces or by separate contracts, the Owner shall notify the Contractor. If the

Contractor claims that delay or additional cost is involved because of such action by the Owner, the Contractor shall proceed pursuant to Section 4.5 in the Contract Documents.

6.1.2 **DESIGNATION AS CONTRACTOR**

When separate contracts are awarded for different portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the Site, the term "Contractor" in the Contract Documents in each case shall mean the Contractor who executes each separate Owner/Contractor Agreement.

6.1.3 CONTRACTOR DUTIES

The Contractor shall have overall responsibility for coordination and scheduling of the activities of the Owner's own forces and of each separate contractor with the Work of the Contractor, who shall cooperate with them. The Contractor shall participate with other separate contractors and the Owner in reviewing their construction schedules when directed to do so. The Contractor shall make any revisions to the construction schedule and Contract Sum deemed necessary after a joint review and mutual agreement. The construction schedules shall then constitute the schedules to be used by the Contractor, separate contractors, and the Owner until subsequently revised.

6.1.4 OWNER OBLIGATIONS

Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, when the Owner performs work related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, the Owner shall be deemed to be subject to the same obligations, and to have the same rights, which apply to the Contractor under the General Conditions, including, without excluding others, those stated in Article 3, this Article 6 and Articles 10 and 12.

6.2 MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY

6.2.1 **DELIVERY AND STORAGE**

The Contractor shall afford the Owner and separate contractor's reasonable opportunity for delivery and storage of their materials and equipment and performance of their activities, and shall connect and coordinate the separate contractors' construction and operations with theirs as required by the Contract Documents.

6.2.2 NOTICE BY CONTRACTOR

If part of the Contractor's Work depends upon proper execution or results from work by the Owner or a separate contractor, the Contractor shall, prior to proceeding with that portion of the Work, promptly report to the Owner patent discrepancies or defects in such other construction that would render it unsuitable for such proper execution and results. Failure of the Contractor to so report shall constitute an acknowledgment that the Owner's or separate contractors'

completed or partially completed construction is fit and proper to receive the Contractor's Work, except as to defects not then reasonably discoverable.

6.2.3 COSTS INCURRED

Costs, expenses, and damages caused by delays, improperly timed activities, defective construction, or damages to another's work/Work or property shall be borne by the party responsible. Should Contractor/any contractor cause damage to the work/Work or property of any separate contractor on the Project, or cause any delay to any such contractor, the Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold Owner harmless for such damage or delay under section 3.16. Owner may withhold from progress payments and/or retention the cost of delay or damage to another contractor's work or damage to another contractor's property caused by Contractor.

6.2.4 CORRECTION OF DAMAGE

The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage wrongfully caused by the Contractor to completed or partially completed construction or to property of the Owner or separate contractors.

6.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CLEAN UP

If a dispute arises among the Contractor, separate contractors, and the Owner as to the responsibility under their respective contracts for maintaining the premises and surrounding area free from waste materials and rubbish as described in Section 3.13, the Owner may clean up and allocate the cost among those responsible as the Owner determines to be just.

ARTICLE 7

CHANGES IN THE WORK

7.1 CHANGES

7.1.1 No Changes Without Authorization

The Owner reserves the right to change the Work by making such alterations, deviations, additions to, or deletions from the plans and specifications, as may be deemed by the Owner to be necessary or advisable for the proper completion or construction of the Work contemplated, and Owner reserves the right to require Contractor to perform such work. No adjustment will be made in the Contract unit price of any Contract item regardless of the quantity ultimately required.

Owner shall compensate Contractor with money or grant extra time for any extra work ordered by the Owner to be performed. Contractor shall follow the provisions of 7.6 and 7.7 when requesting additional money or additional time. Contractor shall expeditiously perform all extra

work upon direction, even if no agreement has been reached on extra time or money. For all such changes resulting in a credit to Owner, Contractor shall follow 7.5 and 7.7 in providing the credit to Owner. Contractor shall bring all potential credits to the Owner's attention.

There shall be no change whatsoever in the drawings, specifications, or in the Work or payments under the Contract Documents without an executed Change Order, Construction Change Directive, or order by the Owner pursuant to Section 7.1.2. Owner shall not be liable for the cost of any extra work or any substitutions, changes, additions, omissions, or deviations from the Drawings and Specifications unless the same shall have been properly requested under Section 4.5 and authorized by, and the cost thereof approved in writing by, Change Order or Construction Change Directive. No extension of time for performance of the Work shall be allowed hereunder unless request for such extension is properly made under Section 4.5 and such time is thereof approved in writing by Change Order or Construction Change Directive. The provisions of the Contract Documents shall apply to all such changes, additions, and omissions with the same effect as if originally embodied in the Drawings and Specifications.

7.1.2 **AUTHORITY TO ORDER MINOR CHANGES**

The Owner has authority to order minor changes in the Work not involving any adjustment in the Contract Sum, an extension of the Contract Time, or a change which is inconsistent with the intent of the Contract Documents. Such changes shall be effected by written Construction Change Directive and shall be binding on the Contractor. The Contractor shall carry out such written orders promptly.

7.2 CHANGE ORDERS ("CO")

A CO is a written instrument signed by the Owner and the Contractor, stamped (or sealed) and signed by Architect, and approved by the Owner's Governing Board and DSA where required, stating the agreement of Owner and Contractor upon all of the following:

- A. A change in the Work;
- B. The amount of the adjustment in the Contract Sum, if any; and
- C. The extent of the adjustment in the Contract Time, if any.

Unless expressly stated otherwise in the CO, any CO executed by Owner and Contractor constitutes and includes full and complete money and time (including but not limited to, adjustments to money and time) for all costs and effects caused by any of the changes described within it. Unless expressly stated otherwise in the CO, in consideration for the money received for the changes described in the CO, Contractor waives all Claims for all costs and effects caused by any of the changes, including but not limited to labor, equipment, materials, delay, extra work, overhead (home and field), profit, direct costs, indirect costs, acceleration, disruption, impaired productivity, time extensions, and any the costs and effects on Subcontractors and suppliers of any tier.

7.3 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVES ("CCD")

7.3.1 **DEFINITION**

A CCD is a written unilateral order signed by the Owner, and if necessary by the Architect, directing a change in the Work and stating an adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. The Owner may by CCD, without invalidating the Contract, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions, or other revisions pursuant to Section 7.1.1.

7.3.2 USE TO DIRECT CHANGE

A CCD shall be used in the absence of agreement on the terms of a CO. If Contractor disagrees with the terms of a CCD, it shall nevertheless perform the work directed by the CCD, but it may pursue the Notice of Potential Change, COR and Claim procedures of Section 4.5 if Contractor believes it is entitled to changes in the Contract Sum or Contract Time.

7.4 REQUEST FOR INFORMATION ("RFI")

7.4.1 **DEFINITION**

An RFI is a written request prepared by the Contractor asking the Owner to provide additional information necessary to clarify an item which the Contractor feels is not clearly shown or called for in the drawings or specifications, or to address problems which have arisen under field conditions.

7.4.2 **SCOPE**

The RFI shall reference all the applicable Contract Documents including specification section, detail, page numbers, drawing numbers, and sheet numbers, etc. The Contractor shall make suggestions and/or interpretations of the issue raised by the RFI. An RFI cannot modify the Contract Sum, Contract Time, or the Contract Documents.

7.4.3 **RESPONSE TIME**

Unless Owner expressly directs otherwise in writing, Contractor shall submit RFIs directly to the Architect, with copies forwarded to the Owner. Contractor shall submit a revised and updated priority schedule with each RFI. The Architect shall endeavor to follow the Contractor's requested order of priorities. The Owner and Contractor agree that an adequate time period for the Architect (or other designated recipient of the RFI) to respond to an RFI is generally fourteen (14) calendar days after the Architect's receipt of an RFI, unless the Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing. However, in all cases, the Architect shall take such time, whether more or less than 14 days, as is necessary in the Architect's professional judgment to permit adequate review and evaluation of the RFI. If Contractor informs the Architect that it needs a response to

an RFI expedited to avoid delay to the critical path, the Architect shall provide a response as quickly as reasonably possible. The total time required for the Architect to respond is subject to the complexity of the RFI, the number of RFI's submitted concurrently and the reprioritization of pending RFI's submitted by the Contractor, among other things. If Contractor believes that the Architect's response results in a change in the Work that warrants additional money or time, or that Architect's response was unreasonably delayed and caused delay to the Project's critical path, Contractor shall follow the procedures for additional money or time under Section 4.5. No presumption shall arise as to the timeliness of the response if the response is more than fourteen (14) days after the Architect's receipt of the RFI. Contractor shall review the Contract Documents before submitting an RFI to ensure that the information is not already in the Contract Documents. To compensate the Owner for time and costs incurred for each time the information was already in the Contract Documents, Owner may withhold \$100 from progress payments or retention in addition to any other remedies which Owner may have the right to pursue.

7.4.4 Costs Incurred

The Contractor shall be invoiced by the Owner for any costs incurred for professional services, which shall be withheld from progress payments or retention, if an RFI requests an interpretation or decision of a matter where the information sought is equally available to the party making such request.

7.5 REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL ("RFP")

7.5.1 **DEFINITION**

An RFP is Owner's written request asking the Contractor to submit to the Owner an estimate of the effect, including credits, of a proposed change on the Contract Sum and the Contract Time.

7.5.2 **SCOPE**

An RFP shall contain adequate information, including any necessary drawings and specifications, to enable Contractor to provide the cost breakdowns required by section 7.7. The Contractor shall not be entitled to any additional money for preparing a response to an RFP, whether ultimately accepted or not.

7.6 **CHANGE ORDER REQUEST** ("COR")

7.6.1 **DEFINITION**

A COR is a written request prepared by the Contractor asking the Owner for additional money or time.

7.6.2 CHANGES IN PRICE

A COR shall include breakdowns per section 7.7 to validate any proposed change in Contract Sum.

7.6.3 CHANGES IN TIME

Where a change in Contract Time is requested, a COR shall also include delay analysis to validate any proposed change to the Contract Time, and shall meet all requirements in these General Conditions, including but not limited to Section 8.4. Any additional time requested shall not be the number of days to make the proposed change, but must be based upon the impact to the Project Schedule as defined in section 3.9 and Division 1 of the Specifications.

7.7 PRICE OF CHANGE ORDERS

7.7.1 **SCOPE**

Any COR shall provide in writing to the Owner, the Architect and any construction manager, the effect of the proposed CO upon the Contract Sum and the actual cost of construction, which shall include a complete itemized cost breakdown of all labor and material showing actual quantities, hours, unit prices, wage rates, required for the change, and the effect upon the Contract Time of such CO.

7.7.2 **DETERMINATION OF COST**

The amount of the increase or decrease in the Contract Sum resulting from a CO, if any, shall be determined in one or more of the following ways as applicable to a specific situation:

- A. Mutual acceptance of a lump sum properly itemized and supported by sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation;
- B. Unit prices stated in the Contractor's original bid, the Contract Documents, or subsequently agreed upon between the Owner and the Contractor;
- C. Cost to be determined in a manner agreed upon by the parties and a mutually acceptable fixed or percentage fee; or
- D. By cost of material and labor and percentage of overhead and profit. If the value is determined by this method the following requirements shall apply:

1. Daily Reports by Contractor.

a) General: At the close of each working day, the Contractor shall submit a daily report to the Inspector of Record and any construction manager, on forms approved by the Owner, together with applicable delivery tickets, listing all labor, materials, and equipment involved for that day, the location of the work, and for other services and expenditures when authorized concerning extra work items. An attempt shall be made to reconcile the report daily, and it shall be signed by the Inspector of Record and the Contractor. In the event of disagreement, pertinent notes shall be entered by each party to explain points which cannot be resolved immediately. Each party shall retain a signed copy

of the report. Reports by Subcontractors or others shall be submitted through the Contractor.

- b) Labor: Show names of workers, classifications, and hours worked.
- c) Materials: Describe and list quantities of materials used.
- d) <u>Equipment</u>: Show type of equipment, size, identification number, and hours of operation, including, if applicable, loading and transportation.
- e) <u>Other Services and Expenditures</u>: Describe in such detail as the Owner may require.

2. Basis for Establishing Costs.

- a) <u>Labor</u> will be the actual cost for wages prevailing locally for each craft or type of workers at the time the extra work is done, plus employer payments of payroll taxes and insurance, health and welfare, pension, vacation, apprenticeship funds, and other direct costs resulting from Federal, State, or local laws, as well as assessments or benefits required by lawful collective bargaining agreements. The use of a labor classification, which would increase the extra work cost, will not be permitted unless the Contractor establishes the necessity for such additional costs. Labor costs for equipment operators and helpers shall be reported only when such costs are not included in the invoice for equipment rental.
- b) <u>Materials</u> shall be at invoice or lowest current price at which such materials are locally available and delivered to the Site in the quantities involved, plus sales tax, freight, and delivery.

The Owner reserves the right to approve materials and sources of supply or to supply materials to the Contractor if necessary for the progress of the Work. No markup shall be applied to any material provided by the Owner.

c) <u>Tool and Equipment Rental</u>. No payment will be made for the use of tools which have a replacement value of \$100 or less.

Regardless of ownership, the rates to be used in determining equipment rental costs shall not exceed listed rates prevailing locally at equipment rental agencies or distributors at the time the work is performed.

The rental rates paid shall include the cost of fuel, oil, lubrication, supplies, small tools, necessary attachments, repairs and maintenance of any kind, depreciation, storage, insurance, and all incidentals.

Necessary loading and transportation costs for equipment used on the extra work shall be included. If equipment is used intermittently and, when not in use, could be returned to its rental source at less expense to the Owner than holding it at the work Site, it shall be returned unless the Contractor elects to keep it at the work Site at no expense to the Owner.

All equipment shall be acceptable to the Inspector of Record, in good working condition, and suitable for the purpose for which it is to be used. Manufacturer's ratings and modifications shall be used to classify equipment, and equipment shall be powered by a unit of at least the minimum rating recommended by the manufacturer.

- d) Other Items. The Owner may authorize other items which may be required on the extra work. Such items include labor, services, material, and equipment which are different in their nature from those required by the Work, and which are of a type not ordinarily available from the Contractor or any of the Subcontractors. Invoices covering all such items in detail shall be submitted with the Application for Payment.
- e) <u>Invoices</u>. Vendors' invoices for material, equipment rental, and other expenditures shall be submitted with the COR. If the Application for Payment is not substantiated by invoices or other documentation, the Owner may establish the cost of the item involved at the lowest price which was current at the time of the Daily Report.
- f) Overhead, premiums and profit. For overhead, including direct and indirect costs, submit with the COR and include: home office overhead, off-Site supervision, CO preparation/negotiation/research for Owner initiated changes, time delays, project interference and disruption, additional guaranty and warranty durations, on-Site supervision, additional temporary protection, additional temporary utilities, additional material handling costs, and additional safety equipment costs.

7.7.3 FORMAT FOR PROPOSED COST CHANGE

The following format shall be used as applicable by the Owner and the Contractor to communicate proposed additions and deductions to the Contract.

	EXTRA	<u>CREDIT</u>
A. Material (attach itemized quantity and unit cost plus sales tax, invoices, receipts, truck tags, etc., for force account work)		
B. Labor (attach itemized hours and rates, daily logs, certified payroll, etc.)		
C. Equipment (attach any invoices)		
D. Subtotal		
E. If Subcontractor performed Work, add Subcontractor's overhead and profit to portions performed by Subcontractor, not to exceed fifteen percent (15%) of item D.		
F. Liability and Property Damage Insurance, Worker's Compensation Insurance, Social Security, and Unemployment Taxes, not to exceed twenty percent (20%) of Item B. G. Subtotal		
H. General Contractor's Overhead and Profit, not to exceed fifteen percent (15%) of Item G; and for work performed by subcontractors, not to exceed five percent (5%).		
I. Subtotal		
J. Bond not to exceed one percent (1%) of Item I.		
K. TOTAL		

It is expressly understood that the value of such extra work or changes, as determined by any of the aforementioned methods, expressly includes (1) any and all of the Contractor's costs and expenses, both direct and indirect, resulting from additional time required on the project or resulting from delay to the project, and (2) any costs of preparing a COR, including but not limited to delay analysis. Any costs or expenses not included are deemed waived.

It is further understood that the <u>total</u> percentage markup on any change order shall not exceed twenty five percent (25%).

7.7.4 **DISCOUNTS, REBATES, AND REFUNDS**

For purposes of determining the cost, if any, of any change, addition, or omission to the Work hereunder, all trade discounts, rebates, refunds, and all returns from the sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue and be credited to the Contractor, and the Contractor shall make provisions so that such discounts, rebates, refunds, and returns may be secured, and the amount thereof shall be allowed as a reduction of the Contractor's cost in determining the actual cost of construction for purposes of any change, addition, or omissions in the Work as provided herein.

7.7.5 ACCOUNTING RECORDS

With respect to portions of the Work performed by COs and CCDs on a time-and-materials, unit-cost, or similar basis, the Contractor shall keep and maintain cost-accounting records satisfactory to the Owner, which shall be available to the Owner on the same terms as any other books and records the Contractor is required to maintain under the Contract Documents.

7.7.6 **NOTICE REQUIRED**

Contractor shall submit a written Notice of Potential Change for additional money or time pursuant to section 4.5.1.

7.7.7 APPLICABILITY TO SUBCONTRACTORS

Any requirements under this Article 7 shall be equally applicable to COs or CCDs issued to Subcontractors by the Contractor to the same extent required of the Contractor.

7.8 WAIVER OF RIGHT TO CLAIM MONEY OR TIME

Failure to demand money based on costs, or time extensions, as part of a COR constitutes a complete waiver of Contractor's right to claim the omitted money or time. All money or time for an issue must be included in the COR at the time submitted.

ARTICLE 8

TIME

8.1 **DEFINITIONS**

8.1.1 **CONTRACT TIME**

Unless otherwise provided, Contract Time is the period of time, including authorized adjustments, allotted in the Contract Documents for Completion of the Work.

8.1.2 **NOTICE TO PROCEED**

Contractor shall not commence the Work until it receives a Notice to Proceed from Owner. The date of commencement of the Work is the date established in the Notice to Proceed. The date of commencement shall not be postponed by the failure to act of the Contractor or of persons or entities for whom the Contractor is responsible.

8.1.3 **DAYS**

The term "day" as used in the Contract Documents shall mean calendar day unless otherwise specifically defined.

8.2 **HOURS OF WORK**

8.2.1 **SUFFICIENT FORCES**

Contractors and Subcontractors shall furnish sufficient forces to ensure the prosecution of the Work in accordance with the Construction Schedule.

8.2.2 Performance During Working Hours

Work shall be performed during regular working hours except that in the event of an emergency or when required to complete the Work in accordance with job progress, work may be performed outside of regular working hours with the advance written consent of the Owner.

8.2.3 LABOR CODE APPLICATION

As provided in Article 3 (commencing at § 1810), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, eight (8) hours of labor shall constitute a legal day's work. The time of service of any worker employed at any time by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor on any subcontract under this Contract, upon the work or upon any part of the work contemplated by this Contract, is limited and restricted to eight (8) hours during any one calendar day and forty (40) hours during any one calendar week, except as hereinafter provided. Notwithstanding the provision hereinabove set forth, work performed by employees of Contractors in excess of eight (8) hours per day and forty (40) hours during any one week shall be permitted upon this public work with compensation provided for all hours worked in excess of eight (8) hours per day at not less than one and one-half (1-1/2) times the basic rate of pay.

Contractor or subcontractor shall pay to the Owner a penalty of Twenty-five Dollars (\$25.00) for each worker employed in the execution of this Contract by the Contractor, or by any Subcontractor, for each calendar day during which such worker is required or permitted to work more than eight (8) hours in any calendar day and forty (40) hours in any one (1) calendar week, in violation of the provisions of Article 3 (commencing at § 1810), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, unless compensation for the workers so employed by Contractor is not less than one and one-half (1-1/2) times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of eight (8) hours per day.

8.2.4 Costs for After Hours Inspections

If the work done after hours is required by the Contract Documents to be done outside the Contractor's or the Inspector of Record's regular working hours, the costs of any inspections, if required to be done outside normal working hours, shall be borne by the Owner.

If the Owner allows the Contractor to do work outside regular working hours for the Contractor's own convenience, the costs of any inspections required outside regular working hours, among other remedies, shall be invoiced to the Contractor by the Owner and withheld from progress payments and/or retention. Contractor shall give Owner at least 48 hours notice prior to working outside regular working hours.

If the Contractor elects to perform work outside the Inspector of Record's regular working hours, costs of any inspections required outside regular working hours, among other remedies, may be invoiced to the Contractor by the Owner and withheld from progress payments and/or retention.

8.2.5 TIME FOR COMMENCEMENT BY SUBCONTRACTORS

Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, all Subcontractors shall commence their Work within two (2) consecutive business days after notice to them by the Contractor and shall prosecute their Work in accordance with the progress of the Work.

8.3 **PROGRESS AND COMPLETION**

8.3.1 TIME OF THE ESSENCE

Time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract. By executing the Agreement the Contractor confirms that the Contract Time is a reasonable period for performing the Work.

8.3.2 No Commencement Without Insurance

The Contractor shall not knowingly, except by agreement or instruction of the Owner, in writing, commence operations on the Site or elsewhere prior to the effective date of insurance required by Article 11 to be furnished by the Contractor. The date of commencement of the Work shall not be changed by the effective date of such insurance.

8.3.3 EXPEDITIOUS COMPLETION

The Contractor shall proceed expeditiously to perform the Work, with adequate forces, labor, materials, equipment, services and management, and shall achieve Completion within the Contract Time.

8.4 EXTENSIONS OF TIME - LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

8.4.1 CONDITIONS ALLOWING FOR EXTENSIONS OF TIME TO COMPLETE THE WORK, ONLY (EXCUSABLE DELAY)

If Contractor exercises due diligence, but the critical path schedule of the Work is unavoidably delayed due to acts of God, acts of public enemy, acts of the Government, acts of the Owner or anyone employed by it, acts of another contractor in performance of a contract (other than this Contract) with the Owner, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, labor disputes, unusually severe weather, or delays of subcontractors due to such causes, the Owner shall extend the time to complete the Work if Contractor complies with Section 4.5 and Article 7. Owner shall take into consideration other relevant factors such as concurrent delays. Contractor has the burden of proving that any delay was excusable.

8.4.2 COMPENSABLE DELAY (TIME AND MONEY)

Compensable delays are those excusable delays for which Contractor is also entitled to money. To be compensable, an excusable delay must be one for which the Owner is responsible, where the delay was unreasonable under the circumstances involved, and where the delay was not within the contemplation of the parties; *however*, Contractor shall not be entitled to monetary compensation when (a) Contractor could have reasonably anticipated the delay and avoided or minimized the cost impacts of it, (b) there was a concurrent delay which does not qualify for monetary compensation under this paragraph, (c) the cause of the delay was reasonably unforeseen by the City or the delay was caused by factors beyond the control of the Owner, including but not limited to a delay under Section 2.2.8 above or a delay caused by a utility company's failure to perform despite Owner's reasonable arrangements for such performance; or (d) any other defense available to Owner under law or equity applies. Contractor has the burden of proving that any delay was excusable and compensable, including an analysis that establishes non-concurrency.

8.4.3 NOTICE BY CONTRACTOR REQUIRED; PROCEDURES FOR DEMANDING ADDITIONAL TIME OR MONEY

For notice and other required procedures related to requests by Contractor for additional time or money related to delay, Contractor shall comply with the Contract Documents, including but not limited to Sections 3.18 and 4.5, and Article 7, above.

8.4.4 EARLY COMPLETION

Regardless of the cause therefore, the Contractor may not maintain any Claim or cause of action against the Owner for damages incurred as a result of its failure or inability to complete its work on the Project in a shorter period than established in the Contract Documents, the parties stipulating that the period set forth in the Contract Documents is a reasonable time within which to perform the Work on the Project.

8.4.5 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

Failure to Complete the Project within the time and in the manner provided for by the Contract Documents (i.e., by the Completion deadline) shall subject the Contractor to liquidated damages. For purposes of liquidated damages, the concept of "substantial completion" shall not constitute Completion and is not part of this agreement. The actual occurrence of damages and the actual amount of the damages which the Owner would suffer if the Project were not completed by the Completion deadline are dependent upon many circumstances and conditions which could prevail in various combinations and, from the nature of the case, it is impracticable and extremely difficult to fix the actual damages. Damages which the Owner would suffer in the event of delay include, but are not limited to, loss of the use of the Project, disruption of activities, costs of administration, supervision and the incalculable inconvenience and loss suffered by the public.

Accordingly, the parties agree that the amount set forth in the Agreement shall be presumed to be the amount of damages which the Owner shall directly incur upon failure of the Contractor to Complete the Project by the Completion deadline, during or as a result of each calendar day by which Completion of the Project is delayed beyond the Completion deadline as adjusted by Change Orders.

If the Contractor fails to Complete the Project by the Completion deadline as adjusted by Change Orders, and liquidated damages therefore accrue, the Owner, in addition to all other remedies provided by law, shall have the right to assess liquidated damages at any time, and to withhold liquidated damages (and any interest thereon) at any time from any and all retention or progress payments, which would otherwise be or become due the Contractor. In addition, if it is reasonably apparent to the Owner before the Completion deadline (as adjusted by Change Orders) that the Contractor cannot or will not complete the Work before that Completion deadline, Owner may assess and withhold, from retention or progress payments, the estimated amount of liquidated damages that will accrue in the future. If the retained percentage or withheld progress payments are not sufficient to discharge all liabilities of the Contractor incurred under this Article, the Contractor and its sureties shall continue to remain liable to the Owner until all such liabilities are satisfied in full.

If the Owner accepts any work or makes any payment under this Agreement after a default by reason of delays, the payment or payments shall in no respect constitute a waiver or modification of any Agreement provisions regarding time of Completion and liquidated damages.

8.5 GOVERNMENT APPROVALS

Owner shall not be liable for any delays or damages related to the time required to obtain government approvals.

ARTICLE 9

PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

9.1 **CONTRACT SUM**

The Contract Sum is stated in the Agreement, later adjusted by Change Orders and Construction Change Directives, and is the total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor for performance of the Work under the Contract Documents.

9.2 **COST BREAKDOWN**

9.2.1 **REQUIRED INFORMATION**

On forms approved by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish the following:

- A. Within ten (10) days of the mailing, faxing or delivering of the Notice of Award of the Contract, a detailed breakdown of the Contract Sum (Schedule of Values) for each Project or Site. Each item in the schedule of values shall include its proper share of the overhead and profit.
- B. Within ten (10) days of the mailing, faxing or delivering of the Notice of Award of the Contract, a schedule of estimated monthly payment requests (cash flow) due the Contractor showing the values and construction time of the various portions of the Work to be performed by it and by its Subcontractors or material and equipment suppliers containing such supporting evidence as to its correctness as the Owner may require;
- C. Five (5) days prior to the submission of a pay request, an itemized breakdown of work done for the purpose of requesting partial payments;
- D. Within ten (10) days of the mailing, faxing or delivering of the Notice of Award of the Contract, the name, address, telephone number, fax number, license number, and classification of all of its Subcontractors and of all other parties furnishing labor, material, or equipment for its Contract, along with the amount of each such subcontract or the price of such labor, material, and equipment needed for its entire portion of the Work.

9.2.2 OWNER ACCEPTANCE REQUIRED

The Owner shall review all submissions received pursuant to paragraph 9.2.1 in a timely manner.

All submissions must be accepted by the Owner before becoming the basis of any payment.

9.3 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

9.3.1 **PROCEDURE**

On or before the fifth (5th) day of each calendar month during the progress of the portion of the Work for which payment is being requested, the Contractor shall submit to the Architect, unless there is a construction manager for the Project or the Owner directs otherwise, an itemized Application for Payment for operations completed in accordance with the Schedule of Values through the end of the previous calendar month. Such application shall be notarized, if required, and supported by the following or such portion thereof as the applicable entity requires:

- A. The amount paid to the date of the Application to the Contractor, to all its Subcontractors, and all others furnishing labor, material, or equipment for its Contract;
- B. The amount being requested with the Application for Payment by the Contractor on its own behalf and separately stating the amount requested on behalf of each of the Subcontractors and all others furnishing labor, material, and equipment under the Contract;
- C. The balance that will be due to each of such entities after said payment is made;
- D. A certification that the Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications are current;
- E. The Owner approved additions to and subtractions from the Contract Sum and Time;
- F. A summary of the retentions (each Application shall provide for retention, as set out in Article 9.6);
- G. Material invoices, evidence of equipment purchases, rentals, and other support and details of cost as the Owner may require from time to time;
- H. The percentage of completion of the Contractor's Work by line item;
- I. A statement showing all payments made by the Contractor for labor and materials on account of the Work covered in the preceding Application for Payment. Such applications shall not include requests for payment of amounts the Contractor does not intend to pay to subcontractors or others because of a dispute or other reason; and
- J. Contractor's monthly reports, daily reports, and monthly schedule updates for all months of Work prior to the Application for Payment that Contractor has not previously submitted.

9.3.2 PURCHASE OF MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

As the Contractor is required to order, obtain, and store materials and equipment sufficiently in advance of its Work at no additional cost or advance payment from Owner, to assure that there will be no delays, payment by the Owner for stored material shall be made only in unusual circumstances where the Architect specifically recommends, and Owner specifically approves the payment in writing. If payments are to be made on account of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work, but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at some other location agreed upon in writing by the Owner, the payments shall be conditioned upon submission by the Contractor, Subcontractor, or vendor of bills of sale and such other documents satisfactory to the Owner to establish the Owner's title to such materials or equipment free of all liens and encumbrances, and otherwise protect the Owner's interest, including, without limitation, provision of applicable insurance and transportation to the Site. All stored items shall be inventoried, specified by identification numbers (if applicable), released to the Owner by sureties of the Contractor and the Subcontractor and, if stored off-Site, stored only in a bonded warehouse.

9.3.3 WARRANTY OF TITLE

The Contractor warrants that title to all work covered by an Application for Payment will pass to the Owner no later than the time of payment. The Contractor further warrants that upon submittal of an Application for Payment all work for which Certificates for Payment have been previously issued and payments received from the Owner shall, to the best of the Contractor's knowledge, information, and belief, be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests, or encumbrances in favor of the Contractor, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, or other persons or entities making a claim by reason of having provided labor, materials, and equipment relating to the work. Transfer of title to work does not constitute a waiver by Owner of any defects in the work.

9.4 REVIEW OF PROGRESS PAYMENT

9.4.1 **OWNER ACCEPTANCE**

The Owner will, within seven (7) days after receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, either accept such payment or notify the Contractor in writing of the Owner's reasons for withholding acceptance in whole or in part as provided in paragraph 9.5.1.

9.4.2 OWNER'S REVIEW

The review of the Contractor's Application for Payment by the Owner will be based, at least in part, on the Owner's observations at the Site and the data comprising the Application for Payment that the Work has progressed to the point indicated. The review is also subject to an evaluation of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents, to results of subsequent tests and inspections, to minor deviations from the Contract Documents correctable prior to completion, and to specific qualifications expressed by the Owner. The Owner may reject the Application for Payment if it is complete issuance of Certificate under section 9.3. The a not

Payment will constitute a representation that the Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified, subject to any specific qualifications Owner expresses in the Certificate for Payment. However, Contractor's entitlement to payment may be affected by subsequent evaluations of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents, test and inspections and discovery of minor deviations from the Contract Documents correctable prior to completion. The issuance of a Certificate for Payment will not be a waiver by the Owner of any defects in the work covered by the Application for Payment, nor will it be a representation that the Owner has:

- A. Made exhaustive or continuous on-Site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work;
- B. Reviewed construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures;
- C. Reviewed copies of requisitions received from Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, and other data requested by the Owner to substantiate the Contractor's right to payment; or
- D. Made an examination to ascertain how or for what purpose the Contractor has used money previously paid on account of the Contract Sum.

9.5 **DECISIONS TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT**

9.5.1 REASONS TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT

The Owner may withhold from a progress payment, in whole or in part, to such extent as may be necessary to protect the Owner due to any of the following:

- A. Defective or incomplete Work not remedied;
- Stop Payment Notices. For any stop payment notice, the Owner shall withhold the amount stated in the stop payment notice, the stop notice claimant's anticipated interest and court costs and an amount to provide for the public entity's reasonable cost of any litigation pursuant to the stop payment notice. For any stop payment notice action the parties resolve before judgment is entered, Owner has the right to permanently withhold for any reasonable cost of litigation for that stop payment notice, even if it exceeds the amount originally withheld by Owner for the estimated reasonable cost of litigation. However, if (1) the Contractor at its sole expense provides a bond or other security satisfactory to the Owner in the amount of at least one hundred twenty-five percent (125%) of the claim, in a form satisfactory to the Owner, which protects the Owner against such claim, and (2) the Owner chooses to accept the bond, then Owner would release the stop payment notice funds withheld to the Contractor, except that Owner may permanently withhold for any reasonable cost of litigation. Any stop payment notice release bond shall be executed by a California admitted, fiscally solvent surety, completely unaffiliated with and separate from the surety on the payment and performance bonds, that does not have any assets pooled with the payment and performance bond sureties.

- C. Liquidated damages against the Contractor, whether already accrued or estimated to accrue in the future;
- D. Reasonable doubt that the Work can be completed for the unpaid balance of any Contract Sum or by the completion date;
- E. Damage to the property or work of the Owner, another contractor, or subcontractor;
- F. Unsatisfactory prosecution of the Work by the Contractor;
- G. Failure to store and properly secure materials;
- H. Failure of the Contractor to submit on a timely basis, proper and sufficient documentation required by the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, monthly progress schedules, shop drawings, submittal schedules, schedule of values, product data and samples, proposed product lists, executed change orders, and verified reports;
- I. Failure of the Contractor to maintain record drawings;
- J. Erroneous estimates by the Contractor of the value of the Work performed, or other false statements in an Application for Payment;
- K. Unauthorized deviations from the Contract Documents;
- L. Failure of the Contractor to prosecute the Work in a timely manner in compliance with established progress schedules and completion dates;
- M. Subsequently discovered evidence or observations nullifying the whole or part of a previously issued Certificate for Payment;
- N. Failure by Contractor to pay Subcontractors or material suppliers as required by Contract or law, which includes but is not limited to Contractor's failure to pay prevailing wage and any assessment of statutory penalties;
- O. Overpayment to Contractor on a previous payment;
- P. Credits owed to Owner for reduced scope of work or work that Contractor will not perform;
- Q. The estimated cost of performing work pursuant to Section 2.4;
- R. Actual damages related to false claims by Contractor;
- S. Breach of any provision of the Contract Documents;

- T. Owner's potential or actual loss, liability or damages caused by the Contractor; and
- U. As permitted by other provisions in the Contract or as otherwise allowed by law, including statutory penalties Owner or other entities assessed against Contractor. (See e.g., Labor Code section 1813 (working hours) or Public Contract Code section 4110 (subcontractor listings and substitutions))

Owner may, but is not required to, provide to Contractor with the progress payment written notice of the items for which Owner is withholding amounts from the payment. To claim wrongful withholding by the Owner, or if Contractor otherwise disputes any amount being withheld, Contractor must submit an inquiry in writing to Owner within thirty (30) days of receipt of the notice, and Owner shall respond within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the inquiry. If any disputed issues remain unresolved after Owner's response, Contractor shall timely submit a Claim pursuant to Section 4.5.

For any withhold amount based on an estimate where the actual amount later becomes known and certain, no later than the final accounting for the Project the Owner will release any amount withheld over that certain and known amount. If the certain and known amount exceeds the amount previously withheld, Owner may withhold additional amounts from Contractor to cover the excess amount. If available funds are not sufficient, Contractor shall pay Owner the difference.

9.5.2 PAYMENT AFTER CURE

When Contractor removes or cures the grounds for withholding amounts, payment shall be made for amounts withheld because of them. No interest shall be paid on any retainage or amounts withheld due to the failure of the Contractor to perform in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.

9.5.3 OVERPAYMENT AND/OR FAILURE TO WITHHOLD

Neither Owner's overpayment to Contractor, nor Owner's failure to withhold an amount from payment that Owner had the right to withhold, shall constitute a waiver by Owner of its rights to withhold those amounts from future payments to Contractor or to otherwise pursue recovery of those amounts from Contractor.

9.6 **PROGRESS PAYMENTS**

9.6.1 PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR

Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, within thirty (30) days after receipt of an undisputed and properly submitted Application for Payment, Contractor shall be paid a sum equal to ninety-five percent (95%) of the undisputed value of the Work performed up to the last day of the previous month, less the aggregate of previous payments; and Owner shall retain the

other five percent (5%) of the undisputed value of the Work. The value of the Work completed shall be an estimate only, no inaccuracy or error in said estimate shall operate to release the Contractor, or any bondsman, from damages arising from such Work or from enforcing each and every provision of this Contract, and the Owner shall have the right subsequently to correct any error made in any estimate for payment. Contractor shall base an Application for Payment only on the original Contract Sum plus any fully executed and Board-approved Change Orders. Contractor shall not include Notices of Potential Claims, CORs, Claims or disputed amounts.

The Contractor shall not be entitled to have any payment requests processed, or be entitled to have any payment made for work performed, so long as any lawful or proper direction given by the Owner concerning the Work, or any portion thereof, remains uncomplied with. Payment shall not be a waiver of any such direction.

9.6.2 PAYMENTS TO SUBCONTRACTORS

No later than ten (10) days after receipt of payment from Owner, pursuant to Business and Professions Code section 7108.5, the Contractor shall pay to each Subcontractor, out of the amount paid to the Contractor on account of such Subcontractor's portion of the Work, the amount to which said Subcontractor is entitled, reflecting percentages actually retained from payments to the Contractor on account of such Subcontractor's portion of the Work. The Contractor shall, by appropriate agreement with each Subcontractor, require each Subcontractor to make payments to Sub-subcontractors in a similar manner.

9.6.3 Percentage of Completion or Payment Information

The Owner will, on request, furnish to a Subcontractor, if practicable, information regarding percentages of completion or amounts applied for by the Contractor, and action taken thereon by the Owner, on account of portions of the Work done by such Subcontractor.

9.6.4 NO OBLIGATION OF OWNER FOR SUBCONTRACTOR PAYMENT

The Owner shall have no obligation to pay, or to see to the payment of, money to a Subcontractor except as may otherwise be required by law.

9.6.5 PAYMENT TO SUPPLIERS

Payment to material or equipment suppliers shall be treated in a manner similar to that provided in paragraphs 9.6.2, 9.6.3 and 9.6.4.

9.6.6 PAYMENT NOT CONSTITUTING APPROVAL OR ACCEPTANCE

An accepted Application for Payment, issuance of a Certificate for Payment, a progress payment, or partial or entire use or occupancy of the Project by the Owner shall not constitute acceptance or approval of any portion of the Work, especially any Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.6.7 **JOINT CHECKS**

Owner shall have the right, if necessary for the protection of the Owner, to issue joint checks made payable to the Contractor and Subcontractors and/or material or equipment suppliers. The joint check payees shall be responsible for the allocation and disbursement of funds included as part of any such joint payment. However, Owner has no duty to issue joint checks. In no event shall any joint check payment be construed to create any contract between the Owner and a Subcontractor of any tier, any obligation from the Owner to such Subcontractor, or rights in such Subcontractor against the Owner.

9.7 **COMPLETION OF THE WORK**

9.7.1 CLOSE-OUT PROCEDURES

When the Contractor considers that the Work is complete and submits a written notice to Owner requesting an inspection of the Work, the Owner shall review the Work and prepare and submit to the Contractor a comprehensive list of items to be completed or corrected (the "Punch List"). The Contractor and/or its Subcontractors shall proceed promptly to complete and correct items on the Punch List. Failure to include an item on the Punch List does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work (including the omitted item) in accordance with the Contract Documents, and to complete or correct the work so long as the statute of limitations (or repose) has not run.

When the Contractor believes the Punch List work is complete and in accordance with the Contract Documents, it shall then submit a request for an additional inspection by the Owner to determine completion. Owner shall again inspect the Work and inform the Contractor of any items that are incomplete or incorrect. Contractor shall promptly complete or correct items until no items remain. After the Work, including all Punch List work, is inspected and informally deemed by the Owner to be complete, the Owner's governing body may formally accept the Work as complete at a meeting of the governing body. Warranties required by the Contract Documents shall commence on the date of Contractor's completion of the Work.

9.7.2 Costs of Multiple Inspections

More than two (2) requests by Contractor to make inspections to confirm completion as required under paragraph 9.7.1 shall be considered an additional service of Owner, and all subsequent costs will be invoiced to Contractor and withheld from remaining payments.

9.8 PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE

The Owner may occupy or use any completed, or partially completed, portion of the Work at any stage prior to acceptance, or prior to completion if there is no formal acceptance. Occupancy or use of any portion of the Work, or the whole Work, shall not constitute approval or acceptance of it, nor shall such occupancy or use relieve Contractor of any of its obligations under the Contract Documents regarding that portion of, or the whole, Work.

The Owner and the Contractor shall agree in writing to the responsibilities assigned to each of them for payments, security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work, insurance, the period for correction of the Work, and the commencement of warranties required by the Contract Documents. When the Contractor considers a portion complete, the Contractor may request an inspection of that portion and preparation of a Punch List by the Owner for that portion, as set forth for the entire Work under paragraph 9.7.1; however, such inspection and Punch List shall not act as any form of approval or acceptance of that portion of the Work, or of any Work not complying with the requirements of the Contract, and that portion shall be subject to subsequent inspections and Punch Lists.

Immediately prior to such partial occupancy or use, the Owner, the Architect and the Contractor shall jointly inspect the area to be occupied or portion of the Work to be used in order to determine and record the condition of the Work.

9.9 FINAL PROGRESS PAYMENT AND RELEASE OF RETENTION

9.9.1 Final Application for Progress Payment

When, pursuant to Section 9.7.1, the Owner finds all of the Work is completed in accordance with the Contract Documents, it shall so notify Contractor, who shall then submit to the Owner its final Application for Payment.

Upon receipt and approval of such final Application for Payment, the Owner shall issue a final Certificate of Payment, based on its knowledge, information, and belief, and on the basis of its observations, inspections, and all other data accumulated or received by the Owner in connection with the Work, that such Work has been completed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.9.2 PROCEDURES FOR APPLICATION FOR FINAL PROGRESS PAYMENT

The Application for Final Progress Payment pursuant to Section 9.9.1 shall be accompanied by the same details as set forth in paragraph 9.3, and in addition, the following conditions must be fulfilled:

- A. The Work shall be complete, and the Contractor shall have made, or caused to have been made, all corrections to the Work which are required to remedy any defects therein, to obtain compliance with the Contract Documents or any requirements of applicable codes and ordinances, or to fulfill any of the orders or directions of Owner required under the Contract.
- B. Each Subcontractor shall have delivered to the Contractor all written guarantees, warranties, applications, and bonds required by the Contract Documents for its portion of the Work, and Contractor delivered them to the Owner.
- C. The Contractor shall deliver to the Owner (i) reproducible final Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications showing the Contractor's Work "as built," with the Contractor's certification of the accuracy of the Record Drawings and Annotated

Specifications, (ii) all warranties and guarantees, (iii) operation and maintenance instructions, manuals and materials for equipment and apparatus, and (iv) all other documents required by the Contract Documents.

D. Contractor shall provide extensive assistance in the utilization of any equipment or system such as initial start-up or testing, adjusting and balancing, preparation of operation and maintenance manuals and training personnel for operation and maintenance.

Acceptance of Final Progress Payment shall constitute a complete waiver of Claims except for those previously identified in writing and identified by that payee as unsettled at the time of Final Progress Payment.

9.9.3 **RELEASE OF RETAINAGE**

Owner may withhold from release or payment of retainage (or "retention") up to 150% of disputed amounts listed in Section 9.5. If retainage is held in an escrow account pursuant to an escrow agreement under Public Contract Code section 22300 (see Section 9.10) and Owner withholds from release of retainage based on a breach of the Contract, or other default, by Contractor, Owner may withdraw the withheld retainage from the escrow account. Owner shall release the undisputed retainage within sixty (60) days after completion of the Work. For this purpose, "completion" is defined in Public Contract Code section 7107(c). No interest shall be paid on any retainage, or on any amounts withheld, except as provided to the contrary in any Escrow Agreement and General Conditions between the Owner and the Contractor under Public Contract Code section 22300.

9.10 SUBSTITUTION OF SECURITIES

In accordance with section 22300 of the Public Contract Code, the Owner will permit the substitution of securities for any retention monies withheld by the Owner to ensure performance under the Contract. At the request and expense of the Contractor, securities equivalent to the amount withheld shall be deposited with the Owner, or with a state or federally chartered bank as the escrow agent, who shall then pay such retention monies to the Contractor. Upon completion of the Contract, the securities shall be returned to the Contractor if Owner has no basis to withhold under the Contract Documents.

Securities eligible for investment under this section shall include those listed in Government Code section 16430, bank or savings and loan certificates of deposit, interest-bearing, demand-deposit accounts, standby letters of credit, or any other security mutually agreed to by the Contractor and the Owner.

The Contractor shall be the beneficial owner of any securities substituted for monies withheld and shall receive any interest thereon.

Any escrow agreement entered by Owner and Contractor pursuant to Public Contract Code section 22300, shall be substantially similar to the form set forth in Public Contract Code section 22300.

ARTICLE 10

PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

10.1 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND PROGRAMS

10.1.1 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY

The Contractor shall have responsibility for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the performance of the Contract. Each Contractor shall designate a responsible member of its organization whose duties shall include loss and accident prevention, and who shall have the responsibility and full authority to enforce the program. This person shall attend meetings with the representatives of the various Subcontractors employed to ensure that all employees understand and comply with the programs. Contractor will ensure that his employees and Subcontractors cooperate and coordinate safety matters with any other contractors to form a joint safety effort.

10.1.2 SUBCONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY

Subcontractors have the responsibility for participating in, and enforcing, the safety and loss prevention programs established by the Contractor for the Project, which will cover all Work performed by the Contractor and its Subcontractors. Each Subcontractor shall designate a responsible member of its organization whose duties shall include loss and accident prevention, and who shall have the responsibility and full authority to enforce the program. This person shall attend meetings with the representatives of the various Subcontractors employed to ensure that all employees understand and comply with the programs.

10.1.3 COOPERATION

All Subcontractors and material or equipment suppliers, shall cooperate fully with Contractor, the Owner, and all insurance carriers and loss prevention engineers.

10.1.4 ACCIDENT REPORTS

Subcontractors shall promptly report in writing to the Contractor all accidents whatsoever arising out of, or in connection with, the performance of the Work, whether on or off the Site, which caused death, personal injury, or property damage, giving full details and statements of witnesses. In addition, if death or serious injuries or serious damages are caused, the accident shall be reported immediately by telephone or messenger. Contractor shall thereafter promptly report the facts in writing to the Owner giving full details of the accident.

10.1.5 FIRST-AID SUPPLIES AT SITE

The Contractor will provide and maintain at the Site first-aid supplies for minor injuries.

10.2 SAFETY OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

10.2.1 THE CONTRACTOR

The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions for the safety of, and shall provide reasonable protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:

- A. Employees on the Work and other persons who may be affected thereby;
- B. The Work, material, and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site, under the care, custody, or control of the Contractor or the Contractor's Subcontractors or Sub-subcontractors; and
- C. Other property at the Site or adjacent thereto such as trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavement, roadways, structures, and utilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.

10.2.2 CONTRACTOR NOTICES

The Contractor shall give notices and comply with applicable laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities bearing on the safety of persons or property or their protection from damage, injury, or loss.

10.2.3 SAFETY BARRIERS AND SAFEGUARDS

The Contractor shall erect and maintain, as required by existing conditions and performance of the Contract, reasonable safeguards for safety and protection, including posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards, promulgating safety regulations, and notifying owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities.

10.2.4 USE OR STORAGE OF HAZARDOUS MATERIAL

When use or storage of explosives, other hazardous materials or equipment, or unusual methods are necessary for execution of the Work, the Contractor shall exercise utmost care and carry on such activities under supervision of properly qualified personnel. The Contractor shall notify the Owner any time that explosives or hazardous materials are expected to be stored on Site. Location of storage shall be coordinated with the Owner and local fire authorities.

10.2.5 FINGERPRINTING

At its own expense, Contractor shall comply with all fingerprinting requirements under law and Contract, including but not limited to the requirements of Education Code section 45125.2 and the Independent Contractor Student Contact Form which is a part of the Contract. Contractor

shall hold harmless, defend and indemnify the Owner under section 3.16, for any costs, including attorneys' fees, Owner incurs from Contractor's failure to comply.

10.3 PROTECTION OF WORK AND PROPERTY

10.3.1 **PROTECTION OF WORK**

The Contractor and Subcontractors shall continuously protect the Work, the Owner's property, and the property of others, from damage, injury, or loss until formal acceptance of the Work or completion of the Work if there is no formal acceptance of the Work. The Contractor and Subcontractors shall make good any such damage, injury, or loss, except such as may be solely due to, or caused by, agents or employees of the Owner.

10.3.2 PROTECTION FOR ELEMENTS

The Contractor will remove all mud, water, or other elements as may be required for the proper protection and prosecution of its Work. The Contractor shall at all times provide heat, coverings, and enclosures necessary to maintain adequate protection against weather so as to preserve the Work, materials, equipment, apparatus, and fixtures free from injury or damage.

10.3.3 SHORING AND STRUCTURAL LOADING

The Contractor shall not impose structural loading upon any part of the Work under construction or upon existing construction on or adjacent to the Site in excess of safe limits, or loading such as to result in damage to the structural, architectural, mechanical, electrical, or other components of the Work. The design of all temporary construction equipment and appliances used in construction of the Work and not a permanent part thereof, including, without limitation, hoisting equipment, cribbing, shoring, and temporary bracing of structural steel, is the sole responsibility of the Contractor. All such items shall conform to the requirements of governing codes and all laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, and orders of all authorities having jurisdiction. The Contractor shall take special precautions, such as shoring of masonry walls and temporary tie bracing of structural steel work, to prevent possible wind damage during construction of the Work. The installation of such bracing or shoring shall not damage or cause damage to the Work in place or the Work installed by others. Any damage which does occur shall be promptly repaired by the Contractor at no cost to the Owner.

10.3.4 CONFORMANCE WITHIN ESTABLISHED LIMITS

The Contractor and Subcontractors shall confine their construction equipment, the storage of materials, and the operations of workers to the limits indicated by laws, ordinances, permits, and the limits established by the Owner, and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with construction equipment or materials.

10.3.5 SUBCONTRACTOR ENFORCEMENT OF RULES

Subcontractors shall enforce the Owner's and the Contractor's instructions, laws, and regulations regarding signs, advertisements, fires, smoking, the presence of liquor, and the presence of firearms by any person at the Site.

10.3.6 SITE ACCESS

The Contractor and the Subcontractors shall use only those ingress and egress routes designated by the Owner, observe the boundaries of the Site designated by the Owner, park only in those areas designated by the Owner, which areas may be on or off the Site, and comply with any parking control program established by the Owner such as furnishing license plate information and placing identifying stickers on vehicles.

10.3.7 PROTECTION OF MATERIALS

The Contractor and the Subcontractors shall receive, count, inspect for damage, record, store, and protect construction materials for the Work and Subcontractors shall promptly send to the Contractor evidence of receipt of such materials, indicating thereon any shortage, change, or damage (failure to so note shall constitute acceptance by the Subcontractor of financial responsibility for any shortage).

10.4 EMERGENCIES

10.4.1 EMERGENCY ACTION

In an emergency affecting the safety of persons or property, the Contractor shall take any action necessary, at the Contractor's discretion, to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Additional money or extension of time claimed by the Contractor on account of an emergency shall be determined as provided in Section 4.5 and Article 7.

10.4.2 ACCIDENT REPORTS

The Contractor shall promptly report in writing to the Owner all accidents arising out of or in connection with the Work, which caused death, personal injury, or property damage, giving full details and statements of any witnesses. In addition, if death, serious personal injuries, or serious property damages are caused, the accident shall be reported immediately by telephone or messenger to the Owner.

10.5 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

10.5.1 DISCOVERY OF HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

In the event the Contractor encounters or suspects the presence on the Site material reasonably believed to be asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or any other material defined as being hazardous by section 25249.5 of the California Health and Safety Code, which (a) has not been rendered harmless, and (b) the handling or removal of which is not within the scope of the Work, the Contractor shall immediately stop Work in the area affected and report the condition to the Owner and the Architect in writing, whether or not such material was generated by the

Contractor or the Owner. The Work in the affected area shall not thereafter be resumed, except by written agreement of the Owner and the Contractor, if in fact the material is asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or other hazardous material, and has not been rendered harmless. The Work in the affected area shall be resumed only in the absence of asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or other hazardous material, or when it has been rendered harmless by written agreement of the Owner and the Contractor.

10.5.2 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL WORK LIMITATIONS

In the event that the presence of hazardous materials is suspected or discovered on the Site, the Owner shall retain an independent testing laboratory to determine the nature of the material encountered and whether corrective measures or remedial action is required. The Contractor shall not be required pursuant to Article 7 to perform without consent any Work in the affected area of the Site relating to asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or other hazardous material, until any known or suspected hazardous material has been removed, or rendered harmless, or determined to be harmless by Owner, as certified by an independent testing laboratory and/or approved by the appropriate government agency.

10.5.3 INDEMNIFICATION BY OWNER FOR HAZARDOUS MATERIAL NOT CAUSED BY CONTRACTOR

In the event the presence of hazardous materials on the Site is not caused by the Contractor, Owner shall pay for all costs of testing and remediation, if any, and shall compensate Contractor for any additional costs incurred or Project delay in accordance with the applicable provisions of Article 7 herein. Owner shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Contractor and its agents, officers, directors and employees from and against any and all claims, damages, losses, costs and expenses incurred in connection with or arising out of, or relating to, the performance of the Work in the area affected by the hazardous material, except to the extent the claims, damages, losses, costs, or expenses were caused by Contractor's active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct. By providing this indemnification, District does not waive any immunities.

10.5.4 INDEMNIFICATION BY CONTRACTOR FOR HAZARDOUS MATERIAL CAUSED BY CONTRACTOR

In the event the presence of hazardous materials on the Site is caused by Contractor, Subcontractors, materialmen or suppliers, the Contractor shall pay for all costs of testing and remediation, if any, and shall compensate the Owner for any additional costs incurred as a result of the generation of hazardous material on the Project Site. In addition, the Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and its agents, officers, and employees from and against any and all claims, damages, losses, costs and expenses incurred in connection with, arising out of, or relating to, the presence of hazardous material on the Site, except to the extent the claims, damages, losses, costs, or expenses were caused by Owner's active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct.

10.5.5 TERMS OF HAZARDOUS MATERIAL PROVISION

The terms of this Hazardous Material provision shall survive the completion of the Work and/or any termination of this Contract.

10.5.6 ARCHEOLOGICAL MATERIALS

In the event the Contractor encounters or reasonably suspects the presence on the Site of archeological materials, the Contractor shall immediately stop Work in the area affected and report the condition to the Owner and the Architect in writing. The Work in the affected area shall not thereafter be resumed, except after Contractor's receipt of written notice form the Owner.

ARTICLE 11

INSURANCE AND BONDS

11.1. CONTRACTOR'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

11.1.1 LIABILITY INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

- 11.1.1 By the earlier of the deadline set forth in the Instructions to Bidders or the commencement of the Work and within limits acceptable to the Owner, the Contractor shall purchase from and maintain in a company or companies lawfully authorized to do business in California as admitted carriers with a financial rating of at least A+, Class XII status as rated in the most recent edition of Best's Insurance Reports such commercial general liability insurance per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury and property damage as set forth in the Agreement and automobile liability insurance per accident for bodily injury and property damage combined single limit as set forth in the Agreement as will protect the Contractor from claims set forth below, which may arise out of or result from the Contractor's operations under the Contract and for which the Contractor may be legally liable, whether such operations are by the Contractor, by a Subcontractor, by Sub-subcontractor, by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:
 - 11.1.1.1 claims for damages because of bodily injury (including emotional distress), sickness, disease, or death of any person other than the Contractor's employees. This coverage shall be provided in a form at least as broad as Insurance Services Office (ISO) Form CG 0001 11188;
 - 11.1.1.2 claims for damages arising from personal or advertising injury in a form at least as broad as ISO Form CG 0001 11188;
 - 11.1.1.3 claims for damages because of injury or destruction of tangible property, including loss of use resulting therefrom, arising from operations under the Contract Documents; and

- 11.1.1.4 claims for damages because of bodily injury, death of a person, or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of a motor vehicle, all mobile equipment, and vehicles moving under their own power and engaged in the Work; and
- 11.1.1.5 claims involving blanket contractual liability applicable to the Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents, including liability assumed by and the indemnity and defense obligations of the Contractor and the Subcontractors; and
- 11.1.1.6 claims involving Completed Operations, Independent Contractors' coverage, and Broad Form property damage, without any exclusions for collapse, explosion, demolition, underground coverage, and excavating. (XCU)

If commercial general liability insurance or another insurance form with a general aggregate limit is used, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to the project location (with the ISO CG 2501 or insurer's equivalent endorsement provided to the Owner) or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.

Any deductible or self-insured retention must be declared to and approved by the Owner. At the option of the Owner, either the insurer shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or self-insured retentions as respects the Owner, its Board of Trustees, members of its Board of Trustees, officers, employees, agents and volunteers; or the Contractor shall procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration and defense expenses.

11.1.2 SUBCONTRACTOR INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

The Contractor shall require its Subcontractors and any Sub-subcontractors to take out and maintain similar public liability insurance and property damage insurance, in a company or companies lawfully authorized to do business in California as admitted carriers with a financial rating of at least A+, Class XII status as rated in the most recent edition of Best's Insurance Reports, in like amounts and scope of coverage.

11.1.3 OWNER'S INSURANCE

The Owner shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining the Owner's usual liability insurance. Optionally, the Owner may purchase and maintain other insurance for self protection against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract. The Contractor shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining this optional Owner's liability insurance unless specifically required by the Contract Documents.

11.1.4 ADDITIONAL INSURED ENDORSEMENT REQUIREMENTS

The Contractor shall name, on any policy of insurance, the Owner and the Architect as additional insureds. Subcontractors shall name the Contractor, the Owner and the Architect as additional insureds. The Additional Insured Endorsement included on all such insurance policies shall state

that coverage is afforded the additional insured with respect to claims arising out of operations performed by or on behalf of the insured. If the additional insureds have other insurance which is applicable to the loss, such other insurance shall be excess to any policy of insurance required herein. The amount of the insurer's liability shall not be reduced by the existence of such other insurance.

11.1.5 WORKERS' COMPENSATION INSURANCE

During the term of this Contract, the Contractor shall provide workers' compensation insurance for all of the Contractor's employees engaged in Work under this Contract on or at the site of the Project and, in case any of the Contractor's work is sublet, the Contractor shall require the Subcontractor to provide workers' compensation insurance for all the Subcontractor's employees engaged in Work under the subcontract. Any class of employee or employees not covered by a Subcontractor's insurance shall be covered by the Contractor's insurance. In case any class of employees engaged in Work under this Contract on or at the site of the Project is not protected under the Workers' Compensation laws, the Contractor shall provide or cause a Subcontractor to provide adequate insurance coverage for the protection of those employees not otherwise protected. The Contractor shall file with the Owner certificates of insurance as required under this Article and in compliance with Labor Code section 3700.

If the contractor fails to maintain such insurance, the Owner may take out compensation insurance which the Owner might be liable to pay under the provisions of the Act by reason of an employee of the Contractor being injured or killed, and withhold from progress payments and/or retention the amount of the premium for such insurance.

11.1.6 BUILDER'S RISK/"ALL RISK" INSURANCE

11.1.6.1 Course-of-Construction Insurance Requirements. Unless provided by Owner at Owner's sole discretion, Contractor, during the progress of the Work and until final acceptance of the Work by Owner upon completion of the entire Contract, shall maintain Builder's Risk/Course-of-Construction insurance satisfactory to the Owner, issued on a completed value basis on all insurable Work included under the Contract Documents. This insurance shall insure against all risks, including but not limited to the following perils: vandalism, theft, malicious mischief, fire, sprinkler leakage, civil authority, sonic boom, explosion, collapse, flood, earthquake (for projects not solely funded through revenue bonds, limited to earthquakes equivalent to or under 3.5 on the Richter Scale in magnitude), wind, hail, lightning, smoke, riot or civil commotion, debris removal (including demolition) and reasonable compensation for the Architect's services and expenses required as a result of such insured loss. This insurance shall provide coverage in an amount not less than the full cost to repair, replace or reconstruct the Work. Such insurance shall include the Owner, the Architect, and any other person or entity with an insurable interest in the Work as an additional named insured.

The Contractor shall submit to the Owner for its approval all items deemed to be uninsurable under the Builder's Risk/Course-of Construction insurance. The risk of the damage to the Work due to the perils covered by the Builder's Risk/Course-of-Construction insurance, as well as any other hazard which might result in damage to the Work, is that of the Contractor and the surety,

and no claims for such loss or damage shall be recognized by the Owner, nor will such loss or damage excuse the complete and satisfactory performance of the Contract by the Contractor.

11.1.7 CONSENT OF INSURER FOR PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE

Partial occupancy or use in accordance with the Contract Documents shall not commence until the insurance company providing property insurance has consented to such partial occupancy or use by endorsement or otherwise. The Owner and the Contractor shall take reasonable steps to obtain consent of the insurance company and shall, without mutual consent, take no action with respect to partial occupancy or use that would cause cancellation, lapse, or reduction of the insurance.

11.1.8 FIRE INSURANCE

Before the commencement of the Work, the Contractor shall procure, maintain, and cause to be maintained at the Contractor's expense, fire insurance on all Work included under the Contract Documents, insuring the full replacement value of such Work as well as the cost of any removal and demolition necessary to replace or repair all Work damaged by fire. The amount of fire insurance shall be subject to approval by the Owner and shall be sufficient to protect the Project against loss or damage in full until the Work is accepted by the Owner. Should the Work being constructed be damaged by fire or other causes during construction, it shall be replaced in accordance with the requirements of the drawings and specifications without additional expense to the Owner.

11.1.9 OTHER INSURANCE

The Contractor shall provide all other insurance required to be maintained under applicable laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations.

11.1.10 PROOF OF CARRIAGE OF INSURANCE

The Contractor shall not commence Work nor shall it allow any Subcontractor to commence Work under this Contract until all required insurance, certificates, and an Additional Insured Endorsement and Declarations Page have been obtained and delivered in duplicate to the Owner for approval subject to the following requirements:

- (a) Certificates and insurance policies shall include the following clause:
 - This policy shall not be non-renewed, canceled, or reduced in required limits of liability or amounts of insurance until notice has been mailed to the Owner. Date of cancellation or reduction may not be less than thirty (30) days after the date of mailing notice.
- (b) Certificates of insurance shall state in particular those insured, the extent of insurance, location and operation to which the insurance applies, the expiration date, and cancellation and reduction notices.

- (c) Certificates of insurance shall clearly state that the Owner, the Architect and the Construction Manager are named as additional insureds under the policy described and that such insurance policy shall be primary to any insurance or self-insurance maintained by Owner and any other insurance carried by the Owner with respect to the matters covered by such policy shall be excess and non-contributing.
- (d) The Contractor and its Subcontractors shall produce a certified copy of any insurance policy required under this Section upon written request of the Owner.

11.1.11 COMPLIANCE

In the event of the failure of any contractor to furnish and maintain any insurance required by this Article, the Contractor shall be in default under the Contract. Compliance by Contractor with the requirement to carry insurance and furnish certificates, policies, Additional Insured Endorsement and Declarations Page evidencing the same shall not relieve the Contractor from liability assumed under any provision of the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the obligation to defend and indemnify the Owner and the Architect.

11.2 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS

11.2.1 **BOND REQUIREMENTS**

Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, prior to commencing any portion of the Work, the Contractor shall apply for and furnish Owner separate payment and performance bonds for its portion of the Work which shall cover 100% faithful performance of and payment of all obligations arising under the Contract Documents and/or guaranteeing the payment in full of all claims for labor performed and materials supplied for the Work. All bonds shall be provided by a corporate surety authorized and admitted to transact business in California. All bonds shall be submitted on the Owner's approved form.

To the extent, if any, that the Contract Sum is increased in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall cause the amount of the bonds to be increased accordingly and shall promptly deliver satisfactory evidence of such increase to the Owner. To the extent available, the bonds shall further provide that no change or alteration of the Contract Documents (including, without limitation, an increase in the Contract Sum, as referred to above), extensions of time, or modifications of the time, terms, or conditions of payment to the Contractor will release the surety. If the Contractor fails to furnish the required bond, the Owner may terminate the Contract for cause.

11.2.2 SURETY QUALIFICATION

Only bonds executed by admitted Surety insurers as defined in Code of Civil Procedure section 995.120 shall be accepted. The surety insurers must, unless otherwise agreed to by Owner in writing, at the time of issuance of the bonds, have a rating not lower than "A-" as rated

by A.M. Best Company, Inc. or other independent rating companies. Owner reserves the right to approve or reject the surety insurers selected by Contractor and to require Contractor to obtain bonds from surety insurers satisfactory to the Owner.

ARTICLE 12

UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK

12.1 UNCOVERING OF WORK

12.1.1 Uncovering Work for Required Inspections

If a portion of the Work is covered contrary to the Owner's request or to requirements specifically expressed in the Contract Documents, Contractor must, if required in writing by the Owner, uncover it for the Owner's observation and replace the removed work at the Contractor's expense without change in the Contract Sum or Time.

12.1.2 Costs for Inspections not Required

If a portion of the Work has been covered which the Owner has not specifically requested to observe prior to its being covered, the Owner may request to see such work, and it shall be uncovered by the Contractor. If such work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, costs of uncover and replacement shall, by appropriate Change Order, be paid by the Owner. If such work is not in accordance with Contract Documents, the Contractor shall pay such costs, unless the condition was caused by the Owner or a separate contractor, in which event the Owner shall be responsible for payment of such costs to the Contractor.

12.2 **CORRECTION OF WORK; WARRANTY**

12.2.1 CORRECTION OF REJECTED WORK

The Contractor shall promptly correct the work rejected by the Owner for failing to conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, until the statutes of limitation (or repose) and all warranties have run, as applicable, and whether or not fabricated, installed or completed. The Contractor shall bear costs of correcting the rejected work, including additional testing, inspections, and compensation for the Owner's expenses and costs incurred.

12.2.2 REMOVAL OF NONCONFORMING WORK

The Contractor shall remove from the Site portions of the Work which are not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and are not corrected by the Contractor or accepted or approved by the Owner.

12.2.3 OWNER'S RIGHTS IF CONTRACTOR FAILS TO CORRECT

If the Contractor fails to correct nonconforming work within a reasonable time, the Owner may correct it in accordance with Section 2.4. As part of Owner's correction of the work, the Owner

may remove any portion of the nonconforming Work and store any salvageable materials or equipment at the Contractor's expense. If the Contractor does not pay costs of such removal and storage within ten (10) days after written notice, the Owner may upon ten (10) additional days written notice sell such material or equipment at auction or at private sale and shall account for the proceeds thereof, after deducting costs and damages that should have been borne by the Contractor, including compensation for the Architect's and other professionals and representatives' services and expenses, made necessary thereby. If such proceeds of sale do not cover costs which the Contractor should have borne, the Contractor shall be invoiced for the deficiency or Owner may withhold such costs from payment pursuant to Section 9.5. If progress payments or retention then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amount, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner.

12.2.4 Cost of Correcting the Work

The Contractor shall bear the cost of correcting destroyed or damaged construction of the Owner or separate contractors, whether completed or partially completed, caused by the Contractor's correction or removal of the nonconforming work.

12.2.5 WARRANTY CORRECTIONS (INCLUDES REPLACEMENT)

Pursuant to the warranty in Section 3.5, if within one (1) year after the completion of the Work or within a longer time period for an applicable special warranty or guarantee required by the Contract Documents, any of the Work does not comply with the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall correct it after receipt of Owner's written notice to do so, unless the Owner has previously waived in writing such right to demand correction. Contractor shall correct the Work promptly, and passage of the applicable warranty period shall not release Contractor from its obligation to correct the Work if Owner provided the written notice within the applicable warranty period. Contractor's obligation to correct the warranty item continues until the correction is made. After the correction is made to Owner's satisfaction, a new warranty period of the same length as the original warranty period shall run on the corrected work. The obligations under this paragraph 12.2.5 shall survive acceptance of the Work under the Contract and termination of the Contract.

12.2.6 NO TIME LIMITATION

Nothing contained in this Section 12.2 shall be construed to establish a period of limitation with respect to other obligations which the Contractor might have under the Contract Documents. Establishment of the time period of one (1) year as described in Section 12.2.5 relates only to the specific warranty obligation of the Contractor to correct the Work after the date of commencement of warranties under Sections 3.5 and 9.7.1, and has, for example, no relationship to the time within which the obligation to comply with the Contract Documents may be sought to be enforced, or to the time within which proceedings may be commenced to establish the Contractor's liability with respect to the Contractor's obligations other than specifically to correct the Work.

12.3 NONCONFORMING WORK AND WITHHOLDING THE VALUE OF IT

If it is found at any time before completion of the Work that the Contractor has varied from the Contract Documents in materials, quality, form, finish, or in the amount or value of the materials or labor used, the Owner may, in addition to other remedies in the Contract Documents or under law and as allowed by law, accept the improper work. The Owner may withhold from any amount due or to become due Contractor that sum of money equivalent to the difference in value between the Work performed and that called for by the Drawings and Specifications. The Owner shall determine such difference in value. No structural related work shall be accepted that is not in conformance with the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 13

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

13.1 **GOVERNING LAW**

The Contract shall be governed by the law of the place where the Project is located.

13.2 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

The Owner and the Contractor respectively bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto and to partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives of such other party in respect to covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents. Neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract as a whole or in part without written consent of the other. If either party attempts to make such an assignment without such consent, that party shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under the Contract.

13.3 WRITTEN NOTICE

In the absence of specific notice requirements in the Contract Documents, written notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person to the individual, member of the firm or entity, or to an officer of the corporation for which it was intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified or overnight mail to the last business address known to the party giving notice. Owner shall, at Contractor's cost, timely notify Contractor of Owner's receipt of any third party claims relating to the Contract pursuant to Public Contract Code section 9201.

13.4 RIGHTS AND REMEDIES

13.4.1 Duties and Obligations Cumulative

Duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Documents and rights and remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of duties, obligations, rights, and remedies otherwise imposed or available by law.

13.4.2 **NO WAIVER**

No action or failure to act by the Owner, Inspector of Record, Architect or any construction manager shall constitute a waiver of a right or duty afforded them under the Contract Documents, nor shall such action or failure to act constitute approval of or acquiescence in a breach thereunder, except as may be specifically agreed to in a written amendment to the Contract.

13.5 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS

13.5.1 COMPLIANCE

Tests, inspections, and approvals of portions of the Work required by the Contract Documents will comply with Title 24, and with all other laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders of public authorities having jurisdiction.

13.5.2 INDEPENDENT TESTING LABORATORY

The Owner will select and pay an independent testing laboratory to conduct all tests and inspections, including shipping or transportation costs or expenses (mileage and hours). Selection of the materials required to be tested shall be made by the laboratory or the Owner's representative and not by the Contractor. However, if Contractor requests that the Owner use a different testing laboratory and Owner chooses to approve such request, Contractor shall obtain prior approval. Owner will pay all costs for testing, contractor may not pay any testing expenses. Owner may invoice such costs or expenses to the Contractor or withhold such costs or expenses from progress payments and/or retention.

13.5.3 ADVANCE NOTICE TO INSPECTOR OF RECORD

The Contractor shall notify the Inspector of Record a sufficient time in advance of its readiness for required observation or inspection so that the Inspector of Record may arrange for same. The Contractor shall notify the Inspector of Record a sufficient time in advance of the manufacture of material to be supplied under the Contract Documents which must, by terms of the Contract Documents, be tested in order that the Inspector of Record may arrange for the testing of the material at the source of supply.

13.5.4 TESTING OFF-SITE

Any material shipped by the Contractor from the source of supply, prior to having satisfactorily passed such testing and inspection or prior to the receipt of notice from said Inspector of Record that such testing and inspection will not be required, shall not be incorporated in the Work.

13.5.5 ADDITIONAL TESTING OR INSPECTION

If the Inspector of Record, the Architect, the Owner, or public authority having jurisdiction determines that portions of the Work require additional testing, inspection, or approval not

included under section 13.5.1, the Inspector of Record will, upon written authorization from the Owner, make arrangements for such additional testing, inspection, or approval. The Owner shall bear such costs except as provided in section 13.5.6.

13.5.6 Costs for Retesting

If such procedures for testing, inspection, or approval under sections 13.5.1, 13.5.2 and 13.5.5 reveal failure of the portions of the Work to comply with requirements established by the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall bear all costs arising from such failure, including those of retesting, re-inspection, or re-approval, including, but not limited to, compensation for the Architect's services and expenses. Any such costs shall be paid by the Owner, invoiced to the Contractor, and, among other remedies, can be withheld from progress payments and/or retention.

13.5.7 Costs for Premature Test

In the event the Contractor requests any test or inspection for the Project and is not completely ready for the inspection, the Contractor shall be invoiced by the Owner for all costs and expenses resulting from that testing or inspection, including, but not limited to, the Architect's fees and expenses, and the amount of the invoice can among other remedies, be withheld from progress payments and/or retention.

13.5.8 Tests or Inspections Not to Delay Work

Tests or inspections conducted pursuant to the Contract Documents shall be made promptly to avoid unreasonable delay in the Work.

13.6 [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

13.7 TRENCH EXCAVATION

13.7.1 TRENCHES GREATER THAN FIVE FEET

Pursuant to Labor Code section 6705, if the Contract Sum exceeds \$25,000 and involves the excavation of any trench or trenches five (5) feet or more in depth, the Contractor shall, in advance of excavation, submit to the Owner or a registered civil or structural engineer employed by the Owner a detailed plan showing the design of shoring for protection from the hazard of caving ground during the excavation of such trench or trenches.

13.7.2 EXCAVATION SAFETY

If such plan varies from the Shoring System Standards established by the Construction Safety Orders, the plan shall be prepared by a registered civil or structural engineer, but in no case shall such plan be less effective than that required by the Construction Safety Orders. No excavation

of such trench or trenches shall be commenced until said plan has been accepted by the Owner or by the person to whom authority to accept has been delegated by the Owner.

13.7.3 NO TORT LIABILITY OF OWNER

Pursuant to Labor Code section 6705, nothing in this Article shall impose tort liability upon the Owner or any of its employees.

13.7.4 No Excavation Without Permits

The Contractor shall not commence any excavation work until it has secured all necessary permits including the required CAL OSHA excavation/shoring permit. Any permits shall be prominently displayed on the Site prior to the commencement of any excavation.

13.8 WAGE RATES

13.8.1 WAGE RATES

Pursuant to the provisions of Article 2 (commencing at § 1770), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2, of the Labor Code, the governing board of the Owner has obtained the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the general prevailing rate for holiday and overtime work in the locality in which this public work is to be performed for each craft, classification, or type of worker needed for this Project from the Director of Industrial Relations ("Director"). These rates are on file with the Clerk of the Owner's Governing Board, and copies will be made available to any interested party on request. The Contractor shall post a copy of such wage rates at the Site.

13.8.2 HOLIDAY AND OVERTIME PAY

Holiday and overtime work, when permitted by law, shall be paid for at a rate of at least one and one-half (1½) times the above specified rate of per diem wages, unless otherwise specified. Holidays shall be defined in the Collective Bargaining Agreement applicable to each particular craft, classification, or type of worker employed.

13.8.3 WAGE RATES NOT AFFECTED BY SUBCONTRACTS

The Contractor shall pay and shall cause to be paid each worker engaged in work on the Project not less than the general prevailing rate of per diem wages determined by the Director, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the Contractor or any Subcontractor and such workers.

13.8.4 CHANGE IN PREVAILING WAGE DURING BID OR CONSTRUCTION

If during the period this bid is required to remain open, the Director of Industrial Relations determines that there has been a change in any prevailing rate of per diem wages in the locality

in which this public work is to be performed, such change shall not alter the wage rates discussed in the Notice to Bidders or the Contract subsequently awarded.

13.8.5 FORFEITURE AND PAYMENTS

Pursuant to Labor Code section 1775, the Contractor and any subcontractor under the Contractor shall as a penalty to the Owner, forfeit not more than two hundred dollars (\$200.00) for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker paid less than the prevailing rate of per diem wages, determined by the Director, for such craft or classification in which such worker is employed for any public work done under the Agreement by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor under it. Minimum penalties shall apply, as also provided in Labor Code section 1775. The amount of the penalty shall be determined by the Labor Commissioner and shall be based on both of the following: (1) whether the failure of the contractor or subcontractor to pay the correct rate of per diem wages was a good faith mistake and, if so, the error was promptly and voluntarily corrected upon being brought to the attention of the contractor or subcontractor; and (2) whether the contractor or subcontractor has a prior record of failing to meet its prevailing wage obligations. The difference between such prevailing rate of per diem wage and the amount paid to each worker for each calendar day or portion thereof for which each worker was paid less than the prevailing rate of per diem wage shall be paid to each worker by the Contractor or subcontractor.

13.8.6 MINIMUM WAGE RATES

Any worker employed to perform work on the Project, which work is not covered by any craft or classification listed in the general prevailing rate of per diem wages determined by the Director, shall be paid not less than the minimum rate of wages specified therein for the craft or classification which most nearly corresponds to the Work to be performed by them, and such minimum wage rate shall be retroactive to time of initial employment of such person in such craft or classification.

13.8.7 PER DIEM WAGES

Pursuant to Labor Code section 1773.1, per diem wages include fringe benefits such as employer payments for health and welfare, pension, and vacation pay.

13.8.8 POSTING OF WAGE RATES AND OTHER REQUIRED JOB SITE NOTICES

The Contractor shall post at appropriate conspicuous points on the Site, a schedule showing all determined wage rates and all other required job site notices as prescribed by regulation.

13.9 RECORD OF WAGES PAID: INSPECTION

13.9.1 APPLICATION OF LABOR CODE

Pursuant to section 1776 of the Labor Code:

- (a) Each Contractor and subcontractor shall keep accurate payroll records, showing the name, address, social security number, work classification, and straight time and overtime hours worked each day and week, and the actual per diem wages paid to each journeyman, apprentice, worker, or other employee employed by him or her in connection with the public work. Each payroll record shall contain or be verified by a written declaration that is made under penalty of perjury, stating both of the following:
 - (1) The information contained in the payroll record is true and correct.
 - (2) The employer has complied with the requirements of sections 1771, 1811 and 1815 for any work performed by his or her employees on the public works project.
- (b) The payroll records enumerated under subdivision (a) shall be certified and shall be available for inspection at all reasonable hours at the principal office of the Contractor on the following basis:
- (1) A certified copy of an employee's payroll record shall be made available for inspection or furnished to the employee or his or her authorized representative on request.
- (2) A certified copy of all payroll records enumerated in subdivision (a) shall be made available for inspection or furnished upon request to a representative of the body awarding the contract and the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the Department of Industrial Relations ("DIR"). The Contractor and each subcontractor shall furnish a certified copy of all payroll records directly to the Labor Commissioner monthly or more frequently, if so specified in the Agreement and in a format the Labor Commissioner prescribes.
- (3) A certified copy of all payroll records enumerated in subdivision (a) shall be made available upon request by the public for inspection or for copies thereof. However, a request by the public shall be made through either the body awarding the contract or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the DIR. If the requested payroll records have not been provided pursuant to paragraph (2), the requesting party shall, prior to being provided the records, reimburse the costs of the preparation by the contractor, subcontractors, and the entity through which the request was made. The public may not be given access to such records at the principal office of the Contractor.
- (c) Unless required as of January 1, 2016, to be furnished directly to the Labor Commissioner under Labor Code section 1771.4(a)(3), the certified payroll records shall be on forms provided by the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the DIR or shall contain the same information as the forms provided by the division. The payroll records may consist of printouts of payroll data that are maintained as computer records, if the printouts contain the same information as the forms provided by the division and the printouts are verified in the manner specified in (a) above.

- (d) A Contractor or subcontractor shall file a certified copy of the records enumerated in subdivision (a) with the entity that requested such records within 10 days after receipt of a written request.
- (e) Except as provided in subdivision (f), any copy of records made available for inspection as copies and furnished upon request to the public or any public agency by the awarding body or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the DIR shall be marked or obliterated to prevent disclosure of an individual's name, address and social security number. The name and address of the Contractor awarded the Contract or the subcontractor performing the Contract shall not be marked or obliterated. Any copy of records made available for inspection by, or furnished to, a multiemployer Taft-Hartley trust fund (29 U.S.C. Sec. 186(c)(5) that requests the records for the purposes of allocating contributions to participants shall be marked or obliterated only to prevent disclosure of an individual's full social security number, but shall provide the last four digits of the social security number. Any copy of records made available for inspection by, or furnished to, a joint labor-management committee established pursuant to the federal Labor Management Cooperation Act of 1978 (29 U.S.C. Sec. 175a) shall be marked or obliterated only to prevent disclosure of an individual's social security number.
- (f) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, agencies that are included in the Joint Enforcement Strike Force on the Underground Economy established pursuant to Section 329 of the Unemployment Insurance Code and other law enforcement agencies investigating violations of law shall, upon request, be provided nonredacted copies of certified payroll records. Any copies of records or certified payroll made available for inspection and furnished upon request to the public by an agency included in the Joint Enforcement Strike Force on the Underground Economy or to a law enforcement agency investigating a violation of law shall be marked or redacted to prevent disclosure of an individual's name, address, and social security number. An employer shall not be liable for damages in a civil action for any reasonable act or omission taken in good faith in compliance with this subsection.
- (g) The contractor shall inform the body awarding the contract of the location of the records enumerated under subdivision (a), including the street address, city and county, and shall, within five working days, provide a notice of a change of location and address.
- (h) The contractor or subcontractor has 10 days in which to comply subsequent to receipt of written notice requesting the records enumerated in subdivision (a). In the event that the Contractor or subcontractor fails to comply within the 10-day period, he or she shall, as a penalty to the state or political subdivision on whose behalf the contract is made or awarded, forfeit one hundred dollars (\$100.00) for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker, until strict compliance is effectuated. Upon the request of the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the DIR, these penalties shall be withheld from progress payments then due. A contractor is not subject to a

penalty assessment pursuant to this section due to the failure of the subcontractor to comply with this section.

13.10 APPRENTICES

13.10.1 APPRENTICE WAGES AND DEFINITIONS

All apprentices employed by the Contractor to perform services under the Contract shall be paid the standard wage paid to apprentices under the regulations of the craft or trade at which he or she is employed, and shall be employed only at the work of the craft or trade to which he or she is registered. Only apprentices, as defined in section 3077 of the Labor Code, who are in training under apprenticeship standards and written apprenticeship agreements under Chapter 4 (commencing with § 3070) of Division 3, are eligible to be employed under this Contract. The employment and training of each apprentice shall be in accordance with the apprenticeship standards and apprentice agreements under which he or she is training.

13.10.2 APPRENTICE LABOR POOL

When the Contractor to whom the Contract is awarded by the Owner, or any Subcontractor under him or her, in performing any of the Work under the Contract or subcontract, employs workers in any apprenticeable craft or trade, the Contractor and Subcontractor may apply to the joint apprenticeship committee administering the apprenticeship standards of the craft or trade in the area of the Site of the Project, for a certificate approving the Contractor or Subcontractor under the apprenticeship standards for the employment and training of apprentices in the area or industry affected. However, approval as established by the joint apprenticeship committees shall be subject to review by the Administrator of Apprenticeship. The joint apprenticeship committee or committees, subsequent to approving the subject Contractor or Subcontractor, shall arrange for the dispatch of apprentices to the Contractor or Subcontractor in order to comply with this section. Every Contractor and Subcontractor shall submit the contract award information to the applicable joint apprenticeship committee which shall include an estimate of journeyman hours to be performed under the Contract, the number of apprentices to be employed, and the approximate dates the apprentices will be employed. There shall be an affirmative duty upon the joint apprenticeship committee or committees administering the apprenticeship standards of the crafts or trade in the area of the Site of the public work, to ensure equal employment and affirmative action and apprenticeship for women and minorities. Contractors or Subcontractors shall not be required to submit individual applications for approval to local joint apprenticeship committees provided they are already covered by the local apprenticeship standards. The ratio of work performed by apprentices to journeymen, who shall be employed in the craft or trade on the Project, may be the ratio stipulated in the apprenticeship standards under which the joint apprenticeship committee operates, but, except as otherwise provided in this section, in no case shall the ratio be less than one (1) hour of apprentice work for every five (5) hours of labor performed by a journeyman. However, the minimum ratio for the Operating Engineer and Labor classification shall not be less than one (1) apprentice for each four (4) journeymen.

13.10.3 JOURNEYMAN/APPRENTICE RATIO; COMPUTATION OF HOURS

Any ratio shall apply during any day or portion of a day when any journeyman or the higher standard stipulated by the joint apprenticeship committee, is employed at the job Site and shall be computed on the basis of the hours worked during the day by journeymen so. Any work performed by a journeyman in excess of eight (8) hours per day or forty (40) hours per week, shall not be used to calculate the hourly ratio required by the section. The Contractor shall employ apprentices for the number of hours computed as above before the end of the Contract. However, the Contractor shall endeavor, to the greatest extent possible, to employ apprentices during the same time period that the journeymen in the same craft or trade are employed at the job Site. Where an hourly apprenticeship ratio is not feasible for a particular craft or trade, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards, upon application of a joint apprenticeship committee, may order a minimum ratio of not less than one (1) apprentice for each five (5) journeymen in a craft or trade classification.

13.10.4 **JOURNEYMAN/APPRENTICE RATIO**

The Contractor or Subcontractor, if he or she is covered by this section upon the issuance of the approval certificate, or if he or she has been previously approved in the craft or trade, shall employ the number of apprentices or the ratio of apprentices to journeymen stipulated in the apprenticeship standards. Upon proper showing by the Contractor that he or she employs apprentices in the craft or trade in the state on all of his or her contracts on an annual average of not less than one (1) hour of apprentice work for every five (5) hours of labor performed by a journeyman, or in the land surveyor classification, one (1) apprentice for each five (5) journeymen, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards may grant a certificate exempting the Contractor from the 1-to-5 hourly ratio as set forth in this section. This section shall not apply to contracts of general contractors or to contracts of specialty contractors not bidding for work through a general or prime contractor, when the contracts of general contractors or those specialty contractors involve less than Thirty Thousand Dollars (\$30,000).

13.10.4.1 *Apprenticeable Craft or Trade.* "Apprenticeable craft or trade" as used in this Article means a craft or trade determined as an apprenticeable occupation in accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed by the California Apprenticeship Council. The joint apprenticeship committee shall have the discretion to grant a certificate, which shall be subject to the approval of the Administrator of Apprenticeship, exempting a Contractor from the 1-to-5 ratio set forth in this Article when it finds that any one of the following conditions is met:

- A. Unemployment for the previous three-month period in the area exceeds an average of fifteen percent (15%).
- B. The number of apprentices in training in such area exceeds a ratio of 1-to-5.
- C. There is a showing that the apprenticeable craft or trade is replacing at least one-thirtieth (1/30) of its journeymen annually through the apprenticeship training, either on a statewide basis or on a local basis.

D. Assignment of an apprentice to any work performed under this contract would create a condition which would jeopardize his or her life or the life, safety, or property of fellow employees or the public at large or if the specific task to which the apprentice is to be assigned is of such a nature that training cannot be provided by a journeyman.

13.10.5 RATIO EXEMPTION

When exemptions are granted to an organization which represents Contractors in a specific trade from the 1-to-5 ratio on a local or statewide basis, the member Contractors will not be required to submit individual applications for approval to local joint apprenticeship committees, if they are already covered by the local apprenticeship standards.

13.10.6 APPRENTICE FUND

A contractor to whom a contract is awarded, who, in performing any of the work under the contract, employs journeymen or apprentices in any apprenticeable craft or trade shall contribute to the California Apprenticeship Council the same amount that the director determines is the prevailing amount of apprenticeship training contributions in the area of the public works site. A contractor may take as a credit for payments to the council any amounts paid by the contractor to an approved apprenticeship program that can supply apprentices to the site of the public works project. The contractor may add the amount of the contributions in computing his or her bid for the contract. The Division of Labor Standards Enforcement is authorized to enforce the payment of the contributions to the fund or funds as set forth in the Labor Code section 227.

13.10.7 PRIME CONTRACTOR COMPLIANCE

The responsibility of compliance with section 13.10 and section 1777.5 of the Labor Code for all apprenticeable occupations is with the Prime Contractor. However, if a subcontractor is found to have violated Section 1777.5, the prime contractor of the project is not liable for any penalties under subdivision (2) unless the prime contractor had knowledge of the subcontractor's failure to comply with the provisions of Section 1777.5 or unless the contract executed between the contractor and the subcontractor for the performance of work on the public works project failed to include a copy of the provisions of Section 1771, 1775, 1776, 1777.5, 1831 and 1851. Additionally, the contractor shall continually monitor a subcontractor's use of apprentices required to be employed on the public works project pursuant to subdivision (d) of Section 1777.5, including, but not limited to, periodic review of the certified payroll of the subcontractor, and upon becoming aware of a failure of the subcontractor to employ the required number of apprentices, the contractor shall take corrective action, including, but not limited to, retaining funds due to the subcontractor for work performed on the public works project until the failure is corrected.

13.10.8 DECISIONS OF JOINT APPRENTICESHIP COMMITTEE

All decisions of the joint apprenticeship committee under this section 13.10 and Labor Code section 1777.5 are subject to Labor Code section 3081.

13.10.9 **NO BIAS**

It shall be unlawful for an employer or a labor union to refuse to accept otherwise qualified employees as registered apprentices on any public works on the grounds of race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, sex, or age, except as provided in the Labor Code section 3077.

13.10.10 VIOLATION OF LABOR CODE

Pursuant to Labor Code section 1777.1, in the event a Contractor or Subcontractor willfully fails to comply with the provisions of this section 13.10 and Labor Code section 1777.5, among other things:

- (a) The Labor Commissioner may deny to the contractor or subcontractor, and to its responsible officers, the right to bid on, or be awarded or perform work as a subcontractor on, any public works project for a period of up to one year for the first violation and for a period of up to three years for the second and subsequent violation. Each period of debarment shall run from the date the determination of noncompliance by the Labor Commissioner becomes a final order.
- (b) A contractor or subcontractor who violates section 1777.5 shall forfeit as a civil penalty an amount not exceeding the sum of one hundred dollars (\$100) for each full calendar day of noncompliance for a first violation and not more than three hundred dollars (\$300) for a second or subsequent violation within a three-year period. Upon receipt of a determination that a civil penalty has been imposed, the awarding body shall enforce the penalty, which includes withholding the amount of the civil penalty from the contract progress payments or retention then due or to become due.
- (c) In lieu of the penalty provided, the Labor Commissioner may for a first time violation and with the concurrence of an applicable apprenticeship program, order the contractor or subcontractor to provide apprentice employment equivalent to the work hours that would have been provided for apprentices during the period of noncompliance.
- (d) Any funds withheld by the awarding body pursuant to this section shall be deposited in the General Fund.
- (e) The interpretation and enforcement of section 1777.5 and this section shall be in accordance with the regulations of the California Apprenticeship Council.

Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 6109, no contractor or subcontractor may bid on, be awarded, or perform work as a subcontractor on a public works project if ineligible to bid or work on, or be awarded, a public works project pursuant to section 1777.1 of the Labor Code.

13.11 ASSIGNMENT OF ANTITRUST CLAIMS

13.11.1 APPLICATION

Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 7103.5 and Government Code section 4552, in entering into a public works contract or a subcontract to supply goods, services, or materials pursuant to a public works contract, the Contractor or Subcontractor offers and agrees to assign to the Owner all rights, title, and interest in and to all causes of action it may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act, (15 U.S.C. § 15) or under the Cartwright Act (Chapter 2 [commencing with § 16700] of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Bus. & Prof. Code), arising from the purchase of goods, services, or materials pursuant to the public works contract or the subcontract. This assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the awarding body tenders Final Progress Payment to the Contractor, without further acknowledgment by the parties. If the Owner receives, either through judgment or settlement, a monetary recovery for a cause of action assigned under Chapter 11 (commencing with § 4550) of Division 5 of Title 1 of the Government Code, the assignor may, upon demand, recover from the Owner any portion of the recovery, including treble damages, attributable to overcharges that were paid by the assignor but were not paid by the Owner as part of the bid price, less the expenses incurred in obtaining that portion of the recovery.

13.11.2 ASSIGNMENT OF CLAIM

Upon demand in writing by the assignor, the Owner shall, within one (1) year from such demand, reassign the cause of action assigned pursuant to this Article if the assignor has been or may have been injured by the violation of law for which the cause of action arose and the Owner has not been injured thereby or the Owner declines to file a court action for the cause of action.

13.12 **AUDIT**

Pursuant to and in accordance with the provisions of Government Code section 8546.7, or any amendments thereto, all books, records, and files of the Owner, the Contractor, or any Subcontractor connected with the performance of this Contract involving the expenditure of state funds in excess of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000.00), including, but not limited to, the administration thereof, shall be subject to the examination and audit of the Office of the Auditor General of the State of California for a period of three (3) years after release of all retention under this Contract. Contractor shall preserve and cause to be preserved such books, records, and files for the audit period. During the progress of the Work and for three (3) years after release of all retention under the Contract, Owner shall also have the right to an audit, and Contractor must cooperate by producing all information requested within seven (7) days.

13.13 STORM WATER DISCHARGE PERMIT

If applicable, the Contractor shall file a Notice of Intent to comply with the terms of the general permit to discharge storm water associated with construction activity Order 2009-0009-DWQ (as amended by 2010-0014-DWQ and 2017-006-DWQ). The Notice of Intent must be sent to the

following address along with the appropriate payment (warrant to be furnished by the Owner upon request by the Contractor, allow warrant processing time.): California State Water Resources Control Board, Division of Water Quality, Storm Water Permit Unit, P.O. Box 1977, Sacramento, CA 95812-1977. The Contractor may also call the State Water Board's Construction Activity Storm Water Hotline at (916) 657-1146. The Notice of Intent shall be filed prior to the start of any construction activity.

ARTICLE 14

TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT

14.1 TERMINATION BY THE CONTRACTOR FOR CAUSE

Contractor may not terminate for convenience. Contractor may only terminate for cause if the Work is stopped by others for a period of one hundred eighty (180) consecutive days through no act or fault of the Contractor, a Subcontractor of any tier, their agents or employees, or any other persons performing portions of the Work for whom the Contractor is contractually responsible, and the Work was stopped by others for one of the following reasons: (A) Issuance of an order of a court or other public authority having jurisdiction which requires Owner to stop all Work; or (B) an act of government, such as a declaration of national emergency, making material unavailable which requires Owner to stop all Work. If such grounds exist, the Contractor may serve written notice of such grounds on Owner and demand a meet-and-confer conference to negotiate a resolution in good faith within twenty (20) days of Owner's receipt of such notice. If such conference does not lead to resolution and the grounds for termination still exist, Contractor may terminate the Contract and recover from the Owner payment for Work executed and for reasonable verified costs with respect to materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment, and machinery, including reasonable overhead, profit, and damages for the Work executed, but excluding overhead (field and home office) and profit for (i) Work not performed and (ii) the period of time that the Work was stopped.

14.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CAUSE

14.2.1 GROUNDS FOR TERMINATION

The Owner may terminate the Contract if the Contractor:

- A. Refuses or fails to supply enough properly skilled workers or proper materials, or refuses or fails to take steps to adequately prosecute the work toward completion within the Contract Time;
- B. Fails to make payment to Subcontractors for materials or labor in accordance with Public Contract Code section 10262 or Business and Professions Code section 7108.5, as applicable;

- C. Violates Labor Code section 1771.1(a), subject to the provisions of Labor Code section 1771.1(f);
- D. Disregards laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders of a public authority having jurisdiction; or
- E. Otherwise is in breach of the Contract Documents.

14.2.2 NOTIFICATION OF TERMINATION

When any of the above reasons exist, the Owner may, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of the Owner, give notice to Contractor of the grounds for termination and demand cure of the grounds within seven (7) days (a "Notice of Intent to Terminate"). If Contractor fails to **either** (a) completely cure the grounds for termination within seven (7) days **or** (b) reasonably commence cure of the grounds for termination within seven (7) days and reasonably continue to cure the grounds for termination until such cure is complete, then Owner may terminate the Contract effective immediately upon service of written Notice of Termination and may, subject to any prior rights of Contractor's surety on the performance bond ("Surety"):

- A. Take possession of the Site and of all material, equipment, tools, and construction equipment and machinery thereon owned by the Contractor;
- B. Accept assignment of subcontracts pursuant to section 5.4; and
- C. Complete the Work by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem expedient.

14.2.3 PAYMENTS WITHHELD

If the Owner terminates the Contract for one of the reasons stated in section 14.2.1, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive further payment until the Work is complete.

14.2.4 PAYMENTS UPON COMPLETION

If the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum exceeds costs of completing the Work, including compensation for professional services and expenses made necessary thereby, such excess shall be paid to the Contractor. If such costs exceed the unpaid balance, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. This payment obligation shall survive completion of the Contract.

14.2.5 Inclusion of Termination for Convenience

Any purported termination by Owner for cause under this section 14.2, which is revoked or determined to not have been for cause, shall be deemed to have been a termination for convenience effective as of the same date as the purported termination for cause.

14.3 SUSPENSION OR TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

14.3.1 SUSPENSION BY OWNER

The Owner may, without cause, order the Contractor in writing to suspend, delay, or interrupt the Work in whole or in part for such period of time as the Owner may determine.

- 14.3.1.1 *Adjustments*. An adjustment shall be made for increases in the cost of performance of the Contract, including profit on the increased cost of performance caused by suspension, delay, or interruption. No adjustment shall be made to the extent:
 - A. That performance is, was or would have been so suspended, delayed, or interrupted by another cause for which the Contractor is responsible; or
 - B. That an equitable adjustment is made or denied under another provision of this Contract.
- 14.3.1.2 *Adjustments for Fixed Cost.* Adjustments made in the cost of performance may have a mutually agreed fixed or percentage fee.

14.3.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

- 14.3.2.1 The Owner may, at any time, terminate the Contract for the Owner's convenience and without cause.
- 14.3.2.2 Upon receipt of written notice from the Owner of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor shall:
 - 1. Cease operations as directed by the Owner in the notice;
 - 2. Take actions necessary, or that the Owner may direct, for the protection and preservation of the Work; and
 - 3. Except for Work directed to be performed prior to the effective date of termination stated in the notice, terminate all existing subcontracts and purchase orders and enter into no further subcontracts and purchase orders.
- 14.3.2.3 In case of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor shall be entitled to receive payment for Work executed, and costs incurred by reason of such termination.

14.4 **NOT A WAIVER**

Any suspension or termination by Owner for convenience or cause under this Article 14 shall not act as a waiver of any claims by Owner against Contractor or others for damages based on breach of contract, negligence or other grounds.

14.5 MUTUAL TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The Contractor and the Owner may mutually agree in writing to terminate this Contract for convenience. The Contractor shall receive payment for all Work performed to the date of termination in accordance with the provisions of Article 9.

14.6 EARLY TERMINATION

Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, if for any fiscal year of this Contract the governing body of the Owner fails to appropriate or allocate funds for future periodic payments under the Contract after exercising reasonable efforts to do so, the Owner may upon thirty (30) days' notice, order work on the Project to cease. The Owner will remain obligated to pay for the work already performed but shall not be obligated to pay the balance remaining unpaid beyond the fiscal period for which funds have been appropriated or allocated and for which the work has not been done.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 73 00

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

1. <u>Mitigation Measures</u>

Contractor shall comply will all applicable mitigation measures, if any, adopted by any public agency with respect to this Project pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act. (Public Resources Code section 21000 et. seq.).

2. <u>Modernization / Post Occupancy Projects</u>

- a. Access. Access to the school buildings and entry to buildings, classrooms, restrooms, mechanical rooms, electrical rooms, or other rooms, for construction purposes, must be coordinated with District and onsite District personnel before Work is to start. Unless agreed to otherwise in writing, only a school custodian will be allowed to unlock and lock doors in existing building(s). The custodian will be available only while school is in session. If a custodian is required to arrive before 7:00 a.m. or leave after 3:30 p.m. to accommodate Contractor's Work, the overtime wages for the custodian will be paid by the Contractor, unless, at the discretion of the District, other arrangements are made in advance.
- b. <u>Master Key</u>. Upon request, the District may, at is own discretion, provide a master key to the school site for the convenience of the Contractor. The Contractor agrees to pay all expenses to re-key the entire school site and all other affected District buildings if the master key is lost or stolen or if any unauthorized party obtains a copy of the key or access to the school.
- c. <u>Maintaining Services</u>. The Contractor is advised that Work is to be performed in spaces regularly scheduled for instruction. Interruption and/or periods of shutdown of public access, electrical service, water service, lighting, or other utilities shall be only as arranged in advance with the District. Contractor shall provide temporary services to all facilities interrupted by Contractor's Work.
- d. <u>Maintaining Utilities</u>. The Contractor shall maintain in operation during duration of Contract, drainage lines, storm drains, sewers, water, gas, electrical, steam, and other utility service lines within working area. No new services or connections shall be anticipated for operation of existing facilities during construction.
- e. <u>Confidentiality</u>. Contractor shall maintain the confidentiality of all information, documents, programs, procedures and all other items that Contractor encounters while performing the Work. This requirement shall be ongoing and shall survive the expiration or termination of this Contract and specifically includes, without

limitation, all student, parent, and employee disciplinary information and health information.

3. Substitution for Specified Items

- a. Requests for substitutions prior to award of the Contract shall be done within the time period indicated in the Instructions to Bidders.
- b. Whenever in the Specifications any materials, process, or article is indicated or specified by grade, patent, or proprietary name, or by name of manufacturer, that Specification shall be deemed to be followed by the words "or equal." Contractor may, unless otherwise stated, offer any material, process, or article that shall be substantially equal or better in every respect to that so indicated or specified.
 - (1) If the material, process, or article offered by Contractor is not, in the opinion of the District, substantially equal or better in every respect to that specified, then Contractor shall furnish the material, process, or article specified in the Specifications without any additional compensation or change order.
 - This provision shall not be applicable with respect to any material, product, thing or service for which District made findings and gave notice in accordance with Public Contract Code section 3400(b); therefore, Contractor shall not be entitled to request a substitution with respect to those materials, products or services.
 - c. A request for a substitution shall be in writing and shall include:
 - (1) All variations of the proposed substitute from the material specified including, but not limited to, principles of operation, materials, or construction finish, thickness or gauge of materials, dimensions, weight, and tolerances;
 - (2) Available maintenance, repair or replacement services;
 - (3) Increases or decreases in operating, maintenance, repair, replacement, and spare parts costs;
 - (4) Whether or not acceptance of the substitute will require other changes in the Work (or in work performed by the District or others under Contract with the District); and
 - (5) The time impact on any part of the Work resulting directly or indirectly from acceptance of the proposed substitute.

- d. No substitutions shall be made until approved, in writing, by the District. The burden of proof as to equality of any material, process, or article shall rest with Contractor. The Contractor warrants that if substitutes are approved:
 - (1) The proposed substitute is equal or superior in all respects to that specified, and that such proposed substitute is suitable and fit for the intended purpose and will perform adequately the function and achieve the results called for by the general design and the Contract Documents;
 - (2) The Contractor provides the same warranties and guarantees for the substitute that would be provided for that specified;
 - (3) The Contractor shall be fully responsible for the installation of the substitute and any changes in the Work required, either directly or indirectly, because of the acceptance of such substitute, with no increase in Contract Price or Contract Time. Incidental changes or extra component parts required to accommodate the substitute will be made by the Contractor without a change in the Contract Price or Contract Time;
 - (4) The Contractor shall be responsible for any re-design costs occasioned by District's acceptance and/or approval of any substitute; and
 - (5) The Contractor shall, in the event that a substitute is less costly than that specified, credit the District with one hundred percent (100%) of the net difference between the substitute and the originally specified material. In this event, the Contractor agrees to execute a deductive Change Order to reflect that credit.
- e. In the event Contractor furnishes a material, process, or article more expensive than that specified, the difference in the cost of that material, process, or article so furnished shall be borne by Contractor.
- f. In no event shall the District be liable for any increase in Contract Price or Contract Time due to any claimed delay in the evaluation of any proposed substitute or in the acceptance or rejection of any proposed substitute.

been convicted of a felony, as defined in Education Code section 45122.1. Contractor shall fully complete and perform all tasks required pursuant to the Criminal Background Investigation/ Fingerprinting Certification.

4. Weather Days

Extensions of the Performance Period shall be determined by reference to the Terms and Conditions to Field Contract. Rain in excess of one-tenth of an inch (1/10") in

one (1) day, or temperature which does not exceed 32° F shall be considered adverse weather. The following chart shows the normal number of adverse weather days:

Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec
10	8	8	5	2	1	0	0	1	3	7	8

5. <u>Insurance Policy Limits</u>. All of Contractor's insurance shall be with insurance companies with an A.M. Best rating of no less than A: XI. All limits of insurance shall not be less than what is specified in Agreement Between Owner and Contractor Document 00 52 26, Article XI, Indemnifications and Insurance in the.

6. <u>Permits, Certificates, Licenses, Fees, Approval</u>

- a. Payment for Permits, Certificates, Licenses, and Fees. As required in the Terms and Conditions to Field Contract, the Contractor shall secure and pay for all permits, licenses and certificates necessary for the prosecution of the Work with the exception of the following:
 - (1) Water connection fees
 - (2) Sewer connection fees
 - (3) Electrical connection fees
 - (4) Gas connections fees
 - (5) Cable TV connection fees
 - (6) Phone connection fee

With respect to the above listed items, Contractor shall be responsible for securing such items, however, District will be responsible for payment of these charges or fees. Contractor shall notify the District of the amount due with respect to such items and to whom the amount is payable. Contractor shall provide the District with an invoice and receipt with respect to such charges or fees. The contractor shall receive written approval from the District prior to any payment.

b. Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan

- NPDES PERMITTING
- 1. <u>General</u>. The intent of these requirements is to enforce federal, state and local laws, ordinances, codes and regulations that pertain to storm water pollution attributable to construction projects. Storm drains discharge directly to creeks without treatment. Therefore, discharge of pollutants (i.e. any substance, material or waste other than uncontaminated storm water) into the storm drain system is strictly prohibited.

For the purpose of eliminating storm water pollution, the Contractor shall implement effective

control measures over the entire project. There are several publications which provide guidance on selecting and implementing effective control measures known as Best Management Practices (BMPs). BMPs include, but are not limited to, schedules of activities, prohibition of practices, general good housekeeping practices, operational practices, pollution prevention practices, maintenance procedures and other management procedures designed to prevent the discharge of pollutants directly or indirectly to the storm drain system. BMPs also include the construction of some facilities which may be required to prevent, control and abate storm water pollution. The reference publications are as follows:

- * California Storm Water Best Management Practices Handbook-Industrial/Commercial
- * California Storm Water Best Management Practices Handbook-Construction Activity

These handbooks may be purchased from Blue Print Services (BPS), 1700 Jefferson Street, Oakland, California 94612, (510) 287-5485.

The Contractor shall be responsible for preparing and submitting to the Owner a Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) in conformance with the California NPDES (National Pollution Discharge Elimination System) General Permit for Storm Water Discharges associated with construction activity. The SWPPP shall address intended methods to reduce the amount of pollutants contained in storm water runoff during construction of the work.

The SWPPP is considered a report available to the public under Section 308 (b) of the Clean Water Act. The SWPPP shall be kept at the site during construction and made available upon request of a representative of the Regional Water Board or other local agency. The Contractor shall amend the SWPPP for any change in construction or operations which may affect the discharge of pollutants to surface water, ground waters, or storm drain system.

The Contractor shall submit the SWPPP to the Owner and governing agencies within fifteen (15) days of the Notice to Proceed. Upon approval of the SWPPP, the Contractor shall be responsible for implementing, maintaining, and repairing all storm water pollution controls as described in his approved SWPPP for the duration of the work. The Contractor shall make any repairs to the storm water pollution controls and amend the SWPPP if, in the opinion of the Owner, the Contractor is not in compliance with the SWPPP. Failure to make the necessary repairs or other maintenance when directed by the Owner shall result in the necessary repair work being done by District forces, and the Contractor will be billed at double the rate of all District expenses. In addition, the Contractor shall be responsible for any fines imposed by the

Regional Water Quality Control Board or other agency as a result of noncompliance, negligence, or violation of permit conditions.

Records of all inspections and compliance certifications reporting must be retained as part of the Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan for a period of three years. Upon completion of the project construction and termination of coverage under the General Permit, the records shall be retained by the contractor with a copy of the final SWPPP.

2. <u>Material Storage</u>. Storage and exposure of raw materials, by-products, finished products, and containers shall be controlled as described below:

All construction materials shall be stored at least ten (10) feet away from inlets, catch basins, and curb returns. The Contractor shall not allow any material to enter the storm drain system. At the end of each working day, the Contractor shall collect and dispose of all scrap, debris, and waste material.

During wet weather or when rain is forecast, the Contractor shall store materials that can contaminate rainwater or be transported by storm water or other runoff to the storm drain system inside a building or cover them with a tarp or other waterproof material secured with weighted tires or sandbags to prevent contact with rain.

The Contractor is reminded that storage and disposal of all hazardous materials such as paints, thinners, solvents, and fuels; and all hazardous wastes such as waste oil must meet all federal, state and local standards and requirements.

- 3. <u>De-watering Operations</u>. All groundwater removed from the trench or excavations must be de-silted prior to discharging it into the storm drain system through filtering materials and methods meeting the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG) Standards for Erosion & Sediment Control Measures and/or through methods and procedures described in the California Storm Water Best Management Practice Handbook Construction Activity (latest edition).
- 4. Pavement Saw-Cutting Operations. The Contractor shall prevent any saw-cutting debris from entering the storm drain system. The Contractor, preferably, shall use dry cutting techniques and sweep up residue. If wet methods are used, the Contractor shall vacuum slurry as cutting proceeds or collect all wastewater by constructing a sand bag sediment barrier. The bermed area shall be of adequate size to collect all wastewater and solids. The Contractor shall allow collected water to evaporate if the wastewater volume is minimal and if maintaining the ponding area does not interfere with public use of the street area or create a safety hazard. If approved by the Owner, the Contractor may direct or pump saw-cutting wastewater to a dirt area and allow to infiltrate. The dirt area shall be adequate to contain all the wastewater. After wastewater has infiltrated, all remaining saw-cutting residue must be removed and disposed of properly. Remaining silt and debris from the ponding or bermed area shall be removed or vacuumed and disposed of properly.

If a suitable dirt area is not available or discharge to the sanitary sewer is not feasible, with the approval of the Owner and Contra Costa County Flood Control (CCCFC) & Water Conservation District (WCD), the Contractor shall filter the saw-cutting wastewater through filtering materials and methods meeting ABAG Standards for Erosion and Sedimentation Control Measures (latest edition) before discharging to the storm drain.

- 5. <u>Pavement Operations</u>. The Contractor shall prevent the discharge of pollutants from paving operations by using measures to prevent run-on and run-off pollution, disposing of wastes properly, and by implementing the procedures in the Best Management Practices Handbook. In addition, the Contractor shall observe the following guidelines:
 - Paving during wet weather:
 - a) No paving while it is raining.
 - b) No paving of the top lift of asphalt concrete (AC) on any day that experiences 1/4" of rain in a twenty-four (24) hour period.
 - c) No paving of bottom lift if previous seventy-two (72) hour period experienced more than ½" rain, unless directed by the Owner.
 - Store materials as required under section 2.
 - Cover inlets and manholes when applying asphalt, seal coat, tack coat, slurry seal, fog seal, etc.
 - Place drip pans or absorbent materials under paving equipment when not in use. During wet weather, store contaminated paving equipment indoors, or cover with tarp or other waterproof covering.
 - Sweep site daily using mechanical methods to prevent sand, gravel or excess asphalt from entering or being transported by rain into the storm drain system.
 - Keep ample supplies of drip pans or absorbent materials on-site.
 - If paving involves Portland cement concrete, refer to section G6 below.
 - All of the above at the discretion of the Owner.
 - 6. <u>Concrete Operations</u>. **Do not wash out concrete trucks into storm drains, open ditches, streets, streams, etc.** The Contractor shall prevent the discharge of pollutants from concrete operations by using measures to prevent run-on and run-off pollution, properly disposing of wastes, and by implementing the following BMPs:
 - Store all materials in waterproof containers or under cover away from drain inlets or drainage areas.
 - Avoid mixing excess amounts of Portland cement materials. Dispose of any excess materials properly.
 - Whenever possible, perform washout of concrete trucks off-site where discharge is controlled and not permitted to discharge to the storm drain system. For on-site washout:
 - Locate washout area at least fifty (50) feet from storm drains, open ditches or other water bodies, preferably in a dirt area. Confine run-off from this area by constructing a temporary pit or bermed area large enough for the liquid and solid waste.

- Wash out concrete wastes into the temporary pit where the concrete can set, be broken up and then disposed of properly. If the volume of water is greater than what will allow concrete to set, allow the wash water to infiltrate and/or evaporate, if possible. Remove or vacuum the remaining silt and debris from the ponding or bermed area and dispose of it properly.
- Dispose of wastewater from washing of exposed aggregate to dirt area. The dirt area shall be adequate to contain all the wastewater and once the wastewater has infiltrated, any remaining residue must be removed.
- Collect and return sweepings from exposed aggregate concrete to a stockpile or dispose of the waste in trash container.
- 7. Grading and Excavation Operations. The Contractor shall prepare a 40 scale erosion control plan and submit it to the Owner and governing agencies for approval, within fifteen (15) days of the Notice To Proceed.

The erosion and sedimentation control materials and methods shall be in accordance with ABAG Standards For Erosion And Sediment Control Measures and/or the procedures and methods described in the California Storm Water Best Management Practice Handbook - Construction Activity (latest edition).

Sedimentation and erosion control/filter materials shall be placed in a manner that will retain any debris or sediment from flowing into the storm drain system. The Contractor shall have labor, tools, equipment and materials needed, at the job site, to provide the erosion control measures necessary as a result of earthwork or trenching before beginning or continuing these construction activities. Sand bags and straw wattle shall be stockpiled adjacent to the locations of activity and ready to be installed when the rainfall forecast for 48 hours is 40% or greater or when directed by the Owner.

The Contractor shall install siltation control devices around catch basins at the end of each working day. These devices shall be maintained at all times during the construction period, and shall be removed when construction is complete.

The Contractor shall not be allowed to block existing drainage flowing onto the work area. The Contractor shall install temporary drainage facilities, if necessary. There shall be no extra compensation to the Contractor for keeping existing drainage open. The Contractor is responsible for any damage to property or existing improvements resulting from blocking existing drainage.

The Contractor shall inspect the sites of work at the beginning and once every 24-hour period through the duration of each storm to assure that inlets and pipes are not blocked with silt or debris and shall be prepared to make repairs to the erosion control devices and take any other remedial measures as directed by the Owner. At the end of a storm event all depressions with ponded water, the water in catch basins, and the check dam ponds shall be pumped dry and all silt and debris

removed. This work shall be completed within twenty-four (24) hours after the end of each storm.

- 8. <u>Spill Prevention and Control</u>. The Contractor shall take any and all precautions to prevent accidental spills during the work under this contract. However, in the event of a spill:
 - The Contractor shall immediately contain and prevent leaks and spills from entering the storm drain system, and properly clean-up and dispose of the waste and clean-up materials. If waste is hazardous, the Contractor shall comply with all federal, state and local hazardous waste requirements.
 - The Contractor shall not wash any spilled material into the streets, gutters, storm drains, or creeks.
 - The Contractor shall report any hazardous material spills immediately to the Owner and the City of San Jose Police Department, as per hazardous material response protocol.
- 9. Vehicle/Equipment Cleaning. The Contractor shall not perform vehicle or equipment cleaning or maintenance on-site or in the street using soaps, solvents, de-greasers, steam cleaning equipment or equivalent methods. The Contractor shall perform vehicle or equipment cleaning with water only in a designated, bermed area that will not allow rinse water to run off-site or into the storm drain system. The rinse-water shall be permitted to infiltrate in dirt area or shall be discharged to the sanitary sewer with the approval of the Owner.

The Contractor shall dispose of wash water from the cleaning of water base paint equipment and tools to the sanitary sewer.

If using oil based paint, to the maximum extent practicable, the Contractor shall filter the paint thinner and solvents for reuse and dispose of the waste thinner and solvent, and sludge from cleaning of equipment and tools as hazardous waste. No disposal of oil base materials is allowed into the City sewer system.

10. <u>Contractor Training and Awareness</u>. The Contractor shall train all employees on the water pollution prevention requirements contained in these specifications. The Contractor shall inform all subcontractors of the water pollution prevention contract requirements and include appropriate subcontract provisions to ensure that these requirements are met.

The Contractor shall utilize thermoplastic to stencil new catch basins, constructed as part of the project, with "No Dumping, Drains to Bay".

- 11. <u>Good Housekeeping Practices</u>. In addition to the practices and procedures discussed above, the Contractor shall implement the following applicable good housekeeping practices.
 - Store materials that have the potential to be transported to the storm drain system by storm run-off or by a spill under cover in a contained area or in sealed waterproof containers.

- Use tarps on the ground to collect fallen debris or splatters that could contribute to storm water pollution.
- Secure opened bags of cement, and of other light or powdered materials which can be transported by wind.
- Pick up litter, construction debris and other wastes daily from outside areas including the sidewalk area, gutter, street pavement and storm drains impacted by the project. All wastes shall be stored in covered containers or disposed of or recycled immediately.
- Dispose of wash water to the sanitary sewer with the approval of Owner or recycle wash water (refer to section 6).
- Inspect vehicles and equipment arriving on-site for leaking fluids and promptly repair leaking vehicles and equipment. Vehicles leaking fluids will not be allowed on the construction site and if not repaired, must be removed.
- Avoid spills by handling materials carefully. Keep a stockpile of spill control materials, such as rags or absorbents, readily accessible on-site. Clean up all spills immediately to prevent any material from being discharged to the storm drain (refer to section 8).
- Train employees regularly on good housekeeping practices and BMPs. Assign responsibility to specific employees on BMPs, good housekeeping practices, and what to do in the event of a spill (refer to section 10).
- Maintain and replace all sediment and water pollution control devices as necessary to ensure that said controls are working effectively (e.g. inspect all sediment ponds or sandbag sedimentation/filtering systems after each rain. Remove accumulated sediment and debris and replace or repair damaged sandbags immediately).

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 73 73

COMPLIANCE MONITORING AND ENFORCEMENT NOTICE

The	_is a public works
project that is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by	the Department of
Industrial Relations. The prevailing wage laws require that all workers	be paid at least the
minimum hourly prevailing wage rate as determined by the Director of	Industrial Relations
for the specific classification (or type of work) performed by workers o	on the project. The
awarding body shall post prevailing wage rates and all other job site pos	stings prescribed by
regulation or require the prime contractor to do so.	

The Contractor, and each subcontractor, shall submit weekly certified payrolls directly to the Labor Commissioner at least monthly or more frequently if specified in the contract with the District. CPRs shall be in a format prescribed by the Labor Commissioner and the department shall undertake those activities it deems necessary to monitor and enforce compliance with prevailing wage requirements. Complaints concerning nonpayment of the required prevailing wage rates to workers on this project may be filed with the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement (DLSE).

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 81 00

HAZARDOUS MATERIALS PROCEDURES AND REQUIREMENTS

1. Summary

This document includes information applicable to hazardous materials and hazard waste abatement.

2. Notice of Hazardous Waste or Materials Conditions

- a. Contractor shall give notice in writing to the District, the Construction Manager, and the Architect promptly, before any of the following conditions are disturbed, and in no event later than twenty-four (24) hours after first observance, of any:
 - (1) Material that Contractor believes may be material that is hazardous waste or hazardous material, as defined in section 25117 of the Health and Safety Code, that is required to be removed to a Class I, Class II, or Class III disposal site in accordance with provisions of existing law;
 - (2) Other material that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto in connection with Work at the site.
- b. Contractor's written notice shall indicate whether the hazardous waste or material was shown or indicated in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of Work, and whether the materials were brought to the site by Contractor, its Subcontractors, suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible. As used in this document the term "hazardous materials" shall include, without limitation, asbestos, lead, Polycholrinated biphenyl (PCB), petroleum and related hydrocarbons, and radioactive material.
- c. In response to Contractor's written notice, the District shall investigate the identified conditions.
- d. If the District determines that conditions do not involve hazardous materials or that no change in terms of Contract is justified, the District shall so notify Contractor in writing, stating reasons. If the District and Contractor cannot agree on whether conditions justify an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or on the extent of any adjustment, Contractor shall proceed with the Work as directed by the District.
- e. If after receipt of notice from the District, Contractor does not agree to resume Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume Work under special conditions, then District may order such portion of Work that is in connection with such hazardous condition or such affected area to be

deleted from the Work, or performed by others, or District may invoke its rights to terminate the Contract in whole or in part. District will determine entitlement to or the amount or extent of an adjustment, if any, in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of Work, or performing the Work by others.

f. If Contractor stops Work in connection with any hazardous condition and in any area affected thereby, Contractor shall immediately redeploy its workers, equipment, and materials, as necessary, to other portions of the Work to minimize delay and disruption.

3. Additional Warranties and Representations

- a. Contractor represents and warrants that it, its employees, and its subcontractors and their employees, shall at all times have the required levels of familiarity with the Site and the Work, training, and ability to comply fully with all applicable law and contract requirements for safe and expeditious performance of the Work, including whatever training is or may be required regarding the activities to be performed (including, but not limited to, all training required to address adequately the actual or potential dangers of Contract performance).
- b. Contractor represents and warrants that it, its employees, and its subcontractors and their employees, shall at all times have and maintain in good standing any and all certifications and licenses required by applicable federal, state, and other governmental and quasi-governmental requirements applicable to the Work.
- c. Contractor represents and warrants that it has studied carefully all requirements of the Specifications regarding procedures for demolition, hazardous waste abatement, or safety practices, specified in the Contract, and prior to submitting its bid, has either (a) verified to its satisfaction that the specified procedures are adequate and sufficient to achieve the results intended by the Contract Documents, or (b) by way of approved "or equal" request or request for clarification and written Addenda, secured changes to the specified procedures sufficient to achieve the results intended by the Contract Documents. Contractor accepts the risk that any specified procedure will result in a completed Project in full compliance with the Contract Documents.

4. Monitoring and Testing

a. District reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to conduct air monitoring, earth monitoring, Work monitoring, and any other tests (in addition to testing required under the agreement or applicable law), to monitor Contract requirements of safe and statutorily compliant work methods and (where

- applicable) safe re-entry level air standards under state and federal law upon completion of the job, and compliance of the work with periodic and final inspection by public and quasi-public entities having jurisdiction.
- b. Contractor acknowledges that District has the right to perform, or cause to be performed, various activities and tests including, but not limited to, preabatement, during abatement, and post-abatement air monitoring, that District shall have no obligation to perform said activities and tests, and that a portion of said activities and tests may take place prior to the completion of the Work by Contractor. In the event District elects to perform these activities and tests, Contractor shall afford District ample access to the Site and all areas of the Work as may be necessary for the performance of these activities and tests. Contractor will include the potential impact of these activities or tests by District in the Contract Price and the Scheduled Completion Date.
- c. Notwithstanding District's rights granted by this paragraph, Contractor may retain its own industrial hygiene consultant at Contractor's own expense and may collect samples and may perform tests including, but not limited to, preabatement, during abatement, and post-abatement personal air monitoring, and District reserves the right to request documentation of all such activities and tests performed by Contractor relating to the Work and Contractor shall immediately provide that documentation upon request.

5. Compliance with Laws

- a. Contractor shall perform safe, expeditious, and orderly work in accordance with the best practices and the highest standards in the hazardous waste abatement, removal, and disposal industry, the applicable law, and the Contract Documents, including, but not limited to, all responsibilities relating to the preparation and return of waste shipment records, all requirements of the law, delivering of all requisite notices, and obtaining all necessary governmental and quasi-governmental approvals.
- b. Contractor represents that it is familiar with and shall comply with all laws applicable to the Work or completed Work including, but not limited to, all federal, state, and local laws, statutes, standards, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the Work relating to:
 - (1) The protection of the public health, welfare and environment;
 - (2) Storage, handling, or use of asbestos, PCB, lead, petroleum based products or other hazardous materials;
 - (3) The generation, processing, treatment, storage, transport, disposal, destruction, or other management of asbestos, PCB, lead, petroleum, or hazardous waste materials or other waste materials of any kind; and

(4) The protection of environmentally sensitive areas such as wetlands and coastal areas.

6. Disposal

- a. Contractor has the sole responsibility for determining current waste storage, handling, transportation, and disposal regulations for the job Site and for each waste disposal facility. Contractor must comply fully at its sole cost and expense with these regulations and any applicable law. District may, but is not obligated to, require submittals with this information for it to review consistent with the Contract Documents.
- b. Contractor shall develop and implement a system acceptable to District to track hazardous waste from the Site to disposal, including appropriate "Hazardous Waste Manifests" on the EPA form, so that District may track the volume of waste it put in each landfill and receive from each landfill a certificate of receipt.
- c. Contractor shall provide District with the name and address of each waste disposal facility prior to any disposal, and District shall have the express right to reject any proposed disposal facility. Contractor shall not use any disposal facility to which District has objected. Contractor shall document actual disposal or destruction of waste at a designated facility by completing a disposal certificate or certificate of destruction forwarding the original to the District.

7. Permits

- a. Before performing any of the Work, and at such other times as may be required by applicable law, Contractor shall deliver all requisite notices and obtain the approval of all governmental and quasi-governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Work. Contractor shall submit evidence satisfactory to District that it and any disposal facility
 - (1) have obtained all required permits, approvals, and the like in a timely manner both prior to commencement of the Work and thereafter as and when required by applicable law, and
 - (2) are in compliance with all such permits, approvals and the regulations.

For example, before commencing any work in connection with the Work involving asbestos-containing materials, or PCBs, or other hazardous materials subject to regulation, Contractor agrees to provide the required notice of intent to renovate or demolish to the appropriate state or federal agency having jurisdiction, by certified mail, return receipt requested, or by some other method of transmittal for which a return receipt is obtained, and to

send a copy of that notice to District. Contractor shall not conduct any Work involving asbestos-containing materials or PCBs unless Contractor has first confirmed that the appropriate agency having jurisdiction is in receipt of the required notification. All permits, licenses, and bonds that are required by governmental or quasi-governmental authorities, and all fees, deposits, tap fees, offsite easements, and asbestos and PCB disposal facilities expenses necessary for the prosecution of the Work, shall be procured and paid for by Contractor. Contractor shall give all notices and comply with the all applicable laws bearing on the conduct of the Work as drawn and specified. If Contractor observes or reasonably should have observed that Plans and Specifications and other Contract Documents are at variance therewith, it shall be responsible for promptly notifying District in writing of such fact. If Contractor performs any Work contrary to applicable laws, it shall bear all costs arising therefrom.

b. In the case of any permits or notices held in District's name or of necessity to be made in District's name, District shall cooperate with Contractor in securing the permit or giving the notice, but the Contractor shall prepare for District review and execution upon approval, all necessary applications, notices, and other materials.

8. Indemnification

a. To the extent permitted by law, the indemnities and limitations of liability expressed throughout the Contract Documents apply with equal force and effect to any claims or liabilities imposed or existing by virtue of the removal, abatement, and disposal of hazardous waste. This includes, but is not limited to, liabilities connected to the selection and use of a waste disposal facility, personal injury, property damage, loss of use of property, damage to the environment or natural resources, or "disposal" and "release" of materials associated with the Work (as defined in 42 U.S.C. § 960l et seq.).

9. Termination

a. District shall have an absolute right to terminate for default immediately without notice and without an opportunity to cure should Contractor knowingly or recklessly commit a material breach of the terms of the Contract Documents, or any applicable law, on any matter involving the exposure of persons or property to hazardous waste. However, if the breach of contract exposing persons or property to hazardous waste is due solely to an ordinary, unintentional, and non-reckless failure to exercise reasonable care, then the procedures for termination for cause shall apply without modification.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 88 00

AGREEMENT AND RELEASE OF ANY AND ALL CLAIMS

AND I betwee	AGREEMENT AND RELEA ENTERED INTO THIS en the Berryessa Union School tractor"), whose place of busin	DAY OF District ("District") and _	, 20	by and
	RECITALS:			
1.	District and Contractor entered into NO.: ("Contract" or "Project") in the County of Santa Clara California.			
2.	The Work under the Contract has been completed.			
NOW,	THEREFORE, it is mutually	agreed between District an	d Contractor as fo	ollows:
<u>AGRE</u>	EMENT			
3.	Contractor will only be assess	sed liquidated damages as	detailed below:	
	Original Contract Sum	\$		
	Modified Contract Sum	\$		
	Payment to Date	\$		
	Liquidated Damages	\$		
	Payment Due Contractor	\$		
4.	Subject to the provisions hereof, District shall forthwith pay to Contractor th undisputed sum of \$ (Dollars and Cents) under the Contract, less any amounts represented by any notice t withhold funds on file with District as of the date of such payment.		rs and	
5.	Contractor acknowledges and hereby agrees that there are no unresolved of outstanding claims in dispute against District arising from the performance of work under the Contract, except for the claims described in Paragraph 6 and continuing obligations described in Paragraph 8. It is the intention of the parties in executing this Agreement and Release that this Agreement and Release shall be effective as a full final and general release of all claims, demands, actions, causes of action, obligations costs, expenses, damages, losses and liabilities of Contractor against District, all it respective agents, employees, inspectors, assignees and transferees except for the			

- Disputed Claim is set forth in Paragraph 6 and continuing obligations described in Paragraph 8 hereof.
- 6. The following claims are disputed (hereinafter, the "Disputed Claims") and are specifically excluded from the operation of this Agreement and Release:

<u>Claim No.</u> <u>Description of Claim</u> <u>Amount of Claim Date Claim Submitted</u>

[Insert information, including attachment if necessary]

- 7. Consistent with California Public Contract Code section 7100, Contractor hereby agrees that, in consideration of the payment set forth in Paragraph 4 hereof, Contractor hereby releases and forever discharges District, all its agents, employees, inspectors, assignees, and transferees from any and all liability, claims, demands, actions, or causes of action of whatever kind or nature arising out of or in any way concerned with the Work under the Contract.
- **8.** Guarantees and warranties for the Work, and any other continuing obligation of Contractor, shall remain in full force and effect as specified in the Contract Documents.
- 9. To the furthest extent permitted by California law, Contractor shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the District, its agents, representatives, officers, consultants, employees, trustees, and volunteers (the "indemnified parties") from any and all losses, liabilities, claims, suits, and actions of any kind, nature, and description, including, but not limited to, attorneys' fees and costs, directly or indirectly arising out of, connected with, or resulting from the performance of the Contract unless caused wholly by the sole negligence or willful misconduct of the indemnified parties.
- **10.** Contractor hereby waives the provisions of California Civil Code section 1542 which provides as follows:

A GENERAL RELEASE DOES NOT EXTEND TO CLAIMS WHICH THE CREDITOR DOES NOT KNOW OR SUSPECT TO EXIST IN HIS FAVOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTING THE RELEASE, WHICH IF KNOWN BY HIM MUST HAVE MATERIALLY AFFECTED HIS SETTLEMENT WITH THE DEBTOR.

11. The provisions of this Agreement and Release are contractual in nature and not mere recitals and shall be considered independent and severable. If any such provision or any part thereof shall be at any time held invalid in whole or in part under any federal, state, county, municipal, or other law, ruling, or regulations, then such provision, or part thereof, shall remain in force and effect to the extent permitted by law, and the remaining provisions of this Agreement and Release shall also remain in full force and effect, and shall be enforceable.

12.	All rights of District shall survive completion of the Work or termination of Contract, and execution of this Release.
	* * * CAUTION: THIS IS A RELEASE - READ BEFORE EXECUTING * * *
Berrye	essa Union School District
TITLE	B:
NAMI	E:
SIGNA	ATURE:
CONT	TRACTOR
TITLE	3:
NAMI	E:
SIGNA	ATURE:
	END OF DOCUMENT 11/13/13

DOCUMENT 00 89 00

GUARANTEE FORM

41	("Contractor") hereby a	
	("Work" of Contractor) which Contractor has intrict ("District") for the following project:	istalled for
PROJECT:		
	nce with the requirements of the Contract Documents a requirements of the Contract Documents.	nd that the
workmanship or material togeth with such replacement within a pass defined in Public Contract Co	r or replace any or all of such Work that may prove to be der with any other adjacent Work that may be displaced in period of year(s) from the date of ode section 7107, subdivision (c), ordinary wear and tear a date of completion is, 20	connection
reasonable period of time, as de notified in writing by the Distr	d's failure to comply with the above-mentioned condition termined by the District, but not later than seven (7) days rict, the undersigned authorizes the District to proceed to d at the expense of the undersigned. The undersigned shademand.	after being have said
Date:		
Proper Name of Contractor:		
Signature:		
Print Name:		
Title:		
Representatives to be contacted	for service subject to terms of Contract:	
NAME:		
ADDRESS:		
PHONE NO.:		

END OF DOCUMENT

11/13/13

DOCUMENT 00 92 00

SMOKE-FREE ENVIRONMENT CERTIFICATION

	(the "Contractor" or the "Bidder")
(the "Contract" or the "Project").	
This Smoke-Free Environment C	ertification form is required from the successful Bidder.
Code section 39002 all District Smoking and the use of tobacc	onsistent with Education Code section 48901 and Health and Safety sites, including the Project site are Tobacco Free Environments of products by all persons is prohibited on or in District property of buildings, school grounds, school owned vehicles and vehicles t property.
sites, including the Project site a	f the District's policy regarding smoke-free environments at District and hereby certify that I will adhere to the requirements of that policy's employees, agents, subcontractors, or my firm's subcontractors' the Project site.
Date:	
Proper Name of Contractor:	
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
	END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 92 50

ASBESTOS AND OTHER HAZARDOUS MATERIALS CERTIFICATION

Contractor hereby certifies that no Asbestos, or Asbestos-Containing Materials, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or any material listed by the federal or state Environmental Protection Agency or federal or state health agencies as a hazardous material, or any other material defined as being hazardous under federal or state laws, rules, or regulations "New Material Hazardous", shall be furnished, installed, or incorporated in any way into the Project or in any tools, devices, clothing, or equipment used to affect any portion of Contractor's work on the Project for District.

Contractor further certifies that it has instructed its employees with respect to the abovementioned standards, hazards, risks, and liabilities.

Asbestos and/or asbestos-containing material shall be defined as all items containing but not limited to chrysotile, crocidolite, amosite, anthophyllite, tremolite, and actinolite. Any or all material containing greater than one-tenth of one percent (.1%) asbestos shall be defined as asbestos-containing material.

Any disputes involving the question of whether or not material is New Hazardous Material shall be settled by electron microscopy or other appropriate and recognized testing procedure, at the District's determination. The costs of any such tests shall be paid by Contractor if the material is found to be New Hazardous Material.

All Work or materials found to be New Hazardous Material or Work or material installed with "New Hazardous Material" containing equipment will be immediately rejected and this Work will be removed at Contractor's expense at no additional cost to the District.

Contractor has read and understood the document Hazardous Materials Procedures & Requirements, and shall comply with all the provisions outlined therein.

Date:	
Proper Name of Bidder	r:
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title: _	
	END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 93 00

LEAD-BASED PAINT CERTIFICATION

California Occupational Safety and Health Administration (CalOSHA), Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), California Department of Health Services (DHS), California Department of Education (CDE), and the Consumer Product Safety Commission (CPSC) regulate lead-containing paint and lead products. Because the Contractor and its employees will be providing services for the District, and because the Contractor's work may disturb lead-containing building materials, **CONTRACTOR IS HEREBY NOTIFIED** of the potential presence of lead-containing materials located within certain buildings utilized by the District. All school buildings built prior to 1993 are presumed to contain some lead-based paint until sampling proves otherwise.

The CDE mandates that school districts utilize DHS lead-certified personnel when a lead-based hazard is identified. Examples of lead-certified personnel include: project designers, inspectors, and abatement workers. Furthermore, since it is assumed by the district that all painted surfaces (interior as well as exterior) within the District contain some level of lead, it is imperative that the Contractor, its workers and subcontractors fully and adequately comply with all applicable laws, rules and regulations governing lead-based materials (Including Title 8, California Code of Regulations, Section 1532.1). Any and all Work which may result in the disturbance of lead-containing building materials must be coordinated through the District.

The California Education Code also prohibits the use or import of lead-containing paint, lead plumbing and solders, or other potential sources of lead contamination in the construction of any new school facility or in the modernization or renovation of any existing school facility. The Contractor shall provide the District with any sample results prior to beginning Work, during the Work, and after the completion of the Work. The District may request to examine, prior to the commencement of the Work, the lead training records of each employee of the Contractor.

If failure to comply with these laws, rules, and regulations results in a site or worker contamination, the Contractor will be held solely responsible for all costs involved in any required corrective actions, and shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the District, pursuant to the indemnification provisions of the Contract, for all damages and other claims arising therefrom. If lead disturbance is anticipated in the Work, only persons with appropriate accreditation, registrations, licenses and training shall conduct this Work.

It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to properly dispose of any and all waste products, including but not limited to, paint chips, any collected residue, or any other visual material that may occur from the prepping of any painted surface. It will be the responsibility of the Contractor to provide the proper disposal of any hazardous waste by a certified hazardous waste hauler. This company shall be registered with the

Department of Transportation (DOT) and shall be able to issue a current manifest number upon transporting any hazardous material from any school site within the District.

THE UNDERSIGNED HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGES, UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY, THAT HE OR SHE HAS RECEIVED NOTIFICATION OF POTENTIAL LEAD-BASED MATERIALS ON THE OWNER'S PROPERTY, AS WELL AS THE EXISTENCE OF APPLICABLE LAWS, RULES AND REGULATIONS GOVERNING WORK WITH, AND DISPOSAL OF, SUCH MATERIALS WITH WHICH IT MUST COMPLY. THE UNDERSIGNED ALSO WARRANTS THAT HE OR SHE HAS THE AUTHORITY TO SIGN ON BEHALF OF AND BIND THE CONTRACTOR.

Date:		_
Proper Name of Contra	actor:	
Signature:		
Print Name:		
Title:		
PERJURY, THAT HE LEAD-BASED MATI EXISTENCE OF APP WORK WITH, AND COMPLY. THE UNI AUTHORITY TO SIG	D HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGES, UNDER PENALTY OF OR SHE HAS RECEIVED NOTIFICATION OF POTENTIAL ERIALS ON THE OWNER'S PROPERTY, AS WELL AS THE LICABLE LAWS, RULES AND REGULATIONS GOVERNIND DISPOSAL OF, SUCH MATERIALS WITH WHICH IT MUST DERSIGNED ALSO WARRANTS THAT HE OR SHE HAS THE ON BEHALF OF AND BIND THE CONTRACTOR. THE PROOF OF SUCH AUTHORITY.	L IE IG ST IE
Date:		
Proper Name of Bidde	r:	
Signature:		
Print Name:		
Title:		
	END OF DOCUMENT	

Berryessa Union School District New District Office

DOCUMENT 00 93 50

IMPORTED MATERIALS CERTIFICATION

PROJECT/CONTR "District") and	ACT NO.:	between Berryessa Union	School District (the
the "Bidder") (the '	'Contract" or the "Project").		(the Contractor of
This form shall be and/or supply any satisfy all requirem and guidelines of Resources Code (" including requirem	executed by the Contractor an soils, aggregate, or related ments of any environmental revithe California Environmental CEQA"), and all requirement ents for a Phase I environment cation and Department of Toxic	naterials ("Fill") to the Project performed Quality Act, section 2100 s of section 17210 et seq. tal assessment acceptable to	ject Site. All Fill shall d pursuant to the statutes 0 et seq. of the Public of the Education Code,
harmless the Distr volunteers pursuan	tent permitted by California direct, its agents, representative at to the indemnification prom(s) connected with providing	es, officers, consultants, en ovisions in the Contract I	mployees, trustees, and Documents for, without
Certification of:	□ Delivery Firm/Transporter□ Wholesaler□ Distributor	□ Broker	□ Manufacturer □ Retailer
Type of Entity	□ Corporation□ Limited Partnership□ Sole Proprietorship	□ General Partnersl□ Limited Liability□ Other	
Name of firm ("Firm	n"):		
Mailing address:			
Addresses of branc	h office used for this Project: _		
If subsidiary, name	and address of parent compan	y:	
			=

By my signature below, I hereby certify that I am aware of section 25260 of the Health and Safety Code and the sections referenced therein regarding the definition of hazardous material. I further certify on behalf of the Firm that all soils, aggregates, or related materials provided, delivered, and/or supplied or that will be provided, delivered, and/or supplied by this Firm to the Project Site are free of any and all hazardous material as defined in section 25260 of the Health and Safety Code. I further certify that I am authorized to make this certification on behalf of the Firm.

Date:	
Proper Name of Contractor:	
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
	END OF DOCUMENT

11/13/13

SECTION 01 10 00 SUMMARY OF WORK

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 PROJECT

- A. Project Name: **BUSD New District Office**
- B. Owner's Name: Berryessa Union School District.
- C. Architect: McKim Design Group

1.2 CONTRACT DESCRIPTION

A. Contract Type: Each project will be a single prime contract based on a Stipulated Price as described in Document 00 5200 - Agreement Form.

1.3 RELATED SECTIONS

A. Section 01 10 12 - Bid Division Descriptions.

1.4 DESCRIPTION OF ALTERATIONS WORK

- A. Scope of alterations work is shown on McKim Design Group drawings and specifications.
- B. Structured cabling Bid #B-07-2022-23

1.5 OWNER OCCUPANCY

- A. Cooperate with Owner to minimize conflict and to facilitate Owner's operations.
- B. Schedule the Work to accommodate Owner occupancy

The Project schedule -

Commence on: January 16, 2023 Complete on February 24, 2023

C. Work by Others:

- 1) General Construction Work
- 2) Mechanical Work
- 3) Electrical Work
- 4) Data Work
- 5) Custom Casework

- 6) Flooring
- 7) EMS Controls
- 8) **Security**
- 9) Landscaping
- 10) BUSD Maintenance Staff work

1.6 CONTRACTOR USE OF SITE AND PREMISES

- A. Construction Operations: Limited to areas noted on Drawings.
- B. Provide access to and from site as required by law and by Owner.
 - 1. Emergency Building Exits During Construction: Keep all exits required by code open during construction period; provide temporary exit signs if exit routes are temporarily altered.
 - 2. Do not obstruct roadways, sidewalks, or other public ways without permit.
- C. Utility Outages and Shutdown.
 - 1. Do not disrupt or shut down life safety systems, including but not limited to fire sprinklers and fire alarm system, without 7 days' notice to Owner and authorities having jurisdiction.
 - 2. Limit shutdown of utility services to minimal hours, arranged at least 48 hours in advance with Owner.
 - 3. Prevent accidental disruption of utility services to other facilities.

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 10 12

BID DIVISION DESCRIPTIONS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 Section Includes

A. Descriptions of Bid Divisions.

1.2 Related Sections

A. Section 01 11 00 - Summary of Work.

1.3 DESCRIPTIONS OF BID DIVISIONS

- A. For the purpose of clarity, the scope of work for each Bid Division has been divided into three categories: "INCLUDED", "ALSO INCLUDED", and "EXCLUDED".
 - 1. Items listed under "INCLUDED" are the standard and/or "conventional" work scope of each Bid Division.
 - 2. Information provided under "ALSO INCLUDED" points out some items which may be considered less obvious or "unconventional," but which are included in the work scope of a particular Bid Division. (Information under this heading is not always necessary to delineate a Bid Division.)
 - 3. Information provided under the heading "EXCLUDED" is for the purpose of indicating beginning and termination points, and/or to provide an understanding of fringe involvements included in Bid Divisions. (Information under this heading is not always necessary to delineate a Bid Division.)
- B. Bid Divisions are the categories of Work into which the Project will be divided for bidding and construction. Bid Divisions should not be confused with Specification Sections.
 - 1. Bid Division Descriptions (Section 01 11 12) are a written description of the Scope of the Work included in each of the Bid Divisions.
 - 2. Bid Division Descriptions have been written to clearly define each Bid Division. Contractors are encouraged to request information or clarification by calling the Construction Manager. The Owner will not be responsible for a Contractor's incorrect interpretation of the Descriptions.
 - 3. Although each Bid Division involves a standard segment of

- "conventional" trade contracting, multiple contract project delivery requires that adjustments be made to permit the completion of each Bid Division as a separate segment of construction. Each Contractor shall carefully review the total scope of responsibilities with respect to the Work of the Bid Division(s) and shall provide for the total scope in Contractor's Bid Division Proposal.
- 4. Each Contractor shall become familiar with the work scopes of all other Bid Divisions which interface with the Bid Division of which a proposal is being submitted. Each Contractor shall consider that the work of Contractor's Bid Division(s) may follow the work of another Bid Division, that other Contractors may perform work after the work of Contractor's Bid Division(s), and that other Contractors may work simultaneously with the work of Contractor's Bid Division(s). Each Contractor shall include provisions for such sequencing and scheduling, and for cooperation and coordination with such other Contractors in the Bid Proposal.
- 5. Nothing contained in the Bidding Documents, including the Bid Division descriptions, shall be construed by Bidders as an assignment of work to any construction industry trade. Each Bidder is responsible for Bidder's own work assignments within the Bid Division.

1.4 BID DIVISION DESCRIPTION

A. BID DIVISION 1: STRUCTURED CABLING – B-07-2022-23

Included: Project # B-07-2022-23 – New District Office. The scope consists of supply, installation, termination & testing of data cabling. Also included in the Structured Cabling scope of work is the demolition and disposal of existing data cabling that will not be reused. Raceways, conduits, and back boxes by the Electrical Contractor. J-Hooks (supply and installation) by the Structured Cabling Contractor. The Owner will provide and install the data rack, patch panels. The Owner will provide wire management sleeves / clips for installation by the Structured Cabling Contractor. Data Cabling will be terminated at the MDF rack in OFCI patch panels. Data outlets in ceiling / floor and wall locations will be terminated using OFCI jacks & faceplates. Labeling at patch panels and data outlets per the BUSD labeling standard.

Division 01 General Requirements
Division 02 Existing Conditions & Demolition
27 00 00 Structured Cabling

Also included but not limited to:

Provide As-built drawings (for this Bid Division) showing original contract, change order work, RFI'S and any other additional work.

All construction included in this Bid Divisions shall be in accordance with all documents, all organizations having jurisdiction, and all other, applicable design criteria.

Provide coordination with other Bid Divisions, District Maintenance staff and District vendors.

Excluded:

Supply and installation of Data Rack, Patch Panels, Faceplates & Jacks. Supply of Wire Management sleeves & clips

SECTION 01 20 00 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Procedures for preparation and submittal of applications for progress payments.
- B. Documentation of changes in Contract Sum and Contract Time.
- C. Change procedures.
- D. Correlation of Contractor submittals based on changes.
- E. Procedures for preparation and submittal of application for final payment.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Document 00 50 00 Contracting Forms and Supplements: Forms to be used.
- B. Document 00 52 00 Agreement Form: Contract Sum, retainages, payment period, monetary values of unit prices.
- C. Document 00 72 00 General Conditions and Document 00 73 00 Supplementary Conditions: Additional requirements for progress payments, final payment, changes in the Work.
- D. Document 00 73 00 Supplementary Conditions: Percentage allowances for Contractor's overhead and profit.
- E. Section 01 2100 Allowances: Payment procedures relating to allowances.
- F. Section 01 2200 Unit Prices: Monetary values of unit prices, payment and modification procedures relating to unit prices.

1.3 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

- A. Electronic media printout including equivalent information will be considered in lieu of standard form specified; submit draft to Architect and Construction Manager for approval.
- B. Forms filled out by hand will not be accepted.
- C. Submit Schedule of Values in duplicate within 10 days after date of the Notice of Award of the Contract. This date is per the District's General Conditions

- Section 9.2.1.A by the District.
- D. Format: Utilize the Table of Contents of this Project Manual. Identify each line item with number and title of the specification Section. Identify site mobilization.
- E. Include in each line item, the amount of Allowances specified in this section. For unit cost Allowances, identify quantities taken from Contract Documents multiplied by the unit cost to achieve the total for the item.
- F. Include separately from each line item, a direct proportional amount of Contractor's overhead and profit.
- G. Revise schedule to list approved Change Orders, with each Application For Payment.

1.4 APPLICATIONS FOR PROGRESS PAYMENTS

- A. Payment Period: Submit at intervals stipulated in the Agreement.
- B. Electronic media printout including equivalent information will be considered in lieu of standard form specified; submit sample to Architect for approval.
- C. Forms filled out by hand will not be accepted.
- D. For each item, provide a column for listing each of the following:
 - 1. Item Number.
 - 2. Description of work.
 - 3. Scheduled Values.
 - 4. Previous Applications.
 - 5. Work in Place and Stored Materials under this Application.
 - 6. Authorized Change Orders.
 - 7. Total Completed and Stored to Date of Application.
 - 8. Percentage of Completion.
 - 9. Balance to Finish.
 - 10. Retainage.
- E. Execute certification by signature of authorized officer.

- F. Use data from approved Schedule of Values. Provide dollar value in each column for each line item for portion of work performed and for stored products.
- G. List each authorized Change Order as a separate line item, listing Change Order number and dollar amount as for an original item of Work.
- H. Submit Four copies of each Application for Payment.
- I. Include the following with the application:
 - 1. Transmittal letter as specified for Submittals in Section 01 3000.
 - 2. Construction progress schedule, revised and current as specified in Section 01 3000.
 - 3. Partial release of liens from major Subcontractors and vendors.
 - 4. Affidavits attesting to off-site stored products.
 - 5. Conditional and Unconditional Waiver Releases.
- J. When Architect requires substantiating information, submit data justifying dollar amounts in question. Provide one copy of data with cover letter for each copy of submittal. Show application number and date, and line item by number and description.

1.5 MODIFICATION PROCEDURES

- A. Submit name of the individual authorized to receive change documents and who will be responsible for informing others in Contractor's employ a n d / o r subcontractors of changes to the Contract Documents.
- B. For required changes, Owner, Architect or Construction Manager will issue a CCD approved by DSA and signed by Owner instructing Contractor to proceed with the change, for subsequent inclusion in a Change Order.
 - 1. The document will describe the required changes and will designate method of determining any change in Contract Sum or Contract Time.
 - 2. Promptly execute the change.
- C. Contractor may propose a change by submitting a request for change to Owner, Architect or Construction Manager describing the proposed change and its full effect on the Work, with a statement describing the reason for the change, and the effect on the Contract Sum and Contract Time with full documentation and a statement describing the effect on Work by separate or other contractors. Document any requested substitutions in accordance with Section 01 6000.

- D. Computation of Change in Contract Amount: As specified in the Agreement and Conditions of the Contract.
 - For change requested by Owner, Architect or Construction Manager for work falling under a fixed price contract, the amount will be based on Contractor's price quotation.
 - 2. For change requested by Contractor, the amount will be based on the Contractor's request for a Change Order as approved by Owner, Architect or Construction Manager.
 - 3. For pre-determined unit prices and quantities, the amount will be based on the fixed unit prices.
 - 4. For change ordered by Owner, Architect or Construction Manager without a quotation from Contractor, the amount will be determined by Architect based on the Contractor's substantiation of costs as specified for Time and Material work.
- E. Substantiation of Costs: Provide full information required for evaluation.
 - 1. On request, provide the following data:
 - a. Quantities of products, labor, and equipment.
 - b. Taxes, insurance, and bonds.
 - c. Overhead and profit.
 - d. Justification for any change in Contract Time.
 - e. Credit for deletions from Contract, similarly documented.
 - 2. Support each claim for additional costs with additional information:
 - a. Origin and date of claim.
 - b. Dates and times work was performed, and by whom.
 - c. Time records and wage rates paid.
 - d. Invoices and receipts for products, equipment, and subcontracts, similarly documented.
 - 3. For Time and Material work, submit itemized account and supporting data after completion of change, within time limits indicated in the Conditions of the Contract.

- F. Execution of Change Orders: Owner, Architect or Construction Manager will issue Change Orders for signatures of parties as provided in the Conditions of the Contract.
- G. After execution of Change Order, promptly revise Schedule of Values and Application for Payment forms to record each authorized Change Order as a separate line item and adjust the Contract Sum.
- H. Promptly revise progress schedules to reflect any change in Contract Time, revise subschedules to adjust times for other items of work affected by the change, and resubmit.
- I. Promptly enter changes in Project Record Documents.

1.06 APPLICATION FOR FINAL PAYMENT

- J. Prepare Application for Final Payment as specified for progress payments, identifying total adjusted Contract Sum, previous payments, and sum remaining due.
- K. Application for Final Payment will not be considered until the following have been accomplished:
 - 1. All closeout procedures specified in Section 01 7000 have been accomplished and the project is Certified by DSA.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 21 00 ALLOWANCES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS
 - A. Section 01 2000 Price and Payment Procedures: Additional payment and modification procedures.
- 1.3 CONTINGENCY ALLOWANCE
 - A. Contractor's costs for products, delivery, installation, labor, insurance, payroll, taxes, bonding, equipment rental, overhead and profit will be included in Change Orders authorizing expenditure of funds from this Contingency Allowance.
 - B. Funds will be drawn from the Contingency Allowance only by Change Order.
 - C. Labor quantities MUST be verified by the I.O.R. prior to payment.
 - D. At closeout of Contract, funds remaining in Contingency Allowance will be credited to Owner by Change Order.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 22 00 UNIT PRICES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. List of unit prices, for use in preparing Bids.
- B. Measurement and payment criteria applicable to Work performed under a unit price payment method.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Document 00 21 13 Instructions to Bidders: Instructions for preparation of pricing for Unit Prices.
- B. Document 00 43 22 Unit Prices Form: List of Unit Prices as supplement to Bid Form.
- C. Section 01 2000 Price and Payment Procedures: Additional payment and modification procedures.

1.3 COSTS INCLUDED

A. Unit Prices included on the Bid Form shall include full compensation for all required labor, products, tools, equipment, plant, transportation, services and incidentals; erection, application or installation of an item of the Work; overhead and profit.

1.4 UNIT QUANTITIES SPECIFIED

A. Quantities indicated in the Bid Form are for bidding and contract purposes only. Quantities and measurements of actual Work will determine the payment amount.

1.5 MEASUREMENT OF QUANTITIES

- A. Measurement methods delineated in the individual specification sections complement the criteria of this section. In the event of conflict, the requirements of the individual specification section govern.
- B. Take all measurements and compute quantities. Measurements and quantities will be verified by Architect, Owner or Construction Manager.
- C. Assist by providing necessary equipment, workers, and survey personnel as required.

- D. Measurement by Weight: Concrete reinforcing steel, rolled or formed steel or other metal shapes will be measured by handbook weights. Welded assemblies will be measured by handbook or scale weight.
- E. Measurement by Volume: Measured by cubic dimension using mean length, width and height or thickness.
- F. Measurement by Area: Measured by square dimension using mean length and width or radius.
- G. Linear Measurement: Measured by linear dimension, at the item centerline or mean chord.
- H. Stipulated Price Measurement: Items measured by weight, volume, area, or linear means or combination, as appropriate, as a completed item or unit of the Work.
- I. Perform surveys required to determine quantities, including control surveys to establish measurement reference lines. Notify Architect prior to starting work.
- J. Contractor's Engineer Responsibilities: Sign surveyor's field notes or keep duplicate field notes, calculate and certify quantities for payment purposes.

1.6 PAYMENT

- A. Payment for Work governed by unit prices will be made on the basis of the actual measurements and quantities of Work that is incorporated in or made necessary by the Work and accepted by the Architect, multiplied by the unit price.
- B. Payment will not be made for any of the following:
 - 1. Products wasted or disposed of in a manner that is not acceptable.
 - 2. Products determined as unacceptable before or after placement.
 - 3. Products not completely unloaded from the transporting vehicle.
 - 4. Products placed beyond the lines and levels of the required Work.
 - 5. Products remaining on hand after completion of the Work.
 - 6. Loading, hauling, and disposing of rejected Products.

1.7 DEFECT ASSESSMENT

A. Replace Work, or portions of the Work, not conforming to specified requirements.

- B. If, in the opinion of Architect, Owner or Construction Manager it is not practical to remove and replace the Work, Architect will direct one of the following remedies:
 - 1. The defective Work may remain, but the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Architect, Owner or Construction Manager.
 - 2. The defective Work will be partially repaired to the instructions of the Architect, and the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Architect.
- C. The individual specification sections may modify these options or may identify a specific formula or percentage price reduction.
- D. The authority of Architect to assess the defect and identify payment adjustment is final.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 23 00

ALTERNATES AND UNIT PRICING

PART I – ALTERNATES

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

- A. All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:
 - 1. General Conditions;
 - 2. Special Conditions;
 - 3. Bid Form and Proposal;
 - 4. Instruction to Bidders.

1.02 DESCRIPTION

A. The following items of work include proposed modifications to, substitutions for, to and/or deletions from the various parts of the Work specified in other Documents of the Specifications. The acceptance or rejection of any of the alternates is strictly at the option of the District subject to District's acceptance of Contractor's stated prices contained in this Proposal.

1.03 GENERAL

A. Where an item is omitted, or scope of Work is decreased, all Work pertaining to the item whether specifically stated or not, shall be omitted and where an items is added or modified or where scope of Work is increased, all Work pertaining to that required to render same ready for use on the Project in accordance with intention of Drawings and Specifications shall be included in an agreed upon price amount.

1.04 BASE BID

A. The Base Bid includes all work required to construct the Project completely and in accordance with the Contract Documents.

1.05 ALTERNATES

A. The below Alternate descriptions are general in nature and for reference purposes only. The Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the Drawings and Specifications, must be referred to for the complete scope of Work.

PART 2 - UNIT PRICING

2.01 GENERAL

A. Contractor shall completely state all required figures based on Unit Prices listed below. Where scope of Work is decreased, all Work pertaining to the item, whether specifically stated or not, shall be omitted and where scope of Work is increased, all work pertaining to that item required to render same ready for use on the Project in

Page 1

accordance with intention of Drawings and Specifications shall be included in an agreed upon price amount.

2.02 UNIT PRICES

A. Furnish unit prices for each of the named items included on the bid form on a square foot, lineal foot, or per each basis, as applies. Unit prices shall include all labor, materials, services, profit, overhead, insurance (excluding costs of insurance covered by OCIP), bonds, taxes, and all other incidental costs of Contractor, subcontractors, and supplier(s).

PART 3 – EXECUTION Not Used.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 01 25 00

SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:

- A. General Conditions, including, without limitation, Substitutions For Specified Items;
- B. Special Conditions.

1.02 SUBSTITUTIONS OF MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

- A. Catalog numbers and specific brands or trade names followed by the designation "or equal" are used in conjunction with material and equipment required by the Specifications to establish the standards of quality, utility, and appearance required. Substitutions which are equal in quality, utility, and appearance to those specified may be reviewed subject to the provisions of the General Conditions.
- B. Wherever more than one manufacturer's product is specified, the first-named product is the basis for the design used in the work and the use of alternative-named manufacturers' products or substitutes may require modifications in that design. If such alternatives are proposed by Contractor and are approved by the District and-or the Architect, Contractor shall assume all costs required to make necessary revisions and modifications of the design resulting from the substitutions requested by the Contractor.
- C. When materials and equipment are specified by first manufacturer's name and product number, second manufacturer's name and "or approved equal," supporting data for the second product, if proposed by Contractor, shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements for substitutions.
- D. If the District and-or Architect, in reviewing proposed substitute materials and equipment, requires revisions or corrections to be made to previously accepted Shop Drawings and supplemental supporting data to be resubmitted, Contractor shall promptly do so. If any proposed substitution is judged by the District and-or Architect to be unacceptable, the specified material or equipment shall be provided.

- E. Samples may be required. Tests required by the District and-or Architect for the determination of quality and utility shall be made at the expense of Contractor, with acceptance of the test procedure first given by the District.
- F. In reviewing the supporting data submitted for substitutions, the District andor Architect will use for purposes of comparison all the characteristics of the specified material or equipment as they appear in the manufacturer's published data even though all the characteristics may not have been particularly mentioned in the Contract Documents. If more than two (2) submissions of supporting data are required, the cost of reviewing the additional supporting data shall be borne by Contractor, and the District will deduct the costs from the Contract Price.

1.03 SUBMITTALS

- A. Substitution Request Submittal: Requests for substitution will be considered if received as noted in the contract documents. Requests not received within the timeline established may be considered or rejected at the discretion of the Architect.
 - 1. Submit 3 copies of each request for substitution for consideration. Submit requests in the form and in accordance with procedures required for Change Order proposals.
 - 2. Identify the product, or the fabrication or installation method to be replaced in each request. Include related Specification Document and Drawing numbers. Provide complete documentation showing compliance with the requirements for substitutions, and the following information, as appropriate:
 - a. Product Date, including Drawings and descriptions, or products, fabrication and installation procedures.
 - b. Samples, where applicable or requested.
 - c. A detailed comparison of significant qualities of the proposed substitution with those of the Work specified. Significant qualities may include elements such as size, weight, durability, performance and visual effect.
 - d. Coordination information, including a list of changes or modifications needed to other parts of the Work and to construction performed by the Owner and separate Contractors that will become necessary to accommodate the proposed substitution.

- e. A statement indicating the substitution's effect on the Contractor's Construction Schedule compared to the schedule without approval of the substitution. Indicate the effect of the proposed substitution on overall Contract Time.
- f. Cost information, including a proposal of the net change, if any in the Contract Sum.
- g. Certification by the Contractor that the substitution proposed is equal-to or better in every significant respect to that required by the Contract Documents, and that it will perform adequately in the application indicated. Include the Contractor's waiver of rights to additional payment or time that may subsequently become necessary because of the failure of the substitution to perform adequately.
- B. <u>Architect's Action</u>: Within one week of receipt of the request for substitution, the Architect will request additional information or documentation necessary for evaluation of the request. Within 2 weeks of receipt of the request, or one week of receipt of the additional information or documentation, whichever is later, the Architect will notify the Contractor of acceptance or rejection of the proposed substitution. If a decision on use of a proposed substitute cannot be made or obtained within the time allocated, use the product specified by name.

PART 2 – PRODUCTS

2.01 SUBSTITUTIONS

- A. Conditions: The Contractor's substitution request will be received and considered by the Architect when one or more of the following conditions are satisfied, as determined by the Architect; otherwise, requests will be returned without action except to record noncompliance with these requirements.
 - 1. Extensive revisions to Contract Documents are not required.
 - 2. Proposed changes are in keeping with the general intent of Contract Documents.
 - 3. The request is timely, fully documented and properly submitted.
 - 4. The request is directly related to an "or equal" clause or similar language in the Contract Documents.
 - 5. The specified product or method of construction cannot be provided within the Contract Time. The request will not be considered if the

- product or method cannot be provided as a result of failure to pursue the Work promptly or coordinate activities properly.
- 6. The specified product or method of construction cannot receive necessary approval by a governing authority, and the requested substitution can be approved.
- 7. A substantial advantage is offered the Owner, in terms of cost, time, energy conservation or other considerations of merit, after deducting offsetting responsibilities for the Owner may be required to bear. Additional responsibilities for the Owner may include additional compensation to the Architect for redesign and evaluation services, increased cost of other construction by the Owner or separate Contractors, and similar considerations.
- 8. The specified product or method of construction cannot be provided in a manner that is compatible with other materials, and where the Contractor certifies that the substitution will overcome the incompatibility.
- 9. The specified product or method of construction cannot be coordinated with other materials, and where the Contractor certifies that the proposed substitution can be coordinated.
- 10. The specified product or method of construction cannot provide a warranty required by the Contract Documents and where the Contractor certifies that the proposed substitution provide the required warranty.
- B. The Contractor's submittal and Architect's acceptance of Shop Drawings, Product Data or Samples that relate to construction activities not complying with the Contract Documents does not constitute an acceptable or valid request for substitution, nor does it constitute approval
- C. By making requests for substitutions based on Sub-paragraph above, the Contractor:
 - 1. Represents that the Contractor has personally investigated the proposed substitute product and determined that it is equal or superior in all respects to the specified.
 - 2. Represents that the Contractor will provide the same warranty for the substitution that the Contractor would for the specified.
 - 3. Certifies that the cost data presented is complete and includes all related costs under this Contract except the Architect's redesign costs, and waives all claims for additional costs related to the substitution which subsequently becomes apparent.

- 4. Will coordinate the installation of the accepted substitute, making such changes as may be required for the Work to be completed in all respects.
- D. If a proposed substitution requires investigation, testing or approval to determine its suitability for incorporation into the work, the testing of the proposed substitution shall be as determined by the Architect. The Contractor shall bear all cost of such investigations or test.
- E. All Substitutions that affect Structural Safety, Fire and Life Safety, Access Compliance or Energy (as applicable) shall be submitted to the Division of the State Architect for review and approval.

PART 3 – EXECUTION Not Used.

END OF DOCUMENT

11/13/13

SECTION 01 30 00 ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Electronic document submittal service.
- B. Preconstruction meeting.
- C. Site mobilization meeting.
- D. Progress meetings.
- E. Construction progress schedule.
- F. Submittals for review, information, and project closeout.
- G. Submittal procedures.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Division 00 Procurement and Contracting Requirements
- B. Section 01 3216 Construction Progress Schedule: Form, content, and administration of schedules.
- C. Section 01 7000 Execution and Closeout Requirements: Additional coordination requirements.
- D. Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals: Project record documents.

1.3 PROJECT COORDINATION

- A. Project Coordinator: Construction Manager.
- B. Cooperate with the Construction Manager in allocation of mobilization areas of site; staging, Contractor access, traffic, and parking facilities.
- C. Coordinate field engineering and layout work under instructions of the District, CM and Architect.
- D. Make the following types of submittals to Architect through the Construction Manager and I.O.R.:
 - 1. Requests for information.
 - 2. Requests for substitution.
 - 3. Shop drawings, product data, and samples.
 - 4. Test and inspection reports.
 - 5. Applications for payment and change order requests.

- 6. Progress schedules.
- 7. Closeout submittals.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 ELECTRONIC DOCUMENT SUBMITTAL SERVICE

- A. All documents transmitted for purposes of administration of the contract are to be in electronic (PDF) format and transmitted via email or an Internet-based submittal service as determined by the CM that receives, logs and stores documents, provides electronic stamping and signatures, and notifies addressees via email.
 - 1. Besides submittals for review, information, and closeout, this procedure applies to requests for information (RFIs), progress documentation, contract modification documents (e.g. supplementary instructions, change proposals, change orders), applications for payment, field reports and meeting minutes, Contractor's correction punchlist, and any other document any participant wishes to make part of the project record.
 - 2. []ll parties are required to use this service.
 - 3. It is Contractor's responsibility to submit documents in PDF format.
 - 4. Subcontractors, suppliers, and Architect's consultants will be permitted to use the service at no extra charge.
 - 5. Users of the service need an email address, Internet access, and PDF review software that includes ability to mark up and apply electronic stamps (such as Adobe Acrobat, www.adobe.com, or Bluebeam PDF Revu, www.bluebeam.com), unless such software capability is provided by the service provider.
 - 6. Paper document transmittals will be reviewed if submitted with samples or other similar items only; emailed PDF documents will not be reviewed if an internet service is agreed to.
 - 7. All other specified submittal and document transmission procedures apply, except that electronic document requirements do not apply to samples or color selection charts.
- B. Submittal Service: The selected service is:
 - 1. To be approved by the Owner.
- C. Training: One, one-hour, web-based training session will be arranged for all participants, with representatives of Architect and Contractor participating; further training is the responsibility of the user of the service.
 - 1. Representatives of Owner and Construction Manager will be included in this training as necessary.

D. Project Closeout: Architect will determine when to terminate the service for the project and is responsible for obtaining archive copies of files for Owner.

3.2 CONTRACTOR MEETINGS

- A. Conduct trade preconstruction meeting with each trade to review scope and schedule prior to start of work.
- B. Conduct coordination meetings with multiple trades prior to start of work in cases where more than two trades are working simultaneously in the same work area, or where two or more trades' work intersects, or impacts the other.

3.3 PRECONSTRUCTION MEETING

- A. Owner will schedule a meeting after Notice of Award.
- B. Project Coordinator will schedule a meeting after Notice of Award.
- C. Attendance Required:
 - 1. Owner.
 - 2. Architect.
 - 3. Contractor.
 - 4. Construction Manager.
 - 5. [].

D. Agenda:

- 1. Execution of Owner-Contractor Agreement.
- 2. Submission of executed bonds and insurance certificates.
- 3. Distribution of Contract Documents.
- 4. Submission of list of Subcontractors, list of Products, schedule of values, and progress schedule.
- 5. Designation of personnel representing the parties to the Contract, Owner, Construction Manager and Architect.
- 6. Procedures and processing of field decisions, submittals, substitutions, applications for payments, proposal request, Change Orders, and Contract closeout procedures.
- 7. Scheduling.
- 8. Review site logistics plans, site safety plans and construction sequencing.
- E. The Construction Manager will record minutes and distribute copies within 48 hours after meeting to participants.[]

3.4 SITE MOBILIZATION MEETING

- A. Construction Manager will schedule meeting at the Project site prior to [] occupancy.
- B. Attendance Required:
 - 1. Contractor.
 - 2. Owner.
 - 3. LO.R.,

C. Agenda:

- 1. Use of premises by Owner and Contractor.
- 2. Owner's requirements and occupancy prior to completion.
- 3. Construction facilities and controls provided by Owner.
- 4. Temporary utilities provided by Owner.
- 5. Survey and building layout.
- 6. Security and housekeeping procedures.
- 7. Schedules.
- 8. Application for payment procedures.
- 9. Procedures for testing.
- 10. Procedures for maintaining record documents.
- 11. Requirements for start-up of equipment.
- 12. Inspection and acceptance of equipment put into service during construction period.
- D. Record minutes and distribute copies within two days after meeting to participants, with two copies to Architect, Owner, participants, and those affected by decisions made.

3.5 PROGRESS MEETINGS

- A. Construction Manager will make arrangements for meetings, prepare agenda with copies for participants, preside at meetings.
- B. Attendance Required: Job superintendent, Owner, CM, Architect, I.O.R., subcontractors as appropriate to agenda topics for each meeting.
- C. Agenda:
 - 1. Review minutes of previous meetings.
 - 2. Review of Work progress and three week look-ahead against the original schedule submitted by the contractor prior to initiation of work.
 - 3. Field observations, issues, and decisions.

- 4. Identification of issues that impede, or will impede, planned progress including open RFIs.
- 5. Review of submittals schedule and status of submittals.
- 6. Maintenance of progress schedule.
- 7. Corrective measures to regain projected schedules.
- 8. Planned progress during succeeding work period.
- 9. Maintenance of quality and work standards.
- 10. Effect of proposed changes on progress schedule and coordination.
- 11. Other business relating to Work.
- D. Record minutes and distribute copies within 48 hours after meeting to participants.

3.6 SUBMITTALS FOR REVIEW

- A. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them for review:
 - 1. Product data.
 - 2. Shop drawings.
 - 3. Samples for selection.
- B. Submit to Architect for review for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the contract documents.
- C. Samples will be reviewed only for aesthetic, color, or finish selection.
- D. After review, provide copies and distribute in accordance with SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES article below.

3.7 SUBMITTALS FOR INFORMATION

- A. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them for information:
 - 1. Design data.
 - 2. Certificates upon completion of installation.
 - 3. Test reports.
 - 4. Inspection reports.
 - 5. Manufacturer's instructions.
 - 6. Manufacturer's field reports.
 - 7. Other types indicated.
- B. Submit for Architect's knowledge as contract administrator and to Owner.

3.8 SUBMITTALS FOR PROJECT CLOSEOUT

- A. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them at project closeout:
 - 1. Project record documents with field marked as-built drawings.
 - 2. Operation and maintenance data.
 - 3. Warranties.
 - Bonds.
 - 5. Training Manuals.
 - 6. Other types as indicated.
- B. Submit for Owner's benefit during and after project completion.

3.9 NUMBER OF COPIES OF SUBMITTALS

- A. Documents: Submit one electronic copy in PDF format; an electronically-marked up file will be returned. Create PDFs at native size and right-side up; illegible files will be rejected.
- B. Upon review and acceptance of submittals, provide two hard copies, one to the Architect and one to the Owner.
- C. Samples: Submit the number specified in individual specification sections; one of which will be retained by Architect.
 - 1. After review, produce duplicates.
 - 2. Retained samples will not be returned to Contractor unless specifically so stated.

3.10 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- A. Shop Drawing Procedures:
 - 1. Prepare accurate, drawn-to-scale, original shop drawing documentation by interpreting the Contract Documents and coordinating related Work.
 - 2. Use of the Construction drawings for shop drawing production will only be allowed if the contractor and specific sub-contractor submit a signed release of liability statement provided by the Architect. [].
 - 3. Generic, non-project specific information submitted as shop drawings do not meet the requirements for shop drawings.
- B. Transmit each submittal with a copy of approved submittal form.
- C. Submit complete list of anticipated submittals no later than 10 days after notice to proceed[].
- D. Submittals must be submitted and review completed and accepted prior to the start of work.
- E. Submittals are to be complete for all items in each specification section. Partial

- submittals may not be reviewed.
- F. Transmit each submittal with a transmittal.
- G. Sequentially number the transmittal form. Revise submittals with original number and a sequential alphabetic suffix.
- H. Identify Project, Contractor, Subcontractor or supplier; pertinent drawing and detail number, and specification section number, as appropriate on each copy.
- I. Apply Contractor's stamp, signed or initialed certifying that review, approval, verification of Products required, field dimensions, adjacent construction work, and coordination of information is in accordance with the requirements of the Work and Contract Documents and date of review.
- J. Deliver submittals to Architect via email or Contractor's website. Provide email notification when submittals are loaded to website.
- K. Schedule submittals to expedite the Project, and coordinate submission of related items.
- L. For each submittal for review, allow 10 business days excluding delivery time to and from the Contractor.
- M. Identify variations from Contract Documents and Product or system limitations that may be detrimental to successful performance of the completed Work. Describe proposed substitutions or equals on the submittal cover. Accepting a submittal that does not identify deviations from the contract does not constitute acceptance of the deviations.
- N. Provide space for Contractor and Architect review stamps.
- O. When revised for resubmission, identify all changes made since previous submission.
- P. Distribute reviewed submittals as appropriate. Instruct parties to promptly report any inability to comply with requirements.
- Q. Submittals not requested will not be recognized or processed.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 32 16 CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS SCHEDULE

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Preliminary schedule.
- B. Construction progress schedule, bar chart type.

1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

A. Section 01 3000 - Administrative Requirements

1.3 REFERENCES

A. AGC (CPSM) - Construction Planning and Scheduling Manual; Associated General Contractors of America; 2004.

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Within 10 days after notice to proceed, submit complete, detailed construction schedule.
 - 1. This project will be built in conjunction and concurrently with other projects. Integrate schedule for this project with other projects being performed.
 - 2. Schedules to be maintained in Primavera, P6 Project Planner platform.
 - 3. Submit three copies of the schedule in 11 by 17 format, landscape.
- B. Submit updated schedule with each Application for Payment.

1.5 SCHEDULE FORMAT

A. Listings: In chronological order according to the start date for each activity. Identify each activity with the applicable specification section number.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 Software: Primavera P6 Project Planner or

approved substitute.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 NETWORK ANALYSIS

- A. Prepare network analysis diagrams and supporting mathematical analyses using the Critical Path Method.
- B. Illustrate order and interdependence of activities and sequence of work; how start of a given activity depends on completion of preceding activities, and how completion of the activity may restrain start of subsequent activities.
- C. Mathematical Analysis: Tabulate each activity of detailed network diagrams, using calendar dates, and identify for each activity:
 - 1. Preceding and following event numbers.
 - 2. Activity description.
 - 3. Estimated duration of activity, in maximum 15 day intervals.
 - 4. Earliest start date.
 - 5. Earliest finish date.
 - 6. Actual start date.
 - 7. Actual finish date.
 - 8. Latest start date.
 - 9. Latest finish date.
 - 10. Total and free: float time shall accrue to Owner and to Owner's benefit.

3.2 REVIEW AND EVALUATION OF SCHEDULE

- A. Participate in joint review and evaluation of schedule with Architect at each submittal.
- B. Evaluate project status to determine work behind schedule and work ahead of schedule.
- C. After review, revise as necessary as result of review, and resubmit within two business days.

3.3 UPDATING SCHEDULE

- A. Maintain schedules to record actual start and finish dates of completed activities.
- B. Indicate progress of each activity to date of revision, with projected completion date

of each activity.

- C. Annotate diagrams to graphically depict current status of Work.
- D. Identify activities modified since previous submittal, major changes in Work, and other identifiable changes.
- E. Indicate changes required to maintain Date of Substantial Completion.

3.4 UPDATE INTERVALS

- A. Provide monthly updates from notice to proceed to start of construction.
- B. Provide updates every other week during construction.

3.5 DISTRIBUTION OF SCHEDULE

A. Distribute copies of updated schedules to Contractor's project site file, Architect, and Owner.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 40 00

QUALITY REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. References and standards.
- B. Quality assurance submittals.
- C. Control of installation.
- D. Tolerances.
- E. Testing and inspection services.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

A. Section 01 3000 - Administrative Requirements: Submittal procedures.

1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. ASTM C1077 - Standard Practice for Laboratories Testing Concrete and Concrete Aggregates for Use in Construction and Criteria for Laboratory Evaluation; 2013a.

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Certificates: When specified in individual specification sections, submit certification by the manufacturer and Contractor or installation/application subcontractor to Architect, in quantities specified for Product Data.
 - 1. Indicate material or product conforms to or exceeds specified requirements. Submit supporting reference data, affidavits, and certifications as appropriate.
- B. Manufacturer's Instructions: When specified in individual specification sections, submit printed instructions for delivery, storage, assembly, installation, start-up, adjusting, and finishing, for the Owner's information. Indicate special procedures, perimeter conditions requiring special attention, and special environmental criteria required for application or installation.

1.5 REFERENCES AND STANDARDS

- A. For products and workmanship specified by reference to a document or documents not included in the Project Manual, also referred to as reference standards, comply with requirements of the standard, except when more rigid requirements are specified or are required by applicable codes.
- B. Conform to reference standard of date of issue current on date of Contract Documents, except where a specific date is established by applicable code.

- C. Obtain copies of standards where required by product specification sections.
- D. Maintain copy at project site during submittals, planning, and progress of the specific work, until Substantial Completion.
- E. Should specified reference standards conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Architect before proceeding.
- F. Neither the contractual relationships, duties, or responsibilities of the parties in Contract nor those of Architect shall be altered from the Contract Documents by mention or inference otherwise in any reference document.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT

USED PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 CONTROL OF INSTALLATION

- A. Monitor quality control over suppliers, manufacturers, products, services, site conditions, and workmanship, to produce Work of specified quality.
- B. Comply with manufacturers' instructions, including each step in sequence.
- C. Should manufacturers' instructions conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Architect before proceeding.
- D. Comply with specified standards as minimum quality for the Work except where more stringent tolerances, codes, or specified requirements indicate higher standards or more precise workmanship.
- E. Have Work performed by persons qualified to produce required and specified quality.
- F. Verify that field measurements are as indicated on shop drawings or as instructed by the manufacturer.
- G. Secure products in place with positive anchorage devices designed and sized to withstand stresses, vibration, physical distortion, and disfigurement.

3.2 TOLERANCES

- A. Monitor fabrication and installation tolerance control of products to produce acceptable Work. Do not permit tolerances to accumulate.
- B. Comply with manufacturers' tolerances. Should manufacturers' tolerances conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Architect before proceeding.
- C. Adjust products to appropriate dimensions; position before securing products in place.

3.3 TESTING AND INSPECTION

Project Inspector to be approved by DSA and employed by the District.

Testing laboratory is to be employed by owner.

- A. Limits on Testing/Inspection Agency Authority:
 - 1. Agency may not release, revoke, alter, or enlarge on requirements of Contract Documents.
 - 2. Agency may not approve or accept any portion of the Work.
 - 3. Agency may not assume any duties of Contractor.
 - 4. Agency has no authority to stop the Work.

B. Contractor Responsibilities:

- 1. Make available to agency at designated location, adequate samples of materials proposed to be used that require testing, along with proposed mix designs.
- 2. Cooperate with laboratory personnel, and provide access to the Work and to manufacturers' facilities.
- 3. Provide incidental labor and facilities:
 - a. To provide access to Work to be tested/inspected.
 - b. To obtain and handle samples at the site or at source of Products to be tested/inspected.
 - c. To facilitate tests/inspections.
 - d. To provide storage and curing of test samples.
- 4. Notify Architect and laboratory 24 hours prior to expected time for operations requiring testing/inspection services.
- 5. Employ services of an independent qualified testing laboratory and pay for additional samples, tests, and inspections required by Contractor beyond specified requirements.
- 6. Arrange with Owner's agency and pay for additional samples, tests, and inspections required by Contractor beyond specified requirements.
- C. Re-testing required because of non-conformance to specified requirements shall be performed by the same agency on instructions by Architect.
- D. Re-testing, re-inspection, stand-by time, and other cost or time impacts required because of non-conformance to specified requirements shall be paid for by the Contractor.

3.4 DIVISION OF THE STATE ARCHITECT TESTING AND INSPECTION FORM

A. Architect shall provide to Contactor DSA Testing and Inspection Form approved for the project and Contractor to cooperate with the testing agency in performing the tests indicated.

3.5 DEFECT ASSESSMENT

A. Replace Work or portions of the Work not conforming to specified requirements.

B. If, in the opinion of Archite will direct an appropriate	ect, it is not practical to remove and replacemedy or adjust payment.	ce the Work, Architect
	END OF SECTION	
yessa Union School District District Office		Section 01 40 00 Quality Requirements

SECTION 01 50 00 TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Temporary utilities.
- B. Temporary telecommunications services.
- C. Temporary sanitary facilities.
- D. Temporary Controls: Barriers, enclosures, and fencing.
- E. Security requirements.
- F. Vehicular access and parking.
- G. Waste removal facilities and services.
- H. Field offices.

1.2 TEMPORARY UTILITIES

- A. Contractor may use Owner's existing utilities on the site at no charge.
- B. Contractor to provide equipment and devices to properly tap into existing utilities or to increase capacity of utilities if Owner's capacity is not adequate.
 - 1. Electrical power and metering, consisting of connection to existing facilities.
 - 2. Water supply, consisting of connection to existing facilities.
- C. Use trigger-operated nozzles for water hoses, to avoid waste of water.

1.3 TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICES

1. N/A

1.4 TEMPORARY SANITARY FACILITIES

A. Contractor may use building restrooms

B. Maintain daily in clean and sanitary condition.

1.5 BARRIERS

- A. Provide barriers to prevent unauthorized entry to construction areas, to prevent access to areas that could be hazardous to workers or the public, to allow for owner's use of site and to protect existing facilities and adjacent properties from damage from construction operations and demolition.
- B. Provide barricades and covered walkways required by governing authorities for public rights-of-way and for public access to existing building.
- C. Protect non-owned vehicular traffic, stored materials, site, and structures from damage.

1.6 FENCING

A. N/A

1.7 EXTERIOR ENCLOSURES

A. Contractor may place a 20' storage container on site with the prior approval of the Construction Manager

1.8 INTERIOR ENCLOSURES

A. N/A

1.9 SECURITY

A. Provide security and facilities to protect Work, existing facilities, and Owner's operations from unauthorized entry, vandalism, or theft. Do not disable Owner's security system without notification.

1.10 VEHICULAR ACCESS AND PARKING

- A. Coordinate access and haul routes with governing authorities and Owner.
- B. Provide and maintain access to fire hydrants, free of obstructions.
- C. Limited parking is available on site. Make provisions for contractor parking with the District staff and the Construction Manager.
- D. Manage trade workers parking areas ensuring workers only parked in approved areas.

1.11 WASTE REMOVAL

- A. Provide waste removal facilities and services as required to maintain the site in clean and orderly condition.
- B. Provide containers with lids. Remove trash from site weekly.
- C. If materials to be recycled or re-used on the project must be stored on-site, provide suitable non-combustible containers; locate containers holding flammable material outside the structure unless otherwise approved by the authorities having jurisdiction.

1.12 FIELD OFFICES

A. Field office is not required.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 60 00

MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:

- A. General Conditions, including, without limitation, Purchase of Materials and Equipment;
- B. Special Conditions;
- C. Imported Materials Certification.

1.02 MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT

- A. Only items approved by the District and-or Architect shall be used.
- B. Contractor shall submit lists of products and other product information in accordance with the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the provisions regarding the submittals.

1.03 MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT COLORS

- A. The District and-or Architect will provide a schedule of colors.
- B. No individual color selections will be made until after approval of all pertinent materials and equipment and after receipt of appropriate samples in accordance with the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the provisions regarding the submittals.
- C. Contractor shall request priority in writing for any item requiring advance ordering to maintain the approved Construction Schedule.

1.04 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

A. Contractor shall deliver manufactured materials in original packages, containers, or bundles (with seals unbroken), bearing name or identification mark of manufacturer.

- B. Contractor shall deliver fabrications in as large assemblies as practicable; where specified as shop-primed or shop-finished, package or crate as required to preserve such priming or finish intact and free from abrasion.
- C. Contractor shall store materials in such a manner as necessary to properly protect them from damage. Materials or equipment damaged by handling, weather, dirt, or from any other cause will not be accepted.
- D. Materials are not acceptable that have been warehoused for long periods of time, stored or transported in improper environment, improperly packaged, inadequately labeled, poorly protected, excessively shipped, deviated from normal distribution pattern, or reassembled.
- E. Contractor shall store material so as to cause no obstructions of sidewalks, roadways, and underground services. Contractor shall protect material and equipment furnished under Contract.
- F. Contractor may store materials on Site with prior written approval by the District, all material shall remain under Contractor's control and Contractor shall remain liable for any damage to the materials. Should the Project Site not have storage area available, the Contractor shall provide for off-site storage at no cost to District.
- G. When any room in Project is used as a shop or storeroom, the Contractor shall be responsible for any repairs, patching, or cleaning necessary due to that use. Location of storage space shall be subject to prior written approval by District.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.01 MANUFACTURERS

- A. Manufacturers listed in various sections of Contract Documents are names of those manufacturers that are believed to be capable of supplying one or more of items specified therein.
- B. The listing of a manufacturer does not imply that every product of that manufacturer is acceptable as meeting the requirements of the Contract Documents.

2.02 FACILITIES AND EQUIPMENT

A. Contractor shall provide, install, maintain, and operate a complete and adequate facility for handling, the execution, disposal, and distribution of material and equipment as required for proper and timely performance of Work connected with Contract.

2.03 MATERIAL REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. Where material is specified solely by reference to "standard specifications" and if requested by District, Contractor shall submit for review data on actual material proposed to be incorporated into Work of Contract listing name and address of vendor, manufacturer, or producer, and trade or brand names of those materials, and data substantiating compliance with standard specifications.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 WORKMANSHIP

- A. Where not more specifically described in any other Contract Documents, workmanship shall conform to methods and operations of best standards and accepted practices of trade or trades involved and shall include items of fabrication, construction, or installation regularly furnished or required for completion (including finish and for successful operation, as intended).
- B. Work shall be executed by tradepersons skilled in their respective lines of Work. When completed, parts shall have been durably and substantially built and present a neat appearance.

3.02 COORDINATION

- A. Contractor shall coordinate installation of Work so as to not interfere with installation of others. Adjustment or rework because of Contractor's failure to coordinate will be at no additional cost to District.
- B. Contractor shall examine in-place work for readiness, completeness, fitness to be concealed or to receive other work, and in compliance with Contract Documents. Concealing or covering Work constitutes acceptance of additional cost which will result should in-place Work be found unsuitable for receiving other Work or otherwise deviating from the requirements of the Contract Documents.

3.03 COMPLETENESS

A. Contractor shall provide all portions of the Work, unless clearly stated otherwise, installed complete and operational with all elements, accessories, anchorages, utility connections, etc., in manner to assure well-balanced performance, in accordance with manufacturer's recommendations and by Contract Documents. For example, electric water coolers require water, electricity, and drain services; roof drains require drain system; sinks fit within countertop, etc. Terms such as "installed complete," "operable condition," "for use intended," "connected to all utilities," "terminate with

proper cap," "adequately anchored," "patch and refinish," "to match similar," should be assumed to apply in all cases, except where completeness of functional or operable condition is specifically stated as not required.

3.04 APPROVED INSTALLER OR APPLICATOR

A. Installation by a manufacturer's approved installer or applicator is an understood part of Specifications and only approved installer or applicator is to provide on-site Work where specified manufacturer has on-going program of approving (i.e. certifying, bonding, re-warranting) installers or applicators. Newly established relationships between a manufacturer and an installer or applicator who does not have other approved applicator work in progress or completed is not approved for this Project.

3.05 MANUFACTURER'S RECOMMENDATIONS

A. All installations shall be in accordance with manufacturer's published recommendations and specific written directions of manufacturer's representative. Should Contract Documents differ from recommendations of manufacturer or directions of his representative, Contractor shall analyze differences, make recommendations to the District and the Architect in writing, and shall not proceed until interpretation or clarification has been issued by the District and-or the Architect.

END OF DOCUMENT

11/13/13

SECTION 01 60 05 PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. General product requirements.
- B. Transportation, handling, storage and protection.
- C. Product option requirements.
- D. Substitution limitations and procedures.
- E. Maintenance materials, including extra materials, spare parts, tools, and software.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

A. Section 01 4000 - Quality Requirements: Product quality monitoring.

1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. NFPA 70 - National Electrical Code; National Fire Protection Association; Most Recent Edition Adopted by Authority Having Jurisdiction, Including All Applicable Amendments and Supplements.

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data Submittals: Submit manufacturer's standard published data and installation instructions. Mark each copy to identify applicable products, models, options, and other data. Supplement manufacturers' standard data to provide information specific to this Project.
- B. Shop Drawing Submittals: Prepared specifically for this Project; indicate utility and electrical characteristics, utility connection requirements, and location of utility outlets for service for functional equipment and appliances.
 - 1. Detail structural assemblies and structural connections to the building components.
- C. Sample Submittals: Illustrate functional and aesthetic characteristics of the product, with integral parts and attachment devices. Coordinate sample submittals for interfacing work.
 - 1. For selection from standard finishes, submit samples of the full range of the manufacturer's standard colors, textures, and patterns.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 NEW PRODUCTS

- A. Provide new products only unless noted otherwise on the Drawings.
- B. Where all other criteria are met, Contractor shall give preference to products that:
 - 1. If used on interior, have lower emissions.
 - 2. If wet-applied, have lower VOC content.
 - 3. Have a published GreenScreen Chemical Hazard Analysis.

2.2 PRODUCT OPTIONS

- A. Products Specified by Reference Standards or by Description Only: Use any product meeting those standards or description.
- B. Products Specified by Naming One or More Manufacturers with a Provision for equal: Equal products are acceptable with Architect's or Owner's review.
- C. If specified product does not come with required options, select alternate manufacturer or customize product to suit.

2.3 MAINTENANCE MATERIALS

- A. Furnish extra materials, spare parts, tools, and software of types and in quantities specified in individual specification sections.
- B. Deliver to a site selected by the Owner within the District's boundaries; obtain receipt prior to final payment. Prior to delivery, coordinate delivery with Owner.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES

- A. Instructions to Bidders specify time restrictions for submitting requests for substitutions.
- B. Architect will consider requests for substitutions only within 15 days after date established in Notice to Proceed.
- C. Document each request with complete data substantiating compliance of proposed substitution with Contract Documents. Organize in side-by-side tabular format with specified product attributes in the left column and proposed substitution in the right column.
- D. A request for substitution constitutes a representation that the submitter:
 - 1. Has investigated proposed product and determined that it meets or exceeds the quality level of the specified product.
 - 2. Will provide the same warranty for the substitution as for the specified product.
 - 3. The installer is qualified or certified to install the proposed substitution.

- 4. Will coordinate installation and make changes to other Work that may be required for the Work to be complete with no additional cost to Owner.
- 5. Waives claims for additional costs or time extension that may subsequently become apparent.
- 6. Credit cost savings for substitutions to Owner.

E. Substitution Submittal Procedure:

- 1. Submit one copy of request for substitution for consideration. Limit each request to one proposed substitution.
- 2. Submit shop drawings, product data, and certified test results attesting to the proposed product equivalence. Burden of proof is on proposer.
- 3. The Architect will notify Contractor in writing of decision to accept or reject request.
- 4. If the product is accepted as equal, but additional information indicates that the product is not equal in a significant quality or property, the product will be removed and replaced at no cost to the Owner or a credit will be passed on to the Owner for diminished quality.

3.2 TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING

- A. Coordinate schedule of product delivery to designated prepared areas in order to minimize site storage time and potential damage to stored materials.
- B. Transport and handle products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions.
- C. Transport materials in covered trucks to prevent contamination of product and littering of surrounding areas.
- D. Promptly inspect shipments prior to off-loading and stockpiling to ensure that products comply with requirements, quantities are correct, and products are undamaged.
- E. Provide equipment and personnel to handle products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- F. Arrange for the return of packing materials, such as wood pallets, where economically feasible.
- G. Provide traffic control and flagmen for deliveries.

3.3 STORAGE AND PROTECTION

- A. Designate receiving/storage areas for incoming products so that they are delivered according to installation schedule and placed convenient to work area in order to minimize waste due to excessive materials handling and misapplication.
- B. Store and protect products in accordance with manufacturers' instructions.
- C. Store with seals and labels intact and legible.

- D. Store sensitive and absorbent products in weather tight, climate controlled, enclosures in an environment favorable to product.
- E. For exterior storage of fabricated products, place on sloped supports above ground and wrap in plastic.
- F. Protect products from damage or deterioration due to construction operations, weather, precipitation, humidity, temperature, sunlight and ultraviolet light, dirt, dust, and other contaminants.
- G. Comply with manufacturer's warranty conditions, if any.
- H. Cover products subject to deterioration with impervious sheet covering. Provide ventilation to prevent condensation and degradation of products.
- I. Prevent contact with material that may cause corrosion, discoloration, or staining.
- J. Provide equipment and personnel to store products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- K. Arrange storage of products to permit access for inspection. Periodically inspect to verify products are undamaged and are maintained in acceptable condition.

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 61 00

DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:

- A. General Conditions, including, without limitation, Site Access, Conditions and Requirements;
- B. Special Conditions.

1.02 PRODUCTS

- A. Products are as defined in the General Conditions.
- B. Contractor shall not use and-or reuse materials and-or equipment removed from existing Premises, except as specifically permitted by the Contract Documents.
- C. Contractor shall provide interchangeable components of the same manufacturer, for similar components.

1.03 TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING

- A. Contractor shall transport and handle Products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions.
- B. Contractor shall promptly inspect shipments to confirm that Products comply with requirements, quantities are correct, and products are undamaged.
- C. Contractor shall provide equipment and personnel to handle Products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.

1.04 STORAGE AND PROTECTION

A. Contractor shall store and protect Products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions, with seals and labels intact and legible. Contractor shall store sensitive products in weather-tight, climate controlled enclosures.

- B. For exterior storage of fabricated Products, Contractor shall place on sloped supports, above ground.
- C. Contractor shall provide off-site storage and protection when Site does not permit on-site storage or protection.
- D. Contractor shall cover products subject to deterioration with impervious sheet covering and provide ventilation to avoid condensation.
- E. Contractor shall store loose granular materials on solid flat surfaces in a well-drained area and prevent mixing with foreign matter.
- F. Contractor shall provide equipment and personnel to store Products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- G. Contractor shall arrange storage of Products to permit access for inspection and periodically inspect to assure Products are undamaged and are maintained under specified conditions.

PART 2 – PRODUCTS Not Used.

PART 3 - EXECUTION Not Used.

END OF DOCUMENT

SECTION 01 70 00 EXECUTION AND CLOSEOUT REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Examination, preparation, and general installation procedures.
- B. Requirements for alterations work, except removal, disposal, and/or remediation of hazardous materials and toxic substances.
- C. Surveying for laying out the work.
- D. Cleaning and protection.
- E. Closeout procedures, except payment procedures.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 01 1000 Summary: Limitations on working in existing building; continued occupancy; work sequence; identification of salvaged and relocated materials.
- B. Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements: Submittals procedures.
- C. Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements: Testing and inspection procedures.
- D. Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals: Project record documents, operation and maintenance data, warranties and bonds.
- E. Section 02 4050 Cutting and Patching

1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. NFPA 241 - Standard for Safeguarding Construction, Alteration, and Demolition Operations; 2013.

1.4 QUALIFICATIONS

A. For survey work, employ a land surveyor registered in the State in which the Project is located and acceptable to Architect. Submit evidence of Surveyor's Errors and Omissions insurance coverage in the form of an Insurance Certificate.

1.5 PROJECT CONDITIONS

- A. Ventilate enclosed areas to assist cure of materials, to dissipate humidity, and to prevent accumulation of dust, fumes, vapors, or gases.
- B. Dust Control: Execute work by methods to minimize raising dust from construction operations. Provide positive means to prevent air-borne dust from dispersing into atmosphere and over adjacent property.

- C. Noise Control: Provide methods, means, and facilities to minimize noise produced by construction operations.
 - 1. Indoors: Limit conduct of especially noisy interior work to times when the building is not occupied by the owner.
 - 2. Provide sound attenuation systems to prevent disruption of staff and students (if occupied by them), neighboring residents and to meet City noise ordinance requirements.

1.6 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate scheduling, submittals, and work of the various sections of the Project Manual to ensure efficient and orderly sequence of installation of interdependent construction elements, with provisions for accommodating items installed later.
- B. Notify affected utility companies and comply with their requirements.
- C. Verify that utility requirements and characteristics of new operating equipment are compatible with building utilities. Coordinate work of various sections having interdependent responsibilities for installing, connecting to, and placing in service, such equipment.
- D. Coordinate space requirements, supports, and installation of mechanical and electrical work that are indicated diagrammatically on Drawings. Follow routing shown for pipes, ducts, and conduit, as closely as practicable; place runs parallel with lines of building. Utilize spaces efficiently to maximize accessibility for other installations, for maintenance, and for repairs.
- E. In finished areas, conceal pipes, ducts, and wiring within the construction. Coordinate locations of fixtures and outlets with finish elements. Exposed piping or ducts will not be allowed unless specifically noted as such on the Drawings.
- F. Coordinate completion and clean-up of work of separate sections.
- G. After Owner occupancy of premises, coordinate access to site for correction of defective work and work not in accordance with Contract Documents, to minimize disruption of Owner's activities.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 PATCHING MATERIALS

- A. New Materials: As specified in product sections; match existing products and work for patching and extending work.
- B. Type and Quality of Existing Products: Determine by inspecting and testing products where necessary, referring to existing work as a standard.
- C. See 02 4050 Cutting and Patching for additional information.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Verify that existing site conditions and substrate surfaces are acceptable for subsequent work. Start of work means acceptance of existing conditions.
- B. Verify that existing substrate is capable of structural support or attachment of new work being applied or attached.
- C. Examine and verify specific conditions described in individual specification sections.
- D. Take field measurements before confirming product orders or beginning fabrication, to minimize waste due to over-ordering or misfabrication.
- E. Verify that utility services are available, of the correct characteristics, and in the correct locations.
- F. Prior to Cutting: Examine existing conditions prior to commencing work, including elements subject to damage or movement during cutting and patching. After uncovering existing work, assess conditions affecting performance of work. Beginning of cutting or patching means acceptance of existing conditions.
- G. Verify Drawings are coordinated and match existing conditions prior to start of work.

3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Clean substrate surfaces prior to applying next material or substance.
- B. Seal cracks or openings of substrate prior to applying next material or substance.
- C. Apply manufacturer required or recommended substrate primer, sealer, or conditioner prior to applying any new material or substance in contact or bond.

3.3 LAYING OUT THE WORK

- A. Verify locations of survey control points prior to starting work.
- B. Promptly notify Architect of any discrepancies discovered.
- C. Contractor shall locate and protect survey control and reference points.
- D. Protect survey control points prior to starting site work; preserve permanent reference points during construction.
- E. Promptly report to Architect the loss or destruction of any reference point or relocation required because of changes in grades or other reasons.
- F. Replace dislocated survey control points based on original survey control. Make no changes without prior written notice to Architect.
- G. Utilize recognized engineering survey practices.
- H. Establish elevations, lines and levels. Locate and lay out by instrumentation and similar appropriate means:

- 1. Site improvements including pavements; stakes for grading, fill and topsoil placement; utility locations, slopes, and invert elevations; and control or expansion joints.
- 2. Grid or axis for structures.
- 3. Building foundation, column locations, ground floor elevations, and Eave heights.
- I. Periodically verify layouts by same means.
- J. Maintain a complete and accurate log of control and survey work as it progresses.

3.4 GENERAL INSTALLATION REQUIREMENTS

- A. Install products as specified in individual sections, in accordance with manufacturer's instructions and recommendations, and so as to avoid waste due to necessity for replacement.
- B. Make vertical elements plumb and horizontal elements level, unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Install equipment and fittings plumb and level, neatly aligned with adjacent vertical and horizontal lines, unless otherwise indicated.
- D. Make consistent texture on surfaces, with seamless transitions, unless otherwise indicated.
- E. Make neat transitions between different surfaces, maintaining texture and appearance.

3.5 ALTERATIONS

- A. Drawings showing existing construction and utilities are based on casual field observation and existing record documents only.
 - 1. Verify that construction and utility arrangements are as shown.
 - 2. Report discrepancies to Architect before disturbing existing installation.
 - 3. Beginning of alterations work constitutes acceptance of existing conditions.
- B. Remove existing work as indicated and as required to accomplish new work.
 - 1. Remove items indicated on drawings.
 - 2. Relocate items indicated on drawings.
 - 3. Where new surface finishes are to be applied to existing work, perform removals, patch, and prepare existing surfaces as required to receive new finish; remove existing finish if necessary for successful application of new finish.
 - 4. Where new surface finishes are not specified or indicated, patch holes and damaged surfaces to match adjacent finished surfaces as closely as possible.
- C. Services (Including but not limited to HVAC, Plumbing, Fire Protection, Electrical, Telecommunications, and Fire Alarm): Remove, relocate, and extend existing systems to accommodate new construction.
 - 1. Maintain existing active systems that are to remain in operation; maintain access to equipment and operational components; if necessary, modify installation to allow

- access or provide access panel.
- 2. Where existing systems or equipment are not active and Contract Documents require reactivation, put back into operational condition; repair supply, distribution, and equipment as required.
- 3. Where existing active systems serve occupied facilities but are to be replaced with new services, maintain existing systems in service until new systems are complete and ready for service.
 - a. Disable existing systems only to make switchovers and connections; minimize duration of outages.
 - b. Provide temporary connections as required to maintain existing systems in service.
- 4. Verify that services serve only abandoned facilities.
- 5. Remove abandoned pipe, ducts, conduits, and equipment, including those above accessible ceilings; remove back to source of supply where possible, otherwise cap stub and tag with identification; patch holes left by removal using materials specified for new construction.
- D. Protect existing work to remain.
 - 1. Prevent movement of structure; provide shoring and bracing if necessary.
 - 2. Perform cutting to accomplish removals neatly and as specified for cutting new work.
 - 3. Repair adjacent construction and finishes damaged during removal work.
- E. Adapt existing work to fit new work: Make as neat and smooth transition as possible.
- F. Patching: Where the existing surface is not indicated to be refinished, patch to match the surface finish that existed prior to cutting. Where the surface is indicated to be refinished, patch so that the substrate is ready for the new finish.
- G. Refinish existing surfaces as indicated:
 - 1. Where rooms or spaces are indicated to be refinished, refinish all visible existing surfaces to remain to the specified condition for each material, with a neat transition to adjacent finishes.
 - 2. If mechanical or electrical work is exposed accidentally during the work, re-cover and refinish to match.
- H. Clean existing systems and equipment.
- I. Remove demolition debris and abandoned items from alterations areas and dispose of off-site; do not burn or bury.
- J. Do not begin new construction in alterations areas before demolition is complete.
- K. Comply with all other applicable requirements of this section.

3.6 CUTTING AND PATCHING

- A. Whenever possible, execute the work by methods that avoid cutting or patching.
- B. See Alterations article above for additional requirements.
- C. Perform whatever cutting and patching is necessary to:
 - 1. Complete the work.
 - 2. Replace curb cuts of insufficient size to provide
 - 3. Fit products together to integrate with other work.
 - 4. Provide openings for penetration of mechanical, electrical, and other services.
 - 5. Match work that has been cut to adjacent work.
 - 6. Repair areas adjacent to cuts to required condition.
 - 7. Repair new work damaged by subsequent work.
 - 8. Remove samples of installed work for testing when requested.
 - 9. Remove and replace defective and non-conforming work.
- D. Execute work by methods that avoid damage to other work and that will provide appropriate surfaces to receive patching and finishing. In existing work, minimize damage and restore to original condition.
- E. Employ original installer to perform cutting for weather exposed and moisture resistant elements, and sight exposed surfaces.
- F. Cut rigid materials using masonry saw or core drill. Pneumatic tools not allowed without prior approval.
- G. Restore work with new products in accordance with requirements of Contract Documents.
- H. Fit work air tight to pipes, sleeves, ducts, conduit, and other penetrations through surfaces.
- I. Patching:
 - 1. Finish patched surfaces to match finish that existed prior to patching. On continuous surfaces, refinish to nearest intersection or natural break. For an assembly, refinish entire unit.
 - 2. Match color, texture, and appearance.
 - 3. Repair patched surfaces that are damaged, lifted, discolored, or showing other imperfections due to patching work. If defects are due to condition of substrate, repair substrate prior to repairing finish.

3.7 PROGRESS CLEANING

A. Maintain areas free of waste materials, debris, and rubbish. Maintain site in a clean and orderly condition. Broom sweep work areas at the end of each day.

- B. Remove debris and rubbish from pipe chases, plenums, attics, crawl spaces, and other closed or remote spaces, prior to enclosing the space.
- C. Broom and vacuum clean interior areas prior to start of surface finishing, and continue cleaning to eliminate dust.
- D. Clean parking areas daily, including street parking used by workers.
- E. Sweep parking areas, driveways and streets used for the work. Removal of oil and other stains left by equipment or worker vehicles.
- F. Collect and remove waste materials, debris, and trash/rubbish from work area daily and dispose off-site weekly; do not burn or bury.

3.8 PROTECTION OF INSTALLED WORK

- A. Protect installed work from damage by construction operations.
- B. Provide special protection where specified in individual specification sections.
- C. Provide temporary and removable protection for installed products. Control activity in immediate work area to prevent damage.
- D. Provide protective coverings at walls, projections, jambs, sills, and soffits of openings.
- E. Protect finished floors, stairs, and other surfaces from traffic, dirt, wear, damage, or movement of heavy objects, by protecting with durable sheet materials.
- F. Prohibit traffic or storage upon waterproofed or roofed surfaces. If traffic or activity is necessary, obtain recommendations for protection from waterproofing or roofing material manufacturer.
- G. Remove protective coverings when no longer needed; reuse or recycle plastic coverings if possible.

3.9 ADJUSTING

- A. Adjust operating products and equipment to ensure smooth and unhindered operation.
- B. Test and balance HVAC systems affected by the work.

3.10 FINAL CLEANING

- A. Use cleaning materials that are nonhazardous.
- B. Clean interior and exterior glass, surfaces exposed to view; remove temporary labels, stains and foreign substances, polish transparent and glossy surfaces, vacuum carpeted and soft surfaces.
- C. Remove all labels that are not permanent. Do not paint or otherwise cover fire test labels or nameplates on mechanical and electrical equipment.
- D. Clean equipment and fixtures to a sanitary condition with cleaning materials appropriate to the surface and material being cleaned.
- E. Clean filters of operating equipment.

F. Remove waste, surplus materials, trash/rubbish, and construction facilities from the site; dispose of in legal manner; do not burn or bury.

3.11 CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES

- A. Make submittals that are required by Division of the State Architect or other authorities.
 - 1. Complete DSA Form 155 at each phase of the work indicated on the DSA Inspection Card, Form 152.
- B. Notify Architect when work is considered ready for Substantial Completion.
- C. Submit written certification that Contract Documents have been reviewed, work has been inspected, and that work is complete in accordance with Contract Documents and ready for Architect's review.
- D. Correct items of work listed in executed Certificates of Substantial Completion and comply with requirements for access to Owner-occupied areas.
- E. Notify Architect when work is considered finally complete.
- F. Complete items of work determined by Architect's final inspection.

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 72 00

FIELD ENGINEERING

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:

A. Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division-1 Specification Documents, apply to work of this document.

1.02 SUMMARY

- A. General: This Document specifies administrative and procedural requirements for field engineering services, including, but not necessarily limited to, the following:
 - 1. Layout of the Project
 - 2. Land Survey Work
 - 3. Shoring and Bracing Engineering
 - 4. Construction Equipment
 - 5. Support from Structure
 - 6. Stormwater Runoff Protection Plan
 - 7. Other Field Engineering
- B. Except for engineering work to be provided by the owner relative to existing conditions, all grade lines, levels and bench marks shall be established and maintained by the Contractor.

1.03 SUBMITTALS

- A. <u>Certificates</u>: Submit a certificate signed by the Land Surveyor or Professional Engineer certifying that the location and elevation of improvements comply with the Contract Documents.
- B. Final Property Survey: Submit 10 copies of the final property survey.
- C. <u>Project Record Documents</u>: Submit a record of Work performed and record survey data as required under provisions of Documents "Submittals" and "Project Closeout."

1.04 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. <u>Surveyor</u>: Engage a Registered Land Surveyor registered with the State of California and approved by the Architect to perform land surveying and layout services required.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS Not Used

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. The Owner will identify existing control points and property line corner stakes.
- B. Verify layout information shown on the Drawings, in relation to the property survey and existing benchmarks before proceeding to layout the Work. Locate and protect existing benchmarks and control points. Preserve permanent reference points during construction.
- C. Do not change or relocate benchmarks or control points without prior written approval. Promptly report lost or destroyed reference points, or requirements to relocate reference points because of necessary changes in grades or locations.
- D. Promptly replace lost or destroyed project control points. Base replacements on the original survey control points.
- E. Establish and maintain a minimum of two permanent benchmarks on the site, referenced to data established by survey control points.
- F. Record benchmark locations, with horizontal and vertical data, on Project Record Documents.
- G. Existing Utilities and Equipment: The existence and location of underground and other utilities and construction indicated as existing are not guaranteed. Before beginning sitework, investigate and verify the existence and location of underground utilities and other construction. Contact utility companies, including USA, for on-site location services.
- H. Prior to construction, verify the location and invert elevation at points of connection of sanitary sewer, storm sewer, water service piping and gas. Verify locations of underground electrical line. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to use all means possible to locate underground utilities.

3.02 PERFORMANCE

- A. Working from lines and levels established by the property survey, establish benchmarks and markers to set lines and levels at each story of construction and elsewhere as needed to properly locate each element of the Project. Calculate and measure required dimensions within indicated or recognized tolerances. Do not scale Drawings to determine dimensions.
- B. Advise entities engaged in construction activities, of marked lines and levels provided for their use.
- C. As construction proceeds, check every major element for line, level and plumb.
- D. <u>Surveyor's Log</u>: Maintain a surveyor's log of control and other survey Work. Make this log available for reference.
 - 1. Record deviations from required lines and levels, and advise the Architect when deviations that exceed indicated or recognized tolerances are detected. On Project Record Drawings, record deviations that are accepted and not corrected.
 - 2. On completion of major site improvements, and other Work requiring field engineering services, prepare a certified survey showing dimensions, locations, angles and elevations of construction and sitework.
- E. <u>Site Improvements</u>: Locate and lay out site improvements, including pavements, stakes for grading, fill and topsoil placement, utility slopes and invert elevations by instrumentation and similar appropriate means.
- F. <u>Existing Utilities</u>: Furnish information necessary to adjust, move or relocate existing structures, utility poles, lines, services or other appurtenances located in, or affected by construction. Coordinate with local authorities having jurisdiction.
- G. <u>Final Property Survey</u>: Before Substantial Completion, prepare a final property survey showing significant features (real property) for the Project. Include on the survey a certification, signed by the Surveyor, to the effect that principal metes, bounds, lines and levels of the Project are accurately positioned as shown on the survey.
 - 1. Provide survey both on reproducible Mylar and an electronic copy compatible with AutoCAD V-14.
- H. Shoring and Bracing:

- 1. Design of Shoring and Bracing for support of formwork, scaffolding, or other temporary construction supports, shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. If requested, supply engineering calculations and data regarding proposed shoring and bracing.
- I. <u>Construction Equipment</u>: Engineering for cranes, temporary hoists, or other hoisting equipment requiring structural loading during construction shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. If requested, supply engineering calculations and data regarding proposed construction equipment. The structural system of the building is not intended to support hoisting systems unless specifically noted, and all such equipment shall be designed to be structurally independent of the building.

J. Storm water Runoff Protection Plan (SWRPP)

- 1. It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to obtain all permits required by the EPA or their designated authority regarding control of Storm water at construction sites. It shall also be the responsibility of the Contractor to bring the construction activities for this project into compliance with the requirements of the State Water Resources Control Board General Construction Activity Storm Water Permit of April 17, 1997, to discharge storm water associated with construction activities, to be in full compliance with the San Jose Environmental Services Department Standards, and the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination (NPDES) Permit.
- 2. The Contractor shall engage a Civil Engineer as necessary to prepare an Erosion Control and SWRPP, and shall fully implement the recommendations of the Plan on the Project Site, including a Post-Construction Storm Water Management Plan.
- 3. The Contractor shall file a Notice of Intent to comply with the terms of the General Permit to discharge storm water associated with construction activity (WQ Order No. 92-08-DWQ). The Notice of Intent must be sent to the following address along with the appropriate payment (warrant to be furnished by the Owner upon request by the Contractor, allow normal warrant processing time) California State Water Resources Control Board, Division of Water Quality Storm Water Permit Unit, P.O. Box 1977, 901 "P" Street, Sacramento, California 95812-1977; (916) 657-0919. The Notice of Intent shall be filed prior to the start of any construction activity.
- K. <u>Other Field Engineering:</u> Other field engineering affecting means and methods of construction, or engineering of specific building components as required by Specification, or demolition shall be the responsibility of the Contractor.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 01 77 00

CLOSE OUT PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL 1.1 SUMMARY

A. Document Includes:

- 1. Description of Contract closeout procedures including:
 - a. Removal of Temporary Construction Facilities
 - b. Substantial Completion
 - c. Final Completion
 - d. Project Record Documents
 - e. Project Guarantee
 - f. Warranties
 - g. Turn-In
 - h. Release of Claims
 - i. Fire Inspection Coordination
 - j. Building Inspection Coordination

1.2 REMOVAL OF TEMPORARY CONSTRUCTION FACILITIES

- A. Remove temporary materials, equipment, services, and construction prior to Substantial Completion inspection.
- B. Clean and repair damage caused by installation or use of temporary facilities.
- C. Restore permanent facilities used during construction to specified condition.
- D. Comply with Document 01 50 00 (Temporary Facilities and Controls).

1.3 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

- A. When Contractor considers Work or designated portion of the Work as Substantially Complete, submit written notice to District, with list of items remaining to be completed or corrected.
- B. Within reasonable time, District will inspect to determine status of completion.
- C. Should District determine that Work is not Substantially Complete, District will promptly notify Contractor in writing, listing all defects and omissions.

- D. Remedy deficiencies and send a second written notice of Substantial Completion. District will re-inspect the Work. If deficiencies previously noted are not corrected on re-inspection, then pay the cost of the re-inspection.
- E. When District concurs that Work is Substantially Complete, District will issue a Certificate of Substantial Completion, accompanied by Contractor's list of items to be completed or corrected as verified by District.
- F. Manufactured units, equipment and systems that require startup must have been started up and run for periods prescribed by District before a Certificate of Substantial Completion will be issued.
- G. A punch list examination will be performed upon Substantial Completion. One follow-up review of punch list items for each discipline will be provided. If further Site visits are required to review punch list items due to incompleteness of the Work by Contractor, Contractor will reimburse District for costs associated with these visits.

1.4 FINAL COMPLETION

- A. Final Completion occurs when Work meets requirements for District's Final Acceptance. When Contractor considers Work is Finally Complete, submit written certification that:
 - 1. Contractor has inspected Work for compliance with Contract Documents, and all requirements for Final Acceptance have been met.
 - 2. Except for Contractor maintenance after Final Acceptance, Work has been completed in accordance with Contract Documents and deficiencies listed with Certificate of Substantial Completion have been corrected. Equipment and systems have been tested in the presence of District, and are operative.
 - 3. Work is complete and ready for final inspection.
- B. In addition to submittals required by Contract Documents, provide submittals required by governing authorities and submit final statement of accounting giving total adjusted Contract Sum, previous payments, and sum remaining due.
- C. When District finds Work is acceptable and final closeout submittals are complete, District will issue final Change Order reflecting approved adjustments to Contract Sum not previously made by Change Order. Should District determine that Work is incomplete or Defective:
 - 1. District promptly will so notify Contractor, in writing, listing the incomplete or Defective items.

- 2. Promptly remedy the deficiencies and notify the District when it is ready for reinspection.
- 3. When District determines that the Work is acceptable under the Contract Documents, District will request Contractor to make closeout submittals.

D. Final adjustments of accounts:

- 1. Submit a final statement of accounting to District, showing all adjustments to the Contract Sum and complete and execute Document 00 88 00 (Agreement and Release of Any and All Claims).
- 2. If so required, District shall prepare a final Change Order for submittal to Contractor, showing adjustments to the Contract Sum that were not previously made into a Contract Modification.

1.5 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

A. Contract Documents will not be closed out and final payment will not be made until completion and submittal of Project Record Documents described in Document 01 78 39 (Project Record Documents).

1.6 PROJECT GUARANTEE

- A. Requirements for Contractor's guarantee of completed Work are included in Document 00 72 00 (General Conditions). Guarantee Work done under Contract against failures, leaks, or breaks or other unsatisfactory conditions due to defective equipment, materials, or workmanship, and perform repair work or replacement required, at Contractor's sole expense, for period of one year from date of Final Acceptance.
- B. Neither recordation of Final Acceptance nor final certificate for payment nor provision of the Contract nor partial or entire use or occupancy of premises by District shall constitute acceptance of Work not done in accordance with Contract Documents nor relieve Contractor of liability in respect to express warranties or responsibility for faulty materials or workmanship.
- C. District may make repairs to Defective Work as set forth in Document 00 72 00 (General Conditions).
- D. If, after installation, operation, or use of materials or equipment to be provided under Contract proves to be unsatisfactory to District, District shall have right to operate and use materials or equipment until said materials and equipment can, without damage to District, be taken out of service for correction or replacement. Period of use of Defective materials or equipment pending correction or replacement shall in no way decrease guarantee period required for acceptable corrected or replaced items of materials or equipment.

E. Nothing in this Document 01 77 00 shall be construed to limit, relieve, or release Contractor's, Subcontractors', and equipment suppliers' liability to District for damages sustained as result of latent defects in equipment caused by negligence of suppliers' agents, employees, or Subcontractors. Stated in another manner, warranty contained in the Contract Documents shall not amount to, nor shall it be deemed to be, waiver by District of any rights or remedies (or time limits in which to enforce such rights or remedies) it may have for Defective workmanship or Defective materials under laws of this State pertaining to acts of negligence.

1.7 WARRANTIES

- A. Execute Contractor's Submittals and assemble warranty documents, and Installation, Operation, and Maintenance Manuals described in Document 01 33 00 (Submittal Procedures), executed or supplied by Subcontractors, suppliers, and manufacturers.
 - 1. Provide table of contents and assemble in 8½ inches by 11 inches three-ring binder with durable plastic cover, appropriately separated and organized.
 - 2. Assemble in Specification Document order.
- B. Submit material prior to final Application for Payment.
 - 1. For equipment put into use with District's permission during construction, submit within 14 Days after first operation.
 - 2. For items of Work delayed materially beyond Date of Substantial Completion, provide updated Submittal within 14 Days after acceptance, listing date of acceptance as start of warranty period.
- C. Warranties are intended to protect District against failure of Work and against deficient, Defective, and faulty materials and workmanship, regardless of sources.
- D. Limitations: Warranties are not intended to cover failures that result from the following:
 - 1. Unusual or abnormal phenomena of the elements
 - 2. Vandalism after Substantial Completion
 - 3. Insurrection or acts of aggression including war
- E. Related Damages and Losses: Remove and replace Work which is damaged as result of Defective Work, or which must be removed and replaced to provide access for correction of warranted Work.

- F. Warranty Reinstatement: After correction of warranted Work, reinstate warranty for corrected Work to date of original warranty expiration or to a date not less than one year after corrected Work was done, whichever is later.
- G. Replacement Cost: Replace or restore failing warranted items without regard to anticipated useful service lives.
- H. Warranty Forms: Submit drafts to District for approval prior to execution. Forms shall not detract from or confuse requirements or interpretations of Contract Documents.
 - 1. Warranty shall be countersigned by manufacturers.
 - 2. Where specified, warranty shall be countersigned by Subcontractors and installers.
- I. Rejection of Warranties: District reserves right to reject unsolicited and coincidental product warranties that detract from or confuse requirements or interpretations of Contract Documents.
- J. Term of Warranties: For materials, equipment, systems, and workmanship, warranty period shall be one year minimum from date of Final Completion of entire Work except where:
 - 1. Detailed Specifications for certain materials, equipment or systems require longer warranty periods.
 - 2. Materials, equipment or systems are put into beneficial use of District prior to Final Completion as agreed to in writing by District.
- K. Warranty of Title: No material, supplies, or equipment for Work under Contract shall be purchased subject to any chattel mortgage, security agreement, or under a conditional sale or other agreement by which an interest therein or any part thereof is retained by seller or supplier. Contractor warrants good title to all material, supplies, and equipment installed or incorporated in Work and agrees upon completion of all Work to deliver premises, together with improvements and appurtenances constructed or placed thereon by Contractor, to District free from any claim, liens, security interest, or charges, and further agrees that neither Contractor nor any person, firm, or corporation furnishing any materials or labor for any Work covered by Contract shall have right to lien upon premises or improvement or appurtenances thereon. Nothing contained in this paragraph, however, shall defeat or impair right of persons furnishing materials or labor under bond given by Contractor for their protection or any rights under law permitting persons to look to funds due Contractor in hands of District.

1.8 TURN-IN

A. Contract Documents will not be closed out and final payment will not be made until all keys issued to Contractor during prosecution of Work and letters from property owners are turned in to District.

1.9 RELEASE OF CLAIMS

A. Contract Documents will not be closed out and final payment will not be made until Document 00 88 00 (Agreement and Release of Any and All Claims) is completed and executed by Contractor and District.

1.10 FIRE INSPECTION COORDINATION

A. Coordinate fire inspection and secure sufficient notice to District to permit convenient scheduling (if applicable).

1.11 BUILDING INSPECTION COORDINATION

A. Coordinate with District a final inspection for the purpose of obtaining an occupancy certificate (if applicable).

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF DOCUMENT

SECTION 01 78 00 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Project Record Documents.
- B. Operation and Maintenance Data.
- C. Warranties and bonds.
- D. DSA forms

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements: Submittals procedures, shop drawings, product data, and samples.
- B. Section 01 7000 Execution and Closeout Requirements: Contract closeout procedures.
- C. Individual Product Sections: Specific requirements for operation and maintenance data.
- D. Individual Product Sections: Warranties required for specific products or Work.

1.3 SUBMITTALS

- A. Project Record Documents: Submit documents to Architect with claim for final Application for Payment.
- B. Operation and Maintenance Data:
 - 1. For equipment, or component parts of equipment put into service during construction and operated by Owner, submit completed documents within ten days after acceptance.
 - 2. Submit one copy of completed documents 15 days prior to final inspection. This copy will be reviewed and returned after final inspection, with Architect comments. Revise content of all document sets as required prior to final submission.
 - 3. Submit one set of revised final documents in electronic form within 10 days after final inspection.

C. Warranties and Bonds:

- 1. For equipment or component parts of equipment put into service during construction with Owner's permission, submit documents within 10 days after acceptance.
- 2. Make other submittals within 10 days after Date of Substantial Completion, prior to final Application for Payment.
- 3. For items of Work for which acceptance is delayed beyond Date of Substantial Completion, submit within 10 days after acceptance, listing the date of acceptance as

the beginning of the warranty period.

D. DSA Forms

1. N/A

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

- A. Maintain on site one set of the following record documents; record actual revisions to the Work:
 - 1. Drawings.
 - 2. Addenda.
 - 3. Change Orders and other modifications to the Contract.
- B. Ensure entries are complete and accurate, enabling future reference by Owner.
- C. Store record documents separate from documents used for construction.
- D. Record information concurrent with construction progress.
- E. Record Drawings: Legibly mark each item to record actual construction including:
 - 1. Field changes of dimension and detail.
 - 2. Details not on original Contract drawings.

3.2 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE DATA

- A. Source Data: For each product or system, list names, addresses and telephone numbers of Subcontractors and suppliers, including local source of supplies and replacement parts.
- B. Product Data: Mark each sheet to clearly identify specific products and component parts, and data applicable to installation. Delete inapplicable information.
- C. Drawings: Supplement product data to illustrate relations of component parts of equipment and systems, to show control and flow diagrams. Do not use Project Record Documents as maintenance drawings.
- D. Typed Text: As required to supplement product data. Provide logical sequence of instructions for each procedure, incorporating manufacturer's instructions.

3.3 WARRANTIES AND BONDS

- A. Obtain warranties and bonds, executed in duplicate by responsible Subcontractors, suppliers, and manufacturers, within 10 days after completion of the applicable item of work. Except for items put into use with Owner's permission, leave date of beginning of time of warranty until the Date of Substantial completion is determined.
- B. Verify that documents are in proper form, contain full information, and are notarized.

- C. Co-execute submittals when required.
- D. Retain warranties and bonds until time specified for submittal.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 271000

STRUCTURED CABLING

PART 1 – GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS:

- A. Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division-01 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.
- B. Division 26, Basic Materials and Methods sections apply to work specified in this section.

1.02 REFERENCE STANDARDS:

- A. ANSI/TIA-492.AAAC-B Detail Specification for 850-nm Laser-Optimized, 50-um Core Diameter/125-um Cladding Diameter Class 1a Graded-index Multimode Optical Fibers (OM3/OM4). Current Edition
- B. ANSI TIA-492.CAAB Detail Specification for Class IVa Dispersion-Unshifted Single-Mode Optical Fibers with Low Water Peak. Current Edition
- C. ANSI/TIA-568-C.0 Generic Communications Cabling for Customer Premises.
- D. ANSI/TIA-568-C.1 Commercial Building Communications Cabling Standard Part 1: General Requirements.
- E. ANSI/TIA-568-C.2 Balanced Twisted-Pair Telecommunications Cabling and Components Standards
- F. ANSI/TIA-568-C.3 Optical Fiber Cabling Components Standard
- G. ANSI/TIA-569-C Commercial Building Standard for Telecommunications Pathways and Spaces.
- H. ANSI/TIA-606-B Administration Standard for the Commercial Telecommunications Infrastructure.
- ANSI/JSTD-607-B Commercial Building Bonding and Grounding (Earthing) Requirements for Telecommunications.
- J. NFPA 70 National Electrical Code (NEC).
- K. BICSI TDMM, Building Industries Consulting Services International, Telecommunications Distribution Methods Manual (TDMM)

1.03 DESCRIPTION OF WORK:

- A. The extent of telephone/data system work is indicated and is hereby defined to include, but not be limited to cable, raceway, outlet boxes, device plates, backboard, cabinets, grounding and miscellaneous items required for complete system.
- B. Provide complete cable and outlet system as indicated and described herein. Work includes cable, jacks, terminal blocks, wire management, labeling, transient voltage surge suppression,

- patch cords, and all terminations. Every cable, conductor and fiber strand installed under this Project shall be properly terminated at both ends and tested.
- C. Refer to other Division sections for requirements for raceways, boxes and fittings, wiring devices, and supporting devices, and other sections, as applicable.
- D. Provide system testing as described herein.

1.04 QUALITY ASSURANCE:

A. Comply with applicable portions of NEC as to type products used and installation of components. Provide products and materials, which have been UL-listed and labeled. Comply with NEMA standards for low loss extended frequency cable and EIA/TIA TSB-36. Comply with EIA/TIA 568-A, EIA/TIA 569 and manufacturer's recommendations. Comply with EIA/TIA testing standards for horizontal cabling.

1.05 SUBMITTALS AND SUBSTITUTIONS:

- A. Submit manufacturer's data and installation details for all devices, plates, cable, terminal blocks, patch cords, TVSS, wire management, labels and similar equipment.
- B. Submit a copy of certification documents.
- C. Any substitution requests must be submitted in writing, and approved by Owner or Owner's Representative in writing prior to acceptance of bid.
- D. Substitution requests may only be made for products equal to or better than as specified in this document. Proof of "equal or better" status is imposed on the contractor, not the Owner.
- E. Where a specific manufacturer is called out by name, this is the preferred standard. If substitutions are allowed, they are at the discretion of the Owner and based on performance, suitability, quality, administrational requirements, warranty and other factors deemed important to the Owner.
- F. For the purposes of this Specification, "or approved equal" is implied for all specified, named products.

1.06 CONTRACTOR QUALIFICATIONS AND TRAINING:

- A. The contractor shall be fully conversant and capable in the cabling of low voltage applications such as, but not limited to data, voice and imaging network systems. The Contractor shall at a minimum possess the following qualifications:
 - 1. Possess those licenses/permits required to perform telecommunications installations in the specified jurisdiction.
 - 2. Provide references of the type of installation detailed in this specification.
 - 3. Personnel trained and certified in fiber optic cabling, splicing, termination and testing techniques. Personnel must have experience using a light meter and OTDR.
 - 4. Personnel trained in the installation of pathways and support for housing horizontal and backbone cabling.
 - 5. Personnel knowledgeable in local, state, province and national codes, and regulations. All work shall comply with the latest revision of the codes or regulations. When conflict exists

between local or national codes or regulations, the most stringent codes or regulations shall be followed.

- 6. Be in business a minimum of five (5) continuous years with a Contractor's license in the state where the project is located, and appropriate for the type of work expected herein.
- 7. Member in good standing of the Certified Installer network associated with the products listed in this Specification and authorized for use in this Project. Contractor must be a member of this installer program before, during, and through completion of the system installation. Supporting documentation will be required as part of the submittal.
- 8. Maintain a certified RCDD on staff and utilize certified BICSI Installers for this project.

1.07 WARRANTY:

- A. A Limited Lifetime Product & Performance Warranty covering all components, equipment and workmanship shall be provided to the Owner, submitted in writing with system documentation. The warranty period shall begin on the system's first use by the owner.
 - 1. Horizontal channels shall be completed with end to end solutions, such as the Berk-Tek Leviton Technologies Solutions. Factory-terminated copper and/or fiber optic patch cords from the solutions provider must be used in order to be eligible for the applicable channel performance guarantees.
 - 2. The Contractor must pre-register the project with the Manufacturer before installation has begun. Following project completion, contractor is responsible for completing all warranty registration procedures on behalf of Owner.
 - 3. Should the cabling system fail to perform its expected operation within this warranty period due to inferior or faulty material and/or workmanship, the contractor shall promptly make all required corrections without cost to the owner.
- B. Certified Installer shall provide labor, materials, and documentation in accordance with Manufacturer requirements necessary to ensure that the Owner will be furnished with the maximum available Manufacturer's Warranty in force at the time of this project.
- C. The installed structured cabling system shall provide a warranty guaranteeing a minimum channel performance above the ANSI/TIA 568-C requirements for all category-rated solutions in this Specification. See Products section for performance criteria. Standards-compliant channel or permanent link performance tests shall be performed in the field with a Manufacturer-approved certification tester in the appropriate channel or permanent link test configuration.
- D. Necessary documentation for warranty registration shall be provided to the manufacturer by the installer (within 10 days) following 100 percent testing of cables.
 - 1. Installer shall submit test results to Manufacturer in the certification tester's original software files.
 - 2. Installer shall ensure that the warranty registration is properly submitted, with all required documentation within 10 days of project completion.
 - 3. Certified Contractor/Integrator must adhere to the terms and conditions of the respective manufacturer's warranty programs.
- E. Installer shall ensure that the Owner receives the manufacturer issued project warranty certificate within 60 calendar days of warranty registration.

1.08 BACKBONE SUBSYSTEMS:

- A. 19" racks, cabinets, patch panels, rack mounting kits for switch and hubs, wire management components, and patch cables shall be furnished and installed by Contractor.
- B. Backbone copper and fiber systems form an interconnected infrastructure between MDF, IDF, and zone enclosures, both inside and between buildings. All cable, connectors, panels and support systems shall be installed and tested by contractor.
- C. Typical Fiber backbone will be Singlemode low-water-peak (OS2) fiber optic cable or Laser-Optimized Multimode (OM3) fiber optic cable as noted below and on plan drawings. Singlemode is typically run between buildings and Multimode fiber is run within the building. Singlemode fiber will be terminated on LC connectors using pre-polished connectors or fusion splice pigtails. Multimode fiber may be terminated on LC connectors using pre-polished connectors or fusion splice pigtails, or may be factory pre-terminated onto MTP multi-fiber connectors.
- D. No splicing of cables will be required or allowed between endpoints. Armored cable must be grounded at both ends if run outdoors. With armored fiber, no innerduct will be required. Check plans for clarification or exceptions.

1.09 WORK AREA SUBSYSTEM:

A. The connection between the information outlet and the station equipment in the work area is provided by the Work Area Subsystem. It consists of cords, outlets, adapters, and other filters/impedance matching devices.

1.010 HORIZONTAL SUBSYSTEM:

A. The Horizontal Subsystem is the portion of the telecommunications cabling system that extends from the work area telecommunications outlet/connector to the horizontal cross-connect in the telecommunications room/closet. It consists of the telecommunications outlet/connector, the horizontal cables, optional consolidation point, wireless access point cabling, and that portion of the cross-connect in the telecommunications room/closet serving the horizontal cable. Each floor of a building should be served by its own Horizontal Subsystem.

1.011 ADMINISTRATION SUBSYSTEMS:

A. The Administration Subsystem links the Horizontal Subsystem and the Backbone Subsystem together. It consists of labeling hardware for providing circuit identification and patch cords or cross connect wire used for creating circuit connection at the cross connects.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.01 GENERAL:

- A. Provide complete raceway, outlet boxes and miscellaneous items as required.
- B. Provide minimum 4-11/16" square outlet box at each outlet location with single gang plaster or tile ring and 1.25" conduit to cable tray, backboard, or accessible ceiling or floor space.
- C. Provide a complete data cabling and device system as described herein.

2.02 HORIZONTAL CABLING SYSTEMS:

- D. NETWORK DATA CABLES
- 4 27 10 00 Structured Cabling

- 1. Provide 4-pair, 100-Ohm balanced unshielded twisted pair (UTP) Cables for each data outlet designated.
- 2. All UTP cables passing through air handling space shall be PLENUM-rated (CMP). Cables not passing through air handling spaces may be PVC (CMR) jacketed. Some buildings will require the use of Plenum cable. The contractor is solely responsible for verifying the construction requirements and installing the correct cable. Failure to provide CMP cable in Plenum required spaces will result in the contractor removing and replacing the cable at their own expense.
- 3. CAT6A UTP cable shall conform to the following requirements:
 - a. All cables shall be made in the USA of solid annealed copper conductors, 23 AWG, with four individually twisted pairs in a single round cable sheath.
 - b. Characterized to 750 MHz, 250 MHz greater than the standard
 - c. Outer diameter 0.300" (7.6mm), CMP
 - d. Be made by an ISO 9001 and 14001 Certified Manufacturer.
 - e. Channel margin guarantees for ANSI/TIA 568-C.2 CAT6A and ISO/IEC 11801 Class E_A (margin vs. ANSI/TIA-568-C.2 and margin guarantees are for a standard 2-connector channel).

Insertion Loss	3%
NEXT	2 dB
PSNEXT	3 dB
ACR-F (ELFEXT)	5 dB
PSACR-F (PSELFEXT)	6 dB
Return Loss	1 dB
ACR-N	4 dB
PSACR-N	5 dB

Approved Products:

Berk-Tek:

Category 6A LANmark XTP, CMP #11082057 (1000' reel)

Category 6A LANmark XTP, CMR #11082062 (1000' reel)

Category 6 Premium LM2000, CMP # 10163222 (1000' reel)

Category 6 Premium LM2000, CMR # 10167476 (1000' reel)

E. DATA INFORMATION OUTLETS:

1. COPPER PATCH PANELS

- a. Integrated 110-style patch panels shall exceed requirements for Category 6A described in ANSI/TIA-568-C.2 and Class E_A and Class E component requirements (respectively) as described in ISO/IEC 11801 in a typical standard-density (48 ports per 2RU) configuration.
- b. Integrated 110-style patch panels shall be available in flat or angled styles, 24 ports per RU in an un-staggered horizontal layout.
- c. Modular (unloaded) patch panels shall accept the same Universal jacks as are used at the workstation area outlets. No special "panel jacks" shall be required.
- d. Modular patch panels shall be available in flat, angled, Recessed and recessed angled varieties, in 1RU 24 and 48-port versions or 2RU 48 and 72-port configurations.
- e. Patch panels shall be sized to fit an EIA standard, 19 inch relay rack, and made of 16-gauge steel and powder-coated black with white silkscreened lettering.

^{*} Color as noted on drawings/district standard (verify prior to submittal)

Leviton CAT6A 110-style Flat 1RU 24-port Patch Panel, # 6A586-U24 Leviton CAT6A 110-style Angled 2RU 48-port Patch Panel, # 6A9587-U48 Leviton QuickPort® 1RU Flat 48-port Patch Panel, # 49255-Q48

- CAT6A JACKS: Provide modular type Category 6A information outlets for 23-AWG copper cable. These Category 6A (CAT6A) connectors shall be individual snap-in style, and exceed compliance with TIA/EIA-568-C.2 specifications. The connectors shall comply with the following:
 - a. Be 8-position/ 8 conductor (8P8C, RJ45-style) modular jacks.
 - b. Utilize a universal Keystone-style insertion footprint as the manufacturer's main "flagship" line of products.
 - c. Comply with FCC Part 68; UL listed and CSA Certified. Verified to exceed all channel performance requirements in TIA-568-B.2-10 from 1 MHz to 500MHz to support the IEEE 802.an standard for 10 Gigabit Ethernet over UTP Cable.
 - d. Each 10G connector is to feature an injection molded Cone of Silence™ technology to eliminate alien crosstalk (AXT).
 - e. Every 10G connector to include polymer springs above the tines ("Retention Force Technology" or similar functionality) to promote return of tines to original position and protect against deformation due to stress of patch cords or inappropriate materials insertion
 - f. Connector shall have Pair Separation Towers on IDC to facilitate quick, easy terminations without a complete untwist of each pair of conductors.
 - g. The connector shall be rear 110-type insulation displacement connectors (IDC) with solder-plated phosphor bronze contacts, configured in a 180° orientation such that the punch down field is in the back, allowing for rear termination.
 - h. The connector shall provide a ledge directly adjacent to the 110-style termination against which the wires can be directly terminated and cut in one action by the installation craftsperson.
 - i. Connector wiring label shall provide installation color codes for both T568A and T568B wiring schemes on separate labels.

Approved Products:

Leviton Atlas-X1 CAT6A QuickPort Module # 61UJK--R*6

Where * = one of 13 colors. See drawings or check with Owner for application.

- 3. FACEPLATES: Faceplates provide information outlets to the work area. Contractor shall provide and install single gang faceplate kits to allow up to six data or voice jacks as required for all work area outlets, workstation base feeds, and unused telecom backboxes and furniture openings. Faceplates shall:
 - a. Utilize a Quickport ("keystone"-style) footprint to match the approved connectivity manufacturer, and be made by the same manufacturer as the connectors.
 - b. Match colors and materials of the power wiring device plates.
 - c. Support any connectivity media type, including fiber and copper applications.
 - d. Have write-on designation labels for circuit identification together with a clear plastic cover.
 - e. Be available in single-gang and double-gang configurations.
 - f. Have surface-mount boxes and standoff rings available for both single and double gang faceplates.
 - g. Have single-port matching color blank inserts available in packs of 10.
 - h. Shall be stainless steel when installed above accessible ceiling.

Approved Products:

Leviton QuickPort Single-Gang, Plain, # 41080-#xP Leviton QuickPort Single-Gang with ID Windows, # 42080-#xS Leviton QuickPort Blank Inserts, pack of 10, # 41084-BxB Leviton QuickPort Stainless Steel wallphone plate, # 4108W-0SP

Where:

= number of ports: 1, 2, 3, 4, 6 x = color: White (W), Ivory (I), Light Almond (T), Gray (G), Black (E) Check drawings for requirements

2.03 BACKBONE CABLING SYSTEMS

F. BACKBONE CABLES:

1. GENERAL

- a. The cable route within a building, connecting closet to closet or closet to the equipment room is the Intrabuilding Backbone Subsystem. It links the Main Distribution Frame (MDF) in the equipment room to Intermediate Distribution Frame (IDF) and Horizontal Cross-connects (HC) in the Telecommunications Room/Closets (TC). It consists of the backbone transmission media between these locations and the associated connecting hardware terminating this media. These fiber optic cables are typically Multimode.
- b. Cables run from building to building in a campus, or from campus to campus are part of the Interbuilding Backbone System. It consists of the backbone transmission media between these locations and the associated connecting hardware terminating these media. These fiber optic cables are typically Singlemode.
- c. Cables allowed for use in the backbone shall support voice, data, video, wireless and building infrastructure applications. The bending radius and pulling strength requirements of all backbone cables shall be observed during handling and installation. All cables shall conform to ANSI/TIA/EIA-568-C Commercial Building Telecommunications Cabling Standard. These cables include:
 - 1) 4-pair 100-ohm unshielded twisted-pair 100% annealed-copper solid-conductor cables, 100-ohm UTP multi-pair copper cables
 - 2) $50/125\mu m$ (micron) Laser-Optimized Multi-Mode Fiber (LOMMF) cables (OM3 or better)
 - 8.3
 µm low-water peak singlemode optical fiber cables compliant with ITU-T G.652D (OS2).

2. VOICE COPPER BACKBONE CABLE

a. Power-Sum Multi-Pair Category 3 cable, 24 AWG solid-copper conductors in 25-pair binder groups to support 10BASE-T, 100BASE-T and Analog Voice communications at 16Mhz.

Approved Products:

Berk-Tek # 10032111, 25-pr CMP, Gray.
Berk-Tek # 10032396, 25-pr CMR, Gray
Other multiples of 25 acceptable (50, 100, 200, 300 pair as required)

3. SINGLEMODE FIBER OPTIC CABLE

- a. Singlemode fiber optical fiber cables shall meet all of the requirements delineated within the specifications of ANSI/TIA/EIA-568-A. Must be a minimum of 12 strands of nominal 8.3 micron optical fiber, and must be appropriate for the environment in which it is installed (Indoor, Indoor/Outdoor, Outside Plant, OFNP or OFNR).
- b. Fiber optic cables will utilize an interlocking armor outer cover around an integrated Loose-Tube (indoor/outdoor) cable construction.
- c. Loose tube fibers shall utilize a fan-out kit to fit 250 micron fibers into a 900 micron protective sheath when terminating.

d. See plans and scope of work for total strand count between locations.

Approved Manufacturers

Berk-Tek Adventum Indoor/Outdoor Dry Loose-Tube Plenum cable, 12-strand SM, armored, # LTPK12AB0403
Berk-Tek Adventum Indoor/Outdoor Dry Loose-Tube Plenum cable, 24-strand SM, armored, # LTPK12B024AB0403
Berk-Tek Adventum Indoor/Outdoor Dry Loose-Tube OFNR cable, 12-strand SM, armored, # LTRK12AB0403
Berk-Tek Adventum Indoor/Outdoor Dry Loose-Tube OFNR cable, 24-strand SM, armored, # LTRK12B024AB0403
Leviton 12-fiber, 24" fan-out Kit, # 49887-12S

G. COPPER TERMINATION BLOCKS

- 1. Provide termination blocks for Category 3 Backbone Cabling Systems that support up to Category 5e applications and facilitate cross-connection using twisted pair wiring.
- 2. The connecting hardware block shall support the appropriate Category 3 to 5e voice (non-VOIP) applications and facilitate cross-connection and/or inter-connection using cross-connect wire. The cross-connect hardware shall be of 66-type (telephone) AND:
- 3. The cross-connect shall be Category 5e 110-style wiring bases, mountable to wall or backboard to provide 110 termination capable of supporting voice, security, and Category 5e data applications, including high megabit and shared-sheath applications when used with Category 5e rated cabling.
- 4. The components shall be UL listed and ANSI/TIA-568-C compliant. Bases shall support 50, 100 or 300 pair densities with provision for ANSI/TIA-606-B compliant labeling. Plastic bases and blocks shall be made of fire-retardant plastic rated UL 94V-0.
- 5. Cross-connect blocks shall be available in a variety of insulation displacement clips (IDC) with and without tails, and support wire sizes: Solid: Wire Ranges 22-26 AWG (0.64mm 0.40mm).

Approved Products:

Leviton 110 Connecting Block, 100-pair w/legs # 41AW2-100 Leviton Wire Manager w/legs, # 41A10-HCM

H. FIBER OPTIC ENCLOSURES, PANELS AND TRAYS

- 1. All Fiber interconnect centers, panels, enclosures and trays (units) shall provide cross-connect, inter-connect, and splicing capabilities and contain cable management for supporting and routing the fiber cables/jumpers.
- 2. Rack-Mounted, High Density Fiber Interconnect Center: The high density, rack mounted fiber interconnect center shall:
 - a. Fiber enclosure shall be available in 1, 2 and 4RU versions to accommodate termination and splicing of fiber. Enclosure depth shall be 17".
 - b. Enclosure shall feature a sliding tray which removes completely, front or rear, from enclosure to facilitate field terminations and splicing.
 - c. Rack-mount enclosure shall have removable transparent hinged doors and slide away covers allow easy access during install and visibility of interior after install.
 - d. Fiber Adapter Plates (bulkheads) shall accept SC and LC connectors, MTP® adapters, and plug-n-play MTP modules/cassettes.

- e. Fiber cable management for routing, storage, and protection shall accept patch cords, tight-buffer fiber, and backbone cables. Rear fiber cable management rings shall be stackable and configurable in ¼, ½, or full ring arrangements. Enclosure shall be constructed of 16-gauge steel with a powder-coated black finish and be mountable in a 19" rack or cabinet frame. An optional locking door feature shall be available.
- f. Enclosure shall be available either empty or in custom pre-loaded configurations, with or without locking doors.

Approved Products:

Leviton Opt-X Ultra Rack-Mount 1RU Enclosure, # 5R1UH-S03 Leviton Opt-X Ultra Rack-Mount 2RU Enclosure, # 5R2UH-S06 Leviton Opt-X Ultra Rack-Mount 4RU Enclosure, # 5R4UH-S12 Leviton lock and key # 5L000-KAL Leviton armored cable ground kit, # DPGRD-KIT

3. FIBER OPTIC WALL-MOUNT ENCLOSURES

- a. The enclosure shall mount on a wall in an 8"x13", 12"x14" or 17"x15" footprint.
- b. Adapters shall be mounted in metal mounting plates and attached to the enclosure using plastic plungers.
- c. There shall be cable entrance ports in the top and bottom of the patch panel on both the distribution and patch sides.
- d. Cable entrance ports are designed with a strain relief post with a slot capable of holding a tie wrap.
- e. The enclosure shall provide strain relief in the form of a grounding lug and multiple tie wrap points.
- f. The enclosure shall have a plastic fiber management ring made of high impact UL 94V-0 rated fire-retardant plastic. This ring shall be stackable and adjustable. A port identification label/card shall be provided.
- g. The enclosure shall be made of 16-gauge steel powder coated black.

Approved Manufacturers

Leviton Wall Mount Fiber Enclosure, 2-panel, split-metal door w/key, # 5W120-00N, or larger size as appropriate.

I. FIBER TERMINATION PRODUCTS

1. FIBER ADAPTER PLATES

- a. Fiber Adapter Plates shall be used to present field-terminated or pre-terminated discrete, single-strand connectors (e.g. LC) to a fiber enclosure panel.
- b. The fiber adapter plate shall be modular and functional for use in either a wall-mount or rack-mount enclosure. The adapter plate shall be provided in LC styles, in 12- or 24-fiber configurations. 12-fiber adapter plates are used to terminate 12-fiber cables, and 24-fiber adapter plates are used to terminate 24-fiber (or greater) cables. Avoid deployment of adapter plates with unused ports at the rear.
- c. The adapter plate shall be compliant to TIA-568-C.3 (for performance) and respective TIA-604-X (for intermateability) standards. Adapter plates shall use zirconia ceramic sleeves and be offered in standard fiber type colors pursuant to TIA-568-C.3 standards.
- d. LC adapter plates shall be precision-molded in the USA and integrated to eliminate "rattle" and loose fit. All ferrules shall be zirconia-ceramic. Adapter plates shall be

offered in standard fiber type colors. Singlemode colors are typically BLUE, Multimode are typically AQUA.

Approved Products:

Leviton Opt-X Fiber Adapter Plate, 12 LC SM Blue, #5F100-2LL Leviton Opt-X Fiber Adapter Plate, 24 LC SM Blue, #5F100-4LL Leviton Opt-X Fiber Adapter Plate, 12 LC MM Aqua, #5F100-2QL Leviton Opt-X Fiber Adapter Plate, 24 LC MM Aqua, #5F100-4QL

2. FIBER CONNECTORS

- a. The fiber optic connector shall meet or exceed the requirements described in ANSI/TIA-568-C.3 and ANSI/TIA-604-3 (LC) Connector Intermateablity Standards
- b. Connector shall be pre polished and field installable to eliminate the need for hand polishing, bonding, or epoxy in the field.
- c. Connector shall be provided in LC, single-mode or multimode (laser optimized) configurations, terminated on 250 or 900 μ m buffered fiber and/or 2mm or 3 mm jacketed fiber.
- d. Maximum connector insertion loss shall be no greater than 0.5 dB, with an average of 0.1 dB (MM) or 0.2dB (SM). Typical connector return loss shall be 35 dB (multimode) and 56 dB (single mode). All versions shall allow continuity to be verified by use of a visual fault locator (VFL).
- e. Connector shall utilize a precision zirconia ceramic ferrule, and be re-terminable up to 3 times during testing without loss of performance.
- f. Connector shall require the use of a cleaver with a guaranteed maximum cleaving angle of 2 degrees for multimode and 1 degree for singlemode fibers.

Approved Products:

Leviton FastCAM LC Singlemode, # 49991-SLC Leviton FastCAM LC Multimode, # 49991-LLC Leviton / Lynx cleaver # 49886-LNX or equal

3. MTP® MODULES FOR PRE-TERMINATED CABLES

- a. 24-strand Multi-Mode Fiber optic MTP-MTP configured trunks which terminate in LC connectors will land on a 24-strand (12 LC Duplex Port) MTP-LC Cassette module and will utilize a 24-strand MTP connector at each end of the trunk. 12-strand Multi-Mode Fiber optic MTP-MTP configured trunks which terminate in LC connectors will land on a 12-strand (6 LC Duplex Port) MTP-LC Cassette module using 12-strand MTP connectors.
- b. 24-strand Multi-Mode Fiber optic MTP-MTP configured trunks which terminate in MTP 40G connectors will land on an MTP MTP Cassette module with (3) 8-strand MTP connectors on the front. Trunks utilizing 2 or more 24-strand MTP connectors may land on a MTP module displaying (2) 24-strand MTP connectors in the rear, and (6) 8-strand (40G) MTP connectors in the front. Multiple modules may be required if trunk cables are configured with greater strand counts or connectors.
- c. The MTP modules shall meet the following requirements:
 - 1) Insertable directly into fiber enclosure panel openings with a push-pin/grommet latch.
 - Rated for Laser Optimized Multi-mode OM3 optical fiber.
 - Shall utilize a Red male MTP connection at the rear to designate the 24strand MTP.
 - Shall utilize Method B Polarity.
 - 5) Shall require one Core module at one end of a fiber trunk segment, and one Edge module at the second end to maintain correct polarity across the system.

- 6) Core modules will be used at the MDF and Edge modules at the IDF ends of the cable for consistency of design.
- 7) 40G MTP connector housings at front of module shall be Black.

Approved Products:

Leviton Method B polarity, 24-fiber MTP to LC, OM3, Core module #FM-E024CDC0BC
Leviton Method B polarity, 24-fiber MTP to LC, OM3, Edge module #FM-E024CDC0BE
Leviton Method B polarity, 24-fiber MTP to 3x8-fiber MTP, OM3 module #FM-E024NDC0E
Leviton Method B polarity, 2x24-fiber MTP to 6x8-fiber MTP, OM3 module #FM-F048NDC0B

4. SPLICE TRAYS AND CASSETTES

- a. Fiber splice trays shall mount to rear of enclosure for terminating bulk fiber optic cable to factory terminated fiber optic pigtails.
 - 1) Splice trays shall be offered in mini and high density versions with removable clear covers for viewing and inspection of fibers.
 - 2) Incoming fiber shall be secured utilizing a ratchet action foam rubber padding clamp feature or tie-down points to minimize crushing of fiber.
 - 3) The trays shall accommodate slack management of both single-mode and multimode 250 or 900µm fiber and protection of (up to) 12 or 24 fiber heat shrink style fusion splices.
 - Heat shrink splice sleeves shall be included. Splice tray shall be made by the fiber enclosure manufacturer.
- b. Fiber pigtail fusion splice modules shall mount to front of fiber enclosure for terminating bulk fiber optic cable to factory terminated fiber optic pigtails, and shall be front-removable.
 - 1) Splice Modules shall be offered in 12- or 24-fiber LC for OS2 (Singlemode) and OM3 (Multimode) fiber types. Construction of module shall be of 14-gauge aluminum for robustness and light weight.
 - 2) Splice Modules shall be pre-loaded and routed with respective 3-meter, color-coded, 12-strand pigtail assembly.
 - 3) Individual pigtails shall have maximum insertion loss of 0.4 dB and 0.35 dB for OM3 and OS2 fiber types, respectively. Return Loss shall be greater than 25 dB (for OM3), 55 dB (for OS2/UPC), and 60 dB (for OS2/APC).
 - 4) Individual compartments in splice module shall provide slack storage and bend radius protection for incoming backbone fibers, 900 μm tight-buffer fibers, and fusion-spliced fibers. Incoming 250 μm backbone fibers shall be protected by an included braided mesh sleeve. Heat shrink style splice sleeves and tie wraps shall also be included with module.

Approved Products:

Leviton Mini Splice Tray, 12-strand # T5PLS-12F
Leviton High-Density Mini Splice Tray, 24-strand # T5PLS-24F
Leviton LC 12-Fiber pigtail kit, OS2, #UPPLC-KIT
Leviton LC 12-Fiber pigtail kit, OM3, #5LPLC-KIT
Or
Leviton Opt-X 12-Fiber LC OS2 Splice Module # SPLCS-12L
Leviton Opt-X 24-Fiber LC OM3 Splice Module # SPLCS-24L
Leviton Opt-X 24-Fiber LC OM3 Splice Module # SPLCS-12A
Leviton Opt-X 24-Fiber LC OM3 Splice Module # SPLCS-24A

CAT6A PATCH CORDS

- a. Provide factory terminated and tested patch cords from the manufacturer of the structured cabling components. Patch cords must meet or exceed all criteria specified in the horizontal cabling standard subsection above.
- b. Copper patch cords shall exhibit the following characteristics:
 - Slimline, integrated snag-less plug design without incorporating the use of a rubber molded boot.
 - 2) A narrow profile for less congestion in higher density applications and a strain relief boot ensures long-term network performance
 - 3) Copper Category 6A patch cords shall be Component-rated per TIA 568-C.2-10 for CAT 6 and CAT6A component performance and Independently tested and verified by Intertek (ETL).
 - 4) Outside diameter of 0.225" (CAT6) or 0.240" (CAT6A).
 - 5) 26 AWG stranded conductors for maximum flexibility
 - 6) CAT6A cord complies with TIA 568-C.2-10 component requirements for connecting hardware from 1 MHz to 500 MHz, ISO 11801 Class E_A, IEEE 802.3an to support 10GBASE-T networks and cULus listed.
 - 7) Available Lengths: 3', 5', 7', 10', 15', or 20'
- c. Provide factory assembled patch cords meeting or exceeding all criteria specified in the horizontal cabling standard subsection above, in the following quantities:
 - (1) 10' CAT 6A patch cable per outlet location/faceplate (drop) for use at the workstation.
 - 2) (1) 5' (average) CAT 6A patch cable per outlet location/faceplate (drop) for use at the network switch in the MDF and IDF.
 - 3) (1) 3' CAT 6A patch cable per outlet location/faceplate (drop) for use at wireless access points.

Approved Products:

Leviton Slimline CAT6A Component-rated Patch Cord, #6AS10-xx* Leviton Slimline CAT6 Patch Cord, #6D460-xx*

Where:

xx = Length in Feet

* = color: White (W), Yellow (Y), Red (R), Blue (L), Green (G), Grey (S), Black (E)

2. FIBER JUMPERS AND ARRAY CORDS

- a. Fiber optic LC-LC patch cords, or jumpers, will make LC connections from the rack termination points to the equipment. The jumpers will meet the following requirements:
 - 1) Factory-manufactured using 50/125 µm Laser Optimized Multi-Mode OM3 optical fiber. Field terminations on fiber jumpers are not acceptable.
 - 2) Shall utilize A-B polarity.
 - 3) Shall exhibit <0.3 dB insertion loss and -25 dB return loss.
 - 4) Shall be thin, round, 2-strand 2mm fiber cable with duplex "Uni-boot" reversing polarity LC connector at both ends to minimize congestion at rack and in cable managers.
 - 5) Shall be available in standard lengths of 1, 2, 3, 5 and 10 meters and customorderable up to any length of feet or meters
- b. Fiber-Optic MTP-MTP "array cords" shall utilize 8-strand MTP (female) to 8-strand MTP (male) connectors in a 3mm breakout jacket. The array cords will meet the following requirements:

- Array cords shall meet an optical insertion loss not to exceed 0.35 dB per mated connector pair.
- 2) Array cords shall be available in 1-, 2-, 3-, 5-, and 10-meter lengths.
- 3) Array cords shall be compliant with TIA-568-C.3 and IEEE 802.3ba and available in UL Riser or Plenum rated cables (Riser is acceptable for in-rack patching)
- 4) Meets TIA-568-C.3 and IEEE 802.3ba standards (40/100GbE), and adheres to TIA-942 data center design guidelines.
- 5) Boot color for 8-strand MTP array cords shall be Dark Gray.
- 6) MTP shall be pinned on one end, unpinned on the other, and utilize Method B polarity.
- c. Provide factory assembled patch cords meeting or exceeding all criteria specified in the horizontal cabling standard subsection above, in the following quantities:
 - (2) 2m LC duplex fiber jumper for each backbone cable terminated in IDF and MDF
 - (2) 2m MTP-MTP 8-strand fiber array cord for each backbone cable terminated in MTP ports at IDF or MDF
 - 3) Verify quantities and configuration with owner prior to delivery.

Approved Products:

Leviton LC-LC OM3 Reversing Uniboot duplex jumper, #FPC-M3RR1VVxxxMAB Leviton LC-LC SM Reversing Uniboot duplex jumper, #FPC-S2RR1VVxxxMAB Leviton 8-Fiber MTP(f)-MTP(m) Method B OM3 array cord, #5L8MN-BxxM

Where:

xxx or xx = Length in Meters, for example, 010 or 03 as required

K. WIRE MANAGEMENT

- 1. Provide wiring spindles and channels as necessary to allow neat bundling of all wire and cable on backboard. Provide wiring channel (horizontal) above and/or below each termination block or patch panel, or on the side (vertical) as appropriate. Provide wiring channels by same manufacturer of termination blocks or patch panels. Provide nylon or Velcro type ties for all cables at telephone backboard not run in conduit or channels.
- 2. Provide 1RU ring-style horizontal wire managers between every 2 patch panels as space allows. Provide 2RU horizontal wire manager between the Orange and Blue sets of patch panels if in the same rack, and above and below each similarly-apportioned bank of patch panels.
 - a. Cable managers shall be flat, open ring style.
 - b. Do not coil or wind patch cords inside ring-style wire managers.
 - c. Use recessed flat wire manager as needed within enclosed cabinets to route patch cords to opposite sides, where the rings of the flat wire managers would interfere with cabinet door closure.

Approved Products:

Leviton Horizontal manager, 1RU, # 49253-LPM Leviton Horizontal manager, 2RU, # 49253-BCM Leviton Recessed Flat Horizontal manager, 1RU, # 49253-RCM

3. Provide full height, front-and-rear, 8" wide Vertical Wire Managers at the side of and between each 2-post and/or 4-post termination rack or frame. If space will not allow, the 5" wide wire manager may be substituted at row ends only, leaving the 8" vertical wire manager between each rack. Owner approval in writing is required prior to this substitution.

- a. The vertical cable management system shall be cULus listed, PCI rated for 94V-O, ABS rated for UL94HB, and compliant with ANSI/TIA/EIA 568-B standards.
- b. Mounting hardware shall be included to insure the proper installation to infrastructure. It shall mount onto a standard TIA/EIA recognized equipment rack.
- c. The management system shall offer an assortment of accessories, including a bend radius slack loop organizer, cable retainers, and shall accommodate top, bottom, side and pass-through cable routing. Dual hinged, cable concealing covers shall be included.

Approved Products:

Leviton Vertical 80"L x 8"W x 8"D channel, black cover, #8980L-VFR

4. For enclosed cabinets, provide horizontal wire management as specified above and vertical or integrated vertical wire management as described below, pertinent to the cabinet manufacturer.

L. Power Distribution Units (PDU)

- 1. Provide (2) vertical PDU per rack or wall cabinet. Unswitched, non-surge suppressed. 30" length for wall cabinets and 48" for floor-mounted cabinets.
- 2. Utilize plug and receptacle style appropriate for installation circuits and equipment interfaces.

Approved Products

Leviton P1000 series # P1042-10L Leviton P1000 series # P1044-10L

M. Equipment and Ladder Rack System:

- A. UL listed Chatsworth 19"W x 84"H x 15" D 45 RMU Aluminum 2 post rack P.N. 55053-703
- B. Ladder rack to wall support, Chatsworth Wall Angle Support Kit P.N. 11421-712
- C. Rack to runway support Chatsworth mounting plate P.N. 10595-712
- D. Ladder rack support system, Chatsworth Universal Cable Runway P.N. 10250-712
- E. Straight through ladder rack splice, Chatsworth Butt-Splice Kit P.N. 11301-701
- F. Ladder rack junction splice, Chatsworth Junction Splice Kit P.N. 11302-702
- G. Ladder rack protective end caps, Chatsworth Protective Rubber End Caps P.N.10642-001
- H. Wall support for cable runway Chatsworth Triangular Support Bracket P.N. 11312-712
- Provide two single sided equipment shelves or each rack installed, Chatsworth P.N. 40074-700.
- J. Equipment rack bonding material Chatsworth Green Ground Jumper P.N. 40159-009 and Chatsworth Green Cable Runway Ground Strap Kit P.N. 40164-001

N. LABELING:

A. The contractor shall provide tags, straps, and adhesive labels. These tags, straps, and adhesive labels shall be of high quality that will endure heat, water, and time.

- B. Shall meet the legibility, defacement, exposure, and adhesion requirements of UL 969.
- C. Shall be pre-printed using a mechanical means of printing.
- D. Where used for cable marking, provide vinyl substrate with a white printing area and a clear "tail" that self laminates the printed area when wrapped around the cable. The cable marking shall be immediately visible and within two inches from termination point.
- E. Where insert type labels are used, provide clear plastic cover over label.
- F. Copper patch panel labeling shall be completed with adhesive labeling kit specifically designed for the panel, Leviton 49257-QHD.
- G. Labeling P-touch font size 4MM bold, black on White, 3/8" labeling tape on all work stations, panels and devices.
- H. A round Avery label green in color Product Number: 5463 and a station label utilizing the same font size as on work station face plate must be installed on ceiling grid below each wireless cable location for identification. See type "D" Wireless Location Detail.
- I. Labels shall be numbered consecutively and separate for each type of use. Refer to Work Station Details for additional information.
- J. The contractor shall develop and submit for approval a labeling scheme for the cable installation. The Owner will negotiate an appropriate labeling scheme with the successful contractor. At a minimum, the labeling system shall clearly identify all components of the system: racks, cables, panels and outlets. The labeling system shall designate the cables origin and destination and a unique identifier for the cable within the system. Racks and patch panels shall be labeled to identify the location within the cable system infrastructure. All labeling information shall be recorded on the as-built drawings and all test documents shall reflect the appropriate labeling scheme. Labeling shall conform to the owner's Labeling Grammar and the TIA/EIA-606A standard.

K. CAT6 Labeling:

- 1. IDF side labeling should follow RM.(Room number).(X port number) example RM01.1
- 2. Station side cabling should follow IDF(Letter).RM.(Room number).(X port number) example IDF-A.RM01.1
- 3. IDF side WAP/Bell Locations shall be labeled RM(Room number).(W for wireless/B for bell) example RM01.W
- 4. Station side WAP/Bell Locations shall be labeled IDF.(Letter).RM(Room number). (W for wireless / B for Bell) example IDF-A.RM01.W

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 INSTALLATION OF TELEPHONE/DATA SYSTEM:

A. Install raceway and cable system and specified equipment as indicated to comply with NEC and recognized industry practices.

B. PRE-INSTALLATION CONFERENCE:

- 1. Schedule a conference a minimum of five calendar days prior to beginning work of this section.
- 2. Agenda: Clarify questions related to work to be performed, scheduling, coordination, etc.

- 3. Attendance: Communications system installer, General Contractor, Owners Representatives and any additional parties affected by work of this section.
- 4. Copy of Manufacturer warranty pre-application, RCDD qualifications, and other material not include in submittals will be provided by Contractor at this time.

C. WARRANTY:

- 1. A lifetime performance warranty covering all components, equipment and workmanship shall be submitted in writing with system documentation. The warranty period shall begin on the systems first use by the Owner.
- 2. The project must be pre-registered with Manufacturer before installation has begun.
- 3. Should the cabling system fail to perform within its expected operation within this warranty period due to inferior or faulty material and/or workmanship, the Contractor shall promptly make all required corrections without cost to Owner.

D. PATHWAYS AND TOPOLOGY:

- 1. Prior to placing any cable pathways or cable, the contractor shall survey the site to determine job conditions will not impose any obstructions that would interfere with the safe and satisfactory placement of the cables. The arrangements to remove any obstructions with the Project Manager need to be determined at that time.
- 2. Provide NEC-sized pullboxes for any run greater than 100 feet, or with more than two ninety-degree bends.
- 3. Maintain a distance of at least 12 inches from all power conduits and cables, and 6 inches from all fluorescent lighting fixtures. Do not install power feeders 100 amps or greater above or within 5 feet of telecommunications backboard. Do not install telecommunications conduits above power panels or switchboards.
- 4. The backbone subsystem shall include cable installed in a vertical manner between floor telecommunications room/closets (TCs or IDFs) and the main or intermediate crossconnect in a multi-story building and cable installed horizontally between telecommunications room/closets and the main or intermediate cross-connect in a long single story building.
- 5. Unless otherwise recommended by the Owner, all fiber cables will be encased in interlocking armor. All fibers will be terminated in the Telecom Rooms or Cabinets in new fiber enclosures equipped with sufficient ports, slack storage space and splice trays if required to terminate and secure all fibers.
- 6. Adequate riser sleeve/slot space shall be available with the ability to ingress the area at a later date in all Telecommunications rooms/closets, such that no drilling of additional sleeves/slots is necessary.
- 7. The backbone cables shall be installed in a star topology, emanating from the main cross-connect to each telecommunications room/closet. An intermediate cross-connect may be present between the main cross-connect and the horizontal cross-connect. This is known as a hierarchical star topology.

- Backbone pathways shall be installed or selected such that the minimum bend radius of backbone cables is kept within manufacturer specifications both during and after installation.
- 9. Do not run fiber cables in conduits which are less than 2" in diameter.
- 10. All horizontal cables, regardless of media type, shall not exceed 90 m (295 ft) from the telecommunications outlets in the work area to the horizontal cross connect.
- 11. The combined length of jumpers, or patch cords and equipment cables in the telecommunications room/closet and the work area shall not exceed 10m (33 ft).
- Horizontal pathways shall be installed or selected such that the minimum bend radius of horizontal cables is kept within manufacturer specifications both during and after installation.
- For voice or data applications, 4-pair UTP or fiber optic cables shall be run using a star topology from the telecommunications room/closet serving that floor to every individual information outlet.
- 14. The Contractor shall observe the bending radius and pulling strength requirements of the 4-pair UTP and fiber optic cable during handling and installation.
- 15. Each run of UTP cable between horizontal portions of the cross-connect in the telecommunication closet and the information outlet shall not contain splices.
- 16. In a false ceiling environment, a minimum of 3 inches (75 mm) shall be observed between the cable supports and the false ceiling.
- 17. All horizontal pathways shall be designed, installed and grounded to meet applicable local and national building and electrical codes.
- 18. J-hooks shall be provided for all suspended cable, at a semi-irregular spacing not to exceed 5 feet between supports.
- 19. Install ³/₄" x 4' x 8' fire-rated plywood across all walls in telecom rooms, from 6" AFF to 8'-6" AFF. Coat with 2 coats of white paint. Do not paint over fire rating stamp.
- 20. Contractor shall firestop all used pathways which enter or leave the telecom rooms via conduit, cable tray or slot. Contractor is responsible for installing sleeves at each wall or partition penetration, and firestopping all fire-rated penetrations. Intumescent caulk shall be applied around the outside of each sleeve, and intumescent putty inside the sleeve or conduits around the cables. Appropriate fill ratios must be followed when penetrating fire rated walls.

E. GROUNDING:

- 1. All grounding / earthing and bonding shall be done to applicable codes, standards and regulations.
- 2. Telecom Contractor shall bond and ground all telecom room metals. Telecom Contractor shall provide and install TIA-rated Telecommunications Grounding Busbar (TGB) at all MDF and IDF locations, and an in-cabinet grounding busbar at each remote wall-mounted cabinet or telecom enclosure. All ground lugs shall be 2-hole make-up.
- 3. Electrician will provide connection between TGB and building ground; Telecom contractor (if separate, otherwise electrician) will provide a busbar and ground all equipment and telecom metals to the busbar.

- 4. Telecom installer will ground and bond all armored and/or shielded cables, racks, cabinets, cable tray, ladder racking, and shielded panels to telecom grounding busbar.
- 5. All grounding and bonding conductors shall be copper and may be insulated. When conductors are insulated, the sheath shall be green or marked with a distinctive green color, and shall be listed for the application. The minimum bonding conductor size shall be #6 AWG.
- 6. The Telecommunications Ground Busbar (TGB) shall be dedicated and pre-drilled copper busbar provided with holes for use with standard sized lugs. This busbar shall have minimum dimensions of .25 inch thick, 4 inches wide, and be variable in length.
- 7. Two-hole compression ground lugs shall be Chatsworth 40162-901, 40162-904, 40162-909, and 40162-911, or equal, based on the size of the copper conductor to be terminated.
- 8. All low voltage systems in this project shall be grounded and bonded.

F. CABLES AND TERMINATIONS:

- 1. Check plans and symbology for final determination of faceplate constitution or consult with Owner prior to bid.
- 2. Install additional cables as indicated on the drawings. Do not exceed manufacturers' recommendations for maximum allowable pulling tension, side wall pressure or minimum bending radius. Use pulling compound as recommended by cabling manufacturer.
- 3. Install CAT6A cables for Wireless Access Points and cameras, and CAT6 everywhere else unless otherwise noted.
- 4. Provide a full-size service loop (at least once around the inside edge of the box) in each J-box in the communications system.
- 5. Install all cable in plenum spaces with J-hooks of at least 1" in width to disperse the weight on the bottom cables. Homerun all cable to nearest TR Cabinet.
- 6. Coordinate with EIA/TIA 569 tables 4.4-1 and 4.4-2 for conduit and splice box sizing.
- 7. Install modular jacks at all outlets shown; one data jack for each data cable at each faceplate or termination point. Install additional cables and modular jacks as indicated on the drawings.
- 8. Terminate cables at each jack location and at termination board or patch panel. Follow industry guidelines and manufacturers' recommendations and procedures as required. All termination hardware shall be rated to exceed Category 6 specifications as specified above.
- 9. Label and identify each outlet and cable for data circuits. Label at outlet end and at termination board or patch panel with matching designations.
- 10. Provide data outlets in surface raceway at 26" on center unless otherwise indicated.

3.02 TERMINAL BLOCKS AND PATCH PANELS:

A. Arrange all terminal blocks in a manner that allows natural wiring progression and minimizes crossing of wires.

3.03 PATCH CORDS:

- A. Contractor to provide fiber and copper patch cords in quantities as described as outlined above in section 2.4.G. Neatly install (minimum) one 3', 5' or 7' CAT6 or CAT6A patch cord (as appropriate to reduce unnecessary length in wire managers) at the equipment cabinet between patch panel and owner-provided switches for each classroom and computer location. Dress and bundle patch cords as appropriate for final installation. Provide unused patch cables to Owner upon completion of project.
- B. Patch cables and fiber optic jumpers must be supplied and installed by the vendor for all terminated data drops, between network switches, building hubs, etc. so that building-wide networking will be operational once all installation is complete.
- C. All fiber patch cords and required workstation/equipment patch cords not installed shall be provided in hand to Owners Representative prior to project closeout.

3.04 LABELING:

- A. Provide labels appropriate for all components supplied and installed.
- B. Each faceplate, cable or data outlet (drop) will be numbered with a unique identifier based on coordination with Owner prior to labeling. Contractor must present labeling system for approval, with all shop drawings, prior to start of construction.

3.05 TESTING:

- A. Test all equipment and each outlet, horizontal cable, termination block, patch cords, etc. to verify compliance with requirements. Testing shall consist of attenuation and NEXT across all splices and devices installed in the field and shall meet latest requirements of EIA/TIA. Re-terminate any cable or connection found to be defective.
- B. Tester is to be configured with the specific cable installed, and the Permanent Link test will be performed according to the CAT6A standard methodology. All parameters must exhibit a PASS test result prior to project completion. PASS*, FAIL* or FAIL test results will not be accepted.
- C. Repair and resolve any shortcomings in the test results. Mitigation efforts may require retermination or replacement of the jack, outlet or cable. Repairs or attempts to resolve test failures will be completed solely at the expense of the Contractor.
- D. Provide test results to Manufacturer and Owner representative in native Tester format. Upon request, provide a copy of the tester software and license, if needed, at no charge to Owner representative.
- E. Include PDF of full test results, summary index in electronic format on CD or memory stick in the O&M package upon project completion.

Approved Tester Products:

Fluke DTX or VERSIV platform Cable Certification testers Linkware Record Management Software

3.06 PROJECT CLOSEOUT:

A. Operating and maintenance manuals shall be submitted prior to testing of the system. A total of (4) manuals shall be delivered to the Owner. Manuals shall include all service, installation, and programming information.

- B. Provide a full set of "as-built" (redline) drawings in AutoCAD DWG and PDF format. Drawings to depict final location and drop/cable identification numbers and labels which match the test reports. Include (1) hard copy paper format of all as-builts in 30"x42" size or equivalent.
- C. Contractor to provide all warranty information to Leviton for processing. Leviton will send warranty document direct to Owner.

3.07 TRAINING:

A. Provide four (8) hours training on the operation and installation of the data system, at job site, at no cost to owner.

END OF SECTION

PROJECT MANUAL

BID #B-07-2022-23 STRUCTURED CABLING at BUSD - NEW DISTRICT OFFICE 981 RIDDER PARK DRIVE SAN JOSE 95131

BERRYESSA UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT

Measure U Bond Program

Berryessa Union School District 1376 Piedmont Road San Jose, CA 95132

Job Walk Date: 11/30/2022 @ 2:00 PM

Bids Due Date: 12/14/2022 @ 2:00 PM

DOCUMENTS 00 01 10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DIVISION 00 – PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

00 00 00	Title Page
00 01 10	Table of Contents
00 11 16	Notice to Bidders – Bid #B-07-2022-23 – Structured Cabling
00 21 13	Instructions to Bidders
00 41 26	Bid Form – Bid #B-07-2022-23 – Structured Cabling
00 43 13	Bid Bond
00 43 36	Designation of Subcontractors
00 43 40	Sufficient Funds Declaration
00 45 19	Non Collusion Affidavit
00 45 26	Workers' Compensation Certification
00 45 28	Drug Free Workplace Certification
00 45 30	Roof Project Certification
00 45 32	Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgement
00 45 34	Iran Contracting Act Certification
00 50 50	Notice of Intent to Award
00 51 00	Notice of Award
00 52 26	Agreement between Owner and Contractor
00 54 26	Escrow Agreement for Security Deposits in Lieu of Retention
00 55 00	Notice to Proceed
00 61 13.13	Performance Bond
00 61 13.16	Payment Bond
00 72 00	General Conditions
00 73 00	Special Conditions
00 73 73	Compliance Monitoring and Enforcement Notice
00 81 00	Hazardous Materials Procedures and Requirements
00 88 00	Agreement and Release of Any and All Claims
00 89 00	Guarantee Form
00 92 00	Smoke-Free Environmental Certification
00 92 50	Asbestos and Other Hazardous Materials Certification
00 93 00	Lead-Based Paint Certification
00 93 50	Imported Materials Certification

DIVISION 01 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

01 10 00	Summary of Work
01 10 12	Bid Division Description

01 20 00	Price and Payment Procedures
01 21 00	Allowances
01 22 00	Unit Prices
01 23 00	Alternates & Unit Pricing
01 25 00	Substitution Procedures
01 30 00	Administrative Requirements
01 32 16	Construction Progress Schedule
01 40 00	Quality Requirements
01 50 00	Temporary Facilities and Controls
01 60 00	Materials and Equipment
01 60 05	Product Requirements
01 61 00	Delivery, Storage and Handling
01 70 00	Execution and Closeout Procedures
01 72 00	Field Engineering
01 77 00	Closeout Procedures
01 78 00	Closeout Submittals

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

DIVISION 27 - COMMUNICATIONS 27 00 00 Structured Cabling

PLAN SHEETS

E0.1

E4.1

E4.2

E6.1

E6.2

END OF TABLE OF CONTENTS

DOCUMENT 00 11 16

In accordance with the State of California Uniform Public Construction Cost Accounting Commission and Pursuant to Public Contract Code 22000 ET SEQ., Notice is hereby given that sealed bids will be accepted by the Berryessa Union School District in the Purchasing Department, 1376 Piedmont Road, San Jose, California 95132, BEFORE the time and date indicated:

Bid # - B-07-2022-23 BUSD – NEW DISTRICT OFFICE – STRUCTURED CABLING DUE DATE: DECEMBER 14, 2022, BEFORE 2:00PM

The Berryessa Union School District is seeking qualified and experienced licensed contractors to submit sealed bids for the project listed above. This is a Measure U Bond Program project.

There will be a Non-Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference for this project. The Pre-Bid Conference will begin at 2:00pm on November 30, 2022. The Pre-Bid Conference will be held in the Bond Conference Room located at the BUSD District Office at 1376 Piedmont Road, San Jose 95132.

The time of completion for this project shall be: Start Date: January 16, 2023, and Completion Date: February 24, 2023.

Plans/Specifications, Reference Documents, and Bid Documents will be available after 11/28/2022, at: www.berryessa.k12.ca.us. Go to Business > Purchasing > Current Bids. Contractors are reminded to frequently check the website under Current Bids for updates and addenda. Project plans and specification are also available from Strawn Construction - Jim Wilson - Jwilson@scmdinc.com - 408-605-7240

Licensing requirement: Class "B", C-10, or C-7.

Contact: Strawn Construction – Jim Wilson – jwilson@scmdinc.com – 408-605-7240

Covid 19 Guidelines: Social distancing is required at all times. Contractors cannot visit the site without an appointment.

<u>SB854</u>: No contractor or subcontractor may be listed on a bid proposal for a public works project unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code section 1725.5.No contractor or subcontractor may be awarded a contract for public work on a public works project unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code section 1725.5.This project is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the Department of Industrial Relations.

The District shall award the Contract, if it awards it at all, to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder based on: Lowest Base Bid.

The Board of Trustees reserves the right to waive any irregularities, accept or reject any or all bids, and be the sole judge of merit and suitability of the workmanship and materials.

For the Governing Board, Berryessa Union School District Bonny S Gregorius Purchasing and Contracts Manager 408-923-1871

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 2113

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

SECURING DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and Specifications are available for review and downloading online on November 28, 2022, at:

http://www.berryessa.k12.ca.us/OUR-DISTRICT/Business-Services/Purchasing/Current-Bids/index.html or Strawn Construction

Strawn Construction contact: Jim Wilson: jwilson@scmdinc.com 408-605-7240

Contact the Purchasing Department and/or Strawn Construction for any technical questions about bidding or bid documents.

BID FORMAT:

Bids should be submitted using the District provided Bid Documents. Please include the following documents with your bid(s):

STRUCTURE CABLING PROJECT – BID #B-07-2022-23

00 41 26 Bid Form

00 43 13 Bid Bond

00 43 36 Designation of Subcontractors

00 43 40 Sufficient Funds Declaration

00 45 19 Non-Collusion Affidavit

00 45 32 Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgement

PREQUALIFICATION:

This Project is not subject to prequalification.

SB854 REGISTRATION:

The Owner shall not accept any bid as of March 1, 2015, or enter into any contract as of April 1, 2015, without proof of the bidder's current registration to perform public work under Labor Code section 1725.5.

The bidder shall not accept any subbid as of March 1, 2015, or enter into any subcontract as of April 1, 2015, without proof of the subcontractor's current registration to perform public work under Labor Code section 1725.5.

BIDS:

Bids to receive consideration shall be made in accordance with the following instructions:

- 1. Bids shall be made on a form therefor, obtained from the Architect or Owner. Bids not made on the proper form shall be disregarded. Numbers must be stated in words and figures, and the signatures of all individuals must be in longhand.
- 2. No bid will be considered which makes exceptions, changes, or in any manner makes reservations to the terms of the drawings or specifications.
- 3. Questions regarding documents, discrepancies, omissions, or doubt as to meanings shall be referred immediately to the Architect who will send written instructions clarifying such questions to each bidder. Oral responses will not be binding on the Owner or Architect or any Construction Manager.
- 4. NOTE: Please note the signature requirements for each company type.

Each bid must give the full business address of the bidder and be signed by bidder with bidder's usual signature.

Bids by partnerships - must furnish the full name of all partners and must be signed in the partnership name by a general partner with authority to bind the partnership in such matters, followed by the signature and designation of the person signing. The name of the person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature.

Bids by corporations - must be signed with the legal name of the corporation, followed by the name of the state of incorporation and by the signature and designation of the chairman of the board, president or any vice president, and then followed by a second signature by the secretary, assistant secretary, the chief financial officer or assistant treasurer. All persons signing must be authorized to bind the corporation in the matter. The name of each person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature. Satisfactory evidence of the authority of the officer signing on behalf of a corporation shall be furnished.

- 5. Pursuant to the provisions of Sections 4100 to 4114, inclusive, of the Public Contract Code of the State of California, which are hereby incorporated and made a part hereof and these Instructions to Bidders, every bidder shall set forth in its bid:
 - A. The name and location of the place of business and the California contractor's license number of each subcontractor who will perform work or labor or render service to the bidder in or about the construction of the work or improvement, or a subcontractor licensed by the State of California who, under subcontract to the bidder, specially fabricates and installs a portion of the Work or improvement according to detailed

drawings contained in the plans and specifications, in an amount in excess of one-half (½) of one percent (1%) of the bidder's total bid. An inadvertent error in listing a California contractor's license number shall not be grounds for filing a bid protest or for considering the bid nonresponsive if the bidder submits the corrected contractor's license number to the Owner within 24 hours after the bid opening, or any continuation thereof, so long as the corrected contractor's license number corresponds to the submitted name and location for that subcontractor.

- B. The portion of the Work which will be done by each such subcontractor. If the bidder fails to specify a subcontractor for any portion of the Work to be performed under the Contract in excess of one-half (½) of one percent (1%) of the bidder's total bid, the bidder agrees to perform that portion itself. The successful bidder shall not, without the consent of the Owner:
 - 1) Substitute any person as subcontractor in place of the subcontractor designated in the original bid.
 - 2) Permit any subcontract to be assigned or transferred or allow it to be performed by anyone other than the original subcontractor listed in the bid.
 - 3) Sublet or subcontract any portion of the Work in excess of one-half (½) of one percent (1%) of the total bid as to which the original bid did not designate a subcontractor.
- 6. The Director of Industrial Relations of the State of California, in the manner provided by law, has ascertained the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the rate for legal holidays and overtime work. The Contractor must pay for any labor therein described or classified in an amount not less than the rates specified. Copies of the required rates are on file at the Owner's business office and are available to any interested party on request.
- 7. All bids must be accompanied by a completed Noncollusion Declaration and Sufficient Funds Declaration (Labor Code § 2810). All bids must be accompanied by an executed Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgment.
- 8. Bids must be accompanied by a certified check, cashier's check, or bidder's bond, for an amount not less than ten percent (10%) of the amount of the base bid, made payable to the order of the Owner. If a bidder's bond accompanies the bid, said bond shall be secured by an Admitted Surety (an insurance organization authorized by the Insurance Commissioner to transact business of insurance in the State of California during this calendar year). The surety insurer must, unless otherwise agreed to by Owner in writing, at the time of issuance of the bond, have a rating not lower than "A-" as rated by A.M. Best Company, Inc. or other independent rating companies. Owner reserves the right to approve or reject the

surety insurer selected by Contractor and to require Contractor to obtain a bond from a surety insurer satisfactory to the Owner. Said check or bond shall be given as a guarantee that the bidder will enter into the Contract if awarded the Work, and in case of refusal or failure to enter into said Contract, the check or bond, as the case may be, shall be payable to the Owner and retained as liquidated damages.

9. Bids shall be sealed and filed as indicated in the Notice to Bidders. Irrespective of how a bidder chooses to deliver the bid and other documents to the Owner, the bidder is responsible for ensuring that the bid and other documents are actually received at the location designated in the Contract Documents for receipt of the bid and other documents prior to the time for the bid opening. Bids and other documents for any reason not actually received at the designated location prior to the time for the bid opening shall not be opened or considered.

10. THIS CONTRACT IS NOT SUBJECT TO THE DVBE REQUIREMENTS OF EDUCATION CODE SECTION 17076.11.

WITHDRAWAL OF BIDS:

Bids may be withdrawn by bidders prior to the time fixed for the submittal of bids or any authorized postponement thereof. A successful bidder shall not be relieved of the bid unless by consent of the Owner or bidder's recourse to Public Contract Code §5100 et seq.

OPENING OF BIDS:

Opening of bids shall be as soon after the hour set as will be possible; opening and declaration to be as set forth in the Notice to Bidders. Any and all bidders will be permitted to attend.

EXAMINATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND SITE:

Before submitting a bid, bidders shall examine the drawings, read the specifications, the form of Agreement between Contractor and Owner, and the other Contract Documents. Bidders shall visit the site of the proposed Work; examine the building, or buildings, if any, and any work that may have been done thereon. Bidders shall fully inform themselves of all conditions, in, at, and about the site, the building or buildings, if any, and any work that may have been done thereon.

Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 1104: 1) bidders shall not be required to assume responsibility for the completeness and accuracy of architectural or engineering plans and specifications, except on clearly designated design build projects; 2) however, bidders shall be required to review architectural or engineering plans and specifications prior to submission of their bids and to report any errors and omissions to the Architect or Owner; and 3) the review shall be confined to the bidder's capacity as a bidder and not as a licensed design professional.

FORM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR:

The form of Agreement between Owner and Contractor which the successful bidder will be required to execute, if awarded the Work, is a part of this Bid Package.

ADDENDA OR BULLETINS:

Any addenda or bulletins, issued during the time of bidding, shall form a part of the drawings and specifications loaned to the bidder for the preparation of its bid, shall be covered in the bid, and shall be made a part of the Contract Documents. All addenda or bulletins shall be signed by the Architect and approved by the Division of State Architect.

EVIDENCE OF RESPONSIBILITY:

Upon the request of Owner, a bidder shall submit promptly to the Owner or its designee satisfactory evidence showing the bidder's financial resources, the bidder's experience in the type of work required by the Owner, the bidder's organization available for the performance of the Contract, and any other required evidence of the bidder's or its subcontractor's qualifications to perform the proposed Contract. The Owner may consider such evidence before making its decision awarding the proposed Contract. Failure to submit evidence of the bidder's or its subcontractors' responsibility to perform the proposed Contract may result in rejection of the bid.

AWARD OF CONTRACT:

Rejection of any or all bids, to contract work with whomever and in whatever manner, to abandon work entirely, and/or to waive any informality in receiving of bids is reserved as the right of the Owner. Before the Contract(s) are awarded, the Owner may at its sole discretion, require from the proposed Contractor on the Project further evidence of the reasonable qualifications of such contractor to faithfully, capably, and reasonably perform such proposed Contract and may consider such evidence before making its decision on the award of such proposed Contract.

The Contract(s) shall be awarded to the lowest responsible and responsive bidder as interpreted by the Owner under California law and as specified herein and shall be entered into by the successful bidder within ten (10) days after mailing, faxing or delivery of the Notice of Award of Contract. Owner reserves the right, without any liability, to cancel the award of any bid for any reason at any time before the full execution of the Agreement between Owner and Contractor.

EXECUTION OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR:

The Agreement between Owner and Contractor shall be signed by the successful bidder in as many originals as the Owner deems necessary and returned, together with the required Contract bonds, insurance certificates, additional insured endorsement, declarations page, a Public Contract Code section 3006(a) Roof Project Certification, if required, and Independent Contractor Student Contact Form, within ten (10) days after the mailing, faxing or delivering of the Notice of Award of Contract. If the ten (10) day period would expire after the date for commencement of the Work, Contractor must submit the documents before the date of commencement of the Work. If the successful bidder does not comply with this paragraph, Owner may revoke and/or cancel the award to the successful bidder and award the Contract to the next lowest bidder, or may otherwise proceed as allowed by law. A Roof Project Certification is not required if (1) the Owner has ADA (average daily attendance) of 2,500 or less, or (2) the Project involves repair of 25% or less of the roof, or costs \$21,000 or less.

CONTRACT BONDS:

As required by the Contract Documents, two bonds, as itemized below and in the forms presented in these Contract Documents, shall be furnished by the successful bidder on the Project at the time of entering into the Contract and filed with the Owner before the successful bidder commences any work on the Project. They shall be in the form of surety bonds issued by Admitted Surety insurers (an insurance organization authorized by the Insurance Commissioner to transact business of insurance in the State of California during this calendar year). The surety insurers must, unless otherwise agreed to by Owner in writing, at the time of issuance of the bond, have a rating not lower than "A-" as rated by A.M. Best Company, Inc. or other independent rating companies. Owner reserves the right to approve or reject the surety insurers selected by Contractor and to require Contractor to obtain bonds from surety insurers satisfactory to the Owner.

Performance Bond in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Sum to insure Owner during construction, and for one year after completion and during any warranty or guaranty period, against faulty or improper materials or workmanship and to assure Owner of full and prompt performance of the Contract.

Payment Bond (Labor and Material) in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Sum in accordance with the laws of the State of California to secure payment of any and all claims for labor and materials used or consumed in performance of this Contract.

DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND ADDENDA OR BULLETINS:

Drawings, Project Manuals, Specifications, Addenda and Bulletins will be posted on the District website at www.berryessa.k12.ca.us click on Business Services > Purchasing > Current Bids for updates. Staff recommends that all vendors periodically check the District current bid section on the website for updates and addenda during the bidding process.

SUBSTITUTION OF MATERIALS:

The Contractor must ensure that the proposed substitutions by the Contractor or its subcontractors are submitted to the Architect's office a minimum of fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the Bid Opening for review and possible approval of any equipment or materials thought to be equal to or better than those specified in the drawings or specifications. An addendum will be issued seven (7) calendar days prior to Bid Opening, including all equipment and materials deemed equivalent to those specified and approved by the Architect. Submittals shall include comparative spec-data of the specified equipment or material and the proposed substitution as set forth in the Contract Documents. Submittals without this information will be automatically rejected.

PAYMENTS:

Payments to the Contractor on account of the Contract shall be made in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents.

TAXES:

The Owner is generally exempt from payment of Federal Excise Tax on materials. The Owner will furnish exemption certificates to the Contractor to be used to obtain materials ordinarily subject to Federal Excise Tax without payment of the tax. Bidder shall deduct Federal Excise Taxes from their bid prices before submitting bids, so that such taxes will not be included in the Contract Sum.

EARLY TERMINATION:

Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, if for any fiscal year of this Contract the governing body of the Owner fails to appropriate or allocate funds for future periodic payments under the Contract after exercising reasonable efforts to do so, the Owner may upon thirty (30) days' notice, order work on the Project to cease. The Owner will remain obligated to pay for the work already performed but shall not be obligated to pay the balance remaining unpaid beyond the fiscal period for which funds have been appropriated or allocated and for which the work has not been done.

TIME OF COMPLETION AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES:

Time of Completion for the Project shall be as follows:

Start Date: January 16, 2023

Completion Date: February 24, 2023

Liquidated damages will accrue and may be assessed as provided in the Contract Documents. Should said Work not be Completed within the time limit as may be extended as herein provided (i.e., the Completion deadline), damages will be sustained by the Owner. It is understood and agreed that it is and will be impracticable or extremely

difficult to determine the actual amount of damages which the Owner will sustain in the event of and by reason of such delay, and it is therefore agreed that the Contractor will pay the Owner the sum of **One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000.00) per calendar day** for each and every day's delay beyond the Completion deadline as and for liquidated damages, during or as a result of each calendar day by which Completion of the Project is delayed beyond the Completion deadline; in case the Contractor fails to make such payment, the Owner may deduct the amount thereof from any money due or that may become due the Contractor under the Contract. Should such money not be sufficient, the Owner shall have the right to recover the balance from the Contractor or its Sureties.

BID PROTEST PROCEDURE

Any bidder may file a bid protest. The protest shall be filed in writing with the Purchasing and Contracts Manager not more than ONE (1) business day after the date of the bid opening. An e-mail address shall be provided and by filing the protest, the protesting bidder consents to receipt of e-mail notices for purposes of the protest and protest related questions and protest appeal, if applicable. The protest shall specify the reasons and facts upon which the protest is based.

Resolution of Bid Controversy: Once the bid protest is received, the apparent lowest responsible bidder will be notified of the protest and the evidence presented. If appropriate, the apparent low bidder will be given an opportunity to rebut the evidence and present evidence that the apparent low bidder should be allowed to perform the work. If deemed appropriate by the District, an informal hearing will be held. District will issue a written decision within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the protest, unless factors beyond the District's reasonable control prevent such resolution. The decision on the bid protest will be copied to all parties involved in the protest.

<u>Appeal</u>: If the protesting bidder or the apparent low bidder is not satisfied with the decision, the matter may be appealed to the Assistant Superintendent of Business Services, or their designee, within three (3) business days after receipt of the District's written decision on the bid protest. The appeal must be in writing and sent via overnight registered mail with all accompanying information relied upon for the appeal and an email address from which questions and responses may be provided to:

Berryessa Union School District Attn: Assistant Superintendent of Business Services 1376 Piedmont Rd San Jose, CA 95132

<u>Appeal Review</u>: The Assistant Superintendent of Business Services or their designee shall review the decision on the bid protest from the Purchasing and Contracts Manager and issue a written response to the appeal, or if appropriate, appoint a Hearing Office to conduct a hearing and issue a written decision. The written decision of the Purchasing and Contracts Manager shall be rendered within fifteen (15) calendar days and shall state

the basis for the decision. The decision concerning the appeal will be final and not subject to any further Appeals.

Reservation of Rights to Proceed with Project Pending Appeal. The District reserves the right to proceed to award the Contract for the Project and commence construction pending an Appeal. If there is State Funding or a critical completion deadline, the District may choose to shorten the time limits set forth in this Section due to the urgency of proceeding with work if written notice is provided to the protesting party. E-mailed notice with a written confirmation sent by First Class Mail shall be sufficient to constitute written notice. If there is no written response to a written notice shortening time, the District may proceed with the award.

<u>Finality</u>. Failure to comply with this Bid Protest Procedure shall constitute a waiver of the right to protest and shall constitute a failure to exhaust the protesting bidder's administrative remedies.

END OF DOCUMENT

BID FORM

Berryessa Union School District 1376 Piedmont Rd. San Jose, CA 95132

Dear Board Members:

The undersigned doing business under the firm name of:

hereby propose and agree to enter into a Contract, to furnish any and all labor, materials, applicable taxes, equipment and services for the completion of Work described hereinafter and in the Contract Documents:

New District Office Structured Cabling Bid # B-07-2022-23

prepared by: McKim Design Group for the amount of:

1		
	Dollars	
	Amount in Words	\$
	Base Bid – Structured Cabling	
2		
	Ten Thousand Dollars	
	Allowance for Unforeseen Conditions	\$10,000.00
3		
	Dollars	
	Total Amount in Words	<u>\$</u>
	Base Bid + Allowance	

11.1.6.1 UNIT PRICES

Any and all additional work and/or deductions shall be based on the Unit Prices. DO NOT INCLUDE THE UNIT PRICING IN YOUR BASE BID.

N/A

11.1.6.2 COURSE-OF-CONSTRUCTION INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

Contractor, during the progress of the Work and until final acceptance of the Work by Owner upon completion of the entire Contract, shall maintain Builder's Risk/Course-of-Construction insurance satisfactory to the Owner, issued on a completed value basis on all insurable Work included under the Contract Documents. This insurance shall insure against all risks, including but not limited to the following perils: vandalism, theft, malicious mischief, fire, sprinkler leakage, civil authority, sonic boom, explosion, collapse, flood, earthquake (for projects not solely funded through revenue bonds, limited to earthquakes equivalent to or under 3.5 on the

Richter Scale in magnitude), wind, hail, lightning, smoke, riot or civil commotion, debris removal (including demolition) and reasonable compensation for the Architect's services and expenses required as a result of such insured loss. This insurance shall provide coverage in an amount not less than the full cost to repair, replace or reconstruct the Work. Such insurance shall include the Owner, the Architect, and any other person or entity with an insurable interest in the Work as an additional named insured.

The Contractor shall submit to the Owner for its approval all items deemed to be uninsurable under the Builder's Risk/Course-of Construction insurance. The risk of the damage to the Work due to the perils covered by the Builder's Risk/Course-of-Construction insurance, as well as any other hazard which might result in damage to the Work, is that of the Contractor and the surety, and no claims for such loss or damage shall be recognized by the Owner, nor will such loss or damage excuse the complete and satisfactory performance of the Contract by the Contractor.

If written notice of the Award of Contract is mailed, faxed, or delivered to the undersigned at any time before this bid is withdrawn, the undersigned shall, within ten (10) days after the date of such mailing, faxing, or delivering of such notice, execute and deliver an agreement in the form of agreement present in these Contract Documents and give Performance and Payment Bonds in accordance with the specifications and bid as accepted.

The undersigned hereby be mailed, faxed, or deli	•	the office to which	such Notice of Awar	d of Contract may
Our Public Liability and	l Property Dam	age Insurance is pla	aced with:	
Our Workers' Compensa	ation Insurance	is placed with:		_
Circular letters, bulleting bidding are included in				_
The receipt of the follow	ving addenda to	the specifications is	is acknowledged:	
Addendum No [Addendum No [Date A Date A	ddendum No ddendum No	Date Date	
This bid may be withdra authorized postponemer	•	prior to the schedu	aled time for the oper	ning of bids or any

A bidder shall not submit a bid unless the bidder's California contractor's license number appears clearly on the bid, the license expiration date and class are stated, and the bid contains a statement that the representations made therein are made under penalty of perjury. Any bid submitted by a contractor who is not licensed pursuant to Business and Professions Code section 7028.15 shall be considered nonresponsive and shall be rejected. Any bid not containing the above information may be considered nonresponsive and may be rejected.

NOTE: Please note the signature requirements for each company type.

Each bid must give the full business address of the bidder and be signed by bidder with bidder's usual signature.

Bids by Partnerships - must furnish the full name of all partners and must be signed in the partnership name by a general partner with authority to bind the partnership in such matters, followed by the signature and designation of the person signing. The name of the person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature.

Bids by Corporations - must be signed with the legal name of the corporation, followed by the name of the state of incorporation and by the signature and designation of the chairman of the board, president or any vice president, and then followed by a second signature by the secretary, assistant secretary, the chief financial officer or assistant treasurer. All persons signing must be authorized to bind the corporation in the matter. The name of each person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature. Satisfactory evidence of the authority of the officer signing on behalf of a corporation shall be furnished.

The undersigned declares under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the representations made in this bid are true and correct.

CONTRACTOR Name of Company as Licensed: _____ Business Address: Telephone Number: California Contractor License No.: Class and Expiration Date: _____ DIR Number: State of Incorporation: () Evidence of authority to bind corporation is attached. Dated: _____ Signed: Signed: Its: _____ Title (if Corporation Chairman, President Title (if Corporation Secretary, Assistant Or Vice President) Secretary, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer, or Assistance Treasurer

END OF DOCUMENT

BID BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that we the undersigned as Principal and as
Surety, are hereby held and firmly bound unto the Berryessa Union School District ("Owner") in the sum of Dollars (\$) for payment of which sum, well and truly to be made, we hereby jointly and severally bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns.
The condition of the above obligation is such that whereas the Principal has submitted to the Owner a certain bid, attached hereto and hereby made a part hereof, to enter into a Contract in writing for the construction of New District Office – Structured Cabling Project in strict accordance with Contract Documents.
NOW, THEREFORE,
a. If said bid shall be rejected, or, in the alternative;
b. If said bid shall be accepted and the Principal shall execute and deliver a contract in the form of agreement attached hereto and shall execute and deliver Performance and Payment Bonds in the forms attached hereto (all properly completed in accordance with said bid), and shall in all other respects perform the agreement created by the acceptance of said bid;
Then this obligation shall be void, otherwise the same shall remain in full force and effect, it being expressly understood and agreed that the liability of the Surety for any and all default of the Principal hereunder shall be the amount of this obligation as herein stated.
Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract on the call for bids, or to the Work to be performed hereunder, or the specifications accompanying the same, shall in any way affect its obligation under this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of said Contract or the call for bids, or to the Work, or to the specifications.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above-bounden parties have executed this instrument under several seals this day of, 201, the name and corporate party being hereto affixed and these presents duly signed by its undersigned representative, pursuant to authority of its governing body. In the presence of:

(Notary Seal)	
	(Principal)
	(Business Address)
	(Corporate Surety)
	Business Address)
	By:
The rate or premium of this bond is amount of premium charged, \$	per thousand, the total
(The above must be filled	in by Corporate Surety).
END OF	DOCUMENT

DESIGNATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS

Each bidder shall set forth below the name and the location of the place of business of each subcontractor and the California contractor license number of each subcontractor who will perform work or labor or render service to the Contractor in or about the construction of the Work or improvement, or to a subcontractor licensed by the State of California who, under subcontract to the Contractor, specially fabricates and installs a portion of the Work or improvement according to detailed drawings contained in the plans and specifications, in an amount in excess of one-half of 1 percent (0.5%) of the bidder's total bid, and the portion of the Work which will be done by each subcontractor. An inadvertent error in listing a California contractor's license number shall not be grounds for filing a bid protest or for considering the bid nonresponsive if the bidder submits the corrected contractor's license number to the Owner within 24 hours after the bid opening, or any continuation thereof, so long as the corrected contractor's license number corresponds to the submitted name and location for that subcontractor.

If the Contractor fails to specify a subcontractor for any portion of the Work to be performed under the Contract in excess of one-half of 1 percent (0.5%) of the Contractor's total bid, the Contractor shall be deemed to have agreed to perform such portion itself, and shall not be permitted to subcontract that portion of the Work except under the conditions hereinafter set forth.

Subletting or subcontracting of any portion of the Work as to which no subcontractor was designated in the original bid shall only be permitted in cases of public emergency or necessity, and then only after a finding reduced to writing as a public record of the legislative body of the Owner.

As of March 1, 2015, for any bid proposal submitted, and as of April 1, 2015, for any contract for public work entered into, an inadvertent error in listing a subcontractor who is not registered under Labor Code section 1725.5 shall not be grounds for filing a bid protest or grounds for considering the bid nonresponsive, provided that either: the subcontractor is registered prior to the bid opening; or the subcontractor is registered and has paid the penalty registration fee specified in Labor Code section 1725.5(a)(2)(E), if applicable, within 24 hours after the bid opening; or the subcontractor is replaced by another registered subcontractor under Public Contract Code section 4107. Failure of a listed subcontractor to be registered shall be grounds under Public Contract Code section 4107 for the Contractor, with the Owner's consent, to substitute a registered subcontractor for the unregistered subcontractor.

Failure to provide this information in a legible manner may result in the rejection of an otherwise acceptable bid.

NOTE: Reproduce page two of this section for additional listings needed beyond the length of this form.

Name of Subcontractor & Phone No.	Location of Subcontractor	California Contractor License Number
	Subcontractor &	Subcontractor & Subcontractor

Portion of Work	Name of Subcontractor & Phone No.	Location of Subcontractor	California Contractor License Number		
I am the authoriz Subcontractors and I de contractor license in good subcontractor is listed.	clare that each subco		valid and current		
I declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing is true and correct and that this declaration is executed on, 201, at[city],[state].					
Signature:					

END OF DOCUMENT

Print Name: _____

Title: _____

SUFFICIENT FUNDS DECLARATION (Labor Code section 2810) TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

Owner: Berryessa Union School Dis	trict			
Project:				
I,, the end of, the end of	cation, and that t name of enti- uring the Proj	such bid i ty] to comp ect, includi	ncludes sufficions of the plant of the payment of t	ent funds to cal, state or f prevailing
wage, and that/Code section 2810(d) if awarded the		Compry w	iui uie provisio	ils of Labor
I declare under penalty of perforegoing is true and correct and[state].				
Date:		Signature		_
	Print Name: _			_
	Print Title:			-

END OF DOCUMENT

Berryessa Union School District New District Office

NON COLLUSION DECLARATION TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

Owner: Berry	yessa Union School District	
Project:		
The undersign	ed declares:	
I am the foregoing bid.	he of	, the party making the
partnership, conot collusive of other bidder to colluded, consider to refrasought by agreethe bidder or a price, or of the bidder has not thereof, or the corporation, prember or age	ompany, association, organizator sham. The bidder has not do put in a false or sham bidderied, connived, or agreed within from bidding. The bidder element, communication, or communication, or communication of any other bidder, or to fix any at of any other bidder. All sit, directly or indirectly, submer contents thereof, or divulged artnership, company, associated	of, or on behalf of, any undisclosed person, tion, or corporation. The bid is genuine and directly or indirectly induced or solicited any. The bidder has not directly or indirectly the any bidder or anyone else to put in a sham has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, onference with anyone to fix the bid price of a overhead, profit, or cost element of the bid teatements contained in the bid are true. The itted his or her bid price or any breakdown information or data relative thereto, to any tion, organization, bid depository, or to any dusive or sham bid, and has not paid, and will see.
partnership, jo other entity, h	int venture, limited liability of	on on behalf of a bidder that is a corporation, company, limited liability partnership, or any has full power to execute, and does execute,
foregoing is tr		der the laws of the State of California that the claration is executed on, 201,
Signature		-
Print Name	END OF D	- OCUMENT

WORKERS' COMPENSATION CERTIFICATE

Labor Code Section 3700, in relevant part, provides:

"Every employer except the state shall secure the payment of compensation in one or more of the following ways:

- (a) By being insured against liability to pay compensation in one or more insurers duly authorized to write compensation insurance in this state.
- (b) By securing from the Director of Industrial Relations a certificate of consent to self-insure either as an individual employer or as one employer in a group of employers. Said certificate may be given upon furnishing proof satisfactory to the Director of Industrial Relations of ability to self-insure and to pay any compensation that may become due to his or her employees, ... "

I am aware of the provisions of the Labor Code Section 3700 which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this contract. I shall supply the Owner with certificates of insurance evidencing that Workers' Compensation Insurance is in effect and providing that the Owner will receive thirty (30) days' notice of cancellation.

Name of Contractor	_
Signature	_
Print Name	

(In accordance with Article 5 (commencing at Section 1860], Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, the above certificate must be signed and filed with the awarding body prior to performing any work under the contract.)

END OF DOCUMENT

SUFFICIENT FUNDS DECLARATION (Labor Code section 2810) TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

Owner: Berryessa Union School Dis	trict			
Project:				
I,, the end of, the end of	cation, and that t name of enti- uring the Proj	such bid i ty] to comp ect, includi	ncludes sufficions of the plant of the payment of t	ent funds to cal, state or f prevailing
wage, and that/Code section 2810(d) if awarded the		Compry w	iui uie provisio	ils of Labor
I declare under penalty of perforegoing is true and correct and[state].				
Date:		Signature		_
	Print Name: _			_
	Print Title:			-

END OF DOCUMENT

Berryessa Union School District New District Office

NON COLLUSION DECLARATION TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

Owner: Berry	yessa Union School District	
Project:		
The undersign	ed declares:	
I am the foregoing bid.	he of	, the party making the
partnership, conot collusive of other bidder to colluded, consider to refrasought by agreethe bidder or a price, or of the bidder has not thereof, or the corporation, prember or age	ompany, association, organizator sham. The bidder has not do put in a false or sham bidderied, connived, or agreed within from bidding. The bidder element, communication, or communication, or communication of any other bidder, or to fix any at of any other bidder. All sit, directly or indirectly, submer contents thereof, or divulged artnership, company, associated	of, or on behalf of, any undisclosed person, tion, or corporation. The bid is genuine and directly or indirectly induced or solicited any. The bidder has not directly or indirectly the any bidder or anyone else to put in a sham has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, onference with anyone to fix the bid price of a overhead, profit, or cost element of the bid teatements contained in the bid are true. The itted his or her bid price or any breakdown information or data relative thereto, to any tion, organization, bid depository, or to any dusive or sham bid, and has not paid, and will see.
partnership, jo other entity, h	int venture, limited liability of	on on behalf of a bidder that is a corporation, company, limited liability partnership, or any has full power to execute, and does execute,
foregoing is tr		der the laws of the State of California that the claration is executed on, 201,
Signature		-
Print Name	END OF D	- OCUMENT

WORKERS' COMPENSATION CERTIFICATE

Labor Code Section 3700, in relevant part, provides:

"Every employer except the state shall secure the payment of compensation in one or more of the following ways:

- (a) By being insured against liability to pay compensation in one or more insurers duly authorized to write compensation insurance in this state.
- (b) By securing from the Director of Industrial Relations a certificate of consent to self-insure either as an individual employer or as one employer in a group of employers. Said certificate may be given upon furnishing proof satisfactory to the Director of Industrial Relations of ability to self-insure and to pay any compensation that may become due to his or her employees, ... "

I am aware of the provisions of the Labor Code Section 3700 which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this contract. I shall supply the Owner with certificates of insurance evidencing that Workers' Compensation Insurance is in effect and providing that the Owner will receive thirty (30) days' notice of cancellation.

Name of Contractor	_
Signature	_
Print Name	

(In accordance with Article 5 (commencing at Section 1860], Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, the above certificate must be signed and filed with the awarding body prior to performing any work under the contract.)

END OF DOCUMENT

DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE CERTIFICATION

PROJECT/CONTRACT NO.:	for the
between Berryessa Union Scho	ol District (the "District" or the "Owner") and
	(the "Contractor" or the "Bidder") for
	(the "Contract" or the "Project").

This Drug-Free Workplace Certification form is required from the successful Bidder pursuant to Government Code section 8350 et seq., the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990. The Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990 requires that every person or organization awarded a contract or grant for the procurement of any property or service from any state agency must certify that it will provide a drug-free workplace by doing certain specified acts. In addition, the Act provides that each contract or grant awarded by a state agency may be subject to suspension of payments or termination of the contract or grant, and the contractor or grantee may be subject to debarment from future contracting, if the contracting agency determines that specified acts have occurred.

The District is not a "state agency" as defined in the applicable section(s) of the Government Code, but the District is a local agency and public school district under California law and requires all contractors on District projects to comply with the provisions and requirements of Government Code section 8350 et seq., the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990.

Contractor shall certify that it will provide a drug-free workplace by doing all of the following:

- a. Publishing a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the person's or organization's workplace and specifying actions which will be taken against employees for violations of the prohibition;
- b. Establishing a drug-free awareness program to inform employees about all of the following:
 - (1) The dangers of drug abuse in the workplace.
 - (2) The person's or organization's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace.
 - (3) The availability of drug counseling, rehabilitation, and employee-assistance programs.
 - (4) The penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations.
- c. Requiring that each employee engaged in the performance of the contract or grant be given a copy of the statement required above, and that, as a condition of

employment on the contract or grant, the employee agrees to abide by the terms of the statement.

I, the undersigned, agree to fulfill the terms and requirements of Government Code section 8355 listed above and will publish a statement notifying employees concerning (a) the prohibition of controlled substance at the workplace, (b) establishing a drug-free awareness program, and (c) requiring that each employee engaged in the performance of the contract be given a copy of the statement required by section 8355(a), and requiring that the employee agree to abide by the terms of that statement.

I also understand that if the District determines that I have either (a) made a false certification herein, or (b) violated this certification by failing to carry out the requirements of section 8355, that the Contract awarded herein is subject to termination, suspension of payments, or both. I further understand that, should I violate the terms of the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990, I may be subject to debarment in accordance with the requirements of section 8350 et seq.

I acknowledge that I am aware of the provisions of Government Code section 8350 et seq. and hereby certify that I will adhere to the requirements of the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990.

Date:	
Proper Name of Contractor:	
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
	END OF DOCUMENT

ROOF PROJECT CERTIFICATION

[Public Contract Code §3006(a,)(b)]

_			-	
l,	[name], ed, given , or agreed to g	.:	[name of emp	oloyer], certify
	n, or any financial ince			
	roof project contract. A			-
•	business, partnership, co	•		club, or other
organization, entity,	or group of individuals.	Furthermore, I,	,	
[name],	[name of emp	ployer], certify	that I do 1	not have, and
throughout the dura	tion of the contract, I v	will not have,	any financial	relationship in
	performance of this con	•	_	
consultant, materials	manufacturer, distributo	or, or vendor tha	it is not disclos	sed below.
ī	[nama]	[mama	of amploya	ul hava tha
following financial	[name], relationships, with an	[name	oj employel	rj, nave me
	rer, distributor, or vend	or, or other pe	erson in conne	ection with the
following roof project	it contract:			
Iname and a	ddress of building, contra	act date and nu	mhor]	
trame and ac	iaress of buttating, continu	ici aaic ana mii	moer j	
[name and ad	ddress of building, contro	act date and nui	mber]	
-	v G		-	
[name and ac	ldress of building, contra	act date and nui	mber]	
г 1	1.1 (1.1.1.	. 1 . 1	1 7	
[name and ac	ddress of building, contro	act date and nui	mber]	
I certify that	to the best of my knowle	edge, the conte	nts of this disc	losure are true.
or are believed to be	•	eage, the conten	ares of this cise	iosaic aic iiac,
	Signature	_		Date
	5 . 3.			
	Print Name			
	Print Name of	Employer		
	FND OF DO	CHMFNT		

FINGERPRINTING NOTICE AND ACKNOWLEDGMENT

(Education Code Section 45125.2(a))

Note: This document must be executed and submitted with the bid.

Business entities entering into contracts with the Owner for the construction, reconstruction, rehabilitation or repair of a facility must comply with Education Code sections 45125.1 and 45125.2. Such entities are responsible for ensuring full compliance with the law and should therefore review all applicable statutes and regulations. The following information is provided simply to assist such entities with compliance with the law.

- 1. If the Owner determines your employee(s) will have more than limited contact with students, then you must take one or more of the following steps:
 - a. Install a physical barrier at the worksite to limit contact with pupils.
 - b. Have an employee, who the Department of Justice has ascertained has not been convicted of a violent or serious felony, continually monitor and supervise employees. The entity shall verify in the Independent Contractor Student Contact Form to the Owner that the employee charged with monitoring and supervising its employees has no such convictions. (See attached.)
 - c. Arrange, with Owner's approval, for surveillance by Owner's personnel.

If one or more of these steps is taken, you are not required to comply with Education Code section 45125.1.

2. If you are providing the services in an emergency or exceptional situation, you are not required to comply with Education Code section 45125.2. An "emergency or exceptional" situation is one in which pupil health or safety is endangered or when repairs are needed to make a facility safe and habitable. Owner shall determine whether an emergency or exceptional situation exists.

I have read the foregoing and agree to comply with the requirements of Education Code §§ 45125.1 and 45125.2 as applicable.

Dated:		
	Signature	
Name:	Title:	

ATTACHMENT

Under Education Code section 45125.1, no employee of a contractor or subcontractor who has been convicted of or has criminal proceedings pending for a violent or serious felony may come into contact with any student. A violent felony is any felony listed in subdivision (c) of Section 667.5 of the Penal Code. Those felonies are presently defined as:

- (1) Murder or voluntary manslaughter.
- (2) Mayhem.
- (3) Rape as defined in paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) of Section 261 or paragraph (1) or (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 262.
- (4) Sodomy as defined in subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 286.
- (5) Oral copulation as defined in subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 288a.
- (6) Lewd or lascivious act as defined in subdivision (a) or (b) of Section 288.
- (7) Any felony punishable by death or imprisonment in the state prison for life.
- (8) Any felony in which the defendant inflicts great bodily injury on any person other than an accomplice which has been charged and proved as provided for in Section 12022.7, 12022.8, or 12022.9 on or after July 1, 1977, or as specified prior to July 1, 1977, in Sections 213, 264, and 461, or any felony in which the defendant uses a firearm which use has been charged and proved as provided in subdivision (a) of Section 12022.3, or Section 12022.5 or 12022.55.
- (9) Any robbery.
- (10) Arson, in violation of subdivision (a) or (b) of Section 451.
- (11) Sexual penetration as defined in subdivision (a) or (j) of Section 289.
- (12) Attempted murder.
- (13) A violation of Section 18745, 18750, or 18755.
- (14) Kidnapping.
- (15) Assault with the intent to commit a specified felony, in violation of Section 220.
- (16) Continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 288.5.

- (17) Carjacking, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 215.
- (18) Rape, spousal rape, or sexual penetration, in concert, in violation of Section 264.1.
- (19) Extortion, as defined in Section 518, which would constitute a felony violation of Section 186.22 of the Penal Code.
- (20) Threats to victims or witnesses, as defined in Section 136.1, which would constitute a felony violation of Section 186.22 of the Penal Code.
- (21) Any burglary of the first degree, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 460, wherein it is charged and proved that another person, other than an accomplice, was present in the residence during the commission of the burglary.
- (22) Any violation of Section 12022.53.
- (23) A violation of subdivision (b) or (c) of Section 11418.

A serious felony is any felony listed in subdivision (c) Section 1192.7 of the Penal Code. Those felonies are presently defined as:

(1) Murder or voluntary manslaughter; (2) Mayhem; (3) Rape; (4) Sodomy by force, violence, duress, menace, threat of great bodily injury, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person; (5) Oral copulation by force, violence, duress, menace, threat of great bodily injury, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person; (6) Lewd or lascivious act on a child under the age of 14 years; (7) Any felony punishable by death or imprisonment in the state prison for life; (8) Any felony in which the defendant personally inflicts great bodily injury on any person, other than an accomplice, or any felony in which the defendant personally uses a firearm; (9) Attempted murder; (10) Assault with intent to commit rape, or robbery; (11) Assault with a deadly weapon or instrument on a peace officer; (12) Assault by a life prisoner on a non-inmate; (13) Assault with a deadly weapon by an inmate; (14) Arson; (15) Exploding a destructive device or any explosive with intent to injure; (16) Exploding a destructive device or any explosive causing bodily injury, great bodily injury, or mayhem; (17) Exploding a destructive device or any explosive with intent to murder; (18) Any burglary of the first degree; (19) Robbery or bank robbery; (20) Kidnapping; (21) Holding of a hostage by a person confined in a state prison; (22) Attempt to commit a felony punishable by death or imprisonment in the state prison for life; (23) Any felony in which the defendant personally used a dangerous or deadly weapon; (24) Selling, furnishing, administering, giving, or offering to sell, furnish, administer, or give to a minor any heroin, cocaine, phencyclidine (PCP), or any

methamphetamine-related drug, as described in paragraph (2) of subdivision (d) of Section 11055 of the Health and Safety Code, or any of the precursors of methamphetamines, as described in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (f) of Section 11055 or subdivision (a) of Section 11100 of the Health and Safety Code; (25) Any violation of subdivision (a) of Section 289 where the act is accomplished against the victim's will by force, violence, duress, menace, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person; (26) Grand theft involving a firearm; (27)carjacking; (28) any felony offense, which would also constitute a felony violation of Section 186.22; (29) assault with the intent to commit mayhem, rape, sodomy, or oral copulation, in violation of Section 220; (30) throwing acid or flammable substances, in violation of Section 244; (31) assault with a deadly weapon, firearm, machine gun, assault weapon, or semiautomatic firearm or assault on a peace officer or firefighter, in violation of Section 245; (32) assault with a deadly weapon against a public transit employee, custodial officer, or school employee, in violation of Sections 245.2, 245.3, or 245.5; (33) discharge of a firearm at an inhabited dwelling, vehicle, or aircraft, in violation of Section 246; (34) commission of rape or sexual penetration in concert with another person, in violation of Section 264.1; (35) continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 288.5; (36) shooting from a vehicle, in violation of subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 26100; (37) intimidation of victims or witnesses, in violation of Section 136.1; (38) criminal threats, in violation of Section 422; (39) any attempt to commit a crime listed in this subdivision other than an assault; (40) any violation of Section 12022.53; (41) a violation of subdivision (b) or (c) of Section 11418; and (42) any conspiracy to commit an offense described in this subdivision.

INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR STUDENT CONTACT FORM

Contra	ctor N	fame:						
Superv	isor/F	oreman Name:						
Start D								
Compl	letion]	Date:						
Location								
Hours	of Wo	ork:						
		me on Grounds:						
_		imployees on the Job:						
Yes	No []	Employees will have more than limited contact with students as determined by Owner, or if by Contractor, please explain:						
If yes,	the fo	llowing steps will be taken to ensure student safety (check):						
	[]	A physical barrier will be installed at the worksite to limit contact with pupils.						
[] Employees will be continually monitored and supervised by an employee winot been convicted of a violent or serious felony.								
		Name of Supervising Employee:						
		Date of Department of Justice verification that supervising employee has not been convicted of a violent or serious felony:						
		Name of employee who is the custodian of the Department of Justice verification information:						
	[]	Owner agrees: Employees will be surveilled by Owner's personnel.						
I decla knowle		er penalty of perjury that the foregoing is true and correct to the best of my						
Dated:								
		Signature Trans 1 Names						
		Typed Name:						
		Title:						
Note:	This o	document must be executed and submitted with the executed Agreement between						

Berryessa Union School District New District Office

Owner and Contractor. END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 45 34 IRAN CONTRACTING ACT CERTIFICATION

(Public Contract Code sections 2202-2208)

As required by Public Contract Code ("PCC") section 2204 for contracts of \$1,000,000 or more, please insert bidder's or financial institution's name and Federal ID Number (if available) and complete **one** of the options below. Please note that California law establishes penalties for providing false certifications, including civil penalties equal to the greater of \$250,000 or twice the amount of the contract for which the false certification was made; contract termination; and three-year ineligibility to bid on contracts. (PCC §2205.)

OPTION #1 - CERTIFICATION

I, the official named below, certify I am duly authorized to execute this certification on behalf of the bidder/financial institution identified below, and the bidder/financial institution identified below is <u>not</u> on the current list of persons engaged in investment activities in Iran created by California Department of General Services ("DGS") and is not a financial institution extending twenty million dollars (\$20,000,000) or more in credit to another person/bidder, for 45 days or more, if that other person/bidder will use the credit to provide goods or services in the energy sector in Iran and is identified on the current list of persons engaged in investment activities in Iran created by DGS. (PCC §2204(a).)

Bidder Name/Financial Institution (F	Federal ID Number (or n/a)	
By (Authorized Signature)		11.
Printed Name and Title of Person Sig		
Date Executed		

OPTION #2 – EXEMPTION

Pursuant to Public Contract Code sections 2203(c) and (d), a public entity may permit a bidder/financial institution engaged in investment activities in Iran, on a case-by-case basis, to be eligible for, or to bid on, submit a proposal for, or enters into or renews, a contract for goods and services. If you have obtained an exemption from the certification requirement under the Iran Contracting Act, please fill out the information below, and attach documentation demonstrating the exemption approval.

Bidder Name/Financial Institution (Printed)	Federal ID Number (or n/a)
By (Authorized Signature)	
Printed Name and Title of Person Signing	Date Executed

END OF DOCUMENT

NOTICE OF INTENT TO AWARD

DATE POSTED:
CONTRACT NUMBER:
PROJECT TITLE:
Bonny S Gregorius, the Purchasing and Contracts Manager of the Berryessa Union School District, intends to recommend to the Board of Trustees of the Berryessa Union School District the Award of the above-referenced Project to at meeting of the Board of Trustees.
Deliver to the District FOUR fully executed counterparts of Document 00 52 26 (Agreement). Each copy of Document 00 52 26 (Agreement) must bear your original signature on the signature page and your initials on each page. Please print as single sided copies.
You must provide a scanned <u>signed copy</u> of the agreement before 3:00pm on You must provide the original completed documents listed below by 2:00pm on
FOR THE BERRYESSA UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT
By:
Bonny S Gregorius Purchasing and Contracts Manager 408-923-1871 ofc 408-926-8329 fax bgregorius@busd.net

END OF DOCUMENT

NOTICE OF AWARD

Attn:	
	ΓRACT NO.: ΓRACT FOR:
The C	Contract Sum:Dollars (\$)
1. Notic	One electronic copy of the proposed Contract Documents listed below accompanies this e of Intent to Award.
2.	You must provide the original completed documents listed below by 2:00pm on
	a. Deliver to District TWO originals of Document 00 61 13.13 (Construction Performance Bond), executed by you and your surety.
	b. Deliver to District TWO originals of Document 00 61 13.16 (Construction Labor and Material Payment Bond), executed by you and your surety.
	c. Deliver to District TWO original sets of the insurance certificates with endorsements required under Document 00 72 00 (General Conditions).
3.	Failure to comply with these conditions within the time specified will entitle District to consider your Bid abandoned, to annul this Notice of Award, and to declare your Bid security forfeited.
4.	Within 10 days after you comply with the conditions in Paragraph 2 of this Document 00 51 00, District will return to you one fully signed counterpart of Document 00 52 26 (Agreement).
5.	Before you may start any Work at the Site, you must attend a preconstruction conference. The preconstruction conference will be arranged through Kitchell CEM. Questions regarding bonds and insurance may be directed to Bonny S Gregorius, Purchasing

Manager at 408-923-1871.

6. **SB 854 COMPLIANCE:** No contractor or subcontractor may be listed on a bid proposal for a public works project unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code section 1725.5.

No contractor or subcontractor may be awarded a contract for public work on a public works project unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code section 1725.5.

This project is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the Department of Industrial Relations.

7. FURNISHING OF ELECTRONIC CERTIFIED PAYROLL RECORDS TO LABOR COMMISSIONER:

All contractors and subcontractors must furnish electronic certified payroll records directly to the Labor Commissioner (aka Division of Labor Standards Enforcement).

FOR THE BERRYESSA UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT

By:		
Bonny S Gregorius Purchasing and Contracts Manager		
Board Approval Date:		
	END OF DOCI	JMENT

AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR

	This Agr	eement	effecti	ve	, 202	2 , by	and	betwee	n Be	erryessa U	Jnion
School	District,	Santa	Clara (County,	California,	hereina	after	called	the	"Owner,"	and
			, here	einafter o	called the "C	Contract	or."				

WITNESSETH: That the Contractor and the Owner for the consideration hereinafter named agree as follows:

ARTICLE I. SCOPE OF WORK. The Contractor agrees to furnish all labor, equipment and materials, including tools, implements, and appliances required, and to perform all the work in a good and workmanlike manner, free from any and all liens and claims from mechanics, material suppliers, subcontractors, artisans, machinists, teamsters, freight carriers, and laborers required for:

all in strict compliance with the plans, drawings and specifications therefore prepared by:

McKim Design Group

and other contract documents relating thereto.

ARTICLE II. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS. The Contractor and the Owner agree that all of the documents listed in Article 1.1.1 of the General Conditions form the Contract Documents which form the Contract.

ARTICLE III. TIME TO COMPLETE AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES.

Time is of the essence in this contract, and the time of Completion for the Project shall be as follows:

Start Construction – January 16, 2023 Complete Construction – February 24, 2023

Failure to Complete the Project within the time and in the manner provided for by the Contract Documents (i.e., by the Completion deadline) shall subject the Contractor to liquidated damages. For purposes of liquidated damages, the concept of "substantial completion" shall not constitute Completion and is not part of the Contract Documents. The actual occurrence of damages and the actual amount of the damages which the Owner would suffer if the Project were not Completed by the Completion deadline are dependent upon many circumstances and conditions which could prevail in various combinations and, from the nature of the case, it is impracticable and extremely difficult to fix the actual damages. Damages which the Owner would suffer in the event of delay include, but are not limited to, loss of the use of the Project, disruption of activities, costs of administration, supervision and the incalculable inconvenience and loss suffered by the public.

Accordingly, the parties agree that the amount herein set forth shall be the amount of damages which the Owner shall directly incur upon failure of the Contractor to Complete the Project by the Completion deadline: **One Thousand Dollars (\$1000.00)**, for each calendar day by which Completion of the Project is delayed beyond the Completion deadline as adjusted by change orders.

If the Contractor becomes liable under this section, the Owner, in addition to all other remedies provided by law, shall have the right to withhold any and all retained percentages of payments and/or progress payments, and to collect the interest thereon, which would otherwise be or become due the Contractor until the liability of the Contractor under this section has been finally determined. If the retained percentages and withheld progress payments appear insufficient to discharge all liabilities of the Contractor incurred under this Article, the Contractor and its sureties shall continue to remain liable to the Owner for such liabilities until all such liabilities are satisfied in full.

If the Owner accepts any work or makes any payment under this Agreement after a default by reason of delays, the payment or payments shall in no respect constitute a waiver or modification of any Agreement provisions regarding time of Completion and liquidated damages.

ART	ICLI	E IV. PAY	MENT A	ND RETENTION.	The Owner agrees to pay the
Contractor	in	current	funds		dollars
(\$) 1	for work s	atisfactorily	y performed after red	ceipt of properly documented
and submitte	ed Ap	plications	for Payme	ent and to make pay	ments on account thereof, as
provided in	he G	eneral Con	ditions.		

The retention amount on this Project is Five Percent (5%).

ARTICLE V. CHANGES. Changes in this Agreement or in the Work to be done under this Agreement shall be made as provided in the General Conditions.

ARTICLE VI. TERMINATION. The Owner or Contractor may terminate the Contract as provided in the General Conditions.

ARTICLE VII. PREVAILING WAGES. The Project is a public work, the Work shall be performed as a public work and pursuant to the provisions of Section 1770 et seq. of the Labor Code of the State of California, which are hereby incorporated by reference and made a part hereof, the Director of Industrial Relations has determined the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the general prevailing rate for holiday and overtime work in the locality in which the work is to be performed, for each craft, classification or type of worker needed to execute this Contract. Per diem wages shall be deemed to include employer payments for health and welfare, pension, vacation, apprenticeship or other training programs, and similar purposes. Copies of the rates are on file at the Owner's principal office. The rate of prevailing wage for any craft, classification or type of workmanship to be employed on this Project is the rate established by the applicable collective bargaining agreement which rate so provided is hereby adopted by reference and shall be effective for the life of this Agreement or until

the Director of the Department of Industrial Relations determines that another rate be adopted. It shall be mandatory upon the Contractor and on any subcontractor to pay not less than the said specified rates to all workers employed in the execution of this Agreement.

The Contractor and any subcontractor under the Contractor as a penalty to the Owner shall forfeit not more than Two Hundred Dollars (\$200.00) for each calendar day or portion thereof for each worker paid less than the stipulated prevailing rates for such work or craft in which such worker is employed. The difference between such stipulated prevailing wage rates and the amount paid to each worker for each calendar day or portion thereof for which each worker was paid less than the stipulated prevailing wage rate shall be paid to each worker by the Contractor.

The Contractor and each Subcontractor shall keep or cause to be kept an accurate record for work on this Project showing the names, addresses, social security numbers, work classification, straight time and overtime hours worked and occupations of all laborers, workers and mechanics employed by them in connection with the performance of this Contract or any subcontract thereunder, and showing also the actual per diem wage paid to each of such workers, which records shall be open at all reasonable hours to inspection by the Owner, its officers and agents and to the representatives of the Division of Labor Law Enforcement of the State Department of Industrial Relations. The Contractor and each subcontractor shall furnish a certified copy of all payroll records directly to the Labor Commissioner.

For public works contracts awarded on and after January 1, 2015, those public works projects shall be subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the Department of Industrial Relations.

As of March 1, 2015, a contractor or subcontractor shall not be qualified to submit a bid or to be listed in a bid proposal subject to the requirements of Public Contract Code section 4104 unless currently registered and qualified under Labor Code section 1725.5 to perform public work as defined by Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 (§§1720 et seq.) of the Labor Code.

As of April 1, 2015, a contractor or subcontractor shall not be qualified to enter into, or engage in the performance of, any contract of public work (as defined by Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 (§§1720 et seq.) of the Labor Code) unless currently registered and qualified under Labor Code section 1725.5 to perform public work.

ARTICLE VIII. WORKING HOURS. In accordance with the provisions of Sections 1810 to 1815, inclusive, of the Labor Code of the State of California, which are hereby incorporated and made a part hereof, the time of service of any worker employed by the Contractor or a Subcontractor doing or contracting to do any part of the Work contemplated by this Agreement is limited and restricted to eight hours during any one calendar day and forty hours during any one calendar week, provided, that work may be performed by such employee in excess of said eight hours per day or forty hours per week provided that compensation for all hours worked in excess of eight hours per day, and forty hours per week, is paid at a rate not less than one and one-half (1½) times the

basic rate of pay. The Contractor and every Subcontractor shall keep an accurate record showing the name of and the actual hours worked each calendar day and each calendar week by each worker employed by them in connection with the Work. The records shall be kept open at all reasonable hours to inspection by representatives of the Owner and the Division of Labor Law Enforcement. The Contractor shall as a penalty to the Owner forfeit Twenty-five Dollars (\$25.00) for each worker employed in the execution of this Agreement by the Contractor or by any subcontractor for each calendar day during which such worker is required or permitted to work more than eight hours in any one calendar day, and forty hours in any one calendar week, except as herein provided.

ARTICLE IX. APPRENTICES. The Contractor agrees to comply with Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2, Sections 1777.5 and 1777.6 of the California Labor Code, which are hereby incorporated and made a part hereof. These sections require that contractors and subcontractors employ apprentices in apprenticeable occupations in a ratio of not less than one hour of apprentice's work for each five hours of work performed by a journeyman (unless an exemption is granted in accordance with Section 1777.5) and that contractors and subcontractors shall not discriminate among otherwise qualified employees as indentured apprentices on any public works solely on the ground of sex, race, religious creed, national origin, ancestry or color. Only apprentices as defined in Labor Code Section 3077, who are in training under apprenticeship standards and who have signed written apprentice agreements, will be employed on public works in apprenticeable occupations. The responsibility for compliance with these provisions is fixed with the Contractor for all apprenticeable occupations.

ARTICLE X. DSA OVERSIGHT PROCESS. The Contractor must comply with the applicable requirements of the Division of State Architect ("DSA") Construction Oversight Process ("DSA Oversight Process"), including but not limited to (a) notifying the Owner's Inspector of Record/Project Inspector ("IOR") upon commencement and completion of each aspect of the work as required under DSA Form 156; (b) coordinating the Work with the IOR's inspection duties and requirements; (c) submitting verified reports under DSA Form 6-C; and (d) coordinating with the Owner, Owner's Architect, any Construction Manager, any laboratories, and the IOR to meet the DSA Oversight Process requirements without delay or added costs to the Project.

Contractor shall be responsible for any additional DSA fees related to review of proposed changes to the DSA-approved construction documents, to the extent the proposed changes were caused by Contractor's wrongful act or omissions. If inspected work is found to be in non-compliance with the DSA-approved construction documents or the DSA-approved testing and inspection program, then it must be removed and corrected. Any construction that covers unapproved or uninspected work is subject to removal and correction, at Contractor's expense, in order to permit inspection and approval of the covered work in accordance with the DSA Oversight Process.

ARTICLE XI. INDEMNIFICATION AND INSURANCE. The Contractor will defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, its governing board, officers, agents, trustees, employees and others as provided in the General Conditions.

By this statement the Contractor represents that it has secured the payment of Workers' Compensation in compliance with the provisions of the Labor Code of the State of California and during the performance of the work contemplated herein will continue so to comply with said provisions of said Code. The Contractor shall supply the Owner with certificates of insurance evidencing that Workers' Compensation Insurance is in effect and providing that the Owner will receive thirty (30) days' notice of cancellation.

Contractor shall provide the insurance set forth in the General Conditions. The amount of general liability insurance shall be \$1,000,000.00 per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury and property damage and a minimum of \$2,000,000.00 aggregate. The amount of automobile liability insurance shall be \$1,000,000.00 per accident for bodily injury and property damage combined single limit.

ARTICLE XII. ENTIRE AGREEMENT. The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the parties relating to the Project and supersedes any prior or contemporaneous agreement between the parties, oral or written, including the Owner's award of the Project to Contractor, unless such agreement is expressly incorporated herein. The Owner makes no representations or warranties, express or implied, not specified in the Contract. The Contract is intended as the complete and exclusive statement of the parties' agreement pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure section 1856.

ARTICLE XIII. EXECUTION OF OTHER DOCUMENTS. The parties to this Agreement shall cooperate fully in the execution of any and all other documents and in the completion of any additional actions that may be necessary or appropriate to give full force and effect to the terms and intent of the Contract.

ARTICLE XIV. EXECUTION IN COUNTERPARTS. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts such that the signatures may appear on separate signature pages. A copy, or an original, with all signatures appended together, shall be deemed a fully executed Agreement.

ARTICLE XV. BINDING EFFECT. Contractor, by execution of this Agreement, acknowledges that Contractor has read this Agreement and the other Contract Documents, understands them, and agrees to be bound by their terms and conditions. The Contract shall inure to the benefit of and shall be binding upon the Contractor and the Owner and their respective successors and assigns.

ARTICLE XVI. SEVERABILITY; GOVERNING LAW; CHOICE OF FORUM. If any provision of the Contract shall be held invalid or unenforceable by a court of competent jurisdiction, such holding shall not invalidate or render unenforceable any other provision hereof. The Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of California. Any action or proceeding seeking any relief under or with respect to this Agreement shall be brought solely in the Superior Court of the State of California for the County of Santa Clara, subject to transfer of venue under applicable State law, provided that nothing in this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of immunity to suit by Owner.

ARTICLE XVII. AMENDMENTS. The terms of the Contract shall not be waived, altered, modified, supplemented or amended in any manner whatsoever except

by written agreement signed by the parties and approved or ratified by the Governing Board.

ARTICLE XVIII. ASSIGNMENT OF CONTRACT. The Contractor shall not assign or transfer by operation of law or otherwise any or all of its rights, burdens, duties or obligations without the prior written consent of the surety on the payment bond, the surety on the performance bond and the Owner.

ARTICLE XIX. WRITTEN NOTICE. Written notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person to the individual or member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it was intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified or overnight mail to the last business address known to the person who gives the notice.

(CONTRACTOR)	(OWNER)	
SIGNED BY (Contractor)	(Title)	
CALIFORNIA CONTRACTOR'S LICENSE NO.		
LICENSE EXPIRATION DATE		

NOTE:

Contractor must give the full business address of the Contractor and sign with Contractor's usual signature. Partnerships must furnish the full name of all partners and the Agreement must be signed in the partnership name by a general partner with authority to bind the partnership in such matters, followed by the signature and designation of the person signing. The name of the person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature. Corporations must sign with the legal name of the corporation, followed by the name of the state of incorporation and by the signature and designation of the chairman of the board, president or any vice president, and then followed by a second signature by the secretary, assistant secretary, the chief financial officer or assistant treasurer. All persons signing must be authorized to bind the corporation in the matter. The name of each person signing shall also be typed or printed below the signature. Satisfactory evidence of the authority of the officer signing on behalf of a corporation shall be furnished.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 54 26

This is a fiduciary account created by statute, Public Contract Code section 22300. The funds deposited in this account shall not be released to Contractor or any other person or entity, other than Owner, including pursuant to any purported lien or writ of attachment or execution, without the prior written, express approval of Owner.

ESCROW AGREEMENT FOR SECURITY DEPOSITS IN LIEU OF RETENTION

95132	This Escrow Agreement is made and entered into by and between the Berryessa School District, whose address is 1376 Piedmont Road, San Jose, California (hereinafter called "Owner");, whose address (hereinafter called "Contractor"); and, a state or federally chartered bank in California whose
addres	
Agent	For the consideration hereinafter set forth, the Owner, Contractor, and Escrowagree as follows:
1.	Pursuant to section 22300 of the Public Contract Code of the State of California, Contractor has the option to deposit securities with Escrow Agent as a substitute for retention earnings required to be withheld by the Owner pursuant to the Contract entered into between the Owner and Contractor in the amount of
2.	Thereafter, Owner shall make progress payments to the Contractor for such funds which otherwise would be withheld from progress payments pursuant to the Contract provisions, provided that the Escrow Agent holds securities in the form and amount specified above.
3.	Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 22300, as an alternative to the procedures set forth above, Contractor may request in writing that the Owner pay

retention amounts directly to Escrow Agent. When the Owner makes payment of retentions earned directly to the Escrow Agent, the Escrow Agent shall hold them for benefit of the Contractor until such time as the escrow created under this Escrow Agreement is terminated. The Contractor may direct the investment of the payments into securities. All terms and conditions of this Escrow Agreement and the rights and responsibilities of the parties shall be equally applicable and binding when the Owner pays the Escrow Agent directly.

- 4. The Contractor shall be responsible for paying all fees for the expenses incurred by Escrow Agent in administering the Escrow Account and all expenses of the Owner. These expenses and payment terms shall be determined by the Owner, Contractor and Escrow Agent.
- 5. The interest earned on the securities or the money market accounts held in escrow and all interest earned on that interest shall be for the sole account of Contractor and shall be subject to withdrawal by Contractor at any time and from time to time without notice to the Owner.
- 6. Contractor shall have the right to withdraw all or any part of the principal in the Escrow Account only by written notice to Escrow Agent accompanied by written authorization from Owner to the Escrow Agent that Owner consents to the withdrawal of the amount sought to be withdrawn by Contractor.
- 7. The Owner shall have the right to draw upon the securities or any amount paid directly to Escrow Agent in the event of default by the Contractor. Upon seven (7) days written notice to the Escrow Agent from the Owner of the default, the Escrow Agent shall immediately convert the securities to cash and shall distribute the cash, including any amounts paid directly to Escrow Agent pursuant to Section 3 above, as instructed by Owner. Escrow Agent shall not be concerned with the validity of any notice of default given by Owner pursuant to this paragraph, and shall promptly comply with Owner's instructions to pay over said escrowed assets. Escrow Agent further agrees to not interplead the escrowed assets in response to a conflicting demand and hereby waives any present or future opportunity of interpleader.
- 8. Upon receipt of written notification from the Owner certifying that the Contract is final and complete, and that the Contractor has complied with all requirements and procedures applicable to the Contract, Escrow Agent shall release to Contractor all securities and interest on deposit less escrow fees and charges of the Escrow Account. The escrow shall be closed immediately upon disbursement of all moneys and securities on deposit and payment of fees and charges.
- 9. Escrow Agent shall rely on the written notifications from the Owner and Contractor pursuant to Sections (4), (5), (6), (7) and (8) of this Agreement and the

release and disbursement of the securities and interest as set forth above. The names of the persons who are authorized to give written notice or to receive 10. written notice on behalf of the Owner, the Contractor and the Escrow Agent in connection with the foregoing, and exemplars of their respective signatures are as follows: ON BEHALF OF OWNER: Signature Typewritten Name Title ON BEHALF OF CONTRACTOR: Signature Typewritten Name Title ON BEHALF OF ESCROW AGENT: Signature Typewritten Name Title IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement by their proper officers on the date first set forth above. OWNER: Signature Typewritten Name

Owner and Contractor shall hold Escrow Agent harmless from Escrow Agent's

Title

CONTRACTOR:		
Signature		
Typewritten Name		
Title		
ESCROW AGENT:		
Signature		
Typewritten Name		
Title		

At the time the Escrow Account is opened, the Owner and Contractor shall deliver to the Escrow Agent a fully executed counterpart of this Agreement.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 55 00

NOTICE TO PROCEED

Dated:, 20	_
ГО:	
(Contractor)	_
ADDRESS:	
PROJECT:	
PROJECT/CONTRACT NO.: be Contractor ("Contract").	etween the Berryessa Union School District and
run on, 20 By	Fime under the above Contract will commence to y that date, you are to start performing your In accordance with the Agreement executed by, 20
You must submit the following documents following the date of this Notice to Proceed	by 5:00 p.m. of the TENTH (10TH) calendar day
a. Contractor's preliminary schedule of	f construction.
b. Contractor's preliminary schedule of	f values for all of the Work.
c. Contractor's preliminary schedule of Data, and Samples submittals	of submittals, including Shop Drawings, Product
d. Contractor's Safety Plan specifically	adapted for the Project.
<u>=</u>	cluding the name, address, telephone number, Contractors License number, classification, and
Thank you. We look forward to a very succ	eessful Project.
	Berryessa Union School District
	BY:
	NAME:
	TITLE:

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 61 13.13

PERFORMANCE BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that v	ve, _			
		as F	rincipal	and
	as	Surety,	are held	d and
firmly bound unto Berryessa Union School District, in the C	ount	y of San	ta Clara, S	tate of
California (""Owner") in the sum of			[O ollars
(\$) for the payment of which sum wel	l an	d truly	made, we	bind
ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, and success	ors,	jointly a	and severa	lly, to
the Owner for the full performance of a certain contract v	vith	the Own	ner, the ter	ms of
which are incorporated herein by reference, dated			, 201_	_, for
construction of:				

The condition of this obligation is such that, if the Principal shall well and truly perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions, and agreements of said Contract during the original term of said Contract and any extensions thereof that may be granted by the Owner, with or without notice to the Surety, and for the period of time specified in the Contract after completion for correction of faulty or improper materials and workmanship and during the life of any guaranty or warranty required under the Contract, and shall also well and truly perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions and agreement of any and all duly authorized modifications of said Contract that may hereafter be made, then this obligation is to be void, otherwise to remain in full force and virtue.

And the said Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed thereunder or the specifications accompanying the same, shall in any way affect its obligation on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract, or to the Work, or to the specifications.

No further agreement between Surety and Owner shall be required as a prerequisite to the Surety performing its obligations under this bond.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the		en parties have executed this
instrument under their several seals this	day of	
hereto affixed and these presents duly sign	ed by its unders	signed representative, pursuant
to authority of its governing body.	•	
(To be signed by)	
(Principal and Surety,)	
(and acknowledged and)	
)	
(Notarial Seal attached)	
(Affix Corporate Seal)		
		(Individual Principal)
		(Business Address)
		,
(Affix Corporate Seal)		
,		(Corporate Principal)
		(1 1)
		(Business Address)
		(Business Address)
(A 00° C		
(Affix Corporate Seal)		(G , G ,)
		(Corporate Surety)
		(Business Address)
		By:
		, <u> </u>
The rate of premium on this bond is	ner f	housand
The race of premium on this cond is	P • · ·	
The total amount of premium charged is		
The total amount of premium charged is		·
The above must be filled in by Corporate S	Surety	
The above must be fined in by Corporate S	outery.	

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 61 13.16

PAYMENT BOND (Labor and Material)

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:

That WHEREAS, Berryessa Union School District (the "Owner" of the public works project described below) and, hereinafter designated as the "Principal," have entered into a Contract for the furnishing of all materials and labor, services and transportation, necessary, convenient, and proper to construct:		
Which said agreement dated		
WHEREAS, the Principal is required, before entering upon the performance of the work, to file a good and sufficient bond with the body by whom the Contract is awarded to secure the claims arising under said agreement.		
NOW, THEREFORE, THESE PRESENTS WITNESSETH:		
That the said Principal and the undersigned		
The condition of this obligation is that if the said Principal or any of its subcontractors, or the heirs, executors, administrators, successors, or assigns of any, all, or either of them, shall fail to pay any of the persons named in Civil Code section 9100, or any of the amounts due, as specified in Civil Code section 9554, subdivision (b), that said Surety will pay the same in an amount not exceeding the amount hereinabove set forth, and also in case suit is brought upon this bond, will pay costs and reasonable attorney's fees to be awarded and fixed by the Court, and to be taxed as costs and to be included in the judgment therein rendered.		

It is hereby expressly stipulated and agreed that this bond shall inure to the benefit of any and all persons, companies, and corporations entitled to file claims so as to give a right of action to them or their assigns in any suit brought upon this bond.

Should the condition of this bond be fully performed, then this obligation shall become null and void, otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.

accompanying the same shall in any manner affect its obligations on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension, alteration, or addition. IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this instrument has been duly executed by the Principal and Surety this ______, 201__. (To be signed by (Principal and Surety, (and acknowledged and (Notarial Seal attached Principal Surety Attorney-in-Fact

And the said Surety, for value received, thereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration, or addition to the terms of said contract or the specifications

END OF DOCUMENT

The above bond is accepted and approved this day of .

DOCUMENT 00 72 00

GENERAL CONDITIONS

for

CONTRACT OF CONSTRUCTION

Bid #B-07-2022-23

STRUCTURED CABLING at NEW DISTRICT OFFICE

BERRYESSA UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT

11/28/2022

SUMMARY OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1:	GENERAL CONDITIONS	1
ARTICLE 2:	OWNER	6
ARTICLE 3:	THE CONTRACTOR	10
ARTICLE 4:	ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT	26
ARTICLE 5:	SUBCONTRACTORS	41
ARTICLE 6:	CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS	47
ARTICLE 7:	CHANGES IN THE WORK	49
ARTICLE 8:	TIME	57
ARTICLE 9:	PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION	61
ARTICLE 10:	PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY	71
ARTICLE 11:	INSURANCE AND BONDS	77
ARTICLE 12:	UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK	82
ARTICLE 13:	MISCELLEOUS PROVISIONS	84
ARTICLE 14:	TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT	96

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 11	2.2 INFORMATION AND SERVICES
GENERAL CONDITIONS1	REQUIRED OF THE OWNER6
1.1 BASIC DEFINITIONS	2.2.1 INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK6
1.1.1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	2.2.2 SITE SURVEY6
1.1.2 THE CONTRACT	2.2.3 Soils7
1.1.3 THE WORK	2.2.3.1 Owner Furnished Services7
1.1.4 THE PROJECT2	2.2.3.2 Contractor Reliance7
1.1.5 THE DRAWINGS2	2.2.4 UTILITY SURVEY7
1.1.6 THE SPECIFICATIONS2	2.2.5 Information7
1.1.7 THE PROJECT MANUAL2	2.2.6 Existing Utility Lines; Removal,
1.1.8 OR 2	RELOCATION8
1.1.9 COMPLETION OR COMPLETE2	2.2.6.1 <i>Removal, Relocation</i> 8
1.2 EXECUTION, CORRELATION AND	2.2.6.2 <i>Assessment</i> 8
INTENT 2	2.2.6.3 <i>Notification</i> 8
1.2.1 CORRELATION AND INTENT3	2.2.6.4 <i>Underground Utility Clearance</i> 8
1.2.1.1 Documents Complementary and	2.2.7 EASEMENTS8
Inclusive 3	2.2.8 REASONABLE PROMPTNESS8
1.2.1.2 Coverage of the Drawings and	2.2.9 COPIES FURNISHED8
Specifications3	2.2.10 Duties Cumulative9
1.2.1.3 <i>Conflicts</i> 3	2.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO STOP THE
1.2.1.4 Conformance With Laws3	WORK9
1.2.1.5 <i>Ambiguity</i> 4	2.4 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT
1.2.1.6 <i>Execution</i> 4	THE WORK9
1.2.2 ADDENDA AND DEFERRED APPROVALS4	ARTICLE 39
1.2.2.1 <i>Addenda</i> 4	THE CONTRACTOR9
1.2.2.2 Deferred Approvals4	3.1 DEFINITION9
1.2.3 Specification Interpretation4	3.2 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION
1.2.3.1 <i>Titles</i> 4	PROCEDURES10
1.2.3.2 <i>As Shown, Etc</i> 5	3.2.1 CONTRACTOR10
1.2.3.3 <i>Provide</i> 5	3.2.2 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY10
1.2.3.4 General Conditions5	3.2.3 OBLIGATIONS NOT CHANGED BY
1.2.3.5 <i>Abbreviations</i> 5	Architect's Actions10
1.2.3.6 <i>Plural</i> 5	3.2.4 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY FOR
1.2.3.7 <i>Metric</i> 5	READINESS FOR WORK10
1.2.3.8 Standard Specifications5	3.2.5 Project Meetings10
1.2.3.9 Absence of Modifiers5	3.3 SUPERINTENDENT11
1.3 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF	3.3.1 FULL TIME SUPERINTENDENT11
ARCHITECT'S DRAWINGS,	3.3.2 Staff11
SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER	3.3.3 RIGHT TO REMOVE11
DOCUMENTS6	3.4 LABOR AND MATERIALS11
ARTICLE 26	3.4.1 CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE11
OWNER 6	3.4.2 QUALITY11
2.1 DEFINITION6	3.4.3 REPLACEMENT12

3.4.4	DISCI	PLINE12	3.11.4.2 Two or More Products Specifie	d.21
3.5	WAR	RANTY12	3.11.4.3 Substitution Request Form	
3.6	TAXI	ES12	3.11.4.4 List of Manufacturers and Prod	lucts
3.7	PERN	MITS, FEES AND NOTICES12	Required 21	
3.7.1		IENT12	3.11.5 DEFERRED APPROVALS	22
3.7.2	COMP	PLIANCE13	3.12 CUTTING AND PATCHING	22
3.7.3	CONT	TRACT DOCUMENTS13	3.12.1 SCOPE	
		ONSIBILITY13	3.12.2 Consent	
		RACT13	3.12.3 STRUCTURAL MEMBERS	22
		E13	3.12.4 Subsequent Removal	
3.8	3.2.1	Prompt Selection13	3.13 CLEANING UP	
	.2.2	<i>Cost</i> 13	3.13.1 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY	
	.2.3	Cost Included in Contract Sum13	3.13.2 FAILURE TO CLEANUP	
	.2.4	Contract Sum Adjustment14	3.13.3 Construction Buildings	
3.9		TRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION	3.14 ACCESS TO WORK	
		ES14	3.15 ROYALTIES AND PATENTS	
		irements14	3.15.1 PAYMENT AND INDEMNITY	
		OVERSIGHT PROCESS16	3.15.2 REVIEW	
		JRE TO MEET REQUIREMENTS16	3.16 INDEMNIFICATION	
		UMENTS AND SAMPLES AT THE	3.16.1 SCOPE: CONTRACTOR	
SITE			3.16.2 SCOPE: SUBCONTRACTORS	
		P DRAWINGS, PRODUCT DATA,	3.16.2.1 <i>Indemnity</i>	
		PLES17	3.16.2.2 Joint and Several Liability	
		MITTALS DEFINED17	3.16.3 No Limitation	
	1.1.1	Shop Drawings17	3.17 OWNER AS INTENDED BENEFICE	
	1.1.2	Samples	25	
		Contractor's Responsibility17	3.18 NOTICE OF EXCUSE FOR	
		Extent of Review18	NONPERFORMANCE	26
		AWING SUBMISSION PROCEDURE18	ARTICLE 4	
		Transmittal Letter and Other	ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT	
		nents18	4.1 ARCHITECT	
	-	Copies Required19	4.1.1 DEFINITION	
		Corrections19	4.1.2 Modification	
	1.2.4	Approval Prior to Commencement of	4.1.3 Termination	
Wo		19	4.2 ARCHITECT'S ADMINISTRATION	
		19 MPLE SUBMISSIONS PROCEDURE19	THE CONTRACT	
	1.3.1	Samples Required19	4.2.1 STATUS	
_	-	Labels and Instructions19	4.2.2 SITE VISITS	
		Architect's Review20	4.2.3 LIMITATIONS OF CONSTRUCTION	∠1
			RESPONSIBILITY	27
		Record Drawings and Annotated		∠ /
		tions	4.2.4 COMMUNICATIONS FACILITATING	27
		Equipment Manuals20	CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION	
		Owner's Property20	4.2.5 PAYMENT APPLICATIONS	
		STITUTIONS	4.2.6 REJECTION OF WORK	
5.1	1.4.1	One Product Specified21	4.2.7 Change Orders	28

4.2.8 WARRANTIES UPON COMPLETION28	4.5.9.2 Trenches or Excavations Greater Than
4.2.9 Interpretation28	Four Feet Below the Surface39
4.2.10 Additional Instructions28	4.5.10 Injury or Damage to Person or
4.2.10.1 Architect's Interpretations and	Property 40
Decisions 28	ARTICLE 540
4.2.10.2 Typical Parts and Sections29	SUBCONTRACTORS40
4.2.10.3 <i>Dimensions</i>	5.1 DEFINITIONS40
4.3 INSPECTOR OF RECORD29	5.1.1 SUBCONTRACTOR40
4.3.1 GENERAL	5.1.2 Sub-Subcontractor40
4.3.2 Inspector's of Record's Duties29	5.1.3 SPECIALTY CONTRACTORS40
4.3.3 Inspector of Record's Authority to	5.2 AWARD OF SUBCONTRACTS AND
REJECT OR STOP WORK29	OTHER CONTRACTS FOR PORTIONS OF
4.3.4 INSPECTOR OF RECORD'S FACILITIES29	THE WORK41
4.4 RESPONSIBILITY FOR ADDITIONAL	5.2.1 Assignment or Substitution - Consent
CHARGES INCURRED BY THE OWNER FOR	OF OWNER 41
PROFESSIONAL SERVICES30	5.2.2 Grounds for Substitution41
4.5 NOTICES OF POTENTIAL CHANGE,	5.2.2.1 <i>No Change in Contract</i> 42
CHANGE ORDER REQUESTS, AND CLAIMS	5.2.2.2 Substitution Due to Clerical Error
30	5.3 SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS42
4.5.1 NOTICE OF POTENTIAL CHANGE31	5.4 CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF
4.5.2 Change Orders Requests31	SUBCONTRACTS43
4.5.3 DEFINITION OF CLAIM32	5.5 SUBCONTRACTOR'S
4.5.4 TIME FOR SUBMITTING CLAIM; WAIVER .33	RESPONSIBILITIES43
4.5.5 CONTENT OF CLAIM	5.5.1 SUPERVISION BY SUBCONTRACTORS43
4.5.5.1 <i>Claim Format; Waiver</i> 34	5.5.2 DISCIPLINE AND ORDER43
4.5.5.2 Claims for Additional Money35	5.5.3 Defects Discovered44
4.5.5.3 Claims for Additional Time35	5.5.4 SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION44
4.5.5.3.1 <i>Notice of Extent of Claim</i> 35	5.5.5 Temporary Structures44
4.5.5.3.2 Unusually Severe Weather Claims .36	5.5.6 Charges to Subcontractor44
4.5.5.4 <i>Pass Through Claims</i> 36	5.5.7 Fines Imposed45
4.5.6 PROCEDURES FOR CLAIMS LESS THAN OR	5.5.8 Project Signs45
EQUAL TO \$375,000 (PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE	5.5.9 Remedies for Failure to Perform45
SECTION 20104.2)36	5.5.10 DISPUTES NOT TO AFFECT WORK45
4.5.6.1 Claims for Less Than \$50,00036	5.5.11 APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT46
4.5.6.2 Claims Over \$50,000 and Less Than or	5.5.12 Compliance with Procedures46
equal to \$375,00037	5.5.13 On-Site Record Keeping46
4.5.6.3 <i>Meet and Confer</i> 37	5.5.14 Non-Exclusive Obligations46
4.5.6.4 <i>Government Code Claim</i> 38	ARTICLE 646
4.5.7 Procedures for Claims Over \$375,000	CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY
38	SEPARATE CONTRACTORS46
4.5.8 CONTINUING CONTRACT PERFORMANCE 38	6.1 OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM
4.5.9 CLAIMS FOR CONCEALED OR UNKNOWN	CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD
CONDITIONS39	SEPARATE CONTRACTS46
4.5.9.1 Trenches or Excavations Less Than Four	
Feet Below the Surface39	

6.1.1	OWNER'S RIGHTS46	7.8 Waiver of Right to Claim Money or
6.1.2	DESIGNATION AS CONTRACTOR47	Time 56
6.1.3	CONTRACTOR DUTIES47	ARTICLE 856
6.1.4	OWNER OBLIGATIONS47	TIME56
6.2	MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY47	8.1 DEFINITIONS56
6.2.1	DELIVERY AND STORAGE47	8.1.1 CONTRACT TIME56
6.2.2	NOTICE BY CONTRACTOR47	8.1.2 NOTICE TO PROCEED56
6.2.3	Costs Incurred48	8.1.3 Days57
6.2.4	CORRECTION OF DAMAGE48	8.2 HOURS OF WORK57
6.3	OWNER'S RIGHT TO CLEAN UP48	8.2.1 SUFFICIENT FORCES57
ART	ICLE 748	8.2.2 PERFORMANCE DURING WORKING HOURS
CHA	NGES IN THE WORK48	57
7.1	CHANGES48	8.2.3 LABOR CODE APPLICATION57
7.1.1	NO CHANGES WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION	8.2.4 Costs for After Hours Inspections57
	48	8.2.5 TIME FOR COMMENCEMENT BY
7.1.2	AUTHORITY TO ORDER MINOR CHANGES	SUBCONTRACTORS58
	49	8.3 PROGRESS AND COMPLETION58
7.2	CHANGE ORDERS49	8.3.1 TIME OF THE ESSENCE58
7.3	CONSTRUCTION CHANGE	8.3.2 NO COMMENCEMENT WITHOUT INSURANCE
DIRE	ECTIVES ("CCD")50	58
	DEFINITION50	8.3.3 EXPEDITIOUS COMPLETION58
	USE TO DIRECT CHANGE50	8.4 EXTENSIONS OF TIME - LIQUIDATED
7.4	REQUEST FOR INFORMATION ("RFI")	DAMAGES59
	50	8.4.1 CONDITIONS ALLOWING FOR EXTENSIONS
7.4.1	DEFINITION50	OF TIME TO COMPLETE THE WORK ONLY
	SCOPE50	(EXCUSABLE DELAY)59
	RESPONSE TIME50	8.4.2 COMPENSABLE DELAY (TIME AND MONEY)
7.4.4	Costs Incurred51	59
7.5	REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL ("RFP")51	8.4.3 NOTICE BY CONTRACTOR REQUIRED;
7.5.1	DEFINITION51	PROCEDURES FOR DEMANDING ADDITIONAL TIME
7.5.2	SCOPE51	OR MONEY59
7.6	CHANGE ORDER REQUEST ("COR")	8.4.4 EARLY COMPLETION
	51	8.4.5 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES60
7.6.1	DEFINITION51	8.5 GOVERNMENT APPROVALS60
7.6.2	CHANGES IN PRICE52	ARTICLE 961
7.6.3	CHANGES IN TIME52	PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION61
7.7	PRICE OF CHANGE ORDERS52	9.1 CONTRACT SUM61
7.7.1	SCOPE52	9.2 COST BREAKDOWN61
7.7.2	DETERMINATION OF COST52	9.2.1 Required Information61
7.7.3	FORMAT FOR PROPOSED COST CHANGE54	9.2.2 OWNER ACCEPTANCE REQUIRED61
	DISCOUNTS, REBATES, AND REFUNDS55	9.3 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT61
	ACCOUNTING RECORDS56	9.3.1 PROCEDURE
	NOTICE REQUIRED56	9.3.2 PURCHASE OF MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT
	APPLICABILITY TO SUBCONTRACTORS 56	62
		9.3.3 WARRANTY OF TITLE

9.4 REVIEW OF PROGRESS PAYMENT .63	10.2.2 Contractor Notices72
9.4.1 OWNER ACCEPTANCE63	10.2.3 SAFETY BARRIERS AND SAFEGUARDS72
9.4.2 OWNER'S REVIEW63	10.2.4 USE OR STORAGE OF HAZARDOUS
9.5 DECISIONS TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT	Material 72
64	10.2.5 FINGERPRINTING72
9.5.1 Reasons to Withhold Payment64	10.3 PROTECTION OF WORK AND
9.5.2 PAYMENT AFTER CURE66	PROPERTY72
9.5.3 OVERPAYMENT AND/OR FAILURE TO	10.3.1 Protection of Work72
WITHHOLD66	10.3.2 Protection for Elements73
9.6 PROGRESS PAYMENTS66	10.3.3 SHORING AND STRUCTURAL LOADING .73
9.6.1 PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR66	10.3.4 CONFORMANCE WITHIN ESTABLISHED
9.6.2 PAYMENTS TO SUBCONTRACTORS67	Limits 73
9.6.3 Percentage of Completion or Payment	10.3.5 SUBCONTRACTOR ENFORCEMENT OF
INFORMATION67	Rules 73
9.6.4 No Obligation of Owner for	10.3.6 SITE ACCESS73
SUBCONTRACTOR PAYMENT67	10.3.7 Protection of Materials74
9.6.5 PAYMENT TO SUPPLIERS67	10.4 EMERGENCIES74
9.6.6 PAYMENT NOT CONSTITUTING APPROVAL	10.4.1 EMERGENCY ACTION74
OR ACCEPTANCE67	10.4.2 ACCIDENT REPORTS74
9.6.7 JOINT CHECKS67	10.5 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS74
9.7 COMPLETION OF THE WORK68	10.5.1 DISCOVERY OF HAZARDOUS MATERIALS
9.7.1 CLOSE-OUT PROCEDURES68	74
9.7.2 Costs of Multiple Inspections68	10.5.2 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL WORK
9.8 PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE68	LIMITATIONS75
9.9 FINAL PROGRESS PAYMENT AND	10.5.3 INDEMNIFICATION BY OWNER FOR
RELEASE OF RETENTION69	HAZARDOUS MATERIAL NOT CAUSED BY
9.9.1 FINAL APPLICATION FOR PROGRESS	CONTRACTOR75
PAYMENT 69	10.5.4 INDEMNIFICATION BY CONTRACTOR FOR
9.9.2 PROCEDURES FOR APPLICATION FOR FINAL	HAZARDOUS MATERIAL CAUSED BY CONTRACTOR
PROGRESS PAYMENT69	75
9.9.3 RELEASE OF RETAINAGE70	10.5.5 TERMS OF HAZARDOUS MATERIAL
9.10 SUBSTITUTION OF SECURITIES70	Provision
ARTICLE 1070	10.5.6 Archeological Materials75
PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY	ARTICLE 1176
71	INSURANCE AND BONDS76
10.1 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND	11.1 CONTRACTOR'S LIABILITY
PROGRAMS71	INSURANCE76
10.1.1 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY71	11.1.1 LIABILITY INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS 76
10.1.2 SUBCONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY71	11.1.2 SUBCONTRACTOR INSURANCE
10.1.3 COOPERATION71	REQUIREMENTS77
10.1.4 ACCIDENT REPORTS71	11.1.3 OWNER'S INSURANCE77
10.1.5 First-Aid Supplies at Site71	11.1.4 Additional Insured Endorsement
10.2 SAFETY OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY	REQUIREMENTS77
71	
10.2.1 THE CONTRACTOR72	

11.1.5 Workers' Compensation Insurance	13.5.3 ADVANCE NOTICE TO INSPECTOR OF
77	Record 84
11.1.6 Builder's Risk/78	13.5.4 Testing Off-Site84
11.1.6.1 Course-of-Construction	13.5.5 ADDITIONAL TESTING OR INSPECTION84
Insurance Requirements78	13.5.6 Costs for Retesting84
11.1.7 CONSENT OF INSURER FOR PARTIAL	13.5.7 Costs for Premature Test85
OCCUPANCY OR USE78	13.5.8 Tests or Inspections Not to Delay
11.1.8 FIRE INSURANCE79	Work 85
11.1.9 OTHER INSURANCE79	13.6 [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK] 85
11.1.10 Proof of Carriage of Insurance79	13.7 TRENCH EXCAVATION85
11.1.11 COMPLIANCE80	13.7.1 Trenches Greater Than Five Feet .85
11.2 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT	13.7.2 EXCAVATION SAFETY85
BONDS 80	13.7.3 No Tort Liability of Owner85
11.2.1 BOND REQUIREMENTS80	13.7.4 No Excavation Without Permits86
11.2.2 SURETY QUALIFICATION80	13.8 WAGE RATES86
ARTICLE 1280	13.8.1 Wage Rates86
UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF	13.8.2 HOLIDAY AND OVERTIME PAY86
WORK80	13.8.3 WAGE RATES NOT AFFECTED BY
12.1 UNCOVERING OF WORK81	SUBCONTRACTS86
12.1.1 Uncovering Work for Required	13.8.4 CHANGE IN PREVAILING WAGE DURING
Inspections81	BID OR CONSTRUCTION86
12.1.2 Costs for Inspections not Required	13.8.5 Forfeiture and Payments86
81	13.8.6 MINIMUM WAGE RATES87
12.2 CORRECTION OF WORK; WARRANTY	13.8.7 PER DIEM WAGES87
81	13.8.8 Posting of Wage Rates 87
12.2.1 Correction of Rejected Work81	13.9 RECORD OF WAGES PAID:
12.2.2 REMOVAL OF NONCONFORMING WORK81	INSPECTION87
12.2.3 OWNER'S RIGHTS IF CONTRACTOR FAILS	13.9.1 APPLICATION OF LABOR CODE87
TO CORRECT81	13.10 APPRENTICES89
12.2.4 Cost of Correcting the Work82	13.10.1 Apprentice Wages and Definitions 90
12.2.5 WARRANTY CORRECTIONS82	13.10.2 APPRENTICE LABOR POOL90
12.2.6 No Time Limitation82	13.10.3 JOURNEYMAN/APPRENTICE RATIO;
12.3 NONCONFORMING WORK82	COMPUTATION OF HOURS90
ARTICLE 1383	13.10.4 JOURNEYMAN/APPRENTICE RATIO91
MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS83	13.10.4.1 Apprenticeable Craft or Trade91
13.1 GOVERNING LAW83	13.10.5 RATIO EXEMPTION92
13.2 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS83	13.10.6 APPRENTICE FUND92
13.3 WRITTEN NOTICE83	13.10.7 PRIME CONTRACTOR COMPLIANCE92
13.4 RIGHTS AND REMEDIES83	13.10.8 DECISIONS OF JOINT APPRENTICESHIP
13.4.1 Duties and Obligations Cumulative	COMMITTEE92
83	13.10.9 No Bias92
13.4.2 No WAIVER	
13.5 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS84	
13.5.1 COMPLIANCE84	
13.5.2 Independent Testing Laboratory84	

13.10.10 VIOLATION OF LABOR CODE93	14.2.3 PAYMENTS WITHHELD96
13.11 ASSIGNMENT OF ANTITRUST	14.2.4 PAYMENTS UPON COMPLETION96
CLAIMS 93	14.2.5 INCLUSION OF TERMINATION FOR
13.11.1 APPLICATION93	Convenience96
13.11.2 ASSIGNMENT OF CLAIM94	14.3 SUSPENSION OR TERMINATION BY
13.12 AUDIT94	THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE96
13.13 STORM WATER DISCHARGE PERMIT	14.3.1 Suspension by Owner96
94	14.3.1.1 <i>Adjustments</i> 97
ARTICLE 1495	14.3.1.2 Adjustments for Fixed Cost97
TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE	14.3.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR
CONTRACT95	Convenience97
14.1 TERMINATION BY THE	14.4 NOT A WAIVER97
CONTRACTOR FOR CAUSE95	14.5 MUTUAL TERMINATION FOR
14.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR	CONVENIENCE97
CAUSE 95	14.6 EARLY TERMINATION98
14.2.1 Grounds for Termination95	
14.2.2 NOTIFICATION OF TERMINATION96	

ARTICLE 1

GENERAL CONDITIONS

1.1 BASIC DEFINITIONS

1.1.1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The "Contract Documents" consist of the Agreement between Owner and Contractor (hereinafter the Agreement), Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, addenda issued prior to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Notice to Bidders, the Bid Form, Payment Bond, Performance Bond, required insurance certificates, additional insured endorsement and declarations page, Designation of Subcontractors, Noncollusion Declaration, Roof Project Certification (where applicable), Sufficient Funds Declaration (Labor Code section 2810) and the Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgment and Independent Contractor Student Contact Form, other documents referred to in the Agreement, and Modifications issued after execution of the Agreement. A Modification is a written amendment to the Contract signed by both parties, a Change Order, a Construction Change Directive, or a written order for a minor change in the Work issued by the Owner. The Contract Documents are complementary, and each obligation of the Contractor, Subcontractors, material or equipment suppliers in any one shall be binding as if specified in all.

1.1.2 THE CONTRACT

The Contract Documents form the Contract. The "Contract" represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral. The Contract may be amended or modified only by a written Modification. The Contract Documents shall not be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind between the Architect and Contractor, between the Owner and any Subcontractor or Subsubcontractor, or between any persons or entities other than the Owner and the Contractor. The terms of the Contract shall not be waived, altered, modified, supplemented or amended in any manner whatsoever except by written agreement signed by the parties and approved or ratified by the Governing Board.

1.1.3 **THE WORK**

The "Work" shall include all labor, materials, services and equipment necessary for the Contractor to fulfill all of its obligations pursuant to the Contract Documents, including but not limited to punch list items. It shall include the initial obligation of any Contractor or Subcontractor, who performs any portion of the Work, to visit the Site of the proposed Work with Owner's representatives, a continuing obligation after the commencement of the Work to fully acquaint and familiarize itself with the conditions as they exist and the character of the operations to be carried on under the Contract Documents, and make such investigation as it may see fit so that it shall fully understand the facilities, physical conditions, and restrictions attending the Work under the Contract Documents. Each such Contractor or Subcontractor shall also thoroughly examine and become familiar with the Drawings, Specifications, and associated

bid documents. The "Site" refers to the grounds of the Project as defined in the Contract Documents and such adjacent lands as may be directly affected by the performance of the Work. The Work shall constitute a "work of improvement" under Civil Code section 8050 and Public Contract Code section 7107.

1.1.4 THE PROJECT

The "Project" is the total construction of the Work performed in accordance with the Contract Documents in whole or in part and which may include construction by the Owner or by separate contractors.

1.1.5 THE DRAWINGS

The "Drawings" are graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents prepared for the Project and approved changes thereto, wherever located and whenever issued, showing the design, location, and scope of the Work, generally including plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules, and diagrams as drawn or approved by the Architect.

1.1.6 THE SPECIFICATIONS

The "Specifications" are that portion of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for material, equipment, construction systems, instructions, quality assurance standards, workmanship, and performance of related services.

1.1.7 THE PROJECT MANUAL

The "Project Manual" is the volume usually assembled for the Work which may include, without limitation, the bidding requirements, sample forms, Agreement, Conditions of the Contract, and Specifications.

1.1.8 **O**R

"Or" shall include "and/or."

1.1.9 COMPLETION OR COMPLETE

Statutory definitions of "completion" and "complete" shall apply for those statutory purposes. For accrual of liquidated damages, Claim and warranty purposes, "completion" and "complete" mean the point in the Project where (1) Contractor has fully and correctly performed all Work in all parts and requirements, including corrective and punch list work, and (2) Owner's representatives have conduced a final inspection that confirmed this performance. Substantial, or any other form of partial or non-compliant, performance of the Work shall not constitute "completion" or "complete" under the Contract Documents.

1.2 EXECUTION, CORRELATION AND INTENT

1.2.1 CORRELATION AND INTENT

- 1.2.1.1 **Documents Complementary and Inclusive.** The Contract Documents are complementary and are intended to include all items required for the proper execution and completion of the Work. Any item of work mentioned in the Specifications and not shown on the Drawings, or shown on the Drawings and not mentioned in the Specifications, shall be provided by Contractor as if shown or mentioned in both.
- 1.2.1.2 Coverage of the Drawings and Specifications. The Drawings and Specifications generally describe the work to be performed by Contractor. Generally, the Specifications describe work which cannot be readily indicated on the Drawings and indicate types, qualities, and methods of installation of the various materials and equipment required for the Work. It is not intended to mention every item of Work in the Specifications, which can be adequately shown on the Drawings, or to show on the Drawings all items of Work described or required by the Specifications even if they are of such nature that they could have been shown. All materials or labor for Work, which is shown on the Drawings or the Specifications (or is reasonably inferable therefrom as being necessary to complete the Work), shall be provided by the Contractor whether or not the Work is expressly covered in the Drawings or the Specifications. It is intended that the Work be of sound, quality construction, and the Contractor shall be responsible for the inclusion of adequate amounts to cover installation of all items indicated, described, or implied in the portion of the Work to be performed by Contractor.
- 1.2.1.3 *Conflicts.* Without limiting Contractor's obligation to identify conflicts for resolution by the Owner, it is intended that the more stringent, higher quality, and greater quantity of Work shall apply.
- 1.2.1.4 *Conformance With Laws.* Each and every provision of law required by law to be inserted in this Contract shall be deemed to be inserted herein, and the Contract shall be read and enforced as though it were included herein, and if through mistake or otherwise any such provision is not inserted, or is not correctly inserted, then upon application of either party the Contract shall be amended in writing to make such insertion or correction.

Before commencing any portion of the Work, Contractor shall check and review the Drawings and Specifications for such portion for conformance and compliance with all laws, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations of all governmental authorities and public utilities affecting the construction and operation of the physical plant of the Project, all quasi-governmental and other regulations affecting the construction and operation of the physical plant of the Project, and other special requirements, if any, designated in the Contract Documents. In the event Contractor observes any violation of any law, ordinance, code, rule or regulation, or inconsistency with any such restrictions or special requirements of the Contract Documents, Contractor shall promptly notify Architect and Owner in writing of same and shall ensure that any such violation or inconsistency shall be corrected in the manner provided hereunder prior to the construction of that portion of the Project. Where requirements of the Contract

exceed those of the applicable building codes and ordinances, the Contract Documents shall govern. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Federal, State and local laws.

If, as and to the extent that Public Contract Code section 1104 is deemed to apply after the Award of the Contract, Contractor shall not be required to assume responsibility for the completeness and accuracy of architectural or engineering plans and specifications, notwithstanding any other provision in the Contract Documents, except to the extent that Contractor discovered or should have discovered and reported any errors and omissions to the Architect or Owner, including but not limited to as the result of any review of the plans and specifications by Contractor required by the Instructions to Bidders or other Contract Documents, whether or not actually performed by Contractor.

- 1.2.1.5 *Ambiguity*. Before commencing any portion of the Work, Contractor shall carefully examine all Drawings and Specifications and other information given to Contractor as to materials and methods of construction and other Project requirements. immediately notify Architect and Owner in writing of any perceived or alleged error, inconsistency, ambiguity, or lack of detail or explanation in the Drawings and Specifications in the manner provided herein. If the Contractor or its Subcontractors, material or equipment suppliers, or any of their officers, agents, and employees performs, permits, or causes the performance of any Work under the Contract Documents, which it knows or should have known to be in error, inconsistent, or ambiguous, or not sufficiently detailed or explained, Contractor shall bear any and all costs arising therefrom including, without limitation, the cost of correction thereof without increase or adjustment to the Contract Sum or the time for performance. If Contractor performs, permits, or causes the performance of any Work under the Contract Documents prepared by or on behalf of Contractor which is in error, inconsistent or ambiguous, or not sufficiently detailed or explained, Contractor shall bear any and all resulting costs, including, without limitation, the cost of correction, without increase to or adjustment in the Contract Sum or the time for performance. In no case shall any Subcontractor proceed with the Work if uncertain without the Contractor's written direction and/or approval.
- 1.2.1.6 *Execution*. Execution of the Agreement Between Owner and Contractor by the Contractor is a representation that the Contractor has visited the site, become familiar with the local conditions under which the Work is to be performed and has correlated personal observations with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

1.2.2 ADDENDA AND DEFERRED APPROVALS

- 1.2.2.1 *Addenda*. Subsequent addenda issued shall govern over prior addenda only to the extent specified. In accordance with Title 24, California Code of Regulations, addenda shall be approved by the Division of the State Architect ("DSA").
- 1.2.2.2 **Deferred Approvals.** The requirements approved by the DSA on any item submitted as a deferred approval in accordance with Title 24, California Code of Regulations, shall take precedence over any previously issued addenda, drawing or specification.

1.2.3 SPECIFICATION INTERPRETATION

- 1.2.3.1 *Titles.* The Specifications are separated into titled sections for convenience only and not to dictate or determine the trade or craft involved. Organization of the Specifications into divisions, sections and articles, and arrangement of Drawings shall not control the Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or in establishing the extent of work to be performed by any trade.
- 1.2.3.2 *As Shown, Etc.* Where "as shown," "as indicated," "as detailed," or words of similar import are used, reference is made to the Drawings accompanying the Specifications unless otherwise stated. Where "as directed," "as required," "as permitted," "as authorized," "as accepted," "as selected," or words of similar import are used, the direction, requirement, permission, authorization, approval, acceptance, or selection by Architect is intended unless otherwise stated.
- 1.2.3.3 *Provide.* "Provide" means "provided complete in place," that is, furnished, installed, tested, and ready for operation and use.
- 1.2.3.4 *General Conditions*. The General Conditions and any supplementary general conditions are a part of each and every section of the Specifications.
- 1.2.3.5 *Abbreviations*. In the interest of brevity, the Specifications are written in an abbreviated form and may not include complete sentences. Omission of words or phrases such as "Contractor shall," "shall be," etc., are intentional. Nevertheless, the requirements of the Specifications are mandatory. Omitted words or phrases shall be supplied by inference in the same manner as they are when a "note" occurs on the Drawings.
- 1.2.3.6 *Plural.* Words in the singular shall include the plural whenever applicable or the context so indicates.
- 1.2.3.7 *Metric*. The Specifications may indicate metric units of measurement as a supplement to U.S. customary units. When indicated thus: 1" (25 mm), the U. S. customary unit is specific, and the metric unit is nonspecific. When not shown with parentheses, the unit is specific. The metric units correspond to the "International System of Units" (SI) and generally follow ASTM E 380, "Standard for Metric Practice."
- 1.2.3.8 **Standard Specifications.** Any reference to standard specifications of any society, institute, association, or governmental authority is a reference to the organization's standard specifications, which are in effect as of the date the Notice to Bidders is first published. If applicable specifications are revised prior to completion of any part of the Work, the Contractor may, if acceptable to Owner and Architect, perform such Work in accordance with the revised specifications. The standard specifications, except as modified in the Specifications for the Project, shall have full force and effect as though printed in the Specifications. Architect will furnish, upon request, information as to how copies of the standard specifications referred to may be obtained.
- 1.2.3.9 *Absence of Modifiers.* In the interest of brevity, the Contract Documents frequently omit modifying words such as "all" and "any" and articles such as "the" and "an," but th

e fact that a modifier or an article is absent from one statement and appears in another is not intended to affect the interpretation of either statement.

1.3 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF ARCHITECT'S DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER DOCUMENTS

The Drawings, Specifications, and other documents prepared on behalf of the Owner are instruments of the services of the Architect and its consultants and are the property of the Owner. The Contractor may retain one contract record set. Neither the Contractor nor any Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, or material or equipment supplier shall own or claim a copyright in the Drawings, Specifications, and other documents prepared by the Architect, and unless otherwise indicated the Architect shall be deemed the author of them. All copies of them, except the Contractor's record set, shall be returned or suitably accounted for to the Owner, upon request upon completion of the Work. The Drawings, Specifications, and other documents prepared by the Architect, and copies thereof furnished to the Contractor, are for use solely with respect to this Project. They are not to be used by the Contractor or any Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, or material or equipment supplier on other projects or for additions to this Project outside the scope of the Work without the specific written consent of the Owner and the Architect. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and material or equipment suppliers are granted a limited license to use and reproduce applicable portions of the Drawings, Specifications, and other documents prepared by the Architect appropriate to and for use in the execution of their Work under the Contract Documents. Submittal or distribution to meet official regulatory requirements or for other purposes in connection with this Project is not to be construed as publication in derogation of the Owner's property interest or other reserved right. All copies made under this license shall bear appropriate attribution and the statutory copyright notice, if any, shown on the Drawings, Specifications and other documents prepared by the Architect.

ARTICLE 2

OWNER

2.1 **DEFINITION**

The term "Owner" means the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The term "Owner" means the Owner and/or the Owner's authorized representatives, including but not limited to architects and construction managers. To the extent the Contract Documents indicate that Owner has assigned duties to particular representatives of the Owner (such as the architect, or any construction manager), Owner reserves the right at all times to reassign such duties to different Owner representatives.

2.2 INFORMATION AND SERVICES REQUIRED OF THE OWNER

2.2.1 Intentionally Left Blank

2.2.2 SITE SURVEY

When required by the scope of the Project, the Owner will furnish, at its expense, a legal description or a land survey of the Site, giving, as applicable, grades and lines of streets, alleys, pavements, adjoining property, rights-of-way, restrictions, easements, encroachments, zoning, deed restrictions, boundaries, and contours of the Site. Surveys to determine locations of construction, grading, and site work shall be provided by the Contractor.

2.2.3 **SOILS**

2.2.3.1 *Owner Furnished Services*. When required by the scope of the Project, the Owner will furnish, at its expense, the services of geotechnical engineers or consultants when reasonably required or as required by local or state codes. Such services with reports and appropriate professional recommendations shall include test boring, test pits, soil bearing values, percolation tests, air and water pollution tests, and ground corrosion and resistivity tests, including necessary operations for determining subsoil, air, and water conditions.

2.2.3.2 *Contractor Reliance.* Test borings and soils reports for the Project have been made for the Owner to indicate the subsurface materials that might be encountered at particular locations on the Project. The Owner has made these documents available to the Contractor and the Contractor has studied the results of such test borings and information that it has as to the subsurface conditions and Site geology as set forth in the test borings and soils reports. The Owner does not assume any responsibility whatsoever with respect to the sufficiency or accuracy of the borings made, or of the logs of the test borings, or of other investigations, or of the soils reports furnished pursuant hereto, or of the interpretations to be made beyond the location or depth of the borings. There is no warranty or guarantee, either express or implied that the conditions indicated by such investigations, borings, logs, soil reports or other information are representative of those existing throughout the Site of the Project, or any part thereof, or that unforeseen developments may not occur. At the Owner's request, the Contractor shall make available to the Owner the results of any Site investigation, test borings, analyses, studies or other tests conducted by or in the possession of the Contractor of any of its agents. Nothing herein contained shall be deemed a waiver by the Contractor to pursue any available legal right or remedy it may have at any time against any third party who may have prepared any report and/or test relied upon by the Contractor.

2.2.4 UTILITY SURVEY

When required by the scope of the Project, the Owner will furnish, at its expense, all information regarding known existing utilities on or adjacent to the Site, including location, size, inverts, and depths.

2.2.5 Information

Upon the request of the Contractor, Owner will make available such existing information regarding utility services and Site features, including existing construction, related to the Project

as is available from Owner's records. The Contractor may not rely upon the accuracy of any such information, other than that provided under Sections 2.2.2 and 2.2.4 (except that the Contractor may not rely upon and must question in writing to the Owner and the Architect any information which appears incorrect based upon Contractor's Site inspection, knowledge of the Project, and prior experience with similar projects), unless specifically stated in writing that the Contractor may rely upon the designated information.

2.2.6 Existing Utility Lines; Removal, Relocation

- 2.2.6.1 *Removal, Relocation.* Pursuant to Government Code section 4215, the Owner assumes the responsibility for removal, relocation, and protection of utilities located on the Site at the time of commencement of construction under this Contract with respect to any such utility facilities which are not identified in the drawings and specifications made part of the invitation to bid. The Contractor shall not be assessed for liquidated damages for delay in completion of the Project caused by failure of the Owner to provide for removal or relocation of such utility facilities. Owner shall compensate the Contractor for the costs of locating, repairing damage not due to the failure of the Contractor to exercise reasonable care, removing or relocating such utility facilities, and for equipment necessarily idle during such work.
- 2.2.6.2 **Assessment.** These subparagraphs shall not be construed to preclude assessment against the Contractor for any other delays in completion of the Work. Nothing in these subparagraphs shall be deemed to require the Owner to indicate the presence of existing service laterals or appurtenances whenever the presence of such utilities on the Site can be inferred from the presence of other visible facilities, such as buildings, or meter junction boxes on or adjacent to the Site.
- 2.2.6.3 *Notification*. If the Contractor, while performing work under this Contract, discovers utility facilities not identified by the Owner in the Contract plans or specifications, Contractor shall immediately notify the Owner and the utility in writing.
- 2.2.6.4 *Underground Utility Clearance*. It shall be Contractor's sole responsibility to timely notify all public and private utilities serving the Site prior to commencing work. The Contractor shall notify and receive clearance from any cooperative agency, such as Underground Service Alert, in accordance with Government Code section 4216, et seq. Contractor shall promptly provide a copy of all such notifications to the Owner.

2.2.7 EASEMENTS

Owner shall secure and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities, if any, unless otherwise specified in the Contract or Contract Documents.

2.2.8 REASONABLE PROMPTNESS

Information or services under Owner's control will be furnished by the Owner with reasonable promptness. The Owner shall not be liable for any delays caused by factors beyond the Owner's

control including but not limited to DSA's or any other local, State or federal agency's review of bids, change order requests, RFI's or any other documents.

2.2.9 COPIES FURNISHED

The Contractor will be furnished such copies of Drawings and Project Manuals as are stated in the Contract Documents.

2.2.10 **DUTIES CUMULATIVE**

The foregoing are in addition to other duties and responsibilities of the Owner enumerated herein, and especially those in Article 6 (Construction by Owner or by Separate Contractors), Article 9 (Payments and Completion), and Article 11 (Insurance and Bonds).

2.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO STOP THE WORK

If the Contractor fails to correct Work which is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, or persistently fails to carry out Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Owner, after providing Notice pursuant to paragraph 2.4, may order the Contractor to stop the Work or any portion thereof, until the Contractor corrects the deficiencies. The right of the Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to a duty on the part of the Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any other person or entity, except to the extent required by Article 6.

2.4 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT THE WORK

If the Contractor fails or refuses to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, Owner may correct such deficiencies by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem expedient without prejudice to other remedies the Owner may have, including but not limited to having another contractor perform some or all of the Work without terminating the Contract with Contractor. Owner may exercise this right at any time during the Contractor's Work.

Owner shall first provide written notice to Contractor of Contractor's failure or refusal to perform. The notice will provide the time period within which Contractor must begin correction of the failure or refusal to perform. If the Contractor fails to begin correction within the stated time, or fails to continue correction, the Owner may proceed to correct the deficiencies. In the event the Owner bids the work, Contractor shall not be eligible for the award of the contract. The Contractor may be invoiced the cost to Owner of the work, including compensation for additional professional and internally generated services and expenses made necessary by Contractor's failure or refusal to perform. Owner may withhold that amount from the retention, or progress payments due the Contractor, pursuant to Section 9.5. If retention and payments withheld then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover that amount, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner.

ARTICLE 3

THE CONTRACTOR

3.1 **DEFINITION**

The Contractor is the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The term "Contractor" means the Contractor or the Contractor's authorized representative. To the extent that any portion of the Work is provided with the Contractor's own forces, any reference to Subcontractors shall be equally applicable to the Contractor.

3.2 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION PROCEDURES

3.2.1 CONTRACTOR

The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work using the Contractor's best skill and attention, which shall meet or exceed the standards in the industry. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for and have control over construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, procedures, and coordinating all portions of the Work under the Contract, unless Contract Documents give other specific instructions concerning these matters. If any of the Work is performed by contractors retained directly by the Owner, Contractor shall be responsible for the coordination and sequencing of the Work of those other contractors so as to avoid any impact on the Project Schedule pursuant to the requirements of Article 6. Specific duties of the Contractor shall be in accordance with Title 24 of the California Code of Regulations. Contractor shall fully comply with any and all reporting requirements of Education Code sections 17309 and 81141 in the manner prescribed by Title 24.

3.2.2 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY

The Contractor shall be responsible to the Owner for acts and omissions of the Contractor's employees, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, and their agents, employees, invitees, and other persons performing portions of the Work under direct or indirect contract with the Contractor or any of its Subcontractors.

3.2.3 OBLIGATIONS NOT CHANGED BY ARCHITECT'S ACTIONS

The Contractor shall not be relieved of obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents by the activities or duties of the Owner's representatives, including but not limited to any construction manager and the Architect, or the Inspector of Record; or by tests, inspections, or approvals required or performed by persons other than the Contractor.

3.2.4 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY FOR READINESS FOR WORK

The Contractor shall be responsible for inspection of Work already performed under the Contract Documents to determine that such portions are in proper condition to receive subsequent work.

3.2.5 **PROJECT MEETINGS**

Contractor shall attend Owner's Project meetings as scheduled by the Contract Documents, or as otherwise instructed by Owner, to discuss the current status of the Project and the future progress of the Work. Contractor shall have five (5) days after receipt of Owner's Project meeting minutes to provide written objections and suggested corrections.

3.3 **SUPERINTENDENT**

3.3.1 FULL TIME SUPERINTENDENT

The Contractor shall provide a competent superintendent and assistants as necessary, all of whom shall be reasonably proficient in speaking, reading and writing English and, who shall be in attendance at the Project site during performance of the Work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor.

3.3.2 **STAFF**

The Contractor and each Subcontractor shall: furnish a competent and adequate staff as necessary for the proper administration, coordination, supervision, and superintendence of its portion of the Work; organize the procurement of all materials and equipment so that the materials and equipment will be available at the time they are needed for the Work; and keep an adequate force of skilled workers on the job to complete the Work in accordance with all requirements of the Contract Documents.

3.3.3 RIGHT TO REMOVE

Owner shall have the right, but not the obligation, to require the removal from the Project of any superintendent, staff member, agent, or employee of any Contractor, Subcontractor, material or equipment supplier, etc., for cause.

3.4 LABOR AND MATERIALS

3.4.1 **CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE**

Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide and pay for labor, material, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated in the Work.

3.4.2 QUALITY

Unless otherwise specified, all materials and equipment to be permanently installed in the Project shall be new and shall be of such quality as required to satisfy the standards of the Contract

Documents. The Contractor shall, if requested, promptly furnish satisfactory evidence as to kind and quality of all materials and equipment. All labor shall be performed by workers skilled in their respective trades, and the quality of their work shall meet whichever is the higher standard for their work: the standard in the industry or the standard in the Contract Documents.

3.4.3 REPLACEMENT

Any work, materials, or equipment, which does not conform to these standards may be disapproved and rejected by the Owner, in which case, they shall be removed and replaced by the Contractor at no cost to the Owner.

3.4.4 **DISCIPLINE**

The Contractor shall enforce strict discipline and good order among the Contractor's employees and other persons carrying out the Contract in accordance with paragraph 5.5.1 including, but not limited to, Subcontractors, and material or equipment suppliers retained for the Project.

3.5 WARRANTY

For the period of one (1) year after completion of the Work (see Sections 9.7.1 and 12.2.5), the Contractor warrants to the Owner that material and equipment furnished under the Contract will be of good quality and new unless otherwise required or permitted by the Contract Documents, that the Work will be free from defects not inherent in the quality required or permitted, and that the Work will conform with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Work not conforming to these requirements, including substitutions not properly approved and authorized, may be considered defective. The Contractor's warranty does not cover damage or defect caused by abuse, modifications not executed by the Contractor, improper or insufficient maintenance, improper operation, or normal wear and tear under normal usage. If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.

3.6 TAXES

Contractor will pay all applicable Federal, State, and local taxes on all materials, labor, or services furnished by it, and all taxes arising out of its operations under the Contract Documents. Owner is exempt from Federal Excise Tax, and a Certificate of Exemption shall be provided upon request.

3.7 **PERMITS, FEES AND NOTICES**

3.7.1 PAYMENT

The Contractor shall secure and pay for all permits and governmental fees, licenses, and inspections necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work which are customarily secured after execution of the Contract and are legally required by any authority having jurisdiction over the Project, except those required by the Division of the State Architect (DSA).

Owner shall be responsible for all testing and inspection as required by the DSA on-Site or within the distance limitations set forth in paragraph 13.5.2, unless a different mileage range is specified in the Contract Documents.

3.7.2 COMPLIANCE

The Contractor shall comply with and give notices required by any law, ordinance, rule, regulation, and lawful order of public authorities bearing on performance of the Work.

3.7.3 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

It is not the Contractor's responsibility to ascertain that the Contract Documents are in accordance with any applicable law, statute, ordinance, building codes, rule, or regulation. However, if the Contractor knew, or should have known, or observes that portions of the Contract Document are at variance therewith, the Contractor shall promptly notify the Architect, any construction manager, and Owner in writing, and necessary changes shall be accomplished by appropriate modification.

3.7.4 **RESPONSIBILITY**

If the Contractor performs Work that it knows, or should have known, is contrary to any law, statute, ordinance, building code, rule or regulation, the Contractor shall assume full responsibility for such Work, for all delays attributable thereto, and shall bear the attributable cost of correction or Project delay.

3.8 ALLOWANCES

3.8.1 CONTRACT

The Contractor shall include in the Contract Sum all allowances stated in the Contract Documents. Items covered by allowances shall be supplied for such amounts and by such persons or entities as the Owner may direct, but the Contractor shall not be required to employ persons or entities against whom the Contractor makes reasonable and timely objection.

3.8.2 **SCOPE**

- 3.8.2.1 *Prompt Selection.* Materials and equipment under an allowance shall be selected promptly by the Owner to avoid delay to the Work.
- 3.8.2.2 *Cost.* Allowances shall cover the cost to the Contractor of materials and equipment delivered at the Site and all required taxes, less applicable trade discounts, etc., as delineated in paragraph 7.7.4.
- 3.8.2.3 *Cost Included in Contract Sum.* Contractor's costs for unloading and handling at the Site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for stated allowance amounts shall be included in the Contract Sum and not in the allowances.

3.8.2.4 *Contract Sum Adjustment*. Whenever costs are more than or less than allowances, the Contract Sum shall be adjusted accordingly by Change Order. The amount of the Change Order shall reflect the difference between actual cost and the allowances under paragraph 3.8.2.2 and the change in the Contractor's costs under paragraph 3.8.2.3.

3.9 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULES

3.9.1 **REQUIREMENTS**

Before the Contractor's commencement of Work on the Project Site or within two (2) weeks of award of the Contract, whichever is earlier, Contractor shall prepare and submit for the Owner's, and any construction manager's, information the construction schedule for the Work, which shall conform to the Contract Documents' requirements.

Contractor shall submit a monthly updated schedule that will include an accurate as-built schedule and the current as-planned schedule, both of which shall conform to the Contract Documents' requirements. Contractor shall submit its daily logs for the prior month with the updated schedule.

The schedule and updates shall conform, at a minimum, to industry standards for critical path scheduling and to facilitate Owner's Project management and evaluation of Contractor Claims for additional money or time.

The schedule and updates shall not exceed time limits (including milestone deadlines) under the Contract Documents and shall comply with the Contract Documents scheduling requirements and with any scheduling requirements the Owner provides to the Contractor at the beginning of the Work. The original schedule and all updates shall accurately reflect work performed to date, all construction tasks (including procurement), the critical path schedule for completion of the remainder of the Project, and the percentage of the Work completed. The original schedule and updates shall include all delay days for weather not unusually severe, even though that weather will not entitle Contractor to additional time or money.

The construction schedule shall be in the form of either a tabulation, chart, or graph, unless otherwise stated in Division 1 of the Specifications, and shall be in sufficient detail to show the chronological relationship of all activities of the Project including, but not limited to, estimated starting and completion dates of various activities, (including early and late dates and reasonable float for each activity), procurement of materials, the critical path, and scheduling of equipment. Float suppression techniques such as preferential sequencing, special lead/lag logic restraints, extended activity durations, or imposed dates shall be apportioned for the benefit of the Project. Whenever in the Contract Documents Contractor is required to provide a schedule and/or schedule updates, the Contractor shall provide the schedule and updates in electronic format as well as hard copy. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the accuracy, utility and reasonableness of all of its schedules. Owner's acceptance, approval or non-rejection of Contractor's schedules shall not affect Contractor's responsibility for its schedules.

The Contractor and Owner shall use any float on a "first come, first served" basis. The original schedule and updates shall reflect Contractor's and Owner's use of float. Float is not for the exclusive use or benefit of either Owner or Contractor, but it is a jointly owned expiring Project resource available to both parties as needed to meet schedule milestones. For the original schedule and updates, Contractor shall use a critical path network format with the critical paths clearly indicated. Contractor shall use an MS Project, Primavera, or an equivalent or better program. Contractor shall provide schedule conversion to MS Project or as directed by District. Contractor shall include reports that sort and list the activities in order of increasing float and by early and late start dates. Contractor shall endeavor to label ten to thirty percent (10-30%) of the tasks as critical, but shall not label less than five (5%) or more than fifty (50%) as critical. Contractor shall use calendar days.

If any change in Contractor's method of operations will cause a change in the construction schedule, Contractor shall submit to Owner, Architect and any construction manager, a revised construction schedule within seven (7) days of the change, unless a different time period is stated in Division 1 of the Specifications.

If, in the Owner's opinion, the Contractor is not prosecuting the Work at a rate sufficient to meet the Project schedule, a contractual milestone or the Project completion date (as adjusted by change orders) or if the Contractor's actual progress falls behind the Project schedule or it is apparent to Owner or Contractor that Contractor will not meet contractual milestones or the Project completion date (as adjusted by change orders), the Owner may require that the Contractor prepare and submit a recovery plan. Contractor must submit a recovery plan within seven (7) days of a demand for the plan, unless a different time period is stated in Division 1 of the Specifications. At a minimum, the recovery plan must include a revised schedule that gets the Work back on schedule and completes all Work by the contractual milestones and Project completion date (as adjusted by change orders) or by other dates Owner specifies in the demand for a recovery plan. The recovery plan shall state the corrective actions Contractor will undertake to implement it. The recovery plan shall also list any additional money that Contractor believes it should receive if Owner orders Contractor to fully or partially implement the recovery plan. If the Owner orders Contractor to implement the recovery plan, Contractor shall do so, but the order shall not act constitute an admission by Owner that Contractor is entitled to additional money. To recover additional money, Contractor must comply with General Conditions Articles 4.5, 7 and 8.

All schedules Contractor submits shall be certified as true and correct, as follows:

I, [name of declarant], declare the following:

[Contractor company name] has contracted with [public entity name] for the [name of project] Project. [Contractor company name] authorized me to prepare schedules for [public entity name] for this Project, and I prepared the attached schedule. I am the most knowledgeable person at [contractor company name] regarding the scheduling of this Project.

The attached schedule does not breach the Contract between [contractor company name] and [public entity name] for this Project, does not violate any applicable law, satisfies all provisions of the Contract applicable to submission of the Claim, only contains truthful and accurate as-built and as-planned dates of work on the Project (including supporting data), and is not a false claim.

The attached schedule is submitted in compliance with all laws applicable to submission of a Claim, including but not limited to California Penal Code section 72 (Fraudulent Claims), Government Code sections 12650 et seq. (False Claims Act; for example, Government Code section 12651(a)(7)), and Business and Professions Code sections 17200 et seq. (Unfair Business Practices Act). I am aware that submission or certification of false claims, or other Claims that violate law or the Contract, may lead to fines, imprisonment, and/or other serious legal consequences for myself and/or [contractor company name].

While preparing this declaration and schedule I consulted with others (including attorneys, consultants, or others who work for [contractor company name]) when necessary to ensure that the statements were true and correct.

I dec	clare	under the 1	penalty	ot per	jury undei	the laws of	the State	of C	alıtorı	nıa
that	the	foregoing	is tru	e and	correct.	Executed		, 2	20,	at
		, Califo	ornia.							
[nam	ne of	declarant]								

3.9.2 **DSA OVERSIGHT PROCESS**

In connection with the DSA Construction Oversight Process which includes inspection cards and review of changes to the DSA-approved construction documents, the Contractor must (a) include specific tasks in its baseline schedule to take into account these procedures since they are critical path issues; and (b) include a reasonable amount of float in the baseline schedule to accommodate the additional time required by these DSA procedures.

3.9.3 FAILURE TO MEET REQUIREMENTS

Failure of the Contractor to provide proper schedules may, at the sole discretion of Owner, constitute either grounds to withhold, in whole or in part, progress payments to the Contractor, or a breach of contract allowing Owner to terminate the Contract.

3.10 DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES AT THE SITE

The Contractor shall maintain at the Site for the Owner one applicable copy of Titles 19 and 24 and record copy of the Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, and other Modifications, in good order and marked currently to record changes and selections made during construction. In addition, the Contractor shall maintain at the Site approved Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar required submittals. These documents shall be available to the Owner and shall be delivered to the Architect for delivery to the Owner upon completion of the Work.

3.11 SHOP DRAWINGS, PRODUCT DATA, AND SAMPLES

3.11.1 SUBMITTALS DEFINED

- 3.11.1.1 *Shop Drawings*. The term "shop drawings" as used herein means drawings, diagrams, schedules, and other data, which are prepared by Contractor, Subcontractors, manufacturers, suppliers, or distributors illustrating some portion of the Work, and includes: illustrations; fabrication, erection, layout and setting drawings; manufacturer's standard drawings; schedules; descriptive literature, instructions, catalogs, and brochures; performance and test data including charts; wiring and control diagrams; and all other drawings and descriptive data pertaining to materials, equipment, piping, duct and conduit systems, and methods of construction as may be required to show that the materials, equipment, or systems and their position conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall obtain and submit with the shop drawings all seismic and other calculations and all product data from equipment manufacturers. "Product data" as used herein are illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, diagrams, and other information furnished by the Contractor to illustrate a material, product, or system for some portion of the Work. As used herein, the term "manufactured" applies to standard units usually mass-produced, and "fabricated" means items specifically assembled or made out of selected materials to meet individual design requirements. Shop drawings shall: establish the actual detail of all manufactured or fabricated items, indicate proper relation to adjoining work, amplify design details of mechanical and electrical systems and equipment in proper relation to physical spaces in the structure, and incorporate minor changes of design or construction to suit actual conditions.
- 3.11.1.2 *Samples*. The term "samples" as used herein are physical examples furnished by Contractor to illustrate materials, equipment, or quality and includes natural materials, fabricated items, equipment, devices, appliances, or parts thereof as called for in the Specifications, and any other samples as may be required by the Owner to determine whether the kind, quality, construction, finish, color, and other characteristics of the materials, etc., proposed by the Contractor conform to the required characteristics of the various parts of the Work. All Work shall be in accordance with the approved samples.
- 3.11.1.3 *Contractor's Responsibility*. Contractor shall obtain and shall submit to Architect all required shop drawings and samples in accordance with Contractor's "Schedule for Submission of Shop Drawings and Samples" provisions in Division 1 of the Specifications and in

accordance with the Contractor's original and updated schedules, and with such promptness as to cause no delay in its own Work or in that of any other contractor, Owner or subcontractor but in no event later than fifteen (15) days after the execution of the Agreement. Contractor may be assessed \$100 a day for each day it is late in submitting a shop drawing or sample. No extensions of time will be granted to Contractor or any Subcontractor because of its failure to have shop drawings and samples submitted in accordance with the Schedule. Each Subcontractor shall submit all shop drawings, samples, and manufacturer's descriptive data for the review of the Owner, the Contractor, and the Architect through the Contractor. By submitting shop drawings, product data, and samples, the Contractor or submitting party (if other than Contractor) represents that it has determined and verified all materials, field measurements, field conditions, catalog numbers, related field construction criteria, and other relevant data in connection with each such submission, and that it has checked, verified, and coordinated the information contained within such submittals with the requirements of the Work and of the Contract Documents. At the time of submission, any deviation in the shop drawings, product data, or samples from the requirements of the Contract Documents shall be narratively described in a transmittal accompanying the submittal. However, submittals shall not be used as a means of requesting a substitution, the procedure for which is defined in paragraph 3.11.4, "Substitutions." Review by Owner and Architect shall not relieve the Contractor or any Subcontractor from its responsibility in preparing and submitting proper shop drawings in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall stamp, sign, and date each submittal indicating its representation that the submittal meets all of the requirements of the Contract Documents. Any submission, which in Owner's or Architect's opinion is incomplete, contains numerous errors, or has been checked only superficially by Contractor will be returned unreviewed for resubmission by the Contractor.

3.11.1.4 *Extent of Review.* In reviewing shop drawings, the Owner will not verify dimensions and field conditions. The Architect will review and approve shop drawings, product data, and samples for aesthetics and for conformance with the design concept of the Work and the information given in the Contract Documents. The Architect's review shall neither be construed as a complete check nor relieve the Contractor, Subcontractor, manufacturer, fabricator, or supplier from responsibility for any deficiency that may exist or from any departures or deviations from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless the Contractor has, in writing, called the Architect's attention to the deviations at the time of submission and the Architect has given specific written approval. The Architect's review shall not relieve the Contractor or Subcontractors from responsibility for errors of any sort in shop drawings or schedules, for proper fitting of the Work, or from the necessity of furnishing any Work required by the Contract Documents, which may not be indicated on shop drawings when reviewed. Contractor and Subcontractors shall be solely responsible for determining any quantities, whether or not shown on the shop drawings.

3.11.2 Drawing Submission Procedure

3.11.2.1 *Transmittal Letter and Other Requirements*. All shop drawings must be properly identified with the name of the Project and dated, and each lot submitted must be accompanied by a letter of transmittal referring to the name of the Project and to the Specification section number for identification of each item clearly stating in narrative form, as we

Il as "clouding" on the submissions, all qualifications, departures, or deviations from the Contract Documents, if any. Shop drawings, for each section of the Work, shall be numbered consecutively, and the numbering system shall be retained throughout all revisions. All Subcontractor submissions shall be made through the Contractor. Each drawing shall have a clear space for the stamps of Architect and Contractor. Only shop drawings required to be submitted by the Contract Documents shall be reviewed.

- 3.11.2.2 *Copies Required.* Each submittal shall include one (1) legible, reproducible and five (5) legible prints and one (1) electronic copy of each drawing, including fabrication, erection, layout and setting drawings, and such other drawings as required under the various sections of the Specifications until final acceptance thereof is obtained. Subcontractor shall submit copies, in an amount as requested by the Contractor, of: manufacturers' descriptive data for materials, equipment, and fixtures, including catalog sheets showing dimensions, performance, characteristics, and capacities; wiring diagrams and controls; schedules; all seismic calculations and other calculations; and other pertinent information as required.
- 3.11.2.3 *Corrections*. The Contractor shall make any corrections required by Architect and shall resubmit as required by Architect the required number of corrected copies of shop drawings or new samples until approved. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing or on resubmitted shop drawings to revisions other than the corrections required by the Architect on previous submissions. Professional services required for more than one (1) re-review of required submittals of shop drawings, product data, or samples are subject to charge to the Contractor pursuant to paragraph 4.4.
- 3.11.2.4 *Approval Prior to Commencement of Work.* No portion of the Work requiring a shop drawing or sample submission shall be commenced until the submission has been reviewed by Owner and approved by Architect unless specifically directed in writing by the Owner. All such portions of the Work shall be in accordance with approved shop drawings and samples.

3.11.3 SAMPLE SUBMISSIONS PROCEDURE

- 3.11.3.1 **Samples Required.** In case a considerable range of color, graining, texture, or other characteristics may be anticipated in finished products, a sufficient number of samples of the specified materials shall be furnished by the Contractor to indicate the full range of characteristics, which will be present in the finished products; and products delivered or erected without submittal and approval of full range samples shall be subject to rejection. Except for range samples, and unless otherwise called for in the various sections of the Specifications, samples shall be submitted in duplicate. All samples shall be marked, tagged, or otherwise properly identified with the name of the submitting party, the name of the Project, the purpose for which the samples are submitted, and the date and shall be accompanied by a letter of transmittal containing similar information, together with the Specification section number for identification of each item. Each tag or sticker shall have clear space for the review stamps of Contractor and Architect.
- 3.11.3.2 *Labels and Instructions*. Samples of materials, which are generally furnished in containers bearing the manufacturers' descriptive labels and printed application instructions, sh

all, if not submitted in standard containers, be supplied with such labels and application instructions.

- 3.11.3.3 *Architect's Review.* The Architect will review and, if appropriate, approve submissions and will return them to the Contractor with the Architect's stamp and signature applied thereto, indicating the appropriate action in compliance with the Architect's standard procedures.
- 3.11.3.4 Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications. The Contractor will prepare and maintain on a current basis an accurate and complete set of Record Drawings showing clearly all changes, revisions, and substitutions during construction, including, without limitation, field changes and the final location of all mechanical equipment, utility lines, ducts, outlets, structural members, walls, partitions, and other significant features, and Annotated Specifications showing clearly all changes, revisions, and substitutions during construction. A copy of such Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications will be delivered to Owner in accordance with the Schedule prepared by Contractor. In the event of a specification that allows Contractor to elect one of several brands, makes, or types of material or equipment, the annotations shall show which of the allowable items the Contractor has furnished. The Contractor will update the Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications as often as necessary to keep them current but no less often than weekly. The Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications shall be kept at the Site and available for inspection by the Owner, Inspector of Record and the Architect. On completion of the Contractor's portion of the Work and prior to Application for Final Progress Payment, the Contractor will provide one complete set of Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications to the Owner, certifying them to be a complete and accurate reflection of the actual construction conditions of the Work.
- 3.11.3.5 *Equipment Manuals*. Contractor shall obtain and furnish three (3) complete sets of manuals containing the manufacturers' instructions for maintenance and operation of each item of equipment and apparatus furnished under the Contract Documents and any additional data specifically requested under the various sections of the Specifications for each division of the Work. The manuals shall be arranged in proper order, indexed, and placed in three-ring binders. At the completion of its Work, the Contractor shall certify, by endorsement thereon, that each of the manuals is complete, accurate, and covers all of its Work. Prior to submittal of Contractor's Application for Final Progress Payment, and as a further condition to its approval by the Architect, each Subcontractor shall deliver the manuals, arranged in proper order, indexed, endorsed, and placed in three-ring binders, to the Contractor, who shall assemble these manuals for all divisions of the Work, review them for completeness, and submit them to the Owner through the Architect.
- 3.11.3.6 *Owner's Property*. All shop drawings and samples submitted shall become the Owner's property.

3.11.4 SUBSTITUTIONS

- 3.11.4.1 *One Product Specified.* Unless the Specifications state that no substitution is permitted, whenever in the Contract Documents any specific article, device, equipment, product, material, fixture, patented process, form, method, or type of construction is indicated or specified by name, make, trade name, or catalog number, with or without the words "or equal," such specification shall be deemed to be used for the purpose of facilitating description of material, process, or article desired and shall be deemed to be followed by the words "or equal." Contractor may, unless otherwise stated, offer any material, process, or article, which shall be substantially equal or better in every respect to that so indicated or specified and will completely accomplish the purpose of the Contract Documents.
- 3.11.4.2 *Two or More Products Specified.* When two or more acceptable products are specified for an item of the Work, the choice will be up to the Contractor. Contractor shall utilize the same product throughout the Project. If a timely substitution request as set forth in Section 3.11.4.3 is not provided and an "or equal" substitution is requested, the Owner may consider the substitution if the product specified is no longer commercially available. If the Owner allows the substitution to be proposed pursuant to such an untimely request, the Contractor will be responsible for the professional fees incurred by the Architect or Architect's consultants in reviewing the proposed substitution which fees may be withheld from progress payments and/or retention.
- 3.11.4.3 Substitution Request Form. Requests for substitutions of products, materials, or processes other than those specified must be made on the Substitution Request form available from the Owner prior to the date of the bid opening. Any Requests submitted less than fourteen (14) days prior to the date of the bid opening will not be considered, except as noted in paragraph 3.11.4.2. A Substitution Request must be accompanied by evidence as to whether or not the proposed substitution: is equal in quality and serviceability to the specified item; will entail no changes in detail and construction of related work; will be acceptable in consideration of the required design and artistic effect; will provide no cost disadvantage to Owner; and will require no excessive or more expensive maintenance, including adequacy and availability of replacement parts. The burden of proof of these facts shall be upon the Contractor. The Contractor shall furnish with its request sufficient information to determine whether the proposed substitution is equivalent including but not limited to all drawings, specifications, samples, performance data, calculations, and other information as may be required to assist the Architect and the Owner in determining whether the proposed substitution is acceptable. The final decision shall be the Owner's. The written approval of the Owner, consistent with the procedure for Change Orders, shall be required for the use of a proposed substitute material. Owner may condition its approval of the substitution upon delivery to Owner of an extended warranty or other assurances of adequate performance of the substitution. All risks of delay due to the Division of the State Architect's, or any other governmental agency having jurisdiction, approval of a requested substitution shall be on the requesting party.
- 3.11.4.4 *List of Manufacturers and Products Required.* The Subcontractor shall prepare and submit to the Contractor within thirty (30) days of execution of the Subcontract comprehensive lists, in quadruplicate, of the manufacturers and products proposed for the Project, including information on materials, equipment, and fixtures required by the Contract Documents, as may be required for Contractor's or Architect's preliminary approval. Approval of

such lists of products shall not be construed as a substitute for the shop drawings, manufacturer's descriptive data, and samples, which are required by the Contract Documents, but rather as a base from which more detailed submittals shall be developed for the final review of the Contractor and the Architect.

3.11.5 **DEFERRED APPROVALS**

Deferred approvals shall be submitted and processed pursuant to the requirements of Division 1 of the Specifications. All risks of delay due to the Division of the State Architect's, or any other governmental agency having jurisdiction, approval of a deferred approval shall be on the requesting party.

3.12 CUTTING AND PATCHING

3.12.1 **SCOPE**

The Contractor shall be responsible for cutting, fitting, or patching required to complete the Work or to make its parts fit together properly.

3.12.2 CONSENT

The Contractor shall not damage or endanger a portion of the Work or fully or partially completed construction of the Owner or separate contractors by cutting, patching, or otherwise altering such construction, or by excavation. The Contractor shall not cut or otherwise alter such construction by the Owner or a separate contractor except with written consent of the Owner and of such separate contractor; such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Contractor shall not unreasonably withhold from the Owner or a separate contractor the Contractor's consent to cutting or otherwise altering the Work. All cutting shall be done promptly, and all repairs shall be made as necessary.

3.12.3 STRUCTURAL MEMBERS

New or existing structural members and elements, including reinforcing bars and seismic bracing, shall not be cut, bored, or drilled except by written authority of the Architect and DSA. Work done contrary to such authority is at the Contractor's risk, subject to replacement at its own expense and without reimbursement under the Contract. Agency approvals shall be obtained by the Architect, not by the Contractor.

3.12.4 SUBSEQUENT REMOVAL

Permission to patch any areas or items of the Work shall not constitute a waiver of the Owner's or the Architect's right to require complete removal and replacement of the areas of items of the Work if, in the opinion of the Architect or the Owner, the patching does not satisfactorily restore quality and appearance of the Work or does not otherwise conform to the Contract Documents. Any costs caused by defective or ill-timed cutting or patching shall be borne by the person or entity responsible.

3.13 **CLEANING UP**

3.13.1 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY

The Contractor shall keep the Site and surrounding area free from accumulation of waste material or rubbish caused by operations under the Contract. The Site shall be maintained in a neat and orderly condition. All crates, cartons, paper, and other flammable waste materials shall be removed from Work areas and properly disposed of at the end of each day. The Contractor shall continuously remove from and about the Site the waste materials, rubbish, tools, construction equipment, machinery, and materials no longer required for the Work.

3.13.2 FAILURE TO CLEANUP

If the Contractor fails to clean up as provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner may do so, without prior notice to the Contractor and the cost thereof shall be invoiced to the Contractor and withheld from progress payments and/or retention. Each Subcontractor shall have the responsibility for the cleanup of its own Work. If the Subcontractor fails to clean up, the Contractor must do so.

3.13.3 CONSTRUCTION BUILDINGS

When directed by the Owner or the Architect, Contractor and Subcontractor shall dismantle temporary structures, if any, and remove from the Site all construction and installation equipment, fences, scaffolding, surplus materials, rubbish, and supplies belonging to Contractor or Subcontractor. If the Contractor does not remove the tools, equipment, machinery, and materials within fifteen (15) days after completion of its Work, then they shall be deemed abandoned, and the Owner can dispose of them for its own benefit in whatever way it deems appropriate. Contractor shall pay for any costs to dispose of the items.

3.14 ACCESS TO WORK

The Contractor shall provide the Owner, the Architect, and the Inspector of Record, access to the Work in preparation and progress wherever located.

3.15 ROYALTIES AND PATENTS

3.15.1 PAYMENT AND INDEMNITY

The Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees. The Contractor shall defend suits or claims of infringement of patent rights and shall hold the Owner and the Architect harmless and indemnify them, to the extent not caused by the Owner's active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct, from loss on account thereof but shall not be responsible for such defense or loss when a particular design, process, or product of a particular manufacturer is required by the Contract Documents. However, if the Contractor has reason to believe the required design,

process, or product is an infringement of a patent, the Contractor shall be responsible for such loss unless such information is promptly furnished to the Owner and Architect.

3.15.2 **REVIEW**

The review by the Owner or Architect of any method of construction, invention, appliance, process, article, device, or material of any kind shall be for its adequacy for the Work and shall not be an approval for the use by the Contractor in violation of any patent or other rights of any person or entity.

3.16 INDEMNIFICATION

3.16.1 SCOPE: CONTRACTOR

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Contractor shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Owner, the construction manager, Architect, Architect's consultants, the Inspector of Record, the State of California, and their respective agents, employees, officers, volunteers, Boards of Trustees, members of the Boards of Trustees, and directors ("Indemnitees"), from and against claims, actions, damages, liabilities, losses (including but not limited to injury or death of persons, property damage, and compensation owed to other parties), and expenses (including but not limited to attorneys' fees and costs including fees of consultants) alleged by third parties against Indemnitees arising out of or resulting from the following: Contractor's, its Subcontractors', or its suppliers' performance of the Work, including but not limited to the Contractor's or its Subcontractors' use of the Site; the Contractor's or its Subcontractors' construction of the Project, or failure to construct the Project, or any portion thereof; the use, misuse, erection, maintenance, operation, or failure of any machinery or equipment including, but not limited to, scaffolds, derricks, ladders, hoists, and rigging supports, whether or not such machinery or equipment was furnished, rented, or loaned by any of the Indemnitees; or any act, omission, negligence, or willful misconduct of the Contractor or its Subcontractors or their respective agents, employees, material or equipment suppliers, invitees, or licensees but only to the extent caused in whole or in part by the acts or omissions of the Contractor, its Subcontractors, its suppliers, anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether or not such claim, damage, loss, or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall not be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity, which would otherwise exist as to a party, person, or entity described in this paragraph. The obligation to defend, indemnify and hold harmless includes any claims or actions by third parties arising out of or resulting from Labor Code section 2810. Contractor shall have no obligation to defend or indemnify the Indemnitees against claims, actions, damages, liabilities, losses, and expenses caused by the active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct of Indemnitees. This indemnification shall apply to all liability, as provided for above, regardless of whether any insurance policies are applicable, and insurance policy limits do not act as a limitation upon the amount of the indemnification to be provided by the Contractor.

3.16.2 SCOPE: SUBCONTRACTORS

3.16.2.1 *Indemnity*. The Subcontractors shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Indemnitees from and against claims, actions, damages, liabilities, and losses (including but not limited to injury or death of persons, property damage, and compensation owed to other parties), and expenses (including but not limited to attorneys' fees and costs including fees of consultants) alleged by third parties against Indemnitees arising out of or resulting from the following: Subcontractors' performance of the Work, including but not limited to the Subcontractors' use of the Site; the Subcontractors' construction of the Project or failure to construct the Project or any portion thereof; the use, misuse, erection, maintenance, operation, or failure of any machinery or equipment, including, but not limited to, scaffolds, derricks, ladders, hoists, and rigging supports, whether or not such machinery or equipment was furnished, rented, or loaned by any of the Indemnitees; or any act, omission, negligence, or willful misconduct of the Subcontractors or their respective agents, employees, material or equipment suppliers, invitees, or licensees but only to the extent caused in whole or in part by the acts or omissions of the Subcontractors, anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether or not such claim, damage, loss, or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall not be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity, which would otherwise exist as to a party, person, or entity described in this paragraph. This obligation to defend, indemnify and hold harmless includes any claims or actions by third parties arising out of or resulting from Labor Code section 2810. Subcontractors shall have no obligation to defend or indemnify the Indemnitees against claims, actions, damages, liabilities, losses, and expenses caused by the active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct of Indemnitees. This indemnification shall apply to all liability, as provided for above, regardless of whether any insurance policies are applicable, and insurance policy limits do not act as a limitation upon the amount of the indemnification to be provided by the Subcontractors.

3.16.2.2 **Joint and Several Liability.** In the event more than one Subcontractor is connected with an accident or occurrence covered by this indemnification, then all such Subcontractors shall be jointly and severally responsible to each of the Indemnitees for indemnification, and the ultimate responsibility among such indemnifying Subcontractors for the loss and expense of any such indemnification shall be resolved without jeopardy to any Indemnitee. The provisions of the indemnity provided for herein shall not be construed to indemnify any Indemnitee for its own negligence if not permitted by law or to eliminate or reduce any other indemnification or right which any Indemnitee has by law or equity.

3.16.3 **NO LIMITATION**

The Contractor's and the Subcontractor's obligation to indemnify and defend the Indemnitees hereunder shall include, without limitation, any and all claims, damages, and costs: for injury to persons and property (including loss of use), and sickness, disease or death of any person; for breach of any warranty, express or implied; for failure of the Contractor or the Subcontractor to comply with any applicable governmental law, rule, regulation, or other requirement; and for products installed in or used in connection with the Work.

3.17 OWNER AS INTENDED BENEFICIARY

The Owner is an intended beneficiary of any architectural or engineering work secured by, or performed by, the Contractor to fulfill its obligations under the Contract. Contractor shall state in its contracts with architectural or engineering consultants that their work is for the intended benefit of the Owner.

3.18 NOTICE OF EXCUSE FOR NONPERFORMANCE

If Contractor believes that acts or omissions of Owner (including but not limited to Owner caused delay) have prevented Contractor from performing the Work as required by the Contract Documents and Contractor intends to rely on Owner's acts or omissions and Civil Code section 1511(1) as reasons to excuse Contractor's nonperformance or to support, among other things, Contractor's requests for time extensions under General Conditions section 4.5, Contractor shall provide written notice of the excuse within five (5) days of the Owner's acts or omissions. If Contractor fails to timely submit the written notice Contractor shall have waived any right to later rely on the acts or omissions as a defense to Contractor's nonperformance, regardless of the merits of the defense. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies. Contractor acknowledges that these written notices are of critical importance to the Owner's Project management and the mitigation of Project costs and delays.

ARTICLE 4

ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

4.1 **ARCHITECT**

4.1.1 **DEFINITION**

The Architect is the person lawfully licensed to practice architecture or an entity lawfully practicing architecture identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The term "Architect" means the Architect or the Architect's authorized representative, and shall also refer to all consultants under the Architect's direction and control.

4.1.2 MODIFICATION

To the extent the Contract Documents indicate that Owner has assigned duties or responsibilities to the Architect, Owner reserves the right at all times to reassign such duties or responsibilities to different Owner representatives.

4.1.3 TERMINATION

In the case of the termination of the Architect, the Owner may appoint an architect or another construction professional or may perform such functions with its own licensed professional

personnel. The status of the replacement Architect under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former architect.

4.2 ARCHITECT'S ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

4.2.1 STATUS

The Architect will provide administration of the Contract and may be one of several Owner's representatives during construction, through release of all retention, and during the one (1) year period following the commencement of any warranties. The Architect will advise and consult with the Owner. The Architect will have authority to act on behalf of the Owner only to the extent set forth in the Owner/Architect agreement. The Architect will have all responsibilities and power established by law, including California Code of Regulations, Title 24, to the extent set forth in the Owner/Architect agreement.

4.2.2 SITE VISITS

The Architect will visit the Site at intervals necessary in the judgment of the Architect or as otherwise agreed by the Owner and the Architect in writing to become generally familiar with the progress and quality of the completed Work and to determine in general if the Work is being performed in a manner indicating that the Work, when completed, will be in accordance with the Contract Documents.

4.2.3 Limitations of Construction Responsibility

The Contractor shall not be relieved of obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents either by activities or duties of the Architect in the Architect's administration of the Contract Documents, or by tests, inspections, or approvals required or performed by persons other than the Contractor.

4.2.4 COMMUNICATIONS FACILITATING CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

The Owner and the Contractor shall communicate through the Architect, unless there is a construction manager for the Project or the Owner directs otherwise. Communications between Owner and Subcontractors or material or equipment suppliers shall be through the Contractor.

4.2.5 **PAYMENT APPLICATIONS**

The Contractor shall submit payment applications to the Architect, unless there is a construction manager for the Project or the Owner directs otherwise.

4.2.6 **REJECTION OF WORK**

The Architect, Inspector of Record, any construction manager and others may recommend to the Owner that the Owner reject Work which does not conform to the Contract Documents or that the Owner require additional inspection or testing of the Work in accordance with paragraph

13.5.5, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed. However, no recommendation shall create a duty or responsibility to the Contractor, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, their agents or employees, or other persons performing portions of the Work.

4.2.7 CHANGE ORDERS

The Architect will prepare change orders and construction change directives and may authorize minor changes in the Work.

4.2.8 WARRANTIES UPON COMPLETION

The Architect in conjunction with the Inspector of Record, or as otherwise directed by Owner, will conduct field reviews of the Work to determine the date of completion, shall receive and forward to the Owner for the Owner's review and records, written warranties and related documents required by the Contract and assembled by the Contractor. The handling by the Architect of such warranties, maintenance manuals, or similar documents shall not diminish or transfer to the Architect any responsibilities or liabilities required by the Contract Documents of the Contractor or other entities, parties, or persons performing or supplying the Work.

Except as may be otherwise directed by Owner, the Architect will conduct a field review of the Contractor's comprehensive list of items to be completed or corrected for development of a punch list and one (1) follow-up field review if required. The cost incurred by the Owner for further field reviews or the preparation of further punch lists by the Architect shall be invoiced to the Contractor and withheld from payment and/or retention.

4.2.9 Interpretation

The Architect, Inspector of Record, any construction manager, the Owner or any independent consultant of Owner, as Owner deems appropriate, will interpret and decide matters concerning performance under and requirements of the Contract Documents on written request of the Contractor. The Owner's response to such requests will be made with reasonable promptness, while allowing sufficient time to permit adequate review and evaluation of the request.

4.2.10 ADDITIONAL INSTRUCTIONS

4.2.10.1 Architect's Interpretations and Decisions. Interpretations and decisions of the Architect will be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents and will be in writing or in the form of drawings. When making such interpretations of and decisions regarding the Contract Documents, the Architect will endeavor to secure faithful performance under the Contract Documents by both the Owner and the Contractor and will not show partiality to either. The Work shall be executed in conformity with, and the Contractor shall do no work without, approved drawings, Architect's clarifying instructions, and/or submittals.

4.2.10.2 *Typical Parts and Sections*. Whenever typical parts or sections of the Work are completely detailed on the Drawings, and other parts or sections which are essentially of the sa

me construction are shown in outline only, the complete details shall apply to the Work which is shown in outline.

4.2.10.3 **Dimensions.** Dimensions of Work shall not be determined by scale or rule. Figured dimensions shall be followed at all times. If figured dimensions are lacking on Drawings, Architect shall supply them on request. The Owner's decisions on matters relating to aesthetic effect will be final if consistent with the Contract Documents.

4.3 INSPECTOR OF RECORD

4.3.1 GENERAL

One or more Project inspectors ("Inspector of Record") employed by the Owner and approved by the Division of the State Architect will be assigned to the Work in accordance with the requirements of Title 24 of the California Code of Regulations. The Inspector of Record's duties will be as specifically defined in Title 24.

4.3.2 INSPECTOR OF RECORD'S DUTIES

All Work shall be under the observation of or with the knowledge of the Inspector of Record. The Inspector of Record shall have free access to any or all parts of the Work at any time. The Contractor shall furnish the Inspector of Record such information as may be necessary to keep the Inspector of Record fully informed regarding progress and manner of work and character of materials. Such observations shall not, in any way, relieve the Contractor from responsibility for full compliance with all terms and conditions of the Contract, or be construed to lessen to any degree the Contractor's responsibility for providing efficient and capable superintendence. The Inspector of Record is not authorized to make changes in the drawings or specifications nor shall the Inspector of Record's approval of the Work and methods relieve the Contractor of responsibility for the correction of subsequently discovered defects, or from its obligation to comply with the Contract Documents.

4.3.3 INSPECTOR OF RECORD'S AUTHORITY TO REJECT OR STOP WORK

The Inspector of Record shall have the authority to reject work that does not comply with the provisions of the Contract Documents. In addition, the Inspector of Record may stop any work which poses a probable risk of harm to persons or property. The Contractor shall instruct its employees, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, etc., accordingly. The absence of any Stop Work order or rejection of any portion of the Work shall not relieve the Contractor from any of its obligations pursuant to the Contract Documents.

4.3.4 INSPECTOR OF RECORD'S FACILITIES

Within seven (7) days after notice to proceed, the Contractor shall provide the Inspector of Record with the temporary facilities as required under Division 1 of the Specifications.

4.4 RESPONSIBILITY FOR ADDITIONAL CHARGES INCURRED BY THE OWNER FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

If at any time prior to the completion of the requirements under the Contract Documents, through no fault of its own, the Owner is required to provide or secure additional professional services for any reason by any act or omission of the Contractor, the Contractor shall be invoiced by the Owner for any actual costs incurred for any such additional services, which costs may, among other remedies, be withheld from the progress payments and/or retention. Such invoicing shall be independent from any other Owner remedies, including but not limited to liquidated damages. If payments then or thereafter due to the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. Additional services shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following:

- A. Services made necessary by the default of the Contractor.
- B. Services made necessary due to the defects or deficiencies in the Work of the Contractor.
- C. Services required by failure of the Contractor to perform according to any provision of the Contract Documents.
- D. Services in connection with evaluating substitutions of products, materials, equipment, Subcontractors proposed by the Contractor, and making subsequent revisions to drawings, specifications, and providing other documentation required (except for the situation where the specified item is no longer manufactured or available).
- E. Services for evaluating and processing Claims submitted by the Contractor in connection with the Work outside the established Change Order process.
- F. Services required by the failure of the Contractor to prosecute the Work in a timely manner in compliance within the specified time of completion.
- G. Services in conjunction with the testing, adjusting, balancing and start-up of equipment other than the normal amount customarily associated for the type of Work involved.
- H. Services in conjunction with more than one (1) re-review of required submittals of shop drawings, product data, and samples.

4.5 NOTICES OF POTENTIAL CHANGE, CHANGE ORDER REQUESTS, AND CLAIMS

If the Contractor identifies the potential for extra work, delay in the critical path schedule, or the need for additional money or time, or if the Contractor requests additional money or time, or if the Contractor believes that Owner has failed to pay amounts due or otherwise breached the Contract, or otherwise believes that it is entitled to a modification of the Contract terms and conditions, then Contractor shall follow the procedures in this Section 4.5 and Article 7,

otherwise Contractor shall have waived its rights to pursue those issues and any later attempts to recover money or obtain a modification shall be barred. Contractor specifically acknowledges the Owner's and public's interest in, and need to know of, potential changes and disputes as early as possible so Owner can investigate, mitigate and resolve adverse cost and time impacts, if any. It is Contractor's obligation to know and comply with the requirements of Section 4.5 and Article 7, and Owner has no obligation to notify Contractor of any failure to comply with those requirements.

4.5.1 NOTICE OF POTENTIAL CHANGE

Contractor shall submit a written Notice of Potential Change for extra work, critical path delay, or additional money or time. Contractor shall submit written Notices of Potential Change to Owner within five (5) days of Contractor becoming aware of the issues creating the potential for change, unless the issues are, or may soon be, adversely affecting the costs or critical path of the Work, in which case the Contractor must submit the written notice without delay so the Owner may take immediate action to mitigate cost and schedule impacts of the change, if any. The written notice shall explain the nature of the potential change so the Owner may take action to mitigate costs and schedule impacts, if necessary.

When submitting a written Notice of Potential Change based on extra work, Contractor shall not perform the extra work until directed in writing to do so by Owner. When submitting a written Notice of Potential Change for an issue of critical path delay, Contractor shall proactively mitigate the effects of the alleged delay as much as reasonably possible so as to minimize any impact to the schedule, until otherwise directed by Owner.

Failure to timely submit a written Notice of Potential Change shall constitute a complete waiver by Contractor of any right to later submit a change order request or pursue a Claim on that issue, or to later pursue any additional money or time extensions in any manner related to that issue, regardless of the merits. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies. Contractor acknowledges that these written notices are of critical importance to the Owner's Project management and the mitigation of Project costs and delays.

4.5.2 CHANGE ORDERS REQUESTS

If, after submitting a written Notice of Potential Change pursuant to Section 4.5.1, Contractor continues to believes that it is entitled to additional money or time (including but not limited to grant of a time extension; payment of money or damages arising from work done by, or on behalf of, the Contractor, payment of which is not otherwise expressly provided for or the claimant is not otherwise entitled to; or an amount the payment of which is disputed by the Owner) based on an issue, then Contractor shall submit a Change Order Request ("COR") to Owner within twenty (20) days of (i) becoming aware of the issues creating a potential change, or (ii) the date by which it should have become aware of the issues creating a potential change. A rejection at any time or a lack of a rejection by Owner of a Notice of Potential Change does not affect the timeline for submitting a COR.

Failure to timely submit a COR related to an issue, or failure to comply with any of the COR requirements in the Contract shall constitute a complete waiver by Contractor of any right to later submit a COR or Claim on that issue, or to later pursue any additional money (including time extensions) in any manner related to that issue, regardless of the merits. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

The COR shall state the grounds for the additional money or time requested and the amount of money or time requested, and Contractor shall include all information supporting the COR.

Contractor shall certify the COR using the form set forth in Section 4.5.5.1, except that every reference to "Claim" shall be changed to "COR." If a COR is submitted without certification, a certification can still be submitted within the timelines set forth in the first paragraph of section 4.5.2. If the COR is not timely certified, Contractor will have completely waived its rights to any money or time for that issue. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

The Owner may accept the entire COR, accept part of the COR and reject the remainder, reject the entire COR, or request additional information. If the Owner does not respond within thirty (30) days by accepting the entire COR, accepting part of the COR and rejecting the remainder, or requesting additional information, the entire COR shall be deemed rejected as of the thirtieth (30th) day. If the Owner requests additional information, then the Contractor shall submit the information within fifteen (15) days of the date of the request and the Owner shall have fifteen (15) days after the receipt of the additional information to accept or reject (in whole or in part) the COR. If the Owner fails to respond within fifteen (15) days after the submission of additional information, the entire COR shall be deemed rejected as of the fifteenth (15th) day.

4.5.3 **DEFINITION OF CLAIM**

A "Claim" is a separate demand by the Contractor for (a) a time extension, (b) payment of money or damages arising from work done by, or on behalf of, the Contractor, payment of which is not otherwise expressly provided for or the claimant is not otherwise entitled to, or (c) an amount the payment of which is disputed by the Owner. A claim includes any claim within the scope of Public Contract Code section 20104 et seq. Resubmittal in any manner of a COR which was previously rejected under Section 4.5.2 constitutes a Claim, whether the COR was rejected in whole or in part, and whether the COR was rejected expressly or deemed rejected by Owner inaction. A Claim includes any dispute Contractor may have with the Owner, including one which does not require a Notice of Potential Change or COR under Sections 4.5.1 and 4.5.2, and includes an alleged breach of contract by the Owner. A Claim under this Article 4.5 shall also constitute a claim for purposes of the California False Claims Act. In the event of a conflict between a Claims provision in Division 1 of the Specifications and Section 4.5, Section 4.5 shall take precedence.

The Notice of Potential Change and COR procedures above are less formal procedures which precede the more formal Claim. A Notice of Potential Change does not constitute a Claim. A COR does not constitute a Claim; **except that** if insufficient time remains before the Claim deadline (see Article 4.5.4) for Contractor to submit a COR and for Owner to process and reject

the COR under Article 4.5.2, then either (1) Contractor may submit a COR which Owner shall treat as a Claim, but only if the COR complies with all requirements in this Article 4.5 and Article 7 for COR's and Claims, or (2) a COR is not required so long as a Claim complying with this Article 4.5 is timely submitted.

A Claim does not include vouchers, invoices, progress payment applications, or other routine or authorized forms of requests for progress payments on the Contract; however, those documents remain "claims" for purposes of the California False Claims Act. A Claim does not include a Government Code Claim. ("Government Code Claim" means a claim under Government Code sections 900 et seq. and 910 et seq.)

4.5.4 TIME FOR SUBMITTING CLAIM; WAIVER

Contractor shall submit a Claim to the Owner's construction manager (or in the absence of a construction manager, to Architect and Owner) on or before the date of the Final Progress Payment. Owner's rejection, or lack of rejection, of a COR at any time does not affect the deadline for filing a Claim.

In addition, on or before submitting its request for a final progress payment based on 100% completion of the work, Contractor shall submit to Owner, in writing, a summary of all Claims for money or time extensions under or arising out of this Contract which were timely filed and which were fully compliant with the Contract's requirements for Claims. The submission of an Application for Payment for the Final Progress Payment shall constitute a complete waiver of all Claims against Owner under or arising out of this Contract, except those identified in the above summary. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies. This Claim summary requirement shall not extend the time for submitting a Claim.

Failure to timely submit a Claim, failure to include a Claim in the Claim summary, or failure to comply with any of the Claim requirements in the Contract, including but not limited to this Article 4, will act as a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim for the money or time (see Section 4.5.6.4), and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for the money or time, regardless of the merits. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies. Owner does not have an obligation to reject the Claim for a failure to comply with any of the Claim requirements in the Contract, including the lack of certification, and any failure by Owner to reject, or any delay in rejecting, a Claim on that basis does not waive the Owner's right to reject the Claim on that basis at a later time. In no event may the Contractor reserve its rights to assert a Claim for a time extension or additional money beyond the timelines set forth in this provision unless the Owner agrees in writing to allow the reservation.

4.5.5 CONTENT OF CLAIM

4.5.5.1 *Claim Format; Waiver*. Every Claim shall be in writing. All money or time extensions sought must be stated and itemized in the Claim at the time submitted. The re

sponsibility to substantiate Claims shall rest with the Contractor. In addition, the Contractor shall include a certification with each and every Claim at the time of submission, as follows:

I,	name	of	decl	arant],	declare	the	foll	owing:
,	L							0

[Contractor company nat	me] has contracted wi	th Berryessa	Union School						
District for the Northwo	od Elementary School	Flexible Instru	actional Space						
Alteration and Related M	Iodernization Project. ([Contractor co	mpany name]						
authorized me to prepare the attached Claim for money and/or time extension									
for Berryessa Union Scho	ool District regarding th	is Project (date	ed						
20, entitled	, and requesting \$	and/or	additional						
days), and I prepared the	attached Claim. I am the	e most knowled	dgeable person						
at [contractor company nar	me] regarding this Claim		_						

The attached Claim complies with all laws applicable to submission of a Claim, including but not limited to California Penal Code section 72, Government Code sections 12650 et seq. (False Claims Act), and Business and Professions Code sections 17200 et seq. (Unfair Business Practices Act). I am aware that submission or certification of false claims, or other claims that violate law or the Contract, may lead to fines, imprisonment, and/or other serious legal consequences for myself or [contractor company name].

The attached Claim does not breach the Contract between [contractor company name] and Berryessa Union School District for this Project, is not a false claim, does not violate any applicable law, satisfies all provisions of the Contract applicable to submission of the Claim, only contains truthful and accurate supporting data, and only requests money and/or time extensions that accurately reflect the adjustments to money and time for which I believe that Berryessa Union School District is responsible under its Contract with [contractor company name].

While preparing this declaration and Claim I consulted with others (including attorneys, consultants, or others who work for [Contractor company name]) when necessary to ensure that the statements were true and correct.

Contractor understands and agrees that any Claim submitted without this certification does not meet the terms of the Contract Documents; that Owner, or Owner's representatives, may reject the Claim on that basis; and that unless Contractor properly and timely files the Claim with the certification, Contractor cannot further pursue the Claim in any forum and all rights to additional money or time for the issues covered by the Claim are waived due to a condition precedent not having been satisfied.

I dec	clare	under the p	pena	alty of	f perj	ury under	the laws of	the State of	of (Calif	orr	nia
that	the	foregoing	is	true	and	correct.	Executed		_,	2	_,	at
		, Califo	rni	a.								

[name of declarant]

Contractor's failure to timely submit a certification will constitute a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6.4) for the money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for the money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

4.5.5.2 Claims for Additional Money. Each Claim for additional money (including but not limited to those described in (b) and (c) of the first paragraph of Section 4.5.3) must include all facts supporting the Claim, including but not limited to all supporting documentation plus a written analysis as to (a) why the claimed cost was incurred, (b) why Contractor could not mitigate its costs, (c) why the claimed cost is the responsibility of the Owner, and (d) why the claimed cost is a reasonable amount. In no event will the Contractor be allowed to reserve its rights to assert a Claim for money at a later time, unless the Owner expressly agrees in writing to allow the reservation. Any costs, direct or indirect, not asserted shall be waived. A Claim may not include any costs incurred in preparation of the Claim or in preparation of any underlying COR, including but not limited to costs of delay analysis.

4.5.5.3 Claims for Additional Time

4.5.5.3.1 *Notice of Extent of Claim.* If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Time (including but not limited to Section 4.5.3(a)), the Claim shall include, but not be limited to, all facts supporting the Claim, all documentation of such facts, all information required by the Contract Documents, and a current schedule and delay analysis explaining (a) the nature of the delay, (b) the Owner's responsibility for the claimed delay, (c) the claimed delay's impact on the critical path, (d) the claimed delay's impact on completion date (including an analysis of any float still remaining and whether the alleged delay in work exceeds such remaining float), and (e) why Contractor could not mitigate the delay impacts.

In the case of a continuing delay, only one (1) initial Claim is necessary that is based on estimates of when the continuing delay will end, but within thirty (30) days of the end of the continuing delay an updated final Claim must be submitted, which shall also be certified. In no event will the Contractor be allowed to reserve its rights to assert a Claim for a time extension, unless the Owner expressly agrees in writing to allow the reservation. Any time extension not asserted shall be waived.

4.5.5.3.2 *Unusually Severe Weather Claims*. If unusually severe weather is the basis for a Claim for additional time, Contractor must provide Owner data and facts showing that the weather conditions were abnormal for the period of time, could not have been reasonably an

ticipated or mitigated, and had an adverse effect on the critical path of the scheduled construction.

4.5.5.4 "Pass Through" Claims. A Subcontractor or supplier to Contractor may not submit a request for additional time or money directly to the Owner. If a subcontractor or supplier submits a request for additional money or time to Contractor and Contractor wishes to pass it through to Owner, then Contractor must comply with all requirements of Section 4.5, including Notices of Potential Change, Change Order Requests, and Claims. Contractor must prepare and submit its own analysis of the Subcontractor's request, and the Claim must include a copy of the Subcontractor's request along with any other necessary supporting documentation.

The Contractor's analysis of the Subcontractor's request must include Contractor's detailed explanation as to why the Subcontractor or supplier's request is the Owner's responsibility, including Contractor's analysis of (a) why the amount of damages the Subcontractor or supplier requests is justified and appropriate, (b) how Contractor's breach of the subcontract caused the Subcontractor or supplier to incur these damages, and (c) how the Owner's breach of the Contract caused the Contractor's breach of the subcontract. Any Contractor Claim that fails to include the above information, or that states that Owner is responsible for the Subcontractor's request only in the event that Contractor is found to owe money to Subcontractor, shall act as a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6.4) for the money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for the money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

4.5.6 PROCEDURES FOR CLAIMS LESS THAN OR EQUAL TO \$375,000 (PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE SECTION 20104.2)

Claims less than or equal to \$375,000 are subject to this section 4.5.6, as well as the separate procedures and substantive provisions of Sections 4.5.1 through 4.5.5.

4.5.6.1 *Claims for Less Than \$50,000*. For Claims of less than fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000), the Owner shall respond in writing to any written Claim within 45 days of receipt of the Claim, or may request, in writing, within 30 days of receipt of the Claim, any additional documentation supporting the Claim or relating to defenses to the claim the Owner may have against the Contractor.

If additional information is thereafter required, it shall be requested and provided pursuant to this subsection, upon mutual agreement of the Owner and Contractor. If Owner and Contractor cannot reach mutual agreement, Contractor's failure to provide any reasonably-requested information within fifteen (15) days after the request, shall act as a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6.4) for the money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for such money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

The Owner's written response to the Claim, as further documented, shall be submitted to the Contractor within 15 days after receipt of the further documentation, or within a period of time no greater than that taken by the Contractor in producing the additional information, whichever is greater.

4.5.6.2 *Claims Over \$50,000 and Less Than or equal to \$375,000.* For claims over fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000) and less than or equal to three hundred seventy-five thousand dollars (\$375,000), the Owner shall respond in writing to all written Claims within 60 days of receipt of the Claim, or may request, in writing, within 30 days of receipt of the Claim, any additional documentation supporting the Claim or relating to defenses to the Claim the Owner may have against the Contractor.

If additional information is thereafter required, it shall be requested and provided pursuant to this subsection, upon mutual agreement of the Owner and Contractor. If Owner and Contract cannot reach mutual agreement, Contractor's failure to provide any reasonably-requested information within thirty (30) days after the request, shall act as a complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6.4) for such money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for such money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

The Owner's written response to the Claim, as further documented, shall be submitted to the Contractor within 30 days after receipt of the further documentation, or within a period of time no greater than that taken by the Contractor in producing the additional information or requested documentation, whichever is greater.

4.5.6.3 *Meet and Confer.* If the Contractor disputes the Owner's written response, or the Owner fails to respond within the time prescribed, the Contractor may so notify the Owner, in writing, either within 15 days of receipt of the Owner's response or within 15 days of the Owner's failure to respond within the time prescribed, respectively, and demand an informal conference to meet and confer for settlement of the issues in dispute. Upon a demand, the Owner shall schedule a meet and confer conference for settlement of the dispute, which shall take place within 30 days of the demand. Upon written agreement of the Owner and Contractor, the conference may take place during regularly scheduled Project meetings.

If Contractor fails to timely notify the Owner that it wishes to meet and confer pursuant to the previous paragraph, then Contractor will have waived all rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Claim was required, (b) submit a Government Code Claim (see Section 4.5.6) for such money or time, and (c) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for such money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

If a Claim, or any portion of a Claim, over \$100,000 remains in dispute after the meet and confer and Contractor wishes to pursue it, Contractor must demand non-binding mediation in writing within fifteen (15) days. If Contractor fails to timely notify the Owner in writing that it wishes to mediate pursuant to this paragraph, Contractor will have waived all right to further pursue the

Claim pursuant to section 4.5.4. The parties shall reasonably cooperate to schedule and attend a mediation as soon as reasonably possible.

4.5.6.4 **Government Code Claim.** If the Claim or any portion remains in dispute after the meet and confer conference and Contractor wishes to pursue it, the Contractor **must** file a timely and proper Government Code Claim. The filing of a Government Code Claim is specifically required in addition to all contractual procedures described in Sections 4.5 through 4.5.6.3. The above contractual procedures do not act as a substitute for the Government Code Claim process, and the two sets of procedures shall be sequential with the contractual procedures coming first.

Failure to timely file a Government Code Claim shall act as complete waiver of Contractor's rights to (a) recover money or time on the issues for which a Government Code Claim was required, and (b) initiate any action, proceeding or litigation for such money or time. Contractor will not have satisfied a condition precedent or exhausted administrative remedies.

Owner and Contractor shall proceed with the Government Code Claim according to Government Code, Section 900 et seq., and as otherwise permitted by law. For purposes of the applicable Government Code provisions, and as provided in Public Contract Code section 20104.2(e), the running of the time period within which a Contractor must file a Government Code Claim shall be tolled from the time the Contractor submits a written Claim under Article 4.5 until the time that the Claim is denied, in whole or in part, as a result of the meet and confer process in Section 4.5.6.3, including any period of time utilized by the meet and confer process.

4.5.7 PROCEDURES FOR CLAIMS OVER \$375,000

Contractor and Owner shall proceed with Claims over \$375,000 pursuant to Section 4.5.6, except as follows: (a) Section 4.5.6.1, shall not be applicable; (b) for Section 4.5.6.2, Owner shall respond in writing to all written Claims within 90 days of receipt of the Claim, or may request, in writing, within 45 days of receipt of the Claim, any additional documentation supporting the Claim or relating to defenses to the Claim the Owner may have against the Contractor; (c) for Section 4.5.6.2, Owner shall respond within 45 days after receipt of the further documentation, or within a period of time no greater than that taken by the Contractor in producing the additional information or documentation, whichever is greater; and (d) for Section 4.5.6.3, following the meet and confer conference, if the Claim or any portion of it remains in dispute and Contractor wishes to pursue it, Contractor must demand in writing within fifteen (15) days that the parties mediate (non-binding). If Contractor fails to timely notify the Owner in writing that it wishes to mediate pursuant to this paragraph, then Contractor will have waived all rights to further pursue the Claim pursuant to Section 4.5.4. The parties shall reasonably cooperate to schedule and attend a mediation as soon as reasonably possible.

4.5.8 CONTINUING CONTRACT PERFORMANCE

Despite submission or rejection of a Notice of Potential Change, COR or Claim, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of the Contract as directed by Owner, and the Owner shall continue to make any undisputed payments in accordance with the Contract.

4.5.9 CLAIMS FOR CONCEALED OR UNKNOWN CONDITIONS

- 4.5.9.1 Trenches or Excavations Less Than Four Feet Below the Surface. If Contractor encounters conditions at the Site which are subsurface or otherwise concealed physical conditions, which differ materially from those indicated in the Contract Documents, or unknown physical conditions of an unusual nature, which differ materially from those ordinarily found to exist and generally recognized as inherent in construction activities of the character provided for in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall give notice to the Owner promptly before conditions are disturbed and in no event later than ten (10) days after first observance of the conditions. If Contractor believes that such conditions differ materially and will cause an increase in the Contractor's cost of, time required for, or performance of any part of the Work, Contractor must comply with the provisions above for Notice of Potential Change, Change Order Request, and Claims (beginning with Section 4.5.1).
- 4.5.9.2 *Trenches or Excavations Greater Than Four Feet Below the Surface.* Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 7104, when any excavation or trenching extends greater than four feet below the surface:
- 4.5.9.2.1 The Contractor shall promptly, and before the following conditions are disturbed, notify the public entity, in writing, of any:
 - (1) Material that the Contractor believes may be material that is hazardous waste, as defined in Section 25117 of the Health and Safety Code, that is required to be removed to a Class I, Class II, or Class III disposal site in accordance with the provisions of existing law.
 - (2) Subsurface or latent physical conditions at the site differing from those indicated by information about the site made available to bidders prior to the deadline for submitting bids.
 - (3) Unknown physical conditions at the site of any unusual nature, different materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract.
- 4.5.9.2.2 The public entity shall promptly investigate the conditions, and if it finds that the conditions do materially so differ, or do involve hazardous waste, and cause a decrease or increase in the Contractor's cost of, or the time required for, performance of any part of the work shall issue a change order under the procedures described in the Contract.
- 4.5.9.2.3 In the event that a dispute arises between the public entity and the Contractor whether the conditions materially differ, or involve hazardous waste, or cause a decrease or increase in the Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of any part of the work, the Contractor shall not be excused from any scheduled completion date provided for by the Contract, but shall proceed with all work to be performed under the Contract. The Contractor

shall retain any and all rights provided either by Contract or by law which pertain to the resolution of disputes and protests between the contracting parties.

4.5.10 Injury or Damage to Person or Property

If either party to the Contract suffers injury or damage to person or property because of an act or omission of the other party, any of the other party's employees or agents, or others for whose acts such party is legally liable, written notice of such injury or damage, whether or not insured, shall be given to the other party within a reasonable time not exceeding ten (10) days after first observance. The notice shall provide sufficient detail to enable the other party to investigate the matter. For a Notice of Potential Change, COR and Claim for additional cost or time related to this injury or damage, Contractor shall follow Section 4.5.

ARTICLE 5

SUBCONTRACTORS

5.1 **DEFINITIONS**

5.1.1 **SUBCONTRACTOR**

A Subcontractor is a person or entity, who has a contract with the Contractor to perform a portion of the Work at the Site. The term "Subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Subcontractor. The term "Subcontractor" does not include a separate contractor or subcontractors of a separate contractor. To the extent that the term Trade Contractor is utilized in the Contract Documents, it shall have the same meaning as the term "Subcontractor."

5.1.2 SUB-SUBCONTRACTOR

A Sub-subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor to perform a portion of the Work at the Site. The term "Sub-subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Sub-subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Sub-subcontractor.

5.1.3 SPECIALTY CONTRACTORS

If a Subcontractor is designated as a "Specialty Contractor" as defined in section 7058 of the Business and Professions Code, all of the Work outside of that Subcontractor's specialty shall be performed in compliance with the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act, Public Contract Code sections 4100, et seq.

5.2 AWARD OF SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER CONTRACTS FOR PORTIONS OF THE WORK

5.2.1 ASSIGNMENT OR SUBSTITUTION - CONSENT OF OWNER

In accordance with Public Contract Code sections 4107 and 4107.5, no Contractor whose bid is accepted shall, without the written consent of the Owner: substitute any person or entity as a Subcontractor in place of the Subcontractor designated in the original bid; permit any such Subcontract to be assigned or transferred, or allow it to be performed by any person or entity other than the original Subcontractor listed in the original bid; sublet or subcontract any portion of the Work in excess of one-half of one percent (0.5%) of the Contractor's total bid as to which its original bid did not designate a Subcontractor. Any assignment or substitution made without the prior written consent of the awarding authority shall be void, and the assignees shall acquire no rights in the Contract. Any consent, if given, shall not relieve Contractor or its Subcontractors from their obligations under the terms of the Contract Documents.

5.2.2 GROUNDS FOR SUBSTITUTION

Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 4107 and the procedure set forth therein, no Contractor whose bid is accepted may request to substitute any person or entity as a Subcontractor in place of a Subcontractor listed in the original bid except in the following instances:

- A. When the Subcontractor listed in the bid after having a reasonable opportunity to do so, fails or refuses to execute a written Contract for the scope of work specified in the subcontractor's bid and at the price specified in the subcontractor's bid, when that written Contract, based upon the general terms, conditions, plans and specifications for the Project involved or the terms of that Subcontractor's written bid, is presented to the Subcontractor by the prime contractor;
- B. When the listed Subcontractor becomes insolvent or the subject of an order for relief in bankruptcy;
- C. When the listed Subcontractor fails or refuses to perform his or her Subcontract;
- D. When the listed Subcontractor fails or refuses to meet the bond requirements of the prime contractor set forth in Public Contract Code section 4108.
- E. When the Contractor demonstrates to the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer, subject to the further provisions of Public Contract Code section 4107.5, that the name of the Subcontractor was listed as the result of inadvertent clerical error;
- F. When the listed Subcontractor is not licensed pursuant to the Contractors License Law; or
- G. When the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer, determines that the Work being performed by the listed Subcontractor is substantially unsatisfactory and not in substantial accordance with the plans and specifications, or the Subcontractor is substantially delaying or disrupting the progress of the Work.

- H. When the listed Subcontractor is ineligible to work on a public works project pursuant to Section 1777.1 of the Labor Code.
- I. When the awarding authority determines that a listed Subcontractor is not a responsible contractor.
- 5.2.2.1 *No Change in Contract.* Any substitutions of Subcontractors shall not result in any increase in the Contract Sum or result in the granting of any extension of time for the completion of the Project.
- 5.2.2.2 **Substitution Due to Clerical Error.** The Contractor, as a condition of asserting a claim of inadvertent clerical error in the listing of a Subcontractor, shall, pursuant to Public Contract Code section 4107.5, within two (2) working days after the time of the prime bid opening by the awarding authority, give written notice to the awarding authority and copies of such notice to both the Subcontractor it claims to have listed in error, and the intended Subcontractor who had bid to the Contractor prior to bid opening. Any listed Subcontractor who has been notified by the Contractor in accordance with the provisions of this section as to an inadvertent clerical error, shall be allowed six (6) working days from the time of the prime bid opening within which to submit to the awarding authority and to the Contractor written objection to the Contractor's claim of inadvertent clerical error.

In all other cases, the Contractor must make a request in writing to the awarding authority for the substitution of a subcontractor, giving reasons therefore. The awarding authority shall mail a written notice to the listed Subcontractor giving reasons for the proposed substitution. The listed Subcontractor shall have five (5) working days from the date of such notice within which to file with the awarding authority written objections to the substitution.

Failure to file written objections pursuant to the provisions of this section within the times specified herein shall constitute a complete waiver of objection to the substitution by the listed Subcontractor and, where the ground for substitution is an inadvertent clerical error, an agreement by the listed Subcontractor that an inadvertent clerical error was made.

If written objections are filed, the awarding authority shall give five (5) days notice to the Contractor and to the listed Subcontractor of a hearing by the awarding authority on the Contractor's request for substitution as provided in Public Contract Code section 4107. The determination by the awarding authority shall be final.

5.3 SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS

By appropriate agreement, written where legally required for validity, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor, to the extent of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor, to be bound to the Contractor by terms of the Contract Documents, and to assume toward the Contractor all obligations and responsibilities, which the Contractor, by the Contract Documents, assumes toward the Owner. Each subcontract agreement shall preserve and protect the rights of the Owner under the Contract Documents with respect to the Work to be performed by the

Subcontractor so that subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights, and shall allow to the Subcontractor, unless specifically provided otherwise in the subcontract agreement, the benefit of all rights, remedies, and redress against the Contractor that the Contractor, by the Contract Documents, has against the Owner. Where appropriate, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor to enter into similar agreements with Sub-subcontractors. The Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor, prior to the execution of the subcontract agreement, copies of the Contract Documents to which the Subcontractor will be bound. Upon written request of the Subcontractor, the Contractor shall identify to the Subcontractor the terms and conditions of the proposed subcontract agreement, which may be at variance with the Contract Documents. Subcontractors shall similarly make copies of applicable portions of such documents available to their respective proposed Sub-subcontractors.

5.4 CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS

Each subcontract agreement for a portion of the Work is assigned by the Contractor to the Owner provided that:

- A. Assignment is effective only after termination of the Contract with the Contractor by the Owner for cause pursuant to Article 14 and only for those subcontract agreements which the Owner accepts by notifying the Subcontractor in writing; and
- B. Assignment is subject to the prior rights of the surety, if any, obligated under any bond relating to the Contract.

5.5 SUBCONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

Every Subcontractor is bound to the following provisions, unless specifically noted to the contrary in the Subcontractor's contract subject to the limitations of section 5.3.

5.5.1 SUPERVISION BY SUBCONTRACTORS

Subcontractors shall efficiently supervise their Work, using their best skill and attention. Each of them shall carefully study and compare all Drawings, Specifications, and other instructions, shall at once report to Contractor any error or omission which any of them may discover, and shall subsequently proceed with the Work in accordance with instructions from the Contractor concerning such error or omission. Each Subcontractor shall be fully responsible for and shall bear the full risk of loss of all of its property.

5.5.2 **DISCIPLINE AND ORDER**

Each Subcontractor shall at all times enforce strict discipline and good order among its Subcontractors, material or equipment suppliers, or their agents, employees, and invitees, and shall establish and maintain surveillance over the activities of each of the foregoing to minimize any disturbance, damage, pollution, or unsightly conditions relative to property areas adjacent to or in the vicinity of the Site. The Contractor shall have the right to remove from the Work any

employee of a Subcontractor for any reason including, without limitation, incompetence or carelessness.

5.5.3 **DEFECTS DISCOVERED**

Should the proper and accurate performance of the Work depend upon the proper and accurate performance of other work not included in its Contract, each Subcontractor shall use all necessary means to discover any defect in such other work and shall allow the Contractor, the Owner and Architect, or other Subcontractors as Contractor elects, a reasonable amount of time to remedy such defects. If the Subcontractor should proceed with its Work, it shall be considered to have accepted such other work, unless the Subcontractor shall have proceeded pursuant to instructions in writing by the Contractor over its written objection.

5.5.4 SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION

Each Subcontractor shall submit to the Owner, the Contractor, or the Architect, as the case may be, promptly when requested by any of the foregoing, information with respect to the names, responsibilities, and titles of the principal members of its staff, the adequacy of the Subcontractor's equipment and the availability of necessary materials and supplies. Subcontractor shall fully cooperate with Contractor in its periodic review of the adequacy of Subcontractor's supervision, personnel, and equipment, and the availability of necessary materials and supplies and shall promptly comply with the requirements of the Contractor with respect thereto.

5.5.5 TEMPORARY STRUCTURES

Each Subcontractor shall furnish at its expense its own temporary facilities and storage except those specifically agreed to be furnished to it by the Contractor in the Subcontract Agreement. Subcontractor's material storage rooms and field offices, etc., will be placed in locations designated by the Contractor. When it becomes necessary due to the progress of the Project for the Subcontractor to relocate its field operations, it will do so in an expeditious manner and at no additional cost to Contractor or Owner. The construction of material storage rooms and field offices, etc., will be of fire resistive material only, such as concrete or gypsum block, rated drywall, or sheet metal.

5.5.6 CHARGES TO SUBCONTRACTOR

Each Subcontractor may be subject to the Contractor's reasonable charges for hoisting, repair to other work caused by the fault or negligence of Subcontractor, removal of Subcontractor's rubbish, and clean-up occasioned by Subcontractor.

5.5.7 FINES IMPOSED

Subcontractor shall comply with and pay any fines or penalties imposed for violation of any applicable law, ordinance, rule, regulation, Environmental Impact Report mitigation requirement, and lawful order of any public authority, including, without limitation, all OSHA and California OSHA requirements and those of other authorities having jurisdiction of the safety of persons or property.

5.5.8 PROJECT SIGNS

Each Subcontractor shall not display on or about the Project any sign, trademark, or other advertisement. The Owner will permit a single Project sign, which shall be subject to the Owner's prior and sole discretion and approval, as to all matters including, without limitation, size, location, material, colors, style and size of printing, logos and trademarks (if any), text, and selection of names to be displayed.

5.5.9 Remedies for Failure to Perform

Without limitation of any other right or remedy available to Contractor under the Contract Documents or at law, should: the Subcontractor fail to perform its portion of the Work in a skilled and expeditious manner in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents with sufficient labor, materials, equipment, and facilities; delays the progress of the job or otherwise fail in any of its obligations; or either a receiver is appointed for the Subcontractor or the Subcontractor is declared to be bankrupt or insolvent, and such appointment, bankruptcy, or insolvency proceedings or declaration is not set aside within thirty (30) days, then the Contractor, upon three (3) days notice to the Subcontractor (subject to the requirements of Pub. Contracts Code, § 4107), may provide such labor, materials, or perform such work and recover the cost plus profit and overhead from monies due or to become due thereafter to the Subcontractor. The Contractor may terminate the employment of the Subcontractor, taking possession of its tools, materials, and equipment related to the Work and cause the entire portion of the Subcontractor's Work to be finished either by another Subcontractor or through the Contractor's own forces.

5.5.10 DISPUTES NOT TO AFFECT WORK

In the event of any dispute as to whether or not any portion of the Work is within the scope of the Work to be performed by a Subcontractor, or any dispute as to whether or not the Subcontractor is entitled to a Change Order for any Work requested of it or entitled to payment, the Subcontractor shall continue to proceed diligently with the performance of the Work. Regardless of the size or nature of the dispute, the Subcontractor shall not under any circumstances cease or delay performance of its portion of the Work during the existence of the dispute. The Contractor shall continue to pay the undisputed amounts called for under the Subcontract Agreement during the existence of the dispute. Any party stopping or delaying the progress of the Work because of a dispute shall be responsible in damages to the Owner, the Architect, and the Contractor for any losses suffered as a result of the delay.

5.5.11 APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT

Contractor agrees to advise the Subcontractor if any documentation in connection with the Subcontractor's application for payment has not been accepted or is in any way unsatisfactory.

5.5.12 COMPLIANCE WITH PROCEDURES

Each Subcontractor shall comply with all procedures established by the Contractor for coordination among the Owner, the Owner's consultants, Architect, Contractor, and the various Subcontractors for coordination of the Work with all local municipal authorities, government agencies, utility companies, and any other agencies with jurisdiction over all or any portion of the Work. The Subcontractor shall cooperate fully with all of the foregoing parties and authorities.

5.5.13 ON-SITE RECORD KEEPING

Subcontractor shall comply with all on-Site record keeping systems established by the Contractor and shall, upon the request of the Contractor, provide the Contractor with such information and reports as the Contractor may deem appropriate. Without limitation of the foregoing, the Subcontractor shall assemble all required permits and certificates so that they are readily accessible at the Site.

5.5.14 Non-Exclusive Obligations

The specific requirements of Article 5 are not intended to exclude the obligation of the Subcontractor to comply with any of the other provisions of the General Conditions and the other Contract Documents which are relevant to the proper performance of its portion of the Work.

ARTICLE 6

CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS

6.1 OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD SEPARATE CONTRACTS

6.1.1 OWNER'S RIGHTS

The Owner reserves the right to perform work related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, and to award separate contracts in connection with other portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the Site under Conditions of the Contract identical or substantially similar to these including those portions related to insurance. Upon the election to perform work with its own forces or by separate contracts, the Owner shall notify the Contractor. If the

Contractor claims that delay or additional cost is involved because of such action by the Owner, the Contractor shall proceed pursuant to Section 4.5 in the Contract Documents.

6.1.2 **DESIGNATION AS CONTRACTOR**

When separate contracts are awarded for different portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the Site, the term "Contractor" in the Contract Documents in each case shall mean the Contractor who executes each separate Owner/Contractor Agreement.

6.1.3 CONTRACTOR DUTIES

The Contractor shall have overall responsibility for coordination and scheduling of the activities of the Owner's own forces and of each separate contractor with the Work of the Contractor, who shall cooperate with them. The Contractor shall participate with other separate contractors and the Owner in reviewing their construction schedules when directed to do so. The Contractor shall make any revisions to the construction schedule and Contract Sum deemed necessary after a joint review and mutual agreement. The construction schedules shall then constitute the schedules to be used by the Contractor, separate contractors, and the Owner until subsequently revised.

6.1.4 OWNER OBLIGATIONS

Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, when the Owner performs work related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, the Owner shall be deemed to be subject to the same obligations, and to have the same rights, which apply to the Contractor under the General Conditions, including, without excluding others, those stated in Article 3, this Article 6 and Articles 10 and 12.

6.2 MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY

6.2.1 **DELIVERY AND STORAGE**

The Contractor shall afford the Owner and separate contractor's reasonable opportunity for delivery and storage of their materials and equipment and performance of their activities, and shall connect and coordinate the separate contractors' construction and operations with theirs as required by the Contract Documents.

6.2.2 NOTICE BY CONTRACTOR

If part of the Contractor's Work depends upon proper execution or results from work by the Owner or a separate contractor, the Contractor shall, prior to proceeding with that portion of the Work, promptly report to the Owner patent discrepancies or defects in such other construction that would render it unsuitable for such proper execution and results. Failure of the Contractor to so report shall constitute an acknowledgment that the Owner's or separate contractors'

completed or partially completed construction is fit and proper to receive the Contractor's Work, except as to defects not then reasonably discoverable.

6.2.3 COSTS INCURRED

Costs, expenses, and damages caused by delays, improperly timed activities, defective construction, or damages to another's work/Work or property shall be borne by the party responsible. Should Contractor/any contractor cause damage to the work/Work or property of any separate contractor on the Project, or cause any delay to any such contractor, the Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold Owner harmless for such damage or delay under section 3.16. Owner may withhold from progress payments and/or retention the cost of delay or damage to another contractor's work or damage to another contractor's property caused by Contractor.

6.2.4 CORRECTION OF DAMAGE

The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage wrongfully caused by the Contractor to completed or partially completed construction or to property of the Owner or separate contractors.

6.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CLEAN UP

If a dispute arises among the Contractor, separate contractors, and the Owner as to the responsibility under their respective contracts for maintaining the premises and surrounding area free from waste materials and rubbish as described in Section 3.13, the Owner may clean up and allocate the cost among those responsible as the Owner determines to be just.

ARTICLE 7

CHANGES IN THE WORK

7.1 CHANGES

7.1.1 No Changes Without Authorization

The Owner reserves the right to change the Work by making such alterations, deviations, additions to, or deletions from the plans and specifications, as may be deemed by the Owner to be necessary or advisable for the proper completion or construction of the Work contemplated, and Owner reserves the right to require Contractor to perform such work. No adjustment will be made in the Contract unit price of any Contract item regardless of the quantity ultimately required.

Owner shall compensate Contractor with money or grant extra time for any extra work ordered by the Owner to be performed. Contractor shall follow the provisions of 7.6 and 7.7 when requesting additional money or additional time. Contractor shall expeditiously perform all extra

work upon direction, even if no agreement has been reached on extra time or money. For all such changes resulting in a credit to Owner, Contractor shall follow 7.5 and 7.7 in providing the credit to Owner. Contractor shall bring all potential credits to the Owner's attention.

There shall be no change whatsoever in the drawings, specifications, or in the Work or payments under the Contract Documents without an executed Change Order, Construction Change Directive, or order by the Owner pursuant to Section 7.1.2. Owner shall not be liable for the cost of any extra work or any substitutions, changes, additions, omissions, or deviations from the Drawings and Specifications unless the same shall have been properly requested under Section 4.5 and authorized by, and the cost thereof approved in writing by, Change Order or Construction Change Directive. No extension of time for performance of the Work shall be allowed hereunder unless request for such extension is properly made under Section 4.5 and such time is thereof approved in writing by Change Order or Construction Change Directive. The provisions of the Contract Documents shall apply to all such changes, additions, and omissions with the same effect as if originally embodied in the Drawings and Specifications.

7.1.2 **AUTHORITY TO ORDER MINOR CHANGES**

The Owner has authority to order minor changes in the Work not involving any adjustment in the Contract Sum, an extension of the Contract Time, or a change which is inconsistent with the intent of the Contract Documents. Such changes shall be effected by written Construction Change Directive and shall be binding on the Contractor. The Contractor shall carry out such written orders promptly.

7.2 CHANGE ORDERS ("CO")

A CO is a written instrument signed by the Owner and the Contractor, stamped (or sealed) and signed by Architect, and approved by the Owner's Governing Board and DSA where required, stating the agreement of Owner and Contractor upon all of the following:

- A. A change in the Work;
- B. The amount of the adjustment in the Contract Sum, if any; and
- C. The extent of the adjustment in the Contract Time, if any.

Unless expressly stated otherwise in the CO, any CO executed by Owner and Contractor constitutes and includes full and complete money and time (including but not limited to, adjustments to money and time) for all costs and effects caused by any of the changes described within it. Unless expressly stated otherwise in the CO, in consideration for the money received for the changes described in the CO, Contractor waives all Claims for all costs and effects caused by any of the changes, including but not limited to labor, equipment, materials, delay, extra work, overhead (home and field), profit, direct costs, indirect costs, acceleration, disruption, impaired productivity, time extensions, and any the costs and effects on Subcontractors and suppliers of any tier.

7.3 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVES ("CCD")

7.3.1 **DEFINITION**

A CCD is a written unilateral order signed by the Owner, and if necessary by the Architect, directing a change in the Work and stating an adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. The Owner may by CCD, without invalidating the Contract, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions, or other revisions pursuant to Section 7.1.1.

7.3.2 USE TO DIRECT CHANGE

A CCD shall be used in the absence of agreement on the terms of a CO. If Contractor disagrees with the terms of a CCD, it shall nevertheless perform the work directed by the CCD, but it may pursue the Notice of Potential Change, COR and Claim procedures of Section 4.5 if Contractor believes it is entitled to changes in the Contract Sum or Contract Time.

7.4 REQUEST FOR INFORMATION ("RFI")

7.4.1 **DEFINITION**

An RFI is a written request prepared by the Contractor asking the Owner to provide additional information necessary to clarify an item which the Contractor feels is not clearly shown or called for in the drawings or specifications, or to address problems which have arisen under field conditions.

7.4.2 **SCOPE**

The RFI shall reference all the applicable Contract Documents including specification section, detail, page numbers, drawing numbers, and sheet numbers, etc. The Contractor shall make suggestions and/or interpretations of the issue raised by the RFI. An RFI cannot modify the Contract Sum, Contract Time, or the Contract Documents.

7.4.3 **RESPONSE TIME**

Unless Owner expressly directs otherwise in writing, Contractor shall submit RFIs directly to the Architect, with copies forwarded to the Owner. Contractor shall submit a revised and updated priority schedule with each RFI. The Architect shall endeavor to follow the Contractor's requested order of priorities. The Owner and Contractor agree that an adequate time period for the Architect (or other designated recipient of the RFI) to respond to an RFI is generally fourteen (14) calendar days after the Architect's receipt of an RFI, unless the Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing. However, in all cases, the Architect shall take such time, whether more or less than 14 days, as is necessary in the Architect's professional judgment to permit adequate review and evaluation of the RFI. If Contractor informs the Architect that it needs a response to

an RFI expedited to avoid delay to the critical path, the Architect shall provide a response as quickly as reasonably possible. The total time required for the Architect to respond is subject to the complexity of the RFI, the number of RFI's submitted concurrently and the reprioritization of pending RFI's submitted by the Contractor, among other things. If Contractor believes that the Architect's response results in a change in the Work that warrants additional money or time, or that Architect's response was unreasonably delayed and caused delay to the Project's critical path, Contractor shall follow the procedures for additional money or time under Section 4.5. No presumption shall arise as to the timeliness of the response if the response is more than fourteen (14) days after the Architect's receipt of the RFI. Contractor shall review the Contract Documents before submitting an RFI to ensure that the information is not already in the Contract Documents. To compensate the Owner for time and costs incurred for each time the information was already in the Contract Documents, Owner may withhold \$100 from progress payments or retention in addition to any other remedies which Owner may have the right to pursue.

7.4.4 Costs Incurred

The Contractor shall be invoiced by the Owner for any costs incurred for professional services, which shall be withheld from progress payments or retention, if an RFI requests an interpretation or decision of a matter where the information sought is equally available to the party making such request.

7.5 REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL ("RFP")

7.5.1 **DEFINITION**

An RFP is Owner's written request asking the Contractor to submit to the Owner an estimate of the effect, including credits, of a proposed change on the Contract Sum and the Contract Time.

7.5.2 **SCOPE**

An RFP shall contain adequate information, including any necessary drawings and specifications, to enable Contractor to provide the cost breakdowns required by section 7.7. The Contractor shall not be entitled to any additional money for preparing a response to an RFP, whether ultimately accepted or not.

7.6 **CHANGE ORDER REQUEST** ("COR")

7.6.1 **DEFINITION**

A COR is a written request prepared by the Contractor asking the Owner for additional money or time.

7.6.2 CHANGES IN PRICE

A COR shall include breakdowns per section 7.7 to validate any proposed change in Contract Sum.

7.6.3 CHANGES IN TIME

Where a change in Contract Time is requested, a COR shall also include delay analysis to validate any proposed change to the Contract Time, and shall meet all requirements in these General Conditions, including but not limited to Section 8.4. Any additional time requested shall not be the number of days to make the proposed change, but must be based upon the impact to the Project Schedule as defined in section 3.9 and Division 1 of the Specifications.

7.7 PRICE OF CHANGE ORDERS

7.7.1 **SCOPE**

Any COR shall provide in writing to the Owner, the Architect and any construction manager, the effect of the proposed CO upon the Contract Sum and the actual cost of construction, which shall include a complete itemized cost breakdown of all labor and material showing actual quantities, hours, unit prices, wage rates, required for the change, and the effect upon the Contract Time of such CO.

7.7.2 **DETERMINATION OF COST**

The amount of the increase or decrease in the Contract Sum resulting from a CO, if any, shall be determined in one or more of the following ways as applicable to a specific situation:

- A. Mutual acceptance of a lump sum properly itemized and supported by sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation;
- B. Unit prices stated in the Contractor's original bid, the Contract Documents, or subsequently agreed upon between the Owner and the Contractor;
- C. Cost to be determined in a manner agreed upon by the parties and a mutually acceptable fixed or percentage fee; or
- D. By cost of material and labor and percentage of overhead and profit. If the value is determined by this method the following requirements shall apply:

1. Daily Reports by Contractor.

a) General: At the close of each working day, the Contractor shall submit a daily report to the Inspector of Record and any construction manager, on forms approved by the Owner, together with applicable delivery tickets, listing all labor, materials, and equipment involved for that day, the location of the work, and for other services and expenditures when authorized concerning extra work items. An attempt shall be made to reconcile the report daily, and it shall be signed by the Inspector of Record and the Contractor. In the event of disagreement, pertinent notes shall be entered by each party to explain points which cannot be resolved immediately. Each party shall retain a signed copy

of the report. Reports by Subcontractors or others shall be submitted through the Contractor.

- b) Labor: Show names of workers, classifications, and hours worked.
- c) Materials: Describe and list quantities of materials used.
- d) <u>Equipment</u>: Show type of equipment, size, identification number, and hours of operation, including, if applicable, loading and transportation.
- e) <u>Other Services and Expenditures</u>: Describe in such detail as the Owner may require.

2. Basis for Establishing Costs.

- a) <u>Labor</u> will be the actual cost for wages prevailing locally for each craft or type of workers at the time the extra work is done, plus employer payments of payroll taxes and insurance, health and welfare, pension, vacation, apprenticeship funds, and other direct costs resulting from Federal, State, or local laws, as well as assessments or benefits required by lawful collective bargaining agreements. The use of a labor classification, which would increase the extra work cost, will not be permitted unless the Contractor establishes the necessity for such additional costs. Labor costs for equipment operators and helpers shall be reported only when such costs are not included in the invoice for equipment rental.
- b) <u>Materials</u> shall be at invoice or lowest current price at which such materials are locally available and delivered to the Site in the quantities involved, plus sales tax, freight, and delivery.

The Owner reserves the right to approve materials and sources of supply or to supply materials to the Contractor if necessary for the progress of the Work. No markup shall be applied to any material provided by the Owner.

c) <u>Tool and Equipment Rental</u>. No payment will be made for the use of tools which have a replacement value of \$100 or less.

Regardless of ownership, the rates to be used in determining equipment rental costs shall not exceed listed rates prevailing locally at equipment rental agencies or distributors at the time the work is performed.

The rental rates paid shall include the cost of fuel, oil, lubrication, supplies, small tools, necessary attachments, repairs and maintenance of any kind, depreciation, storage, insurance, and all incidentals.

Necessary loading and transportation costs for equipment used on the extra work shall be included. If equipment is used intermittently and, when not in use, could be returned to its rental source at less expense to the Owner than holding it at the work Site, it shall be returned unless the Contractor elects to keep it at the work Site at no expense to the Owner.

All equipment shall be acceptable to the Inspector of Record, in good working condition, and suitable for the purpose for which it is to be used. Manufacturer's ratings and modifications shall be used to classify equipment, and equipment shall be powered by a unit of at least the minimum rating recommended by the manufacturer.

- d) Other Items. The Owner may authorize other items which may be required on the extra work. Such items include labor, services, material, and equipment which are different in their nature from those required by the Work, and which are of a type not ordinarily available from the Contractor or any of the Subcontractors. Invoices covering all such items in detail shall be submitted with the Application for Payment.
- e) <u>Invoices</u>. Vendors' invoices for material, equipment rental, and other expenditures shall be submitted with the COR. If the Application for Payment is not substantiated by invoices or other documentation, the Owner may establish the cost of the item involved at the lowest price which was current at the time of the Daily Report.
- f) Overhead, premiums and profit. For overhead, including direct and indirect costs, submit with the COR and include: home office overhead, off-Site supervision, CO preparation/negotiation/research for Owner initiated changes, time delays, project interference and disruption, additional guaranty and warranty durations, on-Site supervision, additional temporary protection, additional temporary utilities, additional material handling costs, and additional safety equipment costs.

7.7.3 FORMAT FOR PROPOSED COST CHANGE

The following format shall be used as applicable by the Owner and the Contractor to communicate proposed additions and deductions to the Contract.

	EXTRA	<u>CREDIT</u>
A. Material (attach itemized quantity and unit cost plus sales tax, invoices, receipts, truck tags, etc., for force account work)		
B. Labor (attach itemized hours and rates, daily logs, certified payroll, etc.)		
C. Equipment (attach any invoices)		
D. Subtotal		
E. If Subcontractor performed Work, add Subcontractor's overhead and profit to portions performed by Subcontractor, not to exceed fifteen percent (15%) of item D.		
F. Liability and Property Damage Insurance, Worker's Compensation Insurance, Social Security, and Unemployment Taxes, not to exceed twenty percent (20%) of Item B. G. Subtotal		
H. General Contractor's Overhead and Profit, not to exceed fifteen percent (15%) of Item G; and for work performed by subcontractors, not to exceed five percent (5%).		
I. Subtotal		
J. Bond not to exceed one percent (1%) of Item I.		
K. TOTAL		

It is expressly understood that the value of such extra work or changes, as determined by any of the aforementioned methods, expressly includes (1) any and all of the Contractor's costs and expenses, both direct and indirect, resulting from additional time required on the project or resulting from delay to the project, and (2) any costs of preparing a COR, including but not limited to delay analysis. Any costs or expenses not included are deemed waived.

It is further understood that the <u>total</u> percentage markup on any change order shall not exceed twenty five percent (25%).

7.7.4 **DISCOUNTS, REBATES, AND REFUNDS**

For purposes of determining the cost, if any, of any change, addition, or omission to the Work hereunder, all trade discounts, rebates, refunds, and all returns from the sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue and be credited to the Contractor, and the Contractor shall make provisions so that such discounts, rebates, refunds, and returns may be secured, and the amount thereof shall be allowed as a reduction of the Contractor's cost in determining the actual cost of construction for purposes of any change, addition, or omissions in the Work as provided herein.

7.7.5 **ACCOUNTING RECORDS**

With respect to portions of the Work performed by COs and CCDs on a time-and-materials, unit-cost, or similar basis, the Contractor shall keep and maintain cost-accounting records satisfactory to the Owner, which shall be available to the Owner on the same terms as any other books and records the Contractor is required to maintain under the Contract Documents.

7.7.6 **NOTICE REQUIRED**

Contractor shall submit a written Notice of Potential Change for additional money or time pursuant to section 4.5.1.

7.7.7 APPLICABILITY TO SUBCONTRACTORS

Any requirements under this Article 7 shall be equally applicable to COs or CCDs issued to Subcontractors by the Contractor to the same extent required of the Contractor.

7.8 WAIVER OF RIGHT TO CLAIM MONEY OR TIME

Failure to demand money based on costs, or time extensions, as part of a COR constitutes a complete waiver of Contractor's right to claim the omitted money or time. All money or time for an issue must be included in the COR at the time submitted.

ARTICLE 8

TIME

8.1 **DEFINITIONS**

8.1.1 **CONTRACT TIME**

Unless otherwise provided, Contract Time is the period of time, including authorized adjustments, allotted in the Contract Documents for Completion of the Work.

8.1.2 **NOTICE TO PROCEED**

Contractor shall not commence the Work until it receives a Notice to Proceed from Owner. The date of commencement of the Work is the date established in the Notice to Proceed. The date of commencement shall not be postponed by the failure to act of the Contractor or of persons or entities for whom the Contractor is responsible.

8.1.3 **DAYS**

The term "day" as used in the Contract Documents shall mean calendar day unless otherwise specifically defined.

8.2 **HOURS OF WORK**

8.2.1 **SUFFICIENT FORCES**

Contractors and Subcontractors shall furnish sufficient forces to ensure the prosecution of the Work in accordance with the Construction Schedule.

8.2.2 Performance During Working Hours

Work shall be performed during regular working hours except that in the event of an emergency or when required to complete the Work in accordance with job progress, work may be performed outside of regular working hours with the advance written consent of the Owner.

8.2.3 LABOR CODE APPLICATION

As provided in Article 3 (commencing at § 1810), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, eight (8) hours of labor shall constitute a legal day's work. The time of service of any worker employed at any time by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor on any subcontract under this Contract, upon the work or upon any part of the work contemplated by this Contract, is limited and restricted to eight (8) hours during any one calendar day and forty (40) hours during any one calendar week, except as hereinafter provided. Notwithstanding the provision hereinabove set forth, work performed by employees of Contractors in excess of eight (8) hours per day and forty (40) hours during any one week shall be permitted upon this public work with compensation provided for all hours worked in excess of eight (8) hours per day at not less than one and one-half (1-1/2) times the basic rate of pay.

Contractor or subcontractor shall pay to the Owner a penalty of Twenty-five Dollars (\$25.00) for each worker employed in the execution of this Contract by the Contractor, or by any Subcontractor, for each calendar day during which such worker is required or permitted to work more than eight (8) hours in any calendar day and forty (40) hours in any one (1) calendar week, in violation of the provisions of Article 3 (commencing at § 1810), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, unless compensation for the workers so employed by Contractor is not less than one and one-half (1-1/2) times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of eight (8) hours per day.

8.2.4 Costs for After Hours Inspections

If the work done after hours is required by the Contract Documents to be done outside the Contractor's or the Inspector of Record's regular working hours, the costs of any inspections, if required to be done outside normal working hours, shall be borne by the Owner.

If the Owner allows the Contractor to do work outside regular working hours for the Contractor's own convenience, the costs of any inspections required outside regular working hours, among other remedies, shall be invoiced to the Contractor by the Owner and withheld from progress payments and/or retention. Contractor shall give Owner at least 48 hours notice prior to working outside regular working hours.

If the Contractor elects to perform work outside the Inspector of Record's regular working hours, costs of any inspections required outside regular working hours, among other remedies, may be invoiced to the Contractor by the Owner and withheld from progress payments and/or retention.

8.2.5 TIME FOR COMMENCEMENT BY SUBCONTRACTORS

Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, all Subcontractors shall commence their Work within two (2) consecutive business days after notice to them by the Contractor and shall prosecute their Work in accordance with the progress of the Work.

8.3 **PROGRESS AND COMPLETION**

8.3.1 TIME OF THE ESSENCE

Time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract. By executing the Agreement the Contractor confirms that the Contract Time is a reasonable period for performing the Work.

8.3.2 No Commencement Without Insurance

The Contractor shall not knowingly, except by agreement or instruction of the Owner, in writing, commence operations on the Site or elsewhere prior to the effective date of insurance required by Article 11 to be furnished by the Contractor. The date of commencement of the Work shall not be changed by the effective date of such insurance.

8.3.3 EXPEDITIOUS COMPLETION

The Contractor shall proceed expeditiously to perform the Work, with adequate forces, labor, materials, equipment, services and management, and shall achieve Completion within the Contract Time.

8.4 EXTENSIONS OF TIME - LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

8.4.1 CONDITIONS ALLOWING FOR EXTENSIONS OF TIME TO COMPLETE THE WORK, ONLY (EXCUSABLE DELAY)

If Contractor exercises due diligence, but the critical path schedule of the Work is unavoidably delayed due to acts of God, acts of public enemy, acts of the Government, acts of the Owner or anyone employed by it, acts of another contractor in performance of a contract (other than this Contract) with the Owner, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, labor disputes, unusually severe weather, or delays of subcontractors due to such causes, the Owner shall extend the time to complete the Work if Contractor complies with Section 4.5 and Article 7. Owner shall take into consideration other relevant factors such as concurrent delays. Contractor has the burden of proving that any delay was excusable.

8.4.2 COMPENSABLE DELAY (TIME AND MONEY)

Compensable delays are those excusable delays for which Contractor is also entitled to money. To be compensable, an excusable delay must be one for which the Owner is responsible, where the delay was unreasonable under the circumstances involved, and where the delay was not within the contemplation of the parties; *however*, Contractor shall not be entitled to monetary compensation when (a) Contractor could have reasonably anticipated the delay and avoided or minimized the cost impacts of it, (b) there was a concurrent delay which does not qualify for monetary compensation under this paragraph, (c) the cause of the delay was reasonably unforeseen by the City or the delay was caused by factors beyond the control of the Owner, including but not limited to a delay under Section 2.2.8 above or a delay caused by a utility company's failure to perform despite Owner's reasonable arrangements for such performance; or (d) any other defense available to Owner under law or equity applies. Contractor has the burden of proving that any delay was excusable and compensable, including an analysis that establishes non-concurrency.

8.4.3 NOTICE BY CONTRACTOR REQUIRED; PROCEDURES FOR DEMANDING ADDITIONAL TIME OR MONEY

For notice and other required procedures related to requests by Contractor for additional time or money related to delay, Contractor shall comply with the Contract Documents, including but not limited to Sections 3.18 and 4.5, and Article 7, above.

8.4.4 EARLY COMPLETION

Regardless of the cause therefore, the Contractor may not maintain any Claim or cause of action against the Owner for damages incurred as a result of its failure or inability to complete its work on the Project in a shorter period than established in the Contract Documents, the parties stipulating that the period set forth in the Contract Documents is a reasonable time within which to perform the Work on the Project.

8.4.5 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

Failure to Complete the Project within the time and in the manner provided for by the Contract Documents (i.e., by the Completion deadline) shall subject the Contractor to liquidated damages. For purposes of liquidated damages, the concept of "substantial completion" shall not constitute Completion and is not part of this agreement. The actual occurrence of damages and the actual amount of the damages which the Owner would suffer if the Project were not completed by the Completion deadline are dependent upon many circumstances and conditions which could prevail in various combinations and, from the nature of the case, it is impracticable and extremely difficult to fix the actual damages. Damages which the Owner would suffer in the event of delay include, but are not limited to, loss of the use of the Project, disruption of activities, costs of administration, supervision and the incalculable inconvenience and loss suffered by the public.

Accordingly, the parties agree that the amount set forth in the Agreement shall be presumed to be the amount of damages which the Owner shall directly incur upon failure of the Contractor to Complete the Project by the Completion deadline, during or as a result of each calendar day by which Completion of the Project is delayed beyond the Completion deadline as adjusted by Change Orders.

If the Contractor fails to Complete the Project by the Completion deadline as adjusted by Change Orders, and liquidated damages therefore accrue, the Owner, in addition to all other remedies provided by law, shall have the right to assess liquidated damages at any time, and to withhold liquidated damages (and any interest thereon) at any time from any and all retention or progress payments, which would otherwise be or become due the Contractor. In addition, if it is reasonably apparent to the Owner before the Completion deadline (as adjusted by Change Orders) that the Contractor cannot or will not complete the Work before that Completion deadline, Owner may assess and withhold, from retention or progress payments, the estimated amount of liquidated damages that will accrue in the future. If the retained percentage or withheld progress payments are not sufficient to discharge all liabilities of the Contractor incurred under this Article, the Contractor and its sureties shall continue to remain liable to the Owner until all such liabilities are satisfied in full.

If the Owner accepts any work or makes any payment under this Agreement after a default by reason of delays, the payment or payments shall in no respect constitute a waiver or modification of any Agreement provisions regarding time of Completion and liquidated damages.

8.5 GOVERNMENT APPROVALS

Owner shall not be liable for any delays or damages related to the time required to obtain government approvals.

ARTICLE 9

PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

9.1 **CONTRACT SUM**

The Contract Sum is stated in the Agreement, later adjusted by Change Orders and Construction Change Directives, and is the total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor for performance of the Work under the Contract Documents.

9.2 **COST BREAKDOWN**

9.2.1 **REQUIRED INFORMATION**

On forms approved by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish the following:

- A. Within ten (10) days of the mailing, faxing or delivering of the Notice of Award of the Contract, a detailed breakdown of the Contract Sum (Schedule of Values) for each Project or Site. Each item in the schedule of values shall include its proper share of the overhead and profit.
- B. Within ten (10) days of the mailing, faxing or delivering of the Notice of Award of the Contract, a schedule of estimated monthly payment requests (cash flow) due the Contractor showing the values and construction time of the various portions of the Work to be performed by it and by its Subcontractors or material and equipment suppliers containing such supporting evidence as to its correctness as the Owner may require;
- C. Five (5) days prior to the submission of a pay request, an itemized breakdown of work done for the purpose of requesting partial payments;
- D. Within ten (10) days of the mailing, faxing or delivering of the Notice of Award of the Contract, the name, address, telephone number, fax number, license number, and classification of all of its Subcontractors and of all other parties furnishing labor, material, or equipment for its Contract, along with the amount of each such subcontract or the price of such labor, material, and equipment needed for its entire portion of the Work.

9.2.2 OWNER ACCEPTANCE REQUIRED

The Owner shall review all submissions received pursuant to paragraph 9.2.1 in a timely manner.

All submissions must be accepted by the Owner before becoming the basis of any payment.

9.3 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

9.3.1 **PROCEDURE**

On or before the fifth (5th) day of each calendar month during the progress of the portion of the Work for which payment is being requested, the Contractor shall submit to the Architect, unless there is a construction manager for the Project or the Owner directs otherwise, an itemized Application for Payment for operations completed in accordance with the Schedule of Values through the end of the previous calendar month. Such application shall be notarized, if required, and supported by the following or such portion thereof as the applicable entity requires:

- A. The amount paid to the date of the Application to the Contractor, to all its Subcontractors, and all others furnishing labor, material, or equipment for its Contract;
- B. The amount being requested with the Application for Payment by the Contractor on its own behalf and separately stating the amount requested on behalf of each of the Subcontractors and all others furnishing labor, material, and equipment under the Contract;
- C. The balance that will be due to each of such entities after said payment is made;
- D. A certification that the Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications are current;
- E. The Owner approved additions to and subtractions from the Contract Sum and Time;
- F. A summary of the retentions (each Application shall provide for retention, as set out in Article 9.6);
- G. Material invoices, evidence of equipment purchases, rentals, and other support and details of cost as the Owner may require from time to time;
- H. The percentage of completion of the Contractor's Work by line item;
- I. A statement showing all payments made by the Contractor for labor and materials on account of the Work covered in the preceding Application for Payment. Such applications shall not include requests for payment of amounts the Contractor does not intend to pay to subcontractors or others because of a dispute or other reason; and
- J. Contractor's monthly reports, daily reports, and monthly schedule updates for all months of Work prior to the Application for Payment that Contractor has not previously submitted.

9.3.2 PURCHASE OF MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

As the Contractor is required to order, obtain, and store materials and equipment sufficiently in advance of its Work at no additional cost or advance payment from Owner, to assure that there will be no delays, payment by the Owner for stored material shall be made only in unusual circumstances where the Architect specifically recommends, and Owner specifically approves the payment in writing. If payments are to be made on account of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work, but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at some other location agreed upon in writing by the Owner, the payments shall be conditioned upon submission by the Contractor, Subcontractor, or vendor of bills of sale and such other documents satisfactory to the Owner to establish the Owner's title to such materials or equipment free of all liens and encumbrances, and otherwise protect the Owner's interest, including, without limitation, provision of applicable insurance and transportation to the Site. All stored items shall be inventoried, specified by identification numbers (if applicable), released to the Owner by sureties of the Contractor and the Subcontractor and, if stored off-Site, stored only in a bonded warehouse.

9.3.3 WARRANTY OF TITLE

The Contractor warrants that title to all work covered by an Application for Payment will pass to the Owner no later than the time of payment. The Contractor further warrants that upon submittal of an Application for Payment all work for which Certificates for Payment have been previously issued and payments received from the Owner shall, to the best of the Contractor's knowledge, information, and belief, be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests, or encumbrances in favor of the Contractor, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, or other persons or entities making a claim by reason of having provided labor, materials, and equipment relating to the work. Transfer of title to work does not constitute a waiver by Owner of any defects in the work.

9.4 REVIEW OF PROGRESS PAYMENT

9.4.1 **OWNER ACCEPTANCE**

The Owner will, within seven (7) days after receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, either accept such payment or notify the Contractor in writing of the Owner's reasons for withholding acceptance in whole or in part as provided in paragraph 9.5.1.

9.4.2 OWNER'S REVIEW

The review of the Contractor's Application for Payment by the Owner will be based, at least in part, on the Owner's observations at the Site and the data comprising the Application for Payment that the Work has progressed to the point indicated. The review is also subject to an evaluation of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents, to results of subsequent tests and inspections, to minor deviations from the Contract Documents correctable prior to completion, and to specific qualifications expressed by the Owner. The Owner may reject the Application for Payment if it is complete issuance of Certificate under section 9.3. The a not

Payment will constitute a representation that the Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified, subject to any specific qualifications Owner expresses in the Certificate for Payment. However, Contractor's entitlement to payment may be affected by subsequent evaluations of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents, test and inspections and discovery of minor deviations from the Contract Documents correctable prior to completion. The issuance of a Certificate for Payment will not be a waiver by the Owner of any defects in the work covered by the Application for Payment, nor will it be a representation that the Owner has:

- A. Made exhaustive or continuous on-Site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work;
- B. Reviewed construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures;
- C. Reviewed copies of requisitions received from Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, and other data requested by the Owner to substantiate the Contractor's right to payment; or
- D. Made an examination to ascertain how or for what purpose the Contractor has used money previously paid on account of the Contract Sum.

9.5 **DECISIONS TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT**

9.5.1 REASONS TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT

The Owner may withhold from a progress payment, in whole or in part, to such extent as may be necessary to protect the Owner due to any of the following:

- A. Defective or incomplete Work not remedied;
- Stop Payment Notices. For any stop payment notice, the Owner shall withhold the amount stated in the stop payment notice, the stop notice claimant's anticipated interest and court costs and an amount to provide for the public entity's reasonable cost of any litigation pursuant to the stop payment notice. For any stop payment notice action the parties resolve before judgment is entered, Owner has the right to permanently withhold for any reasonable cost of litigation for that stop payment notice, even if it exceeds the amount originally withheld by Owner for the estimated reasonable cost of litigation. However, if (1) the Contractor at its sole expense provides a bond or other security satisfactory to the Owner in the amount of at least one hundred twenty-five percent (125%) of the claim, in a form satisfactory to the Owner, which protects the Owner against such claim, and (2) the Owner chooses to accept the bond, then Owner would release the stop payment notice funds withheld to the Contractor, except that Owner may permanently withhold for any reasonable cost of litigation. Any stop payment notice release bond shall be executed by a California admitted, fiscally solvent surety, completely unaffiliated with and separate from the surety on the payment and performance bonds, that does not have any assets pooled with the payment and performance bond sureties.

- C. Liquidated damages against the Contractor, whether already accrued or estimated to accrue in the future;
- D. Reasonable doubt that the Work can be completed for the unpaid balance of any Contract Sum or by the completion date;
- E. Damage to the property or work of the Owner, another contractor, or subcontractor;
- F. Unsatisfactory prosecution of the Work by the Contractor;
- G. Failure to store and properly secure materials;
- H. Failure of the Contractor to submit on a timely basis, proper and sufficient documentation required by the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, monthly progress schedules, shop drawings, submittal schedules, schedule of values, product data and samples, proposed product lists, executed change orders, and verified reports;
- I. Failure of the Contractor to maintain record drawings;
- J. Erroneous estimates by the Contractor of the value of the Work performed, or other false statements in an Application for Payment;
- K. Unauthorized deviations from the Contract Documents;
- L. Failure of the Contractor to prosecute the Work in a timely manner in compliance with established progress schedules and completion dates;
- M. Subsequently discovered evidence or observations nullifying the whole or part of a previously issued Certificate for Payment;
- N. Failure by Contractor to pay Subcontractors or material suppliers as required by Contract or law, which includes but is not limited to Contractor's failure to pay prevailing wage and any assessment of statutory penalties;
- O. Overpayment to Contractor on a previous payment;
- P. Credits owed to Owner for reduced scope of work or work that Contractor will not perform;
- Q. The estimated cost of performing work pursuant to Section 2.4;
- R. Actual damages related to false claims by Contractor;
- S. Breach of any provision of the Contract Documents;

- T. Owner's potential or actual loss, liability or damages caused by the Contractor; and
- U. As permitted by other provisions in the Contract or as otherwise allowed by law, including statutory penalties Owner or other entities assessed against Contractor. (See e.g., Labor Code section 1813 (working hours) or Public Contract Code section 4110 (subcontractor listings and substitutions))

Owner may, but is not required to, provide to Contractor with the progress payment written notice of the items for which Owner is withholding amounts from the payment. To claim wrongful withholding by the Owner, or if Contractor otherwise disputes any amount being withheld, Contractor must submit an inquiry in writing to Owner within thirty (30) days of receipt of the notice, and Owner shall respond within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the inquiry. If any disputed issues remain unresolved after Owner's response, Contractor shall timely submit a Claim pursuant to Section 4.5.

For any withhold amount based on an estimate where the actual amount later becomes known and certain, no later than the final accounting for the Project the Owner will release any amount withheld over that certain and known amount. If the certain and known amount exceeds the amount previously withheld, Owner may withhold additional amounts from Contractor to cover the excess amount. If available funds are not sufficient, Contractor shall pay Owner the difference.

9.5.2 PAYMENT AFTER CURE

When Contractor removes or cures the grounds for withholding amounts, payment shall be made for amounts withheld because of them. No interest shall be paid on any retainage or amounts withheld due to the failure of the Contractor to perform in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.

9.5.3 OVERPAYMENT AND/OR FAILURE TO WITHHOLD

Neither Owner's overpayment to Contractor, nor Owner's failure to withhold an amount from payment that Owner had the right to withhold, shall constitute a waiver by Owner of its rights to withhold those amounts from future payments to Contractor or to otherwise pursue recovery of those amounts from Contractor.

9.6 **PROGRESS PAYMENTS**

9.6.1 PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR

Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, within thirty (30) days after receipt of an undisputed and properly submitted Application for Payment, Contractor shall be paid a sum equal to ninety-five percent (95%) of the undisputed value of the Work performed up to the last day of the previous month, less the aggregate of previous payments; and Owner shall retain the

other five percent (5%) of the undisputed value of the Work. The value of the Work completed shall be an estimate only, no inaccuracy or error in said estimate shall operate to release the Contractor, or any bondsman, from damages arising from such Work or from enforcing each and every provision of this Contract, and the Owner shall have the right subsequently to correct any error made in any estimate for payment. Contractor shall base an Application for Payment only on the original Contract Sum plus any fully executed and Board-approved Change Orders. Contractor shall not include Notices of Potential Claims, CORs, Claims or disputed amounts.

The Contractor shall not be entitled to have any payment requests processed, or be entitled to have any payment made for work performed, so long as any lawful or proper direction given by the Owner concerning the Work, or any portion thereof, remains uncomplied with. Payment shall not be a waiver of any such direction.

9.6.2 PAYMENTS TO SUBCONTRACTORS

No later than ten (10) days after receipt of payment from Owner, pursuant to Business and Professions Code section 7108.5, the Contractor shall pay to each Subcontractor, out of the amount paid to the Contractor on account of such Subcontractor's portion of the Work, the amount to which said Subcontractor is entitled, reflecting percentages actually retained from payments to the Contractor on account of such Subcontractor's portion of the Work. The Contractor shall, by appropriate agreement with each Subcontractor, require each Subcontractor to make payments to Sub-subcontractors in a similar manner.

9.6.3 Percentage of Completion or Payment Information

The Owner will, on request, furnish to a Subcontractor, if practicable, information regarding percentages of completion or amounts applied for by the Contractor, and action taken thereon by the Owner, on account of portions of the Work done by such Subcontractor.

9.6.4 NO OBLIGATION OF OWNER FOR SUBCONTRACTOR PAYMENT

The Owner shall have no obligation to pay, or to see to the payment of, money to a Subcontractor except as may otherwise be required by law.

9.6.5 PAYMENT TO SUPPLIERS

Payment to material or equipment suppliers shall be treated in a manner similar to that provided in paragraphs 9.6.2, 9.6.3 and 9.6.4.

9.6.6 PAYMENT NOT CONSTITUTING APPROVAL OR ACCEPTANCE

An accepted Application for Payment, issuance of a Certificate for Payment, a progress payment, or partial or entire use or occupancy of the Project by the Owner shall not constitute acceptance or approval of any portion of the Work, especially any Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.6.7 **JOINT CHECKS**

Owner shall have the right, if necessary for the protection of the Owner, to issue joint checks made payable to the Contractor and Subcontractors and/or material or equipment suppliers. The joint check payees shall be responsible for the allocation and disbursement of funds included as part of any such joint payment. However, Owner has no duty to issue joint checks. In no event shall any joint check payment be construed to create any contract between the Owner and a Subcontractor of any tier, any obligation from the Owner to such Subcontractor, or rights in such Subcontractor against the Owner.

9.7 **COMPLETION OF THE WORK**

9.7.1 CLOSE-OUT PROCEDURES

When the Contractor considers that the Work is complete and submits a written notice to Owner requesting an inspection of the Work, the Owner shall review the Work and prepare and submit to the Contractor a comprehensive list of items to be completed or corrected (the "Punch List"). The Contractor and/or its Subcontractors shall proceed promptly to complete and correct items on the Punch List. Failure to include an item on the Punch List does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work (including the omitted item) in accordance with the Contract Documents, and to complete or correct the work so long as the statute of limitations (or repose) has not run.

When the Contractor believes the Punch List work is complete and in accordance with the Contract Documents, it shall then submit a request for an additional inspection by the Owner to determine completion. Owner shall again inspect the Work and inform the Contractor of any items that are incomplete or incorrect. Contractor shall promptly complete or correct items until no items remain. After the Work, including all Punch List work, is inspected and informally deemed by the Owner to be complete, the Owner's governing body may formally accept the Work as complete at a meeting of the governing body. Warranties required by the Contract Documents shall commence on the date of Contractor's completion of the Work.

9.7.2 Costs of Multiple Inspections

More than two (2) requests by Contractor to make inspections to confirm completion as required under paragraph 9.7.1 shall be considered an additional service of Owner, and all subsequent costs will be invoiced to Contractor and withheld from remaining payments.

9.8 PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE

The Owner may occupy or use any completed, or partially completed, portion of the Work at any stage prior to acceptance, or prior to completion if there is no formal acceptance. Occupancy or use of any portion of the Work, or the whole Work, shall not constitute approval or acceptance of it, nor shall such occupancy or use relieve Contractor of any of its obligations under the Contract Documents regarding that portion of, or the whole, Work.

The Owner and the Contractor shall agree in writing to the responsibilities assigned to each of them for payments, security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work, insurance, the period for correction of the Work, and the commencement of warranties required by the Contract Documents. When the Contractor considers a portion complete, the Contractor may request an inspection of that portion and preparation of a Punch List by the Owner for that portion, as set forth for the entire Work under paragraph 9.7.1; however, such inspection and Punch List shall not act as any form of approval or acceptance of that portion of the Work, or of any Work not complying with the requirements of the Contract, and that portion shall be subject to subsequent inspections and Punch Lists.

Immediately prior to such partial occupancy or use, the Owner, the Architect and the Contractor shall jointly inspect the area to be occupied or portion of the Work to be used in order to determine and record the condition of the Work.

9.9 FINAL PROGRESS PAYMENT AND RELEASE OF RETENTION

9.9.1 Final Application for Progress Payment

When, pursuant to Section 9.7.1, the Owner finds all of the Work is completed in accordance with the Contract Documents, it shall so notify Contractor, who shall then submit to the Owner its final Application for Payment.

Upon receipt and approval of such final Application for Payment, the Owner shall issue a final Certificate of Payment, based on its knowledge, information, and belief, and on the basis of its observations, inspections, and all other data accumulated or received by the Owner in connection with the Work, that such Work has been completed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.9.2 PROCEDURES FOR APPLICATION FOR FINAL PROGRESS PAYMENT

The Application for Final Progress Payment pursuant to Section 9.9.1 shall be accompanied by the same details as set forth in paragraph 9.3, and in addition, the following conditions must be fulfilled:

- A. The Work shall be complete, and the Contractor shall have made, or caused to have been made, all corrections to the Work which are required to remedy any defects therein, to obtain compliance with the Contract Documents or any requirements of applicable codes and ordinances, or to fulfill any of the orders or directions of Owner required under the Contract.
- B. Each Subcontractor shall have delivered to the Contractor all written guarantees, warranties, applications, and bonds required by the Contract Documents for its portion of the Work, and Contractor delivered them to the Owner.
- C. The Contractor shall deliver to the Owner (i) reproducible final Record Drawings and Annotated Specifications showing the Contractor's Work "as built," with the Contractor's certification of the accuracy of the Record Drawings and Annotated

Specifications, (ii) all warranties and guarantees, (iii) operation and maintenance instructions, manuals and materials for equipment and apparatus, and (iv) all other documents required by the Contract Documents.

D. Contractor shall provide extensive assistance in the utilization of any equipment or system such as initial start-up or testing, adjusting and balancing, preparation of operation and maintenance manuals and training personnel for operation and maintenance.

Acceptance of Final Progress Payment shall constitute a complete waiver of Claims except for those previously identified in writing and identified by that payee as unsettled at the time of Final Progress Payment.

9.9.3 **RELEASE OF RETAINAGE**

Owner may withhold from release or payment of retainage (or "retention") up to 150% of disputed amounts listed in Section 9.5. If retainage is held in an escrow account pursuant to an escrow agreement under Public Contract Code section 22300 (see Section 9.10) and Owner withholds from release of retainage based on a breach of the Contract, or other default, by Contractor, Owner may withdraw the withheld retainage from the escrow account. Owner shall release the undisputed retainage within sixty (60) days after completion of the Work. For this purpose, "completion" is defined in Public Contract Code section 7107(c). No interest shall be paid on any retainage, or on any amounts withheld, except as provided to the contrary in any Escrow Agreement and General Conditions between the Owner and the Contractor under Public Contract Code section 22300.

9.10 SUBSTITUTION OF SECURITIES

In accordance with section 22300 of the Public Contract Code, the Owner will permit the substitution of securities for any retention monies withheld by the Owner to ensure performance under the Contract. At the request and expense of the Contractor, securities equivalent to the amount withheld shall be deposited with the Owner, or with a state or federally chartered bank as the escrow agent, who shall then pay such retention monies to the Contractor. Upon completion of the Contract, the securities shall be returned to the Contractor if Owner has no basis to withhold under the Contract Documents.

Securities eligible for investment under this section shall include those listed in Government Code section 16430, bank or savings and loan certificates of deposit, interest-bearing, demand-deposit accounts, standby letters of credit, or any other security mutually agreed to by the Contractor and the Owner.

The Contractor shall be the beneficial owner of any securities substituted for monies withheld and shall receive any interest thereon.

Any escrow agreement entered by Owner and Contractor pursuant to Public Contract Code section 22300, shall be substantially similar to the form set forth in Public Contract Code section 22300.

ARTICLE 10

PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

10.1 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND PROGRAMS

10.1.1 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY

The Contractor shall have responsibility for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the performance of the Contract. Each Contractor shall designate a responsible member of its organization whose duties shall include loss and accident prevention, and who shall have the responsibility and full authority to enforce the program. This person shall attend meetings with the representatives of the various Subcontractors employed to ensure that all employees understand and comply with the programs. Contractor will ensure that his employees and Subcontractors cooperate and coordinate safety matters with any other contractors to form a joint safety effort.

10.1.2 SUBCONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY

Subcontractors have the responsibility for participating in, and enforcing, the safety and loss prevention programs established by the Contractor for the Project, which will cover all Work performed by the Contractor and its Subcontractors. Each Subcontractor shall designate a responsible member of its organization whose duties shall include loss and accident prevention, and who shall have the responsibility and full authority to enforce the program. This person shall attend meetings with the representatives of the various Subcontractors employed to ensure that all employees understand and comply with the programs.

10.1.3 COOPERATION

All Subcontractors and material or equipment suppliers, shall cooperate fully with Contractor, the Owner, and all insurance carriers and loss prevention engineers.

10.1.4 ACCIDENT REPORTS

Subcontractors shall promptly report in writing to the Contractor all accidents whatsoever arising out of, or in connection with, the performance of the Work, whether on or off the Site, which caused death, personal injury, or property damage, giving full details and statements of witnesses. In addition, if death or serious injuries or serious damages are caused, the accident shall be reported immediately by telephone or messenger. Contractor shall thereafter promptly report the facts in writing to the Owner giving full details of the accident.

10.1.5 FIRST-AID SUPPLIES AT SITE

The Contractor will provide and maintain at the Site first-aid supplies for minor injuries.

10.2 SAFETY OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

10.2.1 THE CONTRACTOR

The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions for the safety of, and shall provide reasonable protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:

- A. Employees on the Work and other persons who may be affected thereby;
- B. The Work, material, and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site, under the care, custody, or control of the Contractor or the Contractor's Subcontractors or Sub-subcontractors; and
- C. Other property at the Site or adjacent thereto such as trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavement, roadways, structures, and utilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.

10.2.2 CONTRACTOR NOTICES

The Contractor shall give notices and comply with applicable laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities bearing on the safety of persons or property or their protection from damage, injury, or loss.

10.2.3 SAFETY BARRIERS AND SAFEGUARDS

The Contractor shall erect and maintain, as required by existing conditions and performance of the Contract, reasonable safeguards for safety and protection, including posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards, promulgating safety regulations, and notifying owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities.

10.2.4 USE OR STORAGE OF HAZARDOUS MATERIAL

When use or storage of explosives, other hazardous materials or equipment, or unusual methods are necessary for execution of the Work, the Contractor shall exercise utmost care and carry on such activities under supervision of properly qualified personnel. The Contractor shall notify the Owner any time that explosives or hazardous materials are expected to be stored on Site. Location of storage shall be coordinated with the Owner and local fire authorities.

10.2.5 FINGERPRINTING

At its own expense, Contractor shall comply with all fingerprinting requirements under law and Contract, including but not limited to the requirements of Education Code section 45125.2 and the Independent Contractor Student Contact Form which is a part of the Contract. Contractor

shall hold harmless, defend and indemnify the Owner under section 3.16, for any costs, including attorneys' fees, Owner incurs from Contractor's failure to comply.

10.3 PROTECTION OF WORK AND PROPERTY

10.3.1 **PROTECTION OF WORK**

The Contractor and Subcontractors shall continuously protect the Work, the Owner's property, and the property of others, from damage, injury, or loss until formal acceptance of the Work or completion of the Work if there is no formal acceptance of the Work. The Contractor and Subcontractors shall make good any such damage, injury, or loss, except such as may be solely due to, or caused by, agents or employees of the Owner.

10.3.2 PROTECTION FOR ELEMENTS

The Contractor will remove all mud, water, or other elements as may be required for the proper protection and prosecution of its Work. The Contractor shall at all times provide heat, coverings, and enclosures necessary to maintain adequate protection against weather so as to preserve the Work, materials, equipment, apparatus, and fixtures free from injury or damage.

10.3.3 SHORING AND STRUCTURAL LOADING

The Contractor shall not impose structural loading upon any part of the Work under construction or upon existing construction on or adjacent to the Site in excess of safe limits, or loading such as to result in damage to the structural, architectural, mechanical, electrical, or other components of the Work. The design of all temporary construction equipment and appliances used in construction of the Work and not a permanent part thereof, including, without limitation, hoisting equipment, cribbing, shoring, and temporary bracing of structural steel, is the sole responsibility of the Contractor. All such items shall conform to the requirements of governing codes and all laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, and orders of all authorities having jurisdiction. The Contractor shall take special precautions, such as shoring of masonry walls and temporary tie bracing of structural steel work, to prevent possible wind damage during construction of the Work. The installation of such bracing or shoring shall not damage or cause damage to the Work in place or the Work installed by others. Any damage which does occur shall be promptly repaired by the Contractor at no cost to the Owner.

10.3.4 CONFORMANCE WITHIN ESTABLISHED LIMITS

The Contractor and Subcontractors shall confine their construction equipment, the storage of materials, and the operations of workers to the limits indicated by laws, ordinances, permits, and the limits established by the Owner, and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with construction equipment or materials.

10.3.5 SUBCONTRACTOR ENFORCEMENT OF RULES

Subcontractors shall enforce the Owner's and the Contractor's instructions, laws, and regulations regarding signs, advertisements, fires, smoking, the presence of liquor, and the presence of firearms by any person at the Site.

10.3.6 SITE ACCESS

The Contractor and the Subcontractors shall use only those ingress and egress routes designated by the Owner, observe the boundaries of the Site designated by the Owner, park only in those areas designated by the Owner, which areas may be on or off the Site, and comply with any parking control program established by the Owner such as furnishing license plate information and placing identifying stickers on vehicles.

10.3.7 PROTECTION OF MATERIALS

The Contractor and the Subcontractors shall receive, count, inspect for damage, record, store, and protect construction materials for the Work and Subcontractors shall promptly send to the Contractor evidence of receipt of such materials, indicating thereon any shortage, change, or damage (failure to so note shall constitute acceptance by the Subcontractor of financial responsibility for any shortage).

10.4 EMERGENCIES

10.4.1 EMERGENCY ACTION

In an emergency affecting the safety of persons or property, the Contractor shall take any action necessary, at the Contractor's discretion, to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Additional money or extension of time claimed by the Contractor on account of an emergency shall be determined as provided in Section 4.5 and Article 7.

10.4.2 ACCIDENT REPORTS

The Contractor shall promptly report in writing to the Owner all accidents arising out of or in connection with the Work, which caused death, personal injury, or property damage, giving full details and statements of any witnesses. In addition, if death, serious personal injuries, or serious property damages are caused, the accident shall be reported immediately by telephone or messenger to the Owner.

10.5 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

10.5.1 DISCOVERY OF HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

In the event the Contractor encounters or suspects the presence on the Site material reasonably believed to be asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or any other material defined as being hazardous by section 25249.5 of the California Health and Safety Code, which (a) has not been rendered harmless, and (b) the handling or removal of which is not within the scope of the Work, the Contractor shall immediately stop Work in the area affected and report the condition to the Owner and the Architect in writing, whether or not such material was generated by the

Contractor or the Owner. The Work in the affected area shall not thereafter be resumed, except by written agreement of the Owner and the Contractor, if in fact the material is asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or other hazardous material, and has not been rendered harmless. The Work in the affected area shall be resumed only in the absence of asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or other hazardous material, or when it has been rendered harmless by written agreement of the Owner and the Contractor.

10.5.2 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL WORK LIMITATIONS

In the event that the presence of hazardous materials is suspected or discovered on the Site, the Owner shall retain an independent testing laboratory to determine the nature of the material encountered and whether corrective measures or remedial action is required. The Contractor shall not be required pursuant to Article 7 to perform without consent any Work in the affected area of the Site relating to asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or other hazardous material, until any known or suspected hazardous material has been removed, or rendered harmless, or determined to be harmless by Owner, as certified by an independent testing laboratory and/or approved by the appropriate government agency.

10.5.3 INDEMNIFICATION BY OWNER FOR HAZARDOUS MATERIAL NOT CAUSED BY CONTRACTOR

In the event the presence of hazardous materials on the Site is not caused by the Contractor, Owner shall pay for all costs of testing and remediation, if any, and shall compensate Contractor for any additional costs incurred or Project delay in accordance with the applicable provisions of Article 7 herein. Owner shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Contractor and its agents, officers, directors and employees from and against any and all claims, damages, losses, costs and expenses incurred in connection with or arising out of, or relating to, the performance of the Work in the area affected by the hazardous material, except to the extent the claims, damages, losses, costs, or expenses were caused by Contractor's active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct. By providing this indemnification, District does not waive any immunities.

10.5.4 INDEMNIFICATION BY CONTRACTOR FOR HAZARDOUS MATERIAL CAUSED BY CONTRACTOR

In the event the presence of hazardous materials on the Site is caused by Contractor, Subcontractors, materialmen or suppliers, the Contractor shall pay for all costs of testing and remediation, if any, and shall compensate the Owner for any additional costs incurred as a result of the generation of hazardous material on the Project Site. In addition, the Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and its agents, officers, and employees from and against any and all claims, damages, losses, costs and expenses incurred in connection with, arising out of, or relating to, the presence of hazardous material on the Site, except to the extent the claims, damages, losses, costs, or expenses were caused by Owner's active negligence, sole negligence or willful misconduct.

10.5.5 TERMS OF HAZARDOUS MATERIAL PROVISION

The terms of this Hazardous Material provision shall survive the completion of the Work and/or any termination of this Contract.

10.5.6 ARCHEOLOGICAL MATERIALS

In the event the Contractor encounters or reasonably suspects the presence on the Site of archeological materials, the Contractor shall immediately stop Work in the area affected and report the condition to the Owner and the Architect in writing. The Work in the affected area shall not thereafter be resumed, except after Contractor's receipt of written notice form the Owner.

ARTICLE 11

INSURANCE AND BONDS

11.1. CONTRACTOR'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

11.1.1 LIABILITY INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

- 11.1.1 By the earlier of the deadline set forth in the Instructions to Bidders or the commencement of the Work and within limits acceptable to the Owner, the Contractor shall purchase from and maintain in a company or companies lawfully authorized to do business in California as admitted carriers with a financial rating of at least A+, Class XII status as rated in the most recent edition of Best's Insurance Reports such commercial general liability insurance per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury and property damage as set forth in the Agreement and automobile liability insurance per accident for bodily injury and property damage combined single limit as set forth in the Agreement as will protect the Contractor from claims set forth below, which may arise out of or result from the Contractor's operations under the Contract and for which the Contractor may be legally liable, whether such operations are by the Contractor, by a Subcontractor, by Sub-subcontractor, by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:
 - 11.1.1.1 claims for damages because of bodily injury (including emotional distress), sickness, disease, or death of any person other than the Contractor's employees. This coverage shall be provided in a form at least as broad as Insurance Services Office (ISO) Form CG 0001 11188;
 - 11.1.1.2 claims for damages arising from personal or advertising injury in a form at least as broad as ISO Form CG 0001 11188;
 - 11.1.1.3 claims for damages because of injury or destruction of tangible property, including loss of use resulting therefrom, arising from operations under the Contract Documents; and

- 11.1.1.4 claims for damages because of bodily injury, death of a person, or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of a motor vehicle, all mobile equipment, and vehicles moving under their own power and engaged in the Work; and
- 11.1.1.5 claims involving blanket contractual liability applicable to the Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents, including liability assumed by and the indemnity and defense obligations of the Contractor and the Subcontractors; and
- 11.1.1.6 claims involving Completed Operations, Independent Contractors' coverage, and Broad Form property damage, without any exclusions for collapse, explosion, demolition, underground coverage, and excavating. (XCU)

If commercial general liability insurance or another insurance form with a general aggregate limit is used, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to the project location (with the ISO CG 2501 or insurer's equivalent endorsement provided to the Owner) or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.

Any deductible or self-insured retention must be declared to and approved by the Owner. At the option of the Owner, either the insurer shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or self-insured retentions as respects the Owner, its Board of Trustees, members of its Board of Trustees, officers, employees, agents and volunteers; or the Contractor shall procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration and defense expenses.

11.1.2 SUBCONTRACTOR INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

The Contractor shall require its Subcontractors and any Sub-subcontractors to take out and maintain similar public liability insurance and property damage insurance, in a company or companies lawfully authorized to do business in California as admitted carriers with a financial rating of at least A+, Class XII status as rated in the most recent edition of Best's Insurance Reports, in like amounts and scope of coverage.

11.1.3 OWNER'S INSURANCE

The Owner shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining the Owner's usual liability insurance. Optionally, the Owner may purchase and maintain other insurance for self protection against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract. The Contractor shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining this optional Owner's liability insurance unless specifically required by the Contract Documents.

11.1.4 ADDITIONAL INSURED ENDORSEMENT REQUIREMENTS

The Contractor shall name, on any policy of insurance, the Owner and the Architect as additional insureds. Subcontractors shall name the Contractor, the Owner and the Architect as additional insureds. The Additional Insured Endorsement included on all such insurance policies shall state

that coverage is afforded the additional insured with respect to claims arising out of operations performed by or on behalf of the insured. If the additional insureds have other insurance which is applicable to the loss, such other insurance shall be excess to any policy of insurance required herein. The amount of the insurer's liability shall not be reduced by the existence of such other insurance.

11.1.5 WORKERS' COMPENSATION INSURANCE

During the term of this Contract, the Contractor shall provide workers' compensation insurance for all of the Contractor's employees engaged in Work under this Contract on or at the site of the Project and, in case any of the Contractor's work is sublet, the Contractor shall require the Subcontractor to provide workers' compensation insurance for all the Subcontractor's employees engaged in Work under the subcontract. Any class of employee or employees not covered by a Subcontractor's insurance shall be covered by the Contractor's insurance. In case any class of employees engaged in Work under this Contract on or at the site of the Project is not protected under the Workers' Compensation laws, the Contractor shall provide or cause a Subcontractor to provide adequate insurance coverage for the protection of those employees not otherwise protected. The Contractor shall file with the Owner certificates of insurance as required under this Article and in compliance with Labor Code section 3700.

If the contractor fails to maintain such insurance, the Owner may take out compensation insurance which the Owner might be liable to pay under the provisions of the Act by reason of an employee of the Contractor being injured or killed, and withhold from progress payments and/or retention the amount of the premium for such insurance.

11.1.6 BUILDER'S RISK/"ALL RISK" INSURANCE

11.1.6.1 Course-of-Construction Insurance Requirements. Unless provided by Owner at Owner's sole discretion, Contractor, during the progress of the Work and until final acceptance of the Work by Owner upon completion of the entire Contract, shall maintain Builder's Risk/Course-of-Construction insurance satisfactory to the Owner, issued on a completed value basis on all insurable Work included under the Contract Documents. This insurance shall insure against all risks, including but not limited to the following perils: vandalism, theft, malicious mischief, fire, sprinkler leakage, civil authority, sonic boom, explosion, collapse, flood, earthquake (for projects not solely funded through revenue bonds, limited to earthquakes equivalent to or under 3.5 on the Richter Scale in magnitude), wind, hail, lightning, smoke, riot or civil commotion, debris removal (including demolition) and reasonable compensation for the Architect's services and expenses required as a result of such insured loss. This insurance shall provide coverage in an amount not less than the full cost to repair, replace or reconstruct the Work. Such insurance shall include the Owner, the Architect, and any other person or entity with an insurable interest in the Work as an additional named insured.

The Contractor shall submit to the Owner for its approval all items deemed to be uninsurable under the Builder's Risk/Course-of Construction insurance. The risk of the damage to the Work due to the perils covered by the Builder's Risk/Course-of-Construction insurance, as well as any other hazard which might result in damage to the Work, is that of the Contractor and the surety,

and no claims for such loss or damage shall be recognized by the Owner, nor will such loss or damage excuse the complete and satisfactory performance of the Contract by the Contractor.

11.1.7 CONSENT OF INSURER FOR PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE

Partial occupancy or use in accordance with the Contract Documents shall not commence until the insurance company providing property insurance has consented to such partial occupancy or use by endorsement or otherwise. The Owner and the Contractor shall take reasonable steps to obtain consent of the insurance company and shall, without mutual consent, take no action with respect to partial occupancy or use that would cause cancellation, lapse, or reduction of the insurance.

11.1.8 FIRE INSURANCE

Before the commencement of the Work, the Contractor shall procure, maintain, and cause to be maintained at the Contractor's expense, fire insurance on all Work included under the Contract Documents, insuring the full replacement value of such Work as well as the cost of any removal and demolition necessary to replace or repair all Work damaged by fire. The amount of fire insurance shall be subject to approval by the Owner and shall be sufficient to protect the Project against loss or damage in full until the Work is accepted by the Owner. Should the Work being constructed be damaged by fire or other causes during construction, it shall be replaced in accordance with the requirements of the drawings and specifications without additional expense to the Owner.

11.1.9 OTHER INSURANCE

The Contractor shall provide all other insurance required to be maintained under applicable laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations.

11.1.10 PROOF OF CARRIAGE OF INSURANCE

The Contractor shall not commence Work nor shall it allow any Subcontractor to commence Work under this Contract until all required insurance, certificates, and an Additional Insured Endorsement and Declarations Page have been obtained and delivered in duplicate to the Owner for approval subject to the following requirements:

- (a) Certificates and insurance policies shall include the following clause:
 - This policy shall not be non-renewed, canceled, or reduced in required limits of liability or amounts of insurance until notice has been mailed to the Owner. Date of cancellation or reduction may not be less than thirty (30) days after the date of mailing notice.
- (b) Certificates of insurance shall state in particular those insured, the extent of insurance, location and operation to which the insurance applies, the expiration date, and cancellation and reduction notices.

- (c) Certificates of insurance shall clearly state that the Owner, the Architect and the Construction Manager are named as additional insureds under the policy described and that such insurance policy shall be primary to any insurance or self-insurance maintained by Owner and any other insurance carried by the Owner with respect to the matters covered by such policy shall be excess and non-contributing.
- (d) The Contractor and its Subcontractors shall produce a certified copy of any insurance policy required under this Section upon written request of the Owner.

11.1.11 COMPLIANCE

In the event of the failure of any contractor to furnish and maintain any insurance required by this Article, the Contractor shall be in default under the Contract. Compliance by Contractor with the requirement to carry insurance and furnish certificates, policies, Additional Insured Endorsement and Declarations Page evidencing the same shall not relieve the Contractor from liability assumed under any provision of the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the obligation to defend and indemnify the Owner and the Architect.

11.2 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS

11.2.1 **BOND REQUIREMENTS**

Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, prior to commencing any portion of the Work, the Contractor shall apply for and furnish Owner separate payment and performance bonds for its portion of the Work which shall cover 100% faithful performance of and payment of all obligations arising under the Contract Documents and/or guaranteeing the payment in full of all claims for labor performed and materials supplied for the Work. All bonds shall be provided by a corporate surety authorized and admitted to transact business in California. All bonds shall be submitted on the Owner's approved form.

To the extent, if any, that the Contract Sum is increased in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall cause the amount of the bonds to be increased accordingly and shall promptly deliver satisfactory evidence of such increase to the Owner. To the extent available, the bonds shall further provide that no change or alteration of the Contract Documents (including, without limitation, an increase in the Contract Sum, as referred to above), extensions of time, or modifications of the time, terms, or conditions of payment to the Contractor will release the surety. If the Contractor fails to furnish the required bond, the Owner may terminate the Contract for cause.

11.2.2 SURETY QUALIFICATION

Only bonds executed by admitted Surety insurers as defined in Code of Civil Procedure section 995.120 shall be accepted. The surety insurers must, unless otherwise agreed to by Owner in writing, at the time of issuance of the bonds, have a rating not lower than "A-" as rated

by A.M. Best Company, Inc. or other independent rating companies. Owner reserves the right to approve or reject the surety insurers selected by Contractor and to require Contractor to obtain bonds from surety insurers satisfactory to the Owner.

ARTICLE 12

UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK

12.1 UNCOVERING OF WORK

12.1.1 Uncovering Work for Required Inspections

If a portion of the Work is covered contrary to the Owner's request or to requirements specifically expressed in the Contract Documents, Contractor must, if required in writing by the Owner, uncover it for the Owner's observation and replace the removed work at the Contractor's expense without change in the Contract Sum or Time.

12.1.2 Costs for Inspections not Required

If a portion of the Work has been covered which the Owner has not specifically requested to observe prior to its being covered, the Owner may request to see such work, and it shall be uncovered by the Contractor. If such work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, costs of uncover and replacement shall, by appropriate Change Order, be paid by the Owner. If such work is not in accordance with Contract Documents, the Contractor shall pay such costs, unless the condition was caused by the Owner or a separate contractor, in which event the Owner shall be responsible for payment of such costs to the Contractor.

12.2 **CORRECTION OF WORK; WARRANTY**

12.2.1 CORRECTION OF REJECTED WORK

The Contractor shall promptly correct the work rejected by the Owner for failing to conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, until the statutes of limitation (or repose) and all warranties have run, as applicable, and whether or not fabricated, installed or completed. The Contractor shall bear costs of correcting the rejected work, including additional testing, inspections, and compensation for the Owner's expenses and costs incurred.

12.2.2 REMOVAL OF NONCONFORMING WORK

The Contractor shall remove from the Site portions of the Work which are not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and are not corrected by the Contractor or accepted or approved by the Owner.

12.2.3 OWNER'S RIGHTS IF CONTRACTOR FAILS TO CORRECT

If the Contractor fails to correct nonconforming work within a reasonable time, the Owner may correct it in accordance with Section 2.4. As part of Owner's correction of the work, the Owner

may remove any portion of the nonconforming Work and store any salvageable materials or equipment at the Contractor's expense. If the Contractor does not pay costs of such removal and storage within ten (10) days after written notice, the Owner may upon ten (10) additional days written notice sell such material or equipment at auction or at private sale and shall account for the proceeds thereof, after deducting costs and damages that should have been borne by the Contractor, including compensation for the Architect's and other professionals and representatives' services and expenses, made necessary thereby. If such proceeds of sale do not cover costs which the Contractor should have borne, the Contractor shall be invoiced for the deficiency or Owner may withhold such costs from payment pursuant to Section 9.5. If progress payments or retention then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amount, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner.

12.2.4 Cost of Correcting the Work

The Contractor shall bear the cost of correcting destroyed or damaged construction of the Owner or separate contractors, whether completed or partially completed, caused by the Contractor's correction or removal of the nonconforming work.

12.2.5 WARRANTY CORRECTIONS (INCLUDES REPLACEMENT)

Pursuant to the warranty in Section 3.5, if within one (1) year after the completion of the Work or within a longer time period for an applicable special warranty or guarantee required by the Contract Documents, any of the Work does not comply with the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall correct it after receipt of Owner's written notice to do so, unless the Owner has previously waived in writing such right to demand correction. Contractor shall correct the Work promptly, and passage of the applicable warranty period shall not release Contractor from its obligation to correct the Work if Owner provided the written notice within the applicable warranty period. Contractor's obligation to correct the warranty item continues until the correction is made. After the correction is made to Owner's satisfaction, a new warranty period of the same length as the original warranty period shall run on the corrected work. The obligations under this paragraph 12.2.5 shall survive acceptance of the Work under the Contract and termination of the Contract.

12.2.6 NO TIME LIMITATION

Nothing contained in this Section 12.2 shall be construed to establish a period of limitation with respect to other obligations which the Contractor might have under the Contract Documents. Establishment of the time period of one (1) year as described in Section 12.2.5 relates only to the specific warranty obligation of the Contractor to correct the Work after the date of commencement of warranties under Sections 3.5 and 9.7.1, and has, for example, no relationship to the time within which the obligation to comply with the Contract Documents may be sought to be enforced, or to the time within which proceedings may be commenced to establish the Contractor's liability with respect to the Contractor's obligations other than specifically to correct the Work.

12.3 NONCONFORMING WORK AND WITHHOLDING THE VALUE OF IT

If it is found at any time before completion of the Work that the Contractor has varied from the Contract Documents in materials, quality, form, finish, or in the amount or value of the materials or labor used, the Owner may, in addition to other remedies in the Contract Documents or under law and as allowed by law, accept the improper work. The Owner may withhold from any amount due or to become due Contractor that sum of money equivalent to the difference in value between the Work performed and that called for by the Drawings and Specifications. The Owner shall determine such difference in value. No structural related work shall be accepted that is not in conformance with the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 13

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

13.1 **GOVERNING LAW**

The Contract shall be governed by the law of the place where the Project is located.

13.2 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

The Owner and the Contractor respectively bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto and to partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives of such other party in respect to covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents. Neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract as a whole or in part without written consent of the other. If either party attempts to make such an assignment without such consent, that party shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under the Contract.

13.3 WRITTEN NOTICE

In the absence of specific notice requirements in the Contract Documents, written notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person to the individual, member of the firm or entity, or to an officer of the corporation for which it was intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified or overnight mail to the last business address known to the party giving notice. Owner shall, at Contractor's cost, timely notify Contractor of Owner's receipt of any third party claims relating to the Contract pursuant to Public Contract Code section 9201.

13.4 RIGHTS AND REMEDIES

13.4.1 Duties and Obligations Cumulative

Duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Documents and rights and remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of duties, obligations, rights, and remedies otherwise imposed or available by law.

13.4.2 **NO WAIVER**

No action or failure to act by the Owner, Inspector of Record, Architect or any construction manager shall constitute a waiver of a right or duty afforded them under the Contract Documents, nor shall such action or failure to act constitute approval of or acquiescence in a breach thereunder, except as may be specifically agreed to in a written amendment to the Contract.

13.5 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS

13.5.1 COMPLIANCE

Tests, inspections, and approvals of portions of the Work required by the Contract Documents will comply with Title 24, and with all other laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders of public authorities having jurisdiction.

13.5.2 INDEPENDENT TESTING LABORATORY

The Owner will select and pay an independent testing laboratory to conduct all tests and inspections, including shipping or transportation costs or expenses (mileage and hours). Selection of the materials required to be tested shall be made by the laboratory or the Owner's representative and not by the Contractor. However, if Contractor requests that the Owner use a different testing laboratory and Owner chooses to approve such request, Contractor shall obtain prior approval. Owner will pay all costs for testing, contractor may not pay any testing expenses. Owner may invoice such costs or expenses to the Contractor or withhold such costs or expenses from progress payments and/or retention.

13.5.3 ADVANCE NOTICE TO INSPECTOR OF RECORD

The Contractor shall notify the Inspector of Record a sufficient time in advance of its readiness for required observation or inspection so that the Inspector of Record may arrange for same. The Contractor shall notify the Inspector of Record a sufficient time in advance of the manufacture of material to be supplied under the Contract Documents which must, by terms of the Contract Documents, be tested in order that the Inspector of Record may arrange for the testing of the material at the source of supply.

13.5.4 TESTING OFF-SITE

Any material shipped by the Contractor from the source of supply, prior to having satisfactorily passed such testing and inspection or prior to the receipt of notice from said Inspector of Record that such testing and inspection will not be required, shall not be incorporated in the Work.

13.5.5 ADDITIONAL TESTING OR INSPECTION

If the Inspector of Record, the Architect, the Owner, or public authority having jurisdiction determines that portions of the Work require additional testing, inspection, or approval not

included under section 13.5.1, the Inspector of Record will, upon written authorization from the Owner, make arrangements for such additional testing, inspection, or approval. The Owner shall bear such costs except as provided in section 13.5.6.

13.5.6 Costs for Retesting

If such procedures for testing, inspection, or approval under sections 13.5.1, 13.5.2 and 13.5.5 reveal failure of the portions of the Work to comply with requirements established by the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall bear all costs arising from such failure, including those of retesting, re-inspection, or re-approval, including, but not limited to, compensation for the Architect's services and expenses. Any such costs shall be paid by the Owner, invoiced to the Contractor, and, among other remedies, can be withheld from progress payments and/or retention.

13.5.7 Costs for Premature Test

In the event the Contractor requests any test or inspection for the Project and is not completely ready for the inspection, the Contractor shall be invoiced by the Owner for all costs and expenses resulting from that testing or inspection, including, but not limited to, the Architect's fees and expenses, and the amount of the invoice can among other remedies, be withheld from progress payments and/or retention.

13.5.8 Tests or Inspections Not to Delay Work

Tests or inspections conducted pursuant to the Contract Documents shall be made promptly to avoid unreasonable delay in the Work.

13.6 [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

13.7 TRENCH EXCAVATION

13.7.1 TRENCHES GREATER THAN FIVE FEET

Pursuant to Labor Code section 6705, if the Contract Sum exceeds \$25,000 and involves the excavation of any trench or trenches five (5) feet or more in depth, the Contractor shall, in advance of excavation, submit to the Owner or a registered civil or structural engineer employed by the Owner a detailed plan showing the design of shoring for protection from the hazard of caving ground during the excavation of such trench or trenches.

13.7.2 EXCAVATION SAFETY

If such plan varies from the Shoring System Standards established by the Construction Safety Orders, the plan shall be prepared by a registered civil or structural engineer, but in no case shall such plan be less effective than that required by the Construction Safety Orders. No excavation

of such trench or trenches shall be commenced until said plan has been accepted by the Owner or by the person to whom authority to accept has been delegated by the Owner.

13.7.3 NO TORT LIABILITY OF OWNER

Pursuant to Labor Code section 6705, nothing in this Article shall impose tort liability upon the Owner or any of its employees.

13.7.4 No Excavation Without Permits

The Contractor shall not commence any excavation work until it has secured all necessary permits including the required CAL OSHA excavation/shoring permit. Any permits shall be prominently displayed on the Site prior to the commencement of any excavation.

13.8 WAGE RATES

13.8.1 WAGE RATES

Pursuant to the provisions of Article 2 (commencing at § 1770), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2, of the Labor Code, the governing board of the Owner has obtained the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the general prevailing rate for holiday and overtime work in the locality in which this public work is to be performed for each craft, classification, or type of worker needed for this Project from the Director of Industrial Relations ("Director"). These rates are on file with the Clerk of the Owner's Governing Board, and copies will be made available to any interested party on request. The Contractor shall post a copy of such wage rates at the Site.

13.8.2 HOLIDAY AND OVERTIME PAY

Holiday and overtime work, when permitted by law, shall be paid for at a rate of at least one and one-half (1½) times the above specified rate of per diem wages, unless otherwise specified. Holidays shall be defined in the Collective Bargaining Agreement applicable to each particular craft, classification, or type of worker employed.

13.8.3 WAGE RATES NOT AFFECTED BY SUBCONTRACTS

The Contractor shall pay and shall cause to be paid each worker engaged in work on the Project not less than the general prevailing rate of per diem wages determined by the Director, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the Contractor or any Subcontractor and such workers.

13.8.4 CHANGE IN PREVAILING WAGE DURING BID OR CONSTRUCTION

If during the period this bid is required to remain open, the Director of Industrial Relations determines that there has been a change in any prevailing rate of per diem wages in the locality

in which this public work is to be performed, such change shall not alter the wage rates discussed in the Notice to Bidders or the Contract subsequently awarded.

13.8.5 FORFEITURE AND PAYMENTS

Pursuant to Labor Code section 1775, the Contractor and any subcontractor under the Contractor shall as a penalty to the Owner, forfeit not more than two hundred dollars (\$200.00) for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker paid less than the prevailing rate of per diem wages, determined by the Director, for such craft or classification in which such worker is employed for any public work done under the Agreement by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor under it. Minimum penalties shall apply, as also provided in Labor Code section 1775. The amount of the penalty shall be determined by the Labor Commissioner and shall be based on both of the following: (1) whether the failure of the contractor or subcontractor to pay the correct rate of per diem wages was a good faith mistake and, if so, the error was promptly and voluntarily corrected upon being brought to the attention of the contractor or subcontractor; and (2) whether the contractor or subcontractor has a prior record of failing to meet its prevailing wage obligations. The difference between such prevailing rate of per diem wage and the amount paid to each worker for each calendar day or portion thereof for which each worker was paid less than the prevailing rate of per diem wage shall be paid to each worker by the Contractor or subcontractor.

13.8.6 MINIMUM WAGE RATES

Any worker employed to perform work on the Project, which work is not covered by any craft or classification listed in the general prevailing rate of per diem wages determined by the Director, shall be paid not less than the minimum rate of wages specified therein for the craft or classification which most nearly corresponds to the Work to be performed by them, and such minimum wage rate shall be retroactive to time of initial employment of such person in such craft or classification.

13.8.7 PER DIEM WAGES

Pursuant to Labor Code section 1773.1, per diem wages include fringe benefits such as employer payments for health and welfare, pension, and vacation pay.

13.8.8 POSTING OF WAGE RATES AND OTHER REQUIRED JOB SITE NOTICES

The Contractor shall post at appropriate conspicuous points on the Site, a schedule showing all determined wage rates and all other required job site notices as prescribed by regulation.

13.9 RECORD OF WAGES PAID: INSPECTION

13.9.1 APPLICATION OF LABOR CODE

Pursuant to section 1776 of the Labor Code:

- (a) Each Contractor and subcontractor shall keep accurate payroll records, showing the name, address, social security number, work classification, and straight time and overtime hours worked each day and week, and the actual per diem wages paid to each journeyman, apprentice, worker, or other employee employed by him or her in connection with the public work. Each payroll record shall contain or be verified by a written declaration that is made under penalty of perjury, stating both of the following:
 - (1) The information contained in the payroll record is true and correct.
 - (2) The employer has complied with the requirements of sections 1771, 1811 and 1815 for any work performed by his or her employees on the public works project.
- (b) The payroll records enumerated under subdivision (a) shall be certified and shall be available for inspection at all reasonable hours at the principal office of the Contractor on the following basis:
- (1) A certified copy of an employee's payroll record shall be made available for inspection or furnished to the employee or his or her authorized representative on request.
- (2) A certified copy of all payroll records enumerated in subdivision (a) shall be made available for inspection or furnished upon request to a representative of the body awarding the contract and the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the Department of Industrial Relations ("DIR"). The Contractor and each subcontractor shall furnish a certified copy of all payroll records directly to the Labor Commissioner monthly or more frequently, if so specified in the Agreement and in a format the Labor Commissioner prescribes.
- (3) A certified copy of all payroll records enumerated in subdivision (a) shall be made available upon request by the public for inspection or for copies thereof. However, a request by the public shall be made through either the body awarding the contract or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the DIR. If the requested payroll records have not been provided pursuant to paragraph (2), the requesting party shall, prior to being provided the records, reimburse the costs of the preparation by the contractor, subcontractors, and the entity through which the request was made. The public may not be given access to such records at the principal office of the Contractor.
- (c) Unless required as of January 1, 2016, to be furnished directly to the Labor Commissioner under Labor Code section 1771.4(a)(3), the certified payroll records shall be on forms provided by the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the DIR or shall contain the same information as the forms provided by the division. The payroll records may consist of printouts of payroll data that are maintained as computer records, if the printouts contain the same information as the forms provided by the division and the printouts are verified in the manner specified in (a) above.

- (d) A Contractor or subcontractor shall file a certified copy of the records enumerated in subdivision (a) with the entity that requested such records within 10 days after receipt of a written request.
- (e) Except as provided in subdivision (f), any copy of records made available for inspection as copies and furnished upon request to the public or any public agency by the awarding body or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the DIR shall be marked or obliterated to prevent disclosure of an individual's name, address and social security number. The name and address of the Contractor awarded the Contract or the subcontractor performing the Contract shall not be marked or obliterated. Any copy of records made available for inspection by, or furnished to, a multiemployer Taft-Hartley trust fund (29 U.S.C. Sec. 186(c)(5) that requests the records for the purposes of allocating contributions to participants shall be marked or obliterated only to prevent disclosure of an individual's full social security number, but shall provide the last four digits of the social security number. Any copy of records made available for inspection by, or furnished to, a joint labor-management committee established pursuant to the federal Labor Management Cooperation Act of 1978 (29 U.S.C. Sec. 175a) shall be marked or obliterated only to prevent disclosure of an individual's social security number.
- (f) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, agencies that are included in the Joint Enforcement Strike Force on the Underground Economy established pursuant to Section 329 of the Unemployment Insurance Code and other law enforcement agencies investigating violations of law shall, upon request, be provided nonredacted copies of certified payroll records. Any copies of records or certified payroll made available for inspection and furnished upon request to the public by an agency included in the Joint Enforcement Strike Force on the Underground Economy or to a law enforcement agency investigating a violation of law shall be marked or redacted to prevent disclosure of an individual's name, address, and social security number. An employer shall not be liable for damages in a civil action for any reasonable act or omission taken in good faith in compliance with this subsection.
- (g) The contractor shall inform the body awarding the contract of the location of the records enumerated under subdivision (a), including the street address, city and county, and shall, within five working days, provide a notice of a change of location and address.
- (h) The contractor or subcontractor has 10 days in which to comply subsequent to receipt of written notice requesting the records enumerated in subdivision (a). In the event that the Contractor or subcontractor fails to comply within the 10-day period, he or she shall, as a penalty to the state or political subdivision on whose behalf the contract is made or awarded, forfeit one hundred dollars (\$100.00) for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker, until strict compliance is effectuated. Upon the request of the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the DIR, these penalties shall be withheld from progress payments then due. A contractor is not subject to a

penalty assessment pursuant to this section due to the failure of the subcontractor to comply with this section.

13.10 APPRENTICES

13.10.1 APPRENTICE WAGES AND DEFINITIONS

All apprentices employed by the Contractor to perform services under the Contract shall be paid the standard wage paid to apprentices under the regulations of the craft or trade at which he or she is employed, and shall be employed only at the work of the craft or trade to which he or she is registered. Only apprentices, as defined in section 3077 of the Labor Code, who are in training under apprenticeship standards and written apprenticeship agreements under Chapter 4 (commencing with § 3070) of Division 3, are eligible to be employed under this Contract. The employment and training of each apprentice shall be in accordance with the apprenticeship standards and apprentice agreements under which he or she is training.

13.10.2 APPRENTICE LABOR POOL

When the Contractor to whom the Contract is awarded by the Owner, or any Subcontractor under him or her, in performing any of the Work under the Contract or subcontract, employs workers in any apprenticeable craft or trade, the Contractor and Subcontractor may apply to the joint apprenticeship committee administering the apprenticeship standards of the craft or trade in the area of the Site of the Project, for a certificate approving the Contractor or Subcontractor under the apprenticeship standards for the employment and training of apprentices in the area or industry affected. However, approval as established by the joint apprenticeship committees shall be subject to review by the Administrator of Apprenticeship. The joint apprenticeship committee or committees, subsequent to approving the subject Contractor or Subcontractor, shall arrange for the dispatch of apprentices to the Contractor or Subcontractor in order to comply with this section. Every Contractor and Subcontractor shall submit the contract award information to the applicable joint apprenticeship committee which shall include an estimate of journeyman hours to be performed under the Contract, the number of apprentices to be employed, and the approximate dates the apprentices will be employed. There shall be an affirmative duty upon the joint apprenticeship committee or committees administering the apprenticeship standards of the crafts or trade in the area of the Site of the public work, to ensure equal employment and affirmative action and apprenticeship for women and minorities. Contractors or Subcontractors shall not be required to submit individual applications for approval to local joint apprenticeship committees provided they are already covered by the local apprenticeship standards. The ratio of work performed by apprentices to journeymen, who shall be employed in the craft or trade on the Project, may be the ratio stipulated in the apprenticeship standards under which the joint apprenticeship committee operates, but, except as otherwise provided in this section, in no case shall the ratio be less than one (1) hour of apprentice work for every five (5) hours of labor performed by a journeyman. However, the minimum ratio for the Operating Engineer and Labor classification shall not be less than one (1) apprentice for each four (4) journeymen.

13.10.3 JOURNEYMAN/APPRENTICE RATIO; COMPUTATION OF HOURS

Any ratio shall apply during any day or portion of a day when any journeyman or the higher standard stipulated by the joint apprenticeship committee, is employed at the job Site and shall be computed on the basis of the hours worked during the day by journeymen so. Any work performed by a journeyman in excess of eight (8) hours per day or forty (40) hours per week, shall not be used to calculate the hourly ratio required by the section. The Contractor shall employ apprentices for the number of hours computed as above before the end of the Contract. However, the Contractor shall endeavor, to the greatest extent possible, to employ apprentices during the same time period that the journeymen in the same craft or trade are employed at the job Site. Where an hourly apprenticeship ratio is not feasible for a particular craft or trade, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards, upon application of a joint apprenticeship committee, may order a minimum ratio of not less than one (1) apprentice for each five (5) journeymen in a craft or trade classification.

13.10.4 **JOURNEYMAN/APPRENTICE RATIO**

The Contractor or Subcontractor, if he or she is covered by this section upon the issuance of the approval certificate, or if he or she has been previously approved in the craft or trade, shall employ the number of apprentices or the ratio of apprentices to journeymen stipulated in the apprenticeship standards. Upon proper showing by the Contractor that he or she employs apprentices in the craft or trade in the state on all of his or her contracts on an annual average of not less than one (1) hour of apprentice work for every five (5) hours of labor performed by a journeyman, or in the land surveyor classification, one (1) apprentice for each five (5) journeymen, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards may grant a certificate exempting the Contractor from the 1-to-5 hourly ratio as set forth in this section. This section shall not apply to contracts of general contractors or to contracts of specialty contractors not bidding for work through a general or prime contractor, when the contracts of general contractors or those specialty contractors involve less than Thirty Thousand Dollars (\$30,000).

13.10.4.1 *Apprenticeable Craft or Trade.* "Apprenticeable craft or trade" as used in this Article means a craft or trade determined as an apprenticeable occupation in accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed by the California Apprenticeship Council. The joint apprenticeship committee shall have the discretion to grant a certificate, which shall be subject to the approval of the Administrator of Apprenticeship, exempting a Contractor from the 1-to-5 ratio set forth in this Article when it finds that any one of the following conditions is met:

- A. Unemployment for the previous three-month period in the area exceeds an average of fifteen percent (15%).
- B. The number of apprentices in training in such area exceeds a ratio of 1-to-5.
- C. There is a showing that the apprenticeable craft or trade is replacing at least one-thirtieth (1/30) of its journeymen annually through the apprenticeship training, either on a statewide basis or on a local basis.

D. Assignment of an apprentice to any work performed under this contract would create a condition which would jeopardize his or her life or the life, safety, or property of fellow employees or the public at large or if the specific task to which the apprentice is to be assigned is of such a nature that training cannot be provided by a journeyman.

13.10.5 RATIO EXEMPTION

When exemptions are granted to an organization which represents Contractors in a specific trade from the 1-to-5 ratio on a local or statewide basis, the member Contractors will not be required to submit individual applications for approval to local joint apprenticeship committees, if they are already covered by the local apprenticeship standards.

13.10.6 APPRENTICE FUND

A contractor to whom a contract is awarded, who, in performing any of the work under the contract, employs journeymen or apprentices in any apprenticeable craft or trade shall contribute to the California Apprenticeship Council the same amount that the director determines is the prevailing amount of apprenticeship training contributions in the area of the public works site. A contractor may take as a credit for payments to the council any amounts paid by the contractor to an approved apprenticeship program that can supply apprentices to the site of the public works project. The contractor may add the amount of the contributions in computing his or her bid for the contract. The Division of Labor Standards Enforcement is authorized to enforce the payment of the contributions to the fund or funds as set forth in the Labor Code section 227.

13.10.7 PRIME CONTRACTOR COMPLIANCE

The responsibility of compliance with section 13.10 and section 1777.5 of the Labor Code for all apprenticeable occupations is with the Prime Contractor. However, if a subcontractor is found to have violated Section 1777.5, the prime contractor of the project is not liable for any penalties under subdivision (2) unless the prime contractor had knowledge of the subcontractor's failure to comply with the provisions of Section 1777.5 or unless the contract executed between the contractor and the subcontractor for the performance of work on the public works project failed to include a copy of the provisions of Section 1771, 1775, 1776, 1777.5, 1831 and 1851. Additionally, the contractor shall continually monitor a subcontractor's use of apprentices required to be employed on the public works project pursuant to subdivision (d) of Section 1777.5, including, but not limited to, periodic review of the certified payroll of the subcontractor, and upon becoming aware of a failure of the subcontractor to employ the required number of apprentices, the contractor shall take corrective action, including, but not limited to, retaining funds due to the subcontractor for work performed on the public works project until the failure is corrected.

13.10.8 DECISIONS OF JOINT APPRENTICESHIP COMMITTEE

All decisions of the joint apprenticeship committee under this section 13.10 and Labor Code section 1777.5 are subject to Labor Code section 3081.

13.10.9 **NO BIAS**

It shall be unlawful for an employer or a labor union to refuse to accept otherwise qualified employees as registered apprentices on any public works on the grounds of race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, sex, or age, except as provided in the Labor Code section 3077.

13.10.10 VIOLATION OF LABOR CODE

Pursuant to Labor Code section 1777.1, in the event a Contractor or Subcontractor willfully fails to comply with the provisions of this section 13.10 and Labor Code section 1777.5, among other things:

- (a) The Labor Commissioner may deny to the contractor or subcontractor, and to its responsible officers, the right to bid on, or be awarded or perform work as a subcontractor on, any public works project for a period of up to one year for the first violation and for a period of up to three years for the second and subsequent violation. Each period of debarment shall run from the date the determination of noncompliance by the Labor Commissioner becomes a final order.
- (b) A contractor or subcontractor who violates section 1777.5 shall forfeit as a civil penalty an amount not exceeding the sum of one hundred dollars (\$100) for each full calendar day of noncompliance for a first violation and not more than three hundred dollars (\$300) for a second or subsequent violation within a three-year period. Upon receipt of a determination that a civil penalty has been imposed, the awarding body shall enforce the penalty, which includes withholding the amount of the civil penalty from the contract progress payments or retention then due or to become due.
- (c) In lieu of the penalty provided, the Labor Commissioner may for a first time violation and with the concurrence of an applicable apprenticeship program, order the contractor or subcontractor to provide apprentice employment equivalent to the work hours that would have been provided for apprentices during the period of noncompliance.
- (d) Any funds withheld by the awarding body pursuant to this section shall be deposited in the General Fund.
- (e) The interpretation and enforcement of section 1777.5 and this section shall be in accordance with the regulations of the California Apprenticeship Council.

Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 6109, no contractor or subcontractor may bid on, be awarded, or perform work as a subcontractor on a public works project if ineligible to bid or work on, or be awarded, a public works project pursuant to section 1777.1 of the Labor Code.

13.11 ASSIGNMENT OF ANTITRUST CLAIMS

13.11.1 APPLICATION

Pursuant to Public Contract Code section 7103.5 and Government Code section 4552, in entering into a public works contract or a subcontract to supply goods, services, or materials pursuant to a public works contract, the Contractor or Subcontractor offers and agrees to assign to the Owner all rights, title, and interest in and to all causes of action it may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act, (15 U.S.C. § 15) or under the Cartwright Act (Chapter 2 [commencing with § 16700] of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Bus. & Prof. Code), arising from the purchase of goods, services, or materials pursuant to the public works contract or the subcontract. This assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the awarding body tenders Final Progress Payment to the Contractor, without further acknowledgment by the parties. If the Owner receives, either through judgment or settlement, a monetary recovery for a cause of action assigned under Chapter 11 (commencing with § 4550) of Division 5 of Title 1 of the Government Code, the assignor may, upon demand, recover from the Owner any portion of the recovery, including treble damages, attributable to overcharges that were paid by the assignor but were not paid by the Owner as part of the bid price, less the expenses incurred in obtaining that portion of the recovery.

13.11.2 ASSIGNMENT OF CLAIM

Upon demand in writing by the assignor, the Owner shall, within one (1) year from such demand, reassign the cause of action assigned pursuant to this Article if the assignor has been or may have been injured by the violation of law for which the cause of action arose and the Owner has not been injured thereby or the Owner declines to file a court action for the cause of action.

13.12 **AUDIT**

Pursuant to and in accordance with the provisions of Government Code section 8546.7, or any amendments thereto, all books, records, and files of the Owner, the Contractor, or any Subcontractor connected with the performance of this Contract involving the expenditure of state funds in excess of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000.00), including, but not limited to, the administration thereof, shall be subject to the examination and audit of the Office of the Auditor General of the State of California for a period of three (3) years after release of all retention under this Contract. Contractor shall preserve and cause to be preserved such books, records, and files for the audit period. During the progress of the Work and for three (3) years after release of all retention under the Contract, Owner shall also have the right to an audit, and Contractor must cooperate by producing all information requested within seven (7) days.

13.13 STORM WATER DISCHARGE PERMIT

If applicable, the Contractor shall file a Notice of Intent to comply with the terms of the general permit to discharge storm water associated with construction activity Order 2009-0009-DWQ (as amended by 2010-0014-DWQ and 2017-006-DWQ). The Notice of Intent must be sent to the

following address along with the appropriate payment (warrant to be furnished by the Owner upon request by the Contractor, allow warrant processing time.): California State Water Resources Control Board, Division of Water Quality, Storm Water Permit Unit, P.O. Box 1977, Sacramento, CA 95812-1977. The Contractor may also call the State Water Board's Construction Activity Storm Water Hotline at (916) 657-1146. The Notice of Intent shall be filed prior to the start of any construction activity.

ARTICLE 14

TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT

14.1 TERMINATION BY THE CONTRACTOR FOR CAUSE

Contractor may not terminate for convenience. Contractor may only terminate for cause if the Work is stopped by others for a period of one hundred eighty (180) consecutive days through no act or fault of the Contractor, a Subcontractor of any tier, their agents or employees, or any other persons performing portions of the Work for whom the Contractor is contractually responsible, and the Work was stopped by others for one of the following reasons: (A) Issuance of an order of a court or other public authority having jurisdiction which requires Owner to stop all Work; or (B) an act of government, such as a declaration of national emergency, making material unavailable which requires Owner to stop all Work. If such grounds exist, the Contractor may serve written notice of such grounds on Owner and demand a meet-and-confer conference to negotiate a resolution in good faith within twenty (20) days of Owner's receipt of such notice. If such conference does not lead to resolution and the grounds for termination still exist, Contractor may terminate the Contract and recover from the Owner payment for Work executed and for reasonable verified costs with respect to materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment, and machinery, including reasonable overhead, profit, and damages for the Work executed, but excluding overhead (field and home office) and profit for (i) Work not performed and (ii) the period of time that the Work was stopped.

14.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CAUSE

14.2.1 GROUNDS FOR TERMINATION

The Owner may terminate the Contract if the Contractor:

- A. Refuses or fails to supply enough properly skilled workers or proper materials, or refuses or fails to take steps to adequately prosecute the work toward completion within the Contract Time;
- B. Fails to make payment to Subcontractors for materials or labor in accordance with Public Contract Code section 10262 or Business and Professions Code section 7108.5, as applicable;

- C. Violates Labor Code section 1771.1(a), subject to the provisions of Labor Code section 1771.1(f);
- D. Disregards laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders of a public authority having jurisdiction; or
- E. Otherwise is in breach of the Contract Documents.

14.2.2 NOTIFICATION OF TERMINATION

When any of the above reasons exist, the Owner may, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of the Owner, give notice to Contractor of the grounds for termination and demand cure of the grounds within seven (7) days (a "Notice of Intent to Terminate"). If Contractor fails to **either** (a) completely cure the grounds for termination within seven (7) days **or** (b) reasonably commence cure of the grounds for termination within seven (7) days and reasonably continue to cure the grounds for termination until such cure is complete, then Owner may terminate the Contract effective immediately upon service of written Notice of Termination and may, subject to any prior rights of Contractor's surety on the performance bond ("Surety"):

- A. Take possession of the Site and of all material, equipment, tools, and construction equipment and machinery thereon owned by the Contractor;
- B. Accept assignment of subcontracts pursuant to section 5.4; and
- C. Complete the Work by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem expedient.

14.2.3 PAYMENTS WITHHELD

If the Owner terminates the Contract for one of the reasons stated in section 14.2.1, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive further payment until the Work is complete.

14.2.4 PAYMENTS UPON COMPLETION

If the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum exceeds costs of completing the Work, including compensation for professional services and expenses made necessary thereby, such excess shall be paid to the Contractor. If such costs exceed the unpaid balance, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. This payment obligation shall survive completion of the Contract.

14.2.5 Inclusion of Termination for Convenience

Any purported termination by Owner for cause under this section 14.2, which is revoked or determined to not have been for cause, shall be deemed to have been a termination for convenience effective as of the same date as the purported termination for cause.

14.3 SUSPENSION OR TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

14.3.1 SUSPENSION BY OWNER

The Owner may, without cause, order the Contractor in writing to suspend, delay, or interrupt the Work in whole or in part for such period of time as the Owner may determine.

- 14.3.1.1 *Adjustments*. An adjustment shall be made for increases in the cost of performance of the Contract, including profit on the increased cost of performance caused by suspension, delay, or interruption. No adjustment shall be made to the extent:
 - A. That performance is, was or would have been so suspended, delayed, or interrupted by another cause for which the Contractor is responsible; or
 - B. That an equitable adjustment is made or denied under another provision of this Contract.
- 14.3.1.2 *Adjustments for Fixed Cost.* Adjustments made in the cost of performance may have a mutually agreed fixed or percentage fee.

14.3.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

- 14.3.2.1 The Owner may, at any time, terminate the Contract for the Owner's convenience and without cause.
- 14.3.2.2 Upon receipt of written notice from the Owner of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor shall:
 - 1. Cease operations as directed by the Owner in the notice;
 - 2. Take actions necessary, or that the Owner may direct, for the protection and preservation of the Work; and
 - 3. Except for Work directed to be performed prior to the effective date of termination stated in the notice, terminate all existing subcontracts and purchase orders and enter into no further subcontracts and purchase orders.
- 14.3.2.3 In case of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor shall be entitled to receive payment for Work executed, and costs incurred by reason of such termination.

14.4 **NOT A WAIVER**

Any suspension or termination by Owner for convenience or cause under this Article 14 shall not act as a waiver of any claims by Owner against Contractor or others for damages based on breach of contract, negligence or other grounds.

14.5 MUTUAL TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The Contractor and the Owner may mutually agree in writing to terminate this Contract for convenience. The Contractor shall receive payment for all Work performed to the date of termination in accordance with the provisions of Article 9.

14.6 EARLY TERMINATION

Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, if for any fiscal year of this Contract the governing body of the Owner fails to appropriate or allocate funds for future periodic payments under the Contract after exercising reasonable efforts to do so, the Owner may upon thirty (30) days' notice, order work on the Project to cease. The Owner will remain obligated to pay for the work already performed but shall not be obligated to pay the balance remaining unpaid beyond the fiscal period for which funds have been appropriated or allocated and for which the work has not been done.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 73 00

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

1. <u>Mitigation Measures</u>

Contractor shall comply will all applicable mitigation measures, if any, adopted by any public agency with respect to this Project pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act. (Public Resources Code section 21000 et. seq.).

2. <u>Modernization / Post Occupancy Projects</u>

- a. Access. Access to the school buildings and entry to buildings, classrooms, restrooms, mechanical rooms, electrical rooms, or other rooms, for construction purposes, must be coordinated with District and onsite District personnel before Work is to start. Unless agreed to otherwise in writing, only a school custodian will be allowed to unlock and lock doors in existing building(s). The custodian will be available only while school is in session. If a custodian is required to arrive before 7:00 a.m. or leave after 3:30 p.m. to accommodate Contractor's Work, the overtime wages for the custodian will be paid by the Contractor, unless, at the discretion of the District, other arrangements are made in advance.
- b. <u>Master Key</u>. Upon request, the District may, at is own discretion, provide a master key to the school site for the convenience of the Contractor. The Contractor agrees to pay all expenses to re-key the entire school site and all other affected District buildings if the master key is lost or stolen or if any unauthorized party obtains a copy of the key or access to the school.
- c. <u>Maintaining Services</u>. The Contractor is advised that Work is to be performed in spaces regularly scheduled for instruction. Interruption and/or periods of shutdown of public access, electrical service, water service, lighting, or other utilities shall be only as arranged in advance with the District. Contractor shall provide temporary services to all facilities interrupted by Contractor's Work.
- d. <u>Maintaining Utilities</u>. The Contractor shall maintain in operation during duration of Contract, drainage lines, storm drains, sewers, water, gas, electrical, steam, and other utility service lines within working area. No new services or connections shall be anticipated for operation of existing facilities during construction.
- e. <u>Confidentiality</u>. Contractor shall maintain the confidentiality of all information, documents, programs, procedures and all other items that Contractor encounters while performing the Work. This requirement shall be ongoing and shall survive the expiration or termination of this Contract and specifically includes, without

limitation, all student, parent, and employee disciplinary information and health information.

3. Substitution for Specified Items

- a. Requests for substitutions prior to award of the Contract shall be done within the time period indicated in the Instructions to Bidders.
- b. Whenever in the Specifications any materials, process, or article is indicated or specified by grade, patent, or proprietary name, or by name of manufacturer, that Specification shall be deemed to be followed by the words "or equal." Contractor may, unless otherwise stated, offer any material, process, or article that shall be substantially equal or better in every respect to that so indicated or specified.
 - (1) If the material, process, or article offered by Contractor is not, in the opinion of the District, substantially equal or better in every respect to that specified, then Contractor shall furnish the material, process, or article specified in the Specifications without any additional compensation or change order.
 - This provision shall not be applicable with respect to any material, product, thing or service for which District made findings and gave notice in accordance with Public Contract Code section 3400(b); therefore, Contractor shall not be entitled to request a substitution with respect to those materials, products or services.
 - c. A request for a substitution shall be in writing and shall include:
 - (1) All variations of the proposed substitute from the material specified including, but not limited to, principles of operation, materials, or construction finish, thickness or gauge of materials, dimensions, weight, and tolerances;
 - (2) Available maintenance, repair or replacement services;
 - (3) Increases or decreases in operating, maintenance, repair, replacement, and spare parts costs;
 - (4) Whether or not acceptance of the substitute will require other changes in the Work (or in work performed by the District or others under Contract with the District); and
 - (5) The time impact on any part of the Work resulting directly or indirectly from acceptance of the proposed substitute.

- d. No substitutions shall be made until approved, in writing, by the District. The burden of proof as to equality of any material, process, or article shall rest with Contractor. The Contractor warrants that if substitutes are approved:
 - (1) The proposed substitute is equal or superior in all respects to that specified, and that such proposed substitute is suitable and fit for the intended purpose and will perform adequately the function and achieve the results called for by the general design and the Contract Documents;
 - (2) The Contractor provides the same warranties and guarantees for the substitute that would be provided for that specified;
 - (3) The Contractor shall be fully responsible for the installation of the substitute and any changes in the Work required, either directly or indirectly, because of the acceptance of such substitute, with no increase in Contract Price or Contract Time. Incidental changes or extra component parts required to accommodate the substitute will be made by the Contractor without a change in the Contract Price or Contract Time;
 - (4) The Contractor shall be responsible for any re-design costs occasioned by District's acceptance and/or approval of any substitute; and
 - (5) The Contractor shall, in the event that a substitute is less costly than that specified, credit the District with one hundred percent (100%) of the net difference between the substitute and the originally specified material. In this event, the Contractor agrees to execute a deductive Change Order to reflect that credit.
- e. In the event Contractor furnishes a material, process, or article more expensive than that specified, the difference in the cost of that material, process, or article so furnished shall be borne by Contractor.
- f. In no event shall the District be liable for any increase in Contract Price or Contract Time due to any claimed delay in the evaluation of any proposed substitute or in the acceptance or rejection of any proposed substitute.

been convicted of a felony, as defined in Education Code section 45122.1. Contractor shall fully complete and perform all tasks required pursuant to the Criminal Background Investigation/ Fingerprinting Certification.

4. Weather Days

Extensions of the Performance Period shall be determined by reference to the Terms and Conditions to Field Contract. Rain in excess of one-tenth of an inch (1/10") in

one (1) day, or temperature which does not exceed 32° F shall be considered adverse weather. The following chart shows the normal number of adverse weather days:

Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec
10	8	8	5	2	1	0	0	1	3	7	8

5. <u>Insurance Policy Limits</u>. All of Contractor's insurance shall be with insurance companies with an A.M. Best rating of no less than A: XI. All limits of insurance shall not be less than what is specified in Agreement Between Owner and Contractor Document 00 52 26, Article XI, Indemnifications and Insurance in the.

6. <u>Permits, Certificates, Licenses, Fees, Approval</u>

- a. Payment for Permits, Certificates, Licenses, and Fees. As required in the Terms and Conditions to Field Contract, the Contractor shall secure and pay for all permits, licenses and certificates necessary for the prosecution of the Work with the exception of the following:
 - (1) Water connection fees
 - (2) Sewer connection fees
 - (3) Electrical connection fees
 - (4) Gas connections fees
 - (5) Cable TV connection fees
 - (6) Phone connection fee

With respect to the above listed items, Contractor shall be responsible for securing such items, however, District will be responsible for payment of these charges or fees. Contractor shall notify the District of the amount due with respect to such items and to whom the amount is payable. Contractor shall provide the District with an invoice and receipt with respect to such charges or fees. The contractor shall receive written approval from the District prior to any payment.

b. Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan

- NPDES PERMITTING
- 1. <u>General</u>. The intent of these requirements is to enforce federal, state and local laws, ordinances, codes and regulations that pertain to storm water pollution attributable to construction projects. Storm drains discharge directly to creeks without treatment. Therefore, discharge of pollutants (i.e. any substance, material or waste other than uncontaminated storm water) into the storm drain system is strictly prohibited.

For the purpose of eliminating storm water pollution, the Contractor shall implement effective

control measures over the entire project. There are several publications which provide guidance on selecting and implementing effective control measures known as Best Management Practices (BMPs). BMPs include, but are not limited to, schedules of activities, prohibition of practices, general good housekeeping practices, operational practices, pollution prevention practices, maintenance procedures and other management procedures designed to prevent the discharge of pollutants directly or indirectly to the storm drain system. BMPs also include the construction of some facilities which may be required to prevent, control and abate storm water pollution. The reference publications are as follows:

- * California Storm Water Best Management Practices Handbook-Industrial/Commercial
- * California Storm Water Best Management Practices Handbook-Construction Activity

These handbooks may be purchased from Blue Print Services (BPS), 1700 Jefferson Street, Oakland, California 94612, (510) 287-5485.

The Contractor shall be responsible for preparing and submitting to the Owner a Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) in conformance with the California NPDES (National Pollution Discharge Elimination System) General Permit for Storm Water Discharges associated with construction activity. The SWPPP shall address intended methods to reduce the amount of pollutants contained in storm water runoff during construction of the work.

The SWPPP is considered a report available to the public under Section 308 (b) of the Clean Water Act. The SWPPP shall be kept at the site during construction and made available upon request of a representative of the Regional Water Board or other local agency. The Contractor shall amend the SWPPP for any change in construction or operations which may affect the discharge of pollutants to surface water, ground waters, or storm drain system.

The Contractor shall submit the SWPPP to the Owner and governing agencies within fifteen (15) days of the Notice to Proceed. Upon approval of the SWPPP, the Contractor shall be responsible for implementing, maintaining, and repairing all storm water pollution controls as described in his approved SWPPP for the duration of the work. The Contractor shall make any repairs to the storm water pollution controls and amend the SWPPP if, in the opinion of the Owner, the Contractor is not in compliance with the SWPPP. Failure to make the necessary repairs or other maintenance when directed by the Owner shall result in the necessary repair work being done by District forces, and the Contractor will be billed at double the rate of all District expenses. In addition, the Contractor shall be responsible for any fines imposed by the

Regional Water Quality Control Board or other agency as a result of noncompliance, negligence, or violation of permit conditions.

Records of all inspections and compliance certifications reporting must be retained as part of the Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan for a period of three years. Upon completion of the project construction and termination of coverage under the General Permit, the records shall be retained by the contractor with a copy of the final SWPPP.

2. <u>Material Storage</u>. Storage and exposure of raw materials, by-products, finished products, and containers shall be controlled as described below:

All construction materials shall be stored at least ten (10) feet away from inlets, catch basins, and curb returns. The Contractor shall not allow any material to enter the storm drain system. At the end of each working day, the Contractor shall collect and dispose of all scrap, debris, and waste material.

During wet weather or when rain is forecast, the Contractor shall store materials that can contaminate rainwater or be transported by storm water or other runoff to the storm drain system inside a building or cover them with a tarp or other waterproof material secured with weighted tires or sandbags to prevent contact with rain.

The Contractor is reminded that storage and disposal of all hazardous materials such as paints, thinners, solvents, and fuels; and all hazardous wastes such as waste oil must meet all federal, state and local standards and requirements.

- 3. <u>De-watering Operations</u>. All groundwater removed from the trench or excavations must be de-silted prior to discharging it into the storm drain system through filtering materials and methods meeting the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG) Standards for Erosion & Sediment Control Measures and/or through methods and procedures described in the California Storm Water Best Management Practice Handbook Construction Activity (latest edition).
- 4. Pavement Saw-Cutting Operations. The Contractor shall prevent any saw-cutting debris from entering the storm drain system. The Contractor, preferably, shall use dry cutting techniques and sweep up residue. If wet methods are used, the Contractor shall vacuum slurry as cutting proceeds or collect all wastewater by constructing a sand bag sediment barrier. The bermed area shall be of adequate size to collect all wastewater and solids. The Contractor shall allow collected water to evaporate if the wastewater volume is minimal and if maintaining the ponding area does not interfere with public use of the street area or create a safety hazard. If approved by the Owner, the Contractor may direct or pump saw-cutting wastewater to a dirt area and allow to infiltrate. The dirt area shall be adequate to contain all the wastewater. After wastewater has infiltrated, all remaining saw-cutting residue must be removed and disposed of properly. Remaining silt and debris from the ponding or bermed area shall be removed or vacuumed and disposed of properly.

If a suitable dirt area is not available or discharge to the sanitary sewer is not feasible, with the approval of the Owner and Contra Costa County Flood Control (CCCFC) & Water Conservation District (WCD), the Contractor shall filter the saw-cutting wastewater through filtering materials and methods meeting ABAG Standards for Erosion and Sedimentation Control Measures (latest edition) before discharging to the storm drain.

- 5. <u>Pavement Operations</u>. The Contractor shall prevent the discharge of pollutants from paving operations by using measures to prevent run-on and run-off pollution, disposing of wastes properly, and by implementing the procedures in the Best Management Practices Handbook. In addition, the Contractor shall observe the following guidelines:
 - Paving during wet weather:
 - a) No paving while it is raining.
 - b) No paving of the top lift of asphalt concrete (AC) on any day that experiences 1/4" of rain in a twenty-four (24) hour period.
 - c) No paving of bottom lift if previous seventy-two (72) hour period experienced more than ½" rain, unless directed by the Owner.
 - Store materials as required under section 2.
 - Cover inlets and manholes when applying asphalt, seal coat, tack coat, slurry seal, fog seal, etc.
 - Place drip pans or absorbent materials under paving equipment when not in use. During wet weather, store contaminated paving equipment indoors, or cover with tarp or other waterproof covering.
 - Sweep site daily using mechanical methods to prevent sand, gravel or excess asphalt from entering or being transported by rain into the storm drain system.
 - Keep ample supplies of drip pans or absorbent materials on-site.
 - If paving involves Portland cement concrete, refer to section G6 below.
 - All of the above at the discretion of the Owner.
 - 6. <u>Concrete Operations</u>. **Do not wash out concrete trucks into storm drains, open ditches, streets, streams, etc.** The Contractor shall prevent the discharge of pollutants from concrete operations by using measures to prevent run-on and run-off pollution, properly disposing of wastes, and by implementing the following BMPs:
 - Store all materials in waterproof containers or under cover away from drain inlets or drainage areas.
 - Avoid mixing excess amounts of Portland cement materials. Dispose of any excess materials properly.
 - Whenever possible, perform washout of concrete trucks off-site where discharge is controlled and not permitted to discharge to the storm drain system. For on-site washout:
 - Locate washout area at least fifty (50) feet from storm drains, open ditches or other water bodies, preferably in a dirt area. Confine run-off from this area by constructing a temporary pit or bermed area large enough for the liquid and solid waste.

- Wash out concrete wastes into the temporary pit where the concrete can set, be broken up and then disposed of properly. If the volume of water is greater than what will allow concrete to set, allow the wash water to infiltrate and/or evaporate, if possible. Remove or vacuum the remaining silt and debris from the ponding or bermed area and dispose of it properly.
- Dispose of wastewater from washing of exposed aggregate to dirt area. The dirt area shall be adequate to contain all the wastewater and once the wastewater has infiltrated, any remaining residue must be removed.
- Collect and return sweepings from exposed aggregate concrete to a stockpile or dispose of the waste in trash container.
- 7. Grading and Excavation Operations. The Contractor shall prepare a 40 scale erosion control plan and submit it to the Owner and governing agencies for approval, within fifteen (15) days of the Notice To Proceed.

The erosion and sedimentation control materials and methods shall be in accordance with ABAG Standards For Erosion And Sediment Control Measures and/or the procedures and methods described in the California Storm Water Best Management Practice Handbook - Construction Activity (latest edition).

Sedimentation and erosion control/filter materials shall be placed in a manner that will retain any debris or sediment from flowing into the storm drain system. The Contractor shall have labor, tools, equipment and materials needed, at the job site, to provide the erosion control measures necessary as a result of earthwork or trenching before beginning or continuing these construction activities. Sand bags and straw wattle shall be stockpiled adjacent to the locations of activity and ready to be installed when the rainfall forecast for 48 hours is 40% or greater or when directed by the Owner.

The Contractor shall install siltation control devices around catch basins at the end of each working day. These devices shall be maintained at all times during the construction period, and shall be removed when construction is complete.

The Contractor shall not be allowed to block existing drainage flowing onto the work area. The Contractor shall install temporary drainage facilities, if necessary. There shall be no extra compensation to the Contractor for keeping existing drainage open. The Contractor is responsible for any damage to property or existing improvements resulting from blocking existing drainage.

The Contractor shall inspect the sites of work at the beginning and once every 24-hour period through the duration of each storm to assure that inlets and pipes are not blocked with silt or debris and shall be prepared to make repairs to the erosion control devices and take any other remedial measures as directed by the Owner. At the end of a storm event all depressions with ponded water, the water in catch basins, and the check dam ponds shall be pumped dry and all silt and debris

removed. This work shall be completed within twenty-four (24) hours after the end of each storm.

- 8. <u>Spill Prevention and Control</u>. The Contractor shall take any and all precautions to prevent accidental spills during the work under this contract. However, in the event of a spill:
 - The Contractor shall immediately contain and prevent leaks and spills from entering the storm drain system, and properly clean-up and dispose of the waste and clean-up materials. If waste is hazardous, the Contractor shall comply with all federal, state and local hazardous waste requirements.
 - The Contractor shall not wash any spilled material into the streets, gutters, storm drains, or creeks.
 - The Contractor shall report any hazardous material spills immediately to the Owner and the City of San Jose Police Department, as per hazardous material response protocol.
- 9. Vehicle/Equipment Cleaning. The Contractor shall not perform vehicle or equipment cleaning or maintenance on-site or in the street using soaps, solvents, de-greasers, steam cleaning equipment or equivalent methods. The Contractor shall perform vehicle or equipment cleaning with water only in a designated, bermed area that will not allow rinse water to run off-site or into the storm drain system. The rinse-water shall be permitted to infiltrate in dirt area or shall be discharged to the sanitary sewer with the approval of the Owner.

The Contractor shall dispose of wash water from the cleaning of water base paint equipment and tools to the sanitary sewer.

If using oil based paint, to the maximum extent practicable, the Contractor shall filter the paint thinner and solvents for reuse and dispose of the waste thinner and solvent, and sludge from cleaning of equipment and tools as hazardous waste. No disposal of oil base materials is allowed into the City sewer system.

10. <u>Contractor Training and Awareness</u>. The Contractor shall train all employees on the water pollution prevention requirements contained in these specifications. The Contractor shall inform all subcontractors of the water pollution prevention contract requirements and include appropriate subcontract provisions to ensure that these requirements are met.

The Contractor shall utilize thermoplastic to stencil new catch basins, constructed as part of the project, with "No Dumping, Drains to Bay".

- 11. <u>Good Housekeeping Practices</u>. In addition to the practices and procedures discussed above, the Contractor shall implement the following applicable good housekeeping practices.
 - Store materials that have the potential to be transported to the storm drain system by storm run-off or by a spill under cover in a contained area or in sealed waterproof containers.

- Use tarps on the ground to collect fallen debris or splatters that could contribute to storm water pollution.
- Secure opened bags of cement, and of other light or powdered materials which can be transported by wind.
- Pick up litter, construction debris and other wastes daily from outside areas including the sidewalk area, gutter, street pavement and storm drains impacted by the project. All wastes shall be stored in covered containers or disposed of or recycled immediately.
- Dispose of wash water to the sanitary sewer with the approval of Owner or recycle wash water (refer to section 6).
- Inspect vehicles and equipment arriving on-site for leaking fluids and promptly repair leaking vehicles and equipment. Vehicles leaking fluids will not be allowed on the construction site and if not repaired, must be removed.
- Avoid spills by handling materials carefully. Keep a stockpile of spill control materials, such as rags or absorbents, readily accessible on-site. Clean up all spills immediately to prevent any material from being discharged to the storm drain (refer to section 8).
- Train employees regularly on good housekeeping practices and BMPs. Assign responsibility to specific employees on BMPs, good housekeeping practices, and what to do in the event of a spill (refer to section 10).
- Maintain and replace all sediment and water pollution control devices as necessary to ensure that said controls are working effectively (e.g. inspect all sediment ponds or sandbag sedimentation/filtering systems after each rain. Remove accumulated sediment and debris and replace or repair damaged sandbags immediately).

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 73 73

COMPLIANCE MONITORING AND ENFORCEMENT NOTICE

The	_is a public works
project that is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by	the Department of
Industrial Relations. The prevailing wage laws require that all workers I	be paid at least the
minimum hourly prevailing wage rate as determined by the Director of I	ndustrial Relations
for the specific classification (or type of work) performed by workers or	n the project. The
awarding body shall post prevailing wage rates and all other job site post	tings prescribed by
regulation or require the prime contractor to do so.	

The Contractor, and each subcontractor, shall submit weekly certified payrolls directly to the Labor Commissioner at least monthly or more frequently if specified in the contract with the District. CPRs shall be in a format prescribed by the Labor Commissioner and the department shall undertake those activities it deems necessary to monitor and enforce compliance with prevailing wage requirements. Complaints concerning nonpayment of the required prevailing wage rates to workers on this project may be filed with the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement (DLSE).

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 81 00

HAZARDOUS MATERIALS PROCEDURES AND REQUIREMENTS

1. Summary

This document includes information applicable to hazardous materials and hazard waste abatement.

2. Notice of Hazardous Waste or Materials Conditions

- a. Contractor shall give notice in writing to the District, the Construction Manager, and the Architect promptly, before any of the following conditions are disturbed, and in no event later than twenty-four (24) hours after first observance, of any:
 - (1) Material that Contractor believes may be material that is hazardous waste or hazardous material, as defined in section 25117 of the Health and Safety Code, that is required to be removed to a Class I, Class II, or Class III disposal site in accordance with provisions of existing law;
 - (2) Other material that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto in connection with Work at the site.
- b. Contractor's written notice shall indicate whether the hazardous waste or material was shown or indicated in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of Work, and whether the materials were brought to the site by Contractor, its Subcontractors, suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible. As used in this document the term "hazardous materials" shall include, without limitation, asbestos, lead, Polycholrinated biphenyl (PCB), petroleum and related hydrocarbons, and radioactive material.
- c. In response to Contractor's written notice, the District shall investigate the identified conditions.
- d. If the District determines that conditions do not involve hazardous materials or that no change in terms of Contract is justified, the District shall so notify Contractor in writing, stating reasons. If the District and Contractor cannot agree on whether conditions justify an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or on the extent of any adjustment, Contractor shall proceed with the Work as directed by the District.
- e. If after receipt of notice from the District, Contractor does not agree to resume Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume Work under special conditions, then District may order such portion of Work that is in connection with such hazardous condition or such affected area to be

deleted from the Work, or performed by others, or District may invoke its rights to terminate the Contract in whole or in part. District will determine entitlement to or the amount or extent of an adjustment, if any, in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of Work, or performing the Work by others.

f. If Contractor stops Work in connection with any hazardous condition and in any area affected thereby, Contractor shall immediately redeploy its workers, equipment, and materials, as necessary, to other portions of the Work to minimize delay and disruption.

3. Additional Warranties and Representations

- a. Contractor represents and warrants that it, its employees, and its subcontractors and their employees, shall at all times have the required levels of familiarity with the Site and the Work, training, and ability to comply fully with all applicable law and contract requirements for safe and expeditious performance of the Work, including whatever training is or may be required regarding the activities to be performed (including, but not limited to, all training required to address adequately the actual or potential dangers of Contract performance).
- b. Contractor represents and warrants that it, its employees, and its subcontractors and their employees, shall at all times have and maintain in good standing any and all certifications and licenses required by applicable federal, state, and other governmental and quasi-governmental requirements applicable to the Work.
- c. Contractor represents and warrants that it has studied carefully all requirements of the Specifications regarding procedures for demolition, hazardous waste abatement, or safety practices, specified in the Contract, and prior to submitting its bid, has either (a) verified to its satisfaction that the specified procedures are adequate and sufficient to achieve the results intended by the Contract Documents, or (b) by way of approved "or equal" request or request for clarification and written Addenda, secured changes to the specified procedures sufficient to achieve the results intended by the Contract Documents. Contractor accepts the risk that any specified procedure will result in a completed Project in full compliance with the Contract Documents.

4. Monitoring and Testing

a. District reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to conduct air monitoring, earth monitoring, Work monitoring, and any other tests (in addition to testing required under the agreement or applicable law), to monitor Contract requirements of safe and statutorily compliant work methods and (where

- applicable) safe re-entry level air standards under state and federal law upon completion of the job, and compliance of the work with periodic and final inspection by public and quasi-public entities having jurisdiction.
- b. Contractor acknowledges that District has the right to perform, or cause to be performed, various activities and tests including, but not limited to, preabatement, during abatement, and post-abatement air monitoring, that District shall have no obligation to perform said activities and tests, and that a portion of said activities and tests may take place prior to the completion of the Work by Contractor. In the event District elects to perform these activities and tests, Contractor shall afford District ample access to the Site and all areas of the Work as may be necessary for the performance of these activities and tests. Contractor will include the potential impact of these activities or tests by District in the Contract Price and the Scheduled Completion Date.
- c. Notwithstanding District's rights granted by this paragraph, Contractor may retain its own industrial hygiene consultant at Contractor's own expense and may collect samples and may perform tests including, but not limited to, preabatement, during abatement, and post-abatement personal air monitoring, and District reserves the right to request documentation of all such activities and tests performed by Contractor relating to the Work and Contractor shall immediately provide that documentation upon request.

5. Compliance with Laws

- a. Contractor shall perform safe, expeditious, and orderly work in accordance with the best practices and the highest standards in the hazardous waste abatement, removal, and disposal industry, the applicable law, and the Contract Documents, including, but not limited to, all responsibilities relating to the preparation and return of waste shipment records, all requirements of the law, delivering of all requisite notices, and obtaining all necessary governmental and quasi-governmental approvals.
- b. Contractor represents that it is familiar with and shall comply with all laws applicable to the Work or completed Work including, but not limited to, all federal, state, and local laws, statutes, standards, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the Work relating to:
 - (1) The protection of the public health, welfare and environment;
 - (2) Storage, handling, or use of asbestos, PCB, lead, petroleum based products or other hazardous materials;
 - (3) The generation, processing, treatment, storage, transport, disposal, destruction, or other management of asbestos, PCB, lead, petroleum, or hazardous waste materials or other waste materials of any kind; and

(4) The protection of environmentally sensitive areas such as wetlands and coastal areas.

6. Disposal

- a. Contractor has the sole responsibility for determining current waste storage, handling, transportation, and disposal regulations for the job Site and for each waste disposal facility. Contractor must comply fully at its sole cost and expense with these regulations and any applicable law. District may, but is not obligated to, require submittals with this information for it to review consistent with the Contract Documents.
- b. Contractor shall develop and implement a system acceptable to District to track hazardous waste from the Site to disposal, including appropriate "Hazardous Waste Manifests" on the EPA form, so that District may track the volume of waste it put in each landfill and receive from each landfill a certificate of receipt.
- c. Contractor shall provide District with the name and address of each waste disposal facility prior to any disposal, and District shall have the express right to reject any proposed disposal facility. Contractor shall not use any disposal facility to which District has objected. Contractor shall document actual disposal or destruction of waste at a designated facility by completing a disposal certificate or certificate of destruction forwarding the original to the District.

7. Permits

- a. Before performing any of the Work, and at such other times as may be required by applicable law, Contractor shall deliver all requisite notices and obtain the approval of all governmental and quasi-governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Work. Contractor shall submit evidence satisfactory to District that it and any disposal facility
 - (1) have obtained all required permits, approvals, and the like in a timely manner both prior to commencement of the Work and thereafter as and when required by applicable law, and
 - (2) are in compliance with all such permits, approvals and the regulations.

For example, before commencing any work in connection with the Work involving asbestos-containing materials, or PCBs, or other hazardous materials subject to regulation, Contractor agrees to provide the required notice of intent to renovate or demolish to the appropriate state or federal agency having jurisdiction, by certified mail, return receipt requested, or by some other method of transmittal for which a return receipt is obtained, and to

send a copy of that notice to District. Contractor shall not conduct any Work involving asbestos-containing materials or PCBs unless Contractor has first confirmed that the appropriate agency having jurisdiction is in receipt of the required notification. All permits, licenses, and bonds that are required by governmental or quasi-governmental authorities, and all fees, deposits, tap fees, offsite easements, and asbestos and PCB disposal facilities expenses necessary for the prosecution of the Work, shall be procured and paid for by Contractor. Contractor shall give all notices and comply with the all applicable laws bearing on the conduct of the Work as drawn and specified. If Contractor observes or reasonably should have observed that Plans and Specifications and other Contract Documents are at variance therewith, it shall be responsible for promptly notifying District in writing of such fact. If Contractor performs any Work contrary to applicable laws, it shall bear all costs arising therefrom.

b. In the case of any permits or notices held in District's name or of necessity to be made in District's name, District shall cooperate with Contractor in securing the permit or giving the notice, but the Contractor shall prepare for District review and execution upon approval, all necessary applications, notices, and other materials.

8. Indemnification

a. To the extent permitted by law, the indemnities and limitations of liability expressed throughout the Contract Documents apply with equal force and effect to any claims or liabilities imposed or existing by virtue of the removal, abatement, and disposal of hazardous waste. This includes, but is not limited to, liabilities connected to the selection and use of a waste disposal facility, personal injury, property damage, loss of use of property, damage to the environment or natural resources, or "disposal" and "release" of materials associated with the Work (as defined in 42 U.S.C. § 960l et seq.).

9. Termination

a. District shall have an absolute right to terminate for default immediately without notice and without an opportunity to cure should Contractor knowingly or recklessly commit a material breach of the terms of the Contract Documents, or any applicable law, on any matter involving the exposure of persons or property to hazardous waste. However, if the breach of contract exposing persons or property to hazardous waste is due solely to an ordinary, unintentional, and non-reckless failure to exercise reasonable care, then the procedures for termination for cause shall apply without modification.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 88 00

AGREEMENT AND RELEASE OF ANY AND ALL CLAIMS

AND I betwee	AGREEMENT AND RELEA ENTERED INTO THIS en the Berryessa Union School tractor"), whose place of busin	DAY OF District ("District") and _	, 20	by and		
	RECITALS:					
1.	District and Contractor entered into NO.: ("Contract" or "Project") in the County of Santa Clara, California.					
2.	The Work under the Contract has been completed.					
NOW,	THEREFORE, it is mutually	agreed between District an	d Contractor as fo	ollows:		
<u>AGRE</u>	EMENT					
3.	Contractor will only be assess	sed liquidated damages as	detailed below:			
	Original Contract Sum	\$				
	Modified Contract Sum	\$				
	Payment to Date	\$				
	Liquidated Damages	\$				
	Payment Due Contractor	\$				
4.	Subject to the provisions hundisputed sum of \$ Cents) under the Cowithhold funds on file with D	ontract, less any amounts	Dolla represented by a	rs and		
5.	Contractor acknowledges a outstanding claims in dispute under the Contract, except fobligations described in Paragagnetic Agreement and Release that final and general release of alcosts, expenses, damages, lo respective agents, employee	e against District arising for the claims described in graph 8. It is the intention this Agreement and Releated claims, demands, actions sses and liabilities of Con-	From the performant Paragraph 6 and of the parties in ease shall be effect as, causes of action, attractor against Distractor against Distractor	ince of work d continuing xecuting this ive as a full, obligations, istrict, all its		

- Disputed Claim is set forth in Paragraph 6 and continuing obligations described in Paragraph 8 hereof.
- 6. The following claims are disputed (hereinafter, the "Disputed Claims") and are specifically excluded from the operation of this Agreement and Release:

<u>Claim No.</u> <u>Description of Claim</u> <u>Amount of Claim Date Claim Submitted</u>

[Insert information, including attachment if necessary]

- 7. Consistent with California Public Contract Code section 7100, Contractor hereby agrees that, in consideration of the payment set forth in Paragraph 4 hereof, Contractor hereby releases and forever discharges District, all its agents, employees, inspectors, assignees, and transferees from any and all liability, claims, demands, actions, or causes of action of whatever kind or nature arising out of or in any way concerned with the Work under the Contract.
- **8.** Guarantees and warranties for the Work, and any other continuing obligation of Contractor, shall remain in full force and effect as specified in the Contract Documents.
- 9. To the furthest extent permitted by California law, Contractor shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the District, its agents, representatives, officers, consultants, employees, trustees, and volunteers (the "indemnified parties") from any and all losses, liabilities, claims, suits, and actions of any kind, nature, and description, including, but not limited to, attorneys' fees and costs, directly or indirectly arising out of, connected with, or resulting from the performance of the Contract unless caused wholly by the sole negligence or willful misconduct of the indemnified parties.
- **10.** Contractor hereby waives the provisions of California Civil Code section 1542 which provides as follows:

A GENERAL RELEASE DOES NOT EXTEND TO CLAIMS WHICH THE CREDITOR DOES NOT KNOW OR SUSPECT TO EXIST IN HIS FAVOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTING THE RELEASE, WHICH IF KNOWN BY HIM MUST HAVE MATERIALLY AFFECTED HIS SETTLEMENT WITH THE DEBTOR.

11. The provisions of this Agreement and Release are contractual in nature and not mere recitals and shall be considered independent and severable. If any such provision or any part thereof shall be at any time held invalid in whole or in part under any federal, state, county, municipal, or other law, ruling, or regulations, then such provision, or part thereof, shall remain in force and effect to the extent permitted by law, and the remaining provisions of this Agreement and Release shall also remain in full force and effect, and shall be enforceable.

12.	All rights of District shall survive completion of the Work or termination of Contract, and execution of this Release.
	* * * CAUTION: THIS IS A RELEASE - READ BEFORE EXECUTING * * *
Berrye	essa Union School District
TITLE	B:
NAMI	E:
SIGNA	ATURE:
CONT	TRACTOR
TITLE	3:
NAMI	E:
SIGNA	ATURE:
	END OF DOCUMENT 11/13/13

DOCUMENT 00 89 00

GUARANTEE FORM

41	("Contractor") hereby a	
	("Work" of Contractor) which Contractor has intrict ("District") for the following project:	istalled for
PROJECT:		
	nce with the requirements of the Contract Documents a requirements of the Contract Documents.	nd that the
workmanship or material togeth with such replacement within a pass defined in Public Contract Co	r or replace any or all of such Work that may prove to be der with any other adjacent Work that may be displaced in period of year(s) from the date of ode section 7107, subdivision (c), ordinary wear and tear a date of completion is, 20	connection
reasonable period of time, as de notified in writing by the Distr	d's failure to comply with the above-mentioned condition termined by the District, but not later than seven (7) days rict, the undersigned authorizes the District to proceed to d at the expense of the undersigned. The undersigned shademand.	after being have said
Date:		
Proper Name of Contractor:		
Signature:		
Print Name:		
Title:		
Representatives to be contacted	for service subject to terms of Contract:	
NAME:		
ADDRESS:		
PHONE NO.:		

END OF DOCUMENT

11/13/13

DOCUMENT 00 92 00

SMOKE-FREE ENVIRONMENT CERTIFICATION

	(the "Contractor" or the "Bidder")
(the "Contract" or the "Project").	
This Smoke-Free Environment C	ertification form is required from the successful Bidder.
Code section 39002 all District Smoking and the use of tobacc	onsistent with Education Code section 48901 and Health and Safety sites, including the Project site are Tobacco Free Environments of products by all persons is prohibited on or in District property of buildings, school grounds, school owned vehicles and vehicles t property.
sites, including the Project site a	f the District's policy regarding smoke-free environments at District and hereby certify that I will adhere to the requirements of that policy's employees, agents, subcontractors, or my firm's subcontractors' the Project site.
Date:	
Proper Name of Contractor:	
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
	END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 92 50

ASBESTOS AND OTHER HAZARDOUS MATERIALS CERTIFICATION

Contractor hereby certifies that no Asbestos, or Asbestos-Containing Materials, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), or any material listed by the federal or state Environmental Protection Agency or federal or state health agencies as a hazardous material, or any other material defined as being hazardous under federal or state laws, rules, or regulations "New Material Hazardous", shall be furnished, installed, or incorporated in any way into the Project or in any tools, devices, clothing, or equipment used to affect any portion of Contractor's work on the Project for District.

Contractor further certifies that it has instructed its employees with respect to the abovementioned standards, hazards, risks, and liabilities.

Asbestos and/or asbestos-containing material shall be defined as all items containing but not limited to chrysotile, crocidolite, amosite, anthophyllite, tremolite, and actinolite. Any or all material containing greater than one-tenth of one percent (.1%) asbestos shall be defined as asbestos-containing material.

Any disputes involving the question of whether or not material is New Hazardous Material shall be settled by electron microscopy or other appropriate and recognized testing procedure, at the District's determination. The costs of any such tests shall be paid by Contractor if the material is found to be New Hazardous Material.

All Work or materials found to be New Hazardous Material or Work or material installed with "New Hazardous Material" containing equipment will be immediately rejected and this Work will be removed at Contractor's expense at no additional cost to the District.

Contractor has read and understood the document Hazardous Materials Procedures & Requirements, and shall comply with all the provisions outlined therein.

Date:	
Proper Name of Bidder	r:
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title: _	
	END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 93 00

LEAD-BASED PAINT CERTIFICATION

California Occupational Safety and Health Administration (CalOSHA), Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), California Department of Health Services (DHS), California Department of Education (CDE), and the Consumer Product Safety Commission (CPSC) regulate lead-containing paint and lead products. Because the Contractor and its employees will be providing services for the District, and because the Contractor's work may disturb lead-containing building materials, **CONTRACTOR IS HEREBY NOTIFIED** of the potential presence of lead-containing materials located within certain buildings utilized by the District. All school buildings built prior to 1993 are presumed to contain some lead-based paint until sampling proves otherwise.

The CDE mandates that school districts utilize DHS lead-certified personnel when a lead-based hazard is identified. Examples of lead-certified personnel include: project designers, inspectors, and abatement workers. Furthermore, since it is assumed by the district that all painted surfaces (interior as well as exterior) within the District contain some level of lead, it is imperative that the Contractor, its workers and subcontractors fully and adequately comply with all applicable laws, rules and regulations governing lead-based materials (Including Title 8, California Code of Regulations, Section 1532.1). Any and all Work which may result in the disturbance of lead-containing building materials must be coordinated through the District.

The California Education Code also prohibits the use or import of lead-containing paint, lead plumbing and solders, or other potential sources of lead contamination in the construction of any new school facility or in the modernization or renovation of any existing school facility. The Contractor shall provide the District with any sample results prior to beginning Work, during the Work, and after the completion of the Work. The District may request to examine, prior to the commencement of the Work, the lead training records of each employee of the Contractor.

If failure to comply with these laws, rules, and regulations results in a site or worker contamination, the Contractor will be held solely responsible for all costs involved in any required corrective actions, and shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the District, pursuant to the indemnification provisions of the Contract, for all damages and other claims arising therefrom. If lead disturbance is anticipated in the Work, only persons with appropriate accreditation, registrations, licenses and training shall conduct this Work.

It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to properly dispose of any and all waste products, including but not limited to, paint chips, any collected residue, or any other visual material that may occur from the prepping of any painted surface. It will be the responsibility of the Contractor to provide the proper disposal of any hazardous waste by a certified hazardous waste hauler. This company shall be registered with the

Department of Transportation (DOT) and shall be able to issue a current manifest number upon transporting any hazardous material from any school site within the District.

THE UNDERSIGNED HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGES, UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY, THAT HE OR SHE HAS RECEIVED NOTIFICATION OF POTENTIAL LEAD-BASED MATERIALS ON THE OWNER'S PROPERTY, AS WELL AS THE EXISTENCE OF APPLICABLE LAWS, RULES AND REGULATIONS GOVERNING WORK WITH, AND DISPOSAL OF, SUCH MATERIALS WITH WHICH IT MUST COMPLY. THE UNDERSIGNED ALSO WARRANTS THAT HE OR SHE HAS THE AUTHORITY TO SIGN ON BEHALF OF AND BIND THE CONTRACTOR.

Date:	
Proper Name of Contra	actor:
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
PERJURY, THAT HE LEAD-BASED MATE EXISTENCE OF APP WORK WITH, AND COMPLY. THE UND AUTHORITY TO SIG	D HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGES, UNDER PENALTY OF OR SHE HAS RECEIVED NOTIFICATION OF POTENTIAL ERIALS ON THE OWNER'S PROPERTY, AS WELL AS THE LICABLE LAWS, RULES AND REGULATIONS GOVERNING DISPOSAL OF, SUCH MATERIALS WITH WHICH IT MUST DERSIGNED ALSO WARRANTS THAT HE OR SHE HAS THE GN ON BEHALF OF AND BIND THE CONTRACTOR. THE IRE PROOF OF SUCH AUTHORITY.
Proper Name of Bidder	r:
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
	END OF DOOLINENE

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 00 93 50

IMPORTED MATERIALS CERTIFICATION

PROJECT/CONTR "District") and	ACT NO.:	between Berryessa Uni	on School District (the	
the "Bidder") (the '	"Contract" or the "Project").		(the "Contractor" or	
This form shall be and/or supply any satisfy all requirem and guidelines of Resources Code (" including requirem	executed by the Contractor ar soils, aggregate, or related nents of any environmental rev the California Environmental CEQA"), and all requiremenents for a Phase I environmental cation and Department of Tox	naterials ("Fill") to the P iew of the Project perform Quality Act, section 21 ts of section 17210 et sec ntal assessment acceptable	roject Site. All Fill shall ned pursuant to the statutes 000 et seq. of the Public q. of the Education Code,	
harmless the Distr volunteers pursuan	tent permitted by California rict, its agents, representativ at to the indemnification prom(s) connected with providing	es, officers, consultants, ovisions in the Contract	employees, trustees, and Documents for, without	
Certification of:	□ Delivery Firm/Transporte□ Wholesaler□ Distributor	□ Broker	□ Manufacturer □ Retailer	
Type of Entity	□ Corporation□ Limited Partnership□ Sole Proprietorship	□ Limited Liabili	□ General Partnership□ Limited Liability Company□ Other	
Name of firm ("Firm	m"):			
Mailing address:				
Addresses of branc	h office used for this Project:			
If subsidiary, name	and address of parent compan	y:		
			=	

By my signature below, I hereby certify that I am aware of section 25260 of the Health and Safety Code and the sections referenced therein regarding the definition of hazardous material. I further certify on behalf of the Firm that all soils, aggregates, or related materials provided, delivered, and/or supplied or that will be provided, delivered, and/or supplied by this Firm to the Project Site are free of any and all hazardous material as defined in section 25260 of the Health and Safety Code. I further certify that I am authorized to make this certification on behalf of the Firm.

Date:	
Proper Name of Contractor:	
Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
	END OF DOCUMENT

11/13/13

SECTION 01 10 00 SUMMARY OF WORK

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 PROJECT

- A. Project Name: **BUSD New District Office**
- B. Owner's Name: Berryessa Union School District.
- C. Architect: McKim Design Group

1.2 CONTRACT DESCRIPTION

A. Contract Type: Each project will be a single prime contract based on a Stipulated Price as described in Document 00 5200 - Agreement Form.

1.3 RELATED SECTIONS

A. Section 01 10 12 - Bid Division Descriptions.

1.4 DESCRIPTION OF ALTERATIONS WORK

- A. Scope of alterations work is shown on McKim Design Group drawings and specifications.
- B. Structured cabling Bid #B-07-2022-23

1.5 OWNER OCCUPANCY

- A. Cooperate with Owner to minimize conflict and to facilitate Owner's operations.
- B. Schedule the Work to accommodate Owner occupancy

The Project schedule -

Commence on: January 16, 2023 Complete on February 24, 2023

C. Work by Others:

- 1) General Construction Work
- 2) Mechanical Work
- 3) Electrical Work
- 4) Data Work
- 5) Custom Casework

- 6) Flooring
- 7) EMS Controls
- 8) **Security**
- 9) Landscaping
- 10) BUSD Maintenance Staff work

1.6 CONTRACTOR USE OF SITE AND PREMISES

- A. Construction Operations: Limited to areas noted on Drawings.
- B. Provide access to and from site as required by law and by Owner.
 - 1. Emergency Building Exits During Construction: Keep all exits required by code open during construction period; provide temporary exit signs if exit routes are temporarily altered.
 - 2. Do not obstruct roadways, sidewalks, or other public ways without permit.
- C. Utility Outages and Shutdown.
 - 1. Do not disrupt or shut down life safety systems, including but not limited to fire sprinklers and fire alarm system, without 7 days' notice to Owner and authorities having jurisdiction.
 - 2. Limit shutdown of utility services to minimal hours, arranged at least 48 hours in advance with Owner.
 - 3. Prevent accidental disruption of utility services to other facilities.

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 10 12

BID DIVISION DESCRIPTIONS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 Section Includes

A. Descriptions of Bid Divisions.

1.2 Related Sections

A. Section 01 11 00 - Summary of Work.

1.3 DESCRIPTIONS OF BID DIVISIONS

- A. For the purpose of clarity, the scope of work for each Bid Division has been divided into three categories: "INCLUDED", "ALSO INCLUDED", and "EXCLUDED".
 - 1. Items listed under "INCLUDED" are the standard and/or "conventional" work scope of each Bid Division.
 - 2. Information provided under "ALSO INCLUDED" points out some items which may be considered less obvious or "unconventional," but which are included in the work scope of a particular Bid Division. (Information under this heading is not always necessary to delineate a Bid Division.)
 - 3. Information provided under the heading "EXCLUDED" is for the purpose of indicating beginning and termination points, and/or to provide an understanding of fringe involvements included in Bid Divisions. (Information under this heading is not always necessary to delineate a Bid Division.)
- B. Bid Divisions are the categories of Work into which the Project will be divided for bidding and construction. Bid Divisions should not be confused with Specification Sections.
 - 1. Bid Division Descriptions (Section 01 11 12) are a written description of the Scope of the Work included in each of the Bid Divisions.
 - 2. Bid Division Descriptions have been written to clearly define each Bid Division. Contractors are encouraged to request information or clarification by calling the Construction Manager. The Owner will not be responsible for a Contractor's incorrect interpretation of the Descriptions.
 - 3. Although each Bid Division involves a standard segment of

- "conventional" trade contracting, multiple contract project delivery requires that adjustments be made to permit the completion of each Bid Division as a separate segment of construction. Each Contractor shall carefully review the total scope of responsibilities with respect to the Work of the Bid Division(s) and shall provide for the total scope in Contractor's Bid Division Proposal.
- 4. Each Contractor shall become familiar with the work scopes of all other Bid Divisions which interface with the Bid Division of which a proposal is being submitted. Each Contractor shall consider that the work of Contractor's Bid Division(s) may follow the work of another Bid Division, that other Contractors may perform work after the work of Contractor's Bid Division(s), and that other Contractors may work simultaneously with the work of Contractor's Bid Division(s). Each Contractor shall include provisions for such sequencing and scheduling, and for cooperation and coordination with such other Contractors in the Bid Proposal.
- 5. Nothing contained in the Bidding Documents, including the Bid Division descriptions, shall be construed by Bidders as an assignment of work to any construction industry trade. Each Bidder is responsible for Bidder's own work assignments within the Bid Division.

1.4 BID DIVISION DESCRIPTION

A. BID DIVISION 1: STRUCTURED CABLING – B-07-2022-23

Included: Project # B-07-2022-23 – New District Office. The scope consists of supply, installation, termination & testing of data cabling. Also included in the Structured Cabling scope of work is the demolition and disposal of existing data cabling that will not be reused. Raceways, conduits, and back boxes by the Electrical Contractor. J-Hooks (supply and installation) by the Structured Cabling Contractor. The Owner will provide and install the data rack, patch panels. The Owner will provide wire management sleeves / clips for installation by the Structured Cabling Contractor. Data Cabling will be terminated at the MDF rack in OFCI patch panels. Data outlets in ceiling / floor and wall locations will be terminated using OFCI jacks & faceplates. Labeling at patch panels and data outlets per the BUSD labeling standard.

Division 01 General Requirements
Division 02 Existing Conditions & Demolition
27 00 00 Structured Cabling

Also included but not limited to:

Provide As-built drawings (for this Bid Division) showing original contract, change order work, RFI'S and any other additional work.

All construction included in this Bid Divisions shall be in accordance with all documents, all organizations having jurisdiction, and all other, applicable design criteria.

Provide coordination with other Bid Divisions, District Maintenance staff and District vendors.

Excluded:

Supply and installation of Data Rack, Patch Panels, Faceplates & Jacks. Supply of Wire Management sleeves & clips

SECTION 01 20 00 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Procedures for preparation and submittal of applications for progress payments.
- B. Documentation of changes in Contract Sum and Contract Time.
- C. Change procedures.
- D. Correlation of Contractor submittals based on changes.
- E. Procedures for preparation and submittal of application for final payment.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Document 00 50 00 Contracting Forms and Supplements: Forms to be used.
- B. Document 00 52 00 Agreement Form: Contract Sum, retainages, payment period, monetary values of unit prices.
- C. Document 00 72 00 General Conditions and Document 00 73 00 Supplementary Conditions: Additional requirements for progress payments, final payment, changes in the Work.
- D. Document 00 73 00 Supplementary Conditions: Percentage allowances for Contractor's overhead and profit.
- E. Section 01 2100 Allowances: Payment procedures relating to allowances.
- F. Section 01 2200 Unit Prices: Monetary values of unit prices, payment and modification procedures relating to unit prices.

1.3 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

- A. Electronic media printout including equivalent information will be considered in lieu of standard form specified; submit draft to Architect and Construction Manager for approval.
- B. Forms filled out by hand will not be accepted.
- C. Submit Schedule of Values in duplicate within 10 days after date of the Notice of Award of the Contract. This date is per the District's General Conditions

- Section 9.2.1.A by the District.
- D. Format: Utilize the Table of Contents of this Project Manual. Identify each line item with number and title of the specification Section. Identify site mobilization.
- E. Include in each line item, the amount of Allowances specified in this section. For unit cost Allowances, identify quantities taken from Contract Documents multiplied by the unit cost to achieve the total for the item.
- F. Include separately from each line item, a direct proportional amount of Contractor's overhead and profit.
- G. Revise schedule to list approved Change Orders, with each Application For Payment.

1.4 APPLICATIONS FOR PROGRESS PAYMENTS

- A. Payment Period: Submit at intervals stipulated in the Agreement.
- B. Electronic media printout including equivalent information will be considered in lieu of standard form specified; submit sample to Architect for approval.
- C. Forms filled out by hand will not be accepted.
- D. For each item, provide a column for listing each of the following:
 - 1. Item Number.
 - 2. Description of work.
 - 3. Scheduled Values.
 - 4. Previous Applications.
 - 5. Work in Place and Stored Materials under this Application.
 - 6. Authorized Change Orders.
 - 7. Total Completed and Stored to Date of Application.
 - 8. Percentage of Completion.
 - 9. Balance to Finish.
 - 10. Retainage.
- E. Execute certification by signature of authorized officer.

- F. Use data from approved Schedule of Values. Provide dollar value in each column for each line item for portion of work performed and for stored products.
- G. List each authorized Change Order as a separate line item, listing Change Order number and dollar amount as for an original item of Work.
- H. Submit Four copies of each Application for Payment.
- I. Include the following with the application:
 - 1. Transmittal letter as specified for Submittals in Section 01 3000.
 - 2. Construction progress schedule, revised and current as specified in Section 01 3000.
 - 3. Partial release of liens from major Subcontractors and vendors.
 - 4. Affidavits attesting to off-site stored products.
 - 5. Conditional and Unconditional Waiver Releases.
- J. When Architect requires substantiating information, submit data justifying dollar amounts in question. Provide one copy of data with cover letter for each copy of submittal. Show application number and date, and line item by number and description.

1.5 MODIFICATION PROCEDURES

- A. Submit name of the individual authorized to receive change documents and who will be responsible for informing others in Contractor's employ a n d / o r subcontractors of changes to the Contract Documents.
- B. For required changes, Owner, Architect or Construction Manager will issue a CCD approved by DSA and signed by Owner instructing Contractor to proceed with the change, for subsequent inclusion in a Change Order.
 - 1. The document will describe the required changes and will designate method of determining any change in Contract Sum or Contract Time.
 - 2. Promptly execute the change.
- C. Contractor may propose a change by submitting a request for change to Owner, Architect or Construction Manager describing the proposed change and its full effect on the Work, with a statement describing the reason for the change, and the effect on the Contract Sum and Contract Time with full documentation and a statement describing the effect on Work by separate or other contractors. Document any requested substitutions in accordance with Section 01 6000.

- D. Computation of Change in Contract Amount: As specified in the Agreement and Conditions of the Contract.
 - For change requested by Owner, Architect or Construction Manager for work falling under a fixed price contract, the amount will be based on Contractor's price quotation.
 - 2. For change requested by Contractor, the amount will be based on the Contractor's request for a Change Order as approved by Owner, Architect or Construction Manager.
 - 3. For pre-determined unit prices and quantities, the amount will be based on the fixed unit prices.
 - 4. For change ordered by Owner, Architect or Construction Manager without a quotation from Contractor, the amount will be determined by Architect based on the Contractor's substantiation of costs as specified for Time and Material work.
- E. Substantiation of Costs: Provide full information required for evaluation.
 - 1. On request, provide the following data:
 - a. Quantities of products, labor, and equipment.
 - b. Taxes, insurance, and bonds.
 - c. Overhead and profit.
 - d. Justification for any change in Contract Time.
 - e. Credit for deletions from Contract, similarly documented.
 - 2. Support each claim for additional costs with additional information:
 - a. Origin and date of claim.
 - b. Dates and times work was performed, and by whom.
 - c. Time records and wage rates paid.
 - d. Invoices and receipts for products, equipment, and subcontracts, similarly documented.
 - 3. For Time and Material work, submit itemized account and supporting data after completion of change, within time limits indicated in the Conditions of the Contract.

- F. Execution of Change Orders: Owner, Architect or Construction Manager will issue Change Orders for signatures of parties as provided in the Conditions of the Contract.
- G. After execution of Change Order, promptly revise Schedule of Values and Application for Payment forms to record each authorized Change Order as a separate line item and adjust the Contract Sum.
- H. Promptly revise progress schedules to reflect any change in Contract Time, revise subschedules to adjust times for other items of work affected by the change, and resubmit.
- I. Promptly enter changes in Project Record Documents.

1.06 APPLICATION FOR FINAL PAYMENT

- J. Prepare Application for Final Payment as specified for progress payments, identifying total adjusted Contract Sum, previous payments, and sum remaining due.
- K. Application for Final Payment will not be considered until the following have been accomplished:
 - 1. All closeout procedures specified in Section 01 7000 have been accomplished and the project is Certified by DSA.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 21 00 ALLOWANCES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS
 - A. Section 01 2000 Price and Payment Procedures: Additional payment and modification procedures.
- 1.3 CONTINGENCY ALLOWANCE
 - A. Contractor's costs for products, delivery, installation, labor, insurance, payroll, taxes, bonding, equipment rental, overhead and profit will be included in Change Orders authorizing expenditure of funds from this Contingency Allowance.
 - B. Funds will be drawn from the Contingency Allowance only by Change Order.
 - C. Labor quantities MUST be verified by the I.O.R. prior to payment.
 - D. At closeout of Contract, funds remaining in Contingency Allowance will be credited to Owner by Change Order.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 22 00 UNIT PRICES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. List of unit prices, for use in preparing Bids.
- B. Measurement and payment criteria applicable to Work performed under a unit price payment method.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Document 00 21 13 Instructions to Bidders: Instructions for preparation of pricing for Unit Prices.
- B. Document 00 43 22 Unit Prices Form: List of Unit Prices as supplement to Bid Form.
- C. Section 01 2000 Price and Payment Procedures: Additional payment and modification procedures.

1.3 COSTS INCLUDED

A. Unit Prices included on the Bid Form shall include full compensation for all required labor, products, tools, equipment, plant, transportation, services and incidentals; erection, application or installation of an item of the Work; overhead and profit.

1.4 UNIT QUANTITIES SPECIFIED

A. Quantities indicated in the Bid Form are for bidding and contract purposes only. Quantities and measurements of actual Work will determine the payment amount.

1.5 MEASUREMENT OF QUANTITIES

- A. Measurement methods delineated in the individual specification sections complement the criteria of this section. In the event of conflict, the requirements of the individual specification section govern.
- B. Take all measurements and compute quantities. Measurements and quantities will be verified by Architect, Owner or Construction Manager.
- C. Assist by providing necessary equipment, workers, and survey personnel as required.

- D. Measurement by Weight: Concrete reinforcing steel, rolled or formed steel or other metal shapes will be measured by handbook weights. Welded assemblies will be measured by handbook or scale weight.
- E. Measurement by Volume: Measured by cubic dimension using mean length, width and height or thickness.
- F. Measurement by Area: Measured by square dimension using mean length and width or radius.
- G. Linear Measurement: Measured by linear dimension, at the item centerline or mean chord.
- H. Stipulated Price Measurement: Items measured by weight, volume, area, or linear means or combination, as appropriate, as a completed item or unit of the Work.
- I. Perform surveys required to determine quantities, including control surveys to establish measurement reference lines. Notify Architect prior to starting work.
- J. Contractor's Engineer Responsibilities: Sign surveyor's field notes or keep duplicate field notes, calculate and certify quantities for payment purposes.

1.6 PAYMENT

- A. Payment for Work governed by unit prices will be made on the basis of the actual measurements and quantities of Work that is incorporated in or made necessary by the Work and accepted by the Architect, multiplied by the unit price.
- B. Payment will not be made for any of the following:
 - 1. Products wasted or disposed of in a manner that is not acceptable.
 - 2. Products determined as unacceptable before or after placement.
 - 3. Products not completely unloaded from the transporting vehicle.
 - 4. Products placed beyond the lines and levels of the required Work.
 - 5. Products remaining on hand after completion of the Work.
 - 6. Loading, hauling, and disposing of rejected Products.

1.7 DEFECT ASSESSMENT

A. Replace Work, or portions of the Work, not conforming to specified requirements.

- B. If, in the opinion of Architect, Owner or Construction Manager it is not practical to remove and replace the Work, Architect will direct one of the following remedies:
 - 1. The defective Work may remain, but the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Architect, Owner or Construction Manager.
 - 2. The defective Work will be partially repaired to the instructions of the Architect, and the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Architect.
- C. The individual specification sections may modify these options or may identify a specific formula or percentage price reduction.
- D. The authority of Architect to assess the defect and identify payment adjustment is final.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 23 00

ALTERNATES AND UNIT PRICING

PART I – ALTERNATES

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

- A. All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:
 - 1. General Conditions;
 - 2. Special Conditions;
 - 3. Bid Form and Proposal;
 - 4. Instruction to Bidders.

1.02 DESCRIPTION

A. The following items of work include proposed modifications to, substitutions for, to and/or deletions from the various parts of the Work specified in other Documents of the Specifications. The acceptance or rejection of any of the alternates is strictly at the option of the District subject to District's acceptance of Contractor's stated prices contained in this Proposal.

1.03 GENERAL

A. Where an item is omitted, or scope of Work is decreased, all Work pertaining to the item whether specifically stated or not, shall be omitted and where an items is added or modified or where scope of Work is increased, all Work pertaining to that required to render same ready for use on the Project in accordance with intention of Drawings and Specifications shall be included in an agreed upon price amount.

1.04 BASE BID

A. The Base Bid includes all work required to construct the Project completely and in accordance with the Contract Documents.

1.05 ALTERNATES

A. The below Alternate descriptions are general in nature and for reference purposes only. The Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the Drawings and Specifications, must be referred to for the complete scope of Work.

PART 2 - UNIT PRICING

2.01 GENERAL

A. Contractor shall completely state all required figures based on Unit Prices listed below. Where scope of Work is decreased, all Work pertaining to the item, whether specifically stated or not, shall be omitted and where scope of Work is increased, all work pertaining to that item required to render same ready for use on the Project in

Page 1

accordance with intention of Drawings and Specifications shall be included in an agreed upon price amount.

2.02 UNIT PRICES

A. Furnish unit prices for each of the named items included on the bid form on a square foot, lineal foot, or per each basis, as applies. Unit prices shall include all labor, materials, services, profit, overhead, insurance (excluding costs of insurance covered by OCIP), bonds, taxes, and all other incidental costs of Contractor, subcontractors, and supplier(s).

PART 3 – EXECUTION Not Used.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 01 25 00

SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:

- A. General Conditions, including, without limitation, Substitutions For Specified Items;
- B. Special Conditions.

1.02 SUBSTITUTIONS OF MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

- A. Catalog numbers and specific brands or trade names followed by the designation "or equal" are used in conjunction with material and equipment required by the Specifications to establish the standards of quality, utility, and appearance required. Substitutions which are equal in quality, utility, and appearance to those specified may be reviewed subject to the provisions of the General Conditions.
- B. Wherever more than one manufacturer's product is specified, the first-named product is the basis for the design used in the work and the use of alternative-named manufacturers' products or substitutes may require modifications in that design. If such alternatives are proposed by Contractor and are approved by the District and-or the Architect, Contractor shall assume all costs required to make necessary revisions and modifications of the design resulting from the substitutions requested by the Contractor.
- C. When materials and equipment are specified by first manufacturer's name and product number, second manufacturer's name and "or approved equal," supporting data for the second product, if proposed by Contractor, shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements for substitutions.
- D. If the District and-or Architect, in reviewing proposed substitute materials and equipment, requires revisions or corrections to be made to previously accepted Shop Drawings and supplemental supporting data to be resubmitted, Contractor shall promptly do so. If any proposed substitution is judged by the District and-or Architect to be unacceptable, the specified material or equipment shall be provided.

- E. Samples may be required. Tests required by the District and-or Architect for the determination of quality and utility shall be made at the expense of Contractor, with acceptance of the test procedure first given by the District.
- F. In reviewing the supporting data submitted for substitutions, the District andor Architect will use for purposes of comparison all the characteristics of the specified material or equipment as they appear in the manufacturer's published data even though all the characteristics may not have been particularly mentioned in the Contract Documents. If more than two (2) submissions of supporting data are required, the cost of reviewing the additional supporting data shall be borne by Contractor, and the District will deduct the costs from the Contract Price.

1.03 SUBMITTALS

- A. Substitution Request Submittal: Requests for substitution will be considered if received as noted in the contract documents. Requests not received within the timeline established may be considered or rejected at the discretion of the Architect.
 - 1. Submit 3 copies of each request for substitution for consideration. Submit requests in the form and in accordance with procedures required for Change Order proposals.
 - 2. Identify the product, or the fabrication or installation method to be replaced in each request. Include related Specification Document and Drawing numbers. Provide complete documentation showing compliance with the requirements for substitutions, and the following information, as appropriate:
 - a. Product Date, including Drawings and descriptions, or products, fabrication and installation procedures.
 - b. Samples, where applicable or requested.
 - c. A detailed comparison of significant qualities of the proposed substitution with those of the Work specified. Significant qualities may include elements such as size, weight, durability, performance and visual effect.
 - d. Coordination information, including a list of changes or modifications needed to other parts of the Work and to construction performed by the Owner and separate Contractors that will become necessary to accommodate the proposed substitution.

- e. A statement indicating the substitution's effect on the Contractor's Construction Schedule compared to the schedule without approval of the substitution. Indicate the effect of the proposed substitution on overall Contract Time.
- f. Cost information, including a proposal of the net change, if any in the Contract Sum.
- g. Certification by the Contractor that the substitution proposed is equal-to or better in every significant respect to that required by the Contract Documents, and that it will perform adequately in the application indicated. Include the Contractor's waiver of rights to additional payment or time that may subsequently become necessary because of the failure of the substitution to perform adequately.
- B. <u>Architect's Action</u>: Within one week of receipt of the request for substitution, the Architect will request additional information or documentation necessary for evaluation of the request. Within 2 weeks of receipt of the request, or one week of receipt of the additional information or documentation, whichever is later, the Architect will notify the Contractor of acceptance or rejection of the proposed substitution. If a decision on use of a proposed substitute cannot be made or obtained within the time allocated, use the product specified by name.

PART 2 – PRODUCTS

2.01 SUBSTITUTIONS

- A. Conditions: The Contractor's substitution request will be received and considered by the Architect when one or more of the following conditions are satisfied, as determined by the Architect; otherwise, requests will be returned without action except to record noncompliance with these requirements.
 - 1. Extensive revisions to Contract Documents are not required.
 - 2. Proposed changes are in keeping with the general intent of Contract Documents.
 - 3. The request is timely, fully documented and properly submitted.
 - 4. The request is directly related to an "or equal" clause or similar language in the Contract Documents.
 - 5. The specified product or method of construction cannot be provided within the Contract Time. The request will not be considered if the

- product or method cannot be provided as a result of failure to pursue the Work promptly or coordinate activities properly.
- 6. The specified product or method of construction cannot receive necessary approval by a governing authority, and the requested substitution can be approved.
- 7. A substantial advantage is offered the Owner, in terms of cost, time, energy conservation or other considerations of merit, after deducting offsetting responsibilities for the Owner may be required to bear. Additional responsibilities for the Owner may include additional compensation to the Architect for redesign and evaluation services, increased cost of other construction by the Owner or separate Contractors, and similar considerations.
- 8. The specified product or method of construction cannot be provided in a manner that is compatible with other materials, and where the Contractor certifies that the substitution will overcome the incompatibility.
- 9. The specified product or method of construction cannot be coordinated with other materials, and where the Contractor certifies that the proposed substitution can be coordinated.
- 10. The specified product or method of construction cannot provide a warranty required by the Contract Documents and where the Contractor certifies that the proposed substitution provide the required warranty.
- B. The Contractor's submittal and Architect's acceptance of Shop Drawings, Product Data or Samples that relate to construction activities not complying with the Contract Documents does not constitute an acceptable or valid request for substitution, nor does it constitute approval
- C. By making requests for substitutions based on Sub-paragraph above, the Contractor:
 - 1. Represents that the Contractor has personally investigated the proposed substitute product and determined that it is equal or superior in all respects to the specified.
 - 2. Represents that the Contractor will provide the same warranty for the substitution that the Contractor would for the specified.
 - 3. Certifies that the cost data presented is complete and includes all related costs under this Contract except the Architect's redesign costs, and waives all claims for additional costs related to the substitution which subsequently becomes apparent.

- 4. Will coordinate the installation of the accepted substitute, making such changes as may be required for the Work to be completed in all respects.
- D. If a proposed substitution requires investigation, testing or approval to determine its suitability for incorporation into the work, the testing of the proposed substitution shall be as determined by the Architect. The Contractor shall bear all cost of such investigations or test.
- E. All Substitutions that affect Structural Safety, Fire and Life Safety, Access Compliance or Energy (as applicable) shall be submitted to the Division of the State Architect for review and approval.

PART 3 – EXECUTION Not Used.

END OF DOCUMENT

11/13/13

SECTION 01 30 00 ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Electronic document submittal service.
- B. Preconstruction meeting.
- C. Site mobilization meeting.
- D. Progress meetings.
- E. Construction progress schedule.
- F. Submittals for review, information, and project closeout.
- G. Submittal procedures.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Division 00 Procurement and Contracting Requirements
- B. Section 01 3216 Construction Progress Schedule: Form, content, and administration of schedules.
- C. Section 01 7000 Execution and Closeout Requirements: Additional coordination requirements.
- D. Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals: Project record documents.

1.3 PROJECT COORDINATION

- A. Project Coordinator: Construction Manager.
- B. Cooperate with the Construction Manager in allocation of mobilization areas of site; staging, Contractor access, traffic, and parking facilities.
- C. Coordinate field engineering and layout work under instructions of the District, CM and Architect.
- D. Make the following types of submittals to Architect through the Construction Manager and I.O.R.:
 - 1. Requests for information.
 - 2. Requests for substitution.
 - 3. Shop drawings, product data, and samples.
 - 4. Test and inspection reports.
 - 5. Applications for payment and change order requests.

- 6. Progress schedules.
- 7. Closeout submittals.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 ELECTRONIC DOCUMENT SUBMITTAL SERVICE

- A. All documents transmitted for purposes of administration of the contract are to be in electronic (PDF) format and transmitted via email or an Internet-based submittal service as determined by the CM that receives, logs and stores documents, provides electronic stamping and signatures, and notifies addressees via email.
 - 1. Besides submittals for review, information, and closeout, this procedure applies to requests for information (RFIs), progress documentation, contract modification documents (e.g. supplementary instructions, change proposals, change orders), applications for payment, field reports and meeting minutes, Contractor's correction punchlist, and any other document any participant wishes to make part of the project record.
 - 2. []ll parties are required to use this service.
 - 3. It is Contractor's responsibility to submit documents in PDF format.
 - 4. Subcontractors, suppliers, and Architect's consultants will be permitted to use the service at no extra charge.
 - 5. Users of the service need an email address, Internet access, and PDF review software that includes ability to mark up and apply electronic stamps (such as Adobe Acrobat, www.adobe.com, or Bluebeam PDF Revu, www.bluebeam.com), unless such software capability is provided by the service provider.
 - 6. Paper document transmittals will be reviewed if submitted with samples or other similar items only; emailed PDF documents will not be reviewed if an internet service is agreed to.
 - 7. All other specified submittal and document transmission procedures apply, except that electronic document requirements do not apply to samples or color selection charts.
- B. Submittal Service: The selected service is:
 - 1. To be approved by the Owner.
- C. Training: One, one-hour, web-based training session will be arranged for all participants, with representatives of Architect and Contractor participating; further training is the responsibility of the user of the service.
 - 1. Representatives of Owner and Construction Manager will be included in this training as necessary.

D. Project Closeout: Architect will determine when to terminate the service for the project and is responsible for obtaining archive copies of files for Owner.

3.2 CONTRACTOR MEETINGS

- A. Conduct trade preconstruction meeting with each trade to review scope and schedule prior to start of work.
- B. Conduct coordination meetings with multiple trades prior to start of work in cases where more than two trades are working simultaneously in the same work area, or where two or more trades' work intersects, or impacts the other.

3.3 PRECONSTRUCTION MEETING

- A. Owner will schedule a meeting after Notice of Award.
- B. Project Coordinator will schedule a meeting after Notice of Award.
- C. Attendance Required:
 - 1. Owner.
 - 2. Architect.
 - 3. Contractor.
 - 4. Construction Manager.
 - 5. [].

D. Agenda:

- 1. Execution of Owner-Contractor Agreement.
- 2. Submission of executed bonds and insurance certificates.
- 3. Distribution of Contract Documents.
- 4. Submission of list of Subcontractors, list of Products, schedule of values, and progress schedule.
- 5. Designation of personnel representing the parties to the Contract, Owner, Construction Manager and Architect.
- 6. Procedures and processing of field decisions, submittals, substitutions, applications for payments, proposal request, Change Orders, and Contract closeout procedures.
- 7. Scheduling.
- 8. Review site logistics plans, site safety plans and construction sequencing.
- E. The Construction Manager will record minutes and distribute copies within 48 hours after meeting to participants.[]

3.4 SITE MOBILIZATION MEETING

- A. Construction Manager will schedule meeting at the Project site prior to [] occupancy.
- B. Attendance Required:
 - 1. Contractor.
 - 2. Owner.
 - 3. LO.R.,

C. Agenda:

- 1. Use of premises by Owner and Contractor.
- 2. Owner's requirements and occupancy prior to completion.
- 3. Construction facilities and controls provided by Owner.
- 4. Temporary utilities provided by Owner.
- 5. Survey and building layout.
- 6. Security and housekeeping procedures.
- 7. Schedules.
- 8. Application for payment procedures.
- 9. Procedures for testing.
- 10. Procedures for maintaining record documents.
- 11. Requirements for start-up of equipment.
- 12. Inspection and acceptance of equipment put into service during construction period.
- D. Record minutes and distribute copies within two days after meeting to participants, with two copies to Architect, Owner, participants, and those affected by decisions made.

3.5 PROGRESS MEETINGS

- A. Construction Manager will make arrangements for meetings, prepare agenda with copies for participants, preside at meetings.
- B. Attendance Required: Job superintendent, Owner, CM, Architect, I.O.R., subcontractors as appropriate to agenda topics for each meeting.
- C. Agenda:
 - 1. Review minutes of previous meetings.
 - 2. Review of Work progress and three week look-ahead against the original schedule submitted by the contractor prior to initiation of work.
 - 3. Field observations, issues, and decisions.

- 4. Identification of issues that impede, or will impede, planned progress including open RFIs.
- 5. Review of submittals schedule and status of submittals.
- 6. Maintenance of progress schedule.
- 7. Corrective measures to regain projected schedules.
- 8. Planned progress during succeeding work period.
- 9. Maintenance of quality and work standards.
- 10. Effect of proposed changes on progress schedule and coordination.
- 11. Other business relating to Work.
- D. Record minutes and distribute copies within 48 hours after meeting to participants.

3.6 SUBMITTALS FOR REVIEW

- A. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them for review:
 - 1. Product data.
 - 2. Shop drawings.
 - 3. Samples for selection.
- B. Submit to Architect for review for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the contract documents.
- C. Samples will be reviewed only for aesthetic, color, or finish selection.
- D. After review, provide copies and distribute in accordance with SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES article below.

3.7 SUBMITTALS FOR INFORMATION

- A. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them for information:
 - 1. Design data.
 - 2. Certificates upon completion of installation.
 - 3. Test reports.
 - 4. Inspection reports.
 - 5. Manufacturer's instructions.
 - 6. Manufacturer's field reports.
 - 7. Other types indicated.
- B. Submit for Architect's knowledge as contract administrator and to Owner.

3.8 SUBMITTALS FOR PROJECT CLOSEOUT

- A. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them at project closeout:
 - 1. Project record documents with field marked as-built drawings.
 - 2. Operation and maintenance data.
 - 3. Warranties.
 - Bonds.
 - 5. Training Manuals.
 - 6. Other types as indicated.
- B. Submit for Owner's benefit during and after project completion.

3.9 NUMBER OF COPIES OF SUBMITTALS

- A. Documents: Submit one electronic copy in PDF format; an electronically-marked up file will be returned. Create PDFs at native size and right-side up; illegible files will be rejected.
- B. Upon review and acceptance of submittals, provide two hard copies, one to the Architect and one to the Owner.
- C. Samples: Submit the number specified in individual specification sections; one of which will be retained by Architect.
 - 1. After review, produce duplicates.
 - 2. Retained samples will not be returned to Contractor unless specifically so stated.

3.10 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- A. Shop Drawing Procedures:
 - 1. Prepare accurate, drawn-to-scale, original shop drawing documentation by interpreting the Contract Documents and coordinating related Work.
 - 2. Use of the Construction drawings for shop drawing production will only be allowed if the contractor and specific sub-contractor submit a signed release of liability statement provided by the Architect. [].
 - 3. Generic, non-project specific information submitted as shop drawings do not meet the requirements for shop drawings.
- B. Transmit each submittal with a copy of approved submittal form.
- C. Submit complete list of anticipated submittals no later than 10 days after notice to proceed[].
- D. Submittals must be submitted and review completed and accepted prior to the start of work.
- E. Submittals are to be complete for all items in each specification section. Partial

- submittals may not be reviewed.
- F. Transmit each submittal with a transmittal.
- G. Sequentially number the transmittal form. Revise submittals with original number and a sequential alphabetic suffix.
- H. Identify Project, Contractor, Subcontractor or supplier; pertinent drawing and detail number, and specification section number, as appropriate on each copy.
- I. Apply Contractor's stamp, signed or initialed certifying that review, approval, verification of Products required, field dimensions, adjacent construction work, and coordination of information is in accordance with the requirements of the Work and Contract Documents and date of review.
- J. Deliver submittals to Architect via email or Contractor's website. Provide email notification when submittals are loaded to website.
- K. Schedule submittals to expedite the Project, and coordinate submission of related items.
- L. For each submittal for review, allow 10 business days excluding delivery time to and from the Contractor.
- M. Identify variations from Contract Documents and Product or system limitations that may be detrimental to successful performance of the completed Work. Describe proposed substitutions or equals on the submittal cover. Accepting a submittal that does not identify deviations from the contract does not constitute acceptance of the deviations.
- N. Provide space for Contractor and Architect review stamps.
- O. When revised for resubmission, identify all changes made since previous submission.
- P. Distribute reviewed submittals as appropriate. Instruct parties to promptly report any inability to comply with requirements.
- Q. Submittals not requested will not be recognized or processed.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 32 16 CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS SCHEDULE

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Preliminary schedule.
- B. Construction progress schedule, bar chart type.

1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

A. Section 01 3000 - Administrative Requirements

1.3 REFERENCES

A. AGC (CPSM) - Construction Planning and Scheduling Manual; Associated General Contractors of America; 2004.

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Within 10 days after notice to proceed, submit complete, detailed construction schedule.
 - 1. This project will be built in conjunction and concurrently with other projects. Integrate schedule for this project with other projects being performed.
 - 2. Schedules to be maintained in Primavera, P6 Project Planner platform.
 - 3. Submit three copies of the schedule in 11 by 17 format, landscape.
- B. Submit updated schedule with each Application for Payment.

1.5 SCHEDULE FORMAT

A. Listings: In chronological order according to the start date for each activity. Identify each activity with the applicable specification section number.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 Software: Primavera P6 Project Planner or

approved substitute.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 NETWORK ANALYSIS

- A. Prepare network analysis diagrams and supporting mathematical analyses using the Critical Path Method.
- B. Illustrate order and interdependence of activities and sequence of work; how start of a given activity depends on completion of preceding activities, and how completion of the activity may restrain start of subsequent activities.
- C. Mathematical Analysis: Tabulate each activity of detailed network diagrams, using calendar dates, and identify for each activity:
 - 1. Preceding and following event numbers.
 - 2. Activity description.
 - 3. Estimated duration of activity, in maximum 15 day intervals.
 - 4. Earliest start date.
 - 5. Earliest finish date.
 - 6. Actual start date.
 - 7. Actual finish date.
 - 8. Latest start date.
 - 9. Latest finish date.
 - 10. Total and free; float time shall accrue to Owner and to Owner's benefit.

3.2 REVIEW AND EVALUATION OF SCHEDULE

- A. Participate in joint review and evaluation of schedule with Architect at each submittal.
- B. Evaluate project status to determine work behind schedule and work ahead of schedule.
- C. After review, revise as necessary as result of review, and resubmit within two business days.

3.3 UPDATING SCHEDULE

- A. Maintain schedules to record actual start and finish dates of completed activities.
- B. Indicate progress of each activity to date of revision, with projected completion date

of each activity.

- C. Annotate diagrams to graphically depict current status of Work.
- D. Identify activities modified since previous submittal, major changes in Work, and other identifiable changes.
- E. Indicate changes required to maintain Date of Substantial Completion.

3.4 UPDATE INTERVALS

- A. Provide monthly updates from notice to proceed to start of construction.
- B. Provide updates every other week during construction.

3.5 DISTRIBUTION OF SCHEDULE

A. Distribute copies of updated schedules to Contractor's project site file, Architect, and Owner.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 40 00

QUALITY REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. References and standards.
- B. Quality assurance submittals.
- C. Control of installation.
- D. Tolerances.
- E. Testing and inspection services.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

A. Section 01 3000 - Administrative Requirements: Submittal procedures.

1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. ASTM C1077 - Standard Practice for Laboratories Testing Concrete and Concrete Aggregates for Use in Construction and Criteria for Laboratory Evaluation; 2013a.

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Certificates: When specified in individual specification sections, submit certification by the manufacturer and Contractor or installation/application subcontractor to Architect, in quantities specified for Product Data.
 - 1. Indicate material or product conforms to or exceeds specified requirements. Submit supporting reference data, affidavits, and certifications as appropriate.
- B. Manufacturer's Instructions: When specified in individual specification sections, submit printed instructions for delivery, storage, assembly, installation, start-up, adjusting, and finishing, for the Owner's information. Indicate special procedures, perimeter conditions requiring special attention, and special environmental criteria required for application or installation.

1.5 REFERENCES AND STANDARDS

- A. For products and workmanship specified by reference to a document or documents not included in the Project Manual, also referred to as reference standards, comply with requirements of the standard, except when more rigid requirements are specified or are required by applicable codes.
- B. Conform to reference standard of date of issue current on date of Contract Documents, except where a specific date is established by applicable code.

- C. Obtain copies of standards where required by product specification sections.
- D. Maintain copy at project site during submittals, planning, and progress of the specific work, until Substantial Completion.
- E. Should specified reference standards conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Architect before proceeding.
- F. Neither the contractual relationships, duties, or responsibilities of the parties in Contract nor those of Architect shall be altered from the Contract Documents by mention or inference otherwise in any reference document.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT

USED PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 CONTROL OF INSTALLATION

- A. Monitor quality control over suppliers, manufacturers, products, services, site conditions, and workmanship, to produce Work of specified quality.
- B. Comply with manufacturers' instructions, including each step in sequence.
- C. Should manufacturers' instructions conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Architect before proceeding.
- D. Comply with specified standards as minimum quality for the Work except where more stringent tolerances, codes, or specified requirements indicate higher standards or more precise workmanship.
- E. Have Work performed by persons qualified to produce required and specified quality.
- F. Verify that field measurements are as indicated on shop drawings or as instructed by the manufacturer.
- G. Secure products in place with positive anchorage devices designed and sized to withstand stresses, vibration, physical distortion, and disfigurement.

3.2 TOLERANCES

- A. Monitor fabrication and installation tolerance control of products to produce acceptable Work. Do not permit tolerances to accumulate.
- B. Comply with manufacturers' tolerances. Should manufacturers' tolerances conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Architect before proceeding.
- C. Adjust products to appropriate dimensions; position before securing products in place.

3.3 TESTING AND INSPECTION

Project Inspector to be approved by DSA and employed by the District.

Testing laboratory is to be employed by owner.

- A. Limits on Testing/Inspection Agency Authority:
 - 1. Agency may not release, revoke, alter, or enlarge on requirements of Contract Documents.
 - 2. Agency may not approve or accept any portion of the Work.
 - 3. Agency may not assume any duties of Contractor.
 - 4. Agency has no authority to stop the Work.

B. Contractor Responsibilities:

- 1. Make available to agency at designated location, adequate samples of materials proposed to be used that require testing, along with proposed mix designs.
- 2. Cooperate with laboratory personnel, and provide access to the Work and to manufacturers' facilities.
- 3. Provide incidental labor and facilities:
 - a. To provide access to Work to be tested/inspected.
 - b. To obtain and handle samples at the site or at source of Products to be tested/inspected.
 - c. To facilitate tests/inspections.
 - d. To provide storage and curing of test samples.
- 4. Notify Architect and laboratory 24 hours prior to expected time for operations requiring testing/inspection services.
- 5. Employ services of an independent qualified testing laboratory and pay for additional samples, tests, and inspections required by Contractor beyond specified requirements.
- 6. Arrange with Owner's agency and pay for additional samples, tests, and inspections required by Contractor beyond specified requirements.
- C. Re-testing required because of non-conformance to specified requirements shall be performed by the same agency on instructions by Architect.
- D. Re-testing, re-inspection, stand-by time, and other cost or time impacts required because of non-conformance to specified requirements shall be paid for by the Contractor.

3.4 DIVISION OF THE STATE ARCHITECT TESTING AND INSPECTION FORM

A. Architect shall provide to Contactor DSA Testing and Inspection Form approved for the project and Contractor to cooperate with the testing agency in performing the tests indicated.

3.5 DEFECT ASSESSMENT

A. Replace Work or portions of the Work not conforming to specified requirements.

B. If, in the opinion of Archite will direct an appropriate	ect, it is not practical to remove and replacemedy or adjust payment.	ce the Work, Architect
	END OF SECTION	
yessa Union School District District Office		Section 01 40 00 Quality Requirements

SECTION 01 50 00 TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Temporary utilities.
- B. Temporary telecommunications services.
- C. Temporary sanitary facilities.
- D. Temporary Controls: Barriers, enclosures, and fencing.
- E. Security requirements.
- F. Vehicular access and parking.
- G. Waste removal facilities and services.
- H. Field offices.

1.2 TEMPORARY UTILITIES

- A. Contractor may use Owner's existing utilities on the site at no charge.
- B. Contractor to provide equipment and devices to properly tap into existing utilities or to increase capacity of utilities if Owner's capacity is not adequate.
 - 1. Electrical power and metering, consisting of connection to existing facilities.
 - 2. Water supply, consisting of connection to existing facilities.
- C. Use trigger-operated nozzles for water hoses, to avoid waste of water.

1.3 TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICES

1. N/A

1.4 TEMPORARY SANITARY FACILITIES

A. Contractor may use building restrooms

B. Maintain daily in clean and sanitary condition.

1.5 BARRIERS

- A. Provide barriers to prevent unauthorized entry to construction areas, to prevent access to areas that could be hazardous to workers or the public, to allow for owner's use of site and to protect existing facilities and adjacent properties from damage from construction operations and demolition.
- B. Provide barricades and covered walkways required by governing authorities for public rights-of-way and for public access to existing building.
- C. Protect non-owned vehicular traffic, stored materials, site, and structures from damage.

1.6 FENCING

A. N/A

1.7 EXTERIOR ENCLOSURES

A. Contractor may place a 20' storage container on site with the prior approval of the Construction Manager

1.8 INTERIOR ENCLOSURES

A. N/A

1.9 SECURITY

A. Provide security and facilities to protect Work, existing facilities, and Owner's operations from unauthorized entry, vandalism, or theft. Do not disable Owner's security system without notification.

1.10 VEHICULAR ACCESS AND PARKING

- A. Coordinate access and haul routes with governing authorities and Owner.
- B. Provide and maintain access to fire hydrants, free of obstructions.
- C. Limited parking is available on site. Make provisions for contractor parking with the District staff and the Construction Manager.
- D. Manage trade workers parking areas ensuring workers only parked in approved areas.

1.11 WASTE REMOVAL

- A. Provide waste removal facilities and services as required to maintain the site in clean and orderly condition.
- B. Provide containers with lids. Remove trash from site weekly.
- C. If materials to be recycled or re-used on the project must be stored on-site, provide suitable non-combustible containers; locate containers holding flammable material outside the structure unless otherwise approved by the authorities having jurisdiction.

1.12 FIELD OFFICES

A. Field office is not required.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 60 00

MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:

- A. General Conditions, including, without limitation, Purchase of Materials and Equipment;
- B. Special Conditions;
- C. Imported Materials Certification.

1.02 MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT

- A. Only items approved by the District and-or Architect shall be used.
- B. Contractor shall submit lists of products and other product information in accordance with the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the provisions regarding the submittals.

1.03 MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT COLORS

- A. The District and-or Architect will provide a schedule of colors.
- B. No individual color selections will be made until after approval of all pertinent materials and equipment and after receipt of appropriate samples in accordance with the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the provisions regarding the submittals.
- C. Contractor shall request priority in writing for any item requiring advance ordering to maintain the approved Construction Schedule.

1.04 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

A. Contractor shall deliver manufactured materials in original packages, containers, or bundles (with seals unbroken), bearing name or identification mark of manufacturer.

- B. Contractor shall deliver fabrications in as large assemblies as practicable; where specified as shop-primed or shop-finished, package or crate as required to preserve such priming or finish intact and free from abrasion.
- C. Contractor shall store materials in such a manner as necessary to properly protect them from damage. Materials or equipment damaged by handling, weather, dirt, or from any other cause will not be accepted.
- D. Materials are not acceptable that have been warehoused for long periods of time, stored or transported in improper environment, improperly packaged, inadequately labeled, poorly protected, excessively shipped, deviated from normal distribution pattern, or reassembled.
- E. Contractor shall store material so as to cause no obstructions of sidewalks, roadways, and underground services. Contractor shall protect material and equipment furnished under Contract.
- F. Contractor may store materials on Site with prior written approval by the District, all material shall remain under Contractor's control and Contractor shall remain liable for any damage to the materials. Should the Project Site not have storage area available, the Contractor shall provide for off-site storage at no cost to District.
- G. When any room in Project is used as a shop or storeroom, the Contractor shall be responsible for any repairs, patching, or cleaning necessary due to that use. Location of storage space shall be subject to prior written approval by District.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.01 MANUFACTURERS

- A. Manufacturers listed in various sections of Contract Documents are names of those manufacturers that are believed to be capable of supplying one or more of items specified therein.
- B. The listing of a manufacturer does not imply that every product of that manufacturer is acceptable as meeting the requirements of the Contract Documents.

2.02 FACILITIES AND EQUIPMENT

A. Contractor shall provide, install, maintain, and operate a complete and adequate facility for handling, the execution, disposal, and distribution of material and equipment as required for proper and timely performance of Work connected with Contract.

2.03 MATERIAL REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. Where material is specified solely by reference to "standard specifications" and if requested by District, Contractor shall submit for review data on actual material proposed to be incorporated into Work of Contract listing name and address of vendor, manufacturer, or producer, and trade or brand names of those materials, and data substantiating compliance with standard specifications.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 WORKMANSHIP

- A. Where not more specifically described in any other Contract Documents, workmanship shall conform to methods and operations of best standards and accepted practices of trade or trades involved and shall include items of fabrication, construction, or installation regularly furnished or required for completion (including finish and for successful operation, as intended).
- B. Work shall be executed by tradepersons skilled in their respective lines of Work. When completed, parts shall have been durably and substantially built and present a neat appearance.

3.02 COORDINATION

- A. Contractor shall coordinate installation of Work so as to not interfere with installation of others. Adjustment or rework because of Contractor's failure to coordinate will be at no additional cost to District.
- B. Contractor shall examine in-place work for readiness, completeness, fitness to be concealed or to receive other work, and in compliance with Contract Documents. Concealing or covering Work constitutes acceptance of additional cost which will result should in-place Work be found unsuitable for receiving other Work or otherwise deviating from the requirements of the Contract Documents.

3.03 COMPLETENESS

A. Contractor shall provide all portions of the Work, unless clearly stated otherwise, installed complete and operational with all elements, accessories, anchorages, utility connections, etc., in manner to assure well-balanced performance, in accordance with manufacturer's recommendations and by Contract Documents. For example, electric water coolers require water, electricity, and drain services; roof drains require drain system; sinks fit within countertop, etc. Terms such as "installed complete," "operable condition," "for use intended," "connected to all utilities," "terminate with

proper cap," "adequately anchored," "patch and refinish," "to match similar," should be assumed to apply in all cases, except where completeness of functional or operable condition is specifically stated as not required.

3.04 APPROVED INSTALLER OR APPLICATOR

A. Installation by a manufacturer's approved installer or applicator is an understood part of Specifications and only approved installer or applicator is to provide on-site Work where specified manufacturer has on-going program of approving (i.e. certifying, bonding, re-warranting) installers or applicators. Newly established relationships between a manufacturer and an installer or applicator who does not have other approved applicator work in progress or completed is not approved for this Project.

3.05 MANUFACTURER'S RECOMMENDATIONS

A. All installations shall be in accordance with manufacturer's published recommendations and specific written directions of manufacturer's representative. Should Contract Documents differ from recommendations of manufacturer or directions of his representative, Contractor shall analyze differences, make recommendations to the District and the Architect in writing, and shall not proceed until interpretation or clarification has been issued by the District and-or the Architect.

END OF DOCUMENT

11/13/13

SECTION 01 60 05 PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. General product requirements.
- B. Transportation, handling, storage and protection.
- C. Product option requirements.
- D. Substitution limitations and procedures.
- E. Maintenance materials, including extra materials, spare parts, tools, and software.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

A. Section 01 4000 - Quality Requirements: Product quality monitoring.

1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. NFPA 70 - National Electrical Code; National Fire Protection Association; Most Recent Edition Adopted by Authority Having Jurisdiction, Including All Applicable Amendments and Supplements.

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data Submittals: Submit manufacturer's standard published data and installation instructions. Mark each copy to identify applicable products, models, options, and other data. Supplement manufacturers' standard data to provide information specific to this Project.
- B. Shop Drawing Submittals: Prepared specifically for this Project; indicate utility and electrical characteristics, utility connection requirements, and location of utility outlets for service for functional equipment and appliances.
 - 1. Detail structural assemblies and structural connections to the building components.
- C. Sample Submittals: Illustrate functional and aesthetic characteristics of the product, with integral parts and attachment devices. Coordinate sample submittals for interfacing work.
 - 1. For selection from standard finishes, submit samples of the full range of the manufacturer's standard colors, textures, and patterns.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 NEW PRODUCTS

- A. Provide new products only unless noted otherwise on the Drawings.
- B. Where all other criteria are met, Contractor shall give preference to products that:
 - 1. If used on interior, have lower emissions.
 - 2. If wet-applied, have lower VOC content.
 - 3. Have a published GreenScreen Chemical Hazard Analysis.

2.2 PRODUCT OPTIONS

- A. Products Specified by Reference Standards or by Description Only: Use any product meeting those standards or description.
- B. Products Specified by Naming One or More Manufacturers with a Provision for equal: Equal products are acceptable with Architect's or Owner's review.
- C. If specified product does not come with required options, select alternate manufacturer or customize product to suit.

2.3 MAINTENANCE MATERIALS

- A. Furnish extra materials, spare parts, tools, and software of types and in quantities specified in individual specification sections.
- B. Deliver to a site selected by the Owner within the District's boundaries; obtain receipt prior to final payment. Prior to delivery, coordinate delivery with Owner.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES

- A. Instructions to Bidders specify time restrictions for submitting requests for substitutions.
- B. Architect will consider requests for substitutions only within 15 days after date established in Notice to Proceed.
- C. Document each request with complete data substantiating compliance of proposed substitution with Contract Documents. Organize in side-by-side tabular format with specified product attributes in the left column and proposed substitution in the right column.
- D. A request for substitution constitutes a representation that the submitter:
 - 1. Has investigated proposed product and determined that it meets or exceeds the quality level of the specified product.
 - 2. Will provide the same warranty for the substitution as for the specified product.
 - 3. The installer is qualified or certified to install the proposed substitution.

- 4. Will coordinate installation and make changes to other Work that may be required for the Work to be complete with no additional cost to Owner.
- 5. Waives claims for additional costs or time extension that may subsequently become apparent.
- 6. Credit cost savings for substitutions to Owner.

E. Substitution Submittal Procedure:

- 1. Submit one copy of request for substitution for consideration. Limit each request to one proposed substitution.
- 2. Submit shop drawings, product data, and certified test results attesting to the proposed product equivalence. Burden of proof is on proposer.
- 3. The Architect will notify Contractor in writing of decision to accept or reject request.
- 4. If the product is accepted as equal, but additional information indicates that the product is not equal in a significant quality or property, the product will be removed and replaced at no cost to the Owner or a credit will be passed on to the Owner for diminished quality.

3.2 TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING

- A. Coordinate schedule of product delivery to designated prepared areas in order to minimize site storage time and potential damage to stored materials.
- B. Transport and handle products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions.
- C. Transport materials in covered trucks to prevent contamination of product and littering of surrounding areas.
- D. Promptly inspect shipments prior to off-loading and stockpiling to ensure that products comply with requirements, quantities are correct, and products are undamaged.
- E. Provide equipment and personnel to handle products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- F. Arrange for the return of packing materials, such as wood pallets, where economically feasible.
- G. Provide traffic control and flagmen for deliveries.

3.3 STORAGE AND PROTECTION

- A. Designate receiving/storage areas for incoming products so that they are delivered according to installation schedule and placed convenient to work area in order to minimize waste due to excessive materials handling and misapplication.
- B. Store and protect products in accordance with manufacturers' instructions.
- C. Store with seals and labels intact and legible.

- D. Store sensitive and absorbent products in weather tight, climate controlled, enclosures in an environment favorable to product.
- E. For exterior storage of fabricated products, place on sloped supports above ground and wrap in plastic.
- F. Protect products from damage or deterioration due to construction operations, weather, precipitation, humidity, temperature, sunlight and ultraviolet light, dirt, dust, and other contaminants.
- G. Comply with manufacturer's warranty conditions, if any.
- H. Cover products subject to deterioration with impervious sheet covering. Provide ventilation to prevent condensation and degradation of products.
- I. Prevent contact with material that may cause corrosion, discoloration, or staining.
- J. Provide equipment and personnel to store products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- K. Arrange storage of products to permit access for inspection. Periodically inspect to verify products are undamaged and are maintained in acceptable condition.

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 61 00

DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:

- A. General Conditions, including, without limitation, Site Access, Conditions and Requirements;
- B. Special Conditions.

1.02 PRODUCTS

- A. Products are as defined in the General Conditions.
- B. Contractor shall not use and-or reuse materials and-or equipment removed from existing Premises, except as specifically permitted by the Contract Documents.
- C. Contractor shall provide interchangeable components of the same manufacturer, for similar components.

1.03 TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING

- A. Contractor shall transport and handle Products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions.
- B. Contractor shall promptly inspect shipments to confirm that Products comply with requirements, quantities are correct, and products are undamaged.
- C. Contractor shall provide equipment and personnel to handle Products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.

1.04 STORAGE AND PROTECTION

A. Contractor shall store and protect Products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions, with seals and labels intact and legible. Contractor shall store sensitive products in weather-tight, climate controlled enclosures.

- B. For exterior storage of fabricated Products, Contractor shall place on sloped supports, above ground.
- C. Contractor shall provide off-site storage and protection when Site does not permit on-site storage or protection.
- D. Contractor shall cover products subject to deterioration with impervious sheet covering and provide ventilation to avoid condensation.
- E. Contractor shall store loose granular materials on solid flat surfaces in a well-drained area and prevent mixing with foreign matter.
- F. Contractor shall provide equipment and personnel to store Products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- G. Contractor shall arrange storage of Products to permit access for inspection and periodically inspect to assure Products are undamaged and are maintained under specified conditions.

PART 2 – PRODUCTS Not Used.

PART 3 - EXECUTION Not Used.

END OF DOCUMENT

SECTION 01 70 00 EXECUTION AND CLOSEOUT REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Examination, preparation, and general installation procedures.
- B. Requirements for alterations work, except removal, disposal, and/or remediation of hazardous materials and toxic substances.
- C. Surveying for laying out the work.
- D. Cleaning and protection.
- E. Closeout procedures, except payment procedures.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 01 1000 Summary: Limitations on working in existing building; continued occupancy; work sequence; identification of salvaged and relocated materials.
- B. Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements: Submittals procedures.
- C. Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements: Testing and inspection procedures.
- D. Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals: Project record documents, operation and maintenance data, warranties and bonds.
- E. Section 02 4050 Cutting and Patching

1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. NFPA 241 - Standard for Safeguarding Construction, Alteration, and Demolition Operations; 2013.

1.4 QUALIFICATIONS

A. For survey work, employ a land surveyor registered in the State in which the Project is located and acceptable to Architect. Submit evidence of Surveyor's Errors and Omissions insurance coverage in the form of an Insurance Certificate.

1.5 PROJECT CONDITIONS

- A. Ventilate enclosed areas to assist cure of materials, to dissipate humidity, and to prevent accumulation of dust, fumes, vapors, or gases.
- B. Dust Control: Execute work by methods to minimize raising dust from construction operations. Provide positive means to prevent air-borne dust from dispersing into atmosphere and over adjacent property.

- C. Noise Control: Provide methods, means, and facilities to minimize noise produced by construction operations.
 - 1. Indoors: Limit conduct of especially noisy interior work to times when the building is not occupied by the owner.
 - 2. Provide sound attenuation systems to prevent disruption of staff and students (if occupied by them), neighboring residents and to meet City noise ordinance requirements.

1.6 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate scheduling, submittals, and work of the various sections of the Project Manual to ensure efficient and orderly sequence of installation of interdependent construction elements, with provisions for accommodating items installed later.
- B. Notify affected utility companies and comply with their requirements.
- C. Verify that utility requirements and characteristics of new operating equipment are compatible with building utilities. Coordinate work of various sections having interdependent responsibilities for installing, connecting to, and placing in service, such equipment.
- D. Coordinate space requirements, supports, and installation of mechanical and electrical work that are indicated diagrammatically on Drawings. Follow routing shown for pipes, ducts, and conduit, as closely as practicable; place runs parallel with lines of building. Utilize spaces efficiently to maximize accessibility for other installations, for maintenance, and for repairs.
- E. In finished areas, conceal pipes, ducts, and wiring within the construction. Coordinate locations of fixtures and outlets with finish elements. Exposed piping or ducts will not be allowed unless specifically noted as such on the Drawings.
- F. Coordinate completion and clean-up of work of separate sections.
- G. After Owner occupancy of premises, coordinate access to site for correction of defective work and work not in accordance with Contract Documents, to minimize disruption of Owner's activities.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 PATCHING MATERIALS

- A. New Materials: As specified in product sections; match existing products and work for patching and extending work.
- B. Type and Quality of Existing Products: Determine by inspecting and testing products where necessary, referring to existing work as a standard.
- C. See 02 4050 Cutting and Patching for additional information.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Verify that existing site conditions and substrate surfaces are acceptable for subsequent work. Start of work means acceptance of existing conditions.
- B. Verify that existing substrate is capable of structural support or attachment of new work being applied or attached.
- C. Examine and verify specific conditions described in individual specification sections.
- D. Take field measurements before confirming product orders or beginning fabrication, to minimize waste due to over-ordering or misfabrication.
- E. Verify that utility services are available, of the correct characteristics, and in the correct locations.
- F. Prior to Cutting: Examine existing conditions prior to commencing work, including elements subject to damage or movement during cutting and patching. After uncovering existing work, assess conditions affecting performance of work. Beginning of cutting or patching means acceptance of existing conditions.
- G. Verify Drawings are coordinated and match existing conditions prior to start of work.

3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Clean substrate surfaces prior to applying next material or substance.
- B. Seal cracks or openings of substrate prior to applying next material or substance.
- C. Apply manufacturer required or recommended substrate primer, sealer, or conditioner prior to applying any new material or substance in contact or bond.

3.3 LAYING OUT THE WORK

- A. Verify locations of survey control points prior to starting work.
- B. Promptly notify Architect of any discrepancies discovered.
- C. Contractor shall locate and protect survey control and reference points.
- D. Protect survey control points prior to starting site work; preserve permanent reference points during construction.
- E. Promptly report to Architect the loss or destruction of any reference point or relocation required because of changes in grades or other reasons.
- F. Replace dislocated survey control points based on original survey control. Make no changes without prior written notice to Architect.
- G. Utilize recognized engineering survey practices.
- H. Establish elevations, lines and levels. Locate and lay out by instrumentation and similar appropriate means:

- 1. Site improvements including pavements; stakes for grading, fill and topsoil placement; utility locations, slopes, and invert elevations; and control or expansion joints.
- 2. Grid or axis for structures.
- 3. Building foundation, column locations, ground floor elevations, and Eave heights.
- I. Periodically verify layouts by same means.
- J. Maintain a complete and accurate log of control and survey work as it progresses.

3.4 GENERAL INSTALLATION REQUIREMENTS

- A. Install products as specified in individual sections, in accordance with manufacturer's instructions and recommendations, and so as to avoid waste due to necessity for replacement.
- B. Make vertical elements plumb and horizontal elements level, unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Install equipment and fittings plumb and level, neatly aligned with adjacent vertical and horizontal lines, unless otherwise indicated.
- D. Make consistent texture on surfaces, with seamless transitions, unless otherwise indicated.
- E. Make neat transitions between different surfaces, maintaining texture and appearance.

3.5 ALTERATIONS

- A. Drawings showing existing construction and utilities are based on casual field observation and existing record documents only.
 - 1. Verify that construction and utility arrangements are as shown.
 - 2. Report discrepancies to Architect before disturbing existing installation.
 - 3. Beginning of alterations work constitutes acceptance of existing conditions.
- B. Remove existing work as indicated and as required to accomplish new work.
 - 1. Remove items indicated on drawings.
 - 2. Relocate items indicated on drawings.
 - 3. Where new surface finishes are to be applied to existing work, perform removals, patch, and prepare existing surfaces as required to receive new finish; remove existing finish if necessary for successful application of new finish.
 - 4. Where new surface finishes are not specified or indicated, patch holes and damaged surfaces to match adjacent finished surfaces as closely as possible.
- C. Services (Including but not limited to HVAC, Plumbing, Fire Protection, Electrical, Telecommunications, and Fire Alarm): Remove, relocate, and extend existing systems to accommodate new construction.
 - 1. Maintain existing active systems that are to remain in operation; maintain access to equipment and operational components; if necessary, modify installation to allow

- access or provide access panel.
- 2. Where existing systems or equipment are not active and Contract Documents require reactivation, put back into operational condition; repair supply, distribution, and equipment as required.
- 3. Where existing active systems serve occupied facilities but are to be replaced with new services, maintain existing systems in service until new systems are complete and ready for service.
 - a. Disable existing systems only to make switchovers and connections; minimize duration of outages.
 - b. Provide temporary connections as required to maintain existing systems in service.
- 4. Verify that services serve only abandoned facilities.
- 5. Remove abandoned pipe, ducts, conduits, and equipment, including those above accessible ceilings; remove back to source of supply where possible, otherwise cap stub and tag with identification; patch holes left by removal using materials specified for new construction.
- D. Protect existing work to remain.
 - 1. Prevent movement of structure; provide shoring and bracing if necessary.
 - 2. Perform cutting to accomplish removals neatly and as specified for cutting new work.
 - 3. Repair adjacent construction and finishes damaged during removal work.
- E. Adapt existing work to fit new work: Make as neat and smooth transition as possible.
- F. Patching: Where the existing surface is not indicated to be refinished, patch to match the surface finish that existed prior to cutting. Where the surface is indicated to be refinished, patch so that the substrate is ready for the new finish.
- G. Refinish existing surfaces as indicated:
 - 1. Where rooms or spaces are indicated to be refinished, refinish all visible existing surfaces to remain to the specified condition for each material, with a neat transition to adjacent finishes.
 - 2. If mechanical or electrical work is exposed accidentally during the work, re-cover and refinish to match.
- H. Clean existing systems and equipment.
- I. Remove demolition debris and abandoned items from alterations areas and dispose of off-site; do not burn or bury.
- J. Do not begin new construction in alterations areas before demolition is complete.
- K. Comply with all other applicable requirements of this section.

3.6 CUTTING AND PATCHING

- A. Whenever possible, execute the work by methods that avoid cutting or patching.
- B. See Alterations article above for additional requirements.
- C. Perform whatever cutting and patching is necessary to:
 - 1. Complete the work.
 - 2. Replace curb cuts of insufficient size to provide
 - 3. Fit products together to integrate with other work.
 - 4. Provide openings for penetration of mechanical, electrical, and other services.
 - 5. Match work that has been cut to adjacent work.
 - 6. Repair areas adjacent to cuts to required condition.
 - 7. Repair new work damaged by subsequent work.
 - 8. Remove samples of installed work for testing when requested.
 - 9. Remove and replace defective and non-conforming work.
- D. Execute work by methods that avoid damage to other work and that will provide appropriate surfaces to receive patching and finishing. In existing work, minimize damage and restore to original condition.
- E. Employ original installer to perform cutting for weather exposed and moisture resistant elements, and sight exposed surfaces.
- F. Cut rigid materials using masonry saw or core drill. Pneumatic tools not allowed without prior approval.
- G. Restore work with new products in accordance with requirements of Contract Documents.
- H. Fit work air tight to pipes, sleeves, ducts, conduit, and other penetrations through surfaces.
- I. Patching:
 - 1. Finish patched surfaces to match finish that existed prior to patching. On continuous surfaces, refinish to nearest intersection or natural break. For an assembly, refinish entire unit.
 - 2. Match color, texture, and appearance.
 - 3. Repair patched surfaces that are damaged, lifted, discolored, or showing other imperfections due to patching work. If defects are due to condition of substrate, repair substrate prior to repairing finish.

3.7 PROGRESS CLEANING

A. Maintain areas free of waste materials, debris, and rubbish. Maintain site in a clean and orderly condition. Broom sweep work areas at the end of each day.

- B. Remove debris and rubbish from pipe chases, plenums, attics, crawl spaces, and other closed or remote spaces, prior to enclosing the space.
- C. Broom and vacuum clean interior areas prior to start of surface finishing, and continue cleaning to eliminate dust.
- D. Clean parking areas daily, including street parking used by workers.
- E. Sweep parking areas, driveways and streets used for the work. Removal of oil and other stains left by equipment or worker vehicles.
- F. Collect and remove waste materials, debris, and trash/rubbish from work area daily and dispose off-site weekly; do not burn or bury.

3.8 PROTECTION OF INSTALLED WORK

- A. Protect installed work from damage by construction operations.
- B. Provide special protection where specified in individual specification sections.
- C. Provide temporary and removable protection for installed products. Control activity in immediate work area to prevent damage.
- D. Provide protective coverings at walls, projections, jambs, sills, and soffits of openings.
- E. Protect finished floors, stairs, and other surfaces from traffic, dirt, wear, damage, or movement of heavy objects, by protecting with durable sheet materials.
- F. Prohibit traffic or storage upon waterproofed or roofed surfaces. If traffic or activity is necessary, obtain recommendations for protection from waterproofing or roofing material manufacturer.
- G. Remove protective coverings when no longer needed; reuse or recycle plastic coverings if possible.

3.9 ADJUSTING

- A. Adjust operating products and equipment to ensure smooth and unhindered operation.
- B. Test and balance HVAC systems affected by the work.

3.10 FINAL CLEANING

- A. Use cleaning materials that are nonhazardous.
- B. Clean interior and exterior glass, surfaces exposed to view; remove temporary labels, stains and foreign substances, polish transparent and glossy surfaces, vacuum carpeted and soft surfaces.
- C. Remove all labels that are not permanent. Do not paint or otherwise cover fire test labels or nameplates on mechanical and electrical equipment.
- D. Clean equipment and fixtures to a sanitary condition with cleaning materials appropriate to the surface and material being cleaned.
- E. Clean filters of operating equipment.

F. Remove waste, surplus materials, trash/rubbish, and construction facilities from the site; dispose of in legal manner; do not burn or bury.

3.11 CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES

- A. Make submittals that are required by Division of the State Architect or other authorities.
 - 1. Complete DSA Form 155 at each phase of the work indicated on the DSA Inspection Card, Form 152.
- B. Notify Architect when work is considered ready for Substantial Completion.
- C. Submit written certification that Contract Documents have been reviewed, work has been inspected, and that work is complete in accordance with Contract Documents and ready for Architect's review.
- D. Correct items of work listed in executed Certificates of Substantial Completion and comply with requirements for access to Owner-occupied areas.
- E. Notify Architect when work is considered finally complete.
- F. Complete items of work determined by Architect's final inspection.

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 01 72 00

FIELD ENGINEERING

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND PROVISIONS

All Contract Documents should be reviewed for applicable provisions related to the provisions in this document, including without limitation:

A. Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division-1 Specification Documents, apply to work of this document.

1.02 SUMMARY

- A. General: This Document specifies administrative and procedural requirements for field engineering services, including, but not necessarily limited to, the following:
 - 1. Layout of the Project
 - 2. Land Survey Work
 - 3. Shoring and Bracing Engineering
 - 4. Construction Equipment
 - 5. Support from Structure
 - 6. Stormwater Runoff Protection Plan
 - 7. Other Field Engineering
- B. Except for engineering work to be provided by the owner relative to existing conditions, all grade lines, levels and bench marks shall be established and maintained by the Contractor.

1.03 SUBMITTALS

- A. <u>Certificates</u>: Submit a certificate signed by the Land Surveyor or Professional Engineer certifying that the location and elevation of improvements comply with the Contract Documents.
- B. Final Property Survey: Submit 10 copies of the final property survey.
- C. <u>Project Record Documents</u>: Submit a record of Work performed and record survey data as required under provisions of Documents "Submittals" and "Project Closeout."

1.04 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. <u>Surveyor</u>: Engage a Registered Land Surveyor registered with the State of California and approved by the Architect to perform land surveying and layout services required.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS Not Used

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. The Owner will identify existing control points and property line corner stakes.
- B. Verify layout information shown on the Drawings, in relation to the property survey and existing benchmarks before proceeding to layout the Work. Locate and protect existing benchmarks and control points. Preserve permanent reference points during construction.
- C. Do not change or relocate benchmarks or control points without prior written approval. Promptly report lost or destroyed reference points, or requirements to relocate reference points because of necessary changes in grades or locations.
- D. Promptly replace lost or destroyed project control points. Base replacements on the original survey control points.
- E. Establish and maintain a minimum of two permanent benchmarks on the site, referenced to data established by survey control points.
- F. Record benchmark locations, with horizontal and vertical data, on Project Record Documents.
- G. Existing Utilities and Equipment: The existence and location of underground and other utilities and construction indicated as existing are not guaranteed. Before beginning sitework, investigate and verify the existence and location of underground utilities and other construction. Contact utility companies, including USA, for on-site location services.
- H. Prior to construction, verify the location and invert elevation at points of connection of sanitary sewer, storm sewer, water service piping and gas. Verify locations of underground electrical line. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to use all means possible to locate underground utilities.

3.02 PERFORMANCE

- A. Working from lines and levels established by the property survey, establish benchmarks and markers to set lines and levels at each story of construction and elsewhere as needed to properly locate each element of the Project. Calculate and measure required dimensions within indicated or recognized tolerances. Do not scale Drawings to determine dimensions.
- B. Advise entities engaged in construction activities, of marked lines and levels provided for their use.
- C. As construction proceeds, check every major element for line, level and plumb.
- D. <u>Surveyor's Log</u>: Maintain a surveyor's log of control and other survey Work. Make this log available for reference.
 - 1. Record deviations from required lines and levels, and advise the Architect when deviations that exceed indicated or recognized tolerances are detected. On Project Record Drawings, record deviations that are accepted and not corrected.
 - 2. On completion of major site improvements, and other Work requiring field engineering services, prepare a certified survey showing dimensions, locations, angles and elevations of construction and sitework.
- E. <u>Site Improvements</u>: Locate and lay out site improvements, including pavements, stakes for grading, fill and topsoil placement, utility slopes and invert elevations by instrumentation and similar appropriate means.
- F. <u>Existing Utilities</u>: Furnish information necessary to adjust, move or relocate existing structures, utility poles, lines, services or other appurtenances located in, or affected by construction. Coordinate with local authorities having jurisdiction.
- G. <u>Final Property Survey</u>: Before Substantial Completion, prepare a final property survey showing significant features (real property) for the Project. Include on the survey a certification, signed by the Surveyor, to the effect that principal metes, bounds, lines and levels of the Project are accurately positioned as shown on the survey.
 - 1. Provide survey both on reproducible Mylar and an electronic copy compatible with AutoCAD V-14.
- H. Shoring and Bracing:

- 1. Design of Shoring and Bracing for support of formwork, scaffolding, or other temporary construction supports, shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. If requested, supply engineering calculations and data regarding proposed shoring and bracing.
- I. <u>Construction Equipment</u>: Engineering for cranes, temporary hoists, or other hoisting equipment requiring structural loading during construction shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. If requested, supply engineering calculations and data regarding proposed construction equipment. The structural system of the building is not intended to support hoisting systems unless specifically noted, and all such equipment shall be designed to be structurally independent of the building.

J. Storm water Runoff Protection Plan (SWRPP)

- 1. It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to obtain all permits required by the EPA or their designated authority regarding control of Storm water at construction sites. It shall also be the responsibility of the Contractor to bring the construction activities for this project into compliance with the requirements of the State Water Resources Control Board General Construction Activity Storm Water Permit of April 17, 1997, to discharge storm water associated with construction activities, to be in full compliance with the San Jose Environmental Services Department Standards, and the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination (NPDES) Permit.
- 2. The Contractor shall engage a Civil Engineer as necessary to prepare an Erosion Control and SWRPP, and shall fully implement the recommendations of the Plan on the Project Site, including a Post-Construction Storm Water Management Plan.
- 3. The Contractor shall file a Notice of Intent to comply with the terms of the General Permit to discharge storm water associated with construction activity (WQ Order No. 92-08-DWQ). The Notice of Intent must be sent to the following address along with the appropriate payment (warrant to be furnished by the Owner upon request by the Contractor, allow normal warrant processing time) California State Water Resources Control Board, Division of Water Quality Storm Water Permit Unit, P.O. Box 1977, 901 "P" Street, Sacramento, California 95812-1977; (916) 657-0919. The Notice of Intent shall be filed prior to the start of any construction activity.
- K. <u>Other Field Engineering:</u> Other field engineering affecting means and methods of construction, or engineering of specific building components as required by Specification, or demolition shall be the responsibility of the Contractor.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 01 77 00

CLOSE OUT PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL 1.1 SUMMARY

A. Document Includes:

- 1. Description of Contract closeout procedures including:
 - a. Removal of Temporary Construction Facilities
 - b. Substantial Completion
 - c. Final Completion
 - d. Project Record Documents
 - e. Project Guarantee
 - f. Warranties
 - g. Turn-In
 - h. Release of Claims
 - i. Fire Inspection Coordination
 - j. Building Inspection Coordination

1.2 REMOVAL OF TEMPORARY CONSTRUCTION FACILITIES

- A. Remove temporary materials, equipment, services, and construction prior to Substantial Completion inspection.
- B. Clean and repair damage caused by installation or use of temporary facilities.
- C. Restore permanent facilities used during construction to specified condition.
- D. Comply with Document 01 50 00 (Temporary Facilities and Controls).

1.3 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

- A. When Contractor considers Work or designated portion of the Work as Substantially Complete, submit written notice to District, with list of items remaining to be completed or corrected.
- B. Within reasonable time, District will inspect to determine status of completion.
- C. Should District determine that Work is not Substantially Complete, District will promptly notify Contractor in writing, listing all defects and omissions.

- D. Remedy deficiencies and send a second written notice of Substantial Completion. District will re-inspect the Work. If deficiencies previously noted are not corrected on re-inspection, then pay the cost of the re-inspection.
- E. When District concurs that Work is Substantially Complete, District will issue a Certificate of Substantial Completion, accompanied by Contractor's list of items to be completed or corrected as verified by District.
- F. Manufactured units, equipment and systems that require startup must have been started up and run for periods prescribed by District before a Certificate of Substantial Completion will be issued.
- G. A punch list examination will be performed upon Substantial Completion. One follow-up review of punch list items for each discipline will be provided. If further Site visits are required to review punch list items due to incompleteness of the Work by Contractor, Contractor will reimburse District for costs associated with these visits.

1.4 FINAL COMPLETION

- A. Final Completion occurs when Work meets requirements for District's Final Acceptance. When Contractor considers Work is Finally Complete, submit written certification that:
 - 1. Contractor has inspected Work for compliance with Contract Documents, and all requirements for Final Acceptance have been met.
 - 2. Except for Contractor maintenance after Final Acceptance, Work has been completed in accordance with Contract Documents and deficiencies listed with Certificate of Substantial Completion have been corrected. Equipment and systems have been tested in the presence of District, and are operative.
 - 3. Work is complete and ready for final inspection.
- B. In addition to submittals required by Contract Documents, provide submittals required by governing authorities and submit final statement of accounting giving total adjusted Contract Sum, previous payments, and sum remaining due.
- C. When District finds Work is acceptable and final closeout submittals are complete, District will issue final Change Order reflecting approved adjustments to Contract Sum not previously made by Change Order. Should District determine that Work is incomplete or Defective:
 - 1. District promptly will so notify Contractor, in writing, listing the incomplete or Defective items.

- 2. Promptly remedy the deficiencies and notify the District when it is ready for reinspection.
- 3. When District determines that the Work is acceptable under the Contract Documents, District will request Contractor to make closeout submittals.

D. Final adjustments of accounts:

- 1. Submit a final statement of accounting to District, showing all adjustments to the Contract Sum and complete and execute Document 00 88 00 (Agreement and Release of Any and All Claims).
- 2. If so required, District shall prepare a final Change Order for submittal to Contractor, showing adjustments to the Contract Sum that were not previously made into a Contract Modification.

1.5 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

A. Contract Documents will not be closed out and final payment will not be made until completion and submittal of Project Record Documents described in Document 01 78 39 (Project Record Documents).

1.6 PROJECT GUARANTEE

- A. Requirements for Contractor's guarantee of completed Work are included in Document 00 72 00 (General Conditions). Guarantee Work done under Contract against failures, leaks, or breaks or other unsatisfactory conditions due to defective equipment, materials, or workmanship, and perform repair work or replacement required, at Contractor's sole expense, for period of one year from date of Final Acceptance.
- B. Neither recordation of Final Acceptance nor final certificate for payment nor provision of the Contract nor partial or entire use or occupancy of premises by District shall constitute acceptance of Work not done in accordance with Contract Documents nor relieve Contractor of liability in respect to express warranties or responsibility for faulty materials or workmanship.
- C. District may make repairs to Defective Work as set forth in Document 00 72 00 (General Conditions).
- D. If, after installation, operation, or use of materials or equipment to be provided under Contract proves to be unsatisfactory to District, District shall have right to operate and use materials or equipment until said materials and equipment can, without damage to District, be taken out of service for correction or replacement. Period of use of Defective materials or equipment pending correction or replacement shall in no way decrease guarantee period required for acceptable corrected or replaced items of materials or equipment.

E. Nothing in this Document 01 77 00 shall be construed to limit, relieve, or release Contractor's, Subcontractors', and equipment suppliers' liability to District for damages sustained as result of latent defects in equipment caused by negligence of suppliers' agents, employees, or Subcontractors. Stated in another manner, warranty contained in the Contract Documents shall not amount to, nor shall it be deemed to be, waiver by District of any rights or remedies (or time limits in which to enforce such rights or remedies) it may have for Defective workmanship or Defective materials under laws of this State pertaining to acts of negligence.

1.7 WARRANTIES

- A. Execute Contractor's Submittals and assemble warranty documents, and Installation, Operation, and Maintenance Manuals described in Document 01 33 00 (Submittal Procedures), executed or supplied by Subcontractors, suppliers, and manufacturers.
 - 1. Provide table of contents and assemble in 8½ inches by 11 inches three-ring binder with durable plastic cover, appropriately separated and organized.
 - 2. Assemble in Specification Document order.
- B. Submit material prior to final Application for Payment.
 - 1. For equipment put into use with District's permission during construction, submit within 14 Days after first operation.
 - 2. For items of Work delayed materially beyond Date of Substantial Completion, provide updated Submittal within 14 Days after acceptance, listing date of acceptance as start of warranty period.
- C. Warranties are intended to protect District against failure of Work and against deficient, Defective, and faulty materials and workmanship, regardless of sources.
- D. Limitations: Warranties are not intended to cover failures that result from the following:
 - 1. Unusual or abnormal phenomena of the elements
 - 2. Vandalism after Substantial Completion
 - 3. Insurrection or acts of aggression including war
- E. Related Damages and Losses: Remove and replace Work which is damaged as result of Defective Work, or which must be removed and replaced to provide access for correction of warranted Work.

- F. Warranty Reinstatement: After correction of warranted Work, reinstate warranty for corrected Work to date of original warranty expiration or to a date not less than one year after corrected Work was done, whichever is later.
- G. Replacement Cost: Replace or restore failing warranted items without regard to anticipated useful service lives.
- H. Warranty Forms: Submit drafts to District for approval prior to execution. Forms shall not detract from or confuse requirements or interpretations of Contract Documents.
 - 1. Warranty shall be countersigned by manufacturers.
 - 2. Where specified, warranty shall be countersigned by Subcontractors and installers.
- I. Rejection of Warranties: District reserves right to reject unsolicited and coincidental product warranties that detract from or confuse requirements or interpretations of Contract Documents.
- J. Term of Warranties: For materials, equipment, systems, and workmanship, warranty period shall be one year minimum from date of Final Completion of entire Work except where:
 - 1. Detailed Specifications for certain materials, equipment or systems require longer warranty periods.
 - 2. Materials, equipment or systems are put into beneficial use of District prior to Final Completion as agreed to in writing by District.
- K. Warranty of Title: No material, supplies, or equipment for Work under Contract shall be purchased subject to any chattel mortgage, security agreement, or under a conditional sale or other agreement by which an interest therein or any part thereof is retained by seller or supplier. Contractor warrants good title to all material, supplies, and equipment installed or incorporated in Work and agrees upon completion of all Work to deliver premises, together with improvements and appurtenances constructed or placed thereon by Contractor, to District free from any claim, liens, security interest, or charges, and further agrees that neither Contractor nor any person, firm, or corporation furnishing any materials or labor for any Work covered by Contract shall have right to lien upon premises or improvement or appurtenances thereon. Nothing contained in this paragraph, however, shall defeat or impair right of persons furnishing materials or labor under bond given by Contractor for their protection or any rights under law permitting persons to look to funds due Contractor in hands of District.

1.8 TURN-IN

A. Contract Documents will not be closed out and final payment will not be made until all keys issued to Contractor during prosecution of Work and letters from property owners are turned in to District.

1.9 RELEASE OF CLAIMS

A. Contract Documents will not be closed out and final payment will not be made until Document 00 88 00 (Agreement and Release of Any and All Claims) is completed and executed by Contractor and District.

1.10 FIRE INSPECTION COORDINATION

A. Coordinate fire inspection and secure sufficient notice to District to permit convenient scheduling (if applicable).

1.11 BUILDING INSPECTION COORDINATION

A. Coordinate with District a final inspection for the purpose of obtaining an occupancy certificate (if applicable).

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF DOCUMENT

SECTION 01 78 00 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Project Record Documents.
- B. Operation and Maintenance Data.
- C. Warranties and bonds.
- D. DSA forms

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements: Submittals procedures, shop drawings, product data, and samples.
- B. Section 01 7000 Execution and Closeout Requirements: Contract closeout procedures.
- C. Individual Product Sections: Specific requirements for operation and maintenance data.
- D. Individual Product Sections: Warranties required for specific products or Work.

1.3 SUBMITTALS

- A. Project Record Documents: Submit documents to Architect with claim for final Application for Payment.
- B. Operation and Maintenance Data:
 - 1. For equipment, or component parts of equipment put into service during construction and operated by Owner, submit completed documents within ten days after acceptance.
 - 2. Submit one copy of completed documents 15 days prior to final inspection. This copy will be reviewed and returned after final inspection, with Architect comments. Revise content of all document sets as required prior to final submission.
 - 3. Submit one set of revised final documents in electronic form within 10 days after final inspection.

C. Warranties and Bonds:

- 1. For equipment or component parts of equipment put into service during construction with Owner's permission, submit documents within 10 days after acceptance.
- 2. Make other submittals within 10 days after Date of Substantial Completion, prior to final Application for Payment.
- 3. For items of Work for which acceptance is delayed beyond Date of Substantial Completion, submit within 10 days after acceptance, listing the date of acceptance as

the beginning of the warranty period.

D. DSA Forms

1. N/A

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

- A. Maintain on site one set of the following record documents; record actual revisions to the Work:
 - 1. Drawings.
 - 2. Addenda.
 - 3. Change Orders and other modifications to the Contract.
- B. Ensure entries are complete and accurate, enabling future reference by Owner.
- C. Store record documents separate from documents used for construction.
- D. Record information concurrent with construction progress.
- E. Record Drawings: Legibly mark each item to record actual construction including:
 - 1. Field changes of dimension and detail.
 - 2. Details not on original Contract drawings.

3.2 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE DATA

- A. Source Data: For each product or system, list names, addresses and telephone numbers of Subcontractors and suppliers, including local source of supplies and replacement parts.
- B. Product Data: Mark each sheet to clearly identify specific products and component parts, and data applicable to installation. Delete inapplicable information.
- C. Drawings: Supplement product data to illustrate relations of component parts of equipment and systems, to show control and flow diagrams. Do not use Project Record Documents as maintenance drawings.
- D. Typed Text: As required to supplement product data. Provide logical sequence of instructions for each procedure, incorporating manufacturer's instructions.

3.3 WARRANTIES AND BONDS

- A. Obtain warranties and bonds, executed in duplicate by responsible Subcontractors, suppliers, and manufacturers, within 10 days after completion of the applicable item of work. Except for items put into use with Owner's permission, leave date of beginning of time of warranty until the Date of Substantial completion is determined.
- B. Verify that documents are in proper form, contain full information, and are notarized.

- C. Co-execute submittals when required.
- D. Retain warranties and bonds until time specified for submittal.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 271000

STRUCTURED CABLING

PART 1 – GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS:

- A. Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division-01 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.
- B. Division 26, Basic Materials and Methods sections apply to work specified in this section.

1.02 REFERENCE STANDARDS:

- A. ANSI/TIA-492.AAAC-B Detail Specification for 850-nm Laser-Optimized, 50-um Core Diameter/125-um Cladding Diameter Class 1a Graded-index Multimode Optical Fibers (OM3/OM4). Current Edition
- B. ANSI TIA-492.CAAB Detail Specification for Class IVa Dispersion-Unshifted Single-Mode Optical Fibers with Low Water Peak. Current Edition
- C. ANSI/TIA-568-C.0 Generic Communications Cabling for Customer Premises.
- D. ANSI/TIA-568-C.1 Commercial Building Communications Cabling Standard Part 1: General Requirements.
- E. ANSI/TIA-568-C.2 Balanced Twisted-Pair Telecommunications Cabling and Components Standards
- F. ANSI/TIA-568-C.3 Optical Fiber Cabling Components Standard
- G. ANSI/TIA-569-C Commercial Building Standard for Telecommunications Pathways and Spaces.
- H. ANSI/TIA-606-B Administration Standard for the Commercial Telecommunications Infrastructure.
- ANSI/JSTD-607-B Commercial Building Bonding and Grounding (Earthing) Requirements for Telecommunications.
- J. NFPA 70 National Electrical Code (NEC).
- K. BICSI TDMM, Building Industries Consulting Services International, Telecommunications Distribution Methods Manual (TDMM)

1.03 DESCRIPTION OF WORK:

- A. The extent of telephone/data system work is indicated and is hereby defined to include, but not be limited to cable, raceway, outlet boxes, device plates, backboard, cabinets, grounding and miscellaneous items required for complete system.
- B. Provide complete cable and outlet system as indicated and described herein. Work includes cable, jacks, terminal blocks, wire management, labeling, transient voltage surge suppression,

- patch cords, and all terminations. Every cable, conductor and fiber strand installed under this Project shall be properly terminated at both ends and tested.
- C. Refer to other Division sections for requirements for raceways, boxes and fittings, wiring devices, and supporting devices, and other sections, as applicable.
- D. Provide system testing as described herein.

1.04 QUALITY ASSURANCE:

A. Comply with applicable portions of NEC as to type products used and installation of components. Provide products and materials, which have been UL-listed and labeled. Comply with NEMA standards for low loss extended frequency cable and EIA/TIA TSB-36. Comply with EIA/TIA 568-A, EIA/TIA 569 and manufacturer's recommendations. Comply with EIA/TIA testing standards for horizontal cabling.

1.05 SUBMITTALS AND SUBSTITUTIONS:

- A. Submit manufacturer's data and installation details for all devices, plates, cable, terminal blocks, patch cords, TVSS, wire management, labels and similar equipment.
- B. Submit a copy of certification documents.
- C. Any substitution requests must be submitted in writing, and approved by Owner or Owner's Representative in writing prior to acceptance of bid.
- D. Substitution requests may only be made for products equal to or better than as specified in this document. Proof of "equal or better" status is imposed on the contractor, not the Owner.
- E. Where a specific manufacturer is called out by name, this is the preferred standard. If substitutions are allowed, they are at the discretion of the Owner and based on performance, suitability, quality, administrational requirements, warranty and other factors deemed important to the Owner.
- F. For the purposes of this Specification, "or approved equal" is implied for all specified, named products.

1.06 CONTRACTOR QUALIFICATIONS AND TRAINING:

- A. The contractor shall be fully conversant and capable in the cabling of low voltage applications such as, but not limited to data, voice and imaging network systems. The Contractor shall at a minimum possess the following qualifications:
 - 1. Possess those licenses/permits required to perform telecommunications installations in the specified jurisdiction.
 - 2. Provide references of the type of installation detailed in this specification.
 - 3. Personnel trained and certified in fiber optic cabling, splicing, termination and testing techniques. Personnel must have experience using a light meter and OTDR.
 - 4. Personnel trained in the installation of pathways and support for housing horizontal and backbone cabling.
 - 5. Personnel knowledgeable in local, state, province and national codes, and regulations. All work shall comply with the latest revision of the codes or regulations. When conflict exists

between local or national codes or regulations, the most stringent codes or regulations shall be followed.

- 6. Be in business a minimum of five (5) continuous years with a Contractor's license in the state where the project is located, and appropriate for the type of work expected herein.
- 7. Member in good standing of the Certified Installer network associated with the products listed in this Specification and authorized for use in this Project. Contractor must be a member of this installer program before, during, and through completion of the system installation. Supporting documentation will be required as part of the submittal.
- 8. Maintain a certified RCDD on staff and utilize certified BICSI Installers for this project.

1.07 WARRANTY:

- A. A Limited Lifetime Product & Performance Warranty covering all components, equipment and workmanship shall be provided to the Owner, submitted in writing with system documentation. The warranty period shall begin on the system's first use by the owner.
 - 1. Horizontal channels shall be completed with end to end solutions, such as the Berk-Tek Leviton Technologies Solutions. Factory-terminated copper and/or fiber optic patch cords from the solutions provider must be used in order to be eligible for the applicable channel performance guarantees.
 - 2. The Contractor must pre-register the project with the Manufacturer before installation has begun. Following project completion, contractor is responsible for completing all warranty registration procedures on behalf of Owner.
 - 3. Should the cabling system fail to perform its expected operation within this warranty period due to inferior or faulty material and/or workmanship, the contractor shall promptly make all required corrections without cost to the owner.
- B. Certified Installer shall provide labor, materials, and documentation in accordance with Manufacturer requirements necessary to ensure that the Owner will be furnished with the maximum available Manufacturer's Warranty in force at the time of this project.
- C. The installed structured cabling system shall provide a warranty guaranteeing a minimum channel performance above the ANSI/TIA 568-C requirements for all category-rated solutions in this Specification. See Products section for performance criteria. Standards-compliant channel or permanent link performance tests shall be performed in the field with a Manufacturer-approved certification tester in the appropriate channel or permanent link test configuration.
- D. Necessary documentation for warranty registration shall be provided to the manufacturer by the installer (within 10 days) following 100 percent testing of cables.
 - 1. Installer shall submit test results to Manufacturer in the certification tester's original software files.
 - 2. Installer shall ensure that the warranty registration is properly submitted, with all required documentation within 10 days of project completion.
 - 3. Certified Contractor/Integrator must adhere to the terms and conditions of the respective manufacturer's warranty programs.
- E. Installer shall ensure that the Owner receives the manufacturer issued project warranty certificate within 60 calendar days of warranty registration.

1.08 BACKBONE SUBSYSTEMS:

- A. 19" racks, cabinets, patch panels, rack mounting kits for switch and hubs, wire management components, and patch cables shall be furnished and installed by Contractor.
- B. Backbone copper and fiber systems form an interconnected infrastructure between MDF, IDF, and zone enclosures, both inside and between buildings. All cable, connectors, panels and support systems shall be installed and tested by contractor.
- C. Typical Fiber backbone will be Singlemode low-water-peak (OS2) fiber optic cable or Laser-Optimized Multimode (OM3) fiber optic cable as noted below and on plan drawings. Singlemode is typically run between buildings and Multimode fiber is run within the building. Singlemode fiber will be terminated on LC connectors using pre-polished connectors or fusion splice pigtails. Multimode fiber may be terminated on LC connectors using pre-polished connectors or fusion splice pigtails, or may be factory pre-terminated onto MTP multi-fiber connectors.
- D. No splicing of cables will be required or allowed between endpoints. Armored cable must be grounded at both ends if run outdoors. With armored fiber, no innerduct will be required. Check plans for clarification or exceptions.

1.09 WORK AREA SUBSYSTEM:

A. The connection between the information outlet and the station equipment in the work area is provided by the Work Area Subsystem. It consists of cords, outlets, adapters, and other filters/impedance matching devices.

1.010 HORIZONTAL SUBSYSTEM:

A. The Horizontal Subsystem is the portion of the telecommunications cabling system that extends from the work area telecommunications outlet/connector to the horizontal cross-connect in the telecommunications room/closet. It consists of the telecommunications outlet/connector, the horizontal cables, optional consolidation point, wireless access point cabling, and that portion of the cross-connect in the telecommunications room/closet serving the horizontal cable. Each floor of a building should be served by its own Horizontal Subsystem.

1.011 ADMINISTRATION SUBSYSTEMS:

A. The Administration Subsystem links the Horizontal Subsystem and the Backbone Subsystem together. It consists of labeling hardware for providing circuit identification and patch cords or cross connect wire used for creating circuit connection at the cross connects.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.01 GENERAL:

- A. Provide complete raceway, outlet boxes and miscellaneous items as required.
- B. Provide minimum 4-11/16" square outlet box at each outlet location with single gang plaster or tile ring and 1.25" conduit to cable tray, backboard, or accessible ceiling or floor space.
- C. Provide a complete data cabling and device system as described herein.

2.02 HORIZONTAL CABLING SYSTEMS:

- D. NETWORK DATA CABLES
- 4 27 10 00 Structured Cabling

- 1. Provide 4-pair, 100-Ohm balanced unshielded twisted pair (UTP) Cables for each data outlet designated.
- 2. All UTP cables passing through air handling space shall be PLENUM-rated (CMP). Cables not passing through air handling spaces may be PVC (CMR) jacketed. Some buildings will require the use of Plenum cable. The contractor is solely responsible for verifying the construction requirements and installing the correct cable. Failure to provide CMP cable in Plenum required spaces will result in the contractor removing and replacing the cable at their own expense.
- 3. CAT6A UTP cable shall conform to the following requirements:
 - a. All cables shall be made in the USA of solid annealed copper conductors, 23 AWG, with four individually twisted pairs in a single round cable sheath.
 - b. Characterized to 750 MHz, 250 MHz greater than the standard
 - c. Outer diameter 0.300" (7.6mm), CMP
 - d. Be made by an ISO 9001 and 14001 Certified Manufacturer.
 - e. Channel margin guarantees for ANSI/TIA 568-C.2 CAT6A and ISO/IEC 11801 Class E_A (margin vs. ANSI/TIA-568-C.2 and margin guarantees are for a standard 2-connector channel).

Insertion Loss	3%
NEXT	2 dB
PSNEXT	3 dB
ACR-F (ELFEXT)	5 dB
PSACR-F (PSELFEXT)	6 dB
Return Loss	1 dB
ACR-N	4 dB
PSACR-N	5 dB

Berk-Tek:

Category 6A LANmark XTP, CMP #11082057 (1000' reel)

Category 6A LANmark XTP, CMR #11082062 (1000' reel)

Category 6 Premium LM2000, CMP # 10163222 (1000' reel)

Category 6 Premium LM2000, CMR # 10167476 (1000' reel)

E. DATA INFORMATION OUTLETS:

1. COPPER PATCH PANELS

- a. Integrated 110-style patch panels shall exceed requirements for Category 6A described in ANSI/TIA-568-C.2 and Class E_A and Class E component requirements (respectively) as described in ISO/IEC 11801 in a typical standard-density (48 ports per 2RU) configuration.
- b. Integrated 110-style patch panels shall be available in flat or angled styles, 24 ports per RU in an un-staggered horizontal layout.
- c. Modular (unloaded) patch panels shall accept the same Universal jacks as are used at the workstation area outlets. No special "panel jacks" shall be required.
- d. Modular patch panels shall be available in flat, angled, Recessed and recessed angled varieties, in 1RU 24 and 48-port versions or 2RU 48 and 72-port configurations.
- e. Patch panels shall be sized to fit an EIA standard, 19 inch relay rack, and made of 16-gauge steel and powder-coated black with white silkscreened lettering.

^{*} Color as noted on drawings/district standard (verify prior to submittal)

Leviton CAT6A 110-style Flat 1RU 24-port Patch Panel, # 6A586-U24 Leviton CAT6A 110-style Angled 2RU 48-port Patch Panel, # 6A9587-U48 Leviton QuickPort® 1RU Flat 48-port Patch Panel, # 49255-Q48

- CAT6A JACKS: Provide modular type Category 6A information outlets for 23-AWG copper cable. These Category 6A (CAT6A) connectors shall be individual snap-in style, and exceed compliance with TIA/EIA-568-C.2 specifications. The connectors shall comply with the following:
 - a. Be 8-position/ 8 conductor (8P8C, RJ45-style) modular jacks.
 - b. Utilize a universal Keystone-style insertion footprint as the manufacturer's main "flagship" line of products.
 - c. Comply with FCC Part 68; UL listed and CSA Certified. Verified to exceed all channel performance requirements in TIA-568-B.2-10 from 1 MHz to 500MHz to support the IEEE 802.an standard for 10 Gigabit Ethernet over UTP Cable.
 - d. Each 10G connector is to feature an injection molded Cone of Silence™ technology to eliminate alien crosstalk (AXT).
 - e. Every 10G connector to include polymer springs above the tines ("Retention Force Technology" or similar functionality) to promote return of tines to original position and protect against deformation due to stress of patch cords or inappropriate materials insertion
 - f. Connector shall have Pair Separation Towers on IDC to facilitate quick, easy terminations without a complete untwist of each pair of conductors.
 - g. The connector shall be rear 110-type insulation displacement connectors (IDC) with solder-plated phosphor bronze contacts, configured in a 180° orientation such that the punch down field is in the back, allowing for rear termination.
 - h. The connector shall provide a ledge directly adjacent to the 110-style termination against which the wires can be directly terminated and cut in one action by the installation craftsperson.
 - i. Connector wiring label shall provide installation color codes for both T568A and T568B wiring schemes on separate labels.

Approved Products:

Leviton Atlas-X1 CAT6A QuickPort Module # 61UJK--R*6

Where * = one of 13 colors. See drawings or check with Owner for application.

- 3. FACEPLATES: Faceplates provide information outlets to the work area. Contractor shall provide and install single gang faceplate kits to allow up to six data or voice jacks as required for all work area outlets, workstation base feeds, and unused telecom backboxes and furniture openings. Faceplates shall:
 - a. Utilize a Quickport ("keystone"-style) footprint to match the approved connectivity manufacturer, and be made by the same manufacturer as the connectors.
 - b. Match colors and materials of the power wiring device plates.
 - c. Support any connectivity media type, including fiber and copper applications.
 - d. Have write-on designation labels for circuit identification together with a clear plastic cover.
 - e. Be available in single-gang and double-gang configurations.
 - f. Have surface-mount boxes and standoff rings available for both single and double gang faceplates.
 - g. Have single-port matching color blank inserts available in packs of 10.
 - h. Shall be stainless steel when installed above accessible ceiling.

Approved Products:

Leviton QuickPort Single-Gang, Plain, # 41080-#xP Leviton QuickPort Single-Gang with ID Windows, # 42080-#xS Leviton QuickPort Blank Inserts, pack of 10, # 41084-BxB Leviton QuickPort Stainless Steel wallphone plate, # 4108W-0SP

Where:

2.03 BACKBONE CABLING SYSTEMS

F. BACKBONE CABLES:

1. GENERAL

- a. The cable route within a building, connecting closet to closet or closet to the equipment room is the Intrabuilding Backbone Subsystem. It links the Main Distribution Frame (MDF) in the equipment room to Intermediate Distribution Frame (IDF) and Horizontal Cross-connects (HC) in the Telecommunications Room/Closets (TC). It consists of the backbone transmission media between these locations and the associated connecting hardware terminating this media. These fiber optic cables are typically Multimode.
- b. Cables run from building to building in a campus, or from campus to campus are part of the Interbuilding Backbone System. It consists of the backbone transmission media between these locations and the associated connecting hardware terminating these media. These fiber optic cables are typically Singlemode.
- c. Cables allowed for use in the backbone shall support voice, data, video, wireless and building infrastructure applications. The bending radius and pulling strength requirements of all backbone cables shall be observed during handling and installation. All cables shall conform to ANSI/TIA/EIA-568-C Commercial Building Telecommunications Cabling Standard. These cables include:
 - 1) 4-pair 100-ohm unshielded twisted-pair 100% annealed-copper solid-conductor cables, 100-ohm UTP multi-pair copper cables
 - 2) $50/125\mu m$ (micron) Laser-Optimized Multi-Mode Fiber (LOMMF) cables (OM3 or better)
 - 8.3
 µm low-water peak singlemode optical fiber cables compliant with ITU-T G.652D (OS2).

2. VOICE COPPER BACKBONE CABLE

a. Power-Sum Multi-Pair Category 3 cable, 24 AWG solid-copper conductors in 25-pair binder groups to support 10BASE-T, 100BASE-T and Analog Voice communications at 16Mhz.

Approved Products:

Berk-Tek # 10032111, 25-pr CMP, Gray.
Berk-Tek # 10032396, 25-pr CMR, Gray
Other multiples of 25 acceptable (50, 100, 200, 300 pair as required)

3. SINGLEMODE FIBER OPTIC CABLE

- a. Singlemode fiber optical fiber cables shall meet all of the requirements delineated within the specifications of ANSI/TIA/EIA-568-A. Must be a minimum of 12 strands of nominal 8.3 micron optical fiber, and must be appropriate for the environment in which it is installed (Indoor, Indoor/Outdoor, Outside Plant, OFNP or OFNR).
- b. Fiber optic cables will utilize an interlocking armor outer cover around an integrated Loose-Tube (indoor/outdoor) cable construction.
- c. Loose tube fibers shall utilize a fan-out kit to fit 250 micron fibers into a 900 micron protective sheath when terminating.

d. See plans and scope of work for total strand count between locations.

Approved Manufacturers

Berk-Tek Adventum Indoor/Outdoor Dry Loose-Tube Plenum cable, 12-strand SM, armored, # LTPK12AB0403
Berk-Tek Adventum Indoor/Outdoor Dry Loose-Tube Plenum cable, 24-strand SM, armored, # LTPK12B024AB0403
Berk-Tek Adventum Indoor/Outdoor Dry Loose-Tube OFNR cable, 12-strand SM, armored, # LTRK12AB0403
Berk-Tek Adventum Indoor/Outdoor Dry Loose-Tube OFNR cable, 24-strand SM, armored, # LTRK12B024AB0403
Leviton 12-fiber, 24" fan-out Kit, # 49887-12S

G. COPPER TERMINATION BLOCKS

- 1. Provide termination blocks for Category 3 Backbone Cabling Systems that support up to Category 5e applications and facilitate cross-connection using twisted pair wiring.
- 2. The connecting hardware block shall support the appropriate Category 3 to 5e voice (non-VOIP) applications and facilitate cross-connection and/or inter-connection using cross-connect wire. The cross-connect hardware shall be of 66-type (telephone) AND:
- 3. The cross-connect shall be Category 5e 110-style wiring bases, mountable to wall or backboard to provide 110 termination capable of supporting voice, security, and Category 5e data applications, including high megabit and shared-sheath applications when used with Category 5e rated cabling.
- 4. The components shall be UL listed and ANSI/TIA-568-C compliant. Bases shall support 50, 100 or 300 pair densities with provision for ANSI/TIA-606-B compliant labeling. Plastic bases and blocks shall be made of fire-retardant plastic rated UL 94V-0.
- 5. Cross-connect blocks shall be available in a variety of insulation displacement clips (IDC) with and without tails, and support wire sizes: Solid: Wire Ranges 22-26 AWG (0.64mm 0.40mm).

Approved Products:

Leviton 110 Connecting Block, 100-pair w/legs # 41AW2-100 Leviton Wire Manager w/legs, # 41A10-HCM

H. FIBER OPTIC ENCLOSURES, PANELS AND TRAYS

- 1. All Fiber interconnect centers, panels, enclosures and trays (units) shall provide cross-connect, inter-connect, and splicing capabilities and contain cable management for supporting and routing the fiber cables/jumpers.
- 2. Rack-Mounted, High Density Fiber Interconnect Center: The high density, rack mounted fiber interconnect center shall:
 - a. Fiber enclosure shall be available in 1, 2 and 4RU versions to accommodate termination and splicing of fiber. Enclosure depth shall be 17".
 - b. Enclosure shall feature a sliding tray which removes completely, front or rear, from enclosure to facilitate field terminations and splicing.
 - c. Rack-mount enclosure shall have removable transparent hinged doors and slide away covers allow easy access during install and visibility of interior after install.
 - d. Fiber Adapter Plates (bulkheads) shall accept SC and LC connectors, MTP® adapters, and plug-n-play MTP modules/cassettes.

- e. Fiber cable management for routing, storage, and protection shall accept patch cords, tight-buffer fiber, and backbone cables. Rear fiber cable management rings shall be stackable and configurable in ¼, ½, or full ring arrangements. Enclosure shall be constructed of 16-gauge steel with a powder-coated black finish and be mountable in a 19" rack or cabinet frame. An optional locking door feature shall be available.
- f. Enclosure shall be available either empty or in custom pre-loaded configurations, with or without locking doors.

Leviton Opt-X Ultra Rack-Mount 1RU Enclosure, # 5R1UH-S03 Leviton Opt-X Ultra Rack-Mount 2RU Enclosure, # 5R2UH-S06 Leviton Opt-X Ultra Rack-Mount 4RU Enclosure, # 5R4UH-S12 Leviton lock and key # 5L000-KAL Leviton armored cable ground kit, # DPGRD-KIT

3. FIBER OPTIC WALL-MOUNT ENCLOSURES

- a. The enclosure shall mount on a wall in an 8"x13", 12"x14" or 17"x15" footprint.
- b. Adapters shall be mounted in metal mounting plates and attached to the enclosure using plastic plungers.
- c. There shall be cable entrance ports in the top and bottom of the patch panel on both the distribution and patch sides.
- d. Cable entrance ports are designed with a strain relief post with a slot capable of holding a tie wrap.
- e. The enclosure shall provide strain relief in the form of a grounding lug and multiple tie wrap points.
- f. The enclosure shall have a plastic fiber management ring made of high impact UL 94V-0 rated fire-retardant plastic. This ring shall be stackable and adjustable. A port identification label/card shall be provided.
- g. The enclosure shall be made of 16-gauge steel powder coated black.

Approved Manufacturers

Leviton Wall Mount Fiber Enclosure, 2-panel, split-metal door w/key, # 5W120-00N, or larger size as appropriate.

I. FIBER TERMINATION PRODUCTS

1. FIBER ADAPTER PLATES

- a. Fiber Adapter Plates shall be used to present field-terminated or pre-terminated discrete, single-strand connectors (e.g. LC) to a fiber enclosure panel.
- b. The fiber adapter plate shall be modular and functional for use in either a wall-mount or rack-mount enclosure. The adapter plate shall be provided in LC styles, in 12- or 24-fiber configurations. 12-fiber adapter plates are used to terminate 12-fiber cables, and 24-fiber adapter plates are used to terminate 24-fiber (or greater) cables. Avoid deployment of adapter plates with unused ports at the rear.
- c. The adapter plate shall be compliant to TIA-568-C.3 (for performance) and respective TIA-604-X (for intermateability) standards. Adapter plates shall use zirconia ceramic sleeves and be offered in standard fiber type colors pursuant to TIA-568-C.3 standards.
- d. LC adapter plates shall be precision-molded in the USA and integrated to eliminate "rattle" and loose fit. All ferrules shall be zirconia-ceramic. Adapter plates shall be

offered in standard fiber type colors. Singlemode colors are typically BLUE, Multimode are typically AQUA.

Approved Products:

Leviton Opt-X Fiber Adapter Plate, 12 LC SM Blue, #5F100-2LL Leviton Opt-X Fiber Adapter Plate, 24 LC SM Blue, #5F100-4LL Leviton Opt-X Fiber Adapter Plate, 12 LC MM Aqua, #5F100-2QL Leviton Opt-X Fiber Adapter Plate, 24 LC MM Aqua, #5F100-4QL

2. FIBER CONNECTORS

- a. The fiber optic connector shall meet or exceed the requirements described in ANSI/TIA-568-C.3 and ANSI/TIA-604-3 (LC) Connector Intermateablity Standards
- b. Connector shall be pre polished and field installable to eliminate the need for hand polishing, bonding, or epoxy in the field.
- c. Connector shall be provided in LC, single-mode or multimode (laser optimized) configurations, terminated on 250 or 900 μ m buffered fiber and/or 2mm or 3 mm jacketed fiber.
- d. Maximum connector insertion loss shall be no greater than 0.5 dB, with an average of 0.1 dB (MM) or 0.2dB (SM). Typical connector return loss shall be 35 dB (multimode) and 56 dB (single mode). All versions shall allow continuity to be verified by use of a visual fault locator (VFL).
- e. Connector shall utilize a precision zirconia ceramic ferrule, and be re-terminable up to 3 times during testing without loss of performance.
- f. Connector shall require the use of a cleaver with a guaranteed maximum cleaving angle of 2 degrees for multimode and 1 degree for singlemode fibers.

Approved Products:

Leviton FastCAM LC Singlemode, # 49991-SLC Leviton FastCAM LC Multimode, # 49991-LLC Leviton / Lynx cleaver # 49886-LNX or equal

3. MTP® MODULES FOR PRE-TERMINATED CABLES

- a. 24-strand Multi-Mode Fiber optic MTP-MTP configured trunks which terminate in LC connectors will land on a 24-strand (12 LC Duplex Port) MTP-LC Cassette module and will utilize a 24-strand MTP connector at each end of the trunk. 12-strand Multi-Mode Fiber optic MTP-MTP configured trunks which terminate in LC connectors will land on a 12-strand (6 LC Duplex Port) MTP-LC Cassette module using 12-strand MTP connectors.
- b. 24-strand Multi-Mode Fiber optic MTP-MTP configured trunks which terminate in MTP 40G connectors will land on an MTP MTP Cassette module with (3) 8-strand MTP connectors on the front. Trunks utilizing 2 or more 24-strand MTP connectors may land on a MTP module displaying (2) 24-strand MTP connectors in the rear, and (6) 8-strand (40G) MTP connectors in the front. Multiple modules may be required if trunk cables are configured with greater strand counts or connectors.
- c. The MTP modules shall meet the following requirements:
 - 1) Insertable directly into fiber enclosure panel openings with a push-pin/grommet latch.
 - Rated for Laser Optimized Multi-mode OM3 optical fiber.
 - Shall utilize a Red male MTP connection at the rear to designate the 24strand MTP.
 - Shall utilize Method B Polarity.
 - 5) Shall require one Core module at one end of a fiber trunk segment, and one Edge module at the second end to maintain correct polarity across the system.

- 6) Core modules will be used at the MDF and Edge modules at the IDF ends of the cable for consistency of design.
- 7) 40G MTP connector housings at front of module shall be Black.

Leviton Method B polarity, 24-fiber MTP to LC, OM3, Core module #FM-E024CDC0BC
Leviton Method B polarity, 24-fiber MTP to LC, OM3, Edge module #FM-E024CDC0BE
Leviton Method B polarity, 24-fiber MTP to 3x8-fiber MTP, OM3 module #FM-E024NDC0E
Leviton Method B polarity, 2x24-fiber MTP to 6x8-fiber MTP, OM3 module #FM-F048NDC0B

4. SPLICE TRAYS AND CASSETTES

- a. Fiber splice trays shall mount to rear of enclosure for terminating bulk fiber optic cable to factory terminated fiber optic pigtails.
 - 1) Splice trays shall be offered in mini and high density versions with removable clear covers for viewing and inspection of fibers.
 - 2) Incoming fiber shall be secured utilizing a ratchet action foam rubber padding clamp feature or tie-down points to minimize crushing of fiber.
 - 3) The trays shall accommodate slack management of both single-mode and multimode 250 or 900µm fiber and protection of (up to) 12 or 24 fiber heat shrink style fusion splices.
 - Heat shrink splice sleeves shall be included. Splice tray shall be made by the fiber enclosure manufacturer.
- b. Fiber pigtail fusion splice modules shall mount to front of fiber enclosure for terminating bulk fiber optic cable to factory terminated fiber optic pigtails, and shall be front-removable.
 - 1) Splice Modules shall be offered in 12- or 24-fiber LC for OS2 (Singlemode) and OM3 (Multimode) fiber types. Construction of module shall be of 14-gauge aluminum for robustness and light weight.
 - 2) Splice Modules shall be pre-loaded and routed with respective 3-meter, color-coded, 12-strand pigtail assembly.
 - 3) Individual pigtails shall have maximum insertion loss of 0.4 dB and 0.35 dB for OM3 and OS2 fiber types, respectively. Return Loss shall be greater than 25 dB (for OM3), 55 dB (for OS2/UPC), and 60 dB (for OS2/APC).
 - 4) Individual compartments in splice module shall provide slack storage and bend radius protection for incoming backbone fibers, 900 μm tight-buffer fibers, and fusion-spliced fibers. Incoming 250 μm backbone fibers shall be protected by an included braided mesh sleeve. Heat shrink style splice sleeves and tie wraps shall also be included with module.

Approved Products:

Leviton Mini Splice Tray, 12-strand # T5PLS-12F
Leviton High-Density Mini Splice Tray, 24-strand # T5PLS-24F
Leviton LC 12-Fiber pigtail kit, OS2, #UPPLC-KIT
Leviton LC 12-Fiber pigtail kit, OM3, #5LPLC-KIT
Or
Leviton Opt-X 12-Fiber LC OS2 Splice Module # SPLCS-12L
Leviton Opt-X 24-Fiber LC OM3 Splice Module # SPLCS-24L
Leviton Opt-X 24-Fiber LC OM3 Splice Module # SPLCS-12A
Leviton Opt-X 24-Fiber LC OM3 Splice Module # SPLCS-24A

CAT6A PATCH CORDS

- a. Provide factory terminated and tested patch cords from the manufacturer of the structured cabling components. Patch cords must meet or exceed all criteria specified in the horizontal cabling standard subsection above.
- b. Copper patch cords shall exhibit the following characteristics:
 - Slimline, integrated snag-less plug design without incorporating the use of a rubber molded boot.
 - 2) A narrow profile for less congestion in higher density applications and a strain relief boot ensures long-term network performance
 - 3) Copper Category 6A patch cords shall be Component-rated per TIA 568-C.2-10 for CAT 6 and CAT6A component performance and Independently tested and verified by Intertek (ETL).
 - 4) Outside diameter of 0.225" (CAT6) or 0.240" (CAT6A).
 - 5) 26 AWG stranded conductors for maximum flexibility
 - 6) CAT6A cord complies with TIA 568-C.2-10 component requirements for connecting hardware from 1 MHz to 500 MHz, ISO 11801 Class E_A, IEEE 802.3an to support 10GBASE-T networks and cULus listed.
 - 7) Available Lengths: 3', 5', 7', 10', 15', or 20'
- c. Provide factory assembled patch cords meeting or exceeding all criteria specified in the horizontal cabling standard subsection above, in the following quantities:
 - (1) 10' CAT 6A patch cable per outlet location/faceplate (drop) for use at the workstation.
 - 2) (1) 5' (average) CAT 6A patch cable per outlet location/faceplate (drop) for use at the network switch in the MDF and IDF.
 - 3) (1) 3' CAT 6A patch cable per outlet location/faceplate (drop) for use at wireless access points.

Approved Products:

Leviton Slimline CAT6A Component-rated Patch Cord, #6AS10-xx* Leviton Slimline CAT6 Patch Cord, #6D460-xx*

Where:

xx = Length in Feet

* = color: White (W), Yellow (Y), Red (R), Blue (L), Green (G), Grey (S), Black (E)

2. FIBER JUMPERS AND ARRAY CORDS

- a. Fiber optic LC-LC patch cords, or jumpers, will make LC connections from the rack termination points to the equipment. The jumpers will meet the following requirements:
 - 1) Factory-manufactured using 50/125 µm Laser Optimized Multi-Mode OM3 optical fiber. Field terminations on fiber jumpers are not acceptable.
 - 2) Shall utilize A-B polarity.
 - 3) Shall exhibit <0.3 dB insertion loss and -25 dB return loss.
 - 4) Shall be thin, round, 2-strand 2mm fiber cable with duplex "Uni-boot" reversing polarity LC connector at both ends to minimize congestion at rack and in cable managers.
 - 5) Shall be available in standard lengths of 1, 2, 3, 5 and 10 meters and customorderable up to any length of feet or meters
- b. Fiber-Optic MTP-MTP "array cords" shall utilize 8-strand MTP (female) to 8-strand MTP (male) connectors in a 3mm breakout jacket. The array cords will meet the following requirements:

- Array cords shall meet an optical insertion loss not to exceed 0.35 dB per mated connector pair.
- 2) Array cords shall be available in 1-, 2-, 3-, 5-, and 10-meter lengths.
- 3) Array cords shall be compliant with TIA-568-C.3 and IEEE 802.3ba and available in UL Riser or Plenum rated cables (Riser is acceptable for in-rack patching)
- 4) Meets TIA-568-C.3 and IEEE 802.3ba standards (40/100GbE), and adheres to TIA-942 data center design guidelines.
- 5) Boot color for 8-strand MTP array cords shall be Dark Gray.
- 6) MTP shall be pinned on one end, unpinned on the other, and utilize Method B polarity.
- c. Provide factory assembled patch cords meeting or exceeding all criteria specified in the horizontal cabling standard subsection above, in the following quantities:
 - (2) 2m LC duplex fiber jumper for each backbone cable terminated in IDF and MDF
 - (2) 2m MTP-MTP 8-strand fiber array cord for each backbone cable terminated in MTP ports at IDF or MDF
 - 3) Verify quantities and configuration with owner prior to delivery.

Leviton LC-LC OM3 Reversing Uniboot duplex jumper, #FPC-M3RR1VVxxxMAB Leviton LC-LC SM Reversing Uniboot duplex jumper, #FPC-S2RR1VVxxxMAB Leviton 8-Fiber MTP(f)-MTP(m) Method B OM3 array cord, #5L8MN-BxxM

Where:

xxx or xx = Length in Meters, for example, 010 or 03 as required

K. WIRE MANAGEMENT

- 1. Provide wiring spindles and channels as necessary to allow neat bundling of all wire and cable on backboard. Provide wiring channel (horizontal) above and/or below each termination block or patch panel, or on the side (vertical) as appropriate. Provide wiring channels by same manufacturer of termination blocks or patch panels. Provide nylon or Velcro type ties for all cables at telephone backboard not run in conduit or channels.
- 2. Provide 1RU ring-style horizontal wire managers between every 2 patch panels as space allows. Provide 2RU horizontal wire manager between the Orange and Blue sets of patch panels if in the same rack, and above and below each similarly-apportioned bank of patch panels.
 - a. Cable managers shall be flat, open ring style.
 - b. Do not coil or wind patch cords inside ring-style wire managers.
 - c. Use recessed flat wire manager as needed within enclosed cabinets to route patch cords to opposite sides, where the rings of the flat wire managers would interfere with cabinet door closure.

Approved Products:

Leviton Horizontal manager, 1RU, # 49253-LPM Leviton Horizontal manager, 2RU, # 49253-BCM Leviton Recessed Flat Horizontal manager, 1RU, # 49253-RCM

3. Provide full height, front-and-rear, 8" wide Vertical Wire Managers at the side of and between each 2-post and/or 4-post termination rack or frame. If space will not allow, the 5" wide wire manager may be substituted at row ends only, leaving the 8" vertical wire manager between each rack. Owner approval in writing is required prior to this substitution.

- a. The vertical cable management system shall be cULus listed, PCI rated for 94V-O, ABS rated for UL94HB, and compliant with ANSI/TIA/EIA 568-B standards.
- b. Mounting hardware shall be included to insure the proper installation to infrastructure. It shall mount onto a standard TIA/EIA recognized equipment rack.
- c. The management system shall offer an assortment of accessories, including a bend radius slack loop organizer, cable retainers, and shall accommodate top, bottom, side and pass-through cable routing. Dual hinged, cable concealing covers shall be included.

Leviton Vertical 80"L x 8"W x 8"D channel, black cover, #8980L-VFR

4. For enclosed cabinets, provide horizontal wire management as specified above and vertical or integrated vertical wire management as described below, pertinent to the cabinet manufacturer.

L. Power Distribution Units (PDU)

- 1. Provide (2) vertical PDU per rack or wall cabinet. Unswitched, non-surge suppressed. 30" length for wall cabinets and 48" for floor-mounted cabinets.
- 2. Utilize plug and receptacle style appropriate for installation circuits and equipment interfaces.

Approved Products

Leviton P1000 series # P1042-10L Leviton P1000 series # P1044-10L

M. Equipment and Ladder Rack System:

- A. UL listed Chatsworth 19"W x 84"H x 15" D 45 RMU Aluminum 2 post rack P.N. 55053-703
- B. Ladder rack to wall support, Chatsworth Wall Angle Support Kit P.N. 11421-712
- C. Rack to runway support Chatsworth mounting plate P.N. 10595-712
- D. Ladder rack support system, Chatsworth Universal Cable Runway P.N. 10250-712
- E. Straight through ladder rack splice, Chatsworth Butt-Splice Kit P.N. 11301-701
- F. Ladder rack junction splice, Chatsworth Junction Splice Kit P.N. 11302-702
- G. Ladder rack protective end caps, Chatsworth Protective Rubber End Caps P.N.10642-001
- H. Wall support for cable runway Chatsworth Triangular Support Bracket P.N. 11312-712
- Provide two single sided equipment shelves or each rack installed, Chatsworth P.N. 40074-700.
- J. Equipment rack bonding material Chatsworth Green Ground Jumper P.N. 40159-009 and Chatsworth Green Cable Runway Ground Strap Kit P.N. 40164-001

N. LABELING:

A. The contractor shall provide tags, straps, and adhesive labels. These tags, straps, and adhesive labels shall be of high quality that will endure heat, water, and time.

- B. Shall meet the legibility, defacement, exposure, and adhesion requirements of UL 969.
- C. Shall be pre-printed using a mechanical means of printing.
- D. Where used for cable marking, provide vinyl substrate with a white printing area and a clear "tail" that self laminates the printed area when wrapped around the cable. The cable marking shall be immediately visible and within two inches from termination point.
- E. Where insert type labels are used, provide clear plastic cover over label.
- F. Copper patch panel labeling shall be completed with adhesive labeling kit specifically designed for the panel, Leviton 49257-QHD.
- G. Labeling P-touch font size 4MM bold, black on White, 3/8" labeling tape on all work stations, panels and devices.
- H. A round Avery label green in color Product Number: 5463 and a station label utilizing the same font size as on work station face plate must be installed on ceiling grid below each wireless cable location for identification. See type "D" Wireless Location Detail.
- I. Labels shall be numbered consecutively and separate for each type of use. Refer to Work Station Details for additional information.
- J. The contractor shall develop and submit for approval a labeling scheme for the cable installation. The Owner will negotiate an appropriate labeling scheme with the successful contractor. At a minimum, the labeling system shall clearly identify all components of the system: racks, cables, panels and outlets. The labeling system shall designate the cables origin and destination and a unique identifier for the cable within the system. Racks and patch panels shall be labeled to identify the location within the cable system infrastructure. All labeling information shall be recorded on the as-built drawings and all test documents shall reflect the appropriate labeling scheme. Labeling shall conform to the owner's Labeling Grammar and the TIA/EIA-606A standard.

K. CAT6 Labeling:

- 1. IDF side labeling should follow RM.(Room number).(X port number) example RM01.1
- 2. Station side cabling should follow IDF(Letter).RM.(Room number).(X port number) example IDF-A.RM01.1
- 3. IDF side WAP/Bell Locations shall be labeled RM(Room number).(W for wireless/B for bell) example RM01.W
- 4. Station side WAP/Bell Locations shall be labeled IDF.(Letter).RM(Room number). (W for wireless / B for Bell) example IDF-A.RM01.W

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 INSTALLATION OF TELEPHONE/DATA SYSTEM:

A. Install raceway and cable system and specified equipment as indicated to comply with NEC and recognized industry practices.

B. PRE-INSTALLATION CONFERENCE:

- 1. Schedule a conference a minimum of five calendar days prior to beginning work of this section.
- 2. Agenda: Clarify questions related to work to be performed, scheduling, coordination, etc.

- 3. Attendance: Communications system installer, General Contractor, Owners Representatives and any additional parties affected by work of this section.
- 4. Copy of Manufacturer warranty pre-application, RCDD qualifications, and other material not include in submittals will be provided by Contractor at this time.

C. WARRANTY:

- 1. A lifetime performance warranty covering all components, equipment and workmanship shall be submitted in writing with system documentation. The warranty period shall begin on the systems first use by the Owner.
- 2. The project must be pre-registered with Manufacturer before installation has begun.
- 3. Should the cabling system fail to perform within its expected operation within this warranty period due to inferior or faulty material and/or workmanship, the Contractor shall promptly make all required corrections without cost to Owner.

D. PATHWAYS AND TOPOLOGY:

- 1. Prior to placing any cable pathways or cable, the contractor shall survey the site to determine job conditions will not impose any obstructions that would interfere with the safe and satisfactory placement of the cables. The arrangements to remove any obstructions with the Project Manager need to be determined at that time.
- 2. Provide NEC-sized pullboxes for any run greater than 100 feet, or with more than two ninety-degree bends.
- 3. Maintain a distance of at least 12 inches from all power conduits and cables, and 6 inches from all fluorescent lighting fixtures. Do not install power feeders 100 amps or greater above or within 5 feet of telecommunications backboard. Do not install telecommunications conduits above power panels or switchboards.
- 4. The backbone subsystem shall include cable installed in a vertical manner between floor telecommunications room/closets (TCs or IDFs) and the main or intermediate crossconnect in a multi-story building and cable installed horizontally between telecommunications room/closets and the main or intermediate cross-connect in a long single story building.
- 5. Unless otherwise recommended by the Owner, all fiber cables will be encased in interlocking armor. All fibers will be terminated in the Telecom Rooms or Cabinets in new fiber enclosures equipped with sufficient ports, slack storage space and splice trays if required to terminate and secure all fibers.
- 6. Adequate riser sleeve/slot space shall be available with the ability to ingress the area at a later date in all Telecommunications rooms/closets, such that no drilling of additional sleeves/slots is necessary.
- 7. The backbone cables shall be installed in a star topology, emanating from the main cross-connect to each telecommunications room/closet. An intermediate cross-connect may be present between the main cross-connect and the horizontal cross-connect. This is known as a hierarchical star topology.

- Backbone pathways shall be installed or selected such that the minimum bend radius of backbone cables is kept within manufacturer specifications both during and after installation.
- 9. Do not run fiber cables in conduits which are less than 2" in diameter.
- 10. All horizontal cables, regardless of media type, shall not exceed 90 m (295 ft) from the telecommunications outlets in the work area to the horizontal cross connect.
- 11. The combined length of jumpers, or patch cords and equipment cables in the telecommunications room/closet and the work area shall not exceed 10m (33 ft).
- Horizontal pathways shall be installed or selected such that the minimum bend radius of horizontal cables is kept within manufacturer specifications both during and after installation.
- For voice or data applications, 4-pair UTP or fiber optic cables shall be run using a star topology from the telecommunications room/closet serving that floor to every individual information outlet.
- 14. The Contractor shall observe the bending radius and pulling strength requirements of the 4-pair UTP and fiber optic cable during handling and installation.
- 15. Each run of UTP cable between horizontal portions of the cross-connect in the telecommunication closet and the information outlet shall not contain splices.
- 16. In a false ceiling environment, a minimum of 3 inches (75 mm) shall be observed between the cable supports and the false ceiling.
- 17. All horizontal pathways shall be designed, installed and grounded to meet applicable local and national building and electrical codes.
- 18. J-hooks shall be provided for all suspended cable, at a semi-irregular spacing not to exceed 5 feet between supports.
- 19. Install ³/₄" x 4' x 8' fire-rated plywood across all walls in telecom rooms, from 6" AFF to 8'-6" AFF. Coat with 2 coats of white paint. Do not paint over fire rating stamp.
- 20. Contractor shall firestop all used pathways which enter or leave the telecom rooms via conduit, cable tray or slot. Contractor is responsible for installing sleeves at each wall or partition penetration, and firestopping all fire-rated penetrations. Intumescent caulk shall be applied around the outside of each sleeve, and intumescent putty inside the sleeve or conduits around the cables. Appropriate fill ratios must be followed when penetrating fire rated walls.

E. GROUNDING:

- 1. All grounding / earthing and bonding shall be done to applicable codes, standards and regulations.
- 2. Telecom Contractor shall bond and ground all telecom room metals. Telecom Contractor shall provide and install TIA-rated Telecommunications Grounding Busbar (TGB) at all MDF and IDF locations, and an in-cabinet grounding busbar at each remote wall-mounted cabinet or telecom enclosure. All ground lugs shall be 2-hole make-up.
- 3. Electrician will provide connection between TGB and building ground; Telecom contractor (if separate, otherwise electrician) will provide a busbar and ground all equipment and telecom metals to the busbar.

- 4. Telecom installer will ground and bond all armored and/or shielded cables, racks, cabinets, cable tray, ladder racking, and shielded panels to telecom grounding busbar.
- 5. All grounding and bonding conductors shall be copper and may be insulated. When conductors are insulated, the sheath shall be green or marked with a distinctive green color, and shall be listed for the application. The minimum bonding conductor size shall be #6 AWG.
- 6. The Telecommunications Ground Busbar (TGB) shall be dedicated and pre-drilled copper busbar provided with holes for use with standard sized lugs. This busbar shall have minimum dimensions of .25 inch thick, 4 inches wide, and be variable in length.
- 7. Two-hole compression ground lugs shall be Chatsworth 40162-901, 40162-904, 40162-909, and 40162-911, or equal, based on the size of the copper conductor to be terminated.
- 8. All low voltage systems in this project shall be grounded and bonded.

F. CABLES AND TERMINATIONS:

- 1. Check plans and symbology for final determination of faceplate constitution or consult with Owner prior to bid.
- 2. Install additional cables as indicated on the drawings. Do not exceed manufacturers' recommendations for maximum allowable pulling tension, side wall pressure or minimum bending radius. Use pulling compound as recommended by cabling manufacturer.
- 3. Install CAT6A cables for Wireless Access Points and cameras, and CAT6 everywhere else unless otherwise noted.
- 4. Provide a full-size service loop (at least once around the inside edge of the box) in each J-box in the communications system.
- 5. Install all cable in plenum spaces with J-hooks of at least 1" in width to disperse the weight on the bottom cables. Homerun all cable to nearest TR Cabinet.
- 6. Coordinate with EIA/TIA 569 tables 4.4-1 and 4.4-2 for conduit and splice box sizing.
- 7. Install modular jacks at all outlets shown; one data jack for each data cable at each faceplate or termination point. Install additional cables and modular jacks as indicated on the drawings.
- 8. Terminate cables at each jack location and at termination board or patch panel. Follow industry guidelines and manufacturers' recommendations and procedures as required. All termination hardware shall be rated to exceed Category 6 specifications as specified above.
- 9. Label and identify each outlet and cable for data circuits. Label at outlet end and at termination board or patch panel with matching designations.
- 10. Provide data outlets in surface raceway at 26" on center unless otherwise indicated.

3.02 TERMINAL BLOCKS AND PATCH PANELS:

A. Arrange all terminal blocks in a manner that allows natural wiring progression and minimizes crossing of wires.

3.03 PATCH CORDS:

- A. Contractor to provide fiber and copper patch cords in quantities as described as outlined above in section 2.4.G. Neatly install (minimum) one 3', 5' or 7' CAT6 or CAT6A patch cord (as appropriate to reduce unnecessary length in wire managers) at the equipment cabinet between patch panel and owner-provided switches for each classroom and computer location. Dress and bundle patch cords as appropriate for final installation. Provide unused patch cables to Owner upon completion of project.
- B. Patch cables and fiber optic jumpers must be supplied and installed by the vendor for all terminated data drops, between network switches, building hubs, etc. so that building-wide networking will be operational once all installation is complete.
- C. All fiber patch cords and required workstation/equipment patch cords not installed shall be provided in hand to Owners Representative prior to project closeout.

3.04 LABELING:

- A. Provide labels appropriate for all components supplied and installed.
- B. Each faceplate, cable or data outlet (drop) will be numbered with a unique identifier based on coordination with Owner prior to labeling. Contractor must present labeling system for approval, with all shop drawings, prior to start of construction.

3.05 TESTING:

- A. Test all equipment and each outlet, horizontal cable, termination block, patch cords, etc. to verify compliance with requirements. Testing shall consist of attenuation and NEXT across all splices and devices installed in the field and shall meet latest requirements of EIA/TIA. Re-terminate any cable or connection found to be defective.
- B. Tester is to be configured with the specific cable installed, and the Permanent Link test will be performed according to the CAT6A standard methodology. All parameters must exhibit a PASS test result prior to project completion. PASS*, FAIL* or FAIL test results will not be accepted.
- C. Repair and resolve any shortcomings in the test results. Mitigation efforts may require retermination or replacement of the jack, outlet or cable. Repairs or attempts to resolve test failures will be completed solely at the expense of the Contractor.
- D. Provide test results to Manufacturer and Owner representative in native Tester format. Upon request, provide a copy of the tester software and license, if needed, at no charge to Owner representative.
- E. Include PDF of full test results, summary index in electronic format on CD or memory stick in the O&M package upon project completion.

Approved Tester Products:

Fluke DTX or VERSIV platform Cable Certification testers Linkware Record Management Software

3.06 PROJECT CLOSEOUT:

A. Operating and maintenance manuals shall be submitted prior to testing of the system. A total of (4) manuals shall be delivered to the Owner. Manuals shall include all service, installation, and programming information.

- B. Provide a full set of "as-built" (redline) drawings in AutoCAD DWG and PDF format. Drawings to depict final location and drop/cable identification numbers and labels which match the test reports. Include (1) hard copy paper format of all as-builts in 30"x42" size or equivalent.
- C. Contractor to provide all warranty information to Leviton for processing. Leviton will send warranty document direct to Owner.

3.07 TRAINING:

A. Provide four (8) hours training on the operation and installation of the data system, at job site, at no cost to owner.

END OF SECTION